Toward Personalized Cell Therapies by Using Stem Cells

Guest Editors: Ken-ichi Isobe, Herman S. Cheung, and Ji Wu



Toward Personalized Cell Therapies by Using Stem Cells

Toward Personalized Cell Therapies by Using Stem Cells

Guest Editors: Ken-ichi Isobe, Herman S. Cheung, and Ji Wu

Copyright © 2012 Hindawi Publishing Corporation. All rights reserved.

This is a special issue published in "Journal of Biomedicine and Biotechnology." All articles are open access articles distributed under the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

Editorial Board

The editorial board of the journal is organized into sections that correspond to the subject areas covered by the journal.

Agricultural Biotechnology

Guihua H. Bai, USA Christopher P. Chanway, Canada Ravindra N. Chibbar, Canada Ian Godwin, Australia

Hari B. Krishnan, USA Carol A. Mallory-Smith, USA Dennis P. Murr, Canada Rodomiro Ortiz, Sweden

Animal Biotechnology

E. S. Chang, USA Bhanu P. Chowdhary, USA Noelle E. Cockett, USA Peter Dovc, Slovenia Scott C. Fahrenkrug, USA Dorian J. Garrick, USA Thomas A. Hoagland, USA

Biochemistry

Robert Blumenthal, USA David Ronald Brown, UK Saulius Butenas, USA Vittorio Calabrese, Italy Miguel Castanho, Portugal Francis J. Castellino, USA Roberta Chiaraluce, Italy D. M. Clarke, Canada Francesca Cutruzzolà, Italy

Bioinformatics

T. Akutsu, Japan Miguel A. Andrade, Germany Mark Y. Borodovsky, USA Rita Casadio, Italy Artem Cherkasov, Canada David Corne, UK Sorin Draghici, USA

Tosso Leeb, Switzerland James D. Murray, USA Anita M. Oberbauer, USA Jorge A. Piedrahita, USA Daniel Pomp, USA Kent M. Reed, USA Lawrence Reynolds, USA

Paul W. Doetsch, USA Hicham Fenniri, Canada Nick V. Grishin, USA J. Guy Guillemette, Canada Paul W. Huber, USA Chen-Hsiung Hung, Taiwan Michael Kalafatis, USA B. E. Kemp, Australia Phillip E. Klebba, USA

B. C. Saha, USA Mariam B. Sticklen, USA Chiu-Chung Young, Taiwan

Lawrence B. Schook, USA Mari A. Smits, The Netherlands Leon Spicer, USA J. Verstegen, USA Matthew B. Wheeler, USA Kenneth L. White, USA

Wen-Hwa Lee, USA Richard D. Ludescher, USA George Makhatadze, USA Leonid Medved, USA Susan A. Rotenberg, USA Jason Shearer, USA Andrei Surguchov, USA John B. Vincent, USA Y. George Zheng, USA

Stavros J. Hamodrakas, Greece Paul Harrison, USA George Karypis, USA Jack A. Leunissen, The Netherlands Alexander Zelikovsky, USA Guohui Lin, Canada Satoru Miyano, Japan Zoran Obradovic, USA

Florencio Pazos, Spain Zhirong Sun, China Ying Xu, USA Albert Zomaya, Australia

Biophysics

Miguel Castanho, Portugal P. Bryant Chase, USA Kuo-Chen Chou, USA Rizwan Khan, India

Cell Biology

Omar Benzakour, France Sanford I. Bernstein, USA Phillip I. Bird, Australia Eric Bouhassira, USA Mohamed Boutjdir, USA Chung-Liang Chien, Taiwan Richard Gomer, USA Paul J. Higgins, USA Pavel Hozak, Czech Republic

Genetics

Adewale Adeyinka, USA Claude Bagnis, France J. Birchler, USA Susan Blanton, USA Barry J. Byrne, USA R. Chakraborty, USA Domenico Coviello, Italy Sarah H. Elsea, USA Celina Janion, Poland

Genomics

Vladimir Bajic, Saudi Arabia Margit Burmeister, USA Settara Chandrasekharappa, USA Yataro Daigo, Japan Ali A. Khraibi, Saudi Arabia Rumiana Koynova, USA Serdar Kuyucak, Australia Jianjie Ma, USA S. B. Petersen, Denmark Peter Schuck, USA Claudio M. Soares, Portugal

Xudong Huang, USA Anton M. Jetten, USA Seamus J. Martin, Ireland Manuela Martins-Green, USA Shoichiro Ono, USA George Perry, USA M. Piacentini, Italy George E. Plopper, USA Lawrence Rothblum, USA Michael Sheetz, USA James L. Sherley, USA G. S. Stein, USA Richard Tucker, USA Thomas van Groen, USA Andre Van Wijnen, USA Steve Winder, UK Chuanyue Wu, USA Bin-Xian Zhang, USA

J. Spencer Johnston, USA M. Ilyas Kamboh, USA Feige Kaplan, Canada Manfred Kayser, The Netherlands Brynn Levy, USA Xiao Jiang Li, USA Thomas Liehr, Germany James M. Mason, USA Mohammed Rachidi, France Raj S. Ramesar, South Africa Elliot D. Rosen, USA Dharambir K. Sanghera, USA Michael Schmid, Germany Markus Schuelke, Germany Wolfgang Arthur Schulz, Germany Jorge Sequeiros, Portugal Mouldy Sioud, Norway Rongjia Zhou, China

J. Spencer Johnston, USA Vladimir Larionov, USA Thomas Lufkin, Singapore John L. McGregor, France John V. Moran, USA Yasushi Okazaki, Japan Gopi K. Podila, USA Momiao Xiong, USA

Immunology

Hassan Alizadeh, USA Peter Bretscher, Canada Robert E. Cone, USA Terry L. Delovitch, Canada Anthony L. DeVico, USA Nick Di Girolamo, Australia Don Mark Estes, USA Soldano Ferrone, USA Jeffrey A. Frelinger, USA John Robert Gordon, Canada James D. Gorham, USA Silvia Gregori, Italy Thomas Griffith, USA Young S. Hahn, USA Dorothy E. Lewis, USA Bradley W. McIntyre, USA R. Lee Mosley, USA Marija Mostarica-Stojković, Serbia Hans Konrad Muller, Australia Ali Ouaissi, France Kanury V. S. Rao, India Yair Reisner, Israel Harry W. Schroeder, USA Wilhelm Schwaeble, UK Nilabh Shastri, USA Yufang Shi, China Piet Stinissen, Belgium Hannes Stockinger, Austria J. W. Tervaert, The Netherlands Graham R. Wallace, UK

Microbial Biotechnology

Jozef Anné, Belgium Yoav Bashan, Mexico Marco Bazzicalupo, Italy Nico Boon, Belgium Luca Simone Cocolin, Italy Peter Coloe, Australia Daniele Daffonchio, Italy Han de Winde, The Netherlands Yanhe Ma, China Bernd H. A. Rehm, New Zealand Angela Sessitsch, Austria

Microbiology

D. Beighton, UK Steven R. Blanke, USA Stanley Brul, The Netherlands Isaac K. O. Cann, USA Stephen K. Farrand, USA Alain Filloux, UK Gad Frankel, UK Roy Gross, Germany Hans-Peter Klenk, Germany Tanya Parish, UK Gopi K. Podila, USA Frederick D. Quinn, USA Didier A. Raoult, France Isabel Sá-Correia, Portugal P. L. C. Small, USA Michael Thomm, Germany H. C. van der Mei, The Netherlands Schwan William, USA

Molecular Biology

Rudi Beyaert, Belgium Michael Bustin, USA Douglas Cyr, USA K. Iatrou, Greece Lokesh Joshi, Ireland David W. Litchfield, Canada Wuyuan Lu, USA Patrick Matthias, Switzerland John L. McGregor, France S. L. Mowbray, Sweden Elena Orlova, UK Yeon-Kyun Shin, USA William S. Trimble, Canada Lisa Wiesmuller, Germany Masamitsu Yamaguchi, Japan

Oncology

Colin Cooper, UK F. M. J. Debruyne, The Netherlands Daehee Kang, Republic of Korea Nathan Ames Ellis, USA Dominic Fan, USA Gary E. Gallick, USA Daila S. Gridley, USA Xin-yuan Guan, Hong Kong Anne Hamburger, USA Manoor Prakash Hande, Singapore Orhan Nalcioglu, USA Beric Henderson, Australia

Pharmacology

Abdel A. Abdel-Rahman, USA M. Badr, USA Stelvio M. Bandiera, Canada Ronald E. Baynes, USA R. Keith Campbell, USA Hak-Kim Chan, Australia Michael D. Coleman, UK J. Descotes, France Dobromir Dobrev, Germany

Plant Biotechnology

Prem L. Bhalla, Australia J. R. Botella, Australia Elvira G. De Mejia, USA H. M. Häggman, Finland

Toxicology

Michael Aschner, USA Michael L. Cunningham, USA Laurence D. Fechter, USA Hartmut Jaeschke, USA

Steve B. Jiang, USA Abdul R. Khokhar, USA Rakesh Kumar, USA Macus Tien Kuo, USA Eric W. Lam, UK Sue-Hwa Lin, USA Kapil Mehta, USA P. J. Oefner, Germany

Frank Pajonk, USA Waldemar Priebe, USA F. C. Schmitt, Portugal Sonshin Takao, Japan Ana Maria Tari, USA Henk G. Van Der Poel, The Netherlands Haodong Xu, USA David J. Yang, USA

Allal Ouhtit, Oman

Ayman El-Kadi, Canada Jeffrey Hughes, USA Kazim Husain, USA Farhad Kamali, UK Michael Kassiou, Australia Joseph J. McArdle, USA Mark J. McKeage, New Zealand Daniel T. Monaghan, USA T. Narahashi, USA

Kennerly S. Patrick, USA Vickram Ramkumar, USA Michael J. Spinella, USA Quadiri Timour, France Todd W. Vanderah, USA Val J. Watts, USA David J. Waxman, USA

Liwen Jiang, Hong Kong Pulugurtha B. Kirti, India Yong Pyo Lim, Republic of Korea Gopi K. Podila, USA

Ralf Reski, Germany Sudhir Sopory, India

Youmin James Kang, USA M. Firoze Khan, USA Pascal Kintz, France

R. S. Tjeerdema, USA Kenneth Turteltaub, USA Brad Upham, USA

Virology

Nafees Ahmad, USA Edouard Cantin, USA Ellen Collisson, USA Kevin M. Coombs, Canada Norbert K. Herzog, USA Tom Hobman, Canada Shahid Jameel, India Fred Kibenge, Canada Fenyong Liu, USA Éric Rassart, Canada Gerald G. Schumann, Germany Y.-C. Sung, Republic of Korea Gregory Tannock, Australia Ralf Wagner, Germany Jianguo Wu, China Decheng Yang, Canada Jiing-Kuan Yee, USA Xueping Zhou, China Wen-Quan Zou, USA

Contents

Toward Personalized Cell Therapies by Using Stem Cells, Ken-ichi Isobe, Herman S. Cheung, and Ji Wu Volume 2012, Article ID 172564, 2 pages

Autism Spectrum Disorders: Is Mesenchymal Stem Cell Personalized Therapy the Future?, Dario Siniscalco, Anna Sapone, Alessandra Cirillo, Catia Giordano, Sabatino Maione, and Nicola Antonucci Volume 2012, Article ID 480289, 6 pages

Human Umbilical Cord Blood-Derived Mesenchymal Stem Cell Therapy Promotes Functional Recovery of Contused Rat Spinal Cord through Enhancement of Endogenous Cell Proliferation and Oligogenesis, Sang In Park, Jung Yeon Lim, Chang Hyun Jeong, Seong Muk Kim, Jin Ae Jun, Sin-Soo Jeun, and Won Il Oh Volume 2012, Article ID 362473, 8 pages

Potential Stemness of Frozen-Thawed Testicular Biopsies without Sperm in Infertile Men Included into the *In Vitro* Fertilization Programme, Martin Stimpfel, Thomas Skutella, Mikael Kubista, Elvira Malicev, Sabine Conrad, and Irma Virant-Klun Volume 2012, Article ID 291038, 15 pages

Rapamycin Conditioning of Dendritic Cells Differentiated from Human ES Cells Promotes a Tolerogenic Phenotype, Kathryn M. Silk, Alison J. Leishman, Kevin P. Nishimoto, Anita Reddy, and Paul J. Fairchild Volume 2012, Article ID 172420, 11 pages

Human Blood-Vessel-Derived Stem Cells for Tissue Repair and Regeneration, Chien-Wen Chen, Mirko Corselli, Bruno Péault, and Johnny Huard Volume 2012, Article ID 597439, 9 pages

Thin-Layer Hydroxyapatite Deposition on a Nanofiber Surface Stimulates Mesenchymal Stem Cell Proliferation and Their Differentiation into Osteoblasts, Eva Prosecká, Matej Buzgo, Michala Rampichová, Tomáš Kocourek, Petra Kochová, Lucie Vysloužilová, Daniel Tvrdík, Miroslav Jelínek, David Lukáš, and Evžen Amler Volume 2012, Article ID 428503, 10 pages

BMP9-Induced Osteogenetic Differentiation and Bone Formation of Muscle-Derived Stem Cells, Li Xiang, Chen Liang, Ke Zhen-Yong, Yin Liang-Jun, and Deng Zhong-Liang Volume 2012, Article ID 610952, 7 pages

Adult Bone Marrow: Which Stem Cells for Cellular Therapy Protocols in Neurodegenerative Disorders?, Sabine Wislet-Gendebien, Emerence Laudet, Virginie Neirinckx, and Bernard Rogister Volume 2012, Article ID 601560, 10 pages

Amniotic Mesenchymal Stem Cells: A New Source for Hepatocyte-Like Cells and Induction of CFTR Expression by Coculture with Cystic Fibrosis Airway Epithelial Cells, Valentina Paracchini, Annalucia Carbone, Federico Colombo, Stefano Castellani, Silvia Mazzucchelli, Sante Di Gioia, Dario Degiorgio, Manuela Seia, Laura Porretti, Carla Colombo, and Massimo Conese Volume 2012, Article ID 575471, 15 pages

Therapeutic Implications of Mesenchymal Stem Cells in Liver Injury, Maria Ausiliatrice Puglisi, Valentina Tesori, Wanda Lattanzi, Anna Chiara Piscaglia, Giovanni Battista Gasbarrini, Domenico M. D'Ugo, and Antonio Gasbarrini Volume 2011, Article ID 860578, 8 pages Neurotrophic Features of Human Adipose Tissue-Derived Stromal Cells: *In Vitro* and *In Vivo* Studies, Wanda Lattanzi, Maria Concetta Geloso, Nathalie Saulnier, Stefano Giannetti, Maria Ausiliatrice Puglisi, Valentina Corvino, Antonio Gasbarrini, and Fabrizio Michetti Volume 2011, Article ID 468705, 9 pages

The Use of Pluripotent Stem Cell for Personalized Cell Therapies against Neurological Disorders, Hye-Yeong Ha, Si-Hyong Jang, and Ji-Won Jung Volume 2011, Article ID 520816, 7 pages

Progenitors for the Corneal Endothelium and Trabecular Meshwork: A Potential Source for Personalized Stem Cell Therapy in Corneal Endothelial Diseases and Glaucoma, Wing Yan Yu, Carl Sheridan, Ian Grierson, Sharon Mason, Victoria Kearns, Amy Cheuk Yin Lo, and David Wong Volume 2011, Article ID 412743, 13 pages

Experimental Limitations Using Reprogrammed Cells for Hematopoietic Differentiation, Katharina Seiler, Motokazu Tsuneto, and Fritz Melchers Volume 2011, Article ID 895086, 7 pages

Modeling Neurological Disorders by Human Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells, Tanut Kunkanjanawan, Parinya Noisa, and Rangsun Parnpai Volume 2011, Article ID 350131, 11 pages

Toward Personalized Cell Therapies: Autologous Menstrual Blood Cells for Stroke, Maria Carolina O. Rodrigues, Loren E. Glover, Nathan Weinbren, Jessica A. Rizzi, Hiroto Ishikawa, Kazutaka Shinozuka, Naoki Tajiri, Yuji Kaneko, Paul R. Sanberg, Julie G. Allickson, Nicole Kuzmin-Nichols, Svitlana Garbuzova-Davis, Julio Cesar Voltarelli, Eduardo Cruz, and Cesar V. Borlongan Volume 2011, Article ID 194720, 7 pages

CNPase Expression in Olfactory Ensheathing Cells, Christine Radtke, Masanori Sasaki, Karen L. Lankford, Vittorio Gallo, and Jeffery D. Kocsis Volume 2011, Article ID 608496, 8 pages

Mesenchymal Stem Cell-Based Tissue Engineering for Chondrogenesis, Seogjin Seo and Kun Na Volume 2011, Article ID 806891, 8 pages

Feasibility of Treating Irradiated Bone with Intramedullary Delivered Autologous Mesenchymal Stem Cells, Bérengère Phulpin, Gilles Dolivet, Pierre-Yves Marie, Sylvain Poussier, Sandrine Huger, Pierre Bravetti, Pierre Graff, Jean-Louis Merlin, and Nguyen Tran Volume 2011, Article ID 560257, 9 pages

Investigation of Hepatoprotective Activity of Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells in the Mouse Model of Liver Injury, Chih-Hung Chiang, Ching-Chih Chang, Hui-Chun Huang, Yi-Jen Chen, Ping-Hsing Tsai, Shaw-Yeu Jeng, Shuen-Iu Hung, Jung-Hung Hsieh, Hsu-Shan Huang, Shih-Hwa Chiou, Fa-Yauh Lee, and Shou-Dong Lee Volume 2011, Article ID 219060, 11 pages

Preclinical Studies with Umbilical Cord Mesenchymal Stromal Cells in Different Animal Models for Muscular Dystrophy, Eder Zucconi, Natassia Moreira Vieira, Carlos Roberto Bueno Jr., Mariane Secco, Tatiana Jazedje, Marcos Costa Valadares, Miriam Fussae Suzuki, Paolo Bartolini, Mariz Vainzof, and Mayana Zatz Volume 2011, Article ID 715251, 9 pages

Editorial **Toward Personalized Cell Therapies by Using Stem Cells**

Ken-ichi Isobe,¹ Herman S. Cheung,² and Ji Wu^{3,4}

¹ Department of Immunology, Nagoya University Graduate School of Medicine, 65 Turumai-cho, Showa-ku, Nagoya, Aichi 466-8550, Japan

² Biomedical Engineering Department, College of Engineering, University of Miami, Coral Gables, FL 33146, USA

³ Key Laboratory for the Genetics of Developmental and Neuropsychiatric Disorders (Ministry of Education),

Bio-X Institutes, Shanghai Jiao Tong University, Shanghai 200240, China

⁴ School of Life Sciences and Biotechnology, Shanghai Jiao Tong University, Shanghai, China

Correspondence should be addressed to Ken-ichi Isobe, kisobe@med.nagoya-u.ac.jp

Received 16 November 2011; Accepted 16 November 2011

Copyright © 2012 Ken-ichi Isobe et al. This is an open access article distributed under the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

Recent discovery of induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSCs) open the great possibility to use patient own tissue to the previously incurable diseases. Multipotent adult stem/progenitor cells have been identified in nearly all human organs. These cells are expanded *in vitro* and are possible to be used for personalized cell therapy. This special issue collected the articles which discussed recent progresses in this field.

Our body has self-defense systems to recover from damages. However, once tissues are damaged extensively, damaged tissues cannot be recovered. These include hepatic (C. H. Chiang, M. A. Puglisi), kidney, lung, and heart failures. Also in neurodegenerative diseases including Parkinson's disease, Alzheimer diseases, and ALS, patient cells are difficult to recover (H. Y. Ha). External stimuli such as high dose of irradiation caused by cancer treatment (B. Phulpin) will induce irreversible damages. There exist genetic disorders for which there is no cure including progressive muscular dystrophies (E. Zucconi), cystic fibrosis (V. Paracchini). Further age-related dysfunctions are difficult to be recovered. One example is articular cartilage (S. Seo). Currently transplantation has been shown to be an effective treatment for these tissue failures. However, transplantation has serious problems: shortage of organs to be transplanted and immune rejection caused by great heterogeneity of human HLA. Recent progresses of biotechnology open a new hope to treat incurable diseases by using patient own tissues. This special issue aimed to gather scientific papers about recent progresses in this field.

iPSCs are novel stem cell populations induced from mouse and human adult somatic cells through reprogramming by transduction of defined transcription factors. These cells open the great possibility to personalized cell therapy to treat incurable diseases (K. Seiler, T. Kunkanjanawan, H. Y. Ha). Compared to ES cells, iPSCs are not rejected by host immune cells theoretically. At least iPS cells are not rejected once these cells are differentiated (C. H. Chiang).

Mesenchymal stromal cells (MSCs) from various sources including bone marrow (S. W. Gendebien), adipose tissue (W. Lattanzi), dental pulp, placenta, umbilical cord (E. Zucconi, S. Park), menstrual blood (M. C. Rodrigues) and amniotic mesenchymal stromal cells (V. Paracchini) have been studied extensively by animal models.

Tissue stem cells are also used for personalized stem cell therapy. Muscle-derived stem cells for bone formation (X. Li), blood vessel-derived stem cells regenerate myofibers in injured and dystrophic skeletal muscles as well as improve cardiac function after myocardial infarction (C. W. Chen). Olfactory ensheathing cells (OECs) into nerve or spinal cord injuries can promote axonal regeneration and remyelination and restore functional recovery (C. Radtke). Some stemlike cells reside in the transition area between the peripheral corneal endothelium (CE) and the anterior nonfiltering portion of the trabecular meshwork (TM) replacing the lost CE (W. Y. Yu).

Cell culture on scaffold enhances cell growth and differentiation. Hydroxyapatite (HA) coating of (PCL/PVA) nanofibers enhances bone repair (E. Prosecka).

There are a number of reports for limitations of current technologies that hinder iPSCs into practical use. Immunogenicity to syngeneic mice and tumor formation are reported. MSCs also might promote tumor growth. MSCs immunomodulatory properties affect greatly the host. More works are sure to be needed to overcome these problems.

Acknowledgments

We thank all of the authors for submitting their papers to this special issue and appreciate their efforts and time in processing their papers. We also thank all the reviewers for careful checking of the submitted papers.

> Ken-ichi Isobe Herman S. Cheung Ji Wu

Review Article

Autism Spectrum Disorders: Is Mesenchymal Stem Cell Personalized Therapy the Future?

Dario Siniscalco,^{1,2} Anna Sapone,^{3,4} Alessandra Cirillo,⁵ Catia Giordano,¹ Sabatino Maione,¹ and Nicola Antonucci⁶

¹ Division of Pharmacology "L. Donatelli", Department of Experimental Medicine, Second University of Naples, Via S. Maria di Costantinopoli, 16-80138 Napoli, Italy

² Centre for Autism, La Forza del Silenzio, Caserta, 80138 Naples, Italy

³ Department of Internal and Experimental Medicine "Magrassi-Lanzara", Second University of Naples, 80138 Naples, Italy

⁴ Center for Celiac Research and Mucosal Biology Research Center, University of Maryland School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD 21201, USA

⁵ Division of Biotechnology and Molecular Biology "A. Cascino", Department of Experimental Medicine, Second University of Naples, 80138 Naples, Italy

⁶Biomedical Centre for Autism Research and Treatment, 70122 Bari, Italy

Correspondence should be addressed to Dario Siniscalco, dariosin@uab.edu

Received 11 July 2011; Accepted 29 September 2011

Academic Editor: Ken-ichi Isobe

Copyright © 2012 Dario Siniscalco et al. This is an open access article distributed under the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

Autism and autism spectrum disorders (ASDs) are heterogeneous neurodevelopmental disorders. They are enigmatic conditions that have their origins in the interaction of genes and environmental factors. ASDs are characterized by dysfunctions in social interaction and communication skills, in addition to repetitive and stereotypic verbal and nonverbal behaviours. Immune dysfunction has been confirmed with autistic children. There are no defined mechanisms of pathogenesis or curative therapy presently available. Indeed, ASDs are still untreatable. Available treatments for autism can be divided into behavioural, nutritional, and medical approaches, although no defined standard approach exists. Nowadays, stem cell therapy represents the great promise for the future of molecular medicine. Among the stem cell population, mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) show probably best potential good results in medical research. Due to the particular immune and neural dysregulation observed in ASDs, mesenchymal stem cell transplantation could offer a unique tool to provide better resolution for this disease.

1. Autism Spectrum Disorders

Autism and autism spectrum disorders (ASDs) are heterogeneous neurodevelopmental disorders [1]. They are enigmatic conditions that have their origins in the interaction of genes and environmental factors. ASDs are characterized by dysfunctions in social interaction and communication skills, in addition to repetitive and stereotypic verbal and nonverbal behaviours [2, 3]. Several biochemical events are associated with ASDs: oxidative stress; endoplasmic reticulum stress; decreased methylation capacity; limited production of glutathione; mitochondrial dysfunction; intestinal dysbiosis; increased toxic metal burden; immune dysregulation; immune activation of neuroglial cells [4]. The exact aetiology of ASDs is unknown, likely it results from a complex combination of genetic, environmental, and immunological factors [5, 6]. This heritable disorder derives from genetic variations in multiple genes [7], making its treatment particularly difficult. Environment (i.e., air pollution, organophosphates, and heavy metals) also contributes to the incidence of ASDs [8].

Frequency of these disorders is increasing: 56% reported increase in paediatric prevalence between 1991 and 1997 [9] until present rates of about 60 cases per 10,000 children, according to Center for Disease Control [10, 11]. ASDs are increasingly being recognized as a public health problem [12]. Pathophysiology and defined mechanisms of pathogenesis of autism remain still unclear. There are no drugs effective for treatment of core symptoms of ASDs [10]. Indeed, ASDs are still untreatable. Current available treatments for autism can be divided into behavioural, nutritional, and pharmacological options, in addition to individual and family psychotherapy and other nonpharmacologic interventions [13]. However, no defined standard approach exists [14]. Pharmacological approaches are direct towards neuropsychiatric disorders coassociated with ASDs. Psycho-stimulants, alpha-2 agonists, beta blockers, lithium, anticonvulsant mood stabilizers, atypical antipsychotics, traditional antipsychotics, selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors, antidepressants, and antipsychotics, are drugs commonly prescribed [14-16]. Catatonia is treated with lorazepam and bilateral electroconvulsive therapy [17]. Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors are prescribed for the treatment of depression, anxiety, and obsessive-compulsive ASD-associated behaviours [2].

Other nonpsychotropic drugs which are supported by at least 1 or 2 prospective randomized controlled trials or 1 systematic review include melatonin, acetylcholinesterase inhibitors, naltrexone, carnitine, tetrahydrobiopterin, vitamin C, hyperbaric oxygen treatment, immunomodulation and anti-inflammatory treatments, oxytocin, and even music therapy and vision therapy [18].

Alternative and complementary treatments, not sufficiently supported by medical literature, include herbal remedies, vitamin and mineral therapies, piracetam, elimination diets, chelation, cyproheptadine, famotidine, glutamate antagonists, special dietary supplements, acupuncture, neurofeedback, and sensory integration training [14, 19, 20]. On the other hand, behavioural treatment could represent the effective intervention strategy for autism [21–23]. A plethora of behavioural strategies and social skill trainings have been used [24–26]. However, it has been demonstrated that no definitive behavioural intervention completely improves all symptoms for all ASD patients [27, 28].

Summarizing, all these therapies indicate that further research is needed to better address treatment of several medical conditions experienced by ASD patients [29].

2. Mesenchymal Stem Cells

Nowadays, stem cell therapy represents the great promise for the future of molecular medicine. The progression of several diseases can be slowed or even blocked by stem cell transplantation [30].

Among the stem cell population, mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) show probably best potential good results in medical research [31–33]. These cells are nonhematopoietic stem cells having a multilineage potential, as they have the capacity of differentiating into both mesenchymal and nonmesenchymal lineages. MSCs are a population of progenitor cells of meso-dermal origin found principally in the bone marrow of adults, giving rise to skeletal muscle cells, blood, fat, vascular, and urogenital systems, and to connective tissues throughout the body [34–36]. According to the International Society of Cellular Therapy, MSCs are defined by the following minimal set of criteria: (1) grown in adherence to plastic

surface of dishes when maintained in standard culture conditions; (2) express cytospecific cell surface markers, that is, CD105, CD90, and CD73, to be negative for other cell surface markers, that is, CD45, CD34, CD14, and CD11b; (3) possess the capacity to differentiate into mesenchymal lineages, under appropriate in vitro conditions [37]. MSCs can be isolated from different tissues other than bone marrow: adipose tissue, liver, tendons, synovial membrane, amniotic fluid, placenta, umbilical cord, and teeth. MSCs show a high expansion potential, genetic stability, stable phenotype, high proliferation rate as adherent cells, and self-renew capacity and can be easily collected and shipped from the laboratory to the bedside and are compatible with different delivery methods and formulations [38, 39]. In addition, MSCs have two other extraordinary properties: they are able to migrate to sites of tissue injury, where they are able to inhibit the release of proinflammatory cytokines and have strong immunosuppressive activity that renders them a useful tool for successful autologous, as well as heterologous, transplantations without requiring pharmacological immunosuppression [40-43]. Besides, MSCs are easily isolated from a small aspirate of bone marrow and expanded with high efficiency [44]. Given that MSCs are multipotent cells with a number of potential therapeutic applications, and they represent a future powerful tool in regenerative medicine, including ASDs. Mesenchymal stem cells could be transplanted directly without genetic modification or pretreatments. They simply eventually differentiate according to cues from the surrounding tissues and do not give uncontrollable growth or tumours. In clinical application, there is no problem with immune rejection because of their *in vivo* immunosuppressive properties [45, 46]. In addition, MSCs can readily be isolated from the patients requiring transplant or from their parents. There is also no tumour formation on transplantation [47]. No moral objection or ethical controversies are involved [48].

In principle, mesenchymal stem cells can act through several possible mechanisms, that is, stimulating the plastic response in the host damaged tissue, secreting survivalpromoting growth factors, restoring synaptic transmitter release by providing local reinnervations, integrating into existing neural and synaptic network, and reestablishing functional afferent and efferent connections [49]. Since MSCs have the capability to produce a large array of trophic and growth factors both in vivo and in vitro. (MSCs constitutively secrete interleukins (IL)-6, IL-7, IL-8, IL-11, IL-12, IL-14, IL-15, macrophage colony-stimulating factor, Flt-3 ligand, and stem-cell factor [50]). A more reasonable explanation for the functional benefit derived from MSC transplantation is their paracrine activity, by which these cells are able to produce factors that activate endogenous restorative mechanisms within injured tissues contributing to recovery of function lost as a result of lesions [49, 51].

3. Autism, Personalized Therapy through Mesenchymal Stem Cells

MSCs have a strong long-lasting immunosuppressive capacity [52]. This extraordinary property is mediated via soluble



Activation of T and B lymphocytes

FIGURE 1: Paracrine and immunomodulatory effects as possible mechanisms of action of mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) in autism spectrum disorder (ASD) treatment. In humans, ASDs are associated with immune alterations and pro-inflammatory cytokines (i.e., IL-1 β) overproduction. These cytokines are able to trigger pro-inflammatory cellular events. Data from *in vitro* models show that MSCs are able to affect not only T cells, but also other cells of the immune system (i.e., NK cells). Immunoregulatory properties of MSCs are through secretion of large amounts of several bioactive molecules (paracrine activity), that is, PGE-2, IL-10. These molecules cause the inhibition or the unresponsiveness of T-cell mediated responses.

factors. MSCs are able to inhibit the proliferation of CD8⁺ and CD4⁺ T lymphocytes and natural killer (NK) cells, to suppress the immunoglobulin production by plasma cells, to inhibit the maturation of dendritic cells (DCs) and the proliferation of regulatory T cells [53]. It has been demonstrated that MSCs are also able to inhibit T lymphocyte pro-inflammatory cytokine production in vitro [54, 55], as well as in vivo [56]. Their ability to modulate the immune system opens a wide range of cell-mediated applications, not only for autoimmune diseases and graftversus-host disease. Due to the particular immune system dysregulation observed in ASDs [57, 58], mesenchymal stem cell transplantation could offer a unique tool to provide better resolution for this disease. Indeed, in ASDs pathogenesis, innate and adaptive immunity changes have been reported [59]. ASD patients show an imbalance in CD3⁺, CD4⁺, and CD8⁺ T cells, as well as in NK cells. In addition, peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) extracted from ASD patients are able to overproduce IL-1 β resulting in long-term immune alterations [60]. MSC-mediated immune suppressive activity could restore this immune imbalance (Figure 1). Indeed, MSC immunoregulatory effects strongly inhibit T-cell recognition and expansion by inhibiting TNF- α and INF- γ production and increasing IL-10 levels [51].

It has been demonstrated that in postmortem brains from ASD patients there is evidence of abnormal functioning and cerebellum alterations [61-63]. Indeed, ASD subjects show a decreased number of Purkinje cells in the cerebellum [64]. These changes could reflect defective cortical organization in ASDs development. In addition, autism is associated with dysregulation in the maturation and plasticity of dendritic spine morphology [65]. Restoring injured brain functioning could be achieved by stem-cell-based cell replacement [66]. Indeed, transplanted MSCs are able to promote synaptic plasticity and functional recovery and rescue cerebellar Purkinje cells [67, 68]. Challenging newest study from Deng et al. suggests that granulocyte colonystimulating factor (G-CSF) is able to mobilize MSCs into peripheral blood. These mobilized MSCs are incorporated and integrate into damaged brain in craniocerebral injured mice, ameliorating the effect of trauma [69]. It is noteworthy that MSC ability to migrate to the sites of injury and participate in the repair process is a key issue in tissue repair [70]. Also by this way, MSC therapy could restore the altered brain organization seen in autistic subjects (Table 1).

A key dilemma in stem-cell-based therapy for autism treatment is whether endogenous or exogenous MSC administration is the best way of stem cell delivery. Endogenous

treatm	ent.								
IABLE	1: P	otential	amenorative	enects	mediated	Dy	MSCs	in ASI	\mathcal{D}

ASD-induced changes in human brain	Potential MSC ameliorative roles seen in preclinical models
Abnormal functioning	Improving functional recovery
Cerebellum alterations	Integrating in altered brain and restoring damaged functions
Decreased number of Purkinje cells (PCs)	Restoring cerebellar PCs
Defective cortical organization	Reinforcing cortical plasticity
Altered plasticity of dendritic spine morphology	Promoting synaptic plasticity

strategy could be limited by the availability of MSCs. Exogenous MSCs could show low rate of engraftment to provide cellular replacement. It is unclear if differentiated cells are able to develop functional interconnections with the intrinsic cells of the recipient host [49]. Controversy, few exogenous MSCs are able to exert paracrine activity. Indeed, exogenously applied MSCs have been shown to home to injured tissues and repair them by producing chemokines, or by cell or nuclear fusion with host cells [71]. On the other hand, exogenous culture-expanded MSCs could address endogenous MSCs in order to activate them and guide intrinsic repair [72]. In addition, exogenous delivery bypasses surgical intervention on the autistic child.

Cellular therapy could represent a new frontier in the treatment of several diseases. Despite the fact that MSCs have been enrolled in several clinical trials, long-term safety of MSC-based therapies is not yet well established; this fact could be one major limitation to clinical translation [73]. At the present, there are no preclinical studies on the use of MSCs in ASD models. There is just one clinical trial (NCT01343511 http://www.clinicaltrial.gov/) concerning the safety and efficacy of human umbilical cord mesenchymal stem cells (hUC-MSCs) and human cord blood mononuclear cells (hCB-MNCs) transplantation in patients with autism by Shenzhen Beike Bio-Technology Co., China. Results are not yet posted.

However, personalized stem cell therapy will be the most effective treatment for a specific autistic child, opening a new era in autism management in the next future.

Acknowledgments

The authors gratefully thank Mr. Enzo Abate, Ms. Giovanna Gallone, and the nonprofit organizations "La Forza del Silenzio" and "Cancellautismo," Italy for their useful assistance. The authors thank the Autism Research Institute, USA (ARI grant "Research that makes a difference" 2010) for financial support of this study.

References

 A. Fasano, "Intestine, leaky gut, autism and probiotics," in *Cutting Edge Therapies*, N. J. Lyndhurst, Ed., pp. 192–198, Barnes & Noble, 2010.

- [2] K. Williams, D. M. Wheeler, N. Silove, and P. Hazell, "Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRIs) for autism spectrum disorders (ASD)," *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, vol. 8, Article ID CD004677, 2010.
- [3] R. Toro, M. Konyukh, R. Delorme et al., "Key role for gene dosage and synaptic homeostasis in autism spectrum disorders," *Trends in Genetics*, vol. 26, no. 8, pp. 363–372, 2010.
- [4] J. J. Bradstreet, S. Smith, M. Baral, and D. A. Rossignol, "Biomarker-guided interventions of clinically relevant conditions associated with autism spectrum disorders and attention deficit hyperactivity disorder," *Alternative Medicine Review*, vol. 15, no. 1, pp. 15–32, 2010.
- [5] A. M. Persico and T. Bourgeron, "Searching for ways out of the autism maze: genetic, epigenetic and environmental clues," *Trends in Neurosciences*, vol. 29, no. 7, pp. 349–358, 2006.
- [6] R. Toro, M. Konyukh, R. Delorme et al., "Key role for gene dosage and synaptic homeostasis in autism spectrum disorders," *Trends in Genetics*, vol. 26, no. 8, pp. 363–372, 2010.
- [7] P. El-Fishawy and M. W. State, "The genetics of autism: key issues, recent findings, and clinical implications," *Psychiatric Clinics of North America*, vol. 33, no. 1, pp. 83–105, 2010.
- [8] M. R. Herbert, "Contributions of the environment and environmentally vulnerable physiology to autism spectrum disorders," *Current Opinion in Neurology*, vol. 23, no. 2, pp. 103–110, 2010.
- [9] R. Muhle, S. V. Trentacoste, and I. Rapin, "The genetics of autism," *Pediatrics*, vol. 113, no. 5, pp. e472–e486, 2004.
- [10] S. E. Levy, D. S. Mandell, and R. T. Schultz, "Autism," *The Lancet*, vol. 374, no. 9701, pp. 1627–1638, 2009.
- [11] CDC, "Surveillance summaries," Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report, vol. 56, pp. 1–28, 2007.
- [12] P. A. Main, M. T. Angley, P. Thomas, C. E. O'Doherty, and M. Fenech, "Folate and methionine metabolism in autism: a systematic review," *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, vol. 91, no. 6, pp. 1598–1620, 2010.
- [13] A. M. Reiersen and R. D. Todd, "Co-occurrence of ADHD and autism spectrum disorders: phenomenology and treatment," *Expert Review of Neurotherapeutics*, vol. 8, no. 4, pp. 657–669, 2008.
- [14] J. T. McCracken, "Safety issues with drug therapies for autism spectrum disorders," *Journal of Clinical Psychiatry*, vol. 66, supplement 10, pp. 32–37, 2005.
- [15] M. Tandon and J. R. Pruett Jr., "An overview of the use of antidepressants in children and adolescents," *Missouri Medicine*, vol. 105, no. 1, pp. 79–85, 2008.
- [16] R. M. Nevels, E. E. Dehon, K. Alexander, and S. T. Gontkovsky, "Psychopharmacology of aggression in children and adolescents with primary neuropsychiatric disorders: a review of current and potentially promising treatment options," *Experimental and Clinical Psychopharmacology*, vol. 18, no. 2, pp. 184–201, 2010.
- [17] D. M. Dhossche, A. Shah, and L. Wing, "Blueprints for the assessment, treatment, and future study of catatonia in autism spectrum disorders," *International Review of Neurobiology*, vol. 72, pp. 267–284, 2006.
- [18] D. A. Rossignol, "Novel and emerging treatments for autism spectrum disorders: a systematic review," *Annals of Clinical Psychiatry*, vol. 21, no. 4, pp. 213–236, 2009.
- [19] H. G. Şenel, "Parents' views and experiences about complementary and alternative medicine treatments for their children with autistic spectrum disorder," *Journal of Autism* and Developmental Disorders, vol. 40, no. 4, pp. 494–503, 2010.
- [20] V. C. Wong and J. G. Sun, "Randomized controlled trial of acupuncture versus sham acupuncture in autism spectrum

disorder," *Journal of Alternative and Complementary Medicine*, vol. 16, no. 5, pp. 545–553, 2010.

- [21] P. A. Filipek, R. Steinberg-Epstein, and T. M. Book, "Intervention for autistic spectrum disorders," *NeuroRx*, vol. 3, no. 2, pp. 207–216, 2006.
- [22] L. A. Vismara and S. J. Rogers, "Behavioral treatments in autism spectrum disorder: what do we know?" *Annual Review* of *Clinical Psychology*, vol. 6, pp. 447–468, 2010.
- [23] C. Kasari and K. Lawton, "New directions in behavioral treatment of autism spectrum disorders," *Current Opinion in Neurology*, vol. 23, no. 2, pp. 137–143, 2010.
- [24] L. C. Murdock and J. Q. Hobbs, "Picture me playing: increasing pretend play dialogue of children with autism spectrum disorders," *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders*, vol. 41, pp. 870–878, 2011.
- [25] F. Frankel and C. Whitham, "Parent-assisted group treatment for friendship problems of children with autism spectrum disorders," *Brain Research*, vol. 1380, pp. 240–245, 2011.
- [26] M. Valenti, R. Cerbo, F. Masedu, M. De Caris, and G. Sorge, "Intensive intervention for children and adolescents with autism in a community setting in Italy: a singlegroup longitudinal study," *Child and Adolescent Psychiatry and Mental Health*, vol. 4, article no. 23, 2010.
- [27] M. B. Ospina, J. K. Seida, B. Clark et al., "Behavioural and developmental interventions for autism spectrum disorder: a clinical systematic review," *PLoS One*, vol. 3, no. 11, Article ID e3755, 2008.
- [28] A. C. Stahmer, L. Schreibman, and A. B. Cunningham, "Toward a technology of treatment individualization for young children with autism spectrum disorders," *Brain Research*, vol. 1380, pp. 229–239, 2011.
- [29] D. Coury, "Medical treatment of autism spectrum disorders," *Current Opinion in Neurology*, vol. 23, no. 2, pp. 131–136, 2010.
- [30] D. Siniscalco, N. Sullo, S. Maione, F. Rossi, and B. D'Agostino, "Stem cell therapy: the great promise in lung disease," *Therapeutic Advances in Respiratory Disease*, vol. 2, no. 3, pp. 173–177, 2008.
- [31] G. Brooke, M. Cook, C. Blair et al., "Therapeutic applications of mesenchymal stromal cells," *Seminars in Cell and Developmental Biology*, vol. 18, no. 6, pp. 846–858, 2007.
- [32] A. Arthur, A. Zannettino, and S. Gronthos, "The therapeutic applications of multipotential mesenchymal/stromal stem cells in skeletal tissue repair," *Journal of Cellular Physiology*, vol. 218, no. 2, pp. 237–245, 2009.
- [33] P. C. Chagastelles, N. B. Nardi, and M. Camassola, "Biology and applications of mesenchymal stem cells," *Science Progress*, vol. 93, no. 2, pp. 113–127, 2010.
- [34] B. Short, N. Brouard, T. Occhiodoro-Scott, A. Ramakrishnan, and P. J. Simmons, "Mesenchymal stem cells," *Archives of Medical Research*, vol. 34, no. 6, pp. 565–571, 2003.
- [35] N. Beyer Nardi and L. da Silva Meirelles, "Mesenchymal stem cells: isolation, in vitro expansion and characterization," *Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology*, no. 174, pp. 249– 282, 2006.
- [36] S. Sethe, A. Scutt, and A. Stolzing, "Aging of mesenchymal stem cells," *Ageing Research Reviews*, vol. 5, no. 1, pp. 91–116, 2006.
- [37] M. Dominici, K. Le Blanc, I. Mueller et al., "Minimal criteria for defining multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells. The International Society for Cellular Therapy position statement," *Cytotherapy*, vol. 8, no. 4, pp. 315–317, 2006.
- [38] A. Giordano, U. Galderisi, and I. R. Marino, "From the laboratory bench to the patient's bedside: an update on

clinical trials with mesenchymal stem cells," *Journal of Cellular Physiology*, vol. 211, no. 1, pp. 27–35, 2007.

- [39] K. L. Pricola, N. Z. Kuhn, H. Haleem-Smith, Y. Song, and R. S. Tuan, "Interleukin-6 maintains bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cell stemness by an ERK1/2-dependent mechanism," *Journal of Cellular Biochemistry*, vol. 108, no. 3, pp. 577–588, 2009.
- [40] K. Le Blanc and M. F. Pittenger, "Mesenchymal stem cells: progress toward promise," *Cytotherapy*, vol. 7, no. 1, pp. 36– 45, 2005.
- [41] K. J. Beggs, A. Lyubimov, J. N. Borneman et al., "Immunologic consequences of multiple, high-dose administration of allogeneic mesenchymal stem cells to baboons," *Cell Transplantation*, vol. 15, no. 8-9, pp. 711–721, 2006.
- [42] A. Uccelli, L. Moretta, and V. Pistoia, "Mesenchymal stem cells in health and disease," *Nature Reviews Immunology*, vol. 8, no. 9, pp. 726–736, 2008.
- [43] C. E. P. Aronin and R. S. Tuan, "Therapeutic potential of the immunomodulatory activities of adult mesenchymal stem cells," *Birth Defects Research Part C Embryo Today*, vol. 90, no. 1, pp. 67–74, 2010.
- [44] D. Siniscalco, "Transplantation of human mesenchymal stem cells in the study of neuropathic pain," *Methods in Molecular Biology*, vol. 617, pp. 337–345, 2010.
- [45] P. A. Sotiropoulou and M. Papamichail, "Immune properties of mesenchymal stem cells," *Methods in Molecular Biology*, vol. 407, pp. 225–243, 2007.
- [46] R. E. Newman, D. Yoo, M. A. LeRoux, and A. Danilkovitch-Miagkova, "Treatment of inflammatory diseases with mesenchymal stem cells," *Inflammation and Allergy*, vol. 8, no. 2, pp. 110–123, 2009.
- [47] T. Meyerrose, S. Olson, S. Pontow et al., "Mesenchymal stem cells for the sustained in vivo delivery of bioactive factors," *Advanced Drug Delivery Reviews*, vol. 62, no. 12, pp. 1167– 1174, 2010.
- [48] K. Ksiazek, "A comprehensive review on mesenchymal stem cell growth and senescence," *Rejuvenation Research*, vol. 12, no. 2, pp. 105–116, 2009.
- [49] D. Siniscalco, C. Giordano, U. Galderisi et al., "Intra-brain microinjection of human mesenchymal stem cells decreases allodynia in neuropathic mice," *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences*, vol. 67, no. 4, pp. 655–669, 2010.
- [50] M. K. Majumdar, M. A. Thiede, J. D. Mosca, M. Moorman, and S. L. Gerson, "Phenotypic and functional comparison of cultures of marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) and stromal cells," *Journal of Cellular Physiology*, vol. 176, no. 1, pp. 57–66, 1998.
- [51] L. da Silva Meirelles, A. M. Fontes, D. T. Covas, and A. I. Caplan, "Mechanisms involved in the therapeutic properties of mesenchymal stem cells," *Cytokine and Growth Factor Reviews*, vol. 20, no. 5-6, pp. 419–427, 2009.
- [52] M. Giuliani, M. Fleury, A. Vernochet et al., "Long-lasting inhibitory effects of fetal liver mesenchymal stem cells on Tlymphocyte proliferation," *PLoS One*, vol. 6, no. 5, Article ID e19988, 2011.
- [53] M. J. Hoogduijn, F. Popp, R. Verbeek et al., "The immunomodulatory properties of mesenchymal stem cells and their use for immunotherapy," *International Immunopharmacology*, vol. 10, no. 12, pp. 1496–1500, 2010.
- [54] M. D. Nicola, C. Carlo-Stella, M. Magni et al., "Human bone marrow stromal cells suppress T-lymphocyte proliferation induced by cellular or nonspecific mitogenic stimuli," *Blood*, vol. 99, no. 10, pp. 3838–3843, 2002.

- [55] S. Beyth, Z. Borovsky, D. Mevorach et al., "Human mesenchymal stem cells alter antigen-presenting cell maturation and induce T-cell unresponsiveness," *Blood*, vol. 105, no. 5, pp. 2214–2219, 2005.
- [56] F. Dazzi and F. M. Marelli-Berg, "Mesenchymal stem cells for graft-versus-host disease: close encounters with T cells," *European Journal of Immunology*, vol. 38, no. 6, pp. 1479–1482, 2008.
- [57] P. Ashwood, B. A. Corbett, A. Kantor, H. Schulman, J. Van de Water, and D. G. Amaral, "In search of cellular immunophenotypes in the blood of children with autism," *PLoS One*, vol. 6, no. 5, Article ID e19299, 2011.
- [58] K. Suzuki, H. Matsuzaki, K. Iwata et al., "Plasma cytokine profiles in subjects with high-functioning autism spectrum disorders," *PLoS One*, vol. 6, no. 5, Article ID e20470, 2011.
- [59] S. Gupta, D. Samra, and S. Agrawal, "Adaptive and innate immune responses in autism: rationale for therapeutic use of intravenous immunoglobulin," *Journal of Clinical Immunol*ogy, vol. 30, supplement 1, pp. S90–S96, 2010.
- [60] A. M. Enstrom, C. E. Onore, J. A. Van de Water, and P. Ashwood, "Differential monocyte responses to TLR ligands in children with autism spectrum disorders," *Brain, Behavior, and Immunity*, vol. 24, no. 1, pp. 64–71, 2010.
- [61] A. L. Oblak, D. L. Rosene, T. L. Kemper, M. L. Bauman, and G. J. Blatt, "Altered posterior cingulate cortical cyctoarchitecture, but normal density of neurons and interneurons in the posterior cingulate cortex and fusiform gyrus in autism," *Autism Research*, vol. 4, pp. 200–211, 2011.
- [62] E. R. Whitney, T. L. Kemper, D. L. Rosene, M. L. Bauman, and G. J. Blatt, "Density of cerebellar basket and stellate cells in autism: evidence for a late developmental loss of Purkinje cells," *Journal of Neuroscience Research*, vol. 87, no. 10, pp. 2245–2254, 2009.
- [63] E. Courchesne, C. M. Karns, H. R. Davis et al., "Unusual brain growth patterns in early life in patients with autistic disorder: an MRI study," *Neurology*, vol. 57, no. 2, pp. 245–254, 2001.
- [64] M. L. Bauman and T. L. Kemper, "Neuroanatomic observations of the brain in autism: a review and future directions," *International Journal of Developmental Neuroscience*, vol. 23, no. 2-3, pp. 183–187, 2005.
- [65] D. A. Fortin, T. Srivastava, and T. R. Soderling, "Structural modulation of dendritic spines during synaptic plasticity," *Neuroscientist.* In press.
- [66] A. T. Sørensen, N. Rogelius, C. Lundberg, and M. Kokaia, "Activity-dependent long-term plasticity of afferent synapses on grafted stem/progenitor cell-derived neurons," *Experimental Neurology*, vol. 229, no. 2, pp. 274–281, 2011.
- [67] R. C. Rodrigues Hell, M. M. Silva Costa, A. M. Goes, and A. L. Oliveira, "Local injection of BDNF producing mesenchymal stem cells increases neuronal survival and synaptic stability following ventral root avulsion," *Neurobiology of Disease*, vol. 33, no. 2, pp. 290–300, 2009.
- [68] Y. K. Chang, M. H. Chen, Y. H. Chiang et al., "Mesenchymal stem cell transplantation ameliorates motor function deterioration of spinocerebellar ataxia by rescuing cerebellar Purkinje cells," *Journal of Biomedical Science*, vol. 18, article 54, no. 1, 2011.
- [69] J. Deng, Z. M. Zou, T. L. Zhou et al., "Bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells can be mobilized into peripheral blood by G-CSF in vivo and integrate into traumatically injured cerebral tissue," *Neurological Sciences*, vol. 32, no. 4, pp. 641–651, 2011.

- [70] L. Li and J. Jiang, "Regulatory factors of mesenchymal stem cell migration into injured tissues and their signal transduction mechanisms," *Frontier Medical*, vol. 5, pp. 33–39, 2011.
- [71] D. J. Prockop, C. A. Gregory, and J. L. Spees, "One strategy for cell and gene therapy: harnessing the power of adult stem cells to repair tissues," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 100, no. 1, pp. 11917–11923, 2003.
- [72] A. Augello, T. B. Kurth, and C. De Bari, "Mesenchymal stem cells: a perspective from in vitro cultures to in vivo migration and niches," *European Cells and Materials*, vol. 20, pp. 121– 133, 2010.
- [73] E. N. Momin, A. Mohyeldin, H. A. Zaidi, G. Vela, and A. Quiñones-Hinojosa, "Mesenchymal stem cells: new approaches for the treatment of neurological diseases," *Current Stem Cell Research and Therapy*, vol. 5, no. 4, pp. 326–344, 2010.

Research Article

Human Umbilical Cord Blood-Derived Mesenchymal Stem Cell Therapy Promotes Functional Recovery of Contused Rat Spinal Cord through Enhancement of Endogenous Cell Proliferation and Oligogenesis

Sang In Park,^{1, 2} Jung Yeon Lim,² Chang Hyun Jeong,² Seong Muk Kim,² Jin Ae Jun,² Sin-Soo Jeun,² and Won II Oh³

¹ Institute of Catholic Integrative Medicine (ICIM), Incheon St. Mary's Hospital, The Catholic University of Korea, Incheon, Republic of Korea

² Department of Neurosurgery, The Catholic University of Korea, Seoul, Republic of Korea

³ Medipost Biomedical Research Institute, Medipost Co., Ltd., Seoul, Republic of Korea

Correspondence should be addressed to Sin-Soo Jeun, ssjeun@catholic.ac.kr

Received 23 June 2011; Accepted 29 September 2011

Academic Editor: Ken-ichi Isobe

Copyright © 2012 Sang In Park et al. This is an open access article distributed under the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

Numerous studies have shown the benefits of mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) on the repair of spinal cord injury (SCI) model and on behavioral improvement, but the underlying mechanisms remain unclear. In this study, to investigate possible mechanisms by which MSCs contribute to the alleviation of neurologic deficits, we examined the potential effect of human umbilical cord blood-derived MSCs (hUCB-MSCs) on the endogenous cell proliferation and oligogenesis after SCI. SCI was injured by contusion using a weight-drop impactor and hUCB-MSCs were transplanted into the boundary zone of the injured site. Animals received a daily injection of bromodeoxyuridine (BrdU) for 7 days after treatment to identity newly synthesized cells of ependymal and periependymal cells that immunohistochemically resembled stem/progenitor cells was evident. Behavior analysis revealed that locomotor functions of hUCB-MSCs group were restored significantly and the cavity volume was smaller in the MSCstransplanted rats compared to the control group. In MSCs-transplanted group, TUNEL-positive cells were decreased and BrdUpositive cells were significantly increased rats compared with control group. In addition, more of BrdU-positive cells expressed neural stem/progenitor cell nestin and oligo-lineage cell such as NG2, CNPase, MBP and glial fibrillary acidic protein typical of astrocytes in the MSC-transplanted rats. Thus, endogenous cell proliferation and oligogenesis contribute to MSC-promoted functional recovery following SCI.

1. Introduction

Recovery following spinal cord injury (SCI) is limited because of axonal damage [1], demyelination, and scar formation [2]. In addition to the formation of a central hemorrhagic lesion devoid of normal neurons and glia, oligodendrocytes and astrocytes in the white matter near the impact site are reduced by about 50% by 24 h after injury [3].

Recently, the use of stem cell for neurodegenerative disease has been widely investigated as a therapeutic strategy [4–6]. Neural stem cells have been used for the treatment of neurological diseases such as SCI [7] or stroke [8].

Numerous studies have reported that the survival and differentiation of grafted cells into neural cells correlate with behavior improvement. However, these cells are limited for clinical application because of insufficient cell supply, risk of immune rejection, and ethical problems. Since mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) can be readily isolated and their numbers increased *in vitro* and differentiated into several types of mature cells including neurons, adipocytes, cartilage, and skeletal hepatocytes under appropriate conditions [9], a new therapeutic strategy has been a valuable source for central nervous stem (CNS) disease [10, 11]. Human umbilical cord blood-derived MSCs (hUCB-MSCs) have therapeutic sources of stem cells, such as bone marrow or adipose [12]. An alternative strategy of stem cell therapy is protection of injured cells and promotion of endogenous cell regeneration. Several studies have reported that stem cells might provide a better environment for damaged tissue and save remaining neurons by neurotrophic factors or cytokines [13, 14]. However, the specific mechanism of the MSCs for these assertions remains controversial and ill-explored. Nevertheless, MSC treatment of SCI has been reported as a candidate that supplies angiogenic, antiapoptotic, and mitogenic factors as well as migration toward damaged tissue [15]. Recently, MSCs have been used in clinical treatment and were shown to be effective in the treatment of various pathologies although evidence for distinct therapeutic mechanism was lacking [16].

The normal spinal cord contains endogenous neural progenitor cells (NPC) and oligodendrocyte precursor cells (OPCs) [17]. Nevertheless, production of new neurons and oligodendrocytes by endogenous cells into the spinal cord may be very restricted after injury [18]. Furthermore, cell transplantation studies have demonstrated that exogenous stem cells differentiate only very poorly when grafted into the spinal cord. Thus, the environment of the spinal cord appears to be highly restrictive for the differentiation of OPCs. If this environmental restriction can be changed by hUCB-MSC in SCI, OPCs may be able to supply new neurons and oligodendrocytes. However, it is not known whether survival and differentiation generated from endogenous cells are influenced by transplanted hUCB-MSCs.

In the present study, we show that the transplantation of hUCB-MSCs confers therapeutic effects in a rat experimental SCI model. We investigated whether transplantation of hUCB-MSCs improved the functional recovery and improved the proliferation and genesis of resident endogenous cells within the spinal cord by hUCB-MSCs.

2. Materials and Methods

2.1. Human UCB-Derived MSCs. Human UCBs were obtained from normal full-term pregnant woman. The protocol for human subjects adhered to the guidelines outlined by the institutional review IRB board of the Catholic University of Korea (Seoul, Republic of Korea). hUCB-MSCs were isolated and expanded using a previously described protocol [12].

2.2. Animal Model. All animal protocols were approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee of Catholic University Medical School. Forty-five adult male Sprague-Dawley rats weighting between 270 and 300 g were employed in our experiments. Surgical techniques were similar to those described previously [19]. Briefly, rats were deeply anesthetized with ketamine-xylazine cocktail (80 mg/kg of ketamine, 10 mg/kg of xylazine). Under a dissecting microscope, the skin and muscles overlying the thoracic cord were separated and retracted, the T9 vertebral level was removed by laminectomy, and the underlying spinal cord segment was exposed by slitting the dural sheath. The impact rod of the NYU impactor was centered above T9 and dropped from a height of 25 mm to induce an incomplete partial SCI. Following lesion, the dorsal back musculature was sutured and the skin closed with surgical clips. After surgery, the animals were kept on a thermostatically regulated heating pad until completely awake. The urinary bladder of all rats was emptied manually two times per day until recovery of urinary function.

2.3. Cell Transplantation. Rats were assigned randomly to one of the following two major groups: one group of rats were treated with $5 \,\mu$ L phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) as the control group. The second group of rats received transplanted with hUCB-MSCs (3×10^5 cells/ $5 \,\mu$ L). In experiment 1, the hUCB-MSCs was designed to test the therapeutic effectiveness (n = 26), and, in experiment 2, these cells were designed to evaluate the proliferation of endogenous cells after transplantation (n = 12).

Initial locomotor scores were equalized between groups. The weight-drop injury level was based on our experience with the model to produce spontaneous recovery at a Basso-Beatti-Bresnahan (BBB) score of 4. Once the 46 rats were subjected to contusion SCI, they were divided randomly into the two groups. Using a 25-gauge syringe (Hamilton, Reno, NV) fixed in a stoelting stereotaxic frame (Dae Jong) at 7 days after injury, hUCB-MSCs were transplanted into the spinal cord (0.5 mm from the midline, 1.5 mm down from the dura, and 5 mm rostral from the contusion site over a 10 min period each time. The cannula of the Hamilton syringe was left in place after injection for an additional 5 min. All animal received antibiotics (Gentamicin sulfate, 30 mg/kg/day) during the first week after transplantation.

2.4. 5-Bromo-2-Deoxyuridine (BrdU) Administration. Sprague-Dawley rats (n = 12) were injected with 50 mg/kg BrdU (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA) intraperitoneally each day for 7 days to label the newly generating cells after transplantation. The examined proliferative response focused on cell genesis occurring within 7 days after transplantation.

2.5. Behavioral Testing. The motor function restoration after spinal cord contusion was observed by open-field BBB locomotor ratio scale [20]. The scale used for measuring hind-limb function with these procedures ranges from a score of 0, indicating no spontaneous movement, to a maximum score of 21, with an increasing score indicating the use of individual joints, coordinated joint movement, coordinated limb movement, weight-bearing, and other functions. Behavioral testing was performed weekly on each hindlimb from the postoperative day to 7 weeks after SCI. Spinal cord contusion and cell transplantation were separately performed in double-blinded experiments by different investigators.

2.6. Tissue of Harvest. To study functional recovery and differentiation of transplanted hUCB-MSCs, rats from each group were sacrificed at 1 and 2 weeks (PBS, n = 3; Transplantation, n = 3) after transplantation and the others were

examined by the BBB locomotor test 6 weeks after transplantation (PBS, n = 7; transplantation, n = 7). Also, to study endogenous cell proliferation after transplantation, rats from each group were sacrificed at 2 h and 1 week after the last BrdU injection (n = 5). All the rats were deeply anesthetized with a ketamine-xylazine cocktail (80 mg/kg of ketamine, 10 mg/kg of xylazine) and then perfused transcardially with 0.01 M PBS (pH 7.4), followed by 4% paraformaldehyde (PFA) in 0.01 M PBS. The spinal cord was removed from each rat and postfixed in 4% PFA for 4 hours. Postfixed tissue was cryoprotected in 0.1 M phosphate buffer (pH 7.4) containing 15% and 30% sucrose solution at 4°C. The spinal cords were embedded in OCT compound and stored at -70° C. To examine the cavity volume, 14 μ m thick serial transverse sections were prepared from 20 mm long spinal cord stumps (1 mm each for rostral and caudal to the lesion epicenter). Also, to compare the coexpression of various celltype-specific markers and BrdU⁺ cells, $10\,\mu m$ thick serial coronal sections were prepared as described above. Coronal sections were collected from cell transplantation site to the injury epicenter sites and mounted on gelatin-coated slides.

2.7. Histology and Immunohistofluorescence. Single and double fluorescent staining was used. Single staining was used to identify newly generated cells after transplantation. For BrdU immunohistochemistry, the sections were warmed for 20 min and washed with 0.01 M PBS for 10 min. Sections were incubated in 50% formamide-2X standard saline citrate at 60°C for 2 h, subsequently treated with 2 N HCL at 37°C for 30 min to denature deoxyribonucleic acid, and then incubated in 0.1 mol/L boric acid at room temperature for 10 min to neutralize residual acid. The sections were incubated with rat anti-BrdU (1:100; Abcam, Cambridge, UK) or mouse anti-BrdU (1:100; DakoCytomation, Glostrup, Denmark). Subsequently, sections were incubated for 1 h at room temperature with fluorescence-conjugated secondary antibody or biotinylated antibody; the latter was reacted with avidin peroxidase for 30 min (ABC-kit; Vectastain Elite; Vector Laboratories, Burlingame, CA) followed by detection solution (0.25 mg/mL diaminobenzidine, 0.03% H₂O₂, 0.04% NiCl).

To determine the fate of newly generated cells after transplantation, double-fluorescent immunolabeling was performed, combining BrdU labeling with one of cell-specific phenotypic markers listed below. We used mouse anti-Nestin (1:100; Millipore, Billerica, MA) to identify neural stem progenitor; mouse anti-NG-2 chondroitin sulfate proteoglycan (anti-NG-2; 1:100; Millipore) to identify oligodendrocyte progenitor; mouse anti-2',3'-cyclic nucleotide 3'phosphodiesterase (anti-CNPase; 1:100; Millipore), mouse antimyelin basic protein (anti-MBP, 1:100; Millipore), rabbit anti-glial fibrillary acidic protein (anti-GFAP; 1:500; Millipore) to identify astrocytes. After washing, samples were incubated in Alexa 488-conjugated goat anti-rat IgG (1:200; Vector Laboratories), Alexa 546-conjugated goat anti-mouse IgG (1:200; Vector Laboratories), or Alexa 546conjugated goat anti-rabbit IgG (1:200; Vector Laboratories) for 1 h. Fluorescently stained slides were stored at -20°C and observed using a fluorescence microscope equipped

with a spot digital camera or a model LSM 510 confocal scanning laser microscope (Zeiss, Jena, Gemany). Apoptosis was detected by the terminal deoxynucleotidyl-transferasemediated d-UTP-biotin nick end (TUNEL) assay using the in situ cell death detection kit (Roche, Indianapolis, IN) developed using the Cy2-conjugated streptavidin (Jackson Laboratories, West Grove, PA). The slides were observed using the aforementioned confocal scanning laser micro-scope.

2.8. Cell Counts. The counting of $BrdU^+$ cells was done by previously described [21]. $BrdU^+$ cells were counted within a reticule of a specified area (0.0682 mm²) positioned in the ependymal and parenchymal region (dorsal (above the corticospinal tract), lateral, and ventromedial region of the residual white matter) in sections. White matter regions were counted in six randomly chosen sections per 1 mm² length of spinal cord, and the numbers were averaged.

2.9. Measurement of the Cavity Volume. For measurement of the cavity volume, rats at 6 weeks after transplantation were used. The transverse sections were stained with hematoxylineosin (HE). The area of the cavity in the damaged spinal cord was measured in images of the sections using ImageJ version 1.38 image analyzer software (National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, MD) on consecutive sections at an interval of 70 μ m. The volume of the cavity was then calculated by multiplying the average area by the depth of the spinal cord.

2.10. Statistical Analysis. The BBB score and cell counts were subjected to the paired *t*-test or one-way ANOVA for transplantation and PBS-treated groups of rats. Data are presented as mean \pm SE. Value of P < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

3. Results

3.1. Behavioral Assessment and Measurement of the Cavity Volume. We assessed the recovery of hindlimb function with the BBB locomotor scale from 1 day to 6 weeks after SCI. In the case of SCI rats, BBB scores were low (<9). The motor function scores of MSCs-injected rats (11.07 \pm 0.3) were significantly higher than the PBS-injected rats (9.25 ± 0.3) at 7 weeks after SCI. The behavioral data from the BBB locomotor scores demonstrated that MSCs-treated rats were dramatically improved in neurological function (P < 0.005, Figure 1). In addition, the spinal cords of MSCs-injected rats had cavities much smaller than those of the PBS-injected rats. The cavity volume of MSCs-treated rat was $0.82 \pm 0.14 \text{ mm}^3$ on average, whereas the PBS-treated rats showed a volume of $2.12 \pm 0.28 \text{ mm}^3$. These results for cavity volume were significantly different between the MSCs-treated and PBStreated rats. Thus, MSC transplantation led to a significant improvement of behavior as well as reduction of cavity volume after SCI.

3.2. Proliferation of Endogenous Generated Cells. MSCs promoted the functional recovery and reduced the cavity volume following transplantation in SCI (Figure 1). Since an effect



FIGURE 1: BBB scores of rats with SCI before and after hUCB-MSCs transplantation at 7 days after SCI. (a) hUCB-MSC transplantation group displayed significantly improved scores compared with control at 6 weeks after transplantation. (b) Cavity volume between the hUCB-MSC and control groups at 6 weeks after transplantation. The values of the cavity volume of the hUCB-MSC group were lower than those of the control group. (c) and (d) HE-stained sections of transplantation group and control group, P < 0.05.



FIGURE 2: Quantitative analysis of BrdU-labeled cells in the ependymal and parenchymal regions. (a) Result of immunohistochemistry using anti-BrdU antibody. (b) Enlargement of the boxed region in (a), showing BrdU-labeled cells in the parenchymal region. (c) Average number of BrdU-labeled cells per white matter area from all five white matter areas in the parenchymal region. (d) Average number of BrdU-labeled cells per ependymal region in grey matter. At 14 days after transplantation, proliferation of endogenous cells was significantly increased from injury site to cell transplantation site in hUCB-MSCs-transplanted group compared with control group, *P < 0.05.

of hUCB-MSCs was evident, we investigated whether newly generated cells were enhanced by the transplanted cells [22]. It has been suggested that oligogenesis [23] by endogenous OPCs and survival of these cells can contribute to self-repair after myelin loss [24]. With the thought that these processes might be stimulated recovery to CNS injury, an experiment was done to investigate the proliferation endogenous generated cells by daily injection of BrdU during the 7 days after transplantation. BrdU-positive cells were counted in the ependymal and parenchymal regions (Figures 2(a) and 2(b)) as previously described [23, 25]. Proliferation of the newly generated cells increased greatly in hUCB-MSCs-treated rats



FIGURE 3: Endogenous neurogenesis induced by transplantation. Endogenous stem cells were assessed quantitatively by double staining of BrdU with nestin, GFAP, and NG2 at 1 and 2 weeks after transplantation in both the ependymal and parenchymal regions. (a)–(d) At 1 and 2 weeks following transplantation, BrdU/nestin-labeled cells as well as BrdU/GFAP-labeled astrocytes were present in ependyma. (e) and (h) BrdU-labeled NG2 cells were coexpressed at 1 and 2 weeks in the parenchyma. (i) and (j) The numbers of BrdU-labeled ependyma coexpressing GFAP/nestin were quantified at 1 and 2 weeks after transplantation. (k) The numbers of BrdU-labeled parenchyma coexpressing NG2 were quantified at 1 and 2 weeks after transplantation. *P < 0.05, scale bars = $10 \,\mu$ m in (a)–(d); $20 \,\mu$ m in (e)–(h).

as compared with PBS-treated rats (Figure 2(c)). This data demonstrated that hUCB-MSCs could enhance proliferation of endogenous cells within the spinal cord.

3.3. Characterization of Endogenous Stem Cells. Functional recovery in response to therapeutic grafting of stem cells after SCI is related to the differentiation of grafted cells

into glial cells, including astrocytes or oligodendrocytes [24]. Appropriately, an experiment was done to examine if the transplantation of MSCs could enhance the differentiation of endogenous OPCs into astrocytes or oligodendrocytes by performing immunostaining for BrdU and several phenotype markers including differentiating oligodencrocyte markers NG2, CNPase, the mature oligodendrocyte marker



FIGURE 4: Quantitative analysis of endogenous oligogenesis by hUCB-MSCs. At 2 weeks after cell transplantation, BrdU and cell-specific markers were observed up to the edge of the SCI region. (a) and (b) BrdU/CNPase-labeled cells were present. (c) and (d) BrdU/MBP-labeled cells. (e) and (f) BrdU/GFAP-labeled cells. (g) Quantity of BrdU/CNPase, MBP, and GFAP-labeled cells. *P < 0.05. Scale bars: 10 μ m.

MBP, GFAP typical of astrocytes, and the neural stem cell marker nestin. Cells in the ependymal and parenchymal region were counted in sections from the injury epicenter to cell transplantation site. One and 2 weeks after cell transplantation, the numbers of BrdU positive cells were significantly increased compared with the PBS group (Figure 3). In the ependymal region, BrdU-labeled nestin and GFAP cells were increased compared with the PBS group at 1 and 2 weeks (Figure 3). The numbers of BrdU-labeled NG2 positive cells were also significantly increased compared with the PBS group in the parenchymal region (Figure 3). Also, BrdU-labeled cells displaying strong immunoreactivities for CNPase, MBP, or GFAP in the cell transplantation group were evident. But these immunoreactivities were weak for those rats treated with PBS (Figure 4). These data suggest that hUCB-MSCs are an influential microenvironment within the spinal cord.

3.4. Apoptotic Phenomena of Endogenous Cells. To investigate whether transplantation of MSCs have a protected injured spinal cord cells from apoptosis, a TUNEL assay was performed on sections obtained from the injury site on 2 weeks after transplantation. Numerous TUNEL-positive (green) cells were observed at the injury site in PBS-treated rats. The number of TUNEL positive cells was significantly lower in MSC-treated rats than in PBS-treated rats (Figure 5(b)). Taken together, these results indicate that hUCB-MSCs not only promote oligogenesis in the spinal cord but also have a neuroprotective effect relative with cavity volume (Figure 1(c)).

4. Discussion

In this study, hUCB-MSCs that were transplanted after SCI survived in and around the injured site and were able to ameliorate some of the behavior effects of SCI, as measured by spontaneous limb movement in an open-field test, hind limb extension, and toe spread. In addition, the cavities of MSC-treated rats were much smaller than PBS-injected rats. Cavity formation is a characteristic of progressive tissue necrosis, which follows the initial primary cell destruction in SCI. Therefore, reduction of the cavity volume means that transplanted MSCs after SCI have a neuroprotective effect. The presently indicated therapeutic effect of hUCB-MSCs in SCI agrees with previous data [26], but the exact mechanisms to improve the functional deficits remain to be elucidated.

A prior study showed that transplanted cells ameliorated the functional recovery through the integration into spinal cord tissue and establishment of some connections within the injured area of the spinal cord [27]. However, the transplantation of hUCB-MSCs could not solely account for functional recovery after SCI. Other possibility may be various beneficial actions of endogenous neurogenesis or oligogenesis within the adult spinal cord which is largely mediated via trophic influences. Previous studies have indicated that MSCs could produce trophic factors, cytokines, and other neuroprotective factors in stroke or traumatic brain injury [28, 29]. These factors and cytokines can then promote the regrowth of interrupted nerve fiber tract. BMS cells secrete more than 20 cytokines *in vitro*, and hUCB-MSCs can secrete a number of cytokines and



FIGURE 5: Protection of apoptosis by hUCB-MSCs as revealed by TUNEL assay in the injury site at 2 weeks after transplantation. (a)–(d) TUNEL staining (green) and staining with 4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole (blue) indicate undergoing apoptotic cell death. (e) Quantity of TUNEL positive cells. The number of TUNEL positive cells was significantly reduced in cell transplantation group than in control group. *P < 0.05, scale bars denote: 10 μ m.

chemokines [30]. Therefore, these factors and some of the other cytokines secreted by hUCB-MSCs may function as survival and differentiation factors for neural progenitor cells and then play an important role in the proliferation and differentiation of neural tissue and in the increase of central nerve system plasticity [31, 32].

To understand whether the transplanted hUCB-MSCs are capable of restoring the production of endogenous cells, we studied the mechanisms that contributed to functional recovery by determining the endogenous cell proliferation and differentiation into glial cells following transplantation. Compared to the control group, transplanted cells increased endogenous cell division within the SCI area and a subpopulation of newly dividing cells. Also, in the received, the transplanted cells, immature and mature oligodendrocytes, and astrocytes were stimulated. These observations support the possibility that factors produced by hUCB-MSCs activate nearby oligogenesis, and that activation of the astrocytes increases in oligogenesis, since astrocytes are located in close proximity to neural stem cells and express several factors that independently increase oligogenesis. In addition, some of transplanted cells were BrdU-positive cell. It has been shown that transplanted cells might proliferate in the spinal cord. But, these cells are not differentiated neural lineage markers. In agreement with the present findings, a previous study reported not only extensive oligogenesis of newly born cells after SCI but also that MSCs promote oligogenesis in neural stem cells in vitro [24, 33].

Presently, the majority of hUCB-MSCs progressed to apoptotic cell death. However, MSC-treated rats displayed markedly reduced apoptotic cell death in the injured site. These results suggest that functional recovery might result in endogenous oligogenesis and neuroprotection stimulated by trophic factors secreted into transplanted cells. The collective results support the view that hUCB-MSCs transplantation is beneficial in SCI by virtue of their growth factor secretion and ability to provide physical support to growing axons. Further studies are needed to confirm that the benefit obtained from hUCB-MSCs persists at later time points and/or to improve the efficacy of the transplanted hUCB-MCSs. Also, the mechanisms underlying functional recovery after transplantation of hUCB-MSCs remain to be further investigated.

5. Conclusion

We have shown that stem cell therapy of hUCB-MSCs may provide more of functional recovery in spinal cord injury such as reduction of cavity volume, increasing of cell proliferation and endogenous oligogenesis, and decreasing of apoptosis. Therefore, the author suggests that promotion of oligogenesis by hUCB-MSCs may provide a scientific basis for the potential use of these cells as a therapeutic tool for the treatment of other disease.

Conflict of Interests

The authors declare that there is no conflict of interests.

Acknowledgments

This study was supported by the Basic Science Research program through the National Research Foundation of Korea (NRF) funded by the Ministry of Education, Science and Technology (2010–0022845), Republic of Korea. This study was supported by a grant of the Korea Healthcare technology R&D Project, Ministry of Health, Welfare& Family Affairs, Republic of Korea (A092258).

References

- [1] M. P. Kurnellas, A. Nicot, G. E. Shull, and S. Elkabes, "Plasma membrane calcium ATPase deficiency causes neuronal pathology in the spinal cord: a potential mechanism for neurodegeneration in multiple sclerosis and spinal cord injury," *FASEB Journal*, vol. 19, no. 2, pp. 298–300, 2005.
- [2] J. W. McDonald and V. Belegu, "Demyelination and remyelination after spinal cord injury," *Journal of Neurotrauma*, vol. 23, no. 3-4, pp. 345–359, 2006.
- [3] L. J. Rosenberg and J. R. Wrathall, "Quantitative analysis of acute axonal pathology in experimental spinal cord contusion," *Journal of Neurotrauma*, vol. 14, no. 11, pp. 823–838, 1997.
- [4] L. Brundin, H. Brismar, A. I. Danilov, T. Olsson, and C. B. Johansson, "Neural stem cells: a potential source for remyelination in neuroinflammatory disease," *Brain Pathology*, vol. 13, no. 3, pp. 322–328, 2003.
- [5] G. Martino and S. Pluchino, "The therapeutic potential of neural stem cells," *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, vol. 7, no. 5, pp. 395–406, 2006.
- [6] O. Lindvall and Z. Kokaia, "Stem cells for the treatment of neurological disorders," *Nature*, vol. 441, no. 7097, pp. 1094– 1096, 2006.
- [7] S. Kabatas and Y. D. Teng, "Potential roles of the neural stem cell in the restoration of the injured spinal cord: review of the literature," *Turkish Neurosurgery*, vol. 20, no. 2, pp. 103–110, 2010.
- [8] T. L. Ben-Shaanan, T. Ben-Hur, and J. Yanai, "Transplantation of neural progenitors enhances production of endogenous cells in the impaired brain," *Molecular Psychiatry*, vol. 13, no. 2, pp. 222–231, 2008.
- [9] M. F. Pittenger, A. M. Mackay, S. C. Beck et al., "Multilineage potential of adult human mesenchymal stem cells," *Science*, vol. 284, no. 5411, pp. 143–147, 1999.
- [10] Y. Ogawa, K. Sawamoto, T. Miyata et al., "Transplantation of in vitro-expanded fetal neural progenitor cells results in neurogenesis and functional recovery after spinal cord contusion injury in adult rats," *Journal of Neuroscience Research*, vol. 69, no. 6, pp. 925–933, 2002.
- [11] Y. I. Tarasenko, J. Gao, L. Nie et al., "Human fetal neural stem cells grafted into contusion-injured rat spinal cords improve behavior," *Journal of Neuroscience Research*, vol. 85, no. 1, pp. 47–57, 2007.
- [12] S. E. Yang, C. W. Ha, M. H. Jung et al., "Mesenchymal stem/progenitor cells developed in cultures from UC blood," *Cytotherapy*, vol. 6, no. 5, pp. 476–486, 2004.
- [13] P. R. Sanberg, A. E. Willing, S. Garbuzova-Davis et al., "Umbilical cord blood-derived stem cells and brain repair," *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, vol. 1049, pp. 67– 83, 2005.
- [14] J. R. Pineda, N. Rubio, P. Akerud et al., "Neuroprotection by GDNF-secreting stem cells in a Huntington's disease model: optical neuroimage tracking of brain-grafted cells," *Gene Therapy*, vol. 14, no. 2, pp. 118–128, 2007.
- [15] J. Chen, Y. Li, M. Katakowski et al., "Intravenous bone marrow stromal cell therapy reduces apoptosis and promotes endogenous cell proliferation after stroke in female rat," *Journal of Neuroscience Research*, vol. 73, no. 6, pp. 778–786, 2003.
- [16] K. C. Wollert and H. Drexler, "Clinical applications of stem cells for the heart," *Circulation Research*, vol. 96, no. 2, pp. 151– 163, 2005.

- [17] P. J. Horner and F. H. Gage, "Regenerating the damaged central nervous system," *Nature*, vol. 407, no. 6807, pp. 963– 970, 2000.
- [18] B. H. Dobkin and L. A. Havton, "Basic advances and new avenues in therapy of spinal cord injury," *Annual Review of Medicine*, vol. 55, pp. 255–282, 2004.
- [19] D. M. Basso, M. S. Beattie, and J. C. Bresnahan, "Graded histological and locomotor outcomes after spinal cord contusion using the NYU weight-drop device versus transection," *Experimental Neurology*, vol. 139, no. 2, pp. 244–256, 1996.
- [20] D. M. Basso, M. S. Beattie, and J. C. Bresnahan, "A sensitive and reliable locomotor rating scale for open field testing in rats," *Journal of Neurotrauma*, vol. 12, no. 1, pp. 1–21, 1995.
- [21] L. J. Zai and J. R. Wrathall, "Cell proliferation and replacement following contusive spinal cord injury," *Glia*, vol. 50, no. 3, pp. 247–257, 2005.
- [22] S. W. Yoo, S. S. Kim, S. Y. Lee et al., "Mesenchymal stem cells promote proliferation of endogenous neural stem cells and survival of newborn cells in a rat stroke model," *Experimental and Molecular Medicine*, vol. 40, no. 4, pp. 387–397, 2008.
- [23] L. J. Rosenberg, L. J. Zai, and J. R. Wrathall, "Chronic alterations in the cellular composition of spinal cord white matter following contusion injury," *Glia*, vol. 49, no. 1, pp. 107–120, 2005.
- [24] H. Yang, P. Lu, H. M. McKay et al., "Endogenous neurogenesis replaces oligodendrocytes and astrocytes after primate spinal cord injury," *Journal of Neuroscience*, vol. 26, no. 8, pp. 2157– 2166, 2006.
- [25] L. J. Zai, S. Yoo, and J. R. Wrathall, "Increased growth factor expression and cell proliferation after contusive spinal cord injury," *Brain Research*, vol. 1052, no. 2, pp. 147–155, 2005.
- [26] C. P. Hofstetter, E. J. Schwarz, D. Hess et al., "Marrow stromal cells form guiding strands in the injured spinal cord and promote recovery," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 99, no. 4, pp. 2199– 2204, 2002.
- [27] Z. M. Zhao, H. J. Li, H. Y. Liu et al., "Intraspinal transplantation of CD34+ human umbilical cord blood cells after spinal cord hemisection injury improves functional recovery in adult rats," *Cell Transplantation*, vol. 13, no. 2, pp. 113–122, 2004.
- [28] J. R. Munoz, B. R. Stoutenger, A. P. Robinson, J. L. Spees, and D. J. Prockop, "Human stem/progenitor cells from bone marrow promote neurogenesis of endogenous neural stem cells in the hippocampus of mice," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 102, no. 50, pp. 18171–18176, 2005.
- [29] R. McKay, "Stem cells in the central nervous system," *Science*, vol. 276, no. 5309, pp. 66–71, 1997.
- [30] M. B. Newman, A. E. Willing, J. J. Manresa, C. D. Sanberg, and P. R. Sanberg, "Cytokines produced by cultured human umbilical cord blood (HUCB) cells: implications for brain repair," *Experimental Neurology*, vol. 199, no. 1, pp. 201–208, 2006.
- [31] A. Erices, P. Conget, and J. J. Minguell, "Mesenchymal progenitor cells in human umbilical cord blood," *British Journal of Haematology*, vol. 109, no. 1, pp. 235–242, 2000.
- [32] Y. Li, J. Chen, X. G. Chen et al., "Human marrow stromal cell therapy for stroke in rat: neurotrophins and functional recovery," *Neurology*, vol. 59, no. 4, pp. 514–523, 2002.
- [33] Q. M. Li, Y. M. Fu, Z. Y. Shan et al., "MSCs guide neurite directional extension and promote oligodendrogenesis in NSCs," *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, vol. 384, no. 3, pp. 372–377, 2009.

Research Article

Potential Stemness of Frozen-Thawed Testicular Biopsies without Sperm in Infertile Men Included into the *In Vitro* Fertilization Programme

Martin Stimpfel,¹ Thomas Skutella,² Mikael Kubista,^{3,4} Elvira Malicev,⁵ Sabine Conrad,⁶ and Irma Virant-Klun¹

¹Reproductive Unit, Department of Obstetrics and Gynaecology, University Medical Centre Ljubljana, 1000 Ljubljana, Slovenia

² Institute for Anatomy and Cell Biology, School of Medicine, University of Heidelberg, 69120 Heidelberg, Germany

³ TATAA Biocenter, 41103 Göteborg, Sweden

⁴ Laboratory of Gene Expression, Institute of Biotechnology, Academy of Sciences of the Czech Republic, 14220 Prague, Czech Republic

⁵ Blood Transfusion Centre of Slovenia, 1000 Ljubljana, Slovenia

⁶ Institute for Anatomy, School of Medicine, University of Tübingen, 72074 Tübingen, Germany

Correspondence should be addressed to Irma Virant-Klun, irma.virant@kclj.si

Received 31 May 2011; Revised 28 October 2011; Accepted 30 October 2011

Academic Editor: Ji Wu

Copyright © 2012 Martin Stimpfel et al. This is an open access article distributed under the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

We describe the potential stemness of a small amount of frozen-thawed testicular tissue without sperm obtained by biopsy from six patients undergoing assisted reproductive treatment. The patients were diagnosed with Sertoli Cell-Only Syndrome alone or combined with maturation arrest. Trying to provide the natural stem cell niche for cultured stem cells, all isolated cells from enzymatically degraded biopsies where cultured together in different culture media and the presence of putative mesenchymal and putative pluripotent ES-like stem cells was indicated using different methods. High throughput real-time quantitative PCR followed by multivariate analysis revealed the formation of distinct cell clusters reflecting high degree of similarity and some of these cell clusters expressed the genes characteristic for pluripotent stem cells. In the presence of the follicular fluid, prepared as serum, putative testicular stem cells showed a certain degree of plasticity, and spontaneously differentiated into adipose-like and neuronal-like cells. Additionally, using differentiation protocols putative testicular stem cells were differentiated into neuronal-and pancreatic-like cells. This study shows that in assisted reproduction programmes, testicular tissue with no sperm might be an important source of stem cells, although it is discarded in daily medical practice; this requires further research.

1. Introduction

Stem cells derived from adult human tissues are of great scientific interest to provide potential individual cell-based therapy without ethical and immunological problems associated with human embryonic stem cells. Testicular tissue retrieved in the assisted reproduction programme might be an important source of stem cells. In infertile men with azoospermia (no sperm in the ejaculate), a diagnostic testicular biopsy is usually performed to find sperm and to cryopreserve it until use for *in vitro* fertilization. In a certain number of these patients, there is no sperm in the testicular tissue due to Sertoli Cell-Only Syndrome (SCOS) or maturation arrest (MA) of germ cells at different stages of development. In these patients, fresh or frozen-thawed testicular tissue is thrown away in daily medical practice, but could be used for the personalized cell therapy in the future. The majority of studies on testicular stem cells have been performed with the whole animal or human testicles or large biopsies [1–14], but in a clinical practice only small testicular biopsies of infertile men are available.

Most of the earlier studies concerning testicular stem cells were performed in the mouse model, mostly to study spermatogonial stem cells and their *in vitro* reprogramming [1– 10]. This work was followed by studies on human testicular tissue [11–14], and the results have shown that germinal stem cells derived from the human and mouse testes have cellular and molecular characteristics comparable to pluripotent embryonic stem cells. Due to these properties, germinal stem cells seem to have a great potential for autologous cell-based therapies respecting their unstable imprinting patterns and potential teratoma formation [15]. Another possibility are multipotent mesenchymal stem cells with some advantages, such as immunomodulatory effects [16], keeping the functionality of organs, and regeneration of damaged tissues [17-19]. Gonzalez et al. have isolated putative mesenchymal stem cells from adult human testes that they named gonadal stem cells [20]; these cells expressed markers characteristic of mesenchymal stem cells (CD105, CD73, CD90, CD166, and STRO-1), some markers characteristic of pluripotent stem cells (OCT4, NANOG, and SSEA-4), and were capable to differentiate into chondrogenic, adipogenic, and osteogenic lineages.

When talking about gonadal stem cell cultures and potential cell-based therapies, the role of the stem cell niche needs to be considered seriously since it may improve the conditions for cell growth, proliferation, and maintenance of natural properties [21]. It is known that stem cells isolated from the gonadal tissue (i.e., spermatogonial stem cells) change their properties when isolated from the testicular niche and that it is difficult to propagate and maintain them in vitro for a longer period [1]. Therefore, the aim of this study was to culture putative testicular stem cells with potentially pluripotent/multipotent character in the presence of other testicular cells, including Sertoli cells, which are known to have an important role in the regulation of spermatogonial fate and support of other testicular cells [22]. Moreover, we were trying to evaluate the stemness of small testicular biopsies of infertile men with no sperm. Putative testicular stem cells were differentiated into different types of cells by differentiation protocols and by heterologous follicular fluid retrieved from patients undergoing in vitro fertilization and rich in different substances important for germ cell growth, differentiation, and maturation, added to the conventional culture media.

2. Materials and Methods

2.1. Testicular Tissue Retrieval. Into this study six infertile men from the assisted reproduction programme were included. They were aged from 21 to 41 years (mean age: 34.3 years). In each patient, an approximately 5 mm³ volume of testicular tissue was retrieved at diagnostic biopsy to obtain sperm before the potential in vitro fertilization procedure. In all patients the observation under an inverted microscope revealed no sperm in the tissue. A part of the tissue was sent to the Unit of Pathology, where the hematoxylin-eosin (HE) staining of testicular tissue sections was performed and observed by the very experienced pathologist. HE staining revealed SCOS in two patients and SCOS combined with MA in remaining patients. The testicular tissue was used for research purposes after the patient's written consent according to the research approval of the National Medical Ethical Committee (Ministry of Health, Republic of Slovenia).

2.2. Testicular Tissue Cryopreservation. Testicular tissue retrieved at the diagnostic biopsy was cut into smaller pieces with a sterile surgical blade. It was diluted in a freezing medium: Flushing medium (Origio, Denmark) containing 20% of cryoprotectant glycerol (1v/v of tissue versus 2v/v of freezing solution) in two 2 mL vials. The tissue was cooled in a liquid nitrogen vapour in a L'Air Liquide machine (France) by the slow-freezing programme: from 20°C to -6° C at 5°C/ minute, from -6° C to -30° C at 10°C/minute, and from -30° C to -140° C at 20°C/minute. After cooling, vials with the testicular tissue were transferred into the liquid nitrogen at -196° C and stored until use.

2.3. Follicular Fluid Retrieval. In the *in vitro* fertilization programme, the follicular fluid was retrieved at the oocyte aspiration and after a written consent was donated by two young patients with a normal ovarian reserve and normal response to the hormonal ovarian stimulation. Previous testing on HIV and hepatitis viruses revealed that they were healthy. Follicular fluid was used immediately after the removal of the oocytes so as not to coagulate. To prepare the follicular fluid, it was centrifugated for 10 minutes at 2,500 rpm. The supernatant was filtered through a sterile Sartorius Minisart 0.45 μ m filter to remove all possible cells (i.e., granulosa cells, theca cells, blood cells, and cells from the immunological system). The filtered supernatant was heat inactivated at 56°C for 45 minutes. Then it was aliquoted and stored at -20° C until use.

2.4. Testicular Tissue Thawing, Isolation, and Culture of Testicular Cells. Two vials of frozen testicular tissue of each patient were thawed in a water bath (37°C), and the content of the vials was transferred into a warm Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium (DMEM)/Nutrient Mixture F12 Ham with L-glutamine and 15 mM HEPES (Sigma, cat.no. D8900). This medium was supplemented with 3.7 g/L NaHCO₃, 1% penicillin/streptomycin (Sigma), and the pH was adjusted to 7.4 with 1 M NaOH. The whole frozen-thawed testicular tissue was enzymatically degraded in two steps according to the modified protocol of Kanatsu-Shinohara et al. [1]. We did not isolate any special type of testicular cells but handled the whole population of testicular cells to enable the testicular niche to potential stem cells, if present. After enzymatic degradation at least 100.000 testicular cells were retrieved, as counted in a Neubauer counting chamber. Approximately 60% of cells survived the freeze-thawing procedures, as revealed by Trypan Blue staining. Then testicular tissue was centrifuged for 8 minutes at 1,500 rpm, and after centrifugation the supernatant was removed. The pellet was resuspended in collagenase type XI (0.5 mg/mL), incubated for 10 minutes at 37°C, and centrifuged for 8 minutes at 1,500 rpm again. After centrifugation, the supernatant was removed and the pellet resuspended in an enzyme mixture of collagenase type XI (0.5 mg/mL) and hyaluronidase (SynVitro Hydase, Origio). After 10 minutes of incubation at 37°C, 20% fetal bovine serum (FBS) was added to inactivate enzymes, and the suspension of cells was vigorously stirred and left for 5 minutes to separate the bigger pieces of tissue from the suspension of cells by gravity. The supernatant was then collected and centrifuged for 8 minutes at 1,500 rpm. This gravity separation was done in first three isolations of testicular cells. In further isolations the suspension of cells was passed through a 70 μ m cell strainer (BD Falcon) and centrifuged for 8 minutes at 1,500 rpm. After centrifugation the supernatant was removed, and the pellets were resuspended in culture media.

3. The Plasticity of Cell Cultures Was Tested on Two Different Ways

3.1. By Culturing of Isolated Cells in Conventional Media with or without Follicular Fluid. Cells were cultured in the following culture media: (1) DMEM/F12 with 20% FBS, (2) DMEM/F12 with 20% follicular fluid (FF), and (3) medium, which is usually used to culture human embryonic stem cells-hESC medium: DMEM/F12, 20% KnockOut Serum Replacement (Gibco), 1 mM L-glutamine (PAA), 1% nonessential amino acids (PAA), 0.1 mM 2-mercaptoethanol (Invitrogen), 13 mM HEPES, and 4 ng/mL human basic FGF (Sigma). For each biopsy one gelatin-coated 4-well culture dish (Nunc) was used to establish the primary cell culture. Subculturing of cells was performed when necessary with collagenase type IV (Sigma) or with trypsin (Sigma). The cells were cultured in a CO₂ incubator at 37°C and 6% CO₂ in air and daily monitored at the heat-staged inverted microscope (Nikon, Japan) under 40x, 100x, and 200x magnifications (Hoffman illumination). All cell cultures were performed at the University Medical Centre Ljubljana.

3.2. Or By In Vitro Differentiation of Cell Cultures. Neural differentiation was performed as described previously [23], with some modifications. Briefly, the cells from approximate-ly 10-day-old cultures were cultured on matrigel in DMEM/ F12 culture medium supplemented with 1% HSA—human serum albumin, 80 ng/mL human basic FGF, 30 μ M forsko-lin, 1% nonessential amino acids, 0.1 mM 2-mercaptoethanol, and 1% of Insulin-Transferrin-Selenium (ITS). The cells were daily monitored, and after first morphological changes (approximately 2 days) they were stained using immunocytochemistry.

To initiate pancreatic differentiation cells from approximately 10-day-old cultures were cultured for 7 days on gelatine in pancreatic proliferation medium (DMEM/F12 supplemented with 1% of N2, 2% of B27, 1% of penicillin/ streptomycin, and 25 ng/mL bFGF) and then for 15 days in pancreatic differentiation medium (DMEM/F12 supplemented with 1% of N2, 2% of B27, 1% of penicillin/streptomycin and 10 mM nicotinamide) [24–26].

4. Cell Analyses

4.1. Alkaline Phosphatase Staining. An alkaline phosphatase detection kit (Millipore) was used for alkaline phosphatase (AP) staining for the presence of pluripotent and mesenchymal stem cells. Briefly, the cells were fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde for 3 minutes, permeabilized with 0.2% Tween-20 for 10 minutes and incubated for 30 minutes in a working solution of reagents, which consisted of Fast Red Violet, Naphtol AS-BI phosphate solution and water in a 2:1:1 ratio. The culture was observed under an inverted microscope (Hoffman illumination) to confirm AP activity. The cells or cell colonies expressing AP activity were stained from pink to a red colour.

4.2. Oil Red O Staining. Oil Red O staining was used to confirm the adipogenic differentiation of cultured cells. The cells were fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde for 30 minutes and incubated for 10 minutes in an Oil Red O working solution. After staining, the cells were washed 2 times with PBS and observed under an inverted microscope (Hoffman illumination) to detect the red staining of the lipid droplets.

4.3. Flow Cytometry. The cells were analyzed by using FITC-(fluorescein isothiocyanate-) conjugated antibodies against CD105 (EuroClone) and PE- (phycoerythrin-) conjugated antibodies against SSEA-4 (BD Pharmingen). Mouse IgG3 conjugated with PE (BD Pharmingen) and mouse IgG1 conjugated with FITC antibodies (BD Pharmingen) were used as isotype controls. The analyzed testicular cell culture was previously cultured in a DMEM/F12 culture medium with 20% of follicular fluid, prepared as serum, on a gelatine-coated plate for 84 days (8 passages) before analysis. The whole cell culture was collected, including the cell clusters, which were treated with trypsin to achieve single-cell suspension. The sample was analyzed by using FACSCalibur (BD) and the data by using BD CellQuest Pro Software. A proportion of stained cells was monitored under a fluorescent microscope to evaluate the morphology of the CD105- and SSEA-4-positive cells.

4.4. Dithizone Staining. Dithizone staining of cell cultures was performed as described previously [27]. Briefly, the stock solution of dithizone was prepared by dissolving 10 mg of dithizone in 1 mL of dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO). Then $10 \,\mu$ l of stock solution was added to 1 mL of DMEM/F12, filtered through a 0,4 μ m filter, and cells were incubated in this working solution for 15 minutes at 37°C. After incubation cells were washed 4 times with PBS and observed under an inverted microscope.

4.4.1. Immunocytochemistry. Cells were fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde and permeabilized with 0.2% Triton and then incubated with 3% H_2O_2 for 10 minutes to block the endogenous peroxidase activity and for 20 minutes with 10% FBS to block the nonspecific binding sites. Then the cells were incubated for 1 hour at room temperature with following primary antibodies: mouse antinestin monoclonal antibodies (clone 10C2, 1:200, Millipore), rabbit anti-S100 polyclonal antibodies (1:500, Dako), rabbit anti-insulin (H-86) polyclonal antibodies (1:200, Santa Cruz Biotechnology), mouse anti-C-peptide monoclonal antibodies (1:100, BioVendor), rabbit anti-NSE polyclonal antibodies (1:70, Abcam), and mouse anti-NeuN monoclonal antibodies (1:200, Millipore). After washing with PBS, the cells were incubated with





FIGURE 1: Cell culture grown in a DMEM/F12 medium supplemented with FBS. (a) The second passage of cell culture on day 76. (inverted microscope, Hoffman). *Scale Bar*: $100 \,\mu$ m.

biotinylated secondary antibodies (polyclonal rabbit antimouse Immunoglobulins (1:400) or polyclonal goat antirabbit Immunoglobulins (1:600), both DakoCytomation) for 30 minutes and then with an ABC reagent (Vectastain ABC Kit-Standard) for 30 minutes. Finally, the cells were incubated in a DAB substrate (Sigma) until the brown staining appeared (usually about 5 minutes), washed with PBS and observed under an inverted microscope (Hoffman illumination) to detect positive brown-stained cells or cell colonies. For a negative control, the primary antibodies were omitted from the procedure and replaced with 1% FBS.

4.4.2. Gene Expression Analyses. Gene expression analyses of putative stem cells cultured in different media were performed using the Biomark Real-Time quantitative PCR (qPCR) system (Fluidigm). In all samples, expressions of 19 genes: OCT4A, OCT4B, LIN28, GDF3, NANOG, MYC, KLF4, SOX-2, UTF1, TDGF1, DNMT3B, LIN28B, TERT, CD9, NANOS, CDH1, STAT3, REX01, DNMT1 mostly related to pluripotency, and of the housekeeping gene GAPDH, which was used for normalization, were analyzed. The inventoried TaqMan assays (20x, Applied Biosystem) were pooled to a





FIGURE 2: Presence of small round cells (arrow) grown in an ESC medium (day 6). (inverted microscope, Hoffman). *Scale Bar*: 10 µm.

final concentration of 0.2x for each of the 20 assays. Testicular cell clusters, human embryonic stem cells (hESC; positive control), and human fibroblast samples (F161; negative control) were harvested directly into 9 µL RT-PreAmp Master Mix (5.0 µL CellsDirect 2x Reaction Mix (Invitrogen); 2.5 µL 0.2x assay pool; 0.2 µL RT/Taq Superscript III [Invitrogen]; $1.3\,\mu\text{L}$ TE buffer). The harvested cells were immediately frozen and stored at -80°C. Cell lysis and sequence-specific reverse transcription were performed at 50°C for 15 min. The reverse transcriptase was inactivated by heating to 95°C for 2 min. Subsequently, in the same tube, cDNA went through limited sequence-specific amplification by denaturing at 95°C for 15 s, and annealing and amplification at 60°C for 4 min for 14 cycles. These preamplified products were diluted 5-fold prior to analysis with Universal PCR Master Mix and inventoried TaqMan gene expression assays (ABI) in 96.96 Dynamic Arrays on a BioMark System. Each sample was analyzed in two technical replicates. Ct values were obtained from the BioMark System and were transferred to the GenEx software (MultiD). Missing data in the Biomark system were given a Ct of 999. These were removed in GenEx. Also Ct's larger than 30 were removed, since samples with such high Ct's in the Biomark 96×96 microfluidic card were expected



FIGURE 3: Accumulation of lipid droplets in cells cultured in an ESC medium with added follicular fluid. (a, b, c, d) Cell culture before staining with Oil Red O. (e, f, g) Cell culture stained with Oil Red O (passage 3, day 68). (h) Negative control. (inverted microscope, Hoffman). *Scale Bar*: (a–d) $10 \,\mu$ m. (e, f) $100 \,\mu$ m. (g, h) $50 \,\mu$ m.

to be negative, and these readings were unreliable. Technical repeats were then averaged. Missing data were then replaced by the highest Cq+1 for each gene. This corresponded to assigning a concentration to these samples that was half of the

lowest concentration measured and was motivated by sampling ambiguity. There was also a need to handle missing data for downstream classification with multivariate tools. Linear quantities were calculated relative to the sample having lowest expression, and data were converted to log₂ scale.





FIGURE 4: Cell colonies grown in a DMEM/F12 culture medium with added follicular fluid (passage 3, day 33) on native testicular fibroblasts. (inverted microscope, Hoffman). *Scale Bar*: (a, b) 50 µm and for (c) is 100 µm.

(c)

The data were now prepared for multivariate analysis to classify the samples based on the combined expression of all the genes. Heatmap, hierarchical clustering (Ward's Algorithm, Euclidean Distance Measure) and principal component analysis (PCA) were performed. In addition, descriptive statistics was calculated individually for the genes using 0.95% confidence level and groups were compared using 1-way ANOVA and unpaired 2-tailed *t*-Test. Statistical significance was set at P < 0.00269 (Bonferroni correction) to account for false positives due to multiple testing. The groups of samples compared were: putative testicular stem cells (TSC), human embryonic stem cells (hESC), and human fibroblasts (F161).

5. Results and Discussion

Testicular cell culture, forming cell colonies and persisting in a condition *in vitro*, was successfully established from testicular biopsies of 5 from 6 infertile men.

5.1. Plasticity of Cell Cultures in Conventional Culture Media with or without Added Follicular Fluid. This is the first report on the use of heterologous follicular fluid retrieved in the *in vitro* fertilization programme as a media supplement to culture cells isolated from the frozen-thawed testicular tissue. In the *in vitro* fertilization programme, follicular fluid retrieved in infertile women after hormonal ovarian stimulation is normally discarded after oocyte removal and could be used as an interesting supplement to culture media, while it contains several components important for cell growth, differentiation, and maturation, such as estrogens, progesterone, FSH, and androgens [28], proteins [29], amino acids [30], a high concentration of lipids-free cholesterol and meiosis-activating sterol (FF-MAS) [30, 31], growth factors [32], stem cell factor (SCF) [33], and other substances important for cell growth, differentiation, and maturation.

At the beginning of this experiment, three different culture media were used to establish a primary cell cultures: DMEM/F12 with 20% FBS, DMEM/F12 with 20% follicular fluid (FF), and a culture medium which is usually used to culture human embryonic stem cells (hESC medium). The primary cell cultures were successfully established in all three culture conditions. After 2 weeks of culture, there were distinguishable morphological differences between them.

5.1.1. Culture 1: DMEM/F12 Culture Medium with Added Fetal Bovine Serum (FBS). The cell cultures consisted of



FIGURE 5: Alkaline phosphatase staining of cells grown in a DMEM/F12 culture medium with added follicular fluid (passage 3, day 44). (a, b) Some attached cells with a phenotype comparable to mesenchymal stem cells and small round cells with diameters of up to 5 μ m (arrow), weakly positive for alkaline phosphatase activity. (c) Negative control. (inverted microscope, Hoffman). *Scale Bar*: 10 μ m.

(c)

adherent fibroblasts or fibroblast-like cells. During passages, these cell cultures showed very little change. After passages up to 114 days, the cell cultures were morphologically similar to what they were at the beginning (Figure 1).

5.1.2. Culture 2: Human Embryonic Stem Cell (hESC) Culture Medium with or without Added Follicular Fluid (FF). These cell cultures morphologically looked different from the cell cultures grown in the DMEM/F12 medium with added FBS, and they were more similar to the cell cultures grown in the DMEM/F12 medium with added follicular fluid. Structures which morphologically resembled embryoid bodies were observed. They usually developed on the native testicular fibroblasts. At this culture condition, a proliferation of small, yellow-coloured round cells with different diameters of up to $5\,\mu m$ was found (Figure 2). These cells appeared as single cells, small clusters of cells, or cells attached to other types of cells (i.e., fibroblasts). A similar type of Oct4A- positive cells has been previously identified in histological sections and cell cultures of adult human testes by Bhartiya et al. [38] and adult human ovaries [39]. Very comparable small cells were also found in other adult human tissues and organs as reported by Ratajczak and his group in more publications [36–38]. They named the cells they found as very small embryon-ic-like (VSEL) stem cells.

The cell cultures were passaged and were transferred to matrigel-coated plates. Around day 20, 5% follicular fluid was added to the culture medium. Seven days later, the cell cultures were passaged into the hESC medium without the follicular fluid. Around day 40, small lipid droplets were observed in the cell cultures (Figures 3(a)-3(d)), and 3 weeks later cell cultures were stained with Oil Red O to confirm lipids. A proportion of cells and cell colonies stained positively for the presence of lipids (Figures 3(e)-3(h)). There were also cells which did not accumulate lipid droplets. This phenomenon was not observed, when cells were cultured in the same way on the gelatine instead of matrigel.

5.1.3. Culture 3: DMEM/F12 Culture Medium with an Added Follicular Fluid (FF). The cell cultures were morphologically similar to the cell cultures grown in the hESC medium, and some round structures morphologically resembling embry-oid bodies developed (Figure 4). These cell cultures were



FIGURE 6: Flow cytometry analysis of cells grown in a DMEM/F-12 culture medium with added follicular fluid. (a, b) A subpopulation of cells expressing a mesenchymal stem cell marker—CD105-FITC. (c) Isotype control. (d, e) A subpopulation of cells expressing a stem cell marker—SSEA-4-PE. (f) Isotype control.

passaged, and at passage 2 they were transferred to the gelatine- and matrigel-coated plates. There were no cells accumulating lipid droplets. The cells formed clusters, and at passage 3 the cell cultures were stained for the presence of alkaline phosphatase activity. Some single cells with mesenchymal stem cell-like morphology attached to the dish bottom and some small round cells with diameters up to $5 \,\mu$ m attached to other types of cells were weakly positive for alkaline phosphatase activity (Figure 5) thus indicating the possible presence of mesenchymal or pluripotent stem cells in the cell culture. This assumption was also supported by the flow cytometry analyses, which confirmed the presence of a subpopulation of CD105-positive cells (87.0%) (Figures 6(a)-6(c)) and a small proportion of SSEA-4-positive cells (2.0%) (Figures 6(d)-6(f)) around 80 days of cell culture. The relatively low proportion of SSEA-4-positive cells may reflect the fact that many cells were attached to other types of cells, and the whole cell culture consisted of different types of cells, including fibroblasts. CD105-positive cells were round and with diameters of approximately 10 μ m, whereas SSEA-4-positive cells were smaller—with diameters of up to 5 μ m but with a quite strong expression of SSEA-4 surface



FIGURE 7: Differentiation of neuronal-like cells. (a–d) S100-positive cells. (e) Single nestin-positive elongated cell (arrow). (f–h) Negative controls with present small round cells (arrows) with diameters of up to $5 \,\mu$ m. (inverted microscope, Hoffman). *Scale Bar*: $50 \,\mu$ m.

antigen and nuclear staining by DAPI, as revealed by fluorescent microscopy. Besides pluripotent germinal stem cells derived from otherwise unipotent spermatogonia by reprogramming, as published before [11–14], there might be still another (maybe native) source of pluripotency in the adult human testes.

Around day 90, some of the cells spontaneously began to differentiate into neuronal-like cells. The cell cultures were

stained for the expression of nestin, and a few elongated cells were indeed positive for nestin (Figure 7(e)). We supposed that these cells differentiated *in vitro*, because they were not present in the primary cell culture and earlier passages of this cell culture.

5.2. Plasticity of Cell Cultures Tested by Different Differentiation Protocols. When cell cultures were cultured in the media


FIGURE 8: Differentiation of pancreatic-like cells. (a) Dithizone-positive (red) cell cluster. (b) Dithizone-positive (red) single cell. (c, d) C-peptide-positive cell clusters. (e, f) Insulin-positive cell clusters. (g, h) Negative controls. (inverted microscope, Hoffman). *Scale Bar*: (a) 50 μ m, (b) 10 μ m, (a–h) 50 μ m.

for neuronal differentiation, development of neuronal-like cells was found. Neuronal-like cells were appearing as single cells, or they formed some kind of nets. Neuronal-like cells were positively stained on S-100 marker (Figures 7(a)-7(d)), whereas they did not stain on some other markers, such as NSE and NeuN (data not shown). This indicated the

potential glia cell-like character of neuronal-like cells rather than the real neuronal character.

Additionally, when cell cultures were exposed to the media for pancreatic differentiation, the cell morphology was changed, and development of typical colonies was observed (Figure 8). Cell cultures (some colonies and single cells) were



FIGURE 9: Testicular cell cluster (TSC1) cultured for 14 days in DMEM/F-12 culture medium with follicular fluid and expressing a variety of genes related to pluripotency and germ cells. (a) Morphology. (b) Small round and yellow cells with diameters of up to 5 μ m (arrow) in the close surrounding. (inverted microscope, Hoffman). *Scale Bar*: (a) 100 μ m. (b) 50 μ m.

positively stained on dithizone (Figures 8(a), and 8(b)), cpeptide (Figures 8(c), and 8(d)), and insulin (Figures 8(e), and 8(f)), as revealed by immunocytochemistry.

5.3. Gene Expressions of Cell Clusters. Four samples of 6 testicular cell clusters were isolated from one cell culture: TSC1one cluster cultured for 14 days in DMEM/F-12 medium with follicular fluid, TSC2-one cluster cultured for 14 days in hESC medium with follicular fluid, TSC3-two clusters cultured for 140 days in DMEM/F-12 medium with follicular fluid, and TSC4-two clusters cultured for 140 days in DMEM/F-12 medium with follicular fluid. Gene expression in these samples was compared with control groups based on human embryonic stem cells—H1 line (150 and 200 cells) and human fibroblasts (150 and 200 cells). Cluster TSC1 (Figure 9(a)) strongly expressed a variety of genes related to pluripotency. In culture, small round cells with yellow colour and a diameter of up to $5 \,\mu m$ appeared close to this cluster (Figure 9(b)). Also the other cell clusters (Figures 10(a)-10(e)) expressed some of the genes characteristic of pluripotency, but to lower extent than TSC1 (Figure 10(f)). Gene expression in the putative testicular stem cells (TSCs) was comparable to that in the human embryonic stem cells (hESC), but was quite different from the expression in the human fibroblasts, as reflected by the heatmap (Figure 10(f)), corresponding dendrogram (Figure 11(a)), PCA clustering (Figure 11(b)), and univariate analysis of the genes summarized by descriptive statistics (Figure 12); TSCs clustered with the hESCs and in the PCA they have similar PC1 score; they differ, however, in the PC2 (Figure 11(b)). The fibroblasts were clearly different. Comparing genes' expression between putative TSCs and hESCs and using Bonferroni correction for multiple testing, we found significantly lower expression of DNMT3B in TSC's (P = 0.00026). Genes DAZL, NANOS, KLF4, DNMT1, STELLA, NANOG, STAT3, OCT4A, and *GPR125* were differentially expressed at P < 0.05 but cannot be considered significant without validation because of the large number of genes compared (Figure 12(a)). On the other hand, fibroblasts showed quite different expression; in particular they did not express many of the genes related to pluripotency. Comparing with TSCs they underexpress $OCT4A \ (P = 0.00187), NANOG \ (P = 0.00206), SOX-2$ (P = 0.00145), and NANOS (P = 0.00247) (Figure 12(b)). Comparing with hESCs they underexpress OCT4A (P =0.00108), OCT4B (P = 0.00045), NANOG (P = 0.00151), SOX-2 (P = 0.00014), DNMT3B (P = 0.00106), and CDH1(P = 0.00066). One-way ANOVA confirmed that the variation in genes' expression among the groups TSCs, hESCs, and fibroblasts was larger than expected by chance for OCT4A (P = 0.00040), LIN28 (P = 0.00170), GDF3 (P =0.00012), NANOG (0.00044), SOX-2 (P = 0.00044), TDGF1 (P = 0.00154), DNMT3B (P = 0.00011), TERT (P = 0.00011), TERT (P = 0.00154), DNMT3B (P = 0.00011), TERT (P = 0.00011), TERT6.068E-5), *NANOS* (P = 0.00126), and *CDH1* (P = 2E-8). These results were consistent with the observations by flow cytometry and immunocytochemistry.

In the researched testicular biopsies differentiation of cell cultures into cells of all three germ layers (adipogenic cells mesoderm, pancreatic-like cells-endoderm, and neuronallike cells-ectoderm) was found in spite of relatively low amount of processed testicular tissue. Additionally, there was some experimental evidence about the possible presence of putative mesenchymal and putative pluripotent stem cells forming clusters and their differentiation in vitro into adipose-like and neuronal-like cells, as induced by the follicular fluid addition. The population of putative stem cells found in this study seems to be comparable to the previously found population of putative stem cells from adult human testes expressing most of the mesenchymal stem cell markers (including CD105) and also some pluripotent stem cell markers (OCT4, SOX2, NANOG) and differentiating in vitro into adipogenic, osteogenic, and chondrogenic cells, as published by Gonzalez et al. [20]. Our study has shown that we are dealing with two different populations of stem cells in adult testes, mesenchymal and pluripotent, possibly. More advanced characterisation of putative stem cells from adult human testes is needed, respecting the nonclear distinction between



FIGURE 10: Testicular cell clusters and their gene expression analyses. (a) TSC1. (b) TSC2. (c) TSC3. (d, e) TSC4. (inverted microscope, Hoffman, with/without Autowhite). (f) Heatmap comparing genes' expressions in testicular cell clusters with human embryonic stem cells and fibroblasts. *Scale Bar*: (a–e) is 100 μ m.

mesenchymal and embryonic-like pluripotent stem cells [39–41].

The results of this study have shown that a relatively small amount of frozen-thawed testicular tissue without sperm and with an early germ cell maturation arrest expressed some level of stemness induced *in vitro* by heterologous follicular fluid added to the culture medium or by differentiation media and cultured in a testicular niche provided by the presence of other testicular cells after enzymatic degradation. This observation definitely needs to be further studied to solve the important clinical problem about the testicular tissue without sperm retrieved in the assisted reproduction programmes, possibly. Frozen-thawed or fresh testicular tissue of azoospermics without sperm is thrown away in daily medical practice, but could possibly be useful for different autologous cell therapies in the future.



FIGURE 11: Testicular cell clusters and their gene expression analyses. (a) Dendrogram from hierarchical clustering. (b) Principal component analysis (green-hESCs, blue-testicular stem cells TSCs, red-fibroblasts).



FIGURE 12: Descriptive statistics of genes' expressions. (a) Putative testicular stem cells (TSC1,2,3,4) compared to human embryonic stem cells hESC (150 and 200). (b) Putative testicular stem cells (TSC1,2,3,4) compared to human fibroblasts (150 and 100) *statistically significant difference based on *t*-Test with Bonferroni correction (P = 0.00270).

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank pathologist Dr. Jasna Šinkovec and andrologist Dr. Branko Zorn, Assistant Professor, Department of Obstetrics and Gynaecology, University Medical Centre Ljubljana, for providing the patient's histological diagnosis and medical history, Mr. Lenart Girandon, B.S., Educell, d.o.o. for providing the Red Oil O and the verified protocol for staining of the adipose tissue—lipid droplets. This study was funded by the research grant of Dr. Irma Virant-Klun (Slovenian Research Agency ARRS).

References

- M. Kanatsu-Shinohara, N. Ogonuki, K. Inoue et al., "Longterm proliferation in culture and germline transmission of mouse male germline stem cells," *Biology of Reproduction*, vol. 69, no. 2, pp. 612–616, 2003.
- [2] M. Kanatsu-Shinohara, K. Inoue, J. Lee et al., "Generation of pluripotent stem cells from neonatal mouse testis," *Cell*, vol. 119, no. 7, pp. 1001–1012, 2004.
- [3] M. Kanatsu-Shinohara, M. Ikawa, M. Takehashi et al., "Production of knockout mice by random or targeted mutagenesis in spermatogonial stem cells," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 103, no. 21, pp. 8018–8023, 2006.
- [4] M. Kanatsu-Shinohara, K. Inoue, H. Miki et al., "Clonal origin of germ cell colonies after spermatogonial transplantation in mice," *Biology of Reproduction*, vol. 75, no. 1, pp. 68–74, 2006.
- [5] K. Guan, K. Nayernia, L. S. Maier et al., "Pluripotency of spermatogonial stem cells from adult mouse testis," *Nature*, vol. 440, no. 7088, pp. 1199–1203, 2006.
- [6] M. Seandel, D. James, S. V. Shmelkov et al., "Generation of functional multipotent adult stem cells from GPR125⁺ germline progenitors," *Nature*, vol. 449, no. 7160, pp. 346–350, 2007.
- [7] F. Izadyar, F. Pau, J. Marh et al., "Generation of multipotent cell lines from a distinct population of male germ line stem cells," *Reproduction*, vol. 135, no. 6, pp. 771–784, 2008.
- [8] Y. H. Huang, C. C. Chin, N. N. Ho et al., "Pluripotency of mouse spermatogonial stem cells maintained by IGF-1- Dependent pathway," *FASEB Journal*, vol. 23, no. 7, pp. 2076– 2087, 2009.
- [9] K. Ko, N. Tapia, G. Wu et al., "Induction of pluripotency in adult unipotent germline stem cells," *Cell Stem Cell*, vol. 5, no. 1, pp. 87–96, 2009.
- [10] N. Golestaneh, E. Beauchamp, S. Fallen, M. Kokkinaki, A. Üren, and M. Dym, "Wnt signaling promotes proliferation and stemness regulation of spermatogonial stem/progenitor cells," *Reproduction*, vol. 138, no. 1, pp. 151–162, 2009.
- [11] S. Conrad, M. Renninger, J. Hennenlotter et al., "Generation of pluripotent stem cells from adult human testis," *Nature*, vol. 456, no. 7220, pp. 344–349, 2008.
- [12] N. Kossack, J. Meneses, S. Shefi et al., "Isolation and characterization of pluripotent human spermatogonial stem cellderived cells," *Stem Cells*, vol. 27, no. 1, pp. 138–149, 2009.
- [13] H. Sadri-Ardekani, S. C. Mizrak, S. K. M. Van Daalen et al., "Propagation of human spermatogonial stem cells in vitro," *Journal of the American Medical Association*, vol. 302, no. 19, pp. 2127–2134, 2009.
- [14] J. J. Lim, S. Y. Sung, H. J. Kim et al., "Long-term proliferation and characterization of human spermatogonial stem cells obtained from obstructive and non-obstructive azoospermia

under exogenous feeder-free culture conditions," *Cell Proliferation*, vol. 43, no. 4, pp. 405–417, 2010.

- [15] D. H. K. Lim and E. R. Maher, "Genomic imprinting syndromes and cancer," *Advances in Genetics*, vol. 70, no. 10, pp. 145–175, 2010.
- [16] K. Le Blanc and O. Ringdén, "Immunomodulation by mesenchymal stem cells and clinical experience," *Journal of Internal Medicine*, vol. 262, no. 5, pp. 509–525, 2007.
- [17] M. Kassem and B. M. Abdallah, "Human bone-marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells: biological characteristics and potential role in therapy of degenerative diseases," *Cell and Tissue Research*, vol. 331, no. 1, pp. 157–163, 2008.
- [18] R. S. N. Tewarie, A. Hurtado, R. H. Bartels, A. Grotenhuis, and M. Oudega, "Stem cell-based therapies for spinal cord injury," *Journal of Spinal Cord Medicine*, vol. 32, no. 2, pp. 105–114, 2009.
- [19] D. J. Prockop, "Repair of tissues by adult stem/progenitor cells (MSCs): controversies, myths, and changing paradigms," *Molecular Therapy*, vol. 17, no. 6, pp. 939–946, 2009.
- [20] R. Gonzalez, L. Griparic, V. Vargas et al., "A putative mesenchymal stem cells population isolated from adult human testes," *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, vol. 385, no. 4, pp. 570–575, 2009.
- [21] J. Becerra, L. Santos-Ruiz, J. A. Andrades, and M. Marí-Beffa, "The stem cell niche should be a key issue for cell therapy in regenerative medicine," *Stem Cell Reviews and Reports*, vol. 7, no. 2, pp. 248–255, 2011.
- [22] D. G. De Rooij, "The spermatogonial stem cell niche," *Microscopy Research and Technique*, vol. 72, no. 8, pp. 580–585, 2009.
- [23] S. Jang, H. H. Cho, Y. B. Cho, J. S. Park, and H. S. Jeong, "Functional neural differentiation of human adipose tissue-derived stem cells using bFGF and forskolin," *BMC Cell Biology*, vol. 11, article 25, 2010.
- [24] N. Lumelsky, O. Blondel, P. Laeng, I. Velasco, R. Ravin, and R. McKay, "Differentiation of embryonic stem cells to insulinsecreting structures similar to pancreatic islets," *Science*, vol. 292, no. 5520, pp. 1389–1394, 2001.
- [25] H. Segev, B. Fishman, A. Ziskind, M. Shulman, and J. Itskovitz-Eldor, "Differentiation of human embryonic stem cells into insulin-producing clusters," *Stem Cells*, vol. 22, no. 3, pp. 265–274, 2004.
- [26] P. Blyszczuk, C. Asbrand, A. Rozzo et al., "Embryonic stem cells differentiate into insulin-producing cells without selection of nestin-expressing cells," *International Journal of Developmental Biology*, vol. 48, no. 10, pp. 1095–1104, 2004.
- [27] A. Shiroi, M. Yoshikawa, H. Yokota et al., "Identification of insulin-producing cells derived from embryonic stem cells by zinc-chelating dithizone," *Stem Cells*, vol. 20, no. 4, pp. 284– 292, 2002.
- [28] I. J. M. Duijkers, W. N. P. Willemsen, H. M. G. Hollanders, C. J. C. M. Hamilton, C. M. G. Thomas, and H. M. Vemer, "Follicular fluid hormone concentrations after ovarian stimulation using gonadotropin preparations with different FSH/ LH ratios. II. Comparison of hMG and recombinant FSH," *International Journal of Fertility and Women's Medicine*, vol. 42, no. 6, pp. 431–435, 1997.
- [29] A. Velazquez, A. Reyes, J. Chargoy, and A. Rosado, "Amino acid and protein concentrations of human follicular fluid," *Fertility* and Sterility, vol. 28, no. 1, pp. 96–100, 1977.
- [30] E. V. Bokal, K. F. Tacer, M. Vrbnjak et al., "Follicular sterol composition in gonadotrophin stimulated women with polycystic ovarian syndrome," *Molecular and Cellular Endocrinol*ogy, vol. 249, no. 1-2, pp. 92–98, 2006.

- [31] J. Smitz, H. M. Picton, P. Platteau et al., "Principal findings from a multicenter trial investigating the safety of follicularfluid meiosis-activating sterol for in vitro maturation of human cumulus-enclosed oocytes," *Fertility and Sterility*, vol. 87, no. 4, pp. 949–964, 2007.
- [32] U. Ulug, E. Turan, S. B. Tosun, H. F. Erden, and M. Bahceci, "Comparison of preovulatory follicular concentrations of epidermal growth factor, insulin-like growth factor-I, and inhibins A and B in women undergoing assisted conception treatment with gonadotropin-releasing hormone (GnRH) agonists and GnRH antagonists," *Fertility and Sterility*, vol. 87, no. 4, pp. 995–998, 2007.
- [33] A. Salmassi, S. Zorn, L. Mettler, K. Koch, W. Jonat, and A. G. Schmutzler, "Circulating concentration of stem cell factor in serum of stimulated IVF patients," *Reproductive BioMedicine Online*, vol. 22, no. 2, pp. 140–147, 2011.
- [34] D. Bhartiya, S. Kasiviswanathan, S. K. Unni et al., "Newer insights into premeiotic development of germ cells in adult human testis using Oct-4 as a stem cell marker," *Journal of Histochemistry and Cytochemistry*, vol. 58, no. 12, pp. 1093–1106, 2010.
- [35] I. Virant-Klun, P. Rožman, B. Cvjeticanin et al., "Parthenogenetic embryo-like structures in the human ovarian surface epithelium cell culture in postmenopausal women with no naturally present follicles and oocytes," *Stem Cells and Development*, vol. 18, no. 1, pp. 137–150, 2009.
- [36] M. Kucia, R. Reca, F. R. Campbell et al., "A population of very small embryonic-like (VSEL) CXCR4⁺ SSEA-1⁺Oct-4⁺ stem cells identified in adult bone marrow," *Leukemia*, vol. 20, no. 5, pp. 857–869, 2006.
- [37] M. Kucia, M. Halasa, M. Wysoczynski et al., "Morphological and molecular characterization of novel population of CXCR4⁺ SSEA-4⁺ Oct-4⁺ very small embryonic-like cells purified from human cord blood—preliminary report," *Leukemia*, vol. 21, no. 2, pp. 297–303, 2007.
- [38] E. K. Zuba-Surma, M. Kucia, J. Ratajczak, and M. Z. Ratajczak, "Small stem cells in adult tissues: very small embryonic-like stem cells stand up!," *Cytometry Part A*, vol. 75, no. 1, pp. 4– 13, 2009.
- [39] U. Riekstina, I. Cakstina, V. Parfejevs et al., "Embryonic stem cell marker expression pattern in human mesenchymal stem cells derived from bone marrow, adipose tissue, heart and dermis," *Stem Cell Reviews and Reports*, vol. 5, no. 4, pp. 378– 386, 2009.
- [40] O. Trubiani, S. F. Zalzal, R. Paganelli et al., "Expression profile of the embryonic markers nanog, OCT-4, SSEA-1, SSEA-4, and Frizzled-9 receptor in human periodontal ligament mesenchymal stem cells," *Journal of Cellular Physiology*, vol. 225, no. 1, pp. 123–131, 2010.
- [41] Y. Kuroda, M. Kitada, S. Wakao et al., "Unique multipotent cells in adult human mesenchymal cell populations," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 107, no. 19, pp. 8639–8643, 2010.

Research Article

Rapamycin Conditioning of Dendritic Cells Differentiated from Human ES Cells Promotes a Tolerogenic Phenotype

Kathryn M. Silk,¹ Alison J. Leishman,¹ Kevin P. Nishimoto,² Anita Reddy,² and Paul J. Fairchild¹

¹ Sir William Dunn School of Pathology, University of Oxford, South Parks Road, Oxford, OX1 3RE, UK
² Translational Research and Immunology, Geron Corporation, 230 Constitution Drive, Menlo Park, CA 94025, USA

Correspondence should be addressed to Paul J. Fairchild, paul.fairchild@path.ox.ac.uk

Received 14 July 2011; Accepted 7 October 2011

Academic Editor: Ken-ichi Isobe

Copyright © 2012 Kathryn M. Silk et al. This is an open access article distributed under the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

While human embryonic stem cells (hESCs) may one day facilitate the treatment of degenerative diseases requiring cell replacement therapy, the success of regenerative medicine is predicated on overcoming the rejection of replacement tissues. Given the role played by dendritic cells (DCs) in the establishment of immunological tolerance, we have proposed that DC, rendered tolerogenic during their differentiation from hESC, might predispose recipients to accept replacement tissues. As a first step towards this goal, we demonstrate that DC differentiated from H1 hESCs (H1-DCs) are particularly responsive to the immunosuppressive agent rapamycin compared to monocyte-derived DC (moDC). While rapamycin had only modest impact on the phenotype and function of moDC, H1-DC failed to upregulate CD40 upon maturation and displayed reduced immunostimulatory capacity. Furthermore, coculture of naïve allogeneic T cells with rapamycin-treated H1-DC promoted an increased appearance of CD25^{hi} Foxp3⁺ regulatory T cells, compared to moDC. Our findings suggest that conditioning of hESC-derived DC with rapamycin favours a tolerogenic phenotype.

1. Introduction

Human embryonic stem cells (hESCs) derived under conditions compliant with their downstream clinical application, serve as a renewable source of cell types that may one day enable the replacement of tissues whose function has become compromised by chronic or degenerative disease [1]. Nevertheless, the routine implementation of cell replacement therapy (CRT) requires strategies to address the immunological barriers encountered by the use of hESC of allogeneic origin [2]. While conventional immunosuppression offers a potential solution to the immunogenicity of hESC-derived tissues, the risks inherent in its protracted use make the induction of transplantation tolerance an attractive alternative.

Dendritic cells (DCs) play a critical role in determining the outcome of antigen presentation to naive T cells, either promoting their activation and subsequent immunity, or favouring the induction of tolerance [3]. The delivery of foreign antigen to DC in the steady state by conjugation to monoclonal antibodies (mAbs) specific for the surface receptor CD205, was, for instance, found to render recipient mice specifically tolerant to the antigen upon subsequent immunization [4]. Such findings have been extended to a transplantation setting by demonstrating how administration of immature donor DC to mice across a minor histocompatibility barrier is sufficient to secure the indefinite survival of donor skin grafts. In this model, the resulting tolerance could be attributed to the polarisation of responding T cells towards a regulatory phenotype, characterised by upregulation of the transcription factor Foxp3 [5]. Such findings, together with early success at inducing tolerance in healthy human volunteers by the administration of immature antigen-pulsed monocyte-derived DC (moDC) [6], augur well for the future use of DC as a conditioning regime in the context of CRT. Indeed, the recent description of protocols for the differentiation of DC from hESC under conditions substantially free of animal products paves the way for such an approach: given that this source of DC would share with

the replacement tissue the very alloantigens to which tolerance must be established, their administration in advance of CRT might be anticipated to condition the recipient to accept the transplanted tissue, providing the DC have first been rendered stably tolerogenic [7]. Accordingly, Senju et al. generated DC expressing the inhibitory receptor programmed death ligand 1 (PD-L1) by genetic modification of the parent hESC line [8], a similar approach in the mouse having successfully yielded DC capable of preventing the onset of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis by induction of tolerance to myelin antigens [9]. While such a strategy is clearly promising, the administration of genetically modified cells to patients poses additional regulatory barriers, suggesting that exposure of DC to pharmacological agents, known to promote a tolerogenic phenotype, may prove to be a more pragmatic approach [10].

The macrocyclic triene antibiotic, rapamycin, displays potent immunosuppressive properties that are routinely employed to facilitate whole-organ transplantation. In addition to its systemic use, however, rapamycin has been shown to render DC profoundly protolerogenic through inhibition of mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) signalling pathways. In the mouse, rapamycin-treated DC display profoundly suppressed allostimulatory capacity in vitro and enhanced propensity for the induction of Foxp3⁺ regulatory T (Treg) cells [11]. Furthermore, exposure to rapamycin, unlike other immunosuppressive agents, leads to the upregulation of CCR7 by both mouse and human DC and a commensurate increase in responsiveness to CCL19, compatible with their trafficking in vivo to regional lymph nodes [12, 13]. Furthermore, the administration of rapamycin-treated recipient DC pulsed with donor alloantigens has secured the indefinite survival of tissue allografts in various animal models [14-16], the resulting tolerance having been demonstrated to rely on the expansion of antigen-specific Treg cells [17]. Nevertheless, despite its compelling credentials, rapamycin has been reported to exert quite distinct effects on human DC, depending on the source and subset involved [18]. We have, therefore, investigated the compatibility of protocols for the differentiation of DC from the H1 hESC line (H1-DC) with the use of rapamycin. Here we report that H1-DCs are peculiarly sensitive to the immunomodulatory effects of rapamycin, compared with conventional moDC, as evidenced by the specific loss of immunogenicity and enhanced capacity to polarise responding T cells towards a regulatory phenotype. Our findings provide an important first step towards the use of DC differentiated from hESC in the establishment of tolerance to replacement tissues, providing a proof of concept for their future application in regenerative medicine.

2. Materials and Methods

2.1. Isolation of Primary Cells. Monocytes and naïve T cells were isolated from peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) of buffy coats (NHS Blood Transfusion Service) or from blood provided by volunteers under informed consent using CD14-coated beads or naïve CD4⁺ T cell selection kit (Miltenyi Biotec). Cell populations were positively selected

or depleted from PBMC using AutoMACS separation according to the manufacturer's instructions.

2.2. Culture of hESC. H1 ESCs were cultured in X-VIVO-10 medium (without gentamycin or phenol red, Lonza) supplemented with nonessential amino acids (PAA Laboratories GmbH), 2 mM L-glutamine (PAA Laboratories GmbH), 50 μ M 2-mercaptoethanol (Sigma), 0.5 ng/mL recombinant human transforming growth factor β (TGF- β , R&D Systems), and 80 ng/mL recombinant human basic fibroblast growth factor (bFGF, R&D Systems) on 6-well plates, previously coated with Matrigel (phenol red-free, growth factor reduced, BD Biosciences) diluted 1:30 using ice-cold knockout Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium (KO-DMEM, Invitrogen). Supplemented X-VIVO-10 medium was replaced daily except the day following passaging.

Human ESCs were routinely passaged as cell clusters of about 0.5 mm diameter every 4–6 days. For passaging, colonies were incubated in filter-sterilised warm collagenase IV (Invitrogen) until detachment of the stromal cells. Stromal cells were removed by washing with Dulbecco's Phosphate-Buffered Saline (DPBS) and hESC were scraped off into supplemented X-VIVO-10 Medium for 1:5 passaging. All cell cultures were incubated in a humidified incubator at 37°C and 5% CO₂.

2.3. Differentiation of hESC. H1 hESCs were plated at 3×10^{6} per well of 6-well ultralow attachment (ULA) plates (Costar) in a total volume of 4 mL of X-VIVO-15 medium (Lonza), supplemented with 1 mM sodium pyruvate, nonessential amino acids, 2 mM L-glutamine (all PAA Laboratories GmbH) and 5μ M 2-mercaptoethanol (Sigma). The following growth factors were added: 50 ng/mL recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-4 (BMP-4, R&D Systems), 50 ng/mL recombinant human vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF, R&D Systems), 20 ng/mL recombinant human stem cell factor (SCF, R&D Systems), and 50 ng/mL recombinant human granulocyte macrophage-colony stimulating factor (GM-CSF, R&D Systems). After 2-3 days, the medium was topped up with 2 mL of fresh supplemented X-VIVO-15 medium to produce a total volume of 6 mL. Subsequent feeding was performed every 2-3 days by replacing 2-3 mL of old medium with new supplemented X-VIVO-15 medium from which every 5 days a growth factor was removed starting with BMP-4 at day 5, followed by VEGF at day 10 and SCF at day 15 of differentiation [19]. Once macrophage-like cells were observed, 25 ng/mL of IL-4 (Peprotech) was added, which was increased stepwise to 100 ng/mL.

On days 30–35, monocytes were harvested by gentle pipetting, leaving adherent macrophages in the culture dish. The cell suspension was passed through a 70 μ m cell strainer (BD Falcon) to remove cellular debris, washed with DPBS and plated at 1–1.5 × 10⁶ monocytes per well of a 6-well Cellbind plate (Corning) in X-VIVO-15 supplemented with 50 ng/mL GM-CSF and 100 ng/mL IL-4.

2.4. Derivation of DC from Human Monocytes. Monocytes were cultured in RPMI 1640 (Invitrogen) supplemented with

2 mM L-glutamine (PAA laboratories GmbH), 50 U/mL penicillin (PAA laboratories GmbH), 50 μ g/mL streptomycin (PAA laboratories GmbH), 10% heat-inactivated and filtersterilised fetal bovine serum (FBS), 50 ng/mL GM-CSF, and 100 ng/mL IL-4 on 6-well Cellbind plates for 6–8 days.

2.5. DC Maturation and Rapamycin Treatment. Two days after monocytes were plated, monocyte-derived and hESCderived immature DC were treated with 10 ng/mL and 5– 7 ng/mL of rapamycin (Sigma), respectively. On day 5, DCs were matured for 48 hr using a maturation cocktail consisting of 50 ng/mL of GM-CSF (R&D Systems), 100 ng/mL IL-4 (R&D Systems), 20 ng/mL IFNy (R&D Systems), 50 ng/mL TNF α (R&D Systems), 10 ng/mL of IL-1 β (R&D Systems), and 1 μ g/mL PGE₂(Sigma). On day 6-7, DCs were harvested by gentle pipetting, passed through a 70 μ m cell strainer, centrifuged, and resuspended prior to their use in experiments.

2.6. Allogeneic Mixed Leukocyte Reaction (MLR). DCs were incubated in 10 μ g/mL mitomycin C (Sigma) in supplemented RPMI 1640 at 37°C for 30 minutes. Cells were washed, resuspended in supplemented RPMI 1640, and plated in triplicate to give either 2.5 × 10³ cells, 5 × 10³ cells, or 1 × 10⁴ cells in a total volume of 100 μ l per well using 96-well roundbottom plates (Corning). Naïve CD4⁺ T cells were plated at 5 × 10⁴ cells per well to yield a stimulator to responder ratio of 1:5, 1:10, and 1:20 and a total volume of 200 μ l/well. Wells containing T cells and mitomycin C-treated DC alone were included as controls for background proliferation of either cell type. Cells were incubated for 5 days at 37°C, after which T cells were pulsed with 0.5 μ Ci of [³H]-thymidine per well for 18 hr before harvesting.

2.7. DC-T-Cell Cocultures. DC (2×10^5) and 1×10^6 T cells were cocultured in supplemented RPMI 1640 using 24-well Cellbind plates (Corning). After 7 days of coculture, cells were harvested and stained for CD4, CD25, and Foxp3 and analysed by flow cytometry as described below.

2.8. Flow Cytometry. Cells were incubated for 15 min in blocking solution (5% normal rat serum, 0.5% bovine serum albumin, and 0.1% NaN₃ in DPBS) on ice. Cells were washed with DPBS containing 1% FBS and 0.1% NaN3 and resuspended in this solution together with one or several of the following fluorescently labelled antibodies: SSEA-4 (clone: MC-813-70, R&D Systems), eZFluor anti-human CD4-FITC and either CD25-APC or CD25-AF488 Cocktail (eBioscience), CD83 (HB15e, AbD Serotec), CD86 (BU63, AbD Serotec), CD40 (LOB7/6, AbD Serotec), PD-L1 (AbD Serotec), CD127 (40131, R&D Systems), CTLA-4 (BNI3, BD Pharmingen), MHC II HLA-DR/DQ/DP (WR18, AbD Serotec), CD80 (MEM-233, AbD Serotec), CD45 (15.2, AbD Serotec), CD14 (MEM18, AbD Serotec), CD11c (BU15, AbD Serotec), and CD13 (AbD Serotec). Cells were incubated at 4°C in the dark for 30-60 minutes. For the last 10 minutes, 250 ng/mL 7-AAD was added. Cells were washed, fixed in 2% formaldehyde, and analysed by flow cytometry.

Intracellular staining was performed according to the manufacturer's instructions using permeabilisation and fixation buffers (eBioscience) and antibodies specific for Oct-4 (240408, R&DSystems) or Foxp3 (eBioscience).

3. Results

3.1. Differentiation and Characterisation of DC from the H1 hESC Line. In order to investigate whether protocols we have established previously for the differentiation of DC from hESC might be compatible with the use of rapamycin, we made use of the well-characterised H1 hESC line. In keeping with its downstream clinical application, H1 was maintained in serum-free medium devoid of animal products and feeder cells, as described previously [20, 21]. Under these conditions, H1 formed compact colonies with clearly defined boarders (Figure 1(a)), the individual cells displaying a high nucleus : cytoplasm ratio and prominent heterochromatin. Flow cytometric analysis revealed expression of the transcription factor Oct-4 and stage-specific embryonic antigen 4 (SSEA-4), both of which are known to strongly correlate with pluripotency (Figure 1(b)).

The differentiation of H1 was directed along the DC lineage in ultralow attachment plates by exposure to a cocktail of growth factors consisting of BMP-4, VEGF, SCF, and GM-CSF, as described previously [19]. The initiation of hematopoiesis was apparent by day 20 of culture, as evidenced by the appearance of CD45⁺ cells, although the lack of expression of CD13, CD14, and CD11c suggested that commitment to the myeloid lineage had yet to occur (Figure 2(a)). In contrast, by day 27 of culture, a small proportion of cells, residing within a population expressing intermediate levels of CD45, had upregulated these markers, consistent with their progressive commitment to the myeloid lineage (Figure 2(b)). Indeed, from day 28 of culture onwards, cells with the characteristic morphology of human DC could be identified within cultures, either as clusters with prominent veils of cytoplasm or individual cells with long dendrites (Figure 2(c)).

By day 33 of culture, up to 21% of cells had adopted a CD45^{hi} phenotype, the majority of which were CD11c⁺ (Figure 2(d)). Whereas these cells predominantly expressed MHC class I and CD86, CD83, and MHC class II expression were low, consistent with the phenotype of immature DC. Culture of H1-DC for 2 days in a cocktail of cytokines consisting of GM-CSF, IL-4, IFN γ , TNF α , IL-1 β , and PGE₂ induced their maturation, as evidenced by the upregulation of CD83, similar to moDC (Figure 2(e)). Although, as previously described, MHC class II was not upregulated by H1-DC to the same extent as their monocyte-derived counterparts [19], surface expression of the costimulatory molecules CD40, CD80, and CD86 was consistent with our previous reports of the ability of this novel source of DC to stimulate proliferative responses among naïve allogeneic T cells [19].

3.2. Rapamycin Reduces the Immunogenicity of H1-DC. We next investigated whether the exposure of H1-DC to rapamycin could promote the acquisition of a protolerogenic phenotype, similar to that described for other populations



FIGURE 1: Maintenance of the H1 hESC line. (a) Colony of H1 hESC showing the morphology typical of pluripotent stem cells, including prominent boarders (\times 20 magnification). (b) Expression by H1 hESC of the transcription factor Oct-4 and the surface marker SSEA-4, both of which correlate with pluripotency. Dead cells were removed from flow cytometric analysis using 7-AAD staining. Open histograms represent appropriate isotype controls.

of mouse and human DC [11-13]. Accordingly, we cultured H1-DC with rapamycin for 3 days prior to inducing their maturation with proinflammatory cytokines and assessed their surface phenotype and immunostimulatory capacity in the allogeneic MLR. Whereas the addition of 10 ng/mL of rapamycin to moDC had only a modest impact on their viability, H1-DC proved especially sensitive to its toxicity, undergoing significant levels of apoptosis at concentrations greater than 7 ng/mL, as described in other studies [22]. Nevertheless, careful titration of the compound revealed that exposure of H1-DC to concentrations between 5 and 7 ng/mL exerted immunomodulatory effects without compromising their viability. Interestingly, conditioning of H1-DC with rapamycin did not appear to inhibit their maturation since they upregulated CD83 and CD86 and maintained surface expression of MHC class II and the inhibitory receptor PD-L1 (Figure 3(a)), strongly implicated in the polarisation of naïve T cells towards a Treg phenotype [23]. Significantly, however, H1-DC consistently failed to up-regulate CD40 following exposure to rapamycin, even though higher concentrations of the pharmacological agent had little impact on CD40 expression by moDC (Figure 3(b)). Consistent with their reduced levels of CD40 expression, the immunostimulatory capacity of rapamycin-treated H1-DC was significantly reduced in cocultures with naïve allogeneic T cells (Figure 3(c)). In contrast, 10 ng/mL of rapamycin exerted only modest inhibitory effects on the capacity of moDC to stimulate proliferative responses among naïve allogeneic T cells (Figure 3(c)).

3.3. Rapamycin-Treated H1-DC Polarise Naïve T Cells towards a Regulatory Phenotype. Given the reduced immunostimulatory capacity of rapamycin-treated H1-DC and their acquisition of a CD40^{lo} PD-L1⁺ phenotype, we next investigated whether their coculture with naïve CD4⁺ T cells might favour the induction of Treg cells, defined as CD4⁺CD25^{hi} cells with persistent expression of Foxp3. Although at the outset, T cells enriched for CD4⁺ cells were predominantly Foxp3⁻ (Figure 4(a)), coculture with immature H1-DC for 7 days, resulted in up to 8.5% of CD4⁺CD25^{hi} cells retaining Foxp3 expression by the end of the culture period (Figure 4(b)). When the H1-DC had been matured prior to coculture with naïve allogeneic T cells, the proportion of cells committed to the Treg cell lineage increased marginally to 12.5%. However, the use of H1-DC, which had been induced to mature following exposure to rapamycin, consistently resulted in a significant increase in the induction of Treg cells which represented approximately 26.5% of CD4⁺CD25^{hi} cells, similar results being obtained in four independent experiments. By contrast, rapamycin conditioning of moDC exerted only a marginal effect on the ability of the cells to polarise responding T cells towards a regulatory phenotype (Figure 4(b)).

Given that the identification of *bona fide* human Treg cells is confounded by the universal upregulation of CD25 by activated T cells and their transient expression of Foxp3, irrespective of final lineage commitment, we investigated whether CD25^{hi} Foxp3⁺ cells appearing in such cultures displayed other known phenotypic features of Treg cells. Cells coexpressing CD25 and Foxp3 were found to express CTLA-4 (Figure 5(a)), while lacking expression of the α subunit of the IL-7R, CD127 (Figure 5(b)), such a phenotype being strongly suggestive of a regulatory function [24, 25].

4. Discussion

The development of robust protocols for the differentiation of DC from hESC lines, derived under cGMP conditions, offers a potentially unlimited source of cells with little variability between batches, which may be subjected to rigorous quality control. The potent immunostimulatory capacity of DC differentiated in this way has suggested that they will find a likely application in the presentation of tumour associated antigens to the T-cell repertoire, thereby overcoming many of the limitations inherent in the use of moDC for cancer immunotherapy [19]. Nevertheless, given the accumulation of evidence in favour of an additional role played by DC in the establishment and ongoing maintenance of immunological tolerance [3], the availability of DC differentiated from hESC suggests they may enjoy a broader remit. We have, for instance, proposed that hESC-derived DC might be exploited



(d) Figure 2: Continued.

CD83

 10^2

 10^0

 10^{1}

 10^{3}

 10^0

 10^1

10³

10² MHC II



FIGURE 2: Time course of DC differentiation from H1 hESC. Cells were harvested from cultures at various time points and analysed by flow cytometry for the onset of hematopoiesis and the appearance of DC. (a) Cells harvested at day 20 of culture showing expressing of CD45 but lack of myeloid commitment, as evidenced by staining for CD13, CD14, and CD11c. Open histograms show levels of background staining using isotype-matched control antibodies. (b) Appearance of CD45^{int} cells at day 27 of culture, accompanied by the upregulation of myeloid-specific markers. (c) Photomicrograph, taken at day 28 of culture, showing the morphology of DC, including veils of cytoplasm and long dendrites (inset) (×40 magnification). (d) Cells harvested at day 33 of culture, showing the appearance of a CD45^{hi} population containing predominantly DC progenitors expressing CD14, CD11c, CD86 and MHC class I. (e) Phenotype of immature and mature H1-DCs compared with human moDC. DCs were cultured either in medium alone or medium supplemented with the maturation cocktail and stained for MHC class II, the maturation marker CD83 and classical costimulatory molecules. Dead cells were excluded from the analysis using 7-AAD. Dashed histograms show the phenotype of immature DCs while the filled histograms represent mature DCs. Open histograms depict background staining using isotype-matched controls.

to induce tolerance to the alloantigens they express, thereby conditioning recipients to accept replacement tissues differentiated from the same parent cell line [7]. This prospect is, however, contingent on the development of clinically compliant strategies to ensure the stable tolerogenicity of DC generated in this way. While the introduction of transgenes, such as PD-L1, at the ESC stage might confer on the resulting DC an immunomodulatory function [8], the additional regulatory hurdles encountered by the administration to patients of genetically modified cells, has fuelled attempts to identify approved pharmacological agents that coerce DC to adopt a protolerogenic phenotype [10].

Rapamycin is one such agent routinely exploited for its immunosuppressive properties in the treatment of allograft rejection but which has been shown to exert a profound effect on the function of individual components of the immune system, including DC. Indeed, treatment of DC with rapamycin *in vitro* has been demonstrated to arrest them in an immature or semimature state rendering them tolerogenic [11–13]. Accordingly, in various preclinical transplantation models, administration of rapamycin-treated recipient DC, pulsed with a source of donor alloantigens, secured the longterm survival of organ allografts [14–16]. If such a conditioning regime could be applied to DC differentiated from hESC, it may prove feasible to establish operational tolerance to the alloantigens they endogenously express, in advance of CRT. As a first step towards this goal, we have demonstrated the sensitivity of H1-DC to rapamycin which significantly reduces their immunostimulatory properties in the allogeneic MLR (Figure 3(b)), an in vitro correlate of the direct pathway of alloantigen presentation. Furthermore, rapamycin substantially augments their ability to polarise responding CD4⁺ T cells towards a regulatory phenotype (Figure 4(b)), as determined by their sustained expression of Foxp3 and adoption of a CTLA4+CD127- phenotype. Furthermore, our preliminary results indicate that, while maturation of H1-DC induces secretion of high levels of the inflammatory cytokine IL-6 [19], prior exposure to rapamycin significantly reduces IL-6 production, possibly guiding responding T cells away from Th1/Th17 commitment towards a Treg phenotype. These results strongly suggest, therefore, that rapamycin may have the desirable properties of preventing activation of alloreactive T cells through both the direct and indirect pathways of alloantigen presentation, the induction of Treg cells potentially modulating responsiveness to indirectly presented alloantigens that have been reprocessed by endogenous recipient DC. In contrast to our findings with H1-DC, rapamycin-treatment of moDC had only a modest impact on their immunostimulatory capacity and little effect on their surface phenotype. Although our results are contrary to



FIGURE 3: Effect of rapamycin (Rapa) on the phenotype and function of H1-DC. DCs were either untreated, matured in response to the maturation cocktail or treated with Rapa for 3 days prior to maturation. (a) H1-DC stained for the expression of the maturation marker CD83, the costimulatory molecules CD86 and CD40, as well as the inhibitory receptor PD-L1. Dead cells were excluded from analysis using 7-AAD. Open histograms represent the level of background staining using appropriate isotype-matched controls. Data from one of 3 independent experiments are shown. (b) Phenotypic analysis of control populations of moDC treated and stained in parallel with rapamycin. (c) Effect of rapamycin on the allostimulatory capacity of DC in the allogeneic MLR. DCs were mitotically-inactivated using mitomycin C and plated in triplicate at a top dose of 10^4 cells per well of a 96-well round-bottomed plate; naïve CD4⁺ T cells were plated at 5×10^4 cells/well. Cells were incubated for 5 days before pulsing with ³H-thymidine overnight. Graphs show the mean of triplicate cultures ±S.D. Data are shown from one experiment, representative of 3 independent experiments.

some other reports [12, 18], many studies have typically used higher concentrations of rapamycin and regimes for the maturation of moDC involving exposure to bacterial products, such as lipopolysaccharide, which target different intracellular signalling pathways from those solicited upon culture with the cocktail of proinflammatory cytokines used in these studies. Despite the profound effect that rapamycin exerts on the functional potential of H1-DC, phenotypic analysis of cells treated with the compound was largely unremarkable, with the exception that upregulation of the costimulatory molecule CD40 upon maturation was prevented by prior exposure to the compound. The significance of these findings may lie in the growing appreciation of the role played by CD40 as





FIGURE 4: Enhanced capacity of rapamycin-treated H1-DC to promote Treg induction. (a) The starting population of naive CD4⁺ T cells was analysed by flow cytometry for the expression of CD25 and Foxp3, markers associated with commitment of T cells to the regulatory T cell lineage. (b) Rapamycin enhances the capacity of H1-DC to induce Treg cells compared to moDC. DCs were either untreated, matured with the maturation cocktail or treated with rapamycin for 3 days prior to maturation. DCs were harvested, washed, and plated at 2×10^5 per well with 10^6 naive CD4⁺ T cells per well of a 24-well plate to yield a ratio of DC: T cells of 1:5. On day 7, cocultures were stained for CD4, CD25, and Foxp3 and analysed. Dead cells were excluded from the analysis using 7-AAD staining. Data from one experiment representative of 4 independent experiments are shown.



FIGURE 5: Phenotypic characterisation of putative $CD25^{hi}$ Foxp3⁺ Treg cells from cocultures of DC and naïve T cells. The $CD25^{hi}$ Foxp3⁺ population expresses CTLA-4 (a) but lacks expression of CD127 in comparison with control Foxp3⁻ T cells (b), consistent with the reported phenotype of *bona fide* Treg cells.

the fulcrum on which the balance between tolerance and immunity has been shown to pivot. For instance, the administration to mice of $CD40^{-/-}$ DC laden with foreign antigen was shown to induce profound antigen-specific tolerance upon subsequent immunization, results which are consistent with the induction of a repertoire of Treg cells [26]. Furthermore, in mice receiving foreign antigen chemically conjugated to CD205-specific mAb as a way of delivering antigen to DC in the steady state, the induction of tolerance could be abrogated in favour of systemic immunity by the concomitant administration of agonistic antibodies specific for CD40 [4].

It is the central role played by CD40 in a transplantation setting that underlies the success of strategies for intervening in allograft rejection based on the blockade of CD40-CD154 interactions [27]. Although unanticipated complications associated with the use of mAb specific for CD154 have hindered the application of such a strategy to the clinic; the long-term acceptance of allografts in mice was found to bear the distinctive features of regulation, including linked suppression and infectious tolerance [28, 29]. A conditioning regime that limits the delivery of CD40 signalling by donor DC might, therefore, be anticipated to predispose recipients towards tolerance based on the generation of a repertoire of alloantigen-specific Treg cells. Indeed, the level of expression of CD40 has been shown to be critical in determining the outcome of antigen recognition in a model of Leishmania donovani infection, high levels of expression inducing effector T cells, low levels favouring polarisation towards a Treg phenotype [30]. Furthermore, blockade of the CD40-CD154 axis in combination with rapamycin was shown to achieve tolerance even across a xenogeneic barrier [31]. Although the mechanisms involved were not specifically elucidated in this study, it may be significant in our own experiments that PD-L1 expression by H1-DC was unaffected by rapamycin treatment, being upregulated in response to maturation stimuli, irrespective of prior exposure to the compound. Given the essential role described for PD-L1 in polarisation of naïve T cells towards a Treg cell phenotype [23], it is tempting to speculate that it is by altering the critical balance between costimulatory and inhibitory signals delivered by H1-DC, that rapamycin treatment strongly favours a tolerogenic profile.

5. Conclusions

We have demonstrated previously that hESC may be differentiated into populations of immunogenic DC whose properties may be exploited in regimes of cancer immunotherapy. Here, we extend this paradigm by showing that our protocols are fully compliant with the use of rapamycin which favours a protolerogenic phenotype of the resulting DC. Our results pave the way for the future use of rapamycin-conditioned hESC-derived DC in regimes for the induction of tolerance, as a prelude to CRT.

Conflict of Interests

A. Reddy and K. P. Nishimoto declare a potential financial conflict of interests as employees of Geron Corporation.

Acknowledgments

The authors are grateful to Tim Davies, Naoki Ichiryu, and Simon Hackett for helpful discussions and to Lara Whitmore for administrative assistance. A. J. Leishman is the recipient of an MRC capacity building studentship, awarded to the Oxford Stem Cell Institute. This work was performed under a sponsored research agreement between the University of Oxford and Geron Corporation, with additional support from the Medical Research Council UK, in the form of Grant G0802538 awarded to P. J. Fairchild.

References

- I. Klimanskaya, N. Rosenthal, and R. Lanza, "Derive and conquer: sourcing and differentiating stem cells for therapeutic applications," *Nature Reviews Drug Discovery*, vol. 7, no. 2, pp. 131–142, 2008.
- [2] P. J. Fairchild, N. J. Robertson, S. L. Minger, and H. Waldmann, "Embryonic stem cells: protecting pluripotency from alloreactivity," *Current Opinion in Immunology*, vol. 19, no. 5, pp. 596– 602, 2007.
- [3] R. M. Steinman and J. Banchereau, "Taking dendritic cells into medicine," *Nature*, vol. 449, no. 7161, pp. 419–426, 2007.
- [4] D. Hawiger, K. Inaba, Y. Dorsett et al., "Dendritic cells induce peripheral T cell unresponsiveness under steady state conditions in vivo," *Journal of Experimental Medicine*, vol. 194, no. 6, pp. 769–779, 2001.
- [5] S. F. Yates, A. M. Paterson, K. F. Nolan et al., "Induction of regulatory T cells and dominant tolerance by dendritic cells incapable of full activation," *Journal of Immunology*, vol. 179, no. 2, pp. 967–976, 2007.
- [6] M. V. Dhodapkar, R. M. Steinman, J. Krasovsky, C. Munz, and N. Bhardwaj, "Antigen-specific inhibition of effector T cell function in humans after injection of immature dendritic cells," *Journal of Experimental Medicine*, vol. 193, no. 2, pp. 233–238, 2001.
- [7] P. J. Fairchild, S. Cartland, K. F. Nolan, and H. Waldmann, "Embryonic stem cells and the challenge of transplantation tolerance," *Trends in Immunology*, vol. 25, no. 9, pp. 465–470, 2004.
- [8] S. Senju, H. Suemori, H. Zembutsu et al., "Genetically manipulated human embryonic stem cell-derived dendritic cells with immune regulatory function," *Stem Cells*, vol. 25, no. 11, pp. 2720–2729, 2007.
- [9] S. Hirata, S. Senju, H. Matsuyoshi, D. Fukuma, Y. Uemura, and Y. Nishimura, "Prevention of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis by transfer of embryonic stem cell-derived dendritic cells expressing myelin oligodendrocyte glycoprotein peptide along with TRAIL or programmed death-1 ligand 1," *Journal of Immunology*, vol. 174, no. 4, pp. 1888–1897, 2005.
- [10] A. J. Leishman, K. M. Silk, and P. J. Fairchild, "Pharmacological manipulation of dendritic cells in the pursuit of transplantation tolerance," *Current Opinion in Organ Transplantation*, vol. 16, no. 4, pp. 372–378, 2011.
- [11] H. R. Turnquist, G. Raimondi, A. F. Zahorchak, R. T. Fischer, Z. Wang, and A. W. Thomson, "Rapamycin-conditioned dendritic cells are poor stimulators of allogeneic CD4⁺ T cells, but enrich for antigen-specific Foxp3⁺ T regulatory cells and promote organ transplant tolerance," *Journal of Immunology*, vol. 178, no. 11, pp. 7018–7031, 2007.
- [12] V. Sordi, G. Bianchi, C. Buracchi et al., "Differential effects of immunosuppressive drugs on chemokine receptor CCR7 in

human monocyte-derived dendritic cells: selective upregulation by rapamycin," *Transplantation*, vol. 82, no. 6, pp. 826– 834, 2006.

- [13] W. Reichardt, C. Dürr, D. Von Elverfeldt et al., "Impact of mammalian target of rapamycin inhibition on lymphoid homing and tolerogenic function of nanoparticle-labeled dendritic cells following allogeneic hematopoietic cell transplantation," *Journal of Immunology*, vol. 181, no. 7, pp. 4770–4779, 2008.
- [14] J. M. Sacks, Y. R. Kuo, A. Taieb et al., "Prolongation of composite tissue allograft survival by immature recipient dendritic cells pulsed with donor antigen and transient low-dose immunosuppression," *Plastic and Reconstructive Surgery*, vol. 121, no. 1, pp. 37–49, 2008.
- [15] R. Ikeguchi, J. M. Sacks, J. V. Unadkat et al., "Long-term survival of limb allografts induced by pharmacologically conditioned, donor alloantigen-pulsed dendritic cells without maintenance immunosuppression," *Transplantation*, vol. 85, no. 2, pp. 237–246, 2008.
- [16] T. Taner, H. Hackstein, Z. Wang, A. E. Morelli, and A. W. Thomson, "Rapamycin-treated, alloantigen-pulsed host dendritic cells induce Ag-specific T cell regulation and prolong graft survival," *American Journal of Transplantation*, vol. 5, no. 2, pp. 228–236, 2005.
- [17] E. K. Horibe, J. Sacks, J. Unadkat et al., "Rapamycin-conditioned, alloantigen-pulsed dendritic cells promote indefinite survival of vascularized skin allografts in association with T regulatory cell expansion," *Transplant Immunology*, vol. 18, no. 4, pp. 307–318, 2008.
- [18] M. Haidinger, M. Poglitsch, R. Geyeregger et al., "A versatile role of mammalian target of rapamycin in human dendritic cell function and differentiation," *Journal of Immunology*, vol. 185, no. 7, pp. 3919–3931, 2010.
- [19] S. Y. Tseng, K. P. Nishimoto, K. M. Silk et al., "Generation of immunogenic dendritic cells from human embryonic stem cells without serum and feeder cells," *Regenerative Medicine*, vol. 4, no. 4, pp. 513–526, 2009.
- [20] C. Xu, M. S. Inokuma, J. Denham et al., "Feeder-free growth of undifferentiated human embryonic stem cells," *Nature Biotechnology*, vol. 19, no. 10, pp. 971–974, 2001.
- [21] Y. Li, S. Powell, E. Brunette, J. Lebkowski, and R. Mandalam, "Expansion of human embryonic stem cells in defined serumfree medium devoid of animal-derived products," *Biotechnol*ogy and Bioengineering, vol. 91, no. 6, pp. 688–698, 2005.
- [22] A. M. Woltman, J. W. De Fijter, S. W. A. Kamerling et al., "Rapamycin induces apoptosis in monocyte- and CD34-derived dendritic cells but not in monocytes and macrophages," *Blood*, vol. 98, no. 1, pp. 174–180, 2001.
- [23] L. Wang, K. Pino-Lagos, V. C. De Vries, I. Guleria, M. H. Sayegh, and R. J. Noelle, "Programmed death 1 ligand signaling regulates the generation of adaptive Foxp3⁺CD4⁺ regulatory T cells," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 105, no. 27, pp. 9331–9336, 2008.
- [24] N. Seddiki, B. Santner-Nanan, J. Martinson et al., "Expression of interleukin (IL)-2 and IL-7 receptors discriminates between human regulatory and activated T cells," *Journal of Experimental Medicine*, vol. 203, no. 7, pp. 1693–1700, 2006.
- [25] W. Liu, A. L. Putnam, Z. Xu-yu et al., "CD127 expression inversely correlates with FoxP3 and suppressive function of human CD4⁺ T reg cells," *Journal of Experimental Medicine*, vol. 203, no. 7, pp. 1701–1711, 2006.
- [26] K. Hochweller and S. M. Anderton, "Systemic administration of antigen-loaded CD40-deficient dendritic cells mimics

soluble antigen administration," European Journal of Immunology, vol. 34, no. 4, pp. 990–998, 2004.

- [27] C. P. Larsen, E. T. Elwood, D. Z. Alexander et al., "Long-term acceptance of skin and cardiac allografts after blocking CD40 and CD28 pathways," *Nature*, vol. 381, no. 6581, pp. 434–438, 1996.
- [28] K. Honey, S. P. Cobbold, and H. Waldmann, "CD40 ligand blockade induces CD4+ T cell tolerance and linked suppression," *Journal of Immunology*, vol. 163, no. 9, pp. 4805–4810, 1999.
- [29] L. Graca, K. Honey, E. Adams, S. P. Cobbold, and H. Waldmann, "Cutting edge: anti-CD154 therapeutic antibodies induce infectious transplantation tolerance," *Journal of Immunology*, vol. 165, no. 9, pp. 4783–4786, 2000.
- [30] S. Martin, R. Agarwal, G. Murugaiyan, and B. Saha, "CD40 expression levels modulate regulatory T cells in Leishmania donovani infection," *Journal of Immunology*, vol. 185, no. 1, pp. 551–559, 2010.
- [31] Y. D. Muller, G. Mai, P. Morel et al., "Anti-CD154 mAB and rapamycin induce T regulatory cell mediated tolerance in ratto-mouse islet transplantation," *PLoS One*, vol. 5, no. 4, Article ID e10352, 2010.

Review Article

Human Blood-Vessel-Derived Stem Cells for Tissue Repair and Regeneration

Chien-Wen Chen,^{1,2,3} Mirko Corselli,^{4,5} Bruno Péault,^{4,5,6} and Johnny Huard^{2,3,7}

¹ Department of Bioengineering, University of Pittsburgh, 236 Bridgeside Point II, 450 Technology Drive, PA 15219, USA

² Department of Orthopedic Surgery, University of Pittsburgh Medical Center, Pittsburgh, PA 15219, USA

³ Stem Cell Research Center, University of Pittsburgh, Pittsburgh, PA 15219, USA

⁴ David Geffen School of Medicine, University of California at Los Angeles, Los Angeles, CA 90095, USA

⁵ Orthopaedic Hospital Research Center, University of California at Los Angeles, Los Angeles, CA 90095, USA

⁶ Center for Cardiovascular Science, Queen's Medical Research Institute, University of Edinburgh, Edinburgh EH16 4TJ, UK

⁷ McGowan Institute for Regenerative Medicine, University of Pittsburgh, Pittsburgh, PA 15219, USA

Correspondence should be addressed to Chien-Wen Chen, chc88@pitt.edu

Received 16 July 2011; Revised 31 October 2011; Accepted 1 November 2011

Academic Editor: Ken-ichi Isobe

Copyright © 2012 Chien-Wen Chen et al. This is an open access article distributed under the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

Multipotent stem/progenitor cells with similar developmental potentials have been independently identified from diverse human tissue/organ cultures. The increasing recognition of the vascular/perivascular origin of mesenchymal precursors suggested blood vessels being a systemic source of adult stem/progenitor cells. Our group and other laboratories recently isolated multiple stem/progenitor cell subsets from blood vessels of adult human tissues. Each of the three structural layers of blood vessels: intima, media, and adventitia has been found to include at least one precursor population, that is, myogenic endothelial cells (MECs), pericytes, and adventitial cells (ACs), respectively. MECs and pericytes efficiently regenerate myofibers in injured and dystrophic skeletal muscles as well as improve cardiac function after myocardial infarction. The applications of ACs in vascular remodeling and angiogenesis/vasculogenesis have been examined. Our recent finding that MECs and pericytes can be purified from cryogenically banked human primary muscle cell culture further indicates their potential applications in personalized regenerative medicine.

1. Introduction

Multipotent adult stem/progenitor cells have been identified in nearly all human organs and extensively investigated to date [1–6]. For example, the human bone marrow (BM) functions as a diverse reservoir for several stem/progenitor cell populations, including hematopoietic stem cells (HSCs), multipotent mesenchymal stem/stromal cells (MSCs), and endothelial progenitor cells (EPCs) [7, 8]. The human skeletal muscle contains committed myogenic precursors, skeletal myoblasts, primitive myogenic stem cells, and satellite cells [1]. On the other hand, the human fat harbors adipose progenitor cells and adipose-derived stem cells (ADSCs) which are functionally and phenotypically resembling the BM-MSCs [9, 10]. However, many of these stem/progenitor cell populations have been identified retrospectively in *ex vivo* tissue and organ cultures, such as multipotent adult progenitor cells (MAPCs), mesoangioblasts, and MSCs [10–13]. This obscures the origin and the native identity of these stem/progenitor cells *in vivo*. In order to fully utilize the developmental potentials and therapeutic potencies of the adult stem/progenitor cells, it is deemed important to understand whether these different populations of adult stem/progenitor cells are developmentally and/or hierarchically connected. Due to the phenotypical and functional similarities of several of these stem/progenitor cell populations, we hypothesized the existence of a common source in the human body. In this paper, we will discuss this newly emerged concept: blood-vessel-derived mesodermal stem/progenitor cells and their therapeutic applications in the futuristic personalized regenerative medicine.

2. Stem/Progenitor Cell-Based Therapy

The use of stem/progenitor cells for cell-based therapy is deemed promising owing to not only their high proliferative capacity and multilineage differentiation potential but also their functionality in secretion of trophic molecules and antienvironmental stress to promote cell survival. Specifically, adult stem/progenitor cells from an abundant autologous origin have the additional advantages over other stem cell types: high availability, no immunogenicity, low tumorigenicity, and with no associated ethical issues [14]. To efficiently repair/regenerate defective organs, the donor stem/progenitor cells are expected to possess desirable therapeutic properties, for example, minimal side effects, ability to integrate into host tissue, differentiation into desired cell lineages, paracrine effect, immunomodulation, regulation of tissue remodeling, and activation of endogenous repair/regeneration mechanisms [15-18].

The therapeutic potentials of adult stem/progenitor cells have been extensively investigated in the preclinical and clinical studies. For instance, MSCs have been widely explored in a number of phase I, II, and phase III clinical trials for several indications such as cardiovascular disease, stroke, multiple sclerosis/amyotrophic lateral sclerosis, Crohn's disease, and osteogenesis imperfecta [19-21]. Many other recent and ongoing human studies have chosen bone marrow mononuclear cells (BM-MNCs), skeletal myoblasts, EPCs, or ADSCs as their donor cell populations [16, 22-24]. Unfortunately, in some cases, donor stem/progenitor cells initially demonstrated encouraging outcome but later on showed uneven success in clinical trials, especially in the treatment of cardiovascular disease [16, 23]. Nevertheless, BM-MSCs, ADSCs, and other MSC-like mesodermal stem/progenitor cells still hold great promise for tissue repair and regeneration because of their multipotency, autologous availability, immune tolerance and regulation and robust paracrine secretion of trophic effectors.

3. Blood Vessels as a Source of Stem/Progenitor Cells

The evidence of the vascular wall as a source of stem/ progenitor cells has been demonstrated in the emerging hematopoietic system in the early development of human embryo and fetus [25]. The hematopoietic cells emerge in close vicinity to vascular endothelial cells in both intra and extraembryonic hematopoiesis. Specifically, a population of angiohematopoietic stem cells expressing flk-1 and angiotensin-converting enzyme (ACE) migrates from the para-aortic splanchnopleura into the ventral part of the aorta, where they give rise to hemogenic endothelial cells and subsequently hematopoietic cells [25]. Furthermore, hematopoietic cells also appear to develop from endothelium in the embryonic liver and fetal bone marrow, albeit at a much lower frequency. The similarity between many human mesodermal stem/ progenitor cell populations that are retrospectively discovered in tissue/organ cultures has made us hypothesize that there exists a common, systemic source of stem/progenitor cells in the adult human body [26]. Blood vessels, which consist of three structural layers: tunica intima, tunica media, and tunica adventitia distribute throughout nearly all human organs where adult mesodermal stem/progenitor cells can be identified [27]. Apart from tunica intima, in which the subendothelial zone has been suggested as one of the sources of endothelial progenitor cells (EPCs), the possibility that other structural layers of the blood vessels harbor stem/progenitor cells was recently demonstrated in tunicae media and adventitia [26, 28, 29].

Perivascular cells, often known as vascular mural cells, are the cells that surround tunica intima of the blood vessels and constitute a major component of the vascular wall [27, 30]. Microvascular pericytes, though similar but distinct from vascular smooth muscle cells, closely encircle endothelial cells in capillaries and microvessels (arterioles and venules) in most human tissues [30–32]. Pericytes are commonly regarded as a structural element of blood vessels that regulate vascular contractility and support the stability of blood vessels [33–35]. Intimate interactions between pericytes and endothelial cells tightly relate to the vascular growth, maturation, and remodeling [30, 34–36]. In addition, pericytes have been implicated in a number of pathological conditions, making them the potential targets for therapeutic interventions [36, 37].

Historically, the outmost layer of arteries and veins, the tunica adventitia, has been considered as a mere structural bystander constituted by collagen and fibroblasts. A number of recent findings have led to the reevaluation of the active role of tunica adventitia in cell trafficking, immune response mediation, and vascular remodeling [38]. The importance of the tunica adventitia in regenerative vascular medicine is highlighted by the numerous reports describing the presence of multipotent progenitors within the wall of arteries and veins [29, 39–42]. In a vascular remodeling setting following an injury, it has been shown that adventitial cells (ACs) start a process of proliferation, migration, into the tunicae media and intima, and differentiation into smooth muscle cells [41, 43, 44].

We have previously investigated whether the blood vessels contribute to stem/progenitor cell lineages other than hematopoietic cells. Through immunohistochemistry and flow cytometry analyses, we documented evidence showing the existence of rare subsets of human blood vessel derived stem cells (hBVSCs) in multiple human tissues, including skeletal muscle, fat, and placenta.

4. The Three Musketeers: Myogenic Endothelial Cells, Pericytes, and Adventitial Cells

We and other laboratories recently reported the existence of three distinct subpopulations of mesodermal precursors within the blood vessel walls through anatomic and molecular identifications. At least one precursor subset, that is,



FIGURE 1: Distinct morphology of the three purified subpopulations of human blood-vessel-derived stem cells (hBVSCs) in culture: myogenic endothelial cell (MEC), pericyte, and adventitial cell (AC) (100x).

myogenic endothelial cells (MECs), pericytes, and adventitial cells (ACs) (Figure 1), was contained in each of the three tunicae of blood vessels: intima, media, and adventitia, respectively [26, 40, 45–47].

Myogenic endothelial cells (MECs), which suggest a developmental relationship between endothelial and mvogenic cells, have been identified within the vasculatures of human skeletal muscle at a very low frequency (<0.5%)[45]. MECs uniquely coexpressed myogenic (CD56) and endothelial cell markers (CD34 and CD144) and were identified by immunohistochemistry and flow cytometry. Using fluorescent-activated cell sorting (FACS), we were able to purify these cells to homogeny [45]. MECs (CD56+CD34+ CD144+CD45-) proliferate long term, retain a normal karyotype, survive better under oxidative stress than CD56+ myogenic cells, and are not tumorigenic [45]. Cultured MECs displayed mesenchymal developmental capacities, including myogenesis, osteogenesis, chondrogenesis, and adipogenesis, under appropriate inductive conditions in vitro [45]. Their stem cell characteristics were further confirmed by the expression of classic MSC markers and the mesodermal differentiations in culture from clonally derived MECs (Zheng et al., in revision). However, it is not clear yet whether MECs give rise to authentic MSCs in culture. Based on the phenotypic and functional similarities between MECs and the previously reported murine-muscle-derived stem cells (mMDSCs), we believe that MECs represent the human counterpart of mMDSCs. In addition to MECs, which are primarily located in the intimal compartment of the blood vessels within human skeletal muscle, other distinct subsets of multipotent stem/progenitor cells were recently found in the perivascular compartment of the vasculature (tunicae media and adventitia), not only within the skeletal muscle but throughout the human body [26, 40, 46, 47].

Though microvascular pericytes have long been considered to possess mesenchymal plasticity, the lack of a proper purification method undermined the characterization of this potential precursor population [48–50]. Recently, our group identified the native expression of classic MSC markers by microvascular pericytes and further discovered a collection of cell surface markers, that is, CD146+CD34-CD45-CD56- that enabled us to prospectively isolate homogenous pericyte populations by FACS from multiple human organs [26]. Purified pericytes proliferate long term and express CD146, NG2, PDGFR- β , alkaline phosphatase (ALP), and α -smooth muscle actin (α -SMA), with the absence of endothelial cell markers, including von Willebrand factor (vWF), CD31, CD34, and CD144 [26, 46]. These cells can be efficiently expanded in vitro and demonstrate robust mesodermal developmental potentials, at the clonal level, by differentiating into osteogenic, chondrogenic, adipogenic, and myogenic lineages under suitable inductive conditions in vitro [26]. The MSC characteristics of these CD146+CD34-CD45-CD56- pericytes can be maintained for the long-term in culture. Their myogenic and osteogenic capacities were further displayed by transplantation into the muscle pocket of immunodeficient mice. To date, no tumorigenicity of pericytes has been reported [26, 46]. We hypothesized that these cells are one of the developmental origins of MSCs [26].

In the past, fibroblasts that are capable of differentiating into myofibroblasts/smooth muscle cells (SMCs) following vascular injury have been regarded as the primary cellular component of the tunica adventitia [38, 51]. Recent studies have gradually uncovered the true identity of the cells residing in this outmost layer of the blood vessels [42]. Cells located at the interface between the tunica adventitia and media, the so-called "vasculogenic zone", have been identified as CD34+CD31- and described as progenitors endowed with the ability to differentiate into endothelial cells and participate in the blood vessel formation as well as the pathogenesis of atherosclerosis [29, 41, 51]. The concept that the tunica adventitia functions as a reservoir for stem/progenitor cells is highlighted by a recent study in which a population of CD34+CD31- progenitors residing in human saphenous vein was described [40]. These cells were localized in the tunica adventitia in situ and could be isolated and expanded at the clonal level in vitro. Our study also showed the stem cell characteristics of a CD34+CD31-CD146- nonpericyte perivascular cell population in the vasculature of human adipose and other tissues [47]. The FACS-purified CD34+CD31-CD146- population exhibited the phenotype and developmental potentials of MSCs. Furthermore, immunohistochemistry revealed that CD34+CD31-CD146- cells reside in tunica adventitia of blood vessels in multiple human organs and similar to pericytes, natively express classic MSC surface markers.

5. Myogenic Endothelial Cells for Skeletal Muscle Regeneration and Cardiac Repair

The therapeutic potential of MECs was first tested in the severe combined immunodeficiency (SCID) mouse model of cardiotoxin-injured skeletal muscle [45]. MECs (CD56+CD34+CD144+CD45-) isolated from fresh human muscle biopsies were shown to regenerate skeletal myofibers more effectively than skeletal myoblasts (SkMs, CD56+/ CD34-/CD144-/CD45-), endothelial cells (ECs, CD34+/ CD144+/CD56-/CD45-), and unpurified primary muscle cells, with or without in vitro expansion. Injection of MECs into skeletal muscle of mdx/SCID mice, a disease model of Duchenne muscular dystrophy (DMD), also displayed an efficient regeneration of human skeletal myofibers, indicated by positive staining of both dystrophin and human lamin A/C [45]. Furthermore, after expansion in culture, clonal MECs exhibited robust chondrogenesis and osteogenesis in vivo after implantation into the hindlimb muscle pocket of SCID mice (Zheng et al., in revision). These results suggest the feasibility of utilizing MECs to treat various musculoskeletal disorders.

The application of MECs in the cardiovascular disease was examined in an immune-deficient mouse model of acute myocardial infarction (AMI) [52]. Myocardial infarction was induced in SCID-nonobese diabetic (NOD/SCID) mice by ligation of left anterior descending coronary artery (LAD), and cells were immediately injected into the ischemic myocardium. Cardiac function was assessed by echocardiography. The results demonstrated a significant improvement in cardiac contractility after intramyocardial injection of MECs when compared with injections of SkMs and ECs [52]. Transplanted MECs not only displayed robust engraftment within the infarcted myocardium but also stimulated angiogenesis, attenuated scar tissue formation, and promoted proliferation and survival of endogenous cardiomyocytes more effectively than the other two cell types [52]. This is presumably attributed to higher secretion of vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), a potent angiogenic factor, by MECs under hypoxia. Similar to mMDSCs, MECs regenerated significantly more fast-skeletal MHC-positive myofibers in the ischemic heart. A minor fraction of engrafted MECs differentiated into and/or fused with cardiomyocytes by expressing cardiomyocyte markers, cardiac troponin-T, and -I [52]. These findings suggest that MECs represent a promising stem cell subset within human skeletal muscle, an accessible autologous tissue source, for cardiac repair and regeneration.

6. Pericytes for Tissue Repair and Regeneration

The application of pericytes in regenerative medicine was first examined in SCID mouse models of injured and dystrophic skeletal muscle [26]. Microvascular pericytes freshly sorted by FACS from human skeletal muscle were injected into the hindlimb muscles of SCID-nonobese diabetic (NOD/SCID) mice that had been injured by intramuscular injection of cardiotoxin. The presence of regenerating human spectrin-positive myofibers was detected by immunohistochemistry and confirmed by fluorescence in situ hybridization of central human nuclei [26]. Quantification showed that freshly sorted or long-term-cultured pericytes produced more human myofibers than purified SkMs and unpurified muscle cells, ruling out the possibility that the myogenic potential observed in pericytes resulted from a consequence of the contamination by myoblasts. Most importantly, this myogenic potential can be generalized to pericytes residing in nonmuscle tissues. Placenta-, white adipose tissue-, and pancreas-derived pericytes also exhibited high myogenic potential in culture and in vivo, vielding human dystrophin- or spectrin-positive myofibers upon transplanted into mdx/SCID or cardiotoxin-treated NOD/SCID mouse muscles [26]. Dellavalle et al. also showed that pericytes sorted from healthy and dystrophic human skeletal muscles by ALP expression regenerate human myofibers in muscles of dystrophic immunodeficient mice [46]. Very recently, the same group demonstrated that pericytes residing in the postnatal skeletal muscle natively participate in the skeletal myofiber development, and the satellite cell compartment and further contribute to the regeneration of injured/dystrophic skeletal muscle, using a transgenic label of inducible Alkaline Phosphatase CreERT2 [53]. These results indicate that pericytes play a role in muscle ontogeny and are endowed with robust myogenic potential that can be applied to skeletal muscle repair and regeneration.

With their inherent functions in the vascular physiology, pericytes seem to match the criteria of the ideal donor cell population for cardiovascular repair. Recently, we investigated the hypothesis that transplantation of cultured pericytes benefits the ischemic heart [54]. Briefly, long-termcultured human muscle pericytes were injected into acutely infarcted hearts of NOD/SCID mice. Echocardiography revealed a significant improvement of cardiac function in pericyte-injected hearts. Pericytes exhibited cardioprotective effects such as promotion of angiogenesis, reduction of scar formation, and inhibition of chronic inflammation (Chen et al., submitted). Moreover, a human pericyte-based smalldiameter vascular graft has been successfully engineered with high patency after long-term transplantation [55]. These data suggest that pericytes serve as a promising donor cell source for stem-cell-based cardiovascular therapy.

7. Adventitial Cells Exhibit Multilineage Potential for Blood Vessel and Tissue Regeneration

The potential application of ACs in the clinical settings has thus far been focused on the cardiovascular repair and regeneration. Campagnolo et al. recently demonstrated that CD34+CD31- ACs interact with endothelial cells and promote the formation and stabilization of the capillary-like structures [40]. Most importantly, injection of adventitial in a hindlimb ischemia mouse model cells showed a significant proangiogenic effect as demonstrated by a full blood flow recovery as early as 7 days after-injection, indicating the therapeutic potential of ACs in angiogenesis/vasculogenesis [40]. Very recently, Katare et al. further reported that transplantation of ACs improves the repair of infarcted hearts through angiogenesis involving microRNA-132 [56]. Together, these data indicate the therapeutic potential of ACs in ischemic tissue repair. Interestingly, the use of ACs derived from the umbilical artery, in conjunction with SMCs of the same source, in tissue-engineered small-caliber vessel constructs resulted in superior mechanical properties than the same constructs using cells derived from the umbilical vein, suggesting that ACs and SMCs originating from different sources may lead to distinct tissue characteristics in regenerative medicine [57].

The application of ACs is not limited to postnatal angiogenesis/vasculogenesis or cardiovascular repair. Though the myogenic potential of ACs remains to be determined, we and other authors have demonstrated that adventitial cells, regardless of their tissue of origin, display features typical of MSCs [40, 42, 47]. The ability of ACs to differentiate into major mesodermal cell lineages, including osteogenesis and chondrogenesis, suggests a likely contribution of these cells to the formation/regeneration of surrounding mesenchymal tissues after injury and further expands the potential clinical applications of this unique hBVSC subset into the field of musculoskeletal diseases [47]. Altogether, these reports suggest that rather than a passive constituent of the vascular wall, the adventitia is a dynamic reservoir of stem/progenitor cells that participate in vascular remodeling and regeneration of surrounding tissues.

8. Cryopreserved Human Skeletal Muscle Culture as a Source of Myogenic hBVSCs

Despite the successful isolations of various lineages of hBVSCs from fresh tissue biopsies, the prolonged procedure of FACS purification and subsequent culture expansion complicate the usage of these promising adult stem/progenitor cell populations. Specifically, this represents a major hurdle to the clinical translation of hBVSCs. We recently reported that long-term cryopreserved human primary skeletal muscle cell cultures (cryo-hPSMCs) include diverse cell populations; two subpopulations of hBVSCs, myogenic endothelial cells (MECs) and pericytes/perivascular stem cells (PSCs), can be purified from cryo-hPSMCs by FACS [58]. Due to the frequent loss of CD34 and CD144 expression in culture, another endothelial cell marker, UEA-1 receptor (UEA-1R), was used for purification in this case. Cryo-MECs express all three cell lineage markers (CD56+UEA-1R+CD146+CD45-), and cryo-PSCs express only CD146 (CD146+CD56–UEA-1R–CD45–). The preservation of the myogenic capacity of cryo-MECs and cryo-PSCs was demonstrated by the regeneration of human spectrin-positive myofibers after injections of newly sorted cells (with or without culture expansion) into the cardiotoxin-injured skeletal muscles of immunodeficient mice [58]. MECs showed the highest regenerative capacity in the injured mouse muscles, better than the unsorted muscle cells, CD56+ myoblasts, and cryo-PSCs. Cryo-PSCs remained myogenically superior to

the unsorted cells and myoblasts. These findings suggest the feasibility to further purify subpopulations of the hBVSCs from banked human skeletal muscle cells, highlighting a new approach to extract therapeutic stem/progenitor cells from a cryogenically banked source for personalized regenerative medicine.

9. Ontogeny and Heterogeneity, Innate Factors Affecting the Therapeutic Potency of Stem/Progenitor Cells?

MSCs represent a highly heterogeneous population of widely studied but poorly defined multipotent stem/progenitor cells [59]. Indeed, Guilak et al. have shown that only 52% of the clones obtained from cultured ADSCs retain the ability to differentiate into two or more mesodermal cell lineages [60]. The presence of subsets of cells with limited or no differentiation potential within the conventional stromal cultures may therefore hamper the clinical efficacy of these promising stem/progenitor cells. This raised the possibility that clinical trials based on the transplantations of the total SVF or unfractionated MNCs often showed uneven success because of the variable frequency of progenitors within the total stroma [16, 23]. Additionally, mesenchymal progenitors have mostly been selected by their plastic adherence and expanded long-term in culture with reagents originated from animals, which ultimately limits their clinical use due to FDA regulations.

The identification of pericytes as, at least in part, the ancestors of MSCs has represented a breakthrough in the search for the true identity of MSCs [26]. Though this has raised the possibility that most MSCs, if not all, are derived from pericytes, other subsets of stem/progenitor cells residing in the blood vessel walls may constitute part of the MSC entity as described above [61]. The question of whether all MSCs originate from microvascular pericytes is partially answered by Tormin et al., who reported that, in bone marrow, MSCs can be derived not only from the subendothelial sinusoidal CD146+ cells, as previously demonstrated by Sacchetti et al., but also from the bonelining CD146- cells [62, 63]. Furthermore, using the genetic lineage tracing, Feng et al. recently reported MSCs from both pericyte and nonpericyte origins differentiate into odontoblasts and participate in tooth growth and repair in mice, suggesting that the pericyte contribution to MSCs may vary in different tissues and possibly depend on the density of the local vascularity [64].

Another good example that different subsets of stem/ progenitor cells contributing to the MSC entity is from the observation of the concurrent presence of two distinct subpopulations of perivascular multipotent progenitor cells, namely, CD34–CD31–CD146+ microvascular pericytes and CD34+CD31–CD146– adventitial cells, in the adipose tissue [39, 47]. These two subpopulations of hBVSCs share *in situ* and *in vitro* expression of typical MSC surface markers, CD44, CD73, CD90, and CD105, but they are phenotypically and anatomically distinct [39, 47]. Pericytes are indeed defined as CD45–CD34–CD31–CD146+ cells

	MEC	Pericyte	AC	BM-MSC
Native location	Intima	Media	Adventitia	Bone marrow
Cell surface marker profile for cell sorting	CD34+ CD45- CD56+ CD144+	CD34- CD45- CD56- CD146+	CD31- CD34+ CD45- CD146-	N/A
Classic MSC marker expression in culture	CD29+ CD44+ CD90+ CD105+	CD44+ CD73+ CD90+ CD105+	CD44+ CD73+ CD90+ CD105+	CD29+ CD44+ CD73+ CD90+ CD105+
Differentiation in vitro	Osteogenic (+) Chondrogenic (+) Adipogenic (ND) Myogenic (+)	Osteogenic (+) Chondrogenic (+) Adipogenic (+) Myogenic (+)	Osteogenic (+) Chondrogenic (+) Adipogenic (+) Myogenic (ND)	Osteogenic (+) Chondrogenic (+) Adipogenic (+) Myogenic (+)
Differentiation <i>in vivo</i>	Myogenesis	Myogenesis Osteogenesis	Vasculogenesis	Osteogenesis Chondrogenesis Adipogenesis Myogenesis Cardiomyogenesis Vasculogenesis
Potential clinical application	Skeletal musclere- pair/regeneration; Cardiac repair	Skeletal muscle repair/regeneration; Vascular repair/regeneration	Vascular repair/regeneration; Cardiac repair	Bone repair; Cartilage repair; Tendon/ligament repair; skeletal muscle repair; Vascular repair; Cardiac repair; Wound healing; Immunoregulation

TABLE 1: Comparison of hBVSC subpopulations and bone marrow MSCs.

MEC: myogenic endothelial cell; AC: adventitial cell; BM-MSC: bone marrow mesenchymal stem/stromal cells; N/A: not available; ND: not determined.



FIGURE 2: Schematic depiction of hBVSCs at the origin of mesenchymal stem/stromal cells (MSCs). (A) hBVSCs, including myogenic endothelial cells (MECs, red), pericytes (green), and adventitial cells (AC, blue), are dissociated from fresh muscle biopsy and separated from endothelial cells (yellow) and other cell types. (B) Dissociated cells are purified to homogeneity by fluorescence-activated cell sorting (FACS) and newly sorted MECs, pericytes, and ACs already exhibit multilineage developmental potentials. (C) FACS-purified pericytes, ACs, and possibly MECs give rise to authentic MSCs in long-term culture. (D) Nevertheless, whether native hBVSCs serve as a source of MSCs *in situ* and participate in tissue repair and regeneration remains an open question.

tightly surrounding microvessels, whereas CD45–CD34+ CD31–CD146– adventitial cells are located in the outmost layer of larger blood vessels in the human adipose, a literally unlimited tissue source. Both subpopulations of cells are endowed with multilineage mesenchymal differentiation capacity at the clonal level and represent ideal candidates for the treatment of musculoskeletal and vascular diseases [39, 40, 65]. Above all, both subpopulations are abundant in lipoaspirate, and with the definitive phenotypes of each hBVSC fraction, we can readily enrich both fractions by cell sorting in order to improve their therapeutic efficiency and safety [47]. Table 1 summarizes the basic characteristics of hBVSC subpopulations and BM-MSCs as well as their potential clinical applications.

Nevertheless, while all, or at least part of, the three hBVSC subpopulations contributing to the MSC entity in culture are gradually becoming an accepted notion; whether the multilineage potentials are natively present within hBVSC subsets and subsequently responsive to pathological stimulations *in vivo* remains to be investigated (Figure 2). Ultimately, the current therapeutic strategy based on the transplantation of unfractionated stromal cells may in the near future be replaced by the purification, combination, and direct reinfusion of the distinct subsets of hBVSCs, devoid of cells with none or a restricted regenerative potential.

10. Conclusion

In this paper, we discussed the newly emerged concept of blood vessels as a systemic source of adult stem/progenitor cells. Three subpopulations of hBVSCs, that is, MECs, pericytes, and ACs have been respectively isolated from different layers of the blood vessels and examined in detail for their developmental capacities and therapeutic potentials in tissue repair and regeneration. Besides, the fresh tissue biopsy, the cryogenically banked primary human skeletal muscle culture was shown to be an alternative source of myogenic subsets of hBVSCs, shedding new lights on the future of the personalized regenerative medicine. Finally, the identification of the precise phenotypes of distinct hBVSC subpopulations represents not only an important milestone for understanding the nature and origin of MSCs but also a crucial step toward the improvement of stem/progenitor cellbased therapies.

References

- B. Peault, M. Rudnicki, Y. Torrente et al., "Stem and progenitor cells in skeletal muscle development, maintenance, and therapy," *Molecular Therapy*, vol. 15, no. 5, pp. 867–877, 2007.
- [2] P. A. Zuk, M. Zhu, P. Ashjian et al., "Human adipose tissue is a source of multipotent stem cells," *Molecular Biology of the Cell*, vol. 13, no. 12, pp. 4279–4295, 2002.
- [3] J. G. Toma, M. Akhavan, K. J. L. Fernandes et al., "Isolation of multipotent adult stem cells from the dermis of mammalian skin," *Nature Cell Biology*, vol. 3, no. 9, pp. 778–784, 2001.
- [4] Y. Choi, M. Ta, F. Atouf, and N. Lumelsky, "Adult pancreas generates multipotent stem cells and pancreatic and nonpan-

creatic progeny," Stem Cells, vol. 22, no. 6, pp. 1070–1084, 2004.

- [5] E. Messina, L. De Angelis, G. Frati et al., "Isolation and expansion of adult cardiac stem cells from human and murine heart," *Circulation Research*, vol. 95, no. 9, pp. 911–921, 2004.
- [6] Y.-C. Hsu, D.-C. Lee, and I.-M. Chiu, "Neural stem cells, neural progenitors, and neurotrophic factors," *Cell Transplantation*, vol. 16, no. 2, pp. 133–150, 2007.
- [7] C. B. Ballas, S. P. Zielske, and S. L. Gerson, "Adult bone marrow stem cells for cell and gene therapies: implications for greater use," *Journal of Cellular Biochemistry*, vol. 38, pp. 20– 28, 2002.
- [8] H. Chao and K. K. Hirschi, "Hemato-vascular origins of endothelial progenitor cells?" *Microvascular Research*, vol. 79, no. 3, pp. 169–173, 2010.
- [9] W. Tang, D. Zeve, J. M. Suh et al., "White fat progenitor cells reside in the adipose vasculature," *Science*, vol. 322, no. 5901, pp. 583–586, 2008.
- [10] J. M. Gimble, A. J. Katz, and B. A. Bunnell, "Adipose-derived stem cells for regenerative medicine," *Circulation Research*, vol. 100, no. 9, pp. 1249–1260, 2007.
- [11] Y. Jiang, B. N. Jahagirdar, R. L. Reinhardt et al., "Pluripotency of mesenchymal stem cells derived from adult marrow," *Nature*, vol. 418, no. 6893, pp. 41–49, 2002.
- [12] M. G. Minasi, M. Riminucci, L. De Angelis et al., "The mesoangioblast: a multipotent, self-renewing cell that originates from the dorsal aorta and differentiates into most mesodermal tissues," *Development*, vol. 129, no. 11, pp. 2773–2783, 2002.
- [13] F. P. Barry and J. M. Murphy, "Mesenchymal stem cells: clinical applications and biological characterization," *International Journal of Biochemistry and Cell Biology*, vol. 36, no. 4, pp. 568– 584, 2004.
- [14] A. R. Akar, S. Durdu, T. Corapcioglu, and U. Ozyurda, "Regenerative medicine for cardiovascular disorders-new milestones: adult stem cells," *Artificial Organs*, vol. 30, no. 4, pp. 213–232, 2006.
- [15] V. F. M. Segers and R. T. Lee, "Stem-cell therapy for cardiac disease," *Nature*, vol. 451, no. 7181, pp. 937–942, 2008.
- [16] S. J. Joggerst and A. K. Hatzopoulos, "Stem cell therapy for cardiac repair: benefits and barriers," *Expert Reviews in Molecular Medicine*, vol. 11, article e20, 2009.
- [17] C.-W. Chen, E. Montelatici, M. Crisan et al., "Perivascular multi-lineage progenitor cells in human organs: regenerative units, cytokine sources or both?" *Cytokine and Growth Factor Reviews*, vol. 20, no. 5-6, pp. 429–434, 2009.
- [18] K. R. Chien, I. J. Domian, and K. K. Parker, "Cardiogenesis and the complex biology of regenerative cardiovascular medicine," *Science*, vol. 322, no. 5907, pp. 1494–1497, 2008.
- [19] H. K. Salem and C. Thiemermann, "Mesenchymal stromal cells: current understanding and clinical status," *Stem Cells*, vol. 28, no. 3, pp. 585–596, 2010.
- [20] D. Karussis, C. Karageorgiou, A. Vaknin-Dembinsky et al., "Safety and immunological effects of mesenchymal stem cell transplantation in patients with multiple sclerosis and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis," *Archives of Neurology*, vol. 67, no. 10, pp. 1187–1194, 2010.
- [21] F. Locatelli, A. Bersano, E. Ballabio et al., "Stem cell therapy in stroke," *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences*, vol. 66, no. 5, pp. 757–772, 2009.
- [22] H. C. Ott, B. H. Davis, and D. A. Taylor, "Cell therapy for heart failure —muscle, bone marrow, blood, and cardiac-derived stem cells," *Seminars in Thoracic and Cardiovascular Surgery*, vol. 17, no. 4, pp. 348–360, 2005.

- [23] M. F. Piepoli, "Transplantation of progenitor cells and regeneration of damaged myocardium: more facts or doubts? Insights from experimental and clinical studies," *Journal of Cardiovascular Medicine*, vol. 10, no. 8, pp. 624–634, 2009.
- [24] D. P. Sieveking and M. K. Ng, "Cell therapies for therapeutic angiogenesis: back to the bench," *Vascular Medicine*, vol. 14, no. 2, pp. 153–166, 2009.
- [25] M. Tavian, B. Zheng, E. Oberlin et al., "The vascular wall as a source of stem cells," *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, vol. 1044, no. 1, pp. 41–50, 2005.
- [26] M. Crisan, S. Yap, L. Casteilla et al., "A perivascular origin for mesenchymal stem cells in multiple human organs," *Cell Stem Cell*, vol. 3, no. 3, pp. 301–313, 2008.
- [27] V. Kumar, N. Fausto, and A. Abbas, *Robbins & Cotran Pathologic Basis of Disease*, Blood Vessels, chapter 11, Saunders, 7th edition, 2004.
- [28] D. Tilki, H. P. Hohn, B. Ergün, S. Rafii, and S. Ergün, "Emerging biology of vascular wall progenitor cells in health and disease," *Trends in Molecular Medicine*, vol. 15, no. 11, pp. 501–509, 2009.
- [29] E. Zengin, F. Chalajour, U. M. Gehling et al., "Vascular wall resident progenitor cells: a source for postnatal vasculogenesis," *Development*, vol. 133, no. 8, pp. 1543–1551, 2006.
- [30] A. Armulik, A. Abramsson, and C. Betsholtz, "Endothelial/pericyte interactions," *Circulation Research*, vol. 97, no. 6, pp. 512–523, 2005.
- [31] D. J. Crocker, T. M. Murad, and J. C. Geer, "Role of the pericyte in wound healing. An ultrastructural study," *Experimental and Molecular Pathology*, vol. 13, no. 1, pp. 51–65, 1970.
- [32] E. R. Andreeva, I. M. Pugach, D. Gordon, and A. N. Orekhov, "Continuous subendothelial network formed by pericyte-like cells in human vascular bed," *Tissue and Cell*, vol. 30, no. 1, pp. 127–135, 1998.
- [33] D. von Tell, A. Armulik, and C. Betsholtz, "Pericytes and vascular stability," *Experimental Cell Research*, vol. 312, no. 5, pp. 623–629, 2006.
- [34] H. K. Rucker, H. J. Wynder, and W. E. Thomas, "Cellular mechanisms of CNS pericytes," *Brain Research Bulletin*, vol. 51, no. 5, pp. 363–369, 2000.
- [35] P. Dore-Duffy and J. C. La Manna, "Physiologic angiodynamics in the brain," *Antioxidants and Redox Signaling*, vol. 9, no. 9, pp. 1363–1371, 2007.
- [36] F. Kuhnert, B. Y. Y. Tam, B. Sennino et al., "Soluble receptormediated selective inhibition of VEGFR and PDGFRβ signaling during physiologic and tumor angiogenesis," *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, vol. 105, no. 29, pp. 10185–10190, 2008.
- [37] P. Lindahl, B. R. Johansson, P. Leveen, and C. Betsholtz, "Pericyte loss and microaneurysm formation in PDGF-Bdeficient mice," *Science*, vol. 277, no. 5323, pp. 242–245, 1997.
- [38] M. W. Majesky, X. R. Dong, V. Hoglund, W. M. Mahoney Jr., and G. Daum, "The adventitia: a dynamic interface containing resident progenitor cells," *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology*, vol. 31, no. 7, pp. 1530–1539, 2011.
- [39] L. Zimmerlin, V. S. Donnenberg, M. E. Pfeifer et al., "Stromal vascular progenitors in adult human adipose tissue," *Cytometry Part A*, vol. 77, no. 1, pp. 22–30, 2010.
- [40] P. Campagnolo, D. Cesselli, A. Al Haj Zen et al., "Human adult vena saphena contains perivascular progenitor cells endowed with clonogenic and proangiogenic potential," *Circulation*, vol. 121, no. 15, pp. 1735–1745, 2010.
- [41] Y. Hu, Z. Zhang, E. Torsney et al., "Abundant progenitor cells in the adventitia contribute to atheroscleroses of vein grafts in

ApoE-deficient mice," *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, vol. 113, no. 9, pp. 1258–1265, 2004.

- [42] A. Hoshino, H. Chiba, K. Nagai, G. Ishii, and A. Ochiai, "Human vascular adventitial fibroblasts contain mesenchymal stem/progenitor cells," *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, vol. 368, no. 2, pp. 305–310, 2008.
- [43] Y. Shi, J. E. O'Brien, A. Fard, J. D. Mannion, D. Wang, and A. Zalewski, "Adventitial myofibroblasts contribute to neointimal formation in injured porcine coronary arteries," *Circulation*, vol. 94, no. 7, pp. 1655–1664, 1996.
- [44] S. Oparil, S. J. Chen, Y. F. Chen, J. N. Durand, L. Allen, and J. A. Thompson, "Estrogen attenuates the adventitial contribution to neointima formation in injured rat carotid arteries," *Cardiovascular Research*, vol. 44, no. 3, pp. 608–614, 1999.
- [45] B. Zheng, B. Cao, M. Crisan et al., "Prospective identification of myogenic endothelial cells in human skeletal muscle," *Nature Biotechnology*, vol. 25, no. 9, pp. 1025–1034, 2007.
- [46] A. Dellavalle, M. Sampaolesi, R. Tonlorenzi et al., "Pericytes of human skeletal muscle are myogenic precursors distinct from satellite cells," *Nature Cell Biology*, vol. 9, no. 3, pp. 255–267, 2007.
- [47] M. Corselli, C. W. Chen, and B. Sun, "The tunica adventitia of human arteries and veins as a source of mesenchymal stem cells," *Stem Cells and Development*. In press.
- [48] C. T. Brighton, D. G. Lorich, R. Kupcha, T. M. Reilly, A. R. Jones, and R. A. Woodbury, "The pericyte as a possible osteoblast progenitor cell," *Clinical Orthopaedics and Related Research*, no. 275, pp. 287–299, 1992.
- [49] M. J. Doherty, B. A. Ashton, S. Walsh, J. N. Beresford, M. E. Grant, and A. E. Canfield, "Vascular pericytes express osteogenic potential in vitro and in vivo," *Journal of Bone and Mineral Research*, vol. 13, no. 5, pp. 828–838, 1998.
- [50] C. Farrington-Rock, N. J. Crofts, M. J. Doherty, B. A. Ashton, C. Griffin-Jones, and A. E. Canfield, "Chondrogenic and adipogenic potential of microvascular pericytes," *Circulation*, vol. 110, no. 15, pp. 2226–2232, 2004.
- [51] Y. Hu and Q. Xu, "Adventitial biology: differentiation and function," Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology, vol. 31, no. 7, pp. 1523–1529, 2011.
- [52] M. Okada, T. R. Payne, B. Zheng et al., "Myogenic endothelial cells purified from human skeletal muscle improve cardiac function after transplantation into infarcted myocardium," *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*, vol. 52, no. 23, pp. 1869–1880, 2008.
- [53] A. Dellavalle, G. Maroli, D. Covarello et al., "Pericytes resident in postnatal skeletal muscle differentiate into muscle fibres and generate satellite cells," *Nature Communications*, vol. 2, no. 1, Article ID 499, 2011.
- [54] C.-W. Chen, K. Tobita, B. Peault et al., "Purified human muscle-derived pericytes support formation of vascular structures and promote angiogenesis after myocardial infarction," *Circulation*, vol. 120, p. S1053, 2009.
- [55] W. He, A. Nieponice, L. Soletti et al., "Pericyte-based human tissue engineered vascular grafts," *Biomaterials*, vol. 31, no. 32, pp. 8235–8244, 2010.
- [56] R. Katare, F. Riu, K. Mitchell et al., "Transplantation of human pericyte progenitor cells improves the repair of infarcted heart through activation of an angiogenic program involving micro-RNA-132/novelty and significance," *Circulation Research*, vol. 109, no. 8, pp. 894–906, 2011.
- [57] R. Gauvin, M. Guillemette, T. Galbraith et al., "Mechanical properties of tissue-engineered vascular constructs produced

using arterial or venous cells," *Tissue Engineering A*, vol. 17, no. 15-16, pp. 2049–2059, 2011.

- [58] B. Zheng, "Isolation of myogenic stem cells from cultures of cryopreserved human skeletal muscle," *Cell Transplantation*. In press.
- [59] M. Pevsner-Fischer, S. Levin, and D. Zipori, "The origins of mesenchymal stromal cell heterogeneity," *Stem Cell Reviews* and Reports, pp. 1–9, 2011.
- [60] F. Guilak, K. E. Lott, H. A. Awad et al., "Clonal analysis of the differentiation potential of human adipose-derived adult stem cells," *Journal of Cellular Physiology*, vol. 206, no. 1, pp. 229– 237, 2006.
- [61] A. I. Caplan, "All MSCs are pericytes?" *Cell Stem Cell*, vol. 3, no. 3, pp. 229–230, 2008.
- [62] B. Sacchetti, A. Funari, S. Michienzi et al., "Self-renewing osteoprogenitors in bone marrow sinusoids can organize a hematopoietic microenvironment," *Cell*, vol. 131, no. 2, pp. 324–336, 2007.
- [63] A. Tormin, O. Li, J. C. Brune et al., "CD146 expression on primary nonhematopoietic bone marrow stem cells is correlated with in situ localization," *Blood*, vol. 117, no. 19, pp. 5067–5077, 2011.
- [64] J. Feng, A. Mantesso, C. De Bari, A. Nishiyama, and P. T. Sharp, "Dual origin of mesenchymal stem cells contributing to organ growth and repair," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 108, no. 16, pp. 6503–6508, 2011.
- [65] F. S. Tedesco, A. Dellavalle, J. Diaz-Manera, G. Messina, and G. Cossu, "Repairing skeletal muscle: regenerative potential of skeletal muscle stem cells," *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, vol. 120, no. 1, pp. 11–19, 2010.

Research Article

Thin-Layer Hydroxyapatite Deposition on a Nanofiber Surface Stimulates Mesenchymal Stem Cell Proliferation and Their Differentiation into Osteoblasts

Eva Prosecká,^{1,2} Matej Buzgo,^{1,2} Michala Rampichová,^{1,2} Tomáš Kocourek,³ Petra Kochová,⁴ Lucie Vysloužilová,⁵ Daniel Tvrdík,⁶ Miroslav Jelínek,³ David Lukáš,⁵ and Evžen Amler^{1,2,7}

¹Laboratory of Tissue Engineering, Institute of Experimental Medicine, Academy of Science of the Czech Republic, Videnska 1083, 142 40 Prague, Czech Republic

² Department of Biophysics, 2nd Faculty of Medicine, Charles University in Prague, V Uvalu 84, 150 06 Prague 5, Czech Republic

³ Department of Natural Sciences, Czech Technical University in Prague, Zikova 1905/4, 166 36 Prague 6, Czech Republic

⁴ Department of Mechanics, Faculty of Applied Sciences, University of West Bohemia, Univerzitni 8, 30614 Pilsen, Czech Republic

⁵ Department of Nonwoven Textiles, Faculty of Textile Engineering, Technical University of Liberec, Liberec 461 17, Czech Republic

⁶ Institute of Pathology, First Faculty of Medicine, General Teaching Hospital, Charles University, Studnickova 2,

128 00 Prague, Czech Republic

⁷ Department of Medicine and Humanities, Faculty of Biomedical Engineering, Czech Technical University in Prague, Sítná 3105, 272 01 Kladno, Czech Republic

Correspondence should be addressed to Evžen Amler, evzen.amler@lfmotol.cuni.cz

Received 15 June 2011; Accepted 19 October 2011

Academic Editor: Ji Wu

Copyright © 2012 Eva Prosecká et al. This is an open access article distributed under the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

Pulsed laser deposition was proved as a suitable method for hydroxyapatite (HA) coating of coaxial poly-*ɛ*-caprolactone/polyvinylalcohol (PCL/PVA) nanofibers. The fibrous morphology of PCL/PVA nanofibers was preserved, if the nanofiber scaffold was coated with thin layers of HA (200 nm and 400 nm). Increasing thickness of HA, however, resulted in a gradual loss of fibrous character. In addition, biomechanical properties were improved after HA deposition on PCL/PVA nanofibers as the value of Young's moduli of elasticity significantly increased. Clearly, thin-layer hydroxyapatite deposition on a nanofiber surface stimulated mesenchymal stem cell viability and their differentiation into osteoblasts. The optimal depth of HA was 800 nm.

1. Introduction

Stem cells have undoubtedly been at the center of interest and the object of intensive study in the last decade [1–3]. Clearly, multiple stem cells have, under suitable conditions, the potential to differentiate cell lineages and thus play a key role in tissue engineering and regenerative medicine. Several sources of stem cells have been described, including muscle [4, 5], synovium [6], periosteum [7], and bone marrow [8, 9]. Stem cells can be also isolated from adipose tissue, which can be obtained under local anesthesia with minimal discomfort [10, 11]. However, bone marrow is most widely utilized as a source of autologous MSCs. These cells can differentiate into osteogenic lineages when cultured in the presence of dexamethasone, ascorbic acid, and β -glycerophosphate [12] and potentially used for treating large bone defects. Autologous stem cells as the source of donor cells have numerous advantages for regenerative medicine. These include low donor site morbidity, a diminished or absent immune response, and a high proliferative potential [1, 2].

In fact, other growth factors such as transforming growth factor (TGF- β), insulin-like growth factor (IGF), and basic fibroblast growth factor (bFGF) have been described as stimulators of MSCs proliferation and osteogenic differentiation [13, 14]. The process of stem cell differentiation dependent. Thus, the main challenge of the successful application of MSCs in regenerative medicine seems to be the regulated release of a suitable concentration of differentiation factors, particularly under *in vivo* conditions. This is among the goals

of tissue engineering as a multidisciplinary field focusing on the reconstruction of biological tissues. Cells, especially autologous cells, and smart (functionalized) scaffolds enriched with growth factors, preferentially serving as a controlled delivery device, are fundamental components in the engineering of novel cell proliferation and differentiation systems [2].

Surface modification is one of the essential steps in constructing artificial cell-seeded systems. HA, which is similar to the apatite of living bone, can be used as a suitable material for improving cell proliferation and differentiation into osteoblasts. HA has been used in medicine and dentistry for over 20 years due to its biocompatibility and osteoconductivity and its excellent chemical and biological affinity with bone tissue [15, 16]. HA coatings of bone implants enable fast bony adaptation and reduced healing time [17-19]. There are a number of techniques used to produce thin HA films. Plasma-sprayed HA coatings, where HA is bound mechanically, have limited chemical bonding, and cracks, pores, and other impurities limit their mechanical strength in contact with a substrate and the stability of the layer [20, 21]. Another coating technique is ion beam sputtering, producing an amorphous coating. Subsequently, heat treatment is necessary to produce crystals [22, 23]. Very high temperatures, necessary for crystallization, are not favorable for nonmetallic materials such as polymers or bioactive molecules. Pulsed laser deposition (PLD) is mostly used as an alternative technique of HA coating [24, 25]. PLD employs an intense laser beam for material evaporation. Subsequent condensation on a mat can create a very thin layer (depth of several atoms only). The material surface properties are, consequently, directly dependent on the deposition conditions.

Aside from chemical and surface charge modification, the surface's physical properties are also vital for successful cell seeding on scaffolds. Nanotechnology is the term used to cover the design, construction, and utilization of functional structures with at least one characteristic dimension measured in nanometers and brings a new chance to stem cells research and development [26–28].

Electrospun nanofibers are novel materials characterized by an enormous surface to volume ratio, high porosity, and a structure resembling that of the extracellular matrix, thus facilitating their use in a broad range of applications [29, 30]. These properties predestined the use of nanofibers in various tissue engineering applications. In addition, nanofibers can also serve as drug delivery systems. Nanofibers have been utilized for the delivery of both water soluble and water insoluble substances [31, 32]. Due to their enormous surface area, nanofibers enable the adhesion of diverse bioactive agents, such as growth factors [33], enzymes [34], or nucleic acids [35]. The release kinetics of the content is determined by the form of the interaction between the fibers and the adhered drug. If the drug is noncovalently attached to the nanofiber surface, the interaction is weak, and a quick burst release occurs. For nonbiodegradable materials, the diffusion rate of the drug from the fibers depends strongly on the physiochemical properties of the delivered substances, such as the molecular weight, hydrophobicity, and charge of the molecule. For biodegradable materials, the process

additionally depends also on the kinetics of the material's degradation, which for rapidly degradable materials is significantly hastened [29]. Clearly, drugs dissolved or dispersed in materials from which nanofibers are produced can be quickly released. However, healing processes often require a slower release on a scale of days or even weeks. This is especially important *in vivo*.

To overcome this obstacle, the incorporation of bioactive substances in the interior of the nanofiber has been employed. This can be achieved either by blend electrospinning or by coaxial electrospinning. Blend electrospinning is a single-step method enabling the incorporation of various bioactive substance [32]. The disadvantage of the process is its limitation by the compatibility of the delivered substances with the polymer solvent. Thus, blend electrospinning is not suitable for the delivery of proteins with polymers soluble only in organic solvents. Despite these constraints, blend electrospinning is a fast and convenient method for the microencapsulation of antibiotics [36, 37], anticancer drugs [38-42], proteins [43-45], DNA [46, 47], and siRNA [48]. Recently, coaxial electrospinning was introduced as a novel method for drug delivery resulting in the production of coreshell nanofibers [49]. The nanofiber core and shell could be prepared either from the same polymer solution or from different polymer solutions, thus combining the advantages of both polymer systems. Such systems could deliver highly susceptive substances in combination with various polymer systems without altering their structure or function. Electrospun coaxial fibers have been employed for the delivery of various bioactive substances, for example, proteins [50-52], DNA [46], and siRNA [48]. In addition, further drug encapsulation in the nanofiber core, such as in liposomes, can significantly prolong drug release from the nanofiber interior.

The aim of the present study was to introduce a modern system suitable for the treatment of bone defects. This system is based on MSCs and functionalized nanofibers. The nanofibers can be modified on their surface as well as enriched in their core with different drugs that could be slowly released over the course of days or weeks.

2. Methods

2.1. Materials and Reagents. Poly- ε -caprolactone (PCL, MW 45000), FITC-dextran, MTT, glycerol 2-phosphate disodium salt hydrate, BCECF-AM, and PCR primers were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (Germany). Polyvinylalcohol sloviol (PVA) was purchased from Novacke Chemicke Zavody (Slovak republic). Hydroxyapatite was obtained in the form of a pressed powder (Lasak, Czech Republic). Gelofusine was purchased from B. Braun Melsungen (Germany). α -MEM cultivation medium and foetal bovine serum were purchased from PAA (Austria). Double-strand-specific dye for PCR analysis, SYBR Green I, was purchased from Roche (Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany) and an RNeasy Mini Kit for RNA isolation from Qiagen (Germany).

2.2. Coaxial Electrospinning of PCL/PVA Nanofibers. A 14% (w/v) PCL solution was prepared as the shell solution by dissolving 7 g PCL in 50 mL chloroform/ethanol (8:2) and

stirring at room temperature. The core solution consisted of 5% PVA (v/v). The coaxial spinneret apparatus consisted of two needles placed together coaxially [53]. Two syringe pumps were used to deliver the core and shell solutions, respectively. A high-voltage power supply was used to generate voltages of up to 60 kV, and a span bond was used as the receiving plate to collect the electrospun nanofibers. The distance between the tip of the syringe needle and the collecting plate was 12 cm. All electrospinning processes were performed at room temperature with 56% humidity. In case of the release study, the core solution consisted of FITC-dextran (2 mg/mL, 10,000 MW) dissolved either in 1%, 3%, or 5% (v/v) PVA. The process was performed on the apparatus described above at room temperature with 52% humidity.

2.3. HA Coatings of Nanofibers. Prepared nanofibers were coated by HA layers of different thickness. HA $[Ca_{10}(PO_4)_6(OH)_2]$ films were created by a KrF excimer laser (COMPexPro 205 F) of 248 nm wavelength, frequency 10 Hz, and energy 600 mJ. The energy density of the laser beam was 2 Jcm⁻². The deposition proceeded in an H₂O + Ar atmosphere at a pressure of 40 Pa. The substrate was fixed at a distance of 5 cm from the target HA material (cake of pressed powder). The substrate was at room temperature. HA films of 200 (PCL/PVA200HA), 400 (PCL/PVA400HA), and 800 nm thickness (PCL/PVA800HA) were grown. Pure PCL/PVA core-shell nanofibers were used as a control (PCL/PVA).

2.4. Characterization of the Scaffolds. The prepared nanofibrous scaffolds were characterized by scanning electron microscopy. Air-dried samples of electrospun HA-coated nanofibers were mounted on aluminum stubs and sputter-coated with a layer of gold approximately 60 nm thick using a Polaron sputter-coater (SC510, Polaron, Now Quorum Technologies Ltd.). The samples were examined in an Aquasem (Tescan) scanning electron microscope in the secondary electron mode at 15 kV.

2.5. Biomechanical Characterization of Scaffolds. Young's moduli of elasticity, ultimate stresses, and ultimate strains of the scaffolds were obtained at room temperature using a Zwick/Roell traction machine equipped with a 1 kN load cell. Because of the difficulty to produce the layer of PCL/PVA nanofibers of uniform thickness, only the samples with the same thickness of the basic layer of PCL/PVA nanofibers of pure samples as well as with the layer of HA were used for mechanical testing. Thus, the samples without layer of HA were signed as type I (n = 4) and with the HA layer as type II (n = 7). The samples themselves were thin strips of the nanofibers. The initial length of all samples was 10 mm. The width of all samples was 10 mm. The thickness of individual samples was about $60 \,\mu\text{m}$. The samples were prepared according to studies [54, 55]. The template of the paper 20×50 mm (height × width) with the centered rectangular hole 10×40 mm was cut, and lines marking 10 mm wide sample strips were drawn on its top and bottom stripes. Then it was glued to the sheet of the composite, and two other strips of paper 5 \times 50 mm were glued to the back faces of the

top and bottom stripes. Then the individual scaffolds were cut resulting in four 20×10 mm stripes consisting of 10×10 mm sample between two 5×10 mm grips of paper.

The tensile test with a loading velocity of 10 mm/min was applied to the samples. The load was applied until the scaffold ruptured. Young's moduli of elasticity were determined using linear regression of the stress-strain curves at a strain of approximately 1–6% (linear region depending on the shape of the curve). The ultimate stress and the ultimate strain were determined at the start of the rupture. The stress was defined as the force divided by the initial area, and the strain was defined as the elongation of the specimen divided by its initial length. Our own software written in Python programming language was used for evaluation [56].

2.6. Isolation and Cultivation of MSCs. Blood marrow aspirates were obtained from the os ilium (tuber coxae Ala ossis *iili*) of anesthetized miniature pigs (age 6–12 months). The bone marrow blood was aspirated into a 10 mL syringe with 5 mL Dulbecco's phosphate buffered saline (PBS), 2% fetal bovine serum (FBS), and 25 IU heparin/mL connected with a bioptic needle (15 G/70 mm). Under sterile conditions, the bone marrow blood (about 20 mL) was placed into 50 mL centrifuge tubes and 5 mL of gelofusine was added. After 30 min incubation at room temperature, the blood was centrifuged at 400 ×g for 15 min. Subsequently, the layer of mononuclear cells was removed and seeded into a culture flask, then cultured at 37°C in a humidified atmosphere with 5% CO2. a-MEM medium with Earle's Salt and L-glutamine supplemented with 10% FBS and penicillin/streptomycin (100 IU/mL and 100 µg/mL, resp.) was used as the culture medium.

2.7. MSCs Seeding on the Scaffolds. Scaffolds were cut into a round shape with a diameter of 6 mm and sterilized using ethylenoxid. Cells were seeded on the scaffolds at a density of 70×10^3 /cm² in a 96-well plate. Scaffolds with seeded MSCs were cultivated in differentiation media: α -MEM supplemented with 10% FBS, penicillin/streptomycin (100 IU/ mL and 100 µg/mL, resp.), 100 nM dexamethasone, 40 µg/ mL ascorbic acid-2-phosphate and 10 nM glycerol 2-phosphate disodium salt hydrate. The medium was changed every 3 days.

2.8. Cell Proliferation Analysis by the MTT Test. $50 \,\mu$ L of [3-(4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2,5-diphenyltetrazolium bromide] (MTT), and 1 mg/mL in PBS (pH 7.4) were added to 150 μ L of sample medium and incubated for 4 hours at 37°C. The MTT was reduced by the mitochondrial dehydrogenase of normally metabolizing cells to purple formazan. Formazan crystals were solubilized with 100 μ L of 50% N,Ndimethylformamide in 20% sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) at pH 4.7. The results were examined by spectrophotometry in an ELISA reader at 570 nm (reference wavelength 690 nm).

2.9. Cell Proliferation Analysis by PicoGreen. The PicoGreen assay was carried out using the Invitrogen PicoGreen assay kit (Invitrogen Ltd., Paisley, UK). The proliferation of MSCs on scaffolds was tested on days 1, 7, and 14. To process

material for the analysis of DNA content, $250 \,\mu\text{L}$ of cell lysis solution (0.2% v/v Triton X-100, 10 mM Tris (pH 7.0), 1 mM EDTA) was added to each well containing a scaffold sample. To prepare the cell lysate, the samples were processed through a total of three freeze/thaw cycles, scaffold sample was first frozen at -70° C and thawed at room temperature. Between each freeze/thaw cycle scaffolds were roughly vortexed. Prepared samples were stored at -70°C until analysis. To quantify cell number on scaffolds, a cellbased standard curve was prepared using samples with known cell numbers (range 100–10⁶ cells). The DNA content was determined by mixing of $100 \,\mu\text{L}$ PicoGreen reagent and $100\,\mu\text{L}$ of DNA sample. Samples were loaded in triplicate and florescence intensity was measured on a multiplate fluorescence reader (Synergy HT, $\lambda_{ex} = 480-500$ nm, $\lambda_{em} = 520-$ 540 nm). Measured data were used for derivation of absorbance values measured by MTT assay to cell counts on the scaffolds.

2.10. Viability of Cells Seeded on Scaffolds. For determining cell viability, live/dead staining (BCECF-AM/propidium iodide) and visualization using confocal microscopy was performed. 2', 7'-bis(2carboxyethyl)-5(6)-carboxyfluorescein acetoxymethyl ester (BCECF-AM, diluted 1 : 100 in medium) was added to cell-seeded scaffolds and incubated for 45 min at 37°C and 5% CO₂ for live cell detection, then rinsed with PBS (pH 7.4); propidium iodide (5 µg/mL in PBS pH 7.4) was added for 10 min, rinsed with PBS (pH 7.4) again, and visualized using a Zeiss LSM 5 DUO confocal microscope (wavelengths: BCECF-AM λ_{exc} = 488 nm and λ_{em} = 505– 535 nm; propidium iodide λ_{exc} = 543 nm and λ_{em} = 630– 700 nm).

2.11. Quantitative Real-Time PCR Analysis. Total RNA was extracted using an RNeasy Mini Kit according to the manufacturer's protocol. Total RNA was stored at -20°C.

The cDNA from $1 \mu g$ of total RNA was used as a template. The synthesis of cDNA was performed by a standard procedure described in our previous work [57]. Bone sialoprotein (BS) and osteocalcin (OC) mRNA expression levels were quantified by means of a LightCycler 480 (Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany) using the double-strandspecific dye SYBR Green I according to the manufacturer's protocol. Primers used were as follows: BS, sense 5'-CGA CCA AGA GAG TGT CAC-3', antisense 5'-GCC CAT TTC TTG TAG AAG C-3' (498 bp); OC, sense 5'-TCA ACC CCG ACT GCG ACG AG-3', antisense 5'-TTG GAG CAG CTG GGA TGA TGG-3' (204 bp) and beta-actin, sense 5'-AGG CCA ACC GCG AGA AGA TGA CC-3', antisense 5'-GAA GTC CAG GGC GAC GTA GCA C-3' (332 bp). The PCR conditions were initial denaturation at 95°C for 10 min, followed by 45 cycles of denaturation at 95°C for 15 s, annealing at 57°C for 10s, and extension at 72°C for 20s. The expression levels of BS and OC mRNAs were normalized using the level of beta-actin mRNA as a housekeeping gene and expressed as the ratio to actin. Student's t-test was used to evaluate the statistical significance of the results. Differences with *P* values <0.05 were considered significant.

2.12. Measurement of FITC-Dextran Release Profile. In order to study the release profile of FITC-dextran, core-shell nanofiber meshes with either 1% PVA, 3% PVA, or 5% PVA were cut into round patches and incubated with 1 mL of TBS buffer at room temperature. At specific intervals, the TBS buffer was withdrawn and replaced with fresh buffer. The time interval was determined keeping in mind the balance between the release of a detectable amount of FITC-dextran and maintenance of the sink condition. Drug release was quantified using fluorescence spectroscopy. Briefly, 200 µL of samples and blank samples were measured on a multiplate fluorescence reader (Synergy HT, $\lambda_{ex} = 480-500$ nm, $\lambda_{em} =$ 520-540 nm) and background subtraction was performed. The cumulative release profile of FITC-dextran was obtained, and the half time of release was determined as the time at which the initial fluorescence intensity I_0 decreased to I = $I_0 \cdot e^{-1}$.

2.13. Statistical Analysis. Quantitative data are presented as mean \pm standard deviation (SD). For *in vitro* tests, average values were determined from at least three independently prepared samples. Results were evaluated statistically using one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) and the Student-Newman-Keuls Method. The Shapiro-Wilk's *W* test was used to determine the normality of the Young's moduli of elasticity, ultimate strains, and ultimate stresses. The *t*-test was used to determine the differences between values of mechanical parameters obtained for pure PCL/PVA scaffolds (type I) and scaffolds covered by HA (type II).

3. Results and Discussion

3.1. Scaffold Characterization. Coaxial core-shell nanofibers were prepared from PCL as a shell material and PVA as a core material. PCL has good biocompatibility and enables the successful cultivation of MSCs [58] and osteogenic cells [59]. On the other hand, PVA is a water-soluble material and has been employed as a suitable substance for the delivery of bioactive compounds from the nanofiber core [60]. To improve the surface parameters for MSCs seeding, coaxial nanofibers were further functionalized by pulsed laser deposition of HA. Thin layers of 200, 400, or 800 nm thickness were deposited onto the nanofiber surface. HA deposition clearly modified the nanofiber surface and significantly influenced the surface properties. Scanning electron microscopy revealed the fibrous morphology of PCL nanofibers (Figure 1(a)). This is in accordance with our previous results [61]. Pulsed laser deposition of a 200 nm thick HA layer did not affect the fibrous morphology or porosity of the nanofibers (Figure 1(b)). However, the fibrous character of samples with a 400 nm thick HA layer (Figure 1(c)) was less well preserved, and the porosity of the scaffold decreased. The fibrous morphology disappeared completely in samples with a 800 nm thick HA coating (Figure 1(d)).

3.2. Biomechanical Testing. The effect of an HA layer on the biomechanical properties of the nanofibers was tested using a tensile test. Young's moduli of elasticity, the ultimate stresses, and the ultimate strains of scaffolds of PCL/PVA



FIGURE 1: Visualization of scaffolds by SEM and confocal microscopy. Prepared scaffolds were visualized using SEM (a, b, c, d). On day 7, MSCs were stained using BCECF-AM and propidium iodide for live/dead staining, and samples were visualized by confocal microscopy (e, f, g, h); PCL/PVA (a, e), PCL/PVA200HA (b, f), PCL/PVA400HA (c, g), and PCL/PVA800HA (d, h).

nanofibers and various amounts of HA were determined at room temperature using a Zwick/Roell traction machine. We found significant differences in Young's moduli of elasticity between samples without an HA layer and those with an HA layer (P = 0.04). Young's moduli of elasticity in the case of pure PCL/PVA nanofibers was 1.76 ± 0.50 Mpa while that for the samples with an HA layer was 5.40 ± 3.09 MPa; the difference was significant (see Figure 4(a)). Significant differences between these two groups were found as well in the case of ultimate strains (P < 0.001). Here, the value obtained for pure PCL/PVA scaffolds was 0.23 ± 0.03 , while for scaffolds with an HA layer the value was 0.09 ± 0.04 , (see Figure 4(b)). No significant differences were found when analyzing ultimate stresses (P = 0.26), although the value for the group with an HA layer, 0.36 ± 0.27 MPa, was higher than that for the pure PCL/PVA scaffolds, 0.19 \pm 0.07 MPa (see Figure 4(c)). The results showed that from the mechanical point of view, a PCL/PVA scaffolds covered by an HA layer is the relevant choice as a scaffold material for other studies and applications in which greater stiffness is required.

3.3. Proliferation and Viability of MSCs Seeded on Scaffolds. To test the scaffolds' biocompatibility and their ability to stimulate the proliferation and differentiation of MSCs into osteogenic cells, MSCs were seeded on scaffolds and cultivated for 14 days. Their proliferation and viability were determined on days 1, 7, and 14. Cell proliferation was determined by the PicoGreen assay and confocal microscopy (Figure 2). Viability was determined by the widely used MTT assay. Clearly, the deposition of a 400 nm or 800 nm thick HA layer resulted in the highest absorbance, which in turn reflected the best cell viability. However, some publications have reported that the MTT test is affected by cell number [62]. In order to correct for the possible inaccuracy of the MTT assay, we performed the PicoGreen assay as well. PicoGreen is a highly sensitive probe for dsDNA and thus can be used to determine cell numbers. Consequently, we performed both the MTT assay and the PicoGreen assay and correlated both results. This approach enabled the calibration of the absorbance measured in the MTT assay to the cell number determined by PicoGreen. By comparing the results of both assays in this manner, we were able to derive reliable data on cell viability (Figure 2). The results showed that in the control samples (PCL/PVA), cell viability was only slightly elevated. On the other hand, samples coated with HA showed a marked increase in cell viability. The highest viability was detected for samples with a 400 nm or 800 nm thick HA coating.

This conclusion was clearly supported by our confocal microscopy observations. MSC viability on the scaffolds was characterized by BCECF-AM and propidium iodide in the presence of an HA coating (Figures 1(e)-1(h)). The largest cell population was found in the samples with an 800 nm thick HA coating (Figure 1(h)), which is in agreement with the results of the PicoGreen assay.

3.4. Osteogenic Differentiation of MSCs. A positive influence of HA on osteogenesis has been demonstrated in many reports [4, 63, 64]. On the other hand, Wang et al. pointed out the significance of HA structures for proliferation and found higher cell proliferation rates on microsized HA particles than on nanosized ones [65]. Ribeiro et al. also found improved cell viability and proliferation of osteoblastic



FIGURE 2: Cell metabolic activity and viability. Metabolic activity of viable MSCs was detected by MTT assay on day 1, 7, and 14 (mean \pm standard deviation). Results of MTT assay for PCL/PVA, PCL/PVA200HA, PCL/PVA400HA, and PCL/PVA800HA samples (a). Cell viability calculated as derivation of absorbance values from MTT assay to cell counts determined by PicoGreen assay (b).



FIGURE 3: Expression of BS (a) and OC (b) genes. Osteogenic differentiation of MSCs was detected by PCR analysis of expression BS and OC genes on day 7 and 14 (mean \pm standard deviation).

MC3T3-E1 cells on HA particles of larger size [66]. However, there is no clear evidence so far on the effect of HA on differentiation into osteogenic cells. Therefore, the effect of HA coating of nanofibers on the osteogenic differentiation of MSCs was studied using real-time PCR analysis. The expression levels of BS and OC mRNAs, osteogenic markers, were detected on day 7 and 14 for all samples (Figures 3(a) and 3(b)). Interestingly, the samples with an 800 nm thick HA coating were characterized by the significantly higher expression of BS and OC genes than the pure PCL/PVA samples. Based on our results, we can hypothesize that HA-modified nanofibers induced cell differentiation and also improved cell viability (Figure 2).

3.5. Release Profile of FITC-Dextran. Besides surface modifications, possibilities exist for drug distribution into the nanofiber core. The encapsulation of different proliferation agents inside the nanofibers can increase their ability to stimulate proliferation and thus further improve the positive effect of nanofiber scaffolds on MSCs proliferation and differentiation. This could be especially important in combination with the already described positive effect of HA deposition on MSCs viability and differentiation. Knowledge of the release profile from HA-coated nanofibers seems to be a key point for the construction of novel drug-delivery systems suitable for bone tissue engineering.

To study the release profile from coaxially electrospun nanofibers with different concentrations of core polymer, FITC-dextran incorporated into the nanofiber core was employed as the monitoring fluorescence probe. The FITCdextran samples were incubated at room temperature in TBS buffer, which was subsequently replaced with fresh buffer as



FIGURE 4: The moduli of elasticity, the ultimate strain, and ultimate stress of the group of pure PCL/PVA composite (type I) and the group of the PCL/PVA composite covered by HA layer (type II). There is a significant difference in the moduli of elasticity between these groups (determined by *t*-test; P = 0.04) (a) and also in the ultimate strain (P < 0.001) (b), but not in the ultimate stress (P = 0.26) (c). Mean is the mean value, SE is the standard error.

described in Section 2. The collected fractions were analyzed by fluorescence spectroscopy, and the cumulative release profile of FITC-dextran was calculated (Figure 5). The half-time of release from coaxial nanofibers was strongly dependent on the presence of a hydrophilic core polymer. Core/shell nanofibers containing FITC-dextran dissolved in 1% PVA showed the highest burst release (79% of FITC-dextran released in 24 h). The half time of release was calculated as $\tau_r = 18$ h. The release of FITC/dextran from fibers with 3% PVA showed a slower release; however, an intense burst



FIGURE 5: Time-dependent release profile of coaxial PCL/PVA nanofibers. Release of FITC-dextran from samples with different content of PVA core was analyzed using fluorescence spectroscopy. Samples were analyzed for 240 h, and supernatants were collected in 24 h intervals (mean \pm standard deviation).

release was observed (65% of FITC-dextran released in 24 h). The half-time of release was prolonged to 24 h. Interestingly, samples with 5% PVA as the core polymer showed the most sustained release profile. The burst release was reduced to 52% of FITC-dextran release in 24 h, and the half-time of release was shifted to 54 h. The results clearly show that different concentrations of the water-soluble core significantly affect the release profiles of incorporated substances.

4. Conclusion

Pulsed laser deposition was proven to be a suitable method for HA coating of coaxial PCL/PVA nanofibers. The fibrous morphology of PCL/PVA nanofibers was preserved when the nanofiber scaffold was coated with thin layers of HA (200 nm and 400 nm). Increasing the thickness of HA, however, resulted in a gradual loss of this fibrous character. In addition, the biomechanical properties were improved after HA deposition on PCL/PVA nanofibers as the value of Young's moduli of elasticity significantly increased after HA deposition.

The proliferation and differentiation of MSCs on HAcoated scaffolds are separate processes. Our HA-coated nanofiber scaffolds clearly displayed a positive effect on the differentiation of MSCs into osteogenic cells but not on cell proliferation. The moderate effect of HA-coated nanofiber scaffolds on cell proliferation observed in our study could be improved, however, by exploiting core/shell nanofibers. Such a delivery system, based on coaxial spinning, can encapsulate proliferation stimulating factors that could be subsequently steadily released. This system seems to be a potentially promising one for the development of artificial bone tissue and bone healing. To conclude, thin-layer hydroxyapatite deposition on a nanofiber surface stimulated mesenchymal stem cell proliferation and their differentiation into osteoblasts. The 800 nm HA layer was demonstrated to be optimal for bone tissue engineering application.

Authors Contribution

Both authors contributed equally.

Acknowledgments

This paper was supported by the Academy of Sciences of the Czech Republic (institutional research plans AV0Z50390703 and AV0Z50390512), Ministry of Education, Youth, and Sports of the Czech Republic (research program NPV II 2B06130), Grant Agency of the Academy of Sciences (Grant no. IAA500390702), the Grant Agency of the Charles University (Grant no. 96610, 97110, 330611, 384311, 164010), Grant Agency of the Czech Republic (Grant P304/10/1307, 109/09/P226), The Ministry of Education of the Czech Republic, project ERA-NET CARSILA no. ME 10145, the Internal Grant Agency Ministry of Health of the Czech Republic (no. NT12156-5/2011), and Grant by Czech Science Foundation (Grant no. GA202/09/1151).

References

- S. P. Bruder, N. Jaiswal, and S. E. Haynesworth, "Growth kinetics, self-renewal, and the osteogenic potential of purified human mesenchymal stem cells during extensive subcultivation and following cryopreservation," *Journal of Cellular Biochemistry*, vol. 64, no. 2, pp. 278–294, 1997.
- [2] J. Ringe, C. Kaps, G. R. Burmester, and M. Sittinger, "Stem cells for regenerative medicine: advances in the engineering of tissues and organs," *Naturwissenschaften*, vol. 89, no. 8, pp. 338–351, 2002.
- [3] A. I. Caplan, "Mesenchymal stem cells," *Journal of Orthopaedic Research*, vol. 9, no. 5, pp. 641–650, 1991.
- [4] H. Peng and J. Huard, "Muscle-derived stem cells for musculoskeletal tissue regeneration and repair," *Transplant Immunol*ogy, vol. 12, no. 3-4, pp. 311–319, 2004.
- [5] Z. M. Huang, Y. Z. Zhang, S. Ramakrishna, and C. T. Lim, "Electrospinning and mechanical characterization of gelatin nanofibers," *Polymer*, vol. 45, no. 15, pp. 5361–5368, 2004.
- [6] Y. Sakaguchi, I. Sekiya, K. Yagishita, and T. Muneta, "Comparison of human stem cells derived from various mesenchymal tissues: superiority of synovium as a cell source," *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, vol. 52, no. 8, pp. 2521–2529, 2005.
- [7] J. Ringe, I. Leinhase, S. Stich et al., "Human mastoid periosteum-derived stem cells: promising candidates for skeletal tissue engineering," *Journal of Tissue Engineering and Regenerative Medicine*, vol. 2, no. 2-3, pp. 136–146, 2008.
- [8] P. Kasten, J. Vogel, F. Geiger, P. Niemeyer, R. Luginbühl, and K. Szalay, "The effect of platelet-rich plasma on healing in critical-size long-bone defects," *Biomaterials*, vol. 29, no. 29, pp. 3983–3992, 2008.
- [9] C. Weinand, I. Pomerantseva, C. M. Neville et al., "Hydrogelβ-TCP scaffolds and stem cells for tissue engineering bone," *Bone*, vol. 38, no. 4, pp. 555–563, 2006.
- [10] Y.-F. Chou, P. A. Zuk, T.-L. Chang, P. Benhaim, and B. M. Wu, "Adipose-derived stem cells and BMP2: Part 1. BMP2-treated adipose-derived stem cells do not improve repair of segmental femoral defects," *Connective Tissue Research*, vol. 52, no. 2, pp. 109–118, 2011.

- [11] P. A. Zuk, M. Zhu, P. Ashjian et al., "Human adipose tissue is a source of multipotent stem cells," *Molecular Biology of the Cell*, vol. 13, no. 12, pp. 4279–4295, 2002.
- [12] N. Jaiswal, S. E. Haynesworth, A. I. Caplan, and S. P. Bruder, "Osteogenic differentiation of purified, culture-expanded human mesenchymal stem cells in vitro," *Journal of Cellular Biochemistry*, vol. 64, no. 2, pp. 295–312, 1997.
- [13] M. W. Long, J. A. Robinson, E. A. Ashcraft, and K. G. Mann, "Regulation of human bone marrow-derived osteoprogenitor cells by osteogenic growth factors," *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, vol. 95, no. 2, pp. 881–887, 1995.
- [14] M. W. Long, "Osteogenesis and bone-marrow-derived cells," *Blood Cells, Molecules, and Diseases*, vol. 27, no. 3, pp. 677–690, 2001.
- [15] V. Karageorgiou and D. Kaplan, "Porosity of 3D biomaterial scaffolds and osteogenesis," *Biomaterials*, vol. 26, no. 27, pp. 5474–5491, 2005.
- [16] Y. Kuboki, H. Takita, D. Kobayashi et al., "BMP-induced osteogenesis on the surface of hydroxyapatite with geometrically feasible and nonfeasible structures: topology of osteogenesis," *Journal of Biomedical Materials Research*, vol. 39, no. 2, pp. 190–199, 1998.
- [17] C. P. A. T. Klein, P. Patka, H. B. M. Van der Lubbe, J. G. C. Wolke, and K. De Groot, "Plasma-sprayed coatings of tetracalciumphosphate, hydroxyl-apatite, and α-TCP on titanium alloy: an interface study," *Journal of Biomedical Materials Research*, vol. 25, no. 1, pp. 53–65, 1991.
- [18] P. Ducheyne, J. Beight, J. Cuckler, B. Evans, and S. Radin, "Effect of calcium phosphate coating characteristics on early post-operative bone tissue ingrowth," *Biomaterials*, vol. 11, no. 8, pp. 531–540, 1990.
- [19] C. L. Tisdel, V. M. Goldberg, J. A. Parr, J. S. Bensusan, L. S. Staikoff, and S. Stevenson, "The influence of a hydroxyapatite and tricalcium-phosphate coating on bone growth into tita-nium fiber-metal implants," *Journal of Bone and Joint Surgery Series A*, vol. 76, no. 2, pp. 159–171, 1994.
- [20] Z. Zyman, J. Weng, X. Liu, X. Li, and X. Zhang, "Phase and structural changes in hydroxyapatite coatings under heat treatment," *Biomaterials*, vol. 15, no. 2, pp. 151–155, 1994.
- [21] Y. C. Yang and E. Chang, "Influence of residual stress on bonding strength and fracture of plasma-sprayed hydroxyapatite coatings on Ti-6Al-4V substrate," *Biomaterials*, vol. 22, no. 13, pp. 1827–1836, 2001.
- [22] M. Yoshinari, Y. Ohtsuka, and T. Derand, "Thin hydroxyapatite coating produced by the ion beam dynamic mixing method," *Biomaterials*, vol. 15, no. 7, pp. 529–535, 1994.
- [23] J. M. Choi, H. E. Kim, and I. S. Lee, "Ion-beam-assisted deposition (IBAD) of hydroxyapatite coating layer on Ti-based metal substrate," *Biomaterials*, vol. 21, no. 5, pp. 469–473, 2000.
- [24] Q. Bao, C. Chen, D. Wang, Q. Ji, and T. Lei, "Pulsed laser deposition and its current research status in preparing hydroxyapatite thin films," *Applied Surface Science*, vol. 252, no. 5, pp. 1538–1544, 2005.
- [25] O. Blind, L. H. Klein, B. Dailey, and L. Jordan, "Characterization of hydroxyapatite films obtained by pulsed-laser deposition on Ti and Ti-6AL-4v substrates," *Dental Materials*, vol. 21, no. 11, pp. 1017–1024, 2005.
- [26] D. Cui, "Advances and prospects on biomolecules functionalized carbon nanotubes," *Journal of Nanoscience and Nanotechnology*, vol. 7, no. 4-5, pp. 1298–1314, 2007.
- [27] B. Pan, D. Cui, P. Xu et al., "Synthesis and characterization of polyamidoamine dendrimer-coated multi-walled carbon nanotubes and their application in gene delivery systems," *Nanotechnology*, vol. 20, no. 12, Article ID 125101, 2009.

- [28] Z. Wang, J. Ruan, and D. Cui, "Advances and prospect of nanotechnology in stem cells," *Nanoscale Research Letters*, vol. 4, no. 7, pp. 593–605, 2009.
- [29] T. J. Sill and H. A. von Recum, "Electrospinning: Applications in drug delivery and tissue engineering," *Biomaterials*, vol. 29, no. 13, pp. 1989–2006, 2008.
- [30] S. Agarwal, J. H. Wendorff, and A. Greiner, "Use of electrospinning technique for biomedical applications," *Polymer*, vol. 49, no. 26, pp. 5603–5621, 2008.
- [31] N. Bhardwaj and S. C. Kundu, "Electrospinning: a fascinating fiber fabrication technique," *Biotechnology Advances*, vol. 28, no. 3, pp. 325–347, 2010.
- [32] C. Wenguo et al., "Electrospun nanofibrous materials for tissue engineering and drug delivery," *Science and Technology* of Advanced Materials, vol. 11, Article ID 014108, 2010.
- [33] Y. Lu, H. Jiang, K. Tu, and L. Wang, "Mild immobilization of diverse macromolecular bioactive agents onto multifunctional fibrous membranes prepared by coaxial electrospinning," *Acta Biomaterialia*, vol. 5, no. 5, pp. 1562–1574, 2009.
- [34] H. Jia, G. Zhu, B. Vugrinovich, W. Kataphinan, D. H. Reneker, and P. Wang, "Enzyme-carrying polymeric nanofibers prepared via electrospinning for use as unique biocatalysts," *Biotechnology Progress*, vol. 18, no. 5, pp. 1027–1032, 2002.
- [35] J. Zhang, Y. Duan, D. Wei et al., "Co-electrospun fibrous scaffold-adsorbed DNA for substrate-mediated gene delivery," *Journal of Biomedical Materials Research A*, vol. 96, no. 1, pp. 212–220, 2011.
- [36] N. Bölgen, I. Vargel, P. Korkusuz, Y. Z. Menceloğlu, and E. Pişkin, "In vivo performance of antibiotic embedded electrospun PCL membranes for prevention of abdominal adhesions," *Journal of Biomedical Materials Research B*, vol. 81, no. 2, pp. 530–543, 2007.
- [37] K. Kim, M. Yu, X. Zong et al., "Control of degradation rate and hydrophilicity in electrospun non-woven poly(D,L-lactide) nanofiber scaffolds for biomedical applications," *Biomaterials*, vol. 24, no. 27, pp. 4977–4985, 2003.
- [38] E. R. Kenawy, G. L. Bowlin, K. Mansfield et al., "Release of tetracycline hydrochloride from electrospun poly(ethyleneco-vinylacetate), poly(lactic acid), and a blend," *Journal of Controlled Release*, vol. 81, no. 1-2, pp. 57–64, 2002.
- [39] G. Verreck, I. Chun, J. Rosenblatt et al., "Incorporation of drugs in an amorphous state into electrospun nanofibers composed of a water-insoluble, nonbiodegradable polymer," *Journal of Controlled Release*, vol. 92, no. 3, pp. 349–360, 2003.
- [40] C. Y. Xu, R. Inai, M. Kotaki, and S. Ramakrishna, "Aligned biodegradable nanofibrous structure: a potential scaffold for blood vessel engineering," *Biomaterials*, vol. 25, no. 5, pp. 877– 886, 2004.
- [41] X. Xu, X. Chen, X. Xu et al., "BCNU-loaded PEG-PLLA ultrafine fibers and their in vitro antitumor activity against Glioma C6 cells," *Journal of Controlled Release*, vol. 114, no. 3, pp. 307–316, 2006.
- [42] J. Xie and C. H. Wang, "Electrospun micro- and nanofibers for sustained delivery of paclitaxel to treat C6 glioma in vitro," *Pharmaceutical Research*, vol. 23, no. 8, pp. 1817–1826, 2006.
- [43] S. Y. Chew, J. Wen, E. K. F. Yim, and K. W. Leong, "Sustained release of proteins from electrospun biodegradable fibers," *Biomacromolecules*, vol. 6, no. 4, pp. 2017–2024, 2005.
- [44] H. Nie, W. S. Beng, Y. C. Fu, and C. H. Wang, "Threedimensional fibrous PLGA/HAp composite scaffold for BMP-2 delivery," *Biotechnology and Bioengineering*, vol. 99, no. 1, pp. 223–234, 2008.
- [45] J. Zeng, A. Aigner, F. Czubayko, T. Kissel, J. H. Wendorff, and A. Greiner, "Poly(vinyl alcohol) nanofibers by electrospinning

as a protein delivery system and the retardation of enzyme release by additional polymer coatings," *Biomacromolecules*, vol. 6, no. 3, pp. 1484–1488, 2005.

- [46] A. Saraf, L. S. Baggett, R. M. Raphael, F. K. Kasper, and A. G. Mikos, "Regulated non-viral gene delivery from coaxial electrospun fiber mesh scaffolds," *Journal of Controlled Release*, vol. 143, no. 1, pp. 95–103, 2010.
- [47] D. Liang, Y. K. Luu, K. Kim, B. S. Hsiao, M. Hadjiargyrou, and B. Chu, "In vitro non-viral gene delivery with nanofibrous scaffolds," *Nucleic Acids Research*, vol. 33, no. 19, pp. 1–10, 2005.
- [48] H. Cao, X. Jiang, C. Chai, and S. Y. Chew, "RNA interference by nanofiber-based siRNA delivery system," *Journal of Controlled Release*, vol. 144, no. 2, pp. 203–212, 2010.
- [49] H. Jiang, Y. Hu, P. Zhao, Y. Li, and K. Zhu, "Modulation of protein release from biodegradable core-shell structured fibers prepared by coaxial electrospinning," *Journal of Biomedical Materials Research B*, vol. 79, no. 1, pp. 50–57, 2006.
- [50] S. Sahoo, L. T. Ang, J. C. H. Goh, and S. L. Toh, "Growth factor delivery through electrospun nanofibers in scaffolds for tissue engineering applications," *Journal of Biomedical Materials Research A*, vol. 93, no. 4, pp. 1539–1550, 2010.
- [51] H. Li, C. Zhao, Z. Wang, H. Zhang, X. Yuan, and D. Kong, "Controlled release of PDGF-bb by coaxial electrospun dextran/poly(L- lactide-co-ε-caprolactone) fibers with an ultrafine core/shell structure," *Journal of Biomaterials Science, Polymer Edition*, vol. 21, no. 6-7, pp. 803–819, 2010.
- [52] W. Ji, F. Yang, J. J. P. Van Den Beucken et al., "Fibrous scaffolds loaded with protein prepared by blend or coaxial electrospinning," *Acta Biomaterialia*, vol. 6, no. 11, pp. 4199– 4207, 2010.
- [53] D. Lukáš, A. Sarkar, L. Martinová et al., "Physical principles of electrospinning (electrospinning as a nano-scale technology of the twenty-first century)," *Textile Progress*, vol. 41, no. 2, pp. 59–140, 2009.
- [54] Y. Qian, X. Li, Y. Su, Q. Ke, and X. Mo, "Fabrication and characterization of polycaprolactone/ chlorophyllin sodium copper salt nanofibrous mats from 2,2,2-trifluoroethanol solution by electrospinning," *Iranian Polymer Journal (English Edition)*, vol. 18, no. 3, pp. 265–274, 2009.
- [55] J. Huard, A. Usas, A. M. Ho, G. M. Cooper, A. Olshanski, and H. Peng, "Bone regeneration mediated by BMP4-expressing muscle-derived stem cells is affected by delivery system," *Tissue Engineering A*, vol. 15, no. 2, pp. 285–293, 2009.
- [56] P. Kochova, "elfpy," 2011, http://code.google.com/p/elfpy/.
- [57] D. Tvrdík, C. Povýšil, J. Svatošová, and P. Dundr, "Molecular diagnosis of synovial sarcoma: RT-PCR detection of SYT-SSX1/2 fusion transcripts in paraffin-embedded tissue," *Medical Science Monitor*, vol. 11, no. 3, pp. MT1–MT7, 2005.
- [58] J. Liao, X. Guo, D. Nelson, F. K. Kasper, and A. G. Mikos, "Modulation of osteogenic properties of biodegradable polymer/extracellular matrix scaffolds generated with a flow perfusion bioreactor," *Acta Biomaterialia*, vol. 6, no. 7, pp. 2386– 2393, 2010.
- [59] G. Ciapetti, L. Ambrosio, L. Savarino et al., "Osteoblast growth and function in porous poly ε-caprolactone matrices for bone repair: a preliminary study," *Biomaterials*, vol. 24, no. 21, pp. 3815–3824, 2003.
- [60] J. S. Choi and H. S. Yoo, "Nano-inspired fibrous matrix with bi-phasic release of proteins," *Journal of Nanoscience and Nanotechnology*, vol. 10, no. 5, pp. 3038–3045, 2010.
- [61] R. Jakubova, A. Mickova, M. Buzgo et al., "Immobilization of thrombocytes on PCL nanofibres enhances chondrocyte proliferation in vitro," *Cell Proliferation*, vol. 44, no. 2, pp. 183– 191, 2011.

- [62] R. W. Forsey and J. B. Chaudhuri, "Validity of DNA analysis to determine cell numbers in tissue engineering scaffolds," *Biotechnology Letters*, vol. 31, no. 6, pp. 819–823, 2009.
- [63] T. Mygind, M. Stiehler, A. Baatrup et al., "Mesenchymal stem cell ingrowth and differentiation on coralline hydroxyapatite scaffolds," *Biomaterials*, vol. 28, no. 6, pp. 1036–1047, 2007.
- [64] L. A. Hails, J. C. Babister, S. Inglis, S. A. Davis, R. O. C. Oreffo, and S. Mann, "Inhibition of hydroxyapatite nanoparticle-induced osteogenic activity in skeletal cells by adsorption of serum proteins," *Small*, vol. 6, no. 18, pp. 1986–1991, 2010.
- [65] C. Wang, Y. Duan, B. Markovic et al., "Proliferation and bonerelated gene expression of osteoblasts grown on hydroxyapatite ceramics sintered at different temperature," *Biomaterials*, vol. 25, no. 15, pp. 2949–2956, 2004.
- [66] N. Ribeiro, S. R. Sousa, and F. J. Monteiro, "Influence of crystallite size of nanophased hydroxyapatite on fibronectin and osteonectin adsorption and on MC3T3-E1 osteoblast adhesion and morphology," *Journal of Colloid and Interface Science*, vol. 351, no. 2, pp. 398–406, 2010.
Research Article

BMP9-Induced Osteogenetic Differentiation and Bone Formation of Muscle-Derived Stem Cells

Li Xiang, Chen Liang, Ke Zhen-Yong, Yin Liang-Jun, and Deng Zhong-Liang

Department of Orthopaedic Surgery, The Second Affiliated Hospital, Chongqing Medical University, No. 76 Linjiang Road, Yuzhong District, Chongqing 400010, China

Correspondence should be addressed to Deng Zhong-Liang, deng7586@gmail.com

Received 15 July 2011; Accepted 26 October 2011

Academic Editor: Ken-ichi Isobe

Copyright © 2012 Li Xiang et al. This is an open access article distributed under the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

Efficient osteogenetic differentiation and bone formation from muscle-derived stem cells (MDSCs) should have potential clinical applications in treating nonunion fracture healing or bone defects. Here, we investigate osteogenetic differentiation ability of MDSCs induced by bone morphogenetic protein 9 (BMP9) *in vitro* and bone formation ability in rabbit radius defects repairing model. Rabbit's MDSCs were extracted by type I collagenase and trypsin methods, and BMP9 was introduced into MDSCs by infection with recombinant adenovirus. Effects of BMP9-induced osteogenetic differentiation assay, MDSCs were identified with alkaline phosphatase (ALP) activity and expression of later marker. In stem-cell implantation assay, MDSCs have also shown valuable potential bone formation ability induced by BMP9 in rabbit radius defects repairing test. Taken together, our findings suggest that MDSCs are potentiated osteogenetic stem cells which can be induced by BMP9 to treat large segmental bone defects, nonunion fracture, and/or osteoporotic fracture.

1. Introduction

Skeletal muscles are always regarded as the source of satellite stem cells or muscle precursor cells. These kinds of stem cells are at the quiescent condition under normal circumstances and activated when the repairing of muscle tissue is needed. They will be differentiated and blended together into new muscle fibers, reaching the purpose of repairing defected muscles as a result [1]. In recent years, studies have shown that there is also another kind of stem cells in skeletal muscle, called muscle-derived stem cells (MDSCs). They have mesenchymal stem cells-like differentiation potential [2], and the ability of being differentiated into several types of terminal cells is maintained. Instead of being differentiated into muscle cells, MDSCs can also be differentiated into other type of cells, such as hematopoietic cells [3], osteoblasts [4], and chondroblasts [5] under particular conditions. Therefore, the potential of MDSCs as candidate seed cells in osteogenetic tissue engineering has been paid much more attention than before.

Bone morphogenetic proteins (BMPs) belong to one of the β -superfamily members of transforming growth factors

(TGFs); BMPs are a kind of multifunctional growth factors and are one of the most potent osteogenetic growth factors [6–8]. BMP9 belongs to BMPs family and is expressed in liver [9]. BMP9 possible roles include inducing and maintaining the cholinergic phenotype of embryonic basal forebrain cholinergic neurons, inhibiting hepatic glucose production and inducing the expression of key enzymes of lipid metabolism, and stimulating murine hepcidin 1 expression [10–12]. Although the functional role of BMP9 in the skeletal system remains to be fully understood, the potent osteogenic activity of BMP9 suggests that it may be used as one of the most effective bone regeneration agents compared with other BMPs, such as BMP2, BMP4, or BMP7 [13, 14].

Presently, among the overwhelming majority of many osteogenetic studies of BMPs, mouse mesenchymal stem cells (such as C3H10), mouse embryonic fibroblasts (MEFs), and bone marrow stromal cells (BMSCs) are subjected as studying objects. However, there have been no literature reports on whether BPM9 can induce osteogenetic differentiation of muscle-derived stem cells. Therefore, in this paper, we have demonstrated the potential osteogenetic ability of MDSCs induced by BMP9 *in vitro* and *in vivo* testing.

2. Materials and Methods

2.1. Materials. BMP9, BMP2, and GFP expression adenoviruses (AdBMP9, AdBMP2, and Ad-GFP) were provided by Dr. He (Molecular Oncology Laboratory, Medical Center, the University of Chicago, USA) and amplified in our laboratory. Hank's solution, DMEM culture medium, and high-quality fetal calf serum (FBS) were used in cells culture (Hyclone Company). Alkaline phosphatase (ALP) staining kit and quantitative testing kit were purchased from BD Company. Alizarin red S staining kit, type I collagenase, trypsin, polylysine, and vitamin C were purchased from Sigma Company. Anti-Sca-1 antibody (Wuhan Boster Biological Technology Co., Ltd.) and nanohydroxyapatite/polyamide bone cement were provided by Research Center of Nano-biomaterials, Sichuan University.

Healthy rabbits with an average age of 6–8 weeks, as the experimental animal, were provided by the Experimental Animal Center, Chongqing Medical University.

2.2. Methods

2.2.1. Separation and Cultivation of MDSCs. After anesthesia, muscle strips $(2 \text{ cm} \times 0.8 \text{ cm} \times 0.5 \text{ cm}, \text{ approximately 5 g})$ were cut from the rabbits and then placed into a sterilized bottle. Carry out sequential digestion by two-step method (type I collagenase and trypsin methods), then filter through no. 100, 200, and 400 stainless steel screens, and aspirate the obtained cells into a 100 mL culture bottle (PP1). 9 mL of DMEM culture solution (contained 100 mL/L fetal calf serum) was added. 1 h later, transfer the cell suspension into another culture dish (PP2) by the differential-rate walladhering growth method. Hereafter, repeat the procedure above to obtain PP3, PP4, PP5, and PP6 every 24 h.

2.2.2. Identification of MDSCs. MDSCs were fixed with acetone and prepared for immunohistochemical staining analysis at 48 hours after subculture. Immunohistochemical staining was subjected with mouse anti-rabbit Sca-1 monoclonal antibodies.

2.2.3. ALP Staining and ALP Activity Quantitative Measurement. ALP activity was assessed by a modified Great Escape SEAP Chemiluminescence Assay (BD Clontech, Mountain View, CA, USA) and/or histochemical staining assay (using a mixture of 0.1 mg/mL of naphthol AS-MX phosphate and 0.6 mg/mL of fast blue BB salt) [13, 14]. Cultured MDSCs were seeded in 24-well plate with subconfluent of 30% and infected with AdBPM9 (experimental group), AdBPM2 (positive control group), and Ad-GFP (negative control group), respectively. At 5, 7, and 9 days after infection, ALP activity would be measured and histochemical staining would be done as indicated. The results were repeated in at least three independent experiments. ALP activity was normalized by total cellular protein concentrations among the samples.

2.2.4. Calcium Salt Sedimentation Experiment. MDSCs were seeded into a 24-well plate and infected with AdBPM9,

AdBMP2, and Ad-GFP. Alizarin red S staining was subjected at 14 days after infection. Cells were fixed with 0.05% (v/v) glutaraldehyde at room temperature for 10 minutes. After being washed with distilled water, fixed cells were incubated with 0.4% alizarin red S (Sigma-Aldrich) for 5 minutes, followed by extensive washing with distilled water. The staining of calcium mineral deposits was recorded under bright-field microscopy.

2.2.5. Preparation of Bone Defect Model and Animal Grouping. Anesthetize 36 New Zealand white rabbits, then dissection was cut (longitudinally approximately 30 mm along the inner side of the forearm) to adequately expose the middle segment of the radius, and prepare a bone defect model of approximately 12 mm by an electric saw, in accordance with the length of the implant. Randomly assign the rabbits into 3 groups and implant Adv-hBMP9 + nanohydroxyapatite/polyamide bone cement, Adv-hBMP2 + nanohydroxyapatite/polyamide bone cement at the left and right bone defect sites, respectively. Suture the wound layer by layer and wrap with sterile dressings. After the surgery, each rabbit in each group is injected with gentamicin sulfate 10,000 U, for 3 d; the rabbits of each group are fed in different cages.

2.2.6. Detection by X-Ray Radiography. Carry out X-ray radiography in weeks 2, 4, 8, 12, and 16 after the surgery, respectively.

2.2.7. Collection and Detection of Histological Specimens. In Weeks 2, 4, 6, 8, 12, and 16 after the surgery, sacrifice 2 rabbits of each group, respectively, macroscopically observe the healing condition of the implant and surrounding tissues, and carry out a histological examination of the tissue in the stent.

3. Results

3.1. Separation and Cultivation of MDSCs. The cells of early wall-adhering growth (PP1) are mostly fibroblasts, with large body and with rapid growth, without significant directional growth. The cells of late-stage wall-adhering growth (PP6) are mostly short, fusiform, polygonal cells (Figure 1(a)), with obviously directional growth that may form into a long chain; however, their growth is slower than that of fibroblasts. In 7–10 d later, intercellular lamellar fusion occurs; hereafter, cell growth rate is slower than before.

3.2. Identification of MDSCs. Sca-1 is one of the most characteristic phenotypes of MDSCs; when the *in vitro* culture density of cells reached 70%–80%, Sca-1 immunohistochemical staining was carried. The results showed that 80%–90% of cells were positive in Sca-1 staining (Figure 1(b)).

3.3. ALP Staining and ALP Activity of BMP9 Induced in Muscle-Derived Stem Cells. ALP is the early marker for osteogenous differentiation of cells. ALP staining of MDSCs transfected with BMP9, BMP2, and GFP at day 9 was shown (Figure 2(a)). It suggested that ALP expression induced by



FIGURE 1: (a) Culture of muscle-derived stem cells. MDSCs were cultured and subcultured at confluent of 80%. Bright view images were taken at day 1 and day 5 after subconfluent. (b) Immunohistochemical staining of Sca-1. MDSCs were subcultured. Expression of Sca-1 was assessed by immunohistochemical staining analysis at day 2 using an anti-Sca-1 antibody (Wuhan Boster Biological Technology Co., Ltd.).

BMP9 in MDSCs was higher than other groups. And also, ALP activities of MDSCs after infected by BMP9, BMP2, and GFP expression adenovirus were assessed at days 5, 7, and 9 (Figure 2(b)). ALP activities induced by BMP9 in MDSCs were significantly higher in indicated time points.

3.4. Expression of BMP9-Induced Calcium Salt Sedimentation in Muscle-Derived Stem Cells. Alizarin red S staining was carried out at day 14 after infection; it was found that, under the induction of BMP9, obvious calcium salt sedimentation occurred in MDSCs, the density of calcification was higher than other groups, and at the same time, the size of calcification in BMP9 group was larger (Figure 3).

3.5. Results of X-Ray Radiography. Week 2 after the surgery: no obvious callus formation was seen around the implant in each group.

Week 4 after the surgery: the boundary between the broken ends of bone and the implant was veiled in the BMP9 group, and the transmittancy of the implant was decreased. No obvious changes occurred in the remaining two groups.

Week 8 after the surgery: callus grew into the implant from the two broken ends of bone and from the side of the ulna (Figure 4). The amount of formed callus in the BMP2 group was less than that in the phase in the BMP9 group (Figure 4). A small amount of callus was seen in the side of ulna in the GFP group (Figure 4).

Week 12 after the surgery: in the BMP9 group, the two broken ends of bone were completely connected, and the majority of bone marrow cavities were recanalized. However, the two broken ends of bone were not completely connected in the BMP2 group.

Week 16 after the surgery: in the BMP9 group, the two broken ends of bone were completely connected, and the majority of bone marrow cavities were recanalized (Figure 4). However, the ends of bone broken were not completely connected in the BMP2 group (Figure 4). In the GFP group, there was only a certain amount of formed callus in the side of ulna and in the proximal end of bone broken (Figure 4).

3.6. Morphologic Macroscopic Observation. Week 2 after the surgery: in the BMP9 group, the implant was wrapped by noncohesive fibrous tissues, the two ends of the implant were connected with the recipient bone fibers, a small amount of soft tissues with blood vessels grew into the lateral aperture of the implant, no obvious new bone formation was seen, and the adhesion between the implant and the recipient bone was not firm and the implant could be shaken. In the BMP2 group, it was seen that the implant was wrapped by noncohesive fibrous tissues, no obvious new bone formation was seen, and the implant could be shaken. In the BMP2 group, it was seen that the implant was wrapped by noncohesive fibrous tissues, no obvious new bone formation was seen, and the implant could be shaken. In the GFP group, it was seen that the implant was wrapped by a small amount of fibrous tissues.

Week 4 after the surgery: in the BMP9 group, the implant was wrapped by fibrous tissues, the proximal and distal ends of the implant were connected with the recipient bone and could not be shaken, a large amount of soft tissues with blood



FIGURE 2: Potentiation of BMP-induced early osteogenetic marker ALP activity in muscle-derived stem cells. (a) ALP staining in MDSCs. MDSCs were infected with AdBMP9, AdBMP2, and Ad-GFP. ALP staining was done at the indicated time points. ALP expression induced by BMP9 in MDSCs was shown higher than other groups. (b) BMP-induced ALP activity in MDSCs. MDSCs were infected with AdBMP9, AdBMP2, and Ad-GFP. ALP activity was measured at the indicated time points. Each assay condition was dose in triplicate. ALP activities induced by BMP9 in MDSCs were significantly higher in indicated time points (P < 0.001).

vessels grew into the lateral aperture of the implant, and there was a small amount of formed new callus. In the BMP2 group, a small amount of soft tissues with blood vessels grew into the lateral aperture of the implant, and no new bone formation was seen. In the GFP group, a small amount of soft tissues with blood vessels grew into the lateral aperture of the implant, and no new bone formation was seen.

Week 6 after the surgery: in the BMP9 group, the implant was wrapped completely by fibrous membranous tissues, and there were hard new bone and callus formation. In the BMP2 group, there was a small amount of formed new callus. In the GFP group, new bone callus formation occurs initially.

Week 8 after the surgery: in the BMP9 group, there was a large amount of formed new callus. It was seen that hard calluses grew into the implant, and a bone-wedge-like structure was formed in the lateral aperture of the implant. In the BMP2 group, the lumen was full of connective tissues, and there was new callus formation. In the GFP group, a small amount of new callus was formed.

Weeks 12 and 16 after the surgery: in the BMP9 group, callus was increased. In the BMP2 group, it was seen that

hard calluses grew into the implant. In the GFP group, a large amount of new callus was formed.

3.7. Results of Histological Examination. In the BMP9 group: in Week 2 after the surgery, it was seen that connective tissues grew into the lumen of the implant, and there were much inflammatory cell infiltration and immature capillary formation. In week 4 after the surgery, the lumen was full of connective tissues, inflammatory cells were reduced, a mature vascular net was formed, and it was seen that a small amount of cartilage grew. In week 6 after the surgery, a mature vascular net was formed, and there was fibrous callus formation in the stent. In week 8 after the surgery, the lumen was full of mature vascular net and cartilages, and there were much fibrous callus and osteoid formations, and a bone wedge-like structure was formed in the lateral aperture of the implant. Some cartilages were directly adhered to the surface of the implant (Figure 5). In week 12 after the surgery, the lumen was full of cartilages; after bone formation and moulding, mature bone trabecular formation was seen, similar to peripheral bones, observed under microscope, and was connected with the recipient bone mutually. In week 16 after the surgery, the bone cavity was filled with mature trabecular bone, and immature trabecular bone between meshes were connected into mesh-like and plate-like shapes (Figure 5).

In the BPM2 group: vasoformation and bone formation were similar to those in the BMP9 group; however, the times for vasoformation and bone formation were approximately 2 weeks later than those in the BMP9 group (Figure 5).

In the GFP group: the times for vasoformation and bone formation were much later than those in the BMP2 group (Figure 5).

4. Discussion

There are several classes of cell populations in the skeletal muscle, of which the muscle-derived stem cells (MDSCs) have multidirectional differentiation ability [4, 15-17]. In the experiment, MDSCs were extracted by the preplate technique; the principle of this technique was based on different times for wall-adhering growth of different cells: the majority of cells of initial wall-adhering growth are fibroblasts (PP1), the main portion of cells of wall-adhering growth in 24-48 h are satellite cells (PP2-PP4), and cells of last wall-adhering growth were Sca-1 staining-positive MDSCs. Prior to wall-adhering growth, MDSCs were of small and round spherical shape, with strong refractivity, and were also of round shape at the time of initial wall-adhering growth; after spontaneous growth, they are fused into mature polynuclear myotubes. It is different from fibroblasts in this point. After MDSCs transfected with BMP9 and BMP2, it is found by ALP staining and quantitative analysis that BMP9 induced ALP activities of muscle-derived stem cells, and the activities were increased with time, reaching peak in day 9, suggesting that MDSCs had the osteogenous differentiation ability in vitro. Meanwhile, the ALP activities induced by BMP9 were obviously higher than those in the BMP2 group, suggesting that BMP9 had higher potential ability of osteogenesis stimulating than BMP2. The results

Alizarin red S staining



FIGURE 3: Alizarin red S staining. MDSCs were infected with adenoviruses as indicated. Alizarin red S staining was conducted at 14 days. The density of calcification induced by BMP9 was higher than other groups, and at the same time, the size of calcification in BMP9 group was larger.



FIGURE 4: Bone formation of MDSCs induced by BMP2 and BMP9 in rabbit radius defects repairing test. BMP9 or BMP2 expression MDSCs were implanted in rabbit radius defects model. X-ray images of bone formation by MDSCs implantation assay had been taken at week 8 and week 16. Representative X-ray images are shown as indicated.

of the later-stage marker, that is, calcium salt sedimentation, for osteogenous differentiation of cells showed that there was obvious calcium salt sedimentation in the BMP9 group; moreover, compared with that in the BMP2 group, BMP9 has stronger ability of stimulating calcium salt sedimentation in MDSCs. These demonstrated that BMP9 was probably a more efficient osteoinductive growth factor compared with BMP2. The result was consistent with that from the studies conducted by Wada et al. [18].

Previously, the studies by D. S. Musgrave found that, under the action of BMP2, MDSCs resulted in ectopic osteogenesis in upper limbs [19]. In the studies by V. Wright,

FIGURE 5: Histologic evaluation of the retrieved bone samples. Retrieved bone sample from BMP9- or BMP2-treated groups were fixed and decalcified. The paraffin-embedded sections was subjected to hematoxylin and eosine (H&E) staining. Representative images are shown. Magnification, 200.

MDSCs transfected with BMP4-induced ectopic osteogenesis and promoted bone healing [20]. Therefore, during our study, the effects of BMP9/2/GFP in repairing radius defect were observed by using the method in which, after the middle segment defect model of radius was prepared, Adv-hBMP9/2/GFP + nanohydroxyapatite/polyamide bone cement was implanted. As a result, new bone was initially emerged in week 4 in the BMP9 group; in the BMP9 group, by week 8, large mounts of blood vessels, soft tissues, and bone calluses were formed, and hard calluses grew into the implant. In week 16 after the surgery, the two broken ends of bone were completely connected, and the majority of bone marrow cavities were recanalized; by histological examination, mature bone trabecular was seen, and new bone trabecular between meshes was connected into meshlike and plate-like shapes. The repairing duration of bone defects in the BMP2 group was approximately 2 weeks longer than that in the BMP9 Group. Bone defects repairing in GFP group is much more slow than that in the BMP2 group. This result is consistent with the prior reports submitted by Cheng et al. [13] and Kang et al. [14]. They demonstrated that BMP9 (in addition to BMP-2, BMP4, or BMP-7) is identified as the most potent BMPs to induce orthotopic bone formation in vivo [14].

From what have been discussed above, BMP9 has strong effects of inducing directional osteogenous differentiation of muscle-derived stem cells; compared with other stem cells in tissue engineering, the *in vitro* cultivation of MDSCs has the advantages of good material availability, as well as strong proliferation and differentiation abilities. Meanwhile, it has also demonstrated that it is a research direction of vast potential to carry out research on artificial bone in tissue engineering, by using highly efficient osteogenous induction factor and readily available, adequate tissue stem cells in combination.

Acknowledgments

The authors thank Tong-chuan, HE, University of Chicago Medical Center for providing the BMP9 expression adenovirus. This work was supported in part by the Natural Science Foundation of China (no. 31000434 C. Liang and no. 30772211 to D. Zhong-Liang), and the Natural Science Foundation Project of Chongqing Science and Technology Commission CSTC no. 2008BB5078 (D. Zhong-Liang) and CSTC2011jjzt0063 (C. Liang). L. Xiang and C. Liang are the co-first authors of this paper.

References

- C. A. Collins and T. A. Partridge, "Self-renewal of the adult skeletal muscle satellite cell," *Cell Cycle*, vol. 4, no. 10, pp. 1338–1341, 2005.
- [2] J. T. Williams, S. S. Southerland, J. Souza, A. F. Calcutt, and R. G. Cartledge, "Cells isolated from adult human skeletal muscle capable of differentiating into multiple mesodermal pheno-types," *American Surgeon*, vol. 65, no. 1, pp. 22–26, 1999.
- [3] R. I. Sherwood, J. L. Christensen, I. M. Conboy et al., "Isolation of adult mouse myogenic progenitors: functional heterogeneity of cells within and engrafting skeletal muscle," *Cell*, vol. 119, no. 4, pp. 543–554, 2004.

- [4] J. Y. Lee, Z. Qu-Petersen, B. Cao et al., "Clonal isolation of muscle-derived cells capable of enhancing muscle regeneration and bone healing," *Journal of Cell Biology*, vol. 150, no. 5, pp. 1085–1099, 2000.
- [5] R. Kuroda, A. Usas, S. Kubo et al., "Cartilage repair using bone morphogenetic protein 4 and muscle-derived stem cells," *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, vol. 54, no. 2, pp. 433–442, 2006.
- [6] S. Govender, C. Csimma, H. K. Genant et al., "Recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-2 for treatment of open tibial fractures a prospective, controlled, randomized study of four hundred and fifty patients," *Journal of Bone and Joint Surgery A*, vol. 84, no. 12, pp. 2123–2134, 2002.
- [7] Y. Acil, I. N. Springer, and V. Broek, "Effects of bone morphogenetic protein-7 stimulation on osteoblasts cultured on different biomaterials," *Journal of Cellular Biochemistry*, vol. 86, no. 1, pp. 90–98, 2002.
- [8] H. S. Sandhu, "Bone morphogenetic proteins and spinal surgery," *Spine*, vol. 28, no. 15, supplement, pp. S64–S73, 2003.
- [9] I. Muñoz-Sanjuán and A. H. Brivanlou, "Neural induction, the default model and embryonic stem cells," *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, vol. 3, no. 4, pp. 271–280, 2002.
- [10] X. Cao and D. Chen, "The BMP signaling and in vivo bone formation," *Gene*, vol. 357, no. 1, pp. 1–8, 2005.
- [11] D. Laurent, M. Christine, M. Sabine, J. J. Feige, and S. Bailly, "Identification of BMP9 and BMP10 as functional activators of the orphan activin receptor-like kinase 1 (ALK1) in endothelial cells," *Blood*, vol. 109, no. 5, pp. 1953–1961, 2007.
- [12] Z. Qu-Petersen, B. Deasy, R. Jankowski et al., "Identification of a novel population of muscle stem cells in mice: potential for muscle regeneration," *Journal of Cell Biology*, vol. 157, no. 5, pp. 851–864, 2002.
- [13] H. Cheng, W. Jiang, F. M. Phillips et al., "Osteogenic activity of the fourteen types of human bone morphogenetic proteins (BMPs)," *Journal of Bone and Joint Surgery A*, vol. 85, no. 8, pp. 1544–1552, 2003.
- [14] Q. Kang, M. H. Sun, H. Cheng et al., "Characterization of the distinct orthotopic bone-forming activity of 14 BMPs using recombinant adenovirus-mediated gene delivery," *Gene Therapy*, vol. 11, no. 17, pp. 1312–1320, 2004.
- [15] B. Peault, M. Rudnicki, Y. Torrente et al., "Stem and progenitor cells in skeletal muscle development, maintenance, and therapy," *Molecular Therapy*, vol. 15, no. 5, pp. 867–877, 2007.
- [16] S. L. McKinney-Freeman, K. A. Jackson, F. D. Camargo, G. Ferrari, F. Mavilio, and M. A. Goodell, "Muscle-derived hematopoietic stem cells are hematopoietic in origin," *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, vol. 99, no. 3, pp. 1341–1346, 2002.
- [17] A. Asakura, M. Komaki, and M. Rudnicki, "Muscle satellite cells are multipotential stem cells that exhibit myogenic, osteogenic, and adipogenic differentiation," *Differentiation*, vol. 68, no. 4-5, pp. 245–253, 2001.
- [18] M. R. Wada, M. Inagawa-Ogashiwa, S. Shimizu, S. Yasumoto, and N. Hashimoto, "Generation of different fates from multipotent muscle stem cells," *Development*, vol. 129, no. 12, pp. 2987–2995, 2002.
- [19] D. S. Musgrave, P. Bosch, J. Y. Lee et al., "Ex vivo gene therapy to produce bone using different cell types," *Clinical Orthopaedics and Related Research*, no. 378, pp. 290–305, 2000.
- [20] V. Wright, H. Peng, A. Usas et al., "BMP4-expressing musclederived stem cells differentiate into osteogenic lineage and improve bone healing in immunocompetent mice," *Molecular Therapy*, vol. 6, no. 2, pp. 169–178, 2002.

Review Article

Adult Bone Marrow: Which Stem Cells for Cellular Therapy Protocols in Neurodegenerative Disorders?

Sabine Wislet-Gendebien,¹ Emerence Laudet,¹ Virginie Neirinckx,¹ and Bernard Rogister^{1,2,3}

¹GIGA-Neurosciences, University of Liège, 4000 Liège, Belgium

² GIGA-Development, Stem cells and Regeneative Medicine, University of Liège, 4000 Liège, Belgium

³Neurology Department, CHU, 4000 Liège, Belgium

Correspondence should be addressed to Sabine Wislet-Gendebien, s.wislet@ulg.ac.be

Received 11 July 2011; Accepted 21 October 2011

Academic Editor: Ken-ichi Isobe

Copyright © 2012 Sabine Wislet-Gendebien et al. This is an open access article distributed under the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

The generation of neuronal cells from stem cells obtained from adult bone marrow is of significant clinical interest in order to design new cell therapy protocols for several neurological disorders. The recent identification in adult bone marrow of stem cells derived from the neural crests (NCSCs) might explain the neuronal phenotypic plasticity shown by bone marrow cells. However, little information is available about the nature of these cells compared to mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs). In this paper, we will review all information available concerning NCSC from adult tissues and their possible use in regenerative medicine. Moreover, as multiple recent studies showed the beneficial effect of bone marrow stromal cells in neurodegenerative diseases, we will discuss which stem cells isolated from adult bone marrow should be more suitable for cell replacement therapy.

1. Introduction

Neurodegenerative disease is a generic term used for a wide range of acute and chronic conditions whose etiology is unknown such as Parkinson's disease, Huntington's disease, amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS), Alzheimer's disease, but also now for other neurological diseases whose etiology is better known but which are also concerned by a chronic lost of neurons and glial cells such as multiple sclerosis (MS), stroke, and spinal cord injury. Although the adult brain contains small numbers of stem cells in restricted areas, the central nervous system exhibits limited capacity of regenerating lost tissue. Therefore, cell replacement therapies of lesioned brain have provided the basis for the development of potentially powerful new therapeutic strategies for a broad spectrum of human neurological diseases. However, the paucity of suitable cell types for cell replacement therapy in patients suffering from neurological disorders has hampered the development of this promising therapeutic approach.

Stem cells are classically defined as cells that have the ability to renew themselves continuously and possess pluripotent or multipotent ability to differentiate into many cell types. Beside the germ stem cells devoted to give rise to ovocytes or spermatozoids, those cells can be classified in three subgroups: embryonic stem cells (ES), induced pluripotent stem cells (iPS), and somatic stem cells (Figure 1). ES cells are derived from the inner mass of blastocyst and are considered as pluripotent stem cells as these cells can give rise to various mature cells from the three germ layers. iPS cells are also pluripotent stem cells; however, those cells derived from adult somatic cells such as skin fibroblasts are genetically modified by introduction of four embryogenesis-related genes [1, 2]. Finally, tissue-specific stem cells known as somatic or adult stem cells are more restricted stem cells (multipotent stem cells) and are isolated from various fetal or adult tissues (i.e., hematopoietic stem cells, bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells, adipose tissue-derived stem cells, amniotic fluid stem cells, neural stem cells, and so forth) [3].

In recent years, neurons and glial cells have been successfully generated from stem cells such as embryonic stem cells [4], iPS [5], mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) [6, 7], and adult neural stem cells [8], and extensive efforts by investigators to develop stem cell-based brain transplantation therapies have been carried out. Over the last decade, convincing





FIGURE 1: Stem cell type and origin. Beside germ stem cells, three group of stem cells can be defined according to their differentiating abilities: (a) pluripotent embryonic stem cells (ES), (b) induced pluripotent stem cells (iPS), and (c) multipotent fetal or adult somatic stem cells.

evidence has emerged of the capability of various stem cell populations to induce regeneration in animal models of Parkinson's disease (PD), Huntington's disease, Alzheimer's disease (AD), multiple sclerosis, or cerebral ischemia [9]. Some of the studies have already been carried out to clinical trials. In example, in the case of Parkinson's disease, transplantation of fetal ventral mesencephalon tissue directly into the brains of PD patients has been done in a few centers with varying results [10–12], and it appeared that using fetal ventral mesencephalon tissue raised numerous problems from ethical issues to heterogeneity and relative scarcity of tissue [13] suggesting that other stem cells (like adult somatic stem cells) may be more suitable for such a therapy. Likewise, ES cells have also been grafted in patients with injured spinal cord, as USA Federal Regulators have cleared the way for the first human trials of human ES cell

Maturation of BMDN	5 Days in vitro	8 Days in vitro	12 Days in vitro
Neurotransmitter sensitivities	GABA, glycine, glutamate	GABA, glycine, glutamate	GABA, glycine, glutamate
Potassic voltage-gated channels	+++	+++	+++
Sodic voltage-gated channels	_	+++	+++
Action potentials	_	+++	+++
Trains of action potentials	_	_	-
Synaptic activities	_	_	-
Membrane potential (mV)	-37 ± 3	$-50, 3 \pm 2$	$-57,7 \pm 2,3$

TABLE 1: Maturation steps of bone marrow derived neuron-like cells.

research, authorizing researchers to test whether those cells are safe or not [14]. It is still too early to know the effect of ES cells on patient recovery; however, several concerns have been previously raised on animal models as ES cells induced teratocarcinomas and some exploratory clinical trials are confirming the animal studies [15].

In thispaper, we will review our results concerning identification and characterization of neural crest stem cells (NCSCs) in adult bone marrow as a potential source for cellular therapy in neurological disorders. We will also discuss what are the main questions that remain pending concerning the use of those cells in cellular therapy protocols for neurological disorders.

2. Somatic Stem Cells Isolated from Adult Bone Marrow

The postnatal bone marrow has traditionally been seen as an organ composed of two main systems rooted in distinct lineages—the hematopoietic tissue and the associated supporting stroma. The evidence pointing to a putative stem cell upstream of the diverse lineages and cell phenotypes comprising the bone marrow stromal system has made marrow the only known organ in which two (or more) separate and distinct stem cells and dependent tissue systems not only coexist but functionally cooperate, defining hematopoietic stem cells (HSCs) and mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) [16].

MSCs were first isolated from the bone marrow (BM-MSC) stem cell niche. More recently, extensive research has revealed that cells with morphological and functional characteristics similar to BM-MSC can be identified in a large number of organs or tissues including adipose tissue and peripheral blood. Despite having different origins, these MSC populations maintain cell biological properties typically associated with stem cells. These include continuous cell cycle progression for self-renewal and the potential to differentiate into highly specialized cell types of the mesodermal phenotype including chondroblast, osteoblast, and adipocyte lineages. Interestingly, BM-MSCs have also been reported to be inducible via the ectodermal or endodermal germline, demonstrating the expression of neuron-like factors, insulin production, or hepatic lineage-associated genes, respectively. In addition to these general stem cell properties, the International Society for Cellular Therapy proposed a more specific panel of markers for the characterization of MSC. Due to the failure to identify a certain unique MSC

cell-surface molecule, a set of minimal criteria for MSC was recommended, which includes the capability of adherence to plastic surfaces and the expression of the cell surface markers CD44, CD73, CD90, and CD105 with a concomitant absence of CD14, CD19, CD34, CD45, and HLA-DR expression [17].

Originally analyzed because of their critical role in the formation of the hematopoietic microenvironment (HME), bone marrow stromal cells became interesting because of their surprising ability to differentiate into mature neural cell types. More recently, a third stem cell group has been identified as originating from the neural crest, which could explain the capacity of stromal stem cells to differentiate into functional neurons.

3. Neural Phenotypic Plasticity of Adult Bone Marrow Stromal Cells

Several years ago, we demonstrated that a fraction of bone marrow stromal cells were able to differentiate into functional neurons. Those specific cells were characterized as nestin-positive mesenchymal stem cells [6, 7, 18]. Electrophysiological analyses using the whole-cell patch-clamp technique revealed that adult rat bone marrow stromal cells [6, 7] were able to differentiate into excitable neuron-like cells when they were cocultivated with mouse cerebellar granule neurons. First, we demonstrated that those cells express several neuronal markers (NeuN and Beta-III tubulin; Figure 2), an axonal marker (neurofilament H and M protein recognized by the monoclonal antibody, SMI31), and a dendritic marker (MAP2ab). Electrophysiological recordings of these nestin-positive bone-marrow-derived neuronlike cells (BMDN) were performed, and three maturation stages were observed (Table 1).

At 4–6 days of coculture, BMDN showed some neurotransmitter responsiveness (GABA, glycine, serotonin, and glutamate) and voltage-gated K⁺ currents inhibited by TEA (tetraethylammonium). However, those cells did not express functional sodium voltage-gated channels and have a high membrane potential (Vrest) ($-37.6^{\circ} \pm 3 \text{ mV}$, n = 61). During the second week of coculture, BMDN started to display Na⁺ currents reversely inhibited by TTX (tetrodotoxin) and became able to fire single spike of action potential. In those older cocultures, the Vrest reaches a more negative value, which was closer to the value usually measured in neurons (7–9 days, $-50.3 \pm 2 \text{ mV}$, n = 76 and 10–15 days, $-56.7 \pm 2.3 \text{ mV}$, n = 97).



FIGURE 2: Neuronal marker expressed by bone marrow stromal cells. Bone marrow stromal cells were cocultivated for 5 days with GFPpositive cerebellar granule neurons (green). Immunofluorescence labeling showed that beta-III tubulin recognize by Tuj1 antibodies (red) was expressed by about 20% of bone marrow stromal cells (GFP-negative or nongreen cells) [6, 7].

As only nestin-positive bone marrow stromal cells were able to differentiate into functional neurons, we performed several proteomic and transcriptomic comparisons that pointed out several characteristics like ErbB3 and Sox10 overexpression in nestin-positive MSCs, suggesting that these cells could actually be neural-crest-derived cells [19]. Few months later, Nogoshi et al. [20] confirmed the presence of neural-crest-derived cells in adult bone marrow.

4. Characterization of Neural Crest Stem Cells from Adult Bone Marrow

4.1. Neural Crest Stem Cell Origin. In early vertebrate development, the neural crest is specified in the embryonic ectoderm at the boundary of the neural plate and the ectoderm. Once specified, the neural crest cells undergo a process of epithelium to mesenchyme transition (EMT) that will confer them the ability to migrate. The EMT involves different molecular and cellular machineries and implies deep changes in cell morphology and in the type of cell surface adhesion and recognition molecules. When the EMT is complete, they delaminate from the neural folds/neural tube and migrate along characteristic pathways to differentiate into a wide variety of derivates (Figure 3) [21].

Takahashi et al. [1] was the first to address the biological origin of MSCs and showed that they are generated in waves, with the neuroepithelium unexpectedly providing the first wave and a second wave of nonneural-derived MSCs taking precedence in the adult [22]. Indeed, using protocols that differentiate ES cells to mesodermal versus neural/neural crest lineages, they demonstrated that both lineages generated PDGFRa-positive cells (a marker for MSC) that could make adipocytes. However, the surprise came when they found that the neural, but not mesodermal, differentiations contained MSCs that could proliferate extensively as multipotent clones. Moreover, these MSCs were generated from cells expressing Sox1, a definitive marker for neuroepithelium, demonstrating their neural origin. Thus, for ES cells, differentiation along a mesodermal pathway did not generate MSCs, but differentiation toward a neural/neural crest fate did.

In order to address the *in vivo* relevance of these findings, Takahashi et al. [1] used a transgenic mice expressing GFP under Sox1 promoter. They then isolated the trunk of these embryos at E9.5 (thereby excluding the cranial neural crest, which is known to generate mesenchymal cells) and demonstrated that Sox1-GFP-positive cells gave rise to PDGFRa-positive MSC. In contrast, GFP-negative, PDGFRapositive cells (which expressed mesodermal markers) did not generate MSCs, although they did make adipocytes. Thus,



FIGURE 3: Neurulation and neural crest migration. As neurulation proceeds, the neural plate rolls up and the neural plate border becomes the neural folds. Near the time of neural tube closure (depending on the species), the neural crest cells go through an epithelial to mesenchymal transition (EMT), delaminate from the neural folds or dorsal neural tube, and migrate along defined pathways.

TABLE 2: Presence of neural-crest-derived cells in adult tissues.

Place	Marker	Animal	Genotype	Reference
Gut	P75NTR	Rat	Wild type	[23]
DRG		Rat	Wild type	[24]
DRG, Whisker pad, bone, marrow	EGFP	Mouse	P0 Wnt1-CRE/CAG-EGFP	[20]
Skin		Mouse	Wild type	[22]
Skin	Lacz	Mouse	Wnt1-CRE/ROSA-Lacz	[25]
Skin	EYFP	Mouse	Dct-Cre/ROSA-EYFP	[26]
Cornea	EYFP	Mouse	P0 Wnt1-CRE/CAG-EGFP	[27]
Carotid body	EYFP	Mouse	GFAP promoter-EGFP	[28]

just as seen with ES cells, MSC could be generated from trunk neuroepithelial cells but not from mesodermal cells in midgestation embryos. These experiments demonstrated that trunk neuroepithelium could make MSC. To demonstrate that it actually did so, the authors made Sox1-Cre/YFP mice in which the progeny of Sox1-positive neuroepithelial cells were persistently labeled and confirmed the presence of YFP cells in adult bone marrow.

In parallel, using a two-component genetic system based on Cre/lox recombination to label indelibly the entire mouse neural crest population at the time of its formation [29], several groups used *Wnt1-Cre/R26R* double transgenic mice, in which virtually all neural crest stem cells express β -galactosidase, to identified NCSC in various tissues. Indeed, using this transgenic model, Sieber-Blum et al. [25] demonstrated the presence of pluripotent neural crest stem cells in adult follicle hairs, Wong et al. [26] demonstrated the presence of neural crest cells in the mouse adult skin, and Nagoshi et al. [20] confirmed the presence of NCSC in adult bone marrow (Table 2).

4.2. Self-Renewal Ability and Multipotency of Adult Bone Marrow NCSC. To consider NCSC from adult bone marrow as a potential source for cellular therapy protocol, a better characterization of those cells was mandatory. In our study, we first address the self-renewal ability, as first characteristic of stemness. Indeed, we demonstrated that NCSCs were able to grow as spheres, which is one of the main hallmarks of immature neural cells and proliferate from a single cell culture (clonal culture). We then addressed



FIGURE 4: Multipotency of adult bone marrow NCSC. NCSC clones were subjected to differentiating protocols and were shown to be able to differentiate into adipocytes (Oil Red O labeling), melanocytes (L-DOPA labeling), smooth muscles (SMA-labeling), and osteocytes (alkaline phosphatase activity). Moreover, when co-cultured with cerebellar granule neurons, we were able to differentiate NCSC clones into neurons (beta-III tubulin labeling by Tuj1 monoclonal antibody) or glial cells (GFAP labeling).

the multipotency and verified if those NCSC clones were able to differentiate into multiple mature cell types. Indeed, we observed that NCSC were able to differentiate into adipocytes, melanocytes, smooth muscles, osteocytes, neurons, and astrocytes (Figure 4) [30].

4.3. Maintenance and Proliferation of Adult Bone Marrow NCSC. Before using NCSC from adult bone marrow, we have to face some limiting factors like the fact that NCSCs

are a minority population (less than 1%) in adult bone marrow. As Wnt1 and BMP2 factors were described to help for maintenance and proliferation of NCSC isolated from embryo [31], we tested those two factors, on adult NCSC isolated from adult bone marrow. Interestingly, we demonstrated that Wnt1 and BMP2 were able to increase the number of NCSCs present in bone marrow stromal cell culture, up to four times within 2 passages [30] reaching 20% of NCSC.

5. In Vivo Characterization of Neural Crest Stem Cells and/or Bone Marrow Stromal Cells in Neurological Disorder Mice Models

5.1. Spinal Stroke. Among others, the spinal cord is the collection of fibers that runs from or to the brain through the spine, carrying signals from or to the brain to or from the rest of the body. Those signals control a person's muscles and enable the person to feel various sensations. The main consequence of injuries to the spinal cord is the interference with those signals. Those injuries are characterized as "complete" or "incomplete": if the injured person loses all sensation and all ability to control the muscles below the point of the injury, the injury is said "complete"; in the case of an "incomplete" injury, the victim retains some ability to feel sensations or control movement below the injured area.

Main goals in spinal cord repair include reconnecting brain and lower spinal cord, building new circuits, remyelination of demyelinated axons, providing trophic support, and bridging the gap of the lesion [32]. Overcoming myelin-associated and/or glial-scar-associated growth inhibition are experimental approaches that have been most successfully studied in *in vivo* experiments. Further issues concern gray matter reconstitution and protecting neurons and glia from secondary death [32].

In this purpose, neural crest stem cells isolated from the bulge of hair follicle have been grafted in rat model of spinal cord lesion [33]. Those cells survived, integrated, and intermingled with host neurites in the lesioned spinal cord. NCSC were nonmigratory and did not proliferate or form tumors. Significant subsets of grafted cells expressed the neuron-specific beta-III tubulin, the GABAergic marker glutamate decarboxylase 67 (GAD67), the oligodendrocyte markers RIP, or myelin basic protein (MBP) [25]. More interestingly, functional improvement was shown by two independent approaches, spinal somatosensory-evoked potentials (SpSEP) and the Semmes-Weinstein touch test [34]. The strength of NSCS was fully characterized as they can exert a combination of pertinent functions in the contused spinal cord, including cell replacement, neuroprotection, angiogenesis, and modulation of scar formation. However, those results have never been confirmed with human NCSC, which should be the next promising step.

Similar studies were previously performed with bone marrow stromal cells. Indeed, several researches reported the antiproliferative, anti-inflammatory, and anti-apoptotic features of bone marrow stromal cells [35]. Indeed, Zeng et al. [36] demonstrated that BMSC seeded in a three dimensions gelatin sponge scaffold and transplanted in a transected rat spinal cord resulted in attenuation of inflammation, promotion of angiogenesis, and reduction of cavity formation. Those BMSCs were isolated from 10 weeks old rats and passaged 3 to 6 times. Likewise, Xu et al. [37] demonstrated that a co-culture of Schwann cell with BMSC had greater effects on injured spinal cord recovery than untreated BMSC. Indeed, analyses of chemokine and cytokine expression revealed that BMSC/Schwann cell co-cultures produced far less MCP-1 and IL-6 than BMSCs or Schwann cells cultured alone. Transplanted BMSC may thus improve recovery in spinal cord injured mice through immunosuppressive effects that can be enhanced by a Schwann cell coculturing step. These results indicate that the temporary presence of BMSC in the injured cord is sufficient to alter the cascade of pathological events that normally occur after spinal cord injury and therefore generating a microenvironment which favours an improved recovery. In this study, BMSCs were isolated from adult mice and used after 4 passages.

5.2. Krabbe's Disease. Krabbe's disease, a demyelinating disorder caused by mutations in the lysosomal enzyme galactocerebrosidase (GALC), is a disorder of the nervous system where cell transplantation is the only available therapy [38]. In this leukodystrophy, apoptosis of myelinforming oligodendrocytes and Schwann cells is caused by accumulation of a GALC substrate, galactosylsphingosine (psychosine), which causes a severe demyelination of both the peripheral (PNS) and central (CNS) nervous systems. Effective treatment of Krabbe's disease is challenging given the rapid decline of patients and the need to correct both the PNS and CNS.

So far, the most effective treatment for Krabbe's patients is hematopoietic stem cell (HSC) transplantation, which supplies the missing enzyme to the nervous system; however, this option showed only a mild and temporary beneficial effect on peripheral nerves. As a consequence of a lack of appropriate treatment, a recent study analyzed the therapeutical properties of MSCs in such a disease [38]. The authors demonstrated that MSCs had a multilevel mechanism of action targeting neurons, Schwann cells, and macrophages that coordinately promoted recovery of nerve pathology following intravenous transplantation, demonstrating that MSC could also be used in peripheral nervous system pathology.

5.3. Multiple Sclerosis. Multiple sclerosis (MS) is a common neurological disease and a major cause of disability, particularly affecting young adults. It is characterized by patches of damage occurring throughout the brain and spinal cord with loss of myelin sheaths accompanied by loss of cells that make myelin (oligodendrocytes) [39]. In addition, we now know that there is damage to neurons and their axons too, and that this occurs both within these discrete patches and in tissue between them. The cause of MS remains unknown, but an autoimmune reaction against oligodendrocytes and myelin is generally assumed to play a major role, and early acute MS lesions almost invariably show prominent inflammation. Efforts to develop cell therapy of nervous system lesion in MS have long been directed towards directly implanting cells capable of replacing lost oligodendrocytes and regenerating myelin sheaths.

To our knowledge, no experiment has been performed to characterize the effect of neural crest stem cells on the improvement of multiple sclerosis disease; however, several data can be collected concerning the positive effect of Schwann cells (derived from NCSCs) and of bone marrow stromal cells. As previously described in injured spinal cord, bone marrow stromal cells have been characterized on their antiproliferative, anti-inflammatory, and antiapoptotic features. These properties have been exploited in the effective treatment of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE), an animal model of multiple sclerosis where the inhibition of the autoimmune response resulted in a significant neuroprotection [35]. Based on recent experimental data, a number of clinical trials have been designed for the intravenous (IV) and/or intrathecal (ITH) administration of BMSCs in MS patients [40].

5.4. Parkinson's Disease. Parkinson's disease (PD) is a chronic, progressive neurodegenerative disorder characterized by a continuous and selective loss of dopaminergic neurons in the *substantia nigra pars compacta* with a subsequent reduction of dopamine release mainly in the striatum. This ongoing loss of nigral dopaminergic neurons leads to clinical diagnosis mainly due to occurrence of motor symptoms such as rigidity, tremor, and bradykinesia, which result from a reduction of about 70% of striatal dopamine [41].

Levy et al. [42] analyzed the effect of differentiated human BMSC onto dopaminergic precursor on hemi-Parkinsonian rats, after transplantation into striatum. This graft resulted in improvement of rat behavioral deficits quantified by apomorphine-induced rotational behavior. The transplanted induced neuronal cells proved to be of superior benefit compared with the transplantation of naive BMSC. Immunohistochemical analysis of grafted brains revealed that abundant induced cells survived the grafting procedure and some of these cells displayed dopaminergic traits.

Similarly, authors in [43] isolated and characterized MSCs from Parkinson's disease (PD) patients and compared them with MSCs derived from normal adult bone marrow. These authors show that PD-derived MSCs are similar to normal MSCs in phenotype, morphology, and differentiation capacity. Moreover, PD-derived MSCs are able of differentiating into neurons in a specific medium with up to 30% having the characteristics of dopamine cells. At last, PD-derived MSCs could inhibit T-lymphocyte proliferation induced by mitogens. These findings indicate that MSCs derived from PD patients' bone marrow could be a promising cell type for cellular therapy and somatic gene therapy applications.

5.5. Huntington's Disease. Huntington's disease (HD) is an autosomal dominant genetic disorder caused by the expansion of polyglutamine encoded by CAG repeats in Exon 1 of the *IT15* gene encoding for Huntingtin (Htt). The polyglutamine repeat length determines the age of onset and the overall level of function but not the severity of the disease [44]. Although the exact mechanism underlying HD disease progression remains uncertain, the hallmark of this disease is a gross atrophy of the striatum and cortex and a decrease of GABAergic neurons [45].

One strategy for HD therapy is to enhance neurogenesis, which has been studied by the administration of

stem/progenitor cells, including BMSCs. Several studies [46] showed that BMSCs promote repair of the CNS by creating a more favorable environment for neuroprotection and regeneration through the secretion of various cytokines and chemokines. Moreover, Snyder et al. [46] demonstrated that BMSC injected into the dentate gyrus of HD mice model increased neurogenesis and decreased atrophy of the striatum.

5.6. Alzheimer's Disease. Alzheimer's disease (AD) is the most common form of dementia, affecting more than 18 million people worldwide. With increased life expectancy, this number is expected to rise in the future. AD is characterized by progressive memory deficits, cognitive impairment, and personality changes associated with the degeneration of multiple neuronal types and pathologically by the presence of neuritic or amyloid plaques and neurofibrillary tangles [47]. Amyloid β -peptide (A β) appears to play a key pathogenic role in AD, and studies have connected A β plaques with the formation of intercellular tau tangles, another neurotoxic feature of AD [48]. Currently, no treatment is available to cure or prevent the neuronal cell death that results in inevitable decline in AD patients.

The innate immune system is the vital first line of defense against a wide range of pathogens and tissue injuries, triggering inflammation through activation of microglia and macrophages. Many studies have shown that microglia are attracted to and surround senile plaques both in human AD samples and in rodent transgenic models that develop AD-related disease [49]. In this context, Lee et al. [50] demonstrated that treated APP/PS1 mice (mouse model of AD) with BM-MSCs promoted microglial activation, rescued cognitive impairment, and reduced A β and tau pathology in the mouse brain.

6. Conclusions

The NCSC is one of the most intriguing cells in the field of regenerative medicine, because it is easily harvested from various accessible peripheral tissues, which could make autologous transplantation possible. Autologous transplantation would avoid immunological complications as well as the ethical concerns associated with the use of embryonic stem cells. Of the various NCSCs, research on skin-derived NCSC is the most advanced mainly due to their easy isolation process. One of the critical questions for the application of NCSC to regenerative medicine is whether cells that are differentiated from NCSCs are functional. Some evidence supports this [51]; however, lots of questions remained pending. By example, a very important question is the differentiation abilities of NCSC isolated from various tissues: are they similar or different?

On the other hand, even if bone marrow stromal cells did not show a strong ability to replace lost neurons in neurodegenerative disorders such as Parkinson's or Huntington's disease, their impact on inflammation modulation or stimulation of endogenous cells were quite remarkable. This impact is also illustrated by a high number of ongoing clinical trials with these cells [52]. However, the main challenges remain the standardization of cell culture and isolation, to meet the international rules. Indeed, more than ever, it has been demonstrated that bone marrow stromal cells are constituted of an heterogenous population containing multiple stem/progenitor cell types including mesenchymal stem cells and neural crest stem cells, among others. Most of the studies describing the effects of BMSCs on inflammation modulation or stimulation of endogenous cells were performed on low passages (<4), which mainly contain MSC and less than 10% of NCSCs. So we could stipulate that most of these effects were probably due to MSCs. However, in a perspective of cell therapy, a strong characterization of the role of each cell type in neuronal recovery seemed mandatory to establish strong and safe protocols.

Acknowledgments

The author's work presented in this paper was supported by grants from the Fonds National de la Recherche Scientifique (FNRS) of Belgium, by a grant of the Action de Recherche Concertée de la Communauté Française de Belgique, and by the Belgian League against Multiple Sclerosis associated with Leon Fredericq Foundation.

References

- K. Takahashi, K. Okita, M. Nakagawa, and S. Yamanaka, "Induction of pluripotent stem cells from fibroblast cultures," *Nature protocols*, vol. 2, no. 12, pp. 3081–3089, 2007.
- [2] I. H. Park, R. Zhao, J. A. West et al., "Reprogramming of human somatic cells to pluripotency with defined factors," *Nature*, vol. 451, no. 7175, pp. 141–146, 2008.
- [3] S. U. Kim and J. de Vellis, "Stem cell-based cell therapy in neurological diseases: a review," *Journal of Neuroscience Research*, vol. 87, no. 10, pp. 2183–2200, 2009.
- [4] R. Patani, A. J. Hollins, T. M. Wishart et al., "Retinoidindependent motor neurogenesis from human embryonic stem cells reveals a medial columnar ground state," *Nature Communications*, vol. 2, no. 1, article 214, 2011.
- [5] A. Swistowski, J. Peng, Q. Liu et al., "Efficient generation of functional dopaminergic neurons from human induced pluripotent stem cells under defined conditions," *Stem Cells*, vol. 28, no. 10, pp. 1893–1904, 2010.
- [6] S. Wislet-Gendebien, G. Hans, P. Leprince, J. M. Rigo, G. Moonen, and B. Rogister, "Plasticity of cultured mesenchymal stem cells: switch from nestin-positive to excitable neuron-like phenotype," *Stem Cells*, vol. 23, no. 3, pp. 392–402, 2005.
- [7] S. Wislet-Gendebien, F. Wautier, P. Leprince, and B. Rogister, "Astrocytic and neuronal fate of mesenchymal stem cells expressing nestin," *Brain Research Bulletin*, vol. 68, no. 1-2, pp. 95–102, 2005.
- [8] G. L. Ming and H. Song, "Adult neurogenesis in the mammalian brain: significant answers and significant questions," *Neuron*, vol. 70, no. 4, pp. 687–702, 2011.
- [9] S. Gögel, M. Gubernator, and S. L. Minger, "Progress and prospects: stem cells and neurological diseases," *Gene Therapy*, vol. 18, no. 1, pp. 1–6, 2010.
- [10] J. H. Kordower, Y. Chu, R. A. Hauser, T. B. Freeman, and C. W. Olanow, "Lewy body-like pathology in long-term embryonic

nigral transplants in Parkinson's disease," *Nature Medicine*, vol. 14, no. 5, pp. 504–506, 2008.

- [11] J. Y. Li, E. Englund, J. L. Holton et al., "Lewy bodies in grafted neurons in subjects with Parkinson's disease suggest host-tograft disease propagation," *Nature Medicine*, vol. 14, no. 5, pp. 501–503, 2008.
- [12] I. Mendez, A. Vinuela, A. Astradsson et al., "Dopamine neurons implanted into people with Parkinson's disease survive without pathology for 14 years," *Nature Medicine*, vol. 14, no. 5, pp. 507–509, 2008.
- [13] D. R. Wakeman, H. B. Dodiya, and J. H. Kordower, "Cell transplantation and gene therapy in Parkinson's disease," *Mount Sinai Journal of Medicine*, vol. 78, no. 1, pp. 126–158, 2011.
- [14] S. C. Schwarz and J. Schwarz, "Translation of stem cell therapy for neurological diseases," *Translational Research*, vol. 156, no. 3, pp. 155–160, 2010.
- [15] D. Solter, "From teratocarcinomas to embryonic stem cells and beyond: a history of embryonic stem cell research," *Nature Reviews Genetics*, vol. 7, no. 4, pp. 319–327, 2006.
- [16] P. Bianco, M. Riminucci, S. Gronthos, and P. G. Robey, "Bone marrow stromal stem cells: nature, biology, and potential applications," *Stem Cells*, vol. 19, no. 3, pp. 180–192, 2001.
- [17] A. Hilfiker, C. Kasper, R. Hass, and A. Haverich, "Mesenchymal stem cells and progenitor cells in connective tissue engineering and regenerative medicine: is there a future for transplantation?" *Langenbeck's Archives of Surgery*, vol. 396, no. 4, pp. 489–497, 2011.
- [18] S. Wislet-Gendebien, P. Leprince, G. Moonen, and B. Rogister, "Regulation of neural markers nestin and GFAP expression by cultivated bone marrow stromal cells," *Journal of Cell Science*, vol. 116, no. 16, pp. 3295–3302, 2003.
- [19] S. Wislet-Gendebien, F. Wautier, E. Laudet, and B. Rogister, *Does Neural Phenotypic Plasticity from Non-Neural Cells Really Exist*?Cell Differentiation Research Developments, Nova Publisher, New York, NY, USA, 2008.
- [20] N. Nagoshi, S. Shibata, Y. Kubota et al., "Ontogeny and multipotency of neural crest-derived stem cells in mouse bone marrow, dorsal root ganglia, and whisker pad," *Cell Stem Cell*, vol. 2, no. 4, pp. 392–403, 2008.
- [21] C. Kalcheim, "Mechanisms of early neural crest development: from cell specification to migration," *International Review of Cytology*, vol. 200, pp. 143–196, 2000.
- [22] J. G. Toma, I. A. McKenzie, D. Bagli, and F. D. Miller, "Isolation and characterization of multipotent skin-derived precursors from human skin," *Stem Cells*, vol. 23, no. 6, pp. 727–737, 2005.
- [23] G. M. Kruger, J. T. Mosher, S. Bixby, N. Joseph, T. Iwashita, and S. J. Morrison, "Neural crest stem cells persist in the adult gut but undergo changes in self-renewal, neuronal subtype potential, and factor responsiveness," *Neuron*, vol. 35, no. 4, pp. 657–669, 2002.
- [24] H. Y. Li, E. H. Say, and X. F. Zhou, "Isolation and characterization of neural crest progenitors from adult dorsal root ganglia," *Stem Cells*, vol. 25, no. 8, pp. 2053–2065, 2007.
- [25] M. Sieber-Blum, M. Grim, Y. F. Hu, and V. Szeder, "Pluripotent neural crest stem cells in the adult hair follicle," *Developmental Dynamics*, vol. 231, no. 2, pp. 258–269, 2004.
- [26] C. E. Wong, C. Paratore, M. T. Dours-Zimmermann et al., "Neural crest-derived cells with stem cell features can be traced back to multiple lineages in the adult skin," *Journal of Cell Biology*, vol. 175, no. 6, pp. 1005–1015, 2006.
- [27] S. Yoshida, S. Shimmura, N. Nagoshi et al., "Isolation of multipotent neural crest-derived stem cells from the adult

mouse cornea," Stem Cells, vol. 24, no. 12, pp. 2714–2722, 2006.

- [28] R. Pardal, P. Ortega-Sáenz, R. Durán, and J. Lopez-Barneo, "Glia-like stem cells sustain physiologic neurogenesis in the adult mammalian carotid body," *Cell*, vol. 131, no. 2, pp. 364– 377, 2007.
- [29] X. Jiang, D. H. Rowitch, P. Soriano, A. P. McMahon, and H. M. Sucov, "Fate of the mammalian cardiac neural crest," *Development*, vol. 127, no. 8, pp. 1607–1616, 2000.
- [30] A. Glejzer, E. Laudet, P. Leprince et al., "Wnt1 and BMP2: two factors recruiting multipotent neural crest progenitors isolated from adult bone marrow," *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences*, vol. 68, no. 12, pp. 2101–2114, 2011.
- [31] L. Sommer, "Growth factors regulating neural crest cell fate decisions," *Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology*, vol. 589, pp. 197–205, 2006.
- [32] G. U. Enzmann, R. L. Benton, J. F. Talbott, Q. Cao, and S. R. Whittemore, "Functional considerations of stem cell transplantation therapy for spinal cord repair," *Journal of Neurotrauma*, vol. 23, no. 3-4, pp. 479–485, 2006.
- [33] M. Sieber-Blum, "Epidermal neural crest stem cells and their use in mouse models of spinal cord injury," *Brain Research Bulletin*, vol. 83, no. 5, pp. 189–193, 2010.
- [34] S. L. Hu, H. S. Luo, J. T. Li et al., "Functional recovery in acute traumatic spinal cord injury after transplantation of human umbilical cord mesenchymal stem cells," *Critical Care Medicine*, vol. 38, no. 11, pp. 2181–2189, 2010.
- [35] A. Uccelli, F. Benvenuto, A. Laroni, and D. Giunti, "Neuroprotective features of mesenchymal stem cells," *Best Practice and Research: Clinical Haematology*, vol. 24, no. 1, pp. 59–64, 2011.
- [36] X. Zeng, Y. S. Zeng, Y. H. Ma et al., "Bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells in a three dimensional gelatin sponge scaffold Attenuate inflammation, promote angiogenesis and reduce cavity formation in experimental spinal cord injury," *Cell Transplantation*. In press.
- [37] X. Xu, N. Geremia, F. Bao, A. Pniak, M. Rossoni, and A. Brown, "Schwann cell co-culture improves the therapeutic effect of bone marrow stromal cells on recovery in spinal cordinjured mice," *Cell transplantation*, vol. 20, no. 7, pp. 1065– 1086, 2011.
- [38] C. O. Miranda, C. A. Teixeira, M. A. Liz et al., "Systemic delivery of bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stromal cells diminishes neuropathology in a mouse model of Krabbe's disease," *Stem Cells*, vol. 29, no. 11, pp. 1738–1751, 2011.
- [39] N. Scolding, "Adult stem cells and multiple sclerosis," *Cell Proliferation*, vol. 44, supplement 1, pp. 35–38, 2011.
- [40] N. Grigoriadis, A. Lourbopoulos, R. Lagoudaki et al., "Variable behavior and complications of autologous bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells transplanted in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis," *Experimental Neurology*, vol. 230, no. 1, pp. 78–89, 2011.
- [41] M. Meyer, P. Jensen, and J. Z. Rasmussen, "Stem cell therapy for neurodegenerative disorders," *Ugeskr Laeger*, vol. 172, pp. 2604–2607, 2010.
- [42] Y. S. Levy, M. Bahat-Stroomza, R. Barzilay et al., "Regenerative effect of neural-induced human mesenchymal stromal cells in rat models of Parkinson's disease," *Cytotherapy*, vol. 10, no. 4, pp. 340–352, 2008.
- [43] Z. Zhang, X. Wang, and S. Wang, "Isolation and characterization of mesenchymal stem cells derived from bone marrow of patients with Parkinson's disease," *In Vitro Cellular and Developmental Biology—Animal*, vol. 44, no. 5-6, pp. 169–177, 2008.

- [44] E. Vassos, M. Panas, A. Kladi, and D. Vassilopoulos, "Effect of CAG repeat length on psychiatric disorders in Huntington's disease," *Journal of Psychiatric Research*, vol. 42, no. 7, pp. 544– 549, 2008.
- [45] M. DiFiglia, E. Sapp, K. O. Chase et al., "Aggregation of huntingtin in neuronal intranuclear inclusions and dystrophic neurites in brain," *Science*, vol. 277, no. 5334, pp. 1990–1993, 1997.
- [46] B. R. Snyder, A. M. Chiu, D. J. Prockop, and A. W. Chan, "Human multipotent stromal cells (MSCs) increase neurogenesis and decrease atrophy of the striatum in a transgenic mouse model for Huntington's disease," *PLoS ONE*, vol. 5, no. 2, Article ID e9347, 2010.
- [47] D. J. Selkoe, "Alzheimer's disease: genes, pathogenesis and risk prediction," *Physiological Reviews*, vol. 81, no. 2, p. 741, 2001.
- [48] M. P. Mattson, "Pathways towards and away from Alzheimer's disease," *Nature*, vol. 430, no. 7000, pp. 631–639, 2004.
- [49] A. R. Simard, D. Soulet, G. Gowing, J. P. Julien, and S. Rivest, "Bone marrow-derived microglia play a critical role in restricting senile plaque formation in Alzheimer's disease," *Neuron*, vol. 49, no. 4, pp. 489–502, 2006.
- [50] J. K. Lee, H. K. Jin, S. Endo, E. H. Schuchman, J. E. Carter, and J.-S. Bae, "Intracerebral transplantation of bone marrowderived mesenchymal stem cells reduces amyloid-β deposition and rescues memory deficits in Alzheimer's disease mice by modulation of immune responses," *Stem Cells*, vol. 28, no. 2, pp. 329–343, 2010.
- [51] N. Nagoshi, S. Shibata, M. Nakamura, Y. Matsuzaki, Y. Toyama, and H. Okano, "Neural crest-derived stem cells display a wide variety of characteristics," *Journal of Cellular Biochemistry*, vol. 107, no. 6, pp. 1046–1052, 2009.
- [52] L. Sensebe, P. Bourin, and K. Tarte, "Good manufacturing practices production of mesenchymal stem/stromal cells," *Human Gene Therapy*, vol. 22, no. 1, pp. 19–26, 2011.

Research Article

Amniotic Mesenchymal Stem Cells: A New Source for Hepatocyte-Like Cells and Induction of CFTR Expression by Coculture with Cystic Fibrosis Airway Epithelial Cells

Valentina Paracchini,¹ Annalucia Carbone,^{1,2} Federico Colombo,³ Stefano Castellani,² Silvia Mazzucchelli,³ Sante Di Gioia,² Dario Degiorgio,⁴ Manuela Seia,¹ Laura Porretti,³ Carla Colombo,⁴ and Massimo Conese²

¹ Medical Genetics Laboratory, Fondazione IRCCS Ca' Granda Ospedale Maggiore Policlinico, Via Commenda 12, 20122 Milan, Italy

² Department of Biomedical Sciences, University of Foggia, c/o Ospedali Riuniti, Viale L. Pinto 1, 71122 Foggia, Italy

³ Interdepartmental Center of Cytometry and Experimental Hepatology Laboratory, Fondazione IRCCS Ca' Granda

Ospedale Maggiore Policlinico, Via F. Sforza 35, 20122 Milan, Italy

⁴ Cystic Fibrosis Center, Fondazione IRCCS Ca' Granda Ospedale Maggiore Policlinico, Via Commenda 9, 20122 Milan, Italy

Correspondence should be addressed to Massimo Conese, m.conese@unifg.it

Received 15 June 2011; Revised 13 October 2011; Accepted 14 October 2011

Academic Editor: Ken-ichi Isobe

Copyright © 2012 Valentina Paracchini et al. This is an open access article distributed under the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

Cystic fibrosis (CF) is a monogenic disease caused by mutations in the CF transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR) gene, with lung and liver manifestations. Because of pitfalls of gene therapy, novel approaches for reconstitution of the airway epithelium and CFTR expression should be explored. In the present study, human amniotic mesenchymal stem cells (hAMSCs) were isolated from term placentas and characterized for expression of phenotypic and pluripotency markers, and for differentiation potential towards mesoderm (osteogenic and adipogenic) lineages. Moreover, hAMSCs were induced to differentiate into hepatocyte-like cells, as demonstrated by mixed function oxidase activity and expression of albumin, alpha1-antitrypsin, and CK19. We also investigated the CFTR expression in hAMSCs upon isolation and in coculture with CF airway epithelial cells. Freshly isolated hAMSCs displayed low levels of CFTR mRNA, which even decreased with culture passages. Following staining with the vital dye CM-DiI, hAMSCs were mixed with CFBE410- respiratory epithelial cells and seeded onto permeable filters. Flow cytometry demonstrated that 33–50% of hAMSCs acquired a detectable CFTR expression on the apical membrane, a result confirmed by confocal microscopy. Our data show that amniotic MSCs have the potential to differentiate into epithelial cells of organs relevant in CF pathogenesis and may contribute to partial correction of the CF phenotype.

1. Introduction

Human placenta may represent a fruitful reserve of stem cells for regenerative medicine. Amniotic epithelial cells (hAECs) and amniotic mesenchymal stromal cells (hAMSCs) are known to have unique characteristics, such as derivation from early embryological development, low level expression of major histocompatibility complex antigens, and a lessrestricted differentiation potential [1]. In culture, hAECs and hAMSCs can differentiate toward "classic" mesodermal lineages (osteogenic, chondrogenic, and adipogenic), as well as toward cell types of all three germ layers-ectoderm, mesoderm, and endoderm (reviewed in [2, 3]). Because the amniotic membrane is discarded after delivery, it is easy to obtain without harming mothers or babies and would thereby overcome the ethical issues associated with the use of embryonic stem cells. Based on these considerations, human amniotic membrane/amnion-derived cells are considered to be a useful biological material and also a novel cell source for cell transplantation. The availability of hAECs and hAMSCs and the lack of ethical concerns for this source of stem cells are considered advantageous for their widespread use and acceptance.

Cystic fibrosis (CF) is a lethal autosomal recessive disorder due to mutations in the CF transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR) gene, a cAMP-dependent chloride channel expressed on the apical side of epithelial cells [4]. Although CF involves many organs with secretory/absorptive properties, including the liver, the main cause of morbidity and mortality is a chronic inflammatory lung disease. Because of its monogenic nature, and since the lung is easily accessible, CF has been a target disease for gene-based therapeutic intervention; however, this approach has given unsatisfied results in terms of efficiency of gene delivery to the lung and of efficacy outcomes [5]. This partial success was due to the inefficiency of passing the mucus barrier overlying the epithelial cells and to the immune response against the gene therapy vectors [6]. Cell therapy could be a more effective treatment because allogenic normal cells and autologous engineered cells express CFTR gene. Bone marrow-derived stem cells have been the first source evaluated for homing to the lung and curative potential, but the in vivo efficiency of bone marrow stem cells to differentiate in airways epithelium is very low (0.01-0.025%) [7], as also demonstrated by different studies in CF mice [8, 9].

Recently, new cell sources for CF treatment have been characterized; MSCs from cord blood [10] and amniotic fluid stem cells [11] can differentiate in vitro and in vivo in airway epithelium. Stemming from these results on MSCs, and based on the demonstrated high plasticity of amniotic-derived stem cells, after an extensive characterization of the expression of phenotypic and pluripotency markers by hAMSCs and their differentiative potential, we preliminarily evaluated their usefulness in CF by in vitro experiments using cocultures of hAMSCs and CF-respiratory epithelial cells.

2. Materials and Methods

2.1. Isolation and Culture of Human Amniotic Mesenchymal Stromal Cells. Human amniotic mesenchymal stromal cells (hAMSCs) were isolated from term placentas (n = 3) which would normally be discarded after delivery. Tissues were obtained under appropriate Ethical Committee approval and signed informed consent. All infectious pathogen-positive deliveries including those involving HBV, HCV, and HIV, as well as cases of prediagnosed genetic abnormalities, were excluded. Placenta samples were procured immediately after delivery and processed under sterile conditions. After peeling from the placenta and washing with calcium- and magnesium-free HBSS (CMF-HBSS, Lonza, Treviglio, Italy) supplemented with 0.5 mM EGTA (Sigma, Milan, Italy), amnion membranes were processed to remove epithelial cells as previously reported [12]. Once epithelial cells were removed, the amniotic membranes were digested in order to collect hAMSCs [13]. Briefly, amniotic membranes were washed three times with cold HBSS, cut into pieces, and transferred into 50-mL centrifuge tubes, containing about 30-40 mL of digestion solution composed by EMEM (Lonza) supplemented with 25 mM HEPES buffer without L-glutamine

(Lonza), 1 mg/mL collagenase type IV, and 25 μ g/mL DNase I (both from Sigma, Milan, Italy). Membranes were incubated on a rotator between 45 min to 1.5 h, depending on tissue thickness, at 37°C. After blocking the enzymatic reaction with cold HBSS, cell suspensions were centrifuged 2 times for 5 min at 200 ×g, 4°C and counted using a Bürker chamber.

After isolation, DNA was obtained from hAMSCs and hAECs by phenol/chlorophorm extraction. Purified DNA was investigated for most frequent mutations in CFTR gene using a commercial kit (Inno-Lipa CFTR19, Inno-Lipa CFTR17+TnUpdate, Inno-Lipa CFTR-Italian Regional-Innogenetics, Ghent, Belgium).

hAMSCs were plated at a density of 1×10^5 cells per cm² in standard culture medium composed by DMEM (Lonza) supplemented with 1% sodium pyruvate, 10% (v/v) heatinactivated fetal bovine serum (FBS), 1% nonessential amino acid, 55 μ M β -mercaptoethanol (all by Invitrogen, Milan, Italy), 1% L-glutamine, 1% antibiotics solution (both by Cellgro, Manassas, VA, USA), and 10 ng/mL epidermal growth factor (EGF, Sigma), according to the previously reported protocol [13]. Medium was replaced 2 h after plating in order to remove unattached contaminating epithelial cells and then every 2 days.

Every time cells reached 80% of confluence, cells were detached with trypsin-EDTA (Invitrogen), washed, counted with a Bürker chamber, and replated in a new plastic flask at a density of 1×10^5 cells per cm² in order to calculate their growth curve. Doubling time was calculated inserting times and cell counts on the website http://www.doubling-time .com/compute.php.

2.2. Characterization of hAMSCs

2.2.1. Flow Cytometry. Flow cytometry analyses of hAMSCs were performed immediately after dissociation and at second culture passage as previously described [14]. Briefly, cells were detached from culture flask using trypsin and, after washing, were incubated with 4% normal mouse serum/PBS/ NaN₃ for 20 minutes at 4°C in order to block nonspecific sites on cell membrane. Cells were then stained in the dark at 4°C for 20 minutes with 7-amino actinomycin-D (7AAD) to discriminate viable cells from fragments and dead cells and with the following monoclonal antibodies (moabs): against CD13, CD29, CD31, CD34, CD44, CD45, CD49f, CD73, CD90, CD105, CD146, CD166, EpCAM, SSEA4 (all from Becton Dickinson Biosciences, BD, Franklin Lakes, NJ, USA), and CD133-1 (Miltenvi Biotech, Bergisch Gladbach, Germany). Moabs were conjugated with fluorescein isothiocyanate (FITC) or phycoerythrin (PE) or PE-Cyanin 7 (PE-Cy7) or allophycocyanin (APC) or APC-Cyanin 7 (APC-Cy7).

For internal labelling, cells were fixed at room temperature with 4% paraformaldehyde (PFA) for 10 min and permeated with 100% ethanol for 2 min after washing with PBS. Cells were incubated with 10% FBS to block nonspecific binding, followed by primary antibodies against Oct-4 and Nanog (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, CA, USA) for 1 h; secondary PE-conjugated antibody (Invitrogen) was applied for 30 min. The fluorescence threshold between negative and positive cells was set on the basis of the reactivity of appropriate nonspecific fluorochrome-conjugated isotypic controls. At least, 10⁶ cells were finally analysed using a FACSCanto II equipped with FACSDiva software (BD).

2.2.2. Immunofluorescence Microscopy of Cultured Cells. Plated cells were stained as reported elsewhere [14]. Fixed (4% PFA or 70% ethanol for 30 min) and permeabilized (HEPES-Triton X-100 buffer 0.25% in PBS for 20 min) cells were incubated with a blocking buffer containing 0.5 M NaCl, 20 mM NaHPO₄, 0.1% Triton X-100, and 30% horse and goat serum for 30 min (all reagents were from Sigma) and then immunostained with the following primary moabs: anti-EpCAM, cytokeratin (CK)18, alpha-fetoprotein (Sigma), CK19 (Novocastra, Newcastle, UK), albumin (DakoCytomation, Milan, Italy), CK7, CD49f, CD29, S100A4, CD90, CD31, CD146, zonula occludens-1 (ZO-1), fibronectin, alpha1-antitrypsin, E-cadherin, and beta-catenin (BD) for 2 h. After washing, cells were incubated with the appropriate secondary FITC or Texas Red-conjugated antibodies (BD) for 1 h in the dark. Nuclei were counterstained with 4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole (DAPI, Sigma) for 5 min in the dark.

Images were taken using a Leica Microsystems DM IRE 2 microscope and analysed with the FW4000I software (Leica Microsystems, Milan, Italy).

2.2.3. Reverse-Transcriptase (RT)-Polymerase Chain Reaction (PCR). CFTR mRNA expression was investigated by semiquantitative RT-PCR. Total RNA was isolated from freshly isolated and cultured cells with TRIzol® Reagent (Invitrogen), according to the manufacturer's protocol. One μg of RNA was reverse transcribed into first strand cDNA with the High-Capacity cDNA Reverse Transcription kit (Applied Biosystems) using random primers following manufacturer's instructions. In order to analyze the expression of CFTR gene, 100 ng of cDNA was used in a final volume of $25 \,\mu\text{L}$ with 200 nM dNTP, 10 pM of each outer primer (Table 1), 0.3 U Taq-DNA-polymerase, reaction buffer, and MgCl₂ (Invitrogen). A second nested PCR was performed using inner primers (Table 1). Cycling conditions consisted of 95°C for 30 seconds, annealing at 60°C for 1 min and elongation at 72°C for 2 min. Cycle numbers consisted of 35 cycles. cDNA from nasal brushing from healthy control was used as positive control for CFTR analysis; no reverse-transcribed sample was used as negative control.

In parallel, β -actin was used as house-keeping gene (Table 1). PCR products were evaluated on 1.5% agarose gel electrophoresis.

2.3. Differentiation of hAMSCs Towards Different Lineages

2.3.1. Adipogenic and Osteogenic Differentiation. To induce adipogenic and osteogenic differentiation, cells at passages 1–3 were harvested and plated on tissue culture dishes (BD) at a density of 4×10^3 cells per cm². Cells were then treated with either adipogenic or osteogenic differentiation media (Lonz-a) for three weeks. The adipogenic protocol consisted of 4 rounds of adipogenic induction medium for 2 days followed

by adipogenic maintenance medium for 3 days. The presence of adipose elements in induced cultures was determined by Oil-Red-O (Sigma) staining as follow: cells were washed in PBS, then fixed in 10% formalin for 1 h, washed in isopropanol 60%, and air dried. Cells were then incubated with Oil-Red-O staining solution for 10 min, then washed several times in PBS, and observed with an inverted microscope Eclipse TS100 (Nikon, Tokyo, Japan) equipped with a DS-FI1 CCD camera (Nikon).

In order to induce osteogenesis, cells were treated with osteogenic medium for 3 weeks with medium changes 3 times a week. The presence of calcium deposits in induced cultures was determined by Alizarin Red (Sigma) staining as follow: cells were fixed in 10% formalin for 1 h, then washed in deionized water, and incubated for 30 min at room temperature with Alizarin Red 2% in water at pH 4.2. The cells were finally washed several times to remove the excess of staining and analyzed as described above.

2.3.2. Hepatocyte Differentiation. A simple protocol [15] was used for hepatic differentiation of hAMSCs; cells were plated on type 1 collagen-coated culture dishes in DMEM supplemented with 10% FBS, 1% nonessential aminoacids, 1% Lglutamine, beta-mercaptoethanol, and 10 ng/mL of EGF for 8 days and then with IMDM with the same compounds plus 10⁻⁷ M dexamethasone (Sigma) for 6 days. One of the functions in cultured hepatocytes is that of the cytochrome P450dependent mixed function oxidases (MFOs). Diethoxy (5,6) chloromethylfluorescein (Invitrogen) is a probe suitable for use as an in situ stain for MFO activity since this colorless molecule is metabolized in a fluorescent green compound retained in the cells [16]. Five mg of probe was eluted in 1143 µL DMSO (stock solution 10 mmol). Test medium was prepared as follow: 987 µL of RPMI, 12 µL HEPES 1 M (12 mmol final), and $1 \mu L$ probe 10 mmol (10 μ mol final). Control medium was prepared as follow: 987 μ L RPMI, 12 μ L HEPES 1 M (12 mmol final), and 1 μ L DMSO. The cells were washed in PBS and incubated with the test (or control) medium for 2 h at 37°C in a CO₂ incubator. Cells were analyzed using a Leica Microsystems DM IRE 2 microscope.

After differentiation for 21 days (8 days in DMEM supplemented as above +13 days in IMDM supplemented with dexamethasone), cells were stained by means of immunofluorescence as reported above in order to verify the expression of epithelial markers.

2.4. hAMSC Labelling. Passage two hAMSCs were labeled with chloromethylbenzamido (CellTracker CM-DiI) [17]. Stock solutions of CM-DiI were prepared in dimethylsulfoxide (DMSO) at $1 \text{ ng/}\mu\text{L}$. Immediately before labelling, the stock solution was diluted up to a final concentration of 0.005 ng/ μ L in DMEM without phenol red. Cells grown at confluence in a T25 flask were washed with phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) and then incubated with the dye working solution for 30 min at 37°C. After labelling, cells are washed twice with PBS, then incubated at 37°C 5% CO₂ for at least 24 h in the presence of fresh medium.

TABLE 1: Primer sequences for CFTR RT-PCR analys	is.
--------------------------------------------------	-----

Gene	Forward primer	Reverse primer	Product length (bp)
CFTR			
Outer primers	CGAGAGACCATGCAGAGGTC	GCTCCAAGAGAGTCATACCA	1108
Inner primers	CGAGAGACCATGCAGAGGTC	TGTACTGCTTTGGTGACTTCCCC	301
β -actin	CAACTGGGACGACATGGA	ACGTCACACTTCATGATGGA	610

2.5. Cultures of Airway Epithelial Cells. 16HBE140- and CFBE410- are human epithelial bronchial cell lines, wild type and homozygous for the F508del allele (F508del/F508del), respectively, a generous gift of Professor D. Gruenert (University of California at San Francisco, USA). Epithelial cells were grown in MEM, 10% FBS, 100 U/mL penicillin, and 100 U/mL streptomycin, alone or in Coculture with hAM-SCs.

2.6. Coculture of hAMSCs with CFBE41o- Cells. Labelled hAMSCs were mixed with CFBE41o- cells at different ratios (1:5, 1:10, 1:15, and 1:20) and, in order to obtain polarized cocultures, cells were seeded on 6.5-mm diameter Snapwell, 0.4- μ m pore size (Corning, Acton, MA, USA) at 1 × 10⁵ per filter coated with a solution of 10 μ g/mL fibronectin (BD Biosciences, CA, USA), 100 μ g/mL albumin from bovine serum (Sigma-Aldrich, Milan, Italy), and 30 μ g/mL bovine collagen type I (BD) dissolved in MEM. As controls, hAMSCs and CFBE41o- were seeded at 2.5 × 10⁴ and 1 × 10⁵ per filter, respectively. Cocultures were maintained at 37°C 5% CO₂ for at least 6–8 days.

Separate cocultures were obtained by seeding hAMSCs onto the filter and CFBE410- cells onto the bottom of the lower chamber. To obtain 1 : 5 and 1 : 10 ratios, hAMSCs were seeded at 2×10^4 and 1×10^4 and CFBE410- cells at 8×10^4 and 9×10^4 , respectively. As controls, hAMSCs were seeded at 1×10^5 per filter. Medium was changed daily in each chamber for 5 days, and cultures were analyzed at day 6.

2.7. CFTR Cytofluorimetric Assay. Cells were detached with trypsin-EDTA treatment and fixed in PBS containing 2% PFA for 5 min. After centrifugation at $250 \times g$, the resulting pellets were washed and resuspended in PBS. The cells were then incubated with CFTR antibody MAB25031 mouse IgG2a (R&D Systems, Minneapolis, MN, USA) used at 1:20 dilution for 1 h at 4°C. After washing in PBS, the cells were incubated with the FITC-conjugated secondary antibody (anti-mouse used at 1:100; Sigma) for 1 h at 4°C, followed by two washes in PBS, and analyzed. As a background control, cocultures were incubated with secondary antibody only, and the resulting fluorescence was subtracted from the analyzed samples incubated both with primary and secondary antibodies. Data were collected using a Coulter Epix XL flow cytometer (Beckman Coulter, Fullerton, CA, USA) and analyzed with WinMDI 2.9 (http://www.cyto.purdue.edu/ flowcyt/software/Winmdi.htm). Ten thousand cells were examined in each experiment. Since physical parameters (forward scatter and side scatter) did not allow us to distinguish hAMSCs from CFBE41o- cells, specific expression of CFTR

on hAMSCs was detected in the CM-DiI-labelled cells. Analyses were performed by plotting the FLH-1 channel (525 nm) against the FLH-2 channel (575 nm), identifying the CFTRspecific green signal and the red-labelled hAMSCs, respectively. The vitality was evaluated by trypan blue exclusion assay and resulted to be >98%.

2.8. Confocal Analysis of CFTR Protein. Polarized cells were washed three times with PBS and incubated in PBS, 2% BSA for 30 min on ice. Cells were incubated with CFTR antibody MAB25031 diluted 1:20 in PBS containing 0.2% BSA for 1 h on ice. Cells were rinsed three times with PBS and incubated with the FITC-conjugated secondary antibody diluted 1:100 in PBS added with 0.2% BSA for 30 min on ice. After two washes in PBS, cells were fixed in 3% PFA and 2% sucrose for 10 min. After three washes in PBS, filters were excised and placed side up on a glass slide and overlaid with a drop of Mowiol (Calbiochem, San Diego, CA, USA) followed by a coverslip. Cells were analyzed using a Nikon TE2000 microscope coupled to a Radiance 2100 confocal dual-laser scanning microscopy system (Bio-Rad, Segrate, Italy). Specimens were viewed through a 60x oil immersion objective. Digital images were processed using the program Laser Sharp 2000 (Bio-Rad).

2.9. Statistical Analysis. Statistical significance of differences was evaluated by a two-tailed unpaired Student's *t*-test. Data were analyzed using Prism 4 (GraphPad Software, Inc., La Jolla, CA, USA). *P* values of less than 0.05 were considered significant.

3. Results

3.1. Isolation and Characterization of hAMSCs from Human Amnion. At least 33×10^6 hAMSCs (range 26–160 × 10⁶) were recovered in each isolation (n = 3) with a viability of 85–90%. Inno-lipa screening revealed the absence of most frequent mutation of CFTR (86% of detection rate) in hAMSCs used in this study. After plastic adhesion, hAMSCs were characterized by a fibroblastic morphology very similar to that described for mesenchymal cells isolated from bone marrow (Figures 1(a) and 1(b)) and could be kept in culture until passages 5–10. Proliferation slowed beyond passage two. In the exponential growth phase, approximately two cell doublings were observed over 15 days, giving these cells an average doubling time of 18.03 days calculated over 28 days of culture. An example of a growth curve for hAMSCs is presented in Figure 1(c).



FIGURE 1: hAMSCs morphology and growth. Cell morphology at passage one (a) and passage three (b), original magnification 10x. Growth kinetics of hAMSCs in culture (c).

3.2. Flow Cytometry and Immunofluorescence Analysis. hAM-SCs showed an immunophenotypic profile very similar to that of mesenchymal stem cells derived from bone marrow; that is, they are positive for CD29, CD44, CD73, CD90, and CD105 and negative for the hematopoietic markers CD34, CD133, and CD45. Freshly isolated hAMSCs showed a low expression of epithelial markers (EpCAM and CD49f), which decreased up to null expression after the first passage (Table 2).

hAMSCs showed the embryonic stem cell associated surface marker SSEA4 (Figure 2(f)), while very low expression of molecular markers associated with pluripotent stem cells (Nanog and Oct-4) by flow cytometry was observed (Figures 2(d) and 2(e)).

Fluorescence microscopy confirmed the positivity for CD29 and CD90 and revealed the expression of other mesenchymal markers such as fibronectin and vimentin (Figure 3). hAMSCs were almost negative for ZO-1, a marker of tight junctions and cytokeratin (CK) 7, while stained positive for CK18.

3.3. Cell Differentiation Ability. To determine whether hAM-SCs could differentiate into adipocytes, cells were allowed to grow to 70% confluence prior to induction. Morphological changes as well as formation of lipid droplets within the cells were noticeable starting from one week after induction and were visualized by Oil-Red-O staining (Figure 4(b)). Cells maintained in control medium did not show any sign of adipogenic differentiation (Figure 4(a)).

To investigate the osteogenic potential of hAMSCs, cells were cultured under appropriate condition for differentiation. The presence of calcium deposits in induced cultures was determined by Alizarin Red (Figure 4(d)). Cells maintained in control media did not show any change in their morphology and no calcium deposit (Figure 4(c)).

Hepatocyte differentiation of hAMSCs was evaluated after 14 days of induction. Cells were incubated for 2 h with diethoxy (5,6) chloromethylfluorescein. The generation of fluorescent products was evaluated by fluorescence microscopy. Although hAMSCs were of mesenchymal origin, they showed signs of hepatocyte differentiation (Figure 4(f)). Cells maintained in control medium did not show any sign of hepatocyte differentiation (Figure 4(e)).

Moreover, we performed cell immunophenotyping after hepatocyte induction (Figure 5). After hepatocyte differentiation, the number of cells expressing CK7 increased, while some cells expressed albumin and, weakly, alpha1-antitrypsin. Finally, we observed also the presence of CK19- positive cells. No alpha-fetoprotein expression was detected (not shown).

3.4. CFTR mRNA Expression. In order to see whether hAMSCs express CFTR mRNA, a semiquantitative RT-PCR



FIGURE 2: hAMSCs pluripotent stem cells and ESC marker expression. Flow cytometry representative expression of the pluripotent and embryonic stem cells markers in freshly isolated hAMSCs. (a) For each staining, a gate on viable cells (red) was drawn; (b) hAMSCs were gated on the basis of morphological features; (c) cells incubated with isotypic control were used as negative controls; (d) Nanog, (e) Oct-4, and (f) SSEA4 expression in hAMSCs.

Surface antigens	Freshly isolated		Passage	Passage two	
	Median %	Range	Median %	Range	
CD45	2	0–4	4	3-4	
CD34	0	0-1	0	0-1	
CD133	0	0-1	0	0-1	
CD13	80	70–89	95	89–99	
CD44	81	71–90	90	89–92	
CD73	90	88–91	94	88–99	
CD90	79	69–89	94	89–99	
CD29	76	66–86	98	95–99	
CD105	49	30–66	58	40-76	
CD166	83	71–95	85	71–98	
CD49f	16	13–31	3	2–5	
ЕрСАМ	16	12-20	0	0-1	
CD31	0	0	ND	ND	
CD146	0	0	ND	ND	

TABLE 2: hAMSCs membrane marker expression.

Data were expressed as median percentage and ranges of three different experiments.

assay was carried out. CFTR was detected in hAMSCs by RT-PCR only after nested PCR (Figure 6). The expression of CFTR in hAMSC appeared to decrease dramatically during culture. hAECs showed a similar expression of CFTR mRNA when studied upon isolation (Figure 6). 3.5. CFTR Protein Expression by Flow Cytometry. hAMSCs stained with CM-DiI (as described in Materials and Methods section) were mixed with CFBE410- cells at different increasing ratios (1:20, 1:15, 1:10, and 1:5) and seeded onto semipermeable filters. In order to analyze the CFTR protein



FIGURE 3: Immunofluorescence characterization of hAMSCs. Representative images of fluorescence microscopy staining. The upper left panel (denoted as "negative") shows cells incubated with the secondary antibody only. hAMSCs were positive for CD29, CD90, fibronectin, vimentin, and CK 18 and negative for ZO-1 and CK 7. Nuclei were counterstained with DAPI. Original magnification 20x.

expression in hAMSC–CFBE410- cocultures at different ratios, a flow cytometric assay was performed. This mixed population was analyzed after labelling with the CFTR antibody MAB25031 in the absence of permeabilization followed by an incubation with FITC-conjugated secondary antibody. As a positive control, CFTR labelling was assessed in normal human airway 16HBE14o- cells, resulting in $50 \pm 5.0\%$ of positive cells, as previously shown [18]. CFBE41o- cells showed less CFTR-specific labelling on the membrane (11% of positive cells), consistent with the lack of CFTR transport on the plasma membrane which is a characteristic of these cells. Plasma membrane CFTR expression was detected in



FIGURE 4: In vitro differentiation capability. Representative images of in vitro osteocyte (b), adipocyte (d), and hepatocyte (f) differentiation of hAMSCs. (a), (c), and (e) represent respective negative controls (i.e., uninduced cells). Original magnification 20x.

only 6.2% of hAMSCs (Table 3). It was possible to detect an increase of CFTR-specific signal in CM-DiI-labeled cells at all hAMSC–CFBE410- ratios as compared with hAMSCs cells alone. The lower the ratio of hAMSCs: CFBE410- the lower the increase in CFTR-specific signal in CM-DiI-labeled cells, these data indicating that a critical number of hAMSCs is important in order to obtain a meaningful effect on CFTR expression. Overall, these data show that a population of hAMSCs with low CFTR expression have increased this expression upon cocultures with CF epithelial cells.

To investigate the mechanism underlying the expression of CFTR in hAMSCs after cocultures with CFBE41o- cells, we performed separate cocultures of hAMSCs and CFBE41ocells. Thus, hAMSCs were grown onto the filter whereas CFBE41o- cells were seeded onto the bottom well. After 6 days of culture, hAMSCs were analyzed for CFTR expression by cytofluorimetry. Results showed that, at the hAMSCs: CFBE410- ratios of 1:5 and 1:10, the percentages of CFTR⁺ hAMSCs were 10.5 ± 3.8 and 11.6 ± 5.0 , respectively (n = 3). These data, compared with those obtained in direct Coculture conditions (column "% of CFTR⁺ in whole CM-DiI⁺ population" of Table 3), indicate that a direct contact between hAMSCs and CFBE410- is necessary to obtain a significant increase of CFTR-specific signal in hAMSCs.

3.6. CFTR Expression and Localization by Confocal Microscopy. To confirm cytofluorimetric data and to analyze CFTR expression in cell compartments, hAMSC–CFBE410- cocultures were assayed by means of confocal microscopy. In previously published work [19], we showed that CFTR protein is expressed on the apical side of 16HBE140-cells, while





FIGURE 5: Immunophenotype of mesenchymal stem cells prior (left) and after (right) hepatocyte differentiation for 21 days. (a–f) negative controls, (b–g) CK7, (c–h) albumin, (d–i) alpha1-antitrypsin, and (e–j) CK19. Original magnification 20x. The insert h1 represents an enlargement of the cell highlighted by the white square.



FIGURE 6: CFTR mRNA expression in hAMSCs and hAECs. CFTR on hAMSCs and hAECs upon isolation (T0) and on hAMSCs at passages one (P1) and three (P3). Upper panels: CFTR; lower panels: β -actin. M: molecular weight markers; Ctr+: positive control (nasal brushing); Ctr-: negative control (no RT). On the right, arrows indicate the specific band along with PCR-product length.

TABLE 3: Percentages of CFTR⁺ hMSCs labelled with CM-DiI in cocultures with CFBE410- cells.

	% of CM-DiI ⁺ CFTR ⁺ cells	% of CFTR ⁺ in whole CM-DiI ⁺ population	Р
hAMSCs		6.2 ± 2.0	
CFBE		11.2 ± 1.3	0.0006
hAMSC-CFBE 1:5	12.1 ± 2.5	50.0 ± 6.1	< 0.0001
hAMSC-CFBE 1:10	7.5 ± 2.1	46.7 ± 9.3	< 0.0001
hAMSC-CFBE 1:15	3.0 ± 0.4	33.2 ± 6.5	< 0.0001
hAMSC-CFBE 1:20	2.2 ± 0.9	34.6 ± 8.7	< 0.0001

Percentages of CM-Dil⁺CFTR⁺ cells were obtained by plotting the FLH-1 channel, identifying CFTR-specific green signal, against FLH-2 channel, identifying red-labelled hAMSCs. Percentages of CFTR-expressing hAMSCs in whole CM-Dil⁺ population were obtained by dividing the double positive hAMSCs for all CM-Dil⁺ cells (with and without green signal). Data are shown as the mean \pm SD of five experiments. Significance is referred to CFTR⁺ cells in the whole CM-Dil⁺ population in all conditions as compared with hMSCs alone.

CFBE410- cells display only intracellular staining. CFTR expression and localization was evaluated by epifluorescence with a protocol which allows to detect only surface and not intracellular CFTR (see Materials and Methods section), followed by confocal microscopy analysis. As can be seen in Figure 7, CFTR was highly expressed on the apical membrane of some hAMSCs since red labelled cells showed a green staining at membrane level (Figures 7(b)-7(d)), whereas CFBE41o- monolayers in absence of hAMSCs showed essentially no specific signal for CFTR expression on the membrane (Figure 7(a)), consistent with the lack of CFTR transport to the apical membrane in CF cells. hAMSCs showed a very faint signal related to CFTR (Figure 7(e)). These data confirm cytofluorimetric analysis as to the plasma membrane expression of CFTR in labelled hMSCs which increases when Cocultured with CF cells.

4. Discussion

Human MSCs are pluripotent stem cells initially identified in postnatal bone marrow (BM) [20], which is the most common source used in clinical settings [21]. However, the use of BM has some limitations, including the low frequency of MSCs and the invasive procedure for obtaining them. Moreover, the age and disease state may affect the collection of sufficient healthy autologous BM for transplantation [22–24]. Finally, expansion of autologous BM cells could represent a cumbersome and low-yield approach. In the present study, we directed our attention on a source, the amniotic membrane, which is rich in MSCs [25], is easily accessible and ethically acceptable, since the term placenta is discarded after delivery. hAMSCs have been shown to be superior in proliferation and differentiation potential to BM cells [26] and to



FIGURE 7: CFTR immunodetection by confocal analysis. Confocal scans are shown in the horizontal cross-section (xy) plane and vertical cross-section (xz) plane. (a) CFBE410- cells; (b) hAMSCs- CFBE 1:5 ratio; (c) hAMSCs- CFBE 1:10 ratio; (d) hAMSCs- CFBE 1:15 ratio; (e) hAMSCs alone. The white arrows point to CM-DiI-labelled hAMSCs expressing CFTR on their membrane (green signal). Note in (d) that hAMSCs harbour some CFTR-specific signal in discrete regions under the apical plasma membrane.

display differentiation potential towards mesoderm lineages (osteogenic, chondrogenic, and adipogenic) similar to BM cells [25–27]. Importantly, various studies have reported differentiation of hAMSCs to ectoderm (neural) [27, 28], mesoderm (skeletal muscle, cardiomyocytic, and endothelial) [26, 29–31], and endoderm (pancreatic) [32] lineages.

In the present study, we isolated and characterized hAMSCs according to previously published protocols, that is, by removing the epithelial cells by enzymatic digestion and obtaining the hAMSC suspension by collagenase and DNase treatment [26, 27, 30, 33, 34]. hAMSCs show a higher proliferative potential than BM MSCs [26, 35], and, in our culture conditions, they reached a plateau after 21 days in culture, similarly to what has been seen in a previous study [26], while others have observed a plateau already at day 11 [25]. hAM-SCs displayed a fibroblastic morphology and presented surface markers expressed also by BM-MSCs and cells isolated from both the amnion and other regions of the full-term placenta such as CD29, CD44, CD105, CD73, CD90, and vimentin and were negative for the hematopoietic markers CD45 and CD34 [26, 27, 35-39]. They also displayed positivity for the epithelial markers CD49f and CK18; since these markers are lost upon culture, they could represent a small contamination by epithelial cells, which has been described also previously [33, 40]. This hypothesis is corroborated by

CFTR mRNA expression in hAECs upon their isolation from the placenta (as shown in Figure 6). Interestingly, it has been observed that adherent cells obtained from human amniotic membranes were comprised of both round-shaped epithelial cells and spindle-shaped fibroblast-like cells prior to the first passage, whereas the epithelial cells were rarely detected after the third passage [37]. In alternative, this hybrid phenotype of hAMSCs [41] is interpreted as a sign of pluripotency and suggests that the amnion-derived cells had not completely differentiated into epithelial or mesenchymal cells [3]. Nevertheless, as shown here, the amniotic cells derived from term placenta seem to remain somewhat "plastic" and maintain the capability to differentiate and contribute to cells from different germ layers. Mesodermal differentiation of MSC from various sources was widely reported in the literature and is considered one of the principal assay to prove "stemness" of mesenchymal cells [20, 22, 29]. Not differently from previous papers, hAMSCs isolated in our experiments were able to differentiate into both adipocytes and osteocytes. In recent years, the exploitation of adipose tissue or bone marrow-derived MSC for hepatocyte differentiation and liver repair was explored by many researchers [42-44] but, to the best of our knowledge, only one previous study has demonstrated that hAMSCs can differentiate into hepatocyte-like cells, although only at gene-expression level [37].

12

types, we examined them with antibodies directed against well-known surface markers characteristic of embryonic stem cells. Amniotic cells express the stage-specific embryonic antigen SSEA-4 [45] although the relative proportion of SSEA-4-positive cells in initial isolates is lower than that observed with embryonic stem cells [46]. In addition to characteristic stem cell surface markers, amniotic cells show very low expression of Oct-4 and Nanog, transcription factors involved in regulating ES cells' self-renewal and differentiation, as it has been previously shown for freshly isolated MSCs obtained from bone marrow, adipose tissue, and heart [47]. Further studies are needed to understand whether these genes are regulated during the in vitro culture conditions, so to identify regulatory pathways that mimic in vivo activation.

CF is a potential model disease for stem cell therapy because of the persistent lung inflammation that leads to damage and remodeling and can promote engraftment of stem cells [7]. A developing potential therapeutic approach for CF and other lung diseases has been stimulated by recent reports demonstrating that several cell populations derived from adult bone marrow, from amniotic fluid or from umbilical cord blood, including MSCs, endothelial progenitor cells, and circulating fibrocytes, can localize to the lung and acquire phenotypic and functional markers of mature lungspecific cells [10, 11, 48]. The results published by Wang et al. [49] and Loi et al. [8] strongly suggest that the population of BM cells relevant for repopulating the lung epithelium may be found in the plastic adherent stromal cell compartment. Besides the drawbacks presented by BM-MSCs discussed above, amniotic fluid contains a heterogeneous population of cells from fetal origin [25], whereas MSCs could not be reliably isolated from all term umbilical cordon blood samples [10, 50–52].

In the present study, we propose human placenta as an ethical source of MSCs for CF therapy. The first goal was to investigate the CFTR expression in these cells. At the earliest stages of human development, CFTR protein and function have been detected in early blastocysts in the apical membrane of trophectoderm cells, while its expression at mRNA level has been shown in first trimester placenta (8-week gestation) [53]. However, no data are available concerning its mRNA and protein levels in specific cell types of term placenta. In this study, we show that a nested RT-PCR was necessary for obtaining a detectable signal from freshly isolated hAMSCs, indicating very low levels of CFTR mRNA in these cells. We have recently shown that also hematopoietic stem/ progenitor cells display such low levels upon purification from the bone marrow [18]. The reason why CFTR must be kept at low expression levels in stem/progenitor cell compartments is not known at the moment. Although at this moment we do not know whether freshly isolated hAMSCs show CFTR expression or the specific band by RT-PCR is given by an epithelial contamination, CFTR mRNA was barely visible at passages one and three. Confocal microscopy confirmed these results at the protein level. Notably, CFTR was reexpressed by hAMSCs upon Coculture with epithelial cells, as demonstrated unequivocally by flow cytometry and confocal microscope analysis. At this stage, we do not know why the

lower the hAMSCs: CFBE410- ratios the lower the CFTR expression in hAMSCs. It can be speculated that this effect might be due to cross-talk between amniotic and epithelial cells, for which a critical number of hAMSCs are needed. Indeed, in other Coculture systems, developed with MSCs and chondrocytes, it has been shown universally that the more chondrocytes the lower the expression of extracellular matrix genes and functional properties of engineered cartilage [54, 55].

Also, the mechanism underlying this effect is to be discovered yet. However, indirect cocultures data give us an indication that this effect is primarily due to the contact between amnion MSCs and epithelial cells, and not to factors acting by a paracrine manner. Lung morphogenesis is an orchestrated molecular and cellular process controlled by cellular interactions with growth factors and morphogenic factors [56]. Since the cellular interactions between epithelial and mesenchymal cells in monolayer Coculture are likely to be bidirectional, a possible mode of action could be crosstalk between cells via gap junctions, which has been observed in vivo in the lung between transplanted MSCs and resident epithelial cells [57]. Recently, it has been found that MSCs could be induced to differentiate into corneal epithelium [58] or endothelium [59] in Coculture condition, but not in the indirect Coculture system where MSCs and endothelial cells were cultured in separate inserts [59]. More importantly, BM-MSCs acquired an airway epithelium phenotype when Cocultured with respiratory epithelial cells and determined a partial resumption of the chloride secretion defect in CF epithelia [49]. Although we have not analyzed the correction of the chloride transport defect in CFBE14o- monolayers by hAMSCs, based on the work by Wang et al. [49], it can be anticipated that we should see the same effect on the basic electrophysiological defect. Furthermore, since only 6-20% of corrected cells are needed to revert the basic defect in chloride secretion [60], our data showing that 33-50% of hAMSCs acquired CFTR expression shed a positive light on the use of amnion MSCs in the CF treatment.

5. Conclusions

Our data indicate hAMSCs as a novel, promising, readily accessible, and ethically compatible source of pluripotent cells that could be used in regenerative medicine. In this respect, hAMSCs present promising features as indicated by their expression of embryonic stem cell markers such as SSEA4 and by their differentiation potential towards mesodermal and endodermal lineages.

Although CF is a clinically heterogeneous disease caused by a defect in the CFTR gene affecting multiple organ systems, major morbidity and mortality are given by the lung disease; however, hepatobiliary complications of CF are increasingly common and clinically relevant as the age of patients increases [61, 62]. This study shows the differentiative potential of hAMSCs towards hepatocyte-like cells, which might be useful in CF, and highlights the need for further investigations to elucidate the mechanism mediating CFTR expression in hAMSCs upon cell to-cell interactions.

Conflict of Interests

The authors declare that they have no conflict of interests.

Acknowledgment

This study was funded by the Italian Ministry of Health (Ricerca Corrente and Law 548/93).

References

- T. Miki and S. C. Strom, "Amnion-derived pluripotent/multipotent stem cells," *Stem Cell Reviews*, vol. 2, no. 2, pp. 133– 142, 2006.
- [2] M. Evangelista, M. Soncini, and O. Parolini, "Placenta-derived stem cells: new hope for cell therapy?" *Cytotechnology*, vol. 58, no. 1, pp. 33–42, 2008.
- [3] O. Parolini, F. Alviano, G. P. Bagnara et al., "Concise review: isolation and characterization of cells from human term placenta: outcome of the first international workshop on placenta derived stem cells," *Stem Cells*, vol. 26, no. 2, pp. 300–311, 2008.
- [4] D. N. Sheppard and M. J. Welsh, "Structure and function of the CFTR chloride channel," *Physiological Reviews*, vol. 79, no. 1, supplement, pp. S23–S45, 1999.
- [5] U. Griesenbach and E. W. F. W. Alton, "Cystic fibrosis gene therapy: successes, failures and hopes for the future," *Expert Review of Respiratory Medicine*, vol. 3, no. 4, pp. 363–371, 2009.
- [6] M. Conese, E. Copreni, D. Piro, and J. Rejman, "Gene and cell therapy for the treatment of cystic fibrosis," *Advances in Gene*, *Molecular and Cell Therapy*, vol. 1, pp. 99–119, 2007.
- [7] D. Piro, J. Rejman, and M. Conese, "Stem cell therapy for cystic fibrosis: current status and future prospects," *Expert Review of Respiratory Medicine*, vol. 2, no. 3, pp. 365–380, 2008.
- [8] R. Loi, T. Beckett, K. K. Goncz, B. T. Suratt, and D. J. Weiss, "Limited restoration of cystic fibrosis lung epithelium in vivo with adult bone marrow-derived cells," *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine*, vol. 173, no. 2, pp. 171– 179, 2006.
- [9] E. M. Bruscia, J. E. Price, E.-C. Cheng et al., "Assessment of cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR) activity in CFTR-null mice after bone marrow transplantation," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 103, no. 8, pp. 2965–2970, 2006.
- [10] V. Sueblinvong, R. Loi, P. L. Eisenhauer et al., "Derivation of lung epithelium from human cord blood-derived mesenchymal stem cells," *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine*, vol. 177, no. 7, pp. 701–711, 2008.
- [11] G. Carraro, L. Perin, S. Sedrakyan et al., "Human amniotic fluid stem cells can integrate and differentiate into epithelial lung lineages," *Stem Cells*, vol. 26, no. 11, pp. 2902–2911, 2008.
- [12] T. Miki, F. Marongiu, K. Dorko et al., "Isolation of amniotic mesenchymal stem cells," *Current Protocols in Stem Cell Biology*, vol. 1, supplement 12, pp. 1E.3.1–E3.10, 2010.
- [13] F. Marongiu, R. Gramignoli, Q. Sun et al., "Isolation of amniotic mesenchymal stem cells," *Current Protocols in Stem Cell Biology*, vol. 1, supplement 12, pp. 1E.5.1–E.5.11, 2010.
- [14] L. Porretti, A. Cattaneo, F. Colombo et al., "Simultaneous characterization of progenitor cell compartments in adult human liver," *Cytometry A*, vol. 77, no. 1, pp. 31–40, 2010.

- [15] T. Miki, F. Marongiu, E. C. Ellis et al., "Production of hepatocyte-like cells from human amnion," *Methods in Molecular Biology*, vol. 481, pp. 155–168, 2009.
- [16] K. Anderson, R. Wilkinson, and M. H. Grant, "Assessment of liver function in primary cultures of hepatocytes using diethoxy (5, 6) chloromethylfluorescein and confocal laser scanning microscopy," *International Journal of Artificial Organs*, vol. 21, no. 6, pp. 360–364, 1998.
- [17] W. Schormann, F. J. Hammersen, M. Brulport et al., "Tracking of human cells in mice," *Histochemistry and Cell Biology*, vol. 130, no. 2, pp. 329–338, 2008.
- [18] D. Piro, C. Piccoli, L. Guerra et al., "Hematopoietic stem/progenitor cells express functional mitochondrial energy dependent cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator," *Stem Cells and Development*. In press.
- [19] L. Guerra, T. Fanelli, M. Favia et al., "Na⁺/H⁺ exchanger regulatory factor isoform 1 overexpression modulates cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR) expression and activity in human airway 16HBE140- cells and rescues ΔF508 CFTR functional expression in cystic fibrosis cells," *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, vol. 280, no. 49, pp. 40925– 40933, 2005.
- [20] M. F. Pittenger, A. M. Mackay, S. C. Beck et al., "Multilineage potential of adult human mesenchymal stem cells," *Science*, vol. 284, no. 5411, pp. 143–147, 1999.
- [21] K. Le Blanc, F. Frassoni, L. Ball et al., "Mesenchymal stem cells for treatment of steroid-resistant, severe, acute graft-versushost disease: a phase II study," *The Lancet*, vol. 371, no. 9624, pp. 1579–1586, 2008.
- [22] G. D'Ippolito, P. C. Schiller, C. Ricordi, B. A. Roos, and G. A. Howard, "Age-related osteogenic potential of mesenchymal stromal stem cells from human vertebral bone marrow," *Journal of Bone and Mineral Research*, vol. 14, no. 7, pp. 1115–1122, 1999.
- [23] R. J. Scheubel, H. Zorn, R. E. Silber et al., "Age-dependent depression in circulating endothefial progenitor cells in patients undergoing coronary artery bypass grafting," *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*, vol. 42, no. 12, pp. 2073–2080, 2003.
- [24] C. Heeschen, R. Lehmann, J. Honold et al., "Profoundly reduced neovascularization capacity of bone marrow mononuclear cells derived from patients with chronic ischemic heart disease," *Circulation*, vol. 109, no. 13, pp. 1615–1622, 2004.
- [25] P. S. In't Anker, S. A. Scherjon, C. Kleijburg-van der Keur et al., "Isolation of mesenchymal stem cells of fetal or maternal origin from human placenta," *Stem Cells*, vol. 22, no. 7, pp. 1338– 1345, 2004.
- [26] F. Alviano, V. Fossati, C. Marchionni et al., "Term amniotic membrane is a high throughput source for multipotent mesenchymal stem cells with the ability to differentiate into endothelial cells in vitro," *BMC Developmental Biology*, vol. 7, article 11, 2007.
- [27] C. B. Portmann-Lanz, A. Schoeberlein, A. Huber et al., "Placental mesenchymal stem cells as potential autologous graft for pre- and perinatal neuroregeneration," *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*, vol. 194, no. 3, pp. 664–673, 2006.
- [28] N. Sakuragawa, K. Kakinuma, A. Kikuchi et al., "Human amnion mesenchyme cells express phenotypes of neuroglial progenitor cells," *Journal of Neuroscience Research*, vol. 78, no. 2, pp. 208–214, 2004.
- [29] S. Ilancheran, A. Michalska, G. Peh, E. M. Wallace, M. Pera, and U. Manuelpillai, "Stem cells derived from human fetal membranes display multilineage differentiation potential," *Biology of Reproduction*, vol. 77, no. 3, pp. 577–588, 2007.

- [30] P. Zhao, H. Ise, M. Hongo, M. Ota, I. Konishi, and T. Nikaido, "Human amniotic mesenchymal cells have some characteristics of cardiomyocytes," *Transplantation*, vol. 79, no. 5, pp. 528–535, 2005.
- [31] C. Ventura, S. Cantoni, F. Bianchi et al., "Hyaluronan mixed esters of butyric and retinoic acid drive cardiac and endothelial fate in term placenta human mesenchymal stem cells and enhance cardiac repair in infarcted rat hearts," *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, vol. 282, no. 19, pp. 14243–14252, 2007.
- [32] J. P. Wei, T. S. Zhang, S. Kawa et al., "Human amnion-isolated cells normalize blood glucose in streptozotocin-induced diabetic mice," *Cell Transplantation*, vol. 12, no. 5, pp. 545– 552, 2003.
- [33] R. M. Moore, R. J. Silver, and J. J. Moore, "Physiological apoptotic agents have different effects upon human amnion epithelial and mesenchymal cells," *Placenta*, vol. 24, no. 2-3, pp. 173– 180, 2003.
- [34] M. L. Casey and P. C. MacDonald, "Interstitial collagen synthesis and processing in human amnion: a property of the mesenchymal cells," *Biology of Reproduction*, vol. 55, no. 6, pp. 1253–1260, 1996.
- [35] S. Barlow, G. Brooke, K. Chatterjee et al., "Comparison of human placenta- and bone marrow-derived multipotent mesenchymal stem cells," *Stem Cells and Development*, vol. 17, no. 6, pp. 1095–1107, 2008.
- [36] S. Wolbank, A. Peterbauer, M. Fahrner et al., "Dose-dependent immunomodulatory effect of human stem cells from amniotic membrane: a comparison with human mesenchymal stem cells from adipose tissue," *Tissue Engineering*, vol. 13, no. 6, pp. 1173–1183, 2007.
- [37] T. Tamagawa, S. Oi, I. Ishiwata, H. Ishikawa, and Y. Nakamura, "Differentiation of mesenchymal cells derived from human amniotic membranes into hepatocyte-like cells in vitro," *Human Cell*, vol. 20, no. 3, pp. 77–84, 2007.
- [38] G. Bilic, S. M. Zeisberger, A. S. Mallik, R. Zimmermann, and A. H. Zisch, "Comparative characterization of cultured human term amnion epithelial and mesenchymal stromal cells for application in cell therapy," *Cell Transplantation*, vol. 17, no. 8, pp. 955–968, 2008.
- [39] M. Bailo, M. Soncini, E. Vertua et al., "Engraftment potential of human amnion and chorion cells derived from term placenta," *Transplantation*, vol. 78, no. 10, pp. 1439–1448, 2004.
- [40] M. Soncini, E. Vertua, L. Gibelli et al., "Isolation and characterization of mesenchymal cells from human fetal membranes," *Journal of Tissue Engineering and Regenerative Medicine*, vol. 1, no. 4, pp. 296–305, 2007.
- [41] G. Pasquinelli, P. Tazzari, F. Ricci et al., "Ultrastructural characteristics of human mesenchymal stromal (stem) cells derived from bone marrow and term placenta," *Ultrastructural Pathology*, vol. 31, no. 1, pp. 23–31, 2007.
- [42] X. R. Tao, W. L. Li, S. Juan et al., "Clonal mesenchymal stem cells derived from human bone marrow can differentiate into hepatocyte-like cells in injured livers of scid mice," *Journal of Cellular Biochemistry*, vol. 108, no. 3, pp. 693–704, 2009.
- [43] K. Leelawat, S. Narong, S. Chaijan et al., "Proteomic profiles of mesenchymal stem cells induced by a liver differentiation protocol," *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, vol. 11, no. 12, pp. 4905–4915, 2010.
- [44] S. Kazemnejad, A. Allameh, M. Soleimani et al., "Biochemical and molecular characterization of hepatocyte-like cells derived from human bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells on a novel three-dimensional biocompatible nanofibrous scaffold," *Journal of Gastroenterology and Hepatology*, vol. 24, no. 2, pp. 278– 287, 2009.

- [45] J. K. Henderson, J. S. Draper, H. S. Baillie et al., "Preimplantation human embryos and embryonic stem cells show comparable expression of stage-specific embryonic antigens," *Stem Cells*, vol. 20, no. 4, pp. 329–337, 2002.
- [46] E. J. Gang, D. Bosnakovski, C. A. Figueiredo, J. W. Visser, and R. C. Perlingeiro, "SSEA-4 identifies mesenchymal stem cells from bone marrow," *Blood*, vol. 109, no. 4, pp. 1743–1751, 2007.
- [47] E. Pierantozzi, B. Gava, I. Manini et al., "Pluripotency regulators in human mesenchymal stem cells: expression of NANOG but not of OCT-4 and SOX-2," *Stem Cells and Development*, vol. 20, no. 5, pp. 915–923, 2011.
- [48] D. J. Weiss, M. A. Berberich, Z. Borok et al., "Adult stem cells, lung biology, and lung disease. NHLBI/Cystic fibrosis foundation workshop," *Proceedings of the American Thoracic Society*, vol. 3, no. 3, pp. 193–207, 2006.
- [49] G. Wang, B. A. Bunnell, R. G. Painter et al., "Adult stem cells from bone marrow stroma differentiate into airway epithelial cells: potential therapy for cystic fibrosis," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 102, no. 1, pp. 186–191, 2005.
- [50] A. Erices, P. Conget, and J. J. Minguell, "Mesenchymal progenitor cells in human umbilical cord blood," *British Journal* of Haematology, vol. 109, no. 1, pp. 235–242, 2000.
- [51] K. Mareschi, E. Biasin, W. Piacibello, M. Aglietta, E. Madon, and F. Fagioli, "Isolation of human mesenchymal stem cells: bone marrow versus umbilical cord blood," *Haematologica*, vol. 86, no. 10, pp. 1099–1100, 2001.
- [52] S. A. Wexler, C. Donaldson, P. Denning-Kendall, C. Rice, B. Bradley, and J. M. Hows, "Adult bone marrow is a rich source of human mesenchymal "stem" cells but umbilical cord and mobilized adult blood are not," *British Journal of Haematology*, vol. 121, no. 2, pp. 368–374, 2003.
- [53] A. Ben-Chetrit, M. Antenos, A. Jurisicova et al., "Expression of cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator during early human embryo development," *Molecular Human Reproduction*, vol. 8, no. 8, pp. 758–764, 2002.
- [54] X. T. Mo, S. C. Guo, H. Q. Xie et al., "Variations in the ratios of co-cultured mesenchymal stem cells and chondrocytes regulate the expression of cartilaginous and osseous phenotype in alginate constructs," *Bone*, vol. 45, no. 1, pp. 42–51, 2009.
- [55] L. Bian, D. Y. Zhai, R. L. Mauck, and J. A. Burdick, "Coculture of human mesenchymal stem cells and articular chondrocytes reduces hypertrophy and enhances functional properties of engineered cartilage," *Tissue Engineering A*, vol. 17, no. 7-8, pp. 1137–1145, 2011.
- [56] Y. Maeda, V. Dave, and J. A. Whitsett, "Transcriptional control of lung morphogenesis," *Physiological Reviews*, vol. 87, no. 1, pp. 219–244, 2007.
- [57] L. Badri, N. M. Walker, T. Ohtsuka et al., "Epithelial interactions and local engraftment of lung-resident mesenchymal stem cells," *American Journal of Respiratory Cell and Molecular Biology*, vol. 45, no. 4, pp. 809–816, 2011.
- [58] T. S. Jiang, L. Cai, W. Y. Ji et al., "Reconstruction of the corneal epithelium with induced marrow mesenchymal stem cells in rats," *Molecular Vision*, vol. 16, pp. 1304–1316, 2010.
- [59] J. Xu, X. Liu, J. Chen et al., "Cell-cell interaction promotes rat marrow stromal cell differentiation into endothelial cell via activation of TACE/TNF-α signaling," *Cell Transplantation*, vol. 19, no. 1, pp. 43–53, 2010.
- [60] S. L. Farmen, P. H. Karp, P. Ng et al., "Gene transfer of CFTR to airway epithelia: low levels of expression are sufficient to correct Cl- transport and overexpression can generate basolateral CFTR," *American Journal of Physiology*, vol. 289, no. 6, pp. L1123–L1130, 2005.

Journal of Biomedicine and Biotechnology

- [61] C. Colombo, "Liver disease in cystic fibrosis," *Current Opinion in Pulmonary Medicine*, vol. 13, no. 6, pp. 529–536, 2007.
- [62] K. Moyer and W. Balistreri, "Hepatobiliary disease in patients with cystic fibrosis," *Current Opinion in Gastroenterology*, vol. 25, no. 3, pp. 272–278, 2009.

Review Article

Therapeutic Implications of Mesenchymal Stem Cells in Liver Injury

Maria Ausiliatrice Puglisi,¹ Valentina Tesori,¹ Wanda Lattanzi,² Anna Chiara Piscaglia,¹ Giovanni Battista Gasbarrini,³ Domenico M. D'Ugo,⁴ and Antonio Gasbarrini¹

¹ GI & Liver Stem Cell Research Group (GILSteR), Department of Internal Medicine and Gastroenterology, Gemelli Hospital, Largo A. Gemelli 8, 00168 Rome, Italy

² Institute of Anatomy and Cell Biology, Catholic University of the Sacred Heart, Largo F. Vito 1, 00168 Rome, Italy

³ Medical Research Foundation ONLUS, Galleria falcone Borsellino 2, Bologna, Italy

⁴ Department of Surgical Sciences, Gemelli Hospital, Largo A. Gemelli 8, 00168 Rome, Italy

Correspondence should be addressed to Maria Ausiliatrice Puglisi, ausiliapuglisi@yahoo.it

Received 15 July 2011; Revised 17 October 2011; Accepted 17 October 2011

Academic Editor: Ken-ichi Isobe

Copyright © 2011 Maria Ausiliatrice Puglisi et al. This is an open access article distributed under the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

Mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs), represent an attractive tool for the establishment of a successful stem-cell-based therapy of liver diseases. A number of different mechanisms contribute to the therapeutic effects exerted by MSCs, since these cells can differentiate into functional hepatic cells and can also produce a series of growth factors and cytokines able to suppress inflammatory responses, reduce hepatocyte apoptosis, regress liver fibrosis, and enhance hepatocyte functionality. To date, the infusion of MSCs or MSC-conditioned medium has shown encouraging results in the treatment of fulminant hepatic failure and in end-stage liver disease in experimental settings. However, some issues under debate hamper the use of MSCs in clinical trials. This paper summarizes the biological relevance of MSCs and the potential benefits and risks that can result from translating the MSC research to the treatment of liver diseases.

1. Introduction

The liver has a remarkable regenerative capacity in response to acute injury. Mature hepatocytes can reenter the cell cycle and undergo several cell divisions to restore the hepatic mass. However, following chronic liver damage, the regenerative ability of hepatocytes is lost. In such conditions, the liver is unable to maintain its functional mass; this is clinically mirrored by the so-called "liver failure." Currently, orthotopic liver transplantation (OLT) represents the most suitable therapeutic option for patients with advanced liver diseases and hepatic failure. Nevertheless, only a minority of candidates undergo OLT, given the organ shortage. Hence, alternative strategies for the treatment of decompensated liver diseases are needed to be developed [1].

Cell-based therapy has been proposed as a potential alternative to OLT. Indeed, it has been known for more than 30 years that hepatocytes isolated from a donor liver and infused intraportally in animal models of liver damage can be engrafted into the recipient hepatic parenchyma and express metabolic activity. These results have encouraged clinical trials using hepatocytes transplantation to treat a variety of liver diseases [2]. The best outcome of allogeneic hepatocytes transplantation was reported for the treatment of acute liver failure, in which hepatocytes infusion provides the rapid metabolism of liver toxins and the stabilization of hemodynamic parameters. However, transplantation of liver cells provides serious practical problems: donor scarcity, risk of rejection, low hepatocyte viability (only 30% of hepatocytes survive transplantation) and inability maintain and amplify cell cultures [3, 4].

Given this background, a growing enthusiasm has greeted the development of stem-cell-based therapies for liver diseases. In particular, transplantation of hematopoietic bone marrow (BM) stem cells and mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) has been extensively investigated as potential sources for liver regeneration.

In 1999, Petersen et al. first showed that liver stem cells might be derived from BM, in a rat model of liver injury [5], and it was suggested that BM could contribute to the mature hepatocyte population. Subsequent studies have shown that BM-derived hepatocytes might arise from cell fusion and not only by direct differentiation [6] and that BM cells give a limited contribution to the hepatocyte population, under physiological conditions or in response to mild injury [7].

MSCs represent another promising candidate for liver stem cell therapy. Several studies have demonstrated that MSCs can differentiate *in vitro* along the hepatogenic lineage [8, 9]. To date, studies on animal models reported the beneficial effect of MSCs in promoting hepatic tissue regeneration. Kuo et al. have shown that both MSC-derived hepatocytes and MSCs, transplanted by either intrasplenic or intravenous route, can be engrafted into the recipient liver and differentiate into functional hepatocytes. Intravenous transplantation was more effective in rescuing liver failure than intrasplenic transplantation. Moreover, MSCs were more resistant to reactive oxygen species in vitro, reduced oxidative stress in recipient mice, and accelerated repopulation of hepatocytes after liver damage, suggesting a possible role for paracrine effects [10]. These results have been confirmed also by Banas et al., who evaluated the therapeutic potential of MSCs for the treatment of liver failure and postulated that the beneficial effects of human MSC transplantation were due at least in part to the cells' ability to produce a large number and volume of bioactive factors [11]. To date, only a few clinical trials have been performed in patients with endstage liver disease caused by hepatitis B, hepatitis C, and alcoholic fibrosis. The results of these studies have shown that MSC injection can be used for the treatment of endstage liver diseases, with satisfactory tolerability and clinically relevant effects [12]. Nonetheless, these studies have not provided definitive evidence that MSCs have a capability to differentiate into functional hepatocytes in vivo [13], because the observed improvements could be attributed to the secretion of soluble growth factors by MSCs, rather than to their transdifferentiation into hepatocytes [7]. MSC cells have also emerged as promising candidate cells for immunomodulation therapy, especially in the setting of liver transplantation, given their ability to interact at various levels with the immune system [14, 15].

Overall, a number of different mechanisms contribute to the therapeutic effects exerted by MSCs, which can differentiate into functional hepatic cells and also produce a series of growth factors and cytokines that can suppress inflammatory responses, reduce hepatocytes apoptosis, regress liver fibrosis, and enhance hepatocytes functionality [16].

2. MSC Properties

MSCs were first described by Friedenstein in the early 1990s, as an adherent, fibroblastoid cell population that showed inherent osteogenic properties [17]. Numerous studies have demonstrated that MSCs have a high degree of plasticity, as they differentiate into cells of the mesenchymal lineage, but they can also transdifferentiate into neurons, splenocytes, and various epithelial cells, including lung, liver, intestine, and kidney cells. BM was originally considered the reference source for MSC isolation, although they have been isolated from a multitude of adult tissues, including muscle, adipose tissue, connective tissue, trabecular bone, synovial fluid, along with perinatal tissues, such as umbilical cord, amniotic fluid, and placenta [18]. In particular, adipose tissue (AT) has several advantages compared to other adult tissues as a source of MSCs. Indeed, AT is abundant and can be easily removed by simple lipoaspirate. Moreover, adiposetissue-derived MSCs (AT-MSCs) can be maintained longer in culture and possess a higher proliferation capacity than BM-derived MSCs. Thus, AT may be an ideal source of large numbers of autologous stem cells [19].

MSCs do not express the hematopoietic surface markers CD34 and CD45, but stain positive for CD44, CD29, CD105, CD73, and CD166 [20]. Moreover, MSCs express human leukocyte antigen (HLA) class I, but not HLA class II, and secrete several extracellular matrix (ECM) molecules, such as collagen, fibronectin, laminin, and proteoglycans. For this reason it has been postulated that MSCs might play a central role in ECM organization. We performed a highthroughput molecular analysis of BM- and AT-MSCs. The gene expression profile analysis has revealed that they share 190 coherently modulated transcripts, which might represent the molecular "MSC stemness signature." Among them, we found several genes involved in basic biologic mechanisms, such as embryogenesis, organogenesis, signal transduction, cell adhesion, stress response, and transcription regulation. In particular, a key role in determining the outcome of MSC fate determination is played by KLF4, highlighting the specific binding of KLF4 to regulatory sequences of genes involved in adult stem cell maintenance [19].

BM-derived MSCs are known to naturally support hematopoiesis by secreting a number of trophic molecules, including soluble extracellular matrix glycoproteins, cytokines, and growth factors [21, 22]. Recent studies have demonstrated that MSCs can produce some antiapoptotic cytokines such as stromal-cell-derived factor-1 and vascular endothelial growth factor, which efficiently reduce the apoptosis of recipient cells via the stromal cell-derived factor-1/CX chemokine receptor-4 axis. The antiapoptotic effects of MSCs have been observed in liver injury models [23-26]. Furthermore, MSCs can secrete several cytokines such as hepatocyte growth factor (HGF), epidermal growth factor, IL-6, and TNF- α ; in turn, these cytokines stimulate hepatocyte proliferation and maintain hepatocyte function, as indicated by the high levels of albumin and urea secretion granted upon MSC transplantation [27]. Finally, MSCs can produce a series of cytokines and signal molecules that can potentially suppress inflammatory responses such as IL-1 receptor antagonists and can upregulate anti-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-10 [25].

3. MSC Plasticity

Given their wide differentiation potential and their selfrenewal capacity, MSCs have been considered a promising candidate for cell-based therapy and tissue engineering. Moreover, these cells have the ability to proliferate to an extensive but finite degree, an important characteristic that should reduce concerns about potential tumorigenicity upon *in vivo* transplantation.

The high degree of plasticity of MSCs has been widely demonstrated during the last decade [28–31]. In particular, *in vitro* models, using culture medium supplemented with a cocktail of growth factors, were used to successfully induce the transdifferentiation of MSCs into hepatic cells with functional properties, such as the production of albumin and urea, along with glycogen storage [32]. Moreover, the *in vivo* transdifferentiation of MSCs into hepatic cells has been described in rats [33], mice [34], and humans [35].

Seo et al. first reported that human AT-MSCs injected into SCID mice, following toxic liver damage, were able to differentiate into hepatocyte-like cells [36]. Several reports have confirmed the possibility of generating hepatocyte-like cells from AT-MSCs [37, 38]. In particular, in a xenogeneic transplantation model of liver regeneration, the engraftment of AT-MSCs predifferentiated *in vitro* to hepatocyte-like cells was significantly more efficient *versus* undifferentiated AT-MSCs, and AT-MSCs were better candidates than BM-MSCs for cell therapies [39].

We confirmed that AT-MSCs can transdifferentiate in vitro into hepatocyte-like cells, using a two-step protocol with sequential addition of growth factors. Under this regimen, spindle-shaped fibroblastoid cells differentiated to a layer of compact polygonal epithelial cells. These cells acquired specific liver functions, as shown by their ability to store glycogen and to express hepatic-associated genes and proteins. Moreover, the comparative high-throughput molecular analysis of AT-MSCs, before and after hepatogenic conversion, allowed the identification of a complex interplay between cell receptors, signaling pathways, and transcription factors, responsible for tissue cross-lineage conversion through the mesenchymal-epithelial transition (MET). Our study showed that the AT-MSC plasticity is dependent on MET and suggested that subtle regulations of the canonical pathways of BMP, WNT, and TGF- β may be important to allow MSCs to transdifferentiate into other lineages [40].

The pivotal role that MET plays in determining AT-MSCs transdifferentiation in hepatocytes was also confirmed in an interesting article by Yamamoto and colleagues [41]. The authors compared the transcriptomes of three cell populations, undifferentiated AT-MSCs, AT-MSC-derived hepatocytes (AT-MSC-Hepa) and human primary hepatocytes, and human liver tissue, using microarray analysis. The results indicated that AT-MSC-Hepa and hepatocytes displayed a similar gene expression profile, while undifferentiated AT-MSCs showed a different pattern. The list of genes upregulated in AT-MSC-Hepa, liver cells, and tissue comprised, in particular, genes encoding hepatocytespecific metabolic enzymes and markers [41]. Interestingly, the microarray data indicated the downregulation of two regulators of the epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT), Twist and Snail, along with the upregulation of epithelial markers, such as E-cadherin and a-catenin, in AT-MSC-Hepa. In contrast, the expression of mesenchymal markers, such as N-cadherin and vimentin, was downregulated. These findings support the notion that MET is activated during the hepatic differentiation of AT-MSCs, representing a pivotal step for stem cell transdifferentiation [41].

4. MSCs and Immune System

MSCs express few HLA class I and no HLA class II molecules, allowing them to evade allogeneic immune response. This is the so-called "immunoprivilege," an interesting feature in MSC biology, which makes these cells extremely suitable for both autologous and allogeneic transplantation [42]. Moreover, several studies have established that MSCs exert a generally suppressive effect on a wide variety of cells belonging to both adaptive and innate immunity, including T and B lymphocytes and natural killer cells (NKs). This immunomodulatory effect provides a rational basis for the application of MSCs in the treatment of immune-mediated diseases, such as graft-versus-host disease (GVHD). To date, the mechanisms underlying this immunoregulation remain unclear: some investigators suggested a cell-to-cell contactmediated suppression, while others hypothesized a solublefactor-mediated mechanism [43].

MSCs can suppress the activity of CD8+ cytotoxic T lymphocytes both directly by inhibiting their proliferation following antigen stimulation and indirectly by increasing the relative proportion of CD4+ T helper-2 (TH2) lymphocytes and CD4+ regulatory T lymphocytes [44]. Since B-lymphocyte activation is largely T cell dependent, the influence of MSCs on T lymphocytes may also indirectly suppress B-cell functions [45]. Additionally, MSCs exert a direct influence on B-lymphocytes via cell-cell contact and through secretion of paracrine molecules [46].

MSCs exert significant effects on the innate immune system cells, including monocytes, dendritic cells (DCs), macrophages, NKs, and neutrophils. The mechanisms by which MSCs exert their inhibitory effect on DC maturation is still poorly defined. Spaggiari et al. have shown in vitro that MSCs inhibit the early stages of the progression from monocytes to immature DCs, induced by interleukin-4 (IL-4) and granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF). The authors have shown that different soluble factors mediate the inhibitory effect exerted by MSCs, and they provided a convincing evidence of the pivotal role of prostaglandin E2 (PGE2) [47]. MSCs have a profound inhibitory effect on NK function, suppressing the IL-2induced cell proliferation, their cytolytic activity, and the production of cytokines. MSCs can inhibit NK-cell function via the production of soluble factors, including indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase (IDO) and PGE2 [48]. Lastly, an in vitro study demonstrated that MSCs inhibit apoptosis, expression of adhesion molecules, and migration capability of neutrophils. These results are consistent with the hypothesis that, within the BM niche, MSCs protect neutrophils of the storage pool from apoptosis, preserving their effector functions. Moreover, MSCs reduce intensity of the respiratory burst preventing the excessive or inappropriate activation of the oxidative metabolism. This may be a critical mechanism through which MSCs can limit the severity of tissue damage following ischemic and ischemia/reperfusion (I/R) injury [49].

5. Therapeutic Implications of MSC-Based Treatments of Liver Diseases

The therapeutic potentialities of MSCs are also based on their inherent ability to home in sites of inflammation following tissue injury when injected intravenously. This involves their capability of migrating across endothelial cell layers and being attracted to and retained in the ischemic tissue but not in the remote or intact tissue. Although the mechanisms driving this property are not fully understood, it is likely that injured tissues express specific receptors or ligands that facilitate trafficking, adhesion, and infiltration of MSCs to the damaged site, similarly to leukocytes [50, 51]. It is well known that chemokines are released after tissue damage and that migratory direction follows the chemokine density gradient. In this regard, it has been recently demonstrated that MSCs express chemokine receptors and ligands that are involved in leukocyte migration during inflammation, including the stromal-derived factor-1 (SDF-1) chemokine receptor (chemokine (C-X-C motif) receptor 4, CXCR4) that stimulates the recruitment of progenitor cells to the site of tissue injury [52-55]. MSCs also express several adhesion molecules that respond to SDF-1, as well as chemokines, such as CX3CL1, CXCL16, CCL3, CCL19, and CCL21 [56-58]. Hence, the increase of inflammatory chemokine concentration at the site of inflammation is a key mediator of MSC trafficking to the site of injury [52]. In addition, many integrins, selectins, and chemokine receptors involved in the tethering, rolling, adhesion, and transmigration of leukocytes have also been reported to be expressed on MSCs. In particular, E- and P-selectin, CD44, and VCAM-1, which function in leukocyte adhesion, have been shown to be functionally important in the adhesion of MSCs to the endothelium [59-61].

The therapeutic role of MSCs has been investigated using either autologous or allogeneic transplantation of cells, which were previously expanded in culture and then introduced intravenously or directly into the tissue of interest. To date, infusion of MSCs has shown encouraging results in the treatment of several immune- and inflammatory-mediated conditions including GVHD, diabetes, and ulcerative colitis and in the protection of solid organ grafts from rejection [62]. Recent experimental studies have shown the successful application of MSC transplantation in the treatment of fulminant hepatic failure (FHF), end-stage liver disease (ESLD), and inherited metabolic disorders (IMDs). These studies have shown that MSC transplantation can partially restore the liver function, ameliorate the symptoms, and enhance the survival rates [8, 62].

Different studies have shown that administration of MSC-conditioned medium (MSC-CM), or MSC-derived molecules, might function as alternative or adjuvant tool *versus* MSC direct transplantation alone, for the treatment of FHF [43, 62]. Indeed, Parekkadan et al. showed that the administration of MSC-derived molecules, either by a bolus of MSC-CM or by extracorporeal support using a bioreactor, significantly improved short-term survival in a D-galactosamine-induced rat model of FHF [62]. In another study, van Poll et al. confirmed the effectiveness of MSC-CM

in a rat model of FHF. These authors demonstrated that systemic infusion of MSC-CM provides significant survival benefit and prevents the release of liver injury biomarkers [62]. Furthermore, MSC-CM therapy had profound inhibitory effects on hepatocellular death, resulting in a 90% reduction of hepatocyte apoptosis, and enhanced the liver regeneration programs, incrementing the number of proliferating hepatocytes. Taken together, these data support the theory that MSC-CM induces an integrated beneficial response to liver damage [62]. Compared to MSC-CM, transplanted MSCs have the capability to home in the site of injury and ensure continued delivery of trophic signal molecules. However, long-term engraftment rates are low, and invasive methods for the local delivery of MSCs are necessary [11, 63].

A study by Kanazawa and colleagues showed an interesting application for MSCs in the treatment of the hepatic I/R injury that occurs after liver transplantation [64]. These authors reported that transplanted BM-MSCs were able to ameliorate hepatic I/R injury and improve liver regeneration, in a rat model of Hepatectomy plus I/R; the cellular treatment constrained the increase of serum transaminase levels, the most sensitive marker for hepatic I/R injury evaluation. In addition, a significantly lower percentage of apoptotic hepatocytes were observed in the MSCs group compared with the controls. These findings suggested that MSCs might have the potential to protect the liver against I/R injury-induced hepatocyte apoptosis and to enhance liver regeneration [64].

MSCs have been proposed for the treatment of liver cirrhosis, characterized by distortion of the hepatic architecture and formation of regenerative nodules. Liver cirrhosis is generally considered an irreversible process and represents a frequent cause of death worldwide [65]. The autologous MSC injection could be a valid alternative to OLT in the treatment of liver cirrhosis. Indeed, several animal studies and clinical trials have demonstrated that MSCs have the potential to reverse the fibrotic process by inhibiting collagen deposition and transforming growth factor- β 1 production [11, 66, 67]. The molecular mechanism underlying the antifibrotic properties of MSCs can mainly reside in the high expression levels of matrix metalloproteinase (MMPs), especially MMP-9, which may directly degrade the extracellular matrix and lead to hepatic stellate cell apoptosis [68, 69].

Recently, Pan et al. have shown that BM-MSCs were able to attenuate liver fibrosis by a direct suppression of hepatic stellate cell activation through the inhibition of delta-like 1 (Dlk1) protein, a member of the EGF-like family of homeotic proteins, in a carbon-tetrachloride- (CCl4-) induced liver fibrosis animal model [70]. In addition, Mohamadnejad and colleagues have conducted a phase 1 clinical trial to determine the safety and feasibility of MSC peripheral vein infusion in patients with decompensated liver cirrhosis: liver function and MELD scores were improved in half of the patients after six months [71].

Despite these encouraging results, the use of MSCs in the hepatologic clinical practice is hampered by the inability to monitor the transplanted cells within the patients and by the lack of standardized clinical protocols. Moreover, the
antifibrotic effect of MSCs is still debated, as MSCs could also potentially differentiate into fibrogenic cells [13, 72].

6. MSCs in Liver Transplantation: Risks and Benefits

Transplantation tolerance is an important goal in the effort to reduce long-term morbidity and mortality in organtransplant recipients. MSCs can be induced toward hepatic differentiation ex vivo and used as a potential valid alternative or a bridging to OLT [10-12], as they could prevent allograft rejection. Such potentiality is based on MSC immunomodulatory properties along with their healing and trophic functions, which could help to minimize ischemia, I/R, and inflammation [15, 73]. The immunomodulatory effect exerted by MSCs on T-lymphocyte response appears to be of primary importance in their ability to prevent allograft rejection. As previously discussed, MSCs suppress the proliferation and function of cytotoxic T lymphocytes while promoting the activities of helper and regulatory T lymphocytes. The precise mechanisms responsible for this effect and whether or not it persists long-term remain to be determined, and further studies are needed to address this issue.

An additional benefit to the use of MSCs for the prevention of solid organ allograft immunorejection is that infusion of these cells at the time of organ transplantation may have the potential to promote a state of immunologic chimerism and long-term tolerance of the transplanted organ by the host immune system [74]. This was achieved in distinct animal models and, in a few notable cases, was associated with long-term graft survival in the absence of immunosuppression [74–76].

Despite the important benefits arising from the use of MSC-based therapy, there are still safety issues to debate about, in particular regarding the long-term effects on immune function and the tumorigenic risk.

Several evidences suggest that MSCs might promote tumor growth via transformation, suppression of the antitumor immune response, and direct trophic action on tumor cells [77-86]. The transplantation into nude mice of colon cancer cells mixed with MSCs resulted in larger tumors than did transplantation of cancer cells alone [85]. This effect was associated with a higher degree of neoangiogenesis and lower apoptotic indexes in the tumor mass. MSCs were recruited by colon cancer cells, and in turn they stimulated the migration and invasion of tumor cells through the release of soluble factors [85]. The proangiogenic properties of MSCs can be due to their potential to differentiate into pericytes [86] and, perhaps, endothelial cells, along with the secretion of angiogenic growth factors, including vascular endothelial growth factor, fibroblast-derived growth factor, plateletderived growth factor, and stromal-derived factor-1 [87]. Moreover, MSCs can provide a stromal scaffold for growing tumors, being a source of carcinoma-associated fibroblasts (CAFs), implicated in important aspects of epithelial solid tumor biology such as neoplastic progression, tumor growth, angiogenesis, and metastasis [88].

However, MSCs immunomodulatory properties may play a potent antitumor effect [89–98]. The exact mechanisms behind the tumor suppressive effects of MSCs are not yet entirely clear, but appear to be related to the modulation of the inflammatory environment that characterizes many tumors [97]. Moreover, MSCs may exert non-immunerelated effects, since they are able to interact with cancer cells and inhibit intracellular signaling pathways associated with cell growth and division [97, 98]. In a study by Abdel Aziz and colleagues, the infusion of MSCs, in a rat model of hepatocellular carcinoma, resulted in tumor suppressive effects by downregulation of Wnt signaling target genes related to antiapoptosis, mitogenesis, cell proliferation, and cell cycle regulation. This resulted in the amelioration of both liver histopathological features and function [99].

7. Concluding Remarks

MSCs are considered a potentially relevant therapeutic tool for the treatment of liver diseases, given their high degree of plasticity and immunomodulatory properties. MSCs could represent an alternative to OLT and/or an adjuvant therapy in the prevention of allograft liver rejection. However further studies *in vitro* as well *in vivo* are needed to achieve a better understanding of the potential benefits and risks of MSCs therapeutic use in clinical settings.

Authors Contributions

M. A. Puglisi and V. Tesori contributed equally to this work.

Conflict of Interests

The authors declare no conflict of interests.

References

- [1] S. J. Forbes, "Stem cell therapy for chronic liver disease choosing the right tools for the job," *Gut*, vol. 57, no. 2, pp. 153–155, 2008.
- [2] M. Muraca, "Evolving concepts in cell therapy of liver disease and current clinical perspectives," *Digestive and Liver Disease*, vol. 43, no. 3, pp. 180–187, 2011.
- [3] Y. M. Wu, B. Joseph, E. Berishvili, V. Kumaran, and S. Gupta, "Hepatocyte transplantation and drug-induced perturbations in liver cell compartments," *Hepatology*, vol. 47, no. 1, pp. 279– 287, 2008.
- [4] T. Kisseleva, E. Gigante, and D. A. Brenner, "Recent advances in liver stem cell therapy," *Current Opinion in Gastroenterology*, vol. 26, no. 4, pp. 395–402, 2010.
- [5] B. E. Petersen, W. C. Bowen, K. D. Patrene et al., "Bone marrow as a potential source of hepatic oval cells," *Science*, vol. 284, no. 5417, pp. 1168–1170, 1999.
- [6] X. Wang, H. Willenbring, Y. Akkari et al., "Cell fusion is the principal source of bone-marrow-derived hepatocytes," *Nature*, vol. 422, no. 6934, pp. 897–901, 2003.
- [7] M. R. Alison, S. Islam, and S. Lim, "Stem cells in liver regeneration, fibrosis and cancer: the good, the bad and the ugly," *Journal of Pathology*, vol. 217, no. 2, pp. 282–298, 2009.

- [8] A. Banas, T. Teratani, Y. Yamamoto et al., "Rapid hepatic fate specification of adipose-derived stem cells and their therapeutic potential for liver failure," *Journal of Gastroenterology and Hepatology*, vol. 24, no. 1, pp. 70–77, 2009.
- [9] K. A. Cho, S. Y. Ju, S. J. Cho et al., "Mesenchymal stem cells showed the highest potential for the regeneration of injured liver tissue compared with other subpopulations of the bone marrow," *Cell Biology International*, vol. 33, no. 7, pp. 772–777, 2009.
- [10] T. K. Kuo, S. P. Hung, C. H. Chuang et al., "Stem cell therapy for liver disease: parameters governing the success of using bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells," *Gastroenterology*, vol. 134, no. 7, pp. 2111–2121, 2008.
- [11] A. Banas, T. Teratani, Y. Yamamoto et al., "IFATS collection: in vivo therapeutic potential of human adipose tissue mesenchymal stem cells after transplantation into mice with liver injury," *Stem Cells*, vol. 26, no. 10, pp. 2705–2712, 2008.
- [12] P. Kharaziha, P. M. Hellström, B. Noorinayer et al., "Improvement of liver function in liver cirrhosis patients after autologous mesenchymal stem cell injection: a phase I-II clinical trial," *European Journal of Gastroenterology and Hepatology*, vol. 21, no. 10, pp. 1199–1205, 2009.
- [13] L. Valfrè Di Bonzo, I. Ferrero, C. Cravanzola et al., "Human mesenchymal stem cells as a two-edged sword in hepatic regenerative medicine: engraftment and hepatocyte differentiation versus profibrogenic potential," *Gut*, vol. 57, no. 2, pp. 223–231, 2008.
- [14] V. Sordi and L. Piemonti, "Therapeutic plasticity of stem cells and allograft tolerance," *Cytotherapy*, vol. 13, no. 6, pp. 647– 670, 2011.
- [15] F. C. Popp, P. Renner, E. Eggenhofer et al., "Mesenchymal stem cells as immunomodulators after liver transplantation," *Liver Transplantation*, vol. 15, no. 10, pp. 1192–1198, 2009.
- [16] P. Zhou, S. Hohm, Y. Olusanya, D. A. Hess, and J. A. Nolta, "Human progenitor cells with high aldehyde dehydrogenase activity efficiently engraft into damaged liver in a nove model," *Hepatology*, vol. 49, no. 6, pp. 1992–2000, 2009.
- [17] A. J. Friedenstein, "Osteogenetic activity of transplanted transitional epithelium," *Acta Anatomica*, vol. 45, pp. 31–59, 1961.
- [18] M. A. Puglisi, N. Saulnier, A. C. Piscaglia, P. Tondi, S. Agnes, and A. Gasbarrini, "Adipose tissue-derived mesenchymal stem cells and hepatic differentiation: old concepts and future perspectives," *European Review for Medical and Pharmacological Sciences*, vol. 15, no. 4, pp. 355–364, 2011.
- [19] N. Saulnier, M. A. Puglisi, W. Lattanzi et al., "Gene profiling of bone marrow- and adipose tissue-derived stromal cells: a key role of Kruppel-like factor 4 in cell fate regulation," *Cytotherapy*, vol. 13, no. 3, pp. 329–340, 2011.
- [20] M. F. Pittenger, A. M. Mackay, S. C. Beck et al., "Multilineage potential of adult human mesenchymal stem cells," *Science*, vol. 284, no. 5411, pp. 143–147, 1999.
- [21] K. Dorshkind, "Regulation of hemopoiesis by bone marrow stromal cells and their products," *Annual Review of Immunol*ogy, vol. 8, pp. 111–137, 1990.
- [22] S. E. Haynesworth, M. A. Baber, and A. I. Caplan, "Cytokine expression by human marrow-derived mesenchymal progenitor cells in vitro: effects of dexamethasone and IL-1*α*," *Journal of Cellular Physiology*, vol. 166, no. 3, pp. 585–592, 1996.
- [23] D. van Poll, B. Parekkadan, C. H. Cho et al., "Mesenchymal stem cell-derived molecules directly modulate hepatocellular death and regeneration in vitro and in vivo," *Hepatology*, vol. 47, no. 5, pp. 1634–1643, 2008.

- [24] A. E. Balber, "Concise review: aldehyde dehydrogenase bright stem and progenitor cell populations from normal tissues: characteristics, activities, and emerging uses in regenerative medicine," *Stem Cells*, vol. 29, no. 4, pp. 570–575, 2011.
- [25] L. A. Ortiz, M. DuTreil, C. Fattman et al., "Interleukin 1 receptor antagonist mediates the antiinflammatory and antifibrotic effect of mesenchymal stem cells during lung injury," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 104, no. 26, pp. 11002–11007, 2007.
- [26] P. Hematti, "Role of mesenchymal stromal cells in solid organ transplantation," *Transplantation Reviews*, vol. 22, no. 4, pp. 262–273, 2008.
- [27] J. Kiss, S. V. Urbán, V. Dudics, V. Vas, and F. Uher, "Mesenchymal stem cells and the immune system—immunosuppression without drugs," *Orvosi Hetilap*, vol. 149, no. 8, pp. 339–346, 2008.
- [28] W. Deng, Q. Han, L. Liao et al., "Allogeneic bone marrowderived flk-1+Sca-1- mesenchymal stem cells leads to stable mixed chimerism and donor-specific tolerance," *Experimental Hematology*, vol. 32, no. 9, pp. 861–867, 2004.
- [29] L. A. Ortiz, F. Gambelli, C. McBride et al., "Mesenchymal stem cell engraftment in lung is enhanced in response to bleomycin exposure and ameliorates its fibrotic effects," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 100, no. 14, pp. 8407–8411, 2003.
- [30] J. Sanchez-Ramos, S. Song, F. Cardozo-Pelaez et al., "Adult bone marrow stromal cells differentiate into neural cells in vitro," *Experimental Neurology*, vol. 164, no. 2, pp. 247–256, 2000.
- [31] K. Sugaya, "Potential use of stem cells in neuroreplacement therapies for neurodegenerative diseases," *International Review of Cytology*, vol. 228, pp. 1–30, 2003.
- [32] R. Taléns-Visconti, A. Bonora, R. Jover et al., "Hepatogenic differentiation of human mesenchymal stem cells from adipose tissue in comparison with bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells," *World Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 12, no. 36, pp. 5834–5845, 2006.
- [33] S. N. Shu, L. Wei, J. H. Wang, Y. T. Zhan, H. S. Chen, and Y. Wang, "Hepatic differentiation capability of rat bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells and hematopoietic stem cells," *World Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 10, no. 19, pp. 2818–2822, 2004.
- [34] N. D. Theise, S. Badve, R. Saxena et al., "Derivation of hepatocytes from bone marrow cells in mice after radiationinduced myeloablation," *Hepatology*, vol. 31, no. 1, pp. 235– 240, 2000.
- [35] M. R. Alison, R. Poulsom, R. Jeffery et al., "Hepatocytes from non-hepatic adult stem cells," *Nature*, vol. 406, no. 6793, p. 257, 2000.
- [36] M. J. Seo, S. Y. Suh, Y. C. Bae, and J. S. Jung, "Differentiation of human adipose stromal cells into hepatic lineage in vitro and in vivo," *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, vol. 328, no. 1, pp. 258–264, 2005.
- [37] R. Taléns-Visconti, A. Bonora, R. Jover et al., "Human mesenchymal stem cells from adipose tissue: differentiation into hepatic lineage," *Toxicology in Vitro*, vol. 21, no. 2, pp. 324–329, 2007.
- [38] H. Aurich, M. Sgodda, P. Kaltwaßer et al., "Hepatocyte differentiation of mesenchymal stem cells from human adipose tissue in vitro promotes hepatic integration in vivo," *Gut*, vol. 58, no. 4, pp. 570–581, 2009.

- [39] I. Aurich, L. P. Mueller, H. Aurich et al., "Functional integration of hepatocytes derived from human mesenchymal stem cells into mouse livers," *Gut*, vol. 56, no. 3, pp. 405–415, 2007.
- [40] N. Saulnier, A. C. Piscaglia, M. A. Puglisi et al., "Molecular mechanisms underlying human adipose tissue-derived stromal cells differentiation into a hepatocyte-like phenotype," *Digestive and Liver Disease*, vol. 42, no. 12, pp. 895–901, 2010.
- [41] Y. Yamamoto, A. Banas, S. Murata et al., "A comparative analysis of the transcriptome and signal pathways in hepatic differentiation of human adipose mesenchymal stem cells," *FEBS Journal*, vol. 275, no. 6, pp. 1260–1273, 2008.
- [42] K. Le Blanc and O. Ringdén, "Mesenchymal stem cells: properties and role in clinical bone marrow transplantation," *Current Opinion in Immunology*, vol. 18, no. 5, pp. 586–591, 2006.
- [43] K. Le Blanc and O. Ringdén, "Immunomodulation by mesenchymal stem cells and clinical experience," *Journal of International Medicine*, vol. 262, no. 5, pp. 509–525, 2007.
- [44] S. Aggarwal and M. F. Pittenger, "Human mesenchymal stem cells modulate allogeneic immune cell responses," *Blood*, vol. 105, no. 4, pp. 1815–1822, 2005.
- [45] A. Augello, R. Tasso, S. M. Negrini et al., "Bone marrow mesenchymal progenitor cells inhibit lymphocyte proliferation by activation of the programmed death 1 pathway," *European Journal of Immunology*, vol. 35, no. 5, pp. 1482–1490, 2005.
- [46] A. Corcione, F. Benvenuto, E. Ferretti et al., "Human mesenchymal stem cells modulate B-cell functions," *Blood*, vol. 107, no. 1, pp. 367–372, 2006.
- [47] G. M. Spaggiari, H. Abdelrazik, F. Becchetti, and L. Moretta, "MSCs inhibit monocyte-derived DC maturation and function by selectively interfering with the generation of immature DCs: central role of MSC-derived prostaglandin E2," *Blood*, vol. 113, no. 26, pp. 6576–6583, 2009.
- [48] G. M. Spaggiari, A. Capobianco, H. Abdelrazik, F. Becchetti, M. C. Mingari, and L. Moretta, "Mesenchymal stem cells inhibit natural killer-cell proliferation, cytotoxicity, and cytokine production: role of indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase and prostaglandin E2," *Blood*, vol. 111, no. 3, pp. 1327–1333, 2008.
- [49] L. Raffaghello, G. Bianchi, M. Bertolotto et al., "Human mesenchymal stem cells inhibit neutrophil apoptosis: a model for neutrophil preservation in the bone marrow niche," *Stem Cells*, vol. 26, no. 1, pp. 151–162, 2008.
- [50] H. K. Salem and C. Thiemermann, "Mesenchymal stromal cells: current understanding and clinical status," *Stem Cells*, vol. 28, no. 3, pp. 585–596, 2010.
- [51] K. Ley, C. Laudanna, M. I. Cybulsky, and S. Nourshargh, "Getting to the site of inflammation: the leukocyte adhesion cascade updated," *Nature Reviews Immunology*, vol. 7, no. 9, pp. 678–689, 2007.
- [52] H. Spring, T. Schüler, B. Arnold, G. J. Hämmerling, and R. Ganss, "Chemokines direct endothelial progenitors into tumor neovessels," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 102, no. 50, pp. 18111–18116, 2005.
- [53] M. Honczarenko, Y. Le, M. Swierkowski, I. Ghiran, A. M. Glodek, and L. E. Silberstein, "Human bone marrow stromal cells express a distinct set of biologically functional chemokine receptors," *Stem Cells*, vol. 24, no. 4, pp. 1030–1041, 2006.
- [54] J. Ringe, S. Strassburg, K. Neumann et al., "Towards in situ tissue repair: human mesenchymal stem cells express chemokine receptors CXCR1, CXCR2 and CCR2, and migrate upon stimulation with CXCL8 but not CCL2," *Journal of Cellular Biochemistry*, vol. 101, no. 1, pp. 135–146, 2007.

- [55] T. Lapidot, "Mechanism of human stem cell migration and repopulation of NOD/SCID and B2mnull NOD/SCID mice: the role of SDF-1/CXCR4 interactions," *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, vol. 938, pp. 83–95, 2001.
- [56] P. A. Conget and J. J. Minguell, "Phenotypical and functional properties of human bone marrow mesenchymal progenitor cells," *Journal of Cellular Physiology*, vol. 181, no. 1, pp. 67–73, 1999.
- [57] M. K. Majumdar, M. Keane-Moore, D. Buyaner et al., "Characterization and functionality of cell surface molecules on human mesenchymal stem cells," *Journal of Biomedical Science*, vol. 10, no. 2, pp. 228–241, 2003.
- [58] V. Sordi, M. L. Malosio, F. Marchesi et al., "Bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells express a restricted set of functionally active chemokine receptors capable of promoting migration to pancreatic islets," *Blood*, vol. 106, no. 2, pp. 419–427, 2005.
- [59] G. S. Kansas, "Selectins and their ligands: current concepts and controversies," *Blood*, vol. 88, no. 9, pp. 3259–3287, 1996.
- [60] K. M. Schweitzer, A. M. Dräger, P. Van Der Valk et al., "Constitutive expression of E-selectin and vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 on endothelial cells of hematopoietic tissues," *American Journal of Pathology*, vol. 148, no. 1, pp. 165–175, 1996.
- [61] B. Rüster, S. Göttig, R. J. Ludwig et al., "Mesenchymal stem cells display coordinated rolling and adhesion behavior on endothelial cells," *Blood*, vol. 108, no. 12, pp. 3938–3944, 2006.
- [62] B. Parekkadan, D. van Poll, K. Suganuma et al., "Mesenchymal stem cell-derived molecules reverse fulminant hepatic failure," *PLoS ONE*, vol. 2, no. 9, article e941, 2007.
- [63] H. Yagi, B. Parekkadan, K. Suganuma et al., "Long-term superior performance of a stem cell/hepatocyte device for the treatment of acute liver failure," *Tissue Engineering Part A*, vol. 15, no. 11, pp. 3377–3388, 2009.
- [64] H. Kanazawa, Y. Fujimoto, T. Teratani et al., "Bone marrowderived mesenchymal stem cells ameliorate hepatic ischemia reperfusion injury in a rat model," *PLoS ONE*, vol. 6, no. 4, article e19195, 2011.
- [65] L. J. Dai, H. Y. Li, L. X. Guan, G. Ritchie, and J. X. Zhou, "The therapeutic potential of bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells on hepatic cirrhosis," *Stem Cell Research*, vol. 2, no. 1, pp. 16–25, 2008.
- [66] M. Mohamadnejad, K. Alimoghaddam, M. Mohyeddin-Bonab et al., "Phase 1 trial of autologous bone marrow mesenchymal stem cell transplantation in patients with decompensated liver cirrhosis," *Archives of Iranian Medicine*, vol. 10, no. 4, pp. 459–466, 2007.
- [67] P. C. Tsai, T. W. Fu, Y. M. A. Chen et al., "The therapeutic potential of human umbilical mesenchymal stem cells from Wharton's jelly in the treatment of rat liver fibrosis," *Liver Transplantation*, vol. 15, no. 5, pp. 484–495, 2009.
- [68] R. Higashiyama, Y. Inagaki, Y. Y. Hong et al., "Bone marrowderived cells express matrix metalloproteinases and contribute to regression of liver fibrosis in mice," *Hepatology*, vol. 45, no. 1, pp. 213–222, 2007.
- [69] B. Parekkadan, D. van Poll, Z. Megeed et al., "Immunomodulation of activated hepatic stellate cells by mesenchymal stem cells," *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, vol. 363, no. 2, pp. 247–252, 2007.
- [70] R.-L. Pan, P. Wang, L.-X. Xiang, and J.-Z. Shao, "Delta-like 1 serves as a new target and contributor to liver fibrosis downregulated by mesenchymal stem cell transplantation," *Journal* of Biological Chemistry, vol. 286, no. 14, pp. 12340–12348, 2011.

- [71] M. Mohamadnejad, M. Namiri, M. Bagheri et al., "Phase 1 human trial of autologous bone marrow-hematopoietic stem cell transplantation in patients with decompensated cirrhosis," *World Journal of Gastroenterology*, vol. 13, no. 24, pp. 3359– 3363, 2007.
- [72] A. B. Carvalho, L. F. Quintanilha, J. V. Dias et al., "Bone marrow multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells do not reduce fibrosis or improve function in a rat model of severe chronic liver injury," *Stem Cells*, vol. 26, no. 5, pp. 1307–1314, 2008.
- [73] F. Casiraghi, N. Azzollini, P. Cassis et al., "Pretransplant infusion of mesenchymal stem cells prolongs the survival of a semiallogeneic heart transplant through the generation of regulatory T cells," *Journal of Immunology*, vol. 181, no. 6, pp. 3933–3946, 2008.
- [74] H. Pan, K. Zhao, L. Wang et al., "Mesenchymal stem cells enhance the induction of mixed chimerism and tolerance to rat hind-limb allografts after bone marrow transplantation," *Journal of Surgical Research*, vol. 160, no. 2, pp. 315–324, 2010.
- [75] K. Le Blanc, H. Samuelsson, B. Gustafsson et al., "Transplantation of mesenchymal stem cells to enhance engraftment of hematopoietic stem cells," *Leukemia*, vol. 21, no. 8, pp. 1733– 1738, 2007.
- [76] T. Kawai, A. B. Cosimi, T. R. Spitzer et al., "HLA-mismatched renal transplantation without maintenance immunosuppression," *New England Journal of Medicine*, vol. 358, no. 4, pp. 353–361, 2008.
- [77] S. A. Patel, J. R. Meyer, S. J. Greco, K. E. Corcoran, M. Bryan, and P. Rameshwar, "Mesenchymal stem cells protect breast cancer cells through regulatory T cells: role of mesenchymal stem cell-derived TGF-β," *Journal of Immunology*, vol. 184, no. 10, pp. 5885–5894, 2010.
- [78] T. Murayama, O. M. Tepper, M. Silver et al., "Determination of bone marrow-derived endothelial progenitor cell significance in angiogenic growth factor-induced neovascularization in vivo," *Experimental Hematology*, vol. 30, no. 8, pp. 967–972, 2002.
- [79] F. Ghiringhelli, C. Ménard, M. Terme et al., "CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells inhibit natural killer cell functions in a transforming growth factor-beta-dependent manner," *Journal* of Experimental Medicine, vol. 202, no. 8, pp. 1075–1085, 2005.
- [80] A. E. Karnoub, A. B. Dash, A. P. Vo et al., "Mesenchymal stem cells within tumour stroma promote breast cancer metastasis," *Nature*, vol. 449, no. 7162, pp. 557–563, 2007.
- [81] R. Jiang, W. Xu, W. Zhu et al., "Mesenchymal stem cells derived from bone marrow favor tumor cell growth in vivo," *Experimental and Molecular Pathology*, vol. 80, no. 3, pp. 267– 274, 2006.
- [82] F. Djouad, P. Plence, C. Bony et al., "Immunosuppressive effect of mesenchymal stem cells favors tumor growth in allogeneic animals," *Blood*, vol. 102, no. 10, pp. 3837–3844, 2003.
- [83] J. M. Yu, E. S. Jun, Y. C. Bae, and J. S. Jung, "Mesenchymal stem cells derived from human adipose tissues favor tumor cell growth in vivo," *Stem Cells and Development*, vol. 17, no. 3, pp. 463–473, 2008.
- [84] G. Lin, R. Yang, L. Banie et al., "Effects of transplantation of adipose tissue-derived stem cells on prostate tumor," *Prostate*, vol. 70, no. 10, pp. 1066–1073, 2010.
- [85] K. Shinagawa, Y. Kitadai, M. Tanaka et al., "Mesenchymal stem cells enhance growth and metastasis of colon cancer," *International Journal of Cancer*, vol. 127, no. 10, pp. 2323– 2333, 2010.
- [86] A. Al-Khaldi, N. Eliopoulos, D. Martineau, L. Lejeune, K. Lachapelle, and J. Galipeau, "Postnatal bone marrow stromal

cells elicit a potent VEGF-dependent neoangiogenic response in vivo," *Gene Therapy*, vol. 10, no. 8, pp. 621–629, 2003.

- [87] T. Kinnaird, E. Stabile, M. S. Burnett et al., "Marrow-derived stromal cells express genes encoding a broad spectrum of arteriogenic cytokines and promote in vitro and in vivo arteriogenesis through paracrine mechanisms," *Circulation Research*, vol. 94, no. 5, pp. 678–685, 2004.
- [88] P. J. Mishra, P. J. Mishra, R. Humeniuk et al., "Carcinomaassociated fibroblast-like differentiation of human mesenchymal stem cells," *Cancer Research*, vol. 68, no. 11, pp. 4331– 4339, 2008.
- [89] A. Y. Khakoo, S. Pati, S. A. Anderson et al., "Human mesenchymal stem cells exert potent antitumorigenic effects in a model of Kaposi's sarcoma," *Journal of Experimental Medicine*, vol. 203, no. 5, pp. 1235–1247, 2006.
- [90] L. Qiao, Z. Xu, T. Zhao et al., "Suppression of tumorigenesis by human mesenchymal stem cells in a hepatoma model," *Cell Research*, vol. 18, no. 4, pp. 500–507, 2008.
- [91] L. Qiao, Z. L. Xu, T. J. Zhao, L. H. Ye, and X. D. Zhang, "Dkk-1 secreted by mesenchymal stem cells inhibits growth of breast cancer cells via depression of Wnt signalling," *Cancer Letters*, vol. 269, no. 1, pp. 67–77, 2008.
- [92] Y. Zhu, Z. Sun, Q. Han et al., "Human mesenchymal stem cells inhibit cancer cell proliferation by secreting DKK-1," *Leukemia*, vol. 23, no. 5, pp. 925–933, 2009.
- [93] B. Cousin, E. Ravet, S. Poglio et al., "Adult stromal cells derived from human adipose tissue provoke pancreatic cancer cell death both in vitro and in vivo," *PLoS ONE*, vol. 4, no. 7, Article ID e6278, 2009.
- [94] Y. R. Lu, Y. Yuan, X. J. Wang et al., "The growth inhibitory effect of mesenchymal stem cells on tumor cells in vitro and in vivo," *Cancer Biology and Therapy*, vol. 7, no. 2, pp. 245–251, 2008.
- [95] P. Secchiero, S. Zorzet, C. Tripodo et al., "Human bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells display anti-cancer activity in SCID mice bearing disseminated non-hodgkin's lymphoma xenografts," *PLoS ONE*, vol. 5, no. 6, Article ID e11140, 2010.
- [96] S. Kidd, L. Caldwell, M. Dietrich et al., "Mesenchymal stromal cells alone or expressing interferon-β suppress pancreatic tumors in vivo, an effect countered by anti-inflammatory treatment," *Cytotherapy*, vol. 12, no. 5, pp. 615–625, 2010.
- [97] A. Nakamizo, F. Marini, T. Amano et al., "Human bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells in the treatment of gliomas," *Cancer Research*, vol. 65, no. 8, pp. 3307–3318, 2005.
- [98] P. Gao, Q. Ding, Z. Wu, H. Jiang, and Z. Fang, "Therapeutic potential of human mesenchymal stem cells producing IL-12 in a mouse xenograft model of renal cell carcinoma," *Cancer Letters*, vol. 290, no. 2, pp. 157–166, 2010.
- [99] M. T. Abdel Aziz, M. F. El Asmar, H. M. Atta et al., "Efficacy of mesenchymal stem cells in suppression of hepatocarcinorigenesis in rats: possible role of Wnt signaling," *Journal of Experimental and Clinical Cancer Research*, vol. 30, no. 1, p. 49, 2011.

Research Article

Neurotrophic Features of Human Adipose Tissue-Derived Stromal Cells: *In Vitro* and *In Vivo* Studies

Wanda Lattanzi,¹ Maria Concetta Geloso,¹ Nathalie Saulnier,² Stefano Giannetti,¹ Maria Ausiliatrice Puglisi,² Valentina Corvino,¹ Antonio Gasbarrini,² and Fabrizio Michetti¹

¹ Institute of Anatomy and Cell Biology, Università Cattolica del Sacro Cuore, 00168 Rome, Italy ² Department of Internal Medicine and Gastroenterology, Università Cattolica del Sacro Cuore, 00168 Rome, Italy

Correspondence should be addressed to Maria Concetta Geloso, mc.geloso@rm.unicatt.it

Received 7 July 2011; Accepted 16 September 2011

Academic Editor: Herman S. Cheung

Copyright © 2011 Wanda Lattanzi et al. This is an open access article distributed under the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

Due to its abundance, easy retrieval, and plasticity characteristics, adipose-tissue-derived stromal cells (ATSCs) present unquestionable advantages over other adult-tissue-derived stem cells. Based on the *in silico* analysis of our previous data reporting the ATSC-specific expression profiles, the present study attempted to clarify and validate at the functional level the expression of the neurospecific genes expressed by ATSC both *in vitro* and *in vivo*. This allowed evidencing that ATSCs express neuro-specific trophins, metabolic genes, and neuroprotective molecules. They were in fact able to induce neurite outgrowth *in vitro*, along with tissue-specific commitment along the neural lineage and the expression of the TRKA neurotrophin receptor *in vivo*. Our observation adds useful information to recent evidence proposing these cells as a suitable tool for cell-based applications in neuroregenerative medicine.

1. Introduction

Adipose-tissue-derived adult pluripotent cells, commonly known as adipose tissue stromal cells (ATSCs) are mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) residing in the connective stroma of adipose tissue. They represent a valuable source of adult stem cells, being easily isolated from an abundant and accessible tissue [1–3]. Their plasticity along with the ease of *in vitro* culturing and propagation makes them the most used cell type in a wide range of tissue regeneration applications [4–7].

We have previously shown the ATSC-specific molecular properties, by comparatively analyzing the geno-mewide expression profiles of MSCs from different adult tissues [3]. The study allowed indicating the main molecular features which regulate the stemness maintenance of MSCs and a more extensive plasticity of ATSC *in vitro*. The complete result dataset of this previous study (available at the Gene Expression Omnibus (GEO) database, http://www.ncbi .nlm.nih.gov/gds, accession number GSE8954) also indicated that ATSCs specifically express neurospecific genes. The purpose of this study is to extract the biologically significant genes from this dataset and validate the functional relevance of the neurotrophic genes expressed by ATSC both *in vitro* and *in vivo*.

2. Materials and Methods

2.1. In Silico Biological Analysis of the Microarray Dataset. In order to identify the candidate genes involved in the neurotrophic properties of ATSCs, the gene list of ATSC-specific genes obtained through the microarray-based gene profiling of ATSC compared to bone-marrow-derived mesenchymal cells (BMSCs) and fibroblasts (http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih .gov/gds, accession number GSE8954) [3] underwent an *ad hoc* biological analysis, aimed at finding neurologically relevant genes. For this purpose, the list of 441 genes specifically upregulated in ATSC (*P* value <0.01), resulting from the statistical analysis (see [3] for statistical methods used in data analysis), were categorized according to the "biological function" annotations implemented from the Gene Ontology

Annotation (GOA) database (http://www.ebi.ac .uk/GOA/). Specific neuroprotective, neurodevelopmental, and/or neurotrophic functions were further studied using the "Gene Reference Into Function" tool in GenBank (http://www.ncbi .nlm.nih.gov/gene/about-generif).

2.2. Patients and Specimens. Adipose tissue (AT) specimens were obtained by lipoaspiration from healthy volunteers (mean age 40.2 ± 14.2 years) upon obtaining a written consent. A skin biopsy was obtained from the retroauricular region of an healthy male donor (aged 45) and served for the isolation of human dermal fibroblasts (HDF). Individuals data were handled confidentially and anonymously. All the procedures employed in this study were approved by the ethical committee of the Catholic University of Rome (Rome, Italy; number P552 (A.779)/CE2007).

2.3. Chemicals and Reagents. Cell culture media and supplements were purchased from Lonza (Basel, Switzerland). Enzymes, growth factors, and all other chemicals used in this study were purchased from Sigma (Sigma-Aldrich, St Louis, Mo,USA), unless otherwise specified.

2.4. ATSC Isolation and Culture. Mesenchymal stromal cells were isolated in primary culture from the lipoaspirates, as already described elsewhere [3]. Briefly, AT was extensively washed, mechanically fractionated, and digested using 0.1% collagenase type VIII. The lysed tissue was then filtered through a $100\,\mu m$ mesh, and the cell suspension was centrifuged. The cell pellet was then plated in T75 tissue culture flasks using Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium (DMEM), supplemented with 10% FBS, 100 units/mL penicillin, 100 µg/mL streptomycin, and 0.2 ng/mL fibroblast growth factor beta (bFGF). Cells were subcultured as previously described [3] and then used for in vitro and in vivo experiments, as detailed in the following paragraphs. ATSCs growth kinetics up to fifteen culture passages and their immunophenotype were assessed as already described elsewhere [6].

2.5. HDF Isolation and Culture. Dermal fibroblast were isolated in primary culture from the skin biopsy and cultured as previously described [8]. These cells served as a mesodermalderived differentiated controls to produce the conditioned medium (HDF-CM) used in the *in vitro* experiments (see following paragraphs).

3. In Vitro Experimental Procedures: Neural Cell Line Cultures and Treatments

In order to assess the functional significance of the neurotrophic genes specifically expressed by ATSCs, LAN5 and PC12 cells were used as neural undifferentiated cell lines for the *in vitro* experiments. These cell lines are commonly employed as valuable models to study the neuronal differentiation and degeneration processes *in vitro* [9–13].

3.1. Cell Lines and Treatments. The human LAN-5 dopaminergic cells were grown in Dulbecco's modified Eagle medium (DMEM) supplemented with 2 mM glutamine, 40 μ g/mL gentamicin, and 10% heat-inactivated fetal calf serum (FCS), according to standard protocols [13]. Cells were plated at a 10⁴/cm² seeding density in 24-well plates. The day after plating, ATSCs were seeded in the same wells using a 10⁴/cm² seeding density. In addition, separate wells of LAN5 cells were cultured in presence of ATSC-conditioned medium (ATSC-CM), which was obtained by filtering through a 0.2 μ m cellulose acetate filter the supernatant medium of subconfluent ATSC cultures. Thereafter, both LAN5-ATSC cocultures and ATSC-CM-treated cells were grown for three days without changing the culture medium.

The rat PC12 noradrenergic cell line was seeded at a density of 5000 cells/cm² in RPMI 1640 medium containing 5% fetal calf serum and 10% horse serum and grown till 80% confluence, according to standard protocols [12]. Between the third and the fourth culture passage, cells were plated in 24-well plates, using a 10^4 /cm² seeding density. The day after plating, the PC12 culture medium was replaced by either ATSC-CM or HDF-CM. LAN5 and PC12 cells in standard culture medium served as controls in the experiments. As PC12 cells are known to differentiate along a functional neuronal phenotype upon NGF treatment, cells primed with 50 ng/mL of NGF β were used as positive control of differentiation [9]. Cellular morphology was evaluated by an invertoscope up to four days of culture.

4. In Vivo Experimental Procedures: Neonatal Rat Brain ATSC Inoculation

4.1. Adenoviral-Mediated Cell Transduction. In order to make ATSC recognizable in living tissues, cells were transfected using a defective adenoviral vector carrying the enhanced green fluorescent protein (AdEGFP) as a reporter gene. AdEGFP stocks were kindly provided by the Vector Core Facility of the University of Pittsburgh (Pa, USA). Cells were plated at a 10⁴/cm² seeding density and treated with AdEGFP using a multiplicity of infection (MOI) of 100 plaque-forming units (pfu)/cell. The efficiency of cell transduction was assessed observing fluorescent cells 48 hours later using an invertoscope equipped with a fluorescent lamp. EGFP-expressing cells were then inoculated in neonatal rats, as further described.

4.2. Cell Transplantation. Human ATSCs were transduced with Ad.eGFP 48 hours prior to *in vivo* transplantation. The surgery was performed on neonatal rats at postnatal day 1 (P1), after the induction of deep anesthesia by hypothermia. A small parietal hole was made into the skull above the frontal cortex, and cells were slowly injected into the lateral ventricle (1 mm posterior to the bregma, 1 mm lateral to the midline, and 2–2.5 mm ventral to the pial surface) using a glass micropipette coupled to a Hamilton microsyringe. For each animal treated, 5×10^4 ATSCs suspended in 1 μ L of Puck's saline A (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, Ca) were used. Shamoperated animals were injected with the same volume of



FIGURE 1: Hierarchical clustering of microarray data. The dendrogram shows all the 441 genes differentially expressed in ATSC (selected by *t*-test, *P* value 0.01) resulting from the statistical analysis [3]. Each row represents a single gene, while cell types are grouped in columns. The colored representation of gene expression is shown according to the scale on the right side of the figure. BMSC: bone-marrow-derived stromal cells; MRC5: human lung fibroblast cell line. See [3] for details.

saline solution. Following treatment, the skin was rapidly sutured, the pups were warmed under a lamp and returned to the dame. All animal protocols used have been approved by the Animal Experimentation Committee of the Catholic University of Rome.

4.3. Tissue Processing. The animals were sacrificed 7 and 15 days after injection (n = 6 for each group of ATSC treated rats, and n = 3 for each group of sham-treated animals). Under deep anaesthesia (ketamine/diazepam 1:1 i.p.), they were perfused through the aorta with 100 mL of saline solution, followed by 100 mL of 0.01 M, pH 7.4 PBS, and 4% paraformaldehyde. Thirty minutes after perfusion, the brains were removed from the skull, postfixed in 4% PBS paraformaldehyde for 2 h and immersed in 30% sucrose. Serial 40 μ m thick coronal sections were cut on a freezing microtome. The first series of sections was mounted in Vectashield (Vector, UK) for fluorescent evaluation of eGFP-expressing cells. Other series of adjacent sections were processed for immunohistochemistry.

4.4. *Immunohistochemistry*. Anti-GFAP (polyclonal, Dako, Glostrup, Denmark, 1:1000 overnight at 4°C), -Doublecortin (policlonal, Chemicon, Temecula, Ca, 1:3000, overnight at 4°C), -NeuN (monoclonal, Chemicon, Temecula, Ca, 1:500, 48 h at 4°C), -O4 (monoclonal, Chemicon, Temecula, CA, 1:500, overnight at 4°C), and -TrKA (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Heidelberg, Germany, 1:1000 overnight at 4°C) were revealed using cyanine fluorochromes-labeled secondary antibodies (donkey anti-mouse Cy3 or donkey antirabbit Cy3, Jackson Immunoresearch Laboratories, West Grove, Pa, 1: 400) following incubation for 1 hour at RT. Sections were mounted in Vectashield for fluorescent visualisation of labeled cells. Controls were prepared by omitting the primary antibodies.

The colocalization of eGFP with the above-mentioned markers was examined with a Zeiss LSM 510 confocal laser scanning microscopy system.

5. Results

5.1. ATSCs Express Neurospecific Genes. Data extracted from previously published microarray data showed the selective upregulation of 441 genes (P < 0.01) in ATSC compared to BMSC and human fibroblast MRC5 cells (Figure 1). The *in silico* biological analysis of the microarray data (GEO dataset number GSE8954) allowed to identify a short list of biologically relevant genes, involved in neuroprotection, neural developmental processes, and neurotrophic functions (see Table 1). In particular, this 12-transcript list included genes, namely, nerve growth factor beta (NGFB), neuropilin 1



FIGURE 2: *In vitro* neurotrophic effects of ATSC. LAN-5 human neuroblasts and PC12 rat cells were cultured either ATSC-conditioned medium or co-cultured with ATSC and morphological modifications were monitored over time: (a) LAN5 in standard culture medium; (b) LAN5 cultured in ATSC-CM for 72 hours; (c) and (d) LAN-5 co-cultured with ATSC using a cell density of 10^4 cell/cm² for both cell populations; (e) PC12 in standard culture medium; (f) PC12 cultured in ATSC-CM for 4 days; (g) PC12 cultured in β NGF 100 ng/mL for 4 days; (h) PC12 cultured in HDF-conditioned medium for 4 days. Arrows show evidence of neurite outgrowth; asterisk (*) indicate ATSC in culture. Scale bar 100 μ m in all panels except for panel $d = 10 \,\mu$ m.



FIGURE 3: Efficient adenoviral-mediated transduction of ATSC. ATSCs were transfected with 100 pfu/cell of AdEGFP and fluorescent cells were observed after 48 hours: nearly 80% cells were EGFPpositive as shown in the figure.

(NRP1), and GTP cyclohydrolase 1 (GCH1), encoding soluble neurotrophins which are known to mediate neuronal growth, differentiation, migration, and neuroprotection [9, 14, 15]. The neuronal cadherin CDH2 belongs to the major transmembranar signalling complex cadherin/catenin that plays a key role in neuronal processes during early development. It is activated during neural circuit formation and maturation to mediate axonal outgrowth and arborisation [16, 17]. Moreover, nearly all genes in the list are implicated in developmental processes within the nervous system, such as neurogenesis, neuron differentiation, axonogenesis, axon guidance, nerve growth, and glia differentiation and migration (Table 1). The phosphoribosyl pyrophosphate synthetase 1 (PRPS1) and the phosphoglycerate mutase 1 (PGAM1) genes are implicated in metabolic pathways which are essential in neuronal function and maintenance (see function details and references in Table 1).

5.2. ATSCs Induce Neurite Outgrowth in PC12 and LAN5 Cells. In order to evaluate the effects of the supposed neurotrophic properties of ATSC, the capability of inducing visible changes in cell morphology of neural cells was first assessed *in vitro*. For this purpose, LAN5 cells were either cultured in ATSC-CM or cocultured with human ATSC for three days. Both cells cultured in ATSC-CM (Figure 2(b)) and those in coculture (Figures 2(c)-2(d)) displayed evident changes in shape and morphology, compared to those grown in standard culture medium (Figure 2(a)). The morphological changes consisted in the formation and elongation of neurite-like processes observed in discrete loci of the culture plate. The outgrown neurites seemed to establish contacts with both neural cells and ATSC in culture (Figure 2(d)).

In addition, the adrenergic PC12 cell line was cultured in presence of ATSC-conditioned medium (ATSC-CM) for four days. PC12 primed with β NGF and PC12 cultured in HDF-CM was used as positive and negative neuro-differentiation controls, respectively. The morphological analysis showed the extensive outgrowth and extension of neurite-like structures in both β NGF- and ATSC-CM-treated cells exhibiting essentially overlapping features (Figure 2(f)-2(g)), compared to cells cultured in standard medium (Figure 2(e)). Cells grown in HDF-CM showed clear morphological signs of distress, becoming small-rounded vacuolized cells, with a marked tendency to detach (Figure 2(h)).

TABLE 1: Selected ATSC-9	specific upregulated	l genes involved in neuros	pecific functions	(P)	< 0.0)1)
THEEL IN CONCERNING ON	peenne apreganate	geneo mitoriea mitiearoa	peenie ranetiono	(*		· + ,

Gene symbol	Gene bank	Gene name		Neurospecifi	c functions		Process	References
			protection	development	trophism	metabolism		
SLC1A1	NM_004170.5	Solute carrier family 1, member 1	+				Protection against glutamate neurotoxicity	[18]
CDH2	NM_001792.3	Cadherin 2, type 1, N-cadherin (neuronal)		+			Pre-to- postsynaptic adhesion neuronal migration Axonogenesis synapse assembly	[19]
CELF2	NM_001025077.2	CUG triplet repeat, RNA binding protein 2	+	+			Motor neuron survival splicing control during development	[7]
VLDLR	NM_003383.3	Very low density lipoprotein receptor	+	+		+	Protection against hypoxia and glucose starvation Nervous system development lipid uptake in neurons and astrocytes	[20]
NRP1	NM_003873	Neuropilin 1	+	+	+		Cell survival axon guidance Migration and invasion	[15]
NGFB	NM_002506.2	Nerve growth factor, beta polypeptide		+			Neuron differentiation nerve growth	[9]
ENC1	NM_003633.2	Ectodermal-neural cortex	+	+			Anti-apoptotic nervous system development	[21]
GCH1	NM_000161.2	GTP cyclohydrolase 1	+		+		Protection from brain damaging events secreted by astrocyte	[14]
FGF2	NG_012449.1	Fibroblast growth factor 2		+	+		Neurogenesis migration	[22]
NDN	NM_002487.2	Necdin homolog (mouse)	+	+			Protects neuron from oxidant stress Neuron development glial cell migration	[23]
PRPS1	NM_002764.3	Phosphoribosyl pyrophosphate synthetase 1		+		+	Purine synthesis nervous system development	[24, 25]
PGAM1	NM_002629.2	Phosphoglycerate mutase 1 (brain)	+			+	Regulation of energy metabolism neuroprotection against Aß-toxicity	[26]

5.3. In Vivo Analysis of ATSC-Specific Neurotrophic Features. The functional significance of the ATSC-specific upregulation of genes involved in the neural lineage has been further investigated *in vivo* after transplantation of ATSCs in the neonatal rat brain. ATSCs were efficiently transduced with Ad.eGFP prior to *in vivo* transplantation (Figure 3). Histological examination of ATSC-transplanted young rats sacrificed 7 days after transplantation showed clusters of eGFP-positive ATSCs, characterized by rounded morphology, localized in the wall of the lateral ventricle, near the needle tract, surrounded by GFAP positive astroglial endings (Figure 4(a) A–C). In particular, based on the results

(A) (B) (C) (D) (E) (F) (a) (A) (B) (C)(D) (E) (F) (b)

FIGURE 4: Engraftment of human ATSCs within newborn rat brain. (a) Confocal microscopy micrographs showing the engraftment of eGFPpositive (green; A, D) ATSCs within newborn rat brain 1 week after cell infusion. ATSCs exhibit a round morphology (A, C), are surrounded by GFAP-positive astrocytes (red; B, D), and express TRKA (red, B, D, arrows). (b) Engraftment and *in vivo* differentiation of human ATSCs within newborn rat hippocampus 2 weeks after implantation. Confocal images of GFAP (red; A) or TRKA (red; D) immunolabeled eGFP (green; B, E) expressing ATSCs. Engrafted cells express the astrocytic marker GFAP (yellow, C) and the TRKA receptor (yellow, F). Scale bars: (a) A–C 120 μ m, (a) D–F 420 μ m, (b) A–C 80 μ m, and (b) D–F 60 μ m. observed *in vitro*, we assessed the expression of the anti-NGF- β receptor, as to further investigate the significance of the NGF/TRKA signaling pathway. ATSCs exhibited immunopositivity for the TRKA antibody 7 days after transplantation (Figure 4(a) D–F). At this time point, no colocalization with neuronal (Doublecortin, NeuN), astroglial (GFAP), or oligodendroglial (O4) markers were observed (not shown).

Histological examination of young rats sacrificed 15 days after transplantation confirmed the survival of ATSCs in the brain of injected animals. Grafted cells examined at this time point were mainly localized within the brain parenchyma, near the ventricular system and frequently in the hippocampus. They showed a bipolar or multipolar morphology with processes extending in various directions. Interestingly, confocal microscopy examination revealed that many of these eGFP- positive ATSCs coexpressed also the astroglial marker GFAP (Figure 4(b) A–C), while no colocalization between eGFAP and Doublecortin, NeuN, or O4 was found (not shown). Virtually all engrafted ATSCs expressed immunopositivity for anti-TRKA antibody (Figure 4(b) D–F)). Sham-operated animals exhibited only a mild GFAP-stained glial reaction around the needle tract (not shown).

6. Discussion

Different evidences indicated that transplanted MSCs promote endogenous repair of neurologically damaged areas and neural differentiation, via the release of soluble trophic factors and cytokines [27].

In particular, recent studies indicated that ATSC culture medium should contain neurotrophic factors, which were able to induce neuritogenesis in PC12 cells *in vitro* and protect brain from both hypoxic damage and glutamate neurotoxicity [28–30]. Nonetheless, only selected molecules have been dosed in ATSCs as possible neurotrophic candidates [28–31], while the expression of a wider panel of neuro-specific molecules has not been assessed in ATSCs so far.

The possible complete list of neurotrophic/neuroprotective factors specifically expressed by ATSC is proposed in this study, as a result of the *in silico* analysis of differentially expressed genes in MSC isolated from different adult tissues [3]. This revealed that ATSCs strongly and specifically express at least three neurotrophins: NFGB, NRP1, and FGF2. These secreted molecules reasonably represent the molecular background of ATSC-neurotrophic features. The in vitro assays in this study demonstrated that ATSCs could in fact induce neurite outgrowth not only in PC12, but also in human neuroblasts (LAN5 cell line). The induction of neuronal differentiation should be the result of the demonstrated presence of soluble secreted factors in ATSC culture medium [28] along with cell-to-cell contacts with neural cells in vitro. Thus, this event could be reasonably mediated by both NGFB, which promotes neuronal differentiation [9], and NRP1 that guides axon growth [15]. Also the nonneurospecific growth factor FGF2 could play a role in this event, being able to promote neurogenesis [22]. In addition,

the adhesion molecule CDH2 that is expressed on the plasma membrane and is involved in axonogenesis and synapse assembly [19] could play a role in ATSC-mediated neuronal differentiation of LAN-5 cells. Although, the possibility that other factors participate in mediating this effects cannot be excluded.

Our data could also suggest that ATSCs neurotrophic function resides in a sort of astrocyte-like phenotype, as they specifically express genes belonging to the glial phenotype, including VLDR, FGF2, and NDN, according to GOA annotations. To this end, the necdin homolog (NDN) gene, involved in the NGFB signalling pathway, is particularly relevant, as it drives glial migration during nervous system development and is expressed in the cell projections [23]. Although the neural transdifferentiation capacity of MSCs has been largely debated, many recent studies emphasise the possibility of both bone marrow- and adipose tissue derived-undifferentiated stromal cells to differentiate along the neuroectodermal lineage to neuronal-like cells of the ectodermal lineage, mainly *in vitro* [32–42].

Recent data indeed assess the importance of cell-cell interactions along with the release of growth factors from the host tissue in ATSCs neural transdifferentiation [43]. In line with these observations, the results obtained *in vivo*, following cell implantation in the neonatal rat brain, indicate that ATSCs survive, migrate, and essentially differentiate toward an astroglial fate. Taken together, our observations suggest that ATSCs show a predisposition to the neural fate as they express a molecular phenotype resembling neural commitment *in vitro* and transdifferentiate along the neural lineage *in vivo*.

Recent reports evidence the successful implantation and migration of ATSCs in vivo using experimental models of rat brain ischemia, where they were able to promote functional recovery [44-47]. In addition, different groups reported the neural transdifferentiation of ATSCs transplanted in the injured spinal cord [48, 49], evidencing that, when detached from the physiological niche, they express ectoderm neural markers [50]. We may speculate that secreted soluble factors from neighbouring cells and physical reciprocal contacts with neural cells may cause/facilitate transdifferentiation processes, as also indicated by the expression of the NGF receptor TRKA by transplanted ATSCs. This evidence, reported in in vitro studies [51], could suggest a possible autocrine mechanism on ATSC, as they express NGFB in vitro, although the functional significance of this observation deserves further studies.

Taken together, the results obtained in this study seemed to indicate that ATSC neurotrophic features reside in their specific capability of expressing not only secreted neurotrophins/neuroprotective molecules, but also structural protein-coding genes, mimicking the astrocyte function in sustaining neurons metabolism and function in the central nervous system and being able to differentiate into astrocytes. These properties, along with their reported capacity to migrate in injured tissues, could suggest possible future applications of ATSCs in many diverse neurological contexts.

Author Contribution

Wanda Lattanzi and Maria Concetta Geloso contributed equally to this work.

References

- P. A. Zuk, M. Zhu, P. Ashjian et al., "Human adipose tissue is a source of multipotent stem cells," *Molecular Biology of the Cell*, vol. 13, no. 12, pp. 4279–4295, 2002.
- [2] A. J. Katz, A. Tholpady, S. S. Tholpady, H. Shang, and R. C. Ogle, "Cell surface and transcriptional characterization of human adipose-derived adherent stromal (HADAS) cells," *Stem Cells*, vol. 23, no. 3, pp. 412–423, 2005.
- [3] N. Saulnier, M. A. Puglisi, W. Lattanzi et al., "Gene profiling of bone marrow- and adipose tissue-derived stromal cells: a key role of Kruppel-like factor 4 in cell fate regulation," *Cytotherapy*, vol. 13, no. 3, pp. 329–340, 2011.
- [4] P. A. Zuk, M. Zhu, H. Mizuno et al., "Multilineage cells from human adipose tissue: implications for cell-based therapies," *Tissue Engineering*, vol. 7, no. 2, pp. 211–228, 2001.
- [5] F. Guilak, K. E. Lott, H. A. Awad et al., "Clonal analysis of the differentiation potential of human adipose-derived adult stem cells," *Journal of Cellular Physiology*, vol. 206, no. 1, pp. 229– 237, 2006.
- [6] N. Saulnier, W. Lattanzi, M. A. Puglisi et al., "Mesenchymal stromal cells multipotency and plasticity: induction toward the hepatic lineage," *European Review for Medical and Pharmacological Sciences*, vol. 13, supplement 1, pp. 71–78, 2009.
- [7] C. Parrilla, W. Lattanzi, A. R. Fetoni, F. Bussu, E. Pola, and G. Paludetti, "Ex vivo gene therapy using autologous dermal fibroblasts expressing hLMP3 for rat mandibular bone regeneration," *Head and Neck*, vol. 32, no. 3, pp. 310–318, 2010.
- [8] W. Lattanzi, C. Parrilla, A. Fetoni et al., "Ex vivo-transduced autologous skin fibroblasts expressing human Lim mineralization protein-3 efficiently form new bone in animal models," *Gene Therapy*, vol. 15, no. 19, pp. 1330–1343, 2008.
- [9] R. Tabakman, H. Jiang, I. Shahar, H. Arien-Zakay, R. A. Levine, and P. Lazarovici, "Neuroprotection by NGF in the PC12 *in vitro* OGD model: involvement of mitogen-activated protein kinases and gene expression," *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, vol. 1053, pp. 84–96, 2005.
- [10] Z. Xu, D. Cawthon, K. A. McCastlain et al., "Selective alterations of transcription factors in MPP⁺-induced neurotoxicity in PC12 cells," *NeuroToxicology*, vol. 26, no. 4, pp. 729–737, 2005.
- [11] R. Businaro, S. Leone, C. Fabrizi et al., "S100B protects LAN-5 neuroblastoma cells against Aβ amyloid-induced neurotoxicity via RAGE engagement at low doses but increases Aβ amyloid neurotoxicity at high doses," *Journal of Neuroscience Research*, vol. 83, no. 5, pp. 897–906, 2006.
- [12] W. Lattanzi, C. Bernardini, C. Gangitano, and F. Michetti, "Hypoxia-like transcriptional activation in TMT-induced degeneration: microarray expression analysis on PC12 cells," *Journal of Neurochemistry*, vol. 100, no. 6, pp. 1688–1702, 2007.
- [13] C. Bernardini, W. Lattanzi, R. Businaro et al., "Transcritpional effects of \$100B on neuroblastoma cells: perturbation of cholesterol homeostasis and interference on the cell cycle," *Gene Expression*, vol. 14, no. 6, pp. 345–359, 2010.
- [14] A. Chiarini, U. Armato, R. Pacchiana, and I. D. Pra, "Proteomic analysis of GTP cyclohydrolase 1 multiprotein

complexes in cultured normal adult human astrocytes under both basal and cytokine-activated conditions," *Proteomics*, vol. 9, no. 7, pp. 1850–1860, 2009.

- [15] Q. Schwarz and C. Ruhrberg, "Neuropilin, you gotta let me know: should I stay or should I go?" *Cell Adhesion and Migration*, vol. 4, no. 1, pp. 61–66, 2010.
- [16] D. L. Benson and H. Tanaka, "N-cadherin redistribution during synaptogenesis in hippocampal neurons," *Journal of Neuroscience*, vol. 18, no. 17, pp. 6892–6904, 1998.
- [17] M. Kadowaki, S. Nakamura, O. Machon, S. Krauss, G. L. Radice, and M. Takeichi, "N-cadherin mediates cortical organization in the mouse brain," *Developmental Biology*, vol. 304, no. 1, pp. 22–33, 2007.
- [18] A. Nieoullon, B. Canolle, F. Masmejean, B. Guillet, P. Pisano, and S. Lortet, "The neuronal excitatory amino acid transporter EAAC1/EAAT3: does it represent a major actor at the brain excitatory synapse?" *Journal of Neurochemistry*, vol. 98, no. 4, pp. 1007–1018, 2006.
- [19] J. Arikkath, "N-cadherin: stabilizing synapses," *Journal of Cell Biology*, vol. 189, no. 3, pp. 397–398, 2010.
- [20] K. Sakai, O. Tiebel, M. C. Ljungberg et al., "A neuronal VLDLR variant lacking the third complement-type repeat exhibits high capacity binding of apoE containing lipoproteins," *Brain Research*, vol. 1276, no. C, pp. 11–21, 2009.
- [21] T. A. Kim, J. Lim, S. Ota et al., "NRP/B, a novel nuclear matrix protein, associates with p110(RB) and is involved in neuronal differentiation," *Journal of Cell Biology*, vol. 141, no. 3, pp. 553– 566, 1998.
- [22] G. Mudò, A. Bonomo, V. Di Liberto, M. Frinchi, K. Fuxe, and N. Belluardo, "The FGF-2/FGFRs neurotrophic system promotes neurogenesis in the adult brain," *Journal of Neural Transmission*, vol. 116, no. 8, pp. 995–1005, 2009.
- [23] C. A. Ingraham, L. Wertalik, and N. F. Schor, "Necdin and neurotrophin receptors: interactors of relevance for neuronal resistance to oxidant stress," *Pediatric Research*, vol. 69, no. 4, pp. 279–284, 2011.
- [24] A. P. M. de Brouwer, H. van Bokhoven, S. B. Nabuurs, W. F. Arts, J. Christodoulou, and J. Duley, "PRPS1 mutations: four distinct syndromes and potential treatment," *American Journal* of Human Genetics, vol. 86, no. 4, pp. 506–518, 2010.
- [25] H. J. Kim, K. M. Sohn, M. E. Shy et al., "Mutations in PRPS1, which encodes the phosphoribosyl pyrophosphate synthetase enzyme critical for nucleotide biosynthesis, cause hereditary peripheral neuropathy with hearing loss and optic neuropathy (CMTX5)," *American Journal of Human Genetics*, vol. 81, no. 3, pp. 552–558, 2007.
- [26] Y. Miyamae, J. Han, K. Sasaki, M. Terakawa, H. Isoda, and H. Shigemori, "3,4,5-tri-O-caffeoylquinic acid inhibits amyloid β-mediated cellular toxicity on SH-SY5Y cells through the upregulation of PGAM1 and G3PDH," *Cytotechnology*, vol. 63, no. 2, pp. 191–200, 2011.
- [27] S. A. Hardy, D. J. Maltman, and S. A. Przyborski, "Mesenchymal stem cells as mediators of neural differentiation," *Current Stem Cell Research and Therapy*, vol. 3, no. 1, pp. 43–52, 2008.
- [28] W. Xing, D. Zhimei, Z. Liming et al., "IFATS collection: the conditioned media of adipose stromal cells protect against hypoxia-ischemia-induced brain damage in neonatal rats," *Stem Cells*, vol. 27, no. 2, pp. 478–488, 2009.
- [29] L. Zhao, X. Wei, Z. Ma et al., "Adipose stromal cellsconditional medium protected glutamate-induced CGNs neuronal death by BDNF," *Neuroscience Letters*, vol. 452, no. 3, pp. 238–240, 2009.

- [30] B. Tan, Z. Luan, X. Wei et al., "AMP-activated kinase mediates adipose stem cell-stimulated neuritogenesis of PC12 cells," *Neuroscience*, vol. 181, pp. 40–47, 2011.
- [31] D. X. Qian, H. T. Zhang, X. Ma, X. D. Jiang, and R. X. Xu, "Comparison of the efficiencies of three neural induction protocols in human adipose stromal cells," *Neurochemical Research*, vol. 35, no. 4, pp. 572–579, 2010.
- [32] J. Sanchez-Ramos, S. Song, F. Cardozo-Pelaez et al., "Adult bone marrow stromal cells differentiate into neural cells *in vitro*," *Experimental Neurology*, vol. 164, no. 2, pp. 247–256, 2000.
- [33] N. Bertani, P. Malatesta, G. Volpi, P. Sonego, and R. Perris, "Neurogenic potential of human mesenchymal stem cells revisited: analysis by immunostaining, time-lapse video and microarray," *Journal of Cell Science*, vol. 118, no. 17, pp. 3925– 3936, 2005.
- [34] K. Mareschi, M. Novara, D. Rustichelli et al., "Neural differentiation of human mesenchymal stem cells: evidence for expression of neural markers and eag K⁺ channel types," *Experimental Hematology*, vol. 34, no. 11, pp. 1563–1572, 2006.
- [35] A. Cardozo, M. Ielpi, D. Gómez, and P. Argibay, "Differential expression of Shh and BMP signaling in the potential conversion of human adipose tissue stem cells into neuron-like cells *in vitro*," *Gene Expression*, vol. 14, no. 6, pp. 307–319, 2010.
- [36] S. Jang, H. H. Cho, Y. B. Cho, J. S. Park, and H. S. Jeong, "Functional neural differentiation of human adipose tissuederived stem cells using bFGF and forskolin," *BMC Cell Biology*, vol. 11, article 25, 2010.
- [37] G. Lepski, C. E. Jannes, B. Strauss, S. K. N. Marie, and G. Nikkhah, "Survival and neuronal differentiation of mesenchymal stem cells transplanted into the rodent brain are dependent upon microenvironment," *Tissue Engineering— Part A*, vol. 16, no. 9, pp. 2769–2782, 2010.
- [38] P. A. Zuk, "The adipose-derived stem cell: looking back and looking ahead," *Molecular Biology of the Cell*, vol. 21, no. 11, pp. 1783–1787, 2010.
- [39] T. Kondo, A. J. Matsuoka, A. Shimomura et al., "Wnt signaling promotes neuronal differentiation from mesenchymal stem cells through activation of Tlx3," *Stem Cells*, vol. 29, no. 5, pp. 836–846, 2011.
- [40] Y. L. Yu, R. H. Chou, L. T. Chen et al., "EZH2 regulates neuronal differentiation of mesenchymal stem cells through PIP5K1C-dependent calcium signaling," *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, vol. 286, no. 11, pp. 9657–9667, 2011.
- [41] E. Garbayo, A. P. Raval, K. M. Curtis et al., "Neuroprotective properties of marrow-isolated adult multilineage-inducible cells in rat hippocampus following global cerebral ischemia are enhanced when complexed to biomimetic microcarriers," *Journal of Neurochemistry*, vol. 119, no. 5, pp. 972–988, 2011.
- [42] J. Y. Lim, S. I. Park, S. M. Kim et al., "Neural differentiation of brain-derived neurotrophic factor-expressing human umbilical cord blood-derived mesenchymal stem cells in culture via TrkB-mediated ERK and β-catenin phosphorylation and following transplantation into the developing brain," *Cell Transplantion*. In press.
- [43] D. Y. Wang, S. C. Wu, S. P. Lin, S. H. Hsiao, T. W. Chung, and Y. Y. Huang, "Evaluation of transdifferentiation from mesenchymal stem cells to neuron-like cells using microfluidic patterned co-culture system," *Biomedical Microdevices*, vol. 13, no. 3, pp. 517–526, 2011.
- [44] S. K. Kang, D. H. Lee, Y. C. Bae, H. K. Kim, S. Y. Baik, and J. S. Jung, "Improvement of neurological deficits by intracerebral

transplantation of human adipose tissue-derived stromal cells after cerebral ischemia in rats," *Experimental Neurology*, vol. 183, no. 2, pp. 355–366, 2003.

- [45] S. T. Lee, K. Chu, K. H. Jung et al., "Slowed progression in models of Huntington disease by adipose stem cell transplantation," *Annals of Neurology*, vol. 66, no. 5, pp. 671–681, 2009.
- [46] S. Leu, Y. C. Lin, C. M. Yuen et al., "Adipose-derived mesenchymal stem cells markedly attenuate brain infarct size and improve neurological function in rats," *Journal of Translational Medicine*, vol. 8, article no. 63, 2010.
- [47] Y. Ikegame, K. Yamashita, S. I. Hayashi et al., "Comparison of mesenchymal stem cells from adipose tissue and bone marrow for ischemic stroke therapy," *Cytotherapy*, vol. 13, no. 6, pp. 675–685, 2011.
- [48] H. T. Zhang, J. Luo, L. S. Sui et al., "Effects of differentiated versus undifferentiated adipose tissue-derived stromal cell grafts on functional recovery after spinal cord contusion," *Cellular and Molecular Neurobiology*, vol. 29, no. 8, pp. 1283– 1292, 2009.
- [49] D. Arboleda, S. Forostyak, P. Jendelova et al., "Transplantation of predifferentiated adipose-derived stromal cells for the treatment of spinal cord injury," *Cellular and Molecular Neurobiology*, vol. 31, no. 7, pp. 1113–1122, 2011.
- [50] G. C. Kopen, D. J. Prockop, and D. G. Phinney, "Marrow stromal cells migrate throughout forebrain and cerebellum, and they differentiate into astrocytes after injection into neonatal mouse brains," *Proceedings of the National Academy* of Sciences of the United States of America, vol. 96, no. 19, pp. 10711–10716, 1999.
- [51] S. Dhar, E. S. Yoon, S. Kachgal, and G. R. D. Evans, "Longterm maintenance of neuronally differentiated human adipose tissue-derived stem cells," *Tissue Engineering*, vol. 13, no. 11, pp. 2625–2632, 2007.

Review Article

The Use of Pluripotent Stem Cell for Personalized Cell Therapies against Neurological Disorders

Hye-Yeong Ha, Si-Hyong Jang, and Ji-Won Jung

Division of Intractable Diseases, Center for Biomedical Science, Korea National Institute of Health, Cheongwon-gun, Chungbuk 363-700, Republic of Korea

Correspondence should be addressed to Ji-Won Jung, infranova@gmail.com

Received 17 July 2011; Accepted 4 November 2011

Academic Editor: Ken-ichi Isobe

Copyright © 2011 Hye-Yeong Ha et al. This is an open access article distributed under the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

Although there are a number of weaknesses for clinical use, pluripotent stem cells are valuable sources for patient-specific cell therapies against various diseases. Backed-up by a huge number of basic researches, neuronal differentiation mechanism is well established and pluripotent stem cell therapies against neurological disorders are getting closer to clinical application. However, there are increasing needs for standardization of the sourcing pluripotent stem cells by establishing stem cell registries and banking. Global harmonization will accelerate practical use of personalized therapies using pluripotent stem cells.

1. Introduction

Infectious diseases have been life-threatening with the aid of newly emerging ones caused by environmental and sociocultural changes of human life. However, coping with infectious agents is being accelerated and accurate by scientific achievement resulting in antibiotics and vaccines development, so that importance of managing physical damages caused by external wound or physiological disorders of internal origin is being important in the present.

Approaches to cure the wound-mediated loss of physical function or genetic disorders had been focused on prevention from worsening of damage to deteriorate neighboring tissue or organs using medicinal and surgical efforts. Along the 20th century's era of organ transplantation, recent approaches of regenerative medicine using stem cell are emerging as a sensation in biomedical sciences in 21st century and provoking an innovative development in medicine.

It is expected that personalized regenerative medicinal approach using stem cells will be accelerated by continuous huge investment and research efforts throughout the world. Since human embryonic stem cell (hES) was first established in 1998 [1], researches to establish pluripotent stem cells, that is, ES cells, or isolate stem cells from various adult tissue or organs and to differentiate them into target tissues of therapeutic interest such as neuronal, cardiovascular, pancreatic, and hepatic lineages have been progressed and the possible outcomes are expected to be utilized as personalized therapeutics and as basic research tools for disease modeling. Although there are still challenges for practical application of stem cell therapies in clinical use in the present, however, the growing number of clinical trials for therapies using adult stem cells of various human tissue origin as well as hES cells is increasing public expectation for practical use of stem cell therapies in regenerative medicine (http://www.clinicaltrial.gov/). Here we reviewed what is current status of personalized therapies for neurological disorders using pluripotent stem cells and what is needed to further expand their application in practical use.

2. Pluripotent Stem Cells as Sources for Personalized Stem Cell Therapy

Pluripotent stem cells have infinite proliferative potential and capacity to differentiate into three germ layer-derived cell types of a body: ectoderm, endoderm, and mesoderm. Pluripotent stem cells comprise ES cells and, more recently, induced pluripotent stem (iPS) cells.

ES cells are derived from the inner cell mass of blastocyst [1]. ES cells can generate all type cells of three germ layer

origin while adult stem cells are thought to be limited in differentiation potential into various cell types of tissue origins. In comparison to adult stem cells which have limitation in *ex-vivo* proliferation, ES cells can be grown indefinitely in cell culture of optimized condition. With those natures, ES cells are beneficial as a source of cell replacement therapies for supplying a large number of cells needed for therapeutic application stably.

The iPS cells are reprogrammed from somatic cells by introduction of a number of ES cell-specific genes, mainly OCT4, SOX2, KLF-4, C-MYC, LIN28, and NANOG. The introduction of iPS cell by Shinya Yamanaka brought huge scientific interest into stem cell and regenerative medicine field because of biomedical and socioeconomical impacts of iPS cells [2–5]. Until now the technical improvement related to iPS cells generation is ongoing by using diverse cell types, different factors, and various methods [4–6].

Major advantages of iPS cells can be described by two aspects. First, the method of iPS cell establishment is free of ethical concern by which hES cells are critically screened before utilizing in research. Second, iPS cells are patientspecific source of pluripotent stem cell because the cells are originated from patients' somatic cells by introducing a number of ES-specific genes [2, 3, 7]. So to speak, patientspecific iPS cells are unlimited source of autologous stem cell therapy with perfect match of leukocyte antigen, and then we may overcome a hurdle of graft versus host interaction. Moreover, somatic cells from patients with genetic disorders have been reprogrammed to make iPS cells and then differentiated into disease-specific tissues for modeling, investigating disease pathophysiology and then drug discovering [8–10].

However, there are a number of reports for limitations of current technologies that hinders iPS cells into practical use. First, increase of tumor formation possibility is reported [11, 12]. Introduction of c-MYC protooncogene as one of reprogramming factors increases tumor formation. In addition, retro or lentiviral transduction of reprogramming factors causes not only epigenetic reconfiguration but also genetic modification which may lead to cancer formation [13, 14]. Second, it was reported that mouse iPS cells have immunogenicity to syngeneic recipient. This suggests that, although iPS cells are conceived to be immune-tolerated to autologous recipients, there are still hurdles to overcome to establish more ES-like iPS cells in terms of completeness [15].

Supported by the numerous research milestones for the achievement in pluripotent stem cells both hES and iPS cells, their clinical usage is being realized. A couple of clinical trials are undergoing (http://www.clinicaltrial.gov/); however, practical application of pluripotent stem cells is mainly being evaluated at the level of research and development. In order to solve remained controversy and problems many basic issues left to be done: to understand how to control stem cell proliferation and differentiation into specific cell types, to enhance survival in recipient, to prevent immune rejection and induce their integration into recipient cellular network, and to optimize the functional recovery of damaged tissue or organs in human disease. In addition, the use of pluripotent stem cells should solve the problems of the immune rejection of grafted stem cells and tumor formations in cell replacement therapy.

3. Historical Aspect of Personalized Therapies Using Stem Cells in Neurological Disorders

As above mentioned, stem cells have promised to revolutionize the future of regenerative medicine through the cell replacement therapies to treat a variety of deliberating diseases. Although using pluripotent stem cell for treatment is relatively new, convincing evidence has emerged the capability of various stem cell populations used for treatment of various diseases. The applications of stem cell therapies for treating neurological disorders are enormous. Mimicking the neural stem cell activity, the treatment of neurological disorders is based on the ideas that the replacement of damaged cells and the restoration of brain homeostasis can be achieved through transplantation of stem cell. Many laboratories have attempted stem cell treatment for central nervous system diseases, including spinal cord injury, stroke, amyotrophic lateral sclerosis, Parkinson's diseases, multiple sclerosis, and epilepsy [16–22].

The first nonhematopoietic bone marrow-derived multipotent stromal cells (BMSC) were reported in 1976 [23]. From the beginning, BMSCs were focused for cell therapy because they are easily obtained from human bone marrow aspirates, rapidly expanded in culture. Moreover, it was reported that BMSCs can be used autologously and do not form tumors after transplantation [24]. In recent report, the clinical trial for strokes with intravenous BMSC treatment long-term follow-up showed that the improved survival statics compare with control [25].

Fetal Neural Stem Cells (NSCs) can be derived from human fetal brain and capable of differentiating into neurons, astrocytes, and oligodendrocyte [26]. The fetal NSCs are generally isolated from abortus and their use is conceived less ethically controversial than hES cells. There is available evidence that supports efficiency of intrastriatal transplantation of human embryonic mesencephalic tissues in Parkinson's disease. These studies demonstrated that grafted dopamine neurons can survive, reinnervate the striatum, and restore dopamine release for up to 10 years despite an ongoing disease progress, which destroys Parkinson's disease patient's own dopamine neurons [27, 28]. However, a number of recent postmortem studies examined longterm fetal transplants in Parkinson's diseases have revealed that host pathogenic factors affect the transplants and their recipients [29–31]. The long-term clinical follow-up in six individuals who survived 9-16 years after the fetal neuronal tissue transplantation showed that the effect of transplantation is limited and three of them showed typical brain pathology of Parkinson's diseases at autopsy [29–31]. These indicate that the engrafted cells may be affected by the disease process of the recipients weakening the long-term clinical benefits as a therapeutic approach.

Over the last decade, there has been a rapid advance in research of pluripotent stem cells including ES and iPS cells. Many studies suggested that ES cells have the ability to generate variety of types of cells in neuronal lineages including neural progenitor, neurons, oligodendrocyte, and astrocyte [32–37]. In addition, accumulating data have proven the therapeutic efficacy of hES cell-derived neural precursor cells (NPCs) in experimental model of neurological diseases [33, 34, 38, 39]. Recently a number of reports showed the use of iPS cells to treat several neurological disorders such as Parkinson's and Huntington's disease, spinal muscular atrophy, amyotrophic lateral sclerosis, and spinal cord injuries [4, 21, 40, 41].

The generation of iPS cells from a somatic cell having genetic disease patients offers the opportunity to disease modeling and possibility for treatment in personalized cell therapy by accelerating drug discovery. Patient-specific iPS cells from degenerative neurological diseases such as familial dysautonomia [8] and adrenomyeloneuropathy [42] opened possibility to comprehend disease mechanism and discover drug to moderate symptoms.

4. In Vitro Differentiation into Neural Lineage from ES Cells

Establishment of efficient and stable in vitro method for neural differentiation is an important preceding process for clinical application of pluripotent stem cells [43]. Characteristically, nervous system is composed of heterogeneous populations mixed with a variable cell types including neurons, astrocytes, oligodendrocytes, and their precursor cells [44]. To make these variable neural components during normal development, a part of ES cells undergoes neural induction and rostrocaudal and dorso-ventral patterning. Throughout these steps, human nervous system is assorted by forebrain, mid and hind brain, and spinal cord. After then temporal and spatial patterning is followed, resulting in differentiation of cortical progenitor cells into generate subtypes of neurons and formation of cortical structures with six layers. Each subtype of neurons has its own specific function and its damages and defects are associated with different types of diseases or disabilities, undoubtedly [45]. Many previous researchers have tried for efficient derivation of many mature cell lines from pluripotent stem cells. Unfortunately, in vitro differentiation process cannot be always reflected to in vivo differentiation steps in neurogenesis. Additionally transcriptional variability between the hES cell lines and also their differentiated neural cells is remained, reflecting the heterogeneity in the way the ES cells were established [46]. Here, we introduce and summarize the representative protocols and mechanisms of the neural differentiation from the pluripotent stem cells.

In vitro neural differentiation of pluripotent stem cells involves three main stages of neural induction, expansion of neural progenitor cells, and differentiation to neurons and glial cells [47, 48].

In earliest procedures for neural induction, hES cells were led to spontaneous differentiation into embryoid body and then neural progenitor cells appearing rosette-like structures were mechanically isolated [36]. With identification of various differentiation-related cellular mechanisms and pathways, the inhibition of bone morphogenetic proteins (BMPs) and/or SMAD signaling pathways is known to be necessary for efficient induction of neural induction of hES cells. BMPs are members of transforming growth factor-beta (TGF β) and activate the specific type I and type II receptors, leading to phosphorylation of their downstream SMAD [47]. Using this mechanism, Chambers et al. [49] have designed an efficient protocol for neural conversion from one ES and two iPS lines. They treated with recombinant Noggin and drug SB431542 for combined dual inhibition of SMAD signaling and identified expression of neuroectodermal markers, PAX6 and SOX2, in mRNA and protein levels [49]. Another study demonstrated that hES cells can differentiate into the Pax6+/Sox1+ neural rosette in the presence of noggin and supplemental addition of fibroblast growth factor (FGF) [50]. Additionally, inhibition of FGF signaling pathway led to impairment of neural induction, suggesting that FGF signaling can implicate in the neural specification stages independently of BMP signaling [51]. More recently, it is found that coincident blockade of Activin/Nodal and BMP pathways by SB431542 and dorsomorphin enhances the neural differentiation in variable pluripotent stem cell lines. An advantage of this protocol is that the differentiation efficacy is constant neural regardless of the divergence [48].

Following neural induction, neural expansion process should be announced. In this stage, the neural precursor cells in EBs are expanded in suspension culture with media usually containing mitogenic factors, such as bFGF or epidermal growth factor (EGF) [47, 48]. WNT signaling pathway is thought to be contributed for formation and maintenance of hES cell-derived neurosphere in this stage [52].

In the next stage, hES cell-induced and -expanded neural progenitor cells are differentiated into neural or glial cells. Plating of the precursor cells on the laminin, fibronectin or matrigel substrates promotes differentiation of the precursor cells to neurons and glia. In addition, absence of previously treated mitogenic factors helps their differentiation process into mature cell lines [47, 48]. A study found that the determination of the cell lineages is governed by combined activation of some signaling pathway including Rho/ROCK and PI3K/Akt pathways [47].

The final stage of the in vitro neural differentiation process is a neural specification that means terminal differentiation of immature cells into full matured cells with acquisition of their own typical cellular functions. Combined treatment of various cytokines in mid-stage neural cells makes various types of mature function-specific neural cells. It is very important to reveal how to differentiate to a specific neural cell lineage for replacement therapy using ES cells as a substitution of abnormal or malfunctioning cells. Selective loss of dopaminergic neurons in the substantia nigra is a characteristic of Parkinson's disease and many studies have developed the methods for differentiating from ES cells to mature dopaminergic neurons [36]. Both Shh and FGF8 are considered as important ligands for production of dopaminergic neurons. Biologic effects of these molecules in neurogenesis support the evidence of addition of Shh and FGF8 in the culture media that have been applied in most previous described protocols [36, 53, 54]. For differentiation into glial lineages, treatment of FGF2 followed by treatment of PDGF, IGF, NT3, and Shh generates oligodendrocytic differentiation of hES cells [55]. Another glial cell types, mature astrocytes, can be produced from hES cells by using cyclopamine, Shh inhibitors, and human astrocytes mudium [56].

5. Epigenetic Regulations in Embryonic Development as well as Neural Differentiation

Epigenetic changes mean heritable alterations of gene expression in the absence of changes in DNA sequence. Epigenetic events include DNA methylation, histone modification, and nucleosome remodeling, leading to structural changes of chromatin and subsequent transcription regulation [57]. Polycomb group proteins (PcG) are representative regulators of epigenetic changes and they are conservative components from *Drosophila* to humans. Structurally they form distinct multimeric complexes, called Polycomb repressive complexes (PRCs), classified as two groups, PRC1 and PRC2. PRC2 is composed of EZH2, SUZ12, and EED, which acts as initiators of transcription inhibition [58]. PRC1 can recognize the trimethylates lysine 27 occurred by PRC2 through the chromodomain and maintain the gene repression status [59].

The expression of ES cell and their development-related genes are modified by epigenetic regulatory factors [60]. PcG is known to be an essential constituent for maintaining the properties of ES cells by regulation of the transcription factors OCT4, SOX2 and NANOG, all that are expressed in undifferentiated status and are associated with ES cell selfrenewal and pluripotency [58]. As differentiation progressed, pluripotent genes including OCT4, SOX2, and NANOG are downregulated by methylation on the promoter region [61]. On the other hand, differentiation-related genes expressing in hematopoietic stem cells and neural progenitor cells are activated by demethylation of their promoter region [58]. PRCs also play crucial roles as inhibitors of differentiation. Using genetic ontology, a study demonstrated that the functions of PcG-binding genes in hES cells are involved in development, transcription regulation, organogenesis and neurogenesis. Hox, GATA, NeuroD, FOX, POU, and MYO are controlled by PcG and it means that PcG represses the expression of differentiation-promoting genes. This study demonstrated that SUZ12 occupies a subset of differentiation-promoting genes also bound by OCT4, SOX2, and NANOG in hES cells [58]. Another study revealed that when ES cells experienced spontaneous differentiation forming embryoid body (EB), PcG-binding genes are specifically activated in differentiated state or EBs [61]. PcG can closely and delicately regulate the expression of both pluripotent and differentiated genes to proper development.

In *in vivo* studies, PcG also is proven to be concerned in organogenesis and differentiation of pluripotent stem cells. PRC2 subunits (Eed, Ezh2, Suz12) knockout mice suffered a congenital defect in gastrulation [62–64]. EED or Suz12 knockout murine ES cells showed decreased H3K27 methylation as well as abnormally increased expression of differentiation-related genes, suggesting the epigenetic changes produced by Eed, Suz12 and histone methylation contribute the differentiation process [63, 65, 66]. Another study revealed that Suz12 knockout murine ES cells fail to achieve the primary neuroepithelial development [66]. Thus, epigenetic regulation is necessary for appropriate development and differentiation on pluripotent stem cells.

Neural differentiation from ES cells is also effected by epigenetic events, such as methylation or acetylation. Among the epigenetic events, H3K4 trimethylation and H3K9 methylation were found to play roles in repressing the pluripotency- and differentiation-associated genes during neurogenesis from hES cells, respectively [67]. Moreover, Bmi-1, one of the polycomb group proteins, allows maintaining the self-renewal and proliferation of neural stem cells. Bmi-1 knockout neural stem cells have a decreased clonogenic capacity and proliferative index, in which epigenetic change is implicated in maintaining stemness [68–71]. Another PcG, Ring 1B, is also concerned with maintenance of pluripotency and self-renewal in ES stem cell-derived neural precursor cells. Ring 1B deficient ES cell-derived neural stem cells show a decreased efficacy and size of neurosphere formation as well as increased neural induction [68-71]. EZH2 expression can determine the lineage of cell differentiation in the murine neural stem cells. Overexpression of EZH2 promotes the oligodendrocytic differentiation and concordantly impedes the astrocytic differentiation [72]. Therefore, epigenetics cannot only be an important factor to maintain pluripotency but also determine the cell fate. If we use this epigenetic effect on differentiation of ES cells, we will be able to establish more efficient and stable cell lines for treatment. In fact, recently reported studies found that histone deacetylase inhibitor, sodium butylate, has an effect for improvement of the neural differentiation induction from murine ES cells [73, 74].

6. Recent Advance of Personalized Therapies Using Pluripotent Stem Cells

Use of pluripotent stem cells in personalized therapies has made rapid progress to practical application accumulating growing evidence in different pathophysiological conditions in small and larger animal models. Clinical trials are a major step in the development of personalized stem cell therapies into practical application. As of 30, June, 2011, there are 3604 ongoing clinical trials of stem cells worldwide (http://www.clinicaltrial.gov/). Although the number of clinical trials using human pluripotent stem cells is only limited to two, however, recent approval of the human pluripotent stem cell clinical trials provides new prospects for cell replacement strategies in a broad spectrum of human neurological disorders. The Geron Corporation has initiated the first clinical trials of an ES cell-based therapy on human. This study will evaluate the drug GRNOPC1, ES cell-derived oligodendrocyte progenitors, on patients with acute spinal cord injury. Consequently, Advanced Cell Technology has secured FDA clearance to proceed with two separate Phase 1/2 clinical trials to test the safety of the hES cell-derived retinal pigment epithelial (RPE) cellular therapy for Dry Age-Related Macular Degeneration and for Stargardt's Macular Dystrophy.

Although it is sure that the clinical trials of hES cellderived therapy will strengthen possibility of personalized therapies using pluripotent stem cells in practical application, however, immunological diversity of human leukocyte antigens (HLAs) is a problem remained. As already mentioned, patient-specific iPS cells have many hurdles to get over for practical application to human body such as tumor formation and possible immune rejection mediated by aberration of genetic integrity. Expanding an allogeneic pool of in high-standard "clinical grade" hES cell lines established at utmost ethical mandate might be a way to accelerate clinical application of personalized pluripotent stem cell therapies by increasing chances to find HLA-matched cell source [75-77]. As an effort, there are increasing needs for pluripotent stem cell registry and banking worldwide and the number of them is being increased [78-81]. There are a number of well-organized pluripotent stem cell registries running based on government worldwide such as NIH Human Embryonic Stem Cell Registry (http://escr.nih.gov), European Embryonic Stem Cell Registry (http://www.hescreg.eu/), and Korea Stem Cell Registry (http://kscr.nih.go.kr/). The International Stem Cell Banking Initiative (ISCBI) is a global network of stem cell banks that aims to facilitate practical application of stem cell research by harmonizing stem cell banking on a global level [78, 79]. It is expected that the pluripotent stem cell-based personalized therapies will be strengthened by international collaboration, harmonization, and standardization for establishment, characterization, and qualification of the pluripotent stem cell as well as differentiation into functional tissues. Moreover, convergence of cutting-edge sciences such as systems biology and informatics approaches into pluripotent stem cell registries and banking will be needed for further enhancement of personalized therapeutic application of pluripotent stem cells.

Author's Contribution

Hye-Yeong Ha and Si-Hyong Jang are equally contributed.

Acknowledgment

The authors are supported by an intramural research grant from the Korea National Institute of Health (4845-300-210-13).

References

- J. A. Thomson, J. Itskovitz-Eldor, S. S. Shapiro et al., "Embryonic stem cell lines derived from human blastocysts," *Science*, vol. 282, no. 5391, pp. 1145–1147, 1998.
- [2] K. Takahashi, K. Tanabe, M. Ohnuki et al., "Induction of pluripotent stem cells from adult human fibroblasts by defined factors," *Cell*, vol. 131, no. 5, pp. 861–872, 2007.
- [3] K. Takahashi and S. Yamanaka, "Induction of pluripotent stem cells from mouse embryonic and adult fibroblast cultures by defined factors," *Cell*, vol. 126, no. 4, pp. 663–676, 2006.

- [4] E. Kiskinis and K. Eggan, "Progress toward the clinical application of patient-specific pluripotent stem cells," *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, vol. 120, no. 1, pp. 51–59, 2010.
- [5] S. M. Wu and K. Hochedlinger, "Harnessing the potential of induced pluripotent stem cells for regenerative medicine," *Nature Cell Biology*, vol. 13, no. 5, pp. 497–505, 2011.
- [6] N. Takayama, S. Nishimura, S. Nakamura et al., "Transient activation of c-MYC expression is critical for efficient platelet generation from human induced pluripotent stem cells," *Journal of Experimental Medicine*, vol. 207, no. 13, pp. 2817– 2830, 2010.
- [7] J. Yu, M. A. Vodyanik, K. Smuga-Otto et al., "Induced pluripotent stem cell lines derived from human somatic cells," *Science*, vol. 318, no. 5858, pp. 1917–1920, 2007.
- [8] G. Lee, E. P. Papapetrou, H. Kim et al., "Modelling pathogenesis and treatment of familial dysautonomia using patientspecific iPSCs," *Nature*, vol. 461, no. 7262, pp. 402–406, 2009.
- [9] G. H. Liu, B. Z. Barkho, S. Ruiz et al., "Recapitulation of premature ageing with iPSCs from Hutchinson-Gilford progeria syndrome," *Nature*, vol. 472, no. 7342, pp. 221–225, 2011.
- [10] M. Yazawa, B. Hsueh, X. Jia et al., "Using induced pluripotent stem cells to investigate cardiac phenotypes in Timothy syndrome," *Nature*, vol. 471, no. 7337, pp. 230–234, 2011.
- [11] M. Stadtfeld and K. Hochedlinger, "Induced pluripotency: history, mechanisms, and applications," *Genes and Development*, vol. 24, no. 20, pp. 2239–2263, 2010.
- [12] K. Takahashi, K. Okita, M. Nakagawa, and S. Yamanaka, "Induction of pluripotent stem cells from fibroblast cultures," *Nature Protocols*, vol. 2, no. 12, pp. 3081–3089, 2007.
- [13] A. Gore, Z. Li, H. L. Fung et al., "Somatic coding mutations in human induced pluripotent stem cells," *Nature*, vol. 471, no. 7336, pp. 63–67, 2011.
- [14] S. M. Hussein, K. Nagy, and A. Nagy, "Human induced pluripotent stem cells: the past, present, and future," *Clinical Pharmacology and Therapeutics*, vol. 89, no. 5, pp. 741–745, 2011.
- [15] T. Zhao, Z. N. Zhang, Z. Rong, and Y. Xu, "Immunogenicity of induced pluripotent stem cells," *Nature*, vol. 474, no. 7350, pp. 212–215, 2011.
- [16] G. B. Boncoraglio, A. Bersano, L. Candelise, B. A. Reynolds, and E. A. Parati, "Stem cell transplantation for ischemic stroke," *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, vol. 9, Article ID CD007231, 2010.
- [17] G. Martino, R. J. M. Franklin, A. B. van Evercooren, and D. A. Kerr, "Stem cell transplantation in multiple sclerosis: current status and future prospects," *Nature Reviews Neurology*, vol. 6, no. 5, pp. 247–255, 2010.
- [18] A. R. Muotri, "Modeling epilepsy with pluripotent human cells," *Epilepsy and Behavior*, vol. 14, supplement 1, no. 1, pp. 81–85, 2009.
- [19] J. R. Naegele, X. Maisano, J. Yang, S. Royston, and E. Ribeiro, "Recent advancements in stem cell and gene therapies for neurological disorders and intractable epilepsy," *Neuropharmacology*, vol. 58, no. 6, pp. 855–864, 2010.
- [20] V. Sahni and J. A. Kessler, "Stem cell therapies for spinal cord injury," *Nature Reviews Neurology*, vol. 6, no. 7, pp. 363–372, 2010.
- [21] R. P. F. Salewski, E. Eftekharpour, and M. G. Fehlings, "Are induced pluripotent stem cells the future of cell-based regenerative therapies for spinal cord injury?" *Journal of Cellular Physiology*, vol. 222, no. 3, pp. 515–521, 2010.
- [22] A. Uccelli and G. Mancardi, "Stem cell transplantation in multiple sclerosis," *Current Opinion in Neurology*, vol. 23, no. 3, pp. 218–225, 2010.

- [23] A. J. Friedenstein, U. F. Gorskaja, and N. N. Kulagina, "Fibroblast precursors in normal and irradiated mouse hematopoietic organs," *Experimental Hematology*, vol. 4, no. 5, pp. 267–274, 1976.
- [24] D. G. Phinney and D. J. Prockop, "Concise review: mesenchymal stem/multipotent stromal cells: the state of transdifferentiation and modes of tissue repair—current views," *Stem Cells*, vol. 25, no. 11, pp. 2896–2902, 2007.
- [25] J. S. Lee, J. M. Hong, G. J. Moon et al., "A long-term followup study of intravenous autologous mesenchymal stem cell transplantation in patients with ischemic stroke," *Stem Cells*, vol. 28, no. 6, pp. 1099–1106, 2010.
- [26] O. Lindvall and Z. Kokaia, "Stem cells for the treatment of neurological disorders," *Nature*, vol. 441, no. 7097, pp. 1094– 1096, 2006.
- [27] J. H. Kordower, T. B. Freeman, B. J. Snow et al., "Neuropathological evidence of graft survival and striatal reinnervation after the transplantation of fetal mesencephalic tissue in a patient with Parkinson's disease," *New England Journal of Medicine*, vol. 332, no. 17, pp. 1118–1124, 1995.
- [28] P. Piccini, D. J. Brooks, A. Björklund et al., "Dopamine release from nigral transplants visualized in vivo in a Parkinson's patient," *Nature Neuroscience*, vol. 2, no. 12, pp. 1137–1140, 1999.
- [29] J. Y. Li, E. Englund, J. L. Holton et al., "Lewy bodies in grafted neurons in subjects with Parkinson's disease suggest host-tograft disease propagation," *Nature Medicine*, vol. 14, no. 5, pp. 501–503, 2008.
- [30] J. H. Kordower, Y. Chu, R. A. Hauser, T. B. Freeman, and C. W. Olanow, "Lewy body-like pathology in long-term embryonic nigral transplants in Parkinson's disease," *Nature Medicine*, vol. 14, no. 5, pp. 504–506, 2008.
- [31] I. Mendez, A. Vinuela, A. Astradsson et al., "Dopamine neurons implanted into people with Parkinson's disease survive without pathology for 14 years," *Nature Medicine*, vol. 14, no. 5, pp. 507–509, 2008.
- [32] B. E. Reubinoff, P. Itsykson, T. Turetsky et al., "Neural progenitors from human embryonic stem cells," *Nature Biotechnology*, vol. 19, no. 12, pp. 1134–1140, 2001.
- [33] S. C. Zhang, M. Wernig, I. D. Duncan, O. Brüstle, and J. A. Thomson, "In vitro differentiation of transplantable neural precursors from human embryonic stem cells," *Nature Biotechnology*, vol. 19, no. 12, pp. 1129–1133, 2001.
- [34] H. S. Keirstead, G. Nistor, G. Bernal et al., "Human embryonic stem cell-derived oligodendrocyte progenitor cell transplants remyelinate and restore locomotion after spinal cord injury," *Journal of Neuroscience*, vol. 25, no. 19, pp. 4694–4705, 2005.
- [35] S. M. Kang, S. C. Myung, S. Hyemyung et al., "Efficient induction of oligodendrocytes from human embryonic stem cells," *Stem Cells*, vol. 25, no. 2, pp. 419–424, 2007.
- [36] M. S. Cho, Y. E. Lee, Y. K. Ji et al., "Highly efficient and largescale generation of functional dopamine neurons from human embryonic stem cells," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 105, no. 9, pp. 3392–3397, 2008.
- [37] D. H. Park and D. J. Eve, "Regenerative medicine: advances in new methods and technologies," *Medical Science Monitor*, vol. 15, no. 11, pp. RA233–RA251, 2009.
- [38] T. Ben-Hur, M. Idelson, H. Khaner et al., "Transplantation of human embryonic stem cell-derived neural progenitors improves behavioral deficit in parkinsonian rats," *Stem Cells*, vol. 22, no. 7, pp. 1246–1255, 2004.

- [39] H. Lee, G. Al Shamy, Y. Elkabetz et al., "Directed differentiation and transplantation of human embryonic stem cellderived motoneurons," *Stem Cells*, vol. 25, no. 8, pp. 1931– 1939, 2007.
- [40] I. H. Park, N. Arora, H. Huo et al., "Disease-specific induced pluripotent stem cells," *Cell*, vol. 134, no. 5, pp. 877–886, 2008.
- [41] O. Tsuji, K. Miura, Y. Okada et al., "Therapeutic potential of appropriately evaluated safe-induced pluripotent stem cells for spinal cord injury," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 107, no. 28, pp. 12704–12709, 2010.
- [42] J. Jang, H. C. Kang, H. S. Kim et al., "Induced pluripotent stem cell models from X-linked adrenoleukodystrophy patients," *Annals of Neurology*, vol. 70, no. 3, pp. 402–409, 2011.
- [43] E. Abranches, M. Silva, L. Pradier et al., "Neural differentiation of embryonic stem cells in vitro: a road map to neurogenesis in the embryo," *PLoS ONE*, vol. 4, no. 7, Article ID e6286, 2009.
- [44] J. Dietrich, R. Han, Y. Yang, M. Mayer-Pröschel, and M. Noble, "CNS progenitor cells and oligodendrocytes are targets of chemotherapeutic agents in vitro and in vivo," *Journal of Biology*, vol. 5, article 22, 2006.
- [45] N. Gaspard and P. Vanderhaeghen, "Mechanisms of neural specification from embryonic stem cells," *Current Opinion in Neurobiology*, vol. 20, no. 1, pp. 37–43, 2010.
- [46] K. Osafune, L. Caron, M. Borowiak et al., "Marked differences in differentiation propensity among human embryonic stem cell lines," *Nature Biotechnology*, vol. 26, no. 3, pp. 313–315, 2008.
- [47] M. Denham and M. Dottori, "Signals involved in neural differentiation of human embryonic stem cells," *Neuro Signals*, vol. 17, no. 4, pp. 234–241, 2009.
- [48] D. S. Kim, J. S. Lee, J. W. Leem et al., "Robust enhancement of neural differentiation from human ES and iPS cells regardless of their innate difference in differentiation propensity," *Stem Cell Reviews and Reports*, vol. 6, no. 2, pp. 270–281, 2010.
- [49] S. M. Chambers, C. A. Fasano, E. P. Papapetrou, M. Tomishima, M. Sadelain, and L. Studer, "Highly efficient neural conversion of human ES and iPS cells by dual inhibition of SMAD signaling," *Nature Biotechnology*, vol. 27, no. 3, pp. 275–280, 2009.
- [50] S. Yao, S. Chen, J. Clark et al., "Long-term self-renewal and directed differentiation of human embryonic stem cells in chemically defined conditions," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 103, no. 18, pp. 6907–6912, 2006.
- [51] T. M. LaVaute, Y. D. Yoo, M. T. Pankratz, J. P. Weick, J. R. Gerstner, and S. C. Zhang, "Regulation of neural specification from human embryonic stem cells by BMP and FGF," *Stem Cells*, vol. 27, no. 8, pp. 1741–1749, 2009.
- [52] K. C. Davidson, P. Jamshidi, R. Daly, M. T. W. Hearn, M. F. Pera, and M. Dottori, "Wnt3a regulates survival, expansion, and maintenance of neural progenitors derived from human embryonic stem cells," *Molecular and Cellular Neuroscience*, vol. 36, no. 3, pp. 408–415, 2007.
- [53] E. Roussa and K. Krieglstein, "Induction and specification of midbrain dopaminergic cells: focus on SHH, FGF8, and TGFβ," *Cell and Tissue Research*, vol. 318, no. 1, pp. 23–33, 2004.
- [54] Y. Yan, D. Yang, E. D. Zarnowska et al., "Directed differentiation of dopaminergic neuronal subtypes from human embryonic stem cells," *Stem Cells*, vol. 23, no. 6, pp. 781–790, 2005.
- [55] B. Y. Hu and S. C. Zhang, "Differentiation of spinal motor neurons from pluripotent human stem cells," *Nature Protocols*, vol. 4, no. 9, pp. 1295–1304, 2009.

- [56] D. S. Lee, K. Yu, J. Y. Rho et al., "Cyclopamine treatment of human embryonic stem cells followed by culture in human astrocyte medium promotes differentiation into nestin- and GFAP-expressing astrocytic lineage," *Life Sciences*, vol. 80, no. 2, pp. 154–159, 2006.
- [57] B. Li, M. Carey, and J. L. Workman, "The Role of chromatin during transcription," *Cell*, vol. 128, no. 4, pp. 707–719, 2007.
- [58] T. I. Lee, R. G. Jenner, L. A. Boyer et al., "Control of developmental regulators by polycomb in human embryonic stem cells," *Cell*, vol. 125, no. 2, pp. 301–313, 2006.
- [59] A. Sparmann and M. van Lohuizen, "Polycomb silencers control cell fate, development and cancer," *Nature Reviews Cancer*, vol. 6, no. 11, pp. 846–856, 2006.
- [60] M. Spivakov and A. G. Fisher, "Epigenetic signatures of stemcell identity," *Nature Reviews Genetics*, vol. 8, no. 4, pp. 263– 271, 2007.
- [61] L. A. Boyer, I. L. Tong, M. F. Cole et al., "Core transcriptional regulatory circuitry in human embryonic stem cells," *Cell*, vol. 122, no. 6, pp. 947–956, 2005.
- [62] C. Faust, K. A. Lawson, N. J. Schork, B. Thiel, and T. Magnuson, "The Polycomb-group gene eed is required for normal morphogenetic movements during gastrulation in the mouse embryo," *Development*, vol. 125, no. 22, pp. 4495–4506, 1998.
- [63] D. Pasini, A. P. Bracken, M. R. Jensen, E. L. Denchi, and K. Helin, "Suz12 is essential for mouse development and for EZH2 histone methyltransferase activity," *EMBO Journal*, vol. 23, no. 20, pp. 4061–4071, 2004.
- [64] D. O'Carroll, S. Erhardt, M. Pagani, S. C. Barton, M. A. Surani, and T. Jenuwein, "The Polycomb-group gene Ezh2 is required for early mouse development," *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, vol. 21, no. 13, pp. 4330–4336, 2001.
- [65] R. Cao and Y. Zhang, "The functions of E(Z)/EZH2-mediated methylation of lysine 27 in histone H3," *Current Opinion in Genetics and Development*, vol. 14, no. 2, pp. 155–164, 2004.
- [66] D. Pasini, A. P. Bracken, J. B. Hansen, M. Capillo, and K. Helin, "The polycomb group protein Suz12 is required for embryonic stem cell differentiation," *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, vol. 27, no. 10, pp. 3769–3779, 2007.
- [67] A. Golebiewska, S. P. Atkinson, M. Lako, and L. Armstrong, "Epigenetic landscaping during hESC differentiation to neural cells," *Stem Cells*, vol. 27, no. 6, pp. 1298–1308, 2009.
- [68] S. He, T. Iwashita, J. Buchstaller, A. V. Molofsky, D. Thomas, and S. J. Morrison, "Bmi-1 over-expression in neural stem/progenitor cells increases proliferation and neurogenesis in culture but has little effect on these functions in vivo," *Developmental Biology*, vol. 328, no. 2, pp. 257–272, 2009.
- [69] C. A. Fasano, T. N. Phoenix, E. Kokovay et al., "Bmi-1 cooperates with Foxgl to maintain neural stem cell selfrenewal in the forebrain," *Genes and Development*, vol. 23, no. 5, pp. 561–574, 2009.
- [70] A. V. Molofsky, R. Pardal, T. Iwashita, I. K. Park, M. F. Clarke, and S. J. Morrison, "Bmi-1 dependence distinguishes neural stem cell self-renewal from progenitor proliferation," *Nature*, vol. 425, no. 6961, pp. 962–967, 2003.
- [71] M. Román-Trufero, H. R. Méndez-Gómez, C. Pérez et al., "Maintenance of undifferentiated state and self-renewal of embryonic neural stem cells by polycomb protein Ring1B," *Stem Cells*, vol. 27, no. 7, pp. 1559–1570, 2009.
- [72] F. Sher, R. Rößler, N. Brouwer, V. Balasubramaniyan, E. Boddeke, and S. Copray, "Differentiation of neural stem cells into oligodendrocytes: involvement of the Polycomb group protein Ezh2," *Stem Cells*, vol. 26, no. 11, pp. 2875–2883, 2008.

- [73] X. Yao, J. R. Zhang, H. R. Huang, L. C. Dai, Q. J. Liu, and M. Zhang, "Histone deacetylase inhibitor promotes differentiation of embryonic stem cells into neural cells in adherent monoculture," *Chinese Medical Journal*, vol. 123, no. 6, pp. 734–738, 2010.
- [74] E. Karantzali, H. Schulz, O. Hummel, N. Hubner, A. K. Hatzopoulos, and A. Kretsovali, "Histone deacetylase inhibition accelerates the early events of stem cell differentiation: transcriptomic and epigenetic analysis," *Genome Biology*, vol. 9, no. 4, article R65, 2008.
- [75] C. J. Taylor, E. M. Bolton, S. Pocock, L. D. Sharples, R. A. Pedersen, and J. A. Bradley, "Banking on human embryonic stem cells: estimating the number of donor cell lines needed for HLA matching," *Lancet*, vol. 366, no. 9502, pp. 2019–2025, 2005.
- [76] S. Sivarajah, G. S. Raj, A. J. V. Mathews, N. B. E. Sahib, W. S. Hwang, and J. M. Crook, "The generation of GLP-grade human embryonic stem cell banks from four clinical-grade cell lines for preclinical research," *In Vitro Cellular and Developmental Biology. Animal*, vol. 46, no. 3-4, pp. 210–216, 2010.
- [77] A. I. Nieto, F. Cobo, A. Barroso-DelJesús et al., "Embryonic stem cell bank: a work proposal," *Stem Cell Reviews*, vol. 2, no. 2, pp. 117–126, 2006.
- [78] J. M. Crook, D. Hei, and G. Stacey, "The international stem cell banking initiative (ISCBI): raising standards to bank on," *In Vitro Cellular and Developmental Biology. Animal*, vol. 46, no. 3-4, pp. 169–172, 2010.
- [79] The International Stem Cell Banking Initiative, "Consensus guidance for banking and supply of human embryonic stem cell lines for research purposes," *Stem Cell Reviews and Reports*, vol. 5, no. 4, pp. 301–314, 2010.
- [80] J. Borstlap, M. X. Luong, H. M. Rooke et al., "International stem cell registries," *In Vitro Cellular and Developmental Biology. Animal*, vol. 46, no. 3-4, pp. 242–246, 2010.
- [81] R. M. Isasi and B. M. Knoppers, "Governing stem cell banks and registries: emerging issues," *Stem Cell Research*, vol. 3, no. 2-3, pp. 96–105, 2009.

Review Article

Progenitors for the Corneal Endothelium and Trabecular Meshwork: A Potential Source for Personalized Stem Cell Therapy in Corneal Endothelial Diseases and Glaucoma

Wing Yan Yu,¹ Carl Sheridan,² Ian Grierson,² Sharon Mason,² Victoria Kearns,² Amy Cheuk Yin Lo,^{1,3} and David Wong^{1,3,4}

¹ Eye Institute, Li Ka Shing Faculty of Medicine, The University of Hong Kong, Pokfulam, Hong Kong

² Department of Eye and Vision Science, Institute of Ageing and Chronic Disease, University of Liverpool,

University Clinical Departments Building, The Duncan Building, Daulby Street, Liverpool L69 3GA, UK

³ Research Center of Heart, Brain, Hormone and Healthy Aging, Li Ka Shing Faculty of Medicine,

The University of Hong Kong, Pokfulam, Hong Kong

⁴ St. Paul's Eye Unit, Royal Liverpool University Hospital, Prescot Street, Liverpool L7 8XP, UK

Correspondence should be addressed to Carl Sheridan, c.sheridan@liverpool.ac.uk and David Wong, shdwong@hku.hk

Received 10 August 2011; Accepted 8 September 2011

Academic Editor: Ken-ichi Isobe

Copyright © 2011 Wing Yan Yu et al. This is an open access article distributed under the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

Several adult stem cell types have been found in different parts of the eye, including the corneal epithelium, conjunctiva, and retina. In addition to these, there have been accumulating evidence that some stem-like cells reside in the transition area between the peripheral corneal endothelium (CE) and the anterior nonfiltering portion of the trabecular meshwork (TM), which is known as the Schwalbe's Ring region. These stem/progenitor cells may supply new cells for the CE and TM. In fact, the CE and TM share certain similarities in terms of their embryonic origin and proliferative capacity *in vivo*. In this paper, we discuss the putative stem cell source which has the potential for replacement of lost and nonfunctional cells in CE diseases and glaucoma. The future development of personalized stem cell therapies for the CE and TM may reduce the requirement of corneal grafts and surgical treatments in glaucoma.

1. Introduction

Rapid progress in stem cell research in recent years provides new hope for the treatment of various previously incurable diseases. The basic treatment principle is to replace lost or damaged cells with healthy ones derived from stem cells and/or stimulate endogenous regeneration via paracrine effects mediated by the transplanted stem cells [1, 2]. Stem cells can reasonably be categorized into three main types according to their origins: embryonic stem (ES) cells, induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSCs), and adult stem cells. The focus of this paper will concern a specific region of the eye, namely, the adult stem cells of the human corneal endothelium (CE) and neighbouring trabecular meshwork (TM), there will be considerable overlap in the techniques applied to the differentiation of cells and obstacles to be addressed before regeneration therapies are available.

2. Stem Cell Overview

Whilst ES cells have numerous advantages in research such as their unlimited capacity to self-renew and pluripotency allowing them to differentiate into any cell type in the body, the fear of teratoma formation, immune-rejection issues, and ethical concerns regarding the destruction of embryos have slowed their progress towards clinical trials.

The research field of iPSCs has rapidly gained momentum since the discovery by Takahashi and Yamanaka [3]. iPSCs afford an advantage in that an autologous approach may be possible and as such circumventing the ethical and immunological disadvantages of ES cells. However, there are major safety concerns that involvement of retroviral or lentiviral vector integration in iPSCs engineering may cause genomic disruption and oncogenesis [4–6]. Besides, after the reports proving iPSCs retained epigenetic memory from the somatic cell of origin [7, 8], questions have been raised whether iPSCs are completely pluripotent like ES cells, as how far back they are reprogrammed will influence their directed differentiation potential. Despite the bright future iPSCs may have, extensive efforts and a measured scientific approach are required to guarantee safety and production quality, to understand more about the molecular signaling and pathways, and to find out reliable differentiation protocols of iPSCs before transplantation can be done in patients.

Adult stem or progenitor cells are also referred to as somatic stem cells. They reside in many adult tissues such as the bone marrow, skeletal muscle, heart, brain, skin, and limbus (summarized in [9]). Although they are not pluripotent, they still retain high plasticity. Their ethical superiority over embryonic stem cells and autologous origin avoiding immunological suppression after surgery makes them a popular stem cell source for small-scale clinical application [10, 11]. Adult stem cells are enriched in locations that are very close to the target tissue, as such, they may have more direct and faster access to the site of injury when compared with other stem cell types [9]. In addition, they have already undergone critical developmental stages, which render them comparatively easier to commit to the cell types desired [12, 13]. Understandably, difficulties such as their isolation, expansion efficiency due to limited cell numbers and integration and survival in the host tissue still remain to be unravelled. Adult stem cells, albeit with their own limitations, may be a relatively safer and more ethical alternative cell source for therapeutic use at present.

In the eye, the most successful stem-cell-based therapy to date has been the use of limbal epithelial stem cells to regenerate the corneal epithelium [14]. Apart from limbal epithelial stem cells, intensive research has been done on different niches of adult ocular stem cells, such as conjunctival epithelial and retinal stem cells, aiming for ocular repair and regeneration [13, 15, 16]. One niche of cells that has had relatively limited attention and may be of considerable clinical value (which is the focus of this paper) are the progenitor cells located in the transition zone between the periphery of the CE and the anterior extension of the TM, which is known as the Schwalbe's Ring region. In the recent decade, more and more evidence emerged to support the idea that these progenitors may be able to provide new cells for the CE, TM, or possibly both. This opens up a new prospect on research using these intriguing progenitors to treat CE diseases and glaucoma. In this paper, we will review the biological properties of CE and TM cells, summarize and discuss the evidence suggesting the presence of stem-like cells in the transition area, and, in addition, outline how these cells can be used for regeneration.

3. CE and TM: Structure, Function, and Embryology

3.1. Corneal Endothelium. Cornea is the transparent tissue located at the front of the eye which provides approximately two-thirds of the total ocular refractive power (Figure 1(a)). It consists of five layers: the multilayered epithelium,

Bowman's membrane, the stroma, Descemet's membrane, and the endothelium. CE is on the posterior surface of the cornea facing the anterior chamber. It is composed of a single layer of regularly arranged hexagonal and pentagonal cells which are around 5μ m thick and 20μ m in diameter [17]. The crucial function of the CE is to maintain corneal transparency by regulating corneal hydration while allowing nutrients from the aqueous to diffuse back to the avascular cornea. The endothelium accomplishes this by a pumpleak model. It serves as a "leaky" barrier to permit selective permeability of the nutrients but prevents bulk fluid flow into the stroma. At the same time, it actively removes excess fluid from the stroma into the anterior chamber through ionic fluid pumps to prevent corneal swelling. In addition to the barrier and pump functions, the endothelial cells are responsible for the synthesis of Descemet's membrane, which is the basement membrane where the endothelium resides [18, 19].

3.2. Trabecular Meshwork. The anterior chamber of the eye is bordered anteriorly by the CE and posteriorly by the iris. At the periphery of the chamber, there lie the TM, scleral spur, ciliary body, and iris root, which form the anterior chamber angle (Figure 1(b)). The TM extends from an anatomical position called Schwalbe's line, which marks the end of Descemet's membrane, to the ciliary body and iris root at their junction. There is a specific cell population near the transition area (Schwalbe's line) between cornea and meshwork, and this will be discussed in detail in Section 5. Together with Schlemm's canal, the collector channels, and aqueous veins, the TM forms the major structure for aqueous humour outflow [17]. Aqueous humour is produced by the ciliary body and passes through the pupil into the anterior chamber. It subsequently leaves the eye through the TM into Schlemm's canal, then from there to the intrascleral plexus, and finally to the episcleral venous system [20].

The TM is a porous tissue comprised of three regions: the innermost uveal meshwork which is chord-like in structure, the deeper corneoscleral meshwork with flattened sheet-like trabeculae, and the juxtacanalicular connective tissue (also called cribriform layer or endothelial meshwork) which links the corneoscleral trabeculae with the inner wall endothelium of Schlemm's canal [17, 21]. The trabecular lamellae or beams contain collagenous cores surrounded by endothelial cells, and the lamellae are bridged by the TM cells [22]. The corneoscleral and uveal meshwork do not provide much resistance to aqueous outflow and Grant showed that aqueous outflow facility was not affected even if the inner parts of the TM were excised [23]. The outflow resistance resides primarily at the region near the juxtacanalicular connective tissue and the endothelial lining of Schlemm's canal [22]. Since the Schlemm's canal is shorter than the TM in the anteroposterior direction, the TM can also be divided into the anterior nonfiltering and posterior filtering portions.

3.3. Embryology. During embryogenesis, the neural ectoderm, the surface ectoderm, the neural crest, and, to a lesser extent, the mesoderm are involved in the development of



(a)



FIGURE 1: (a) Schematic diagram of the human eye and transverse section of haematoxylin and eosin stained chamber angle tissues (\times 100). (b) Anterior chamber angle as viewed in gonioscopy.

the eye. The CE and TM are both derived from the neural crest. They are formed from the first wave of neural crestderived mesenchymal cells migrating between the surface ectoderm and the lens. The development of the cornea begins at approximately 33 days of postfertilization [24]. At around the 40th day, a double row of flattened cells posterior to the basal lamina of the corneal epithelium is produced by the mesenchyme and it develops into the monolayer of CE by the 18th week [18, 24, 25]. At this time, the CE extends nearly to the angle recess. This endothelial membrane covering the angle recess starts to regress at around 15 weeks of gestation [25].

The primitive TM is formed at around the fourth month. It consists of a triangular mass of undifferentiated mesenchymal cells. During the seventh month, these cells flatten and become slightly separated from each other, and the cavities are filled with extracellular fibers. The fibers are then organized to form the trabecular lamellae or beams. Some cells with a stellate phenotype form the juxtacanalicular layer of the TM. The complete morphogenesis of the TM is finished around birth [24–27].

These tissue developments require specific gene regulatory networks in which many transcription factors and molecular signals are involved. Although the detailed developmental networks are still not well defined, some contributing factors are known. Cvekl and Tamm performed a comprehensive review of the transcription factors that are associated with the anterior segment morphogenesis [26]. They include PAX6, PITX2, PITX3, FOXC1, FOXE3, LMX1B, and MAF, where PAX6 is the essential regulator for eye development in different organisms [26, 28, 29]. It is involved in controlling neural crest migration and thus has a critical role in early formation of the CE and TM [30, 31]. The CE did not develop in $Pitx2^{-/-}$ and Foxc1-/- mice and the TM was abnormally formed [32-35]. LMX1B was shown to have a direct link to the dysgenesis of the TM [36]. Whilst these transcription factors clearly have an important role, some other transcription factors also influence CE and TM development [37-41]. In addition, specific signaling molecules also play a key role in coordinating the anterior segment growth. This is borne out with transforming growth factor (TGF)-beta 2 knockout mice which developed a much thinner cornea with CE failing to develop [42, 43]. Moreover, heterozygous deficiency of BMP4 resulted in absent or hypoplastic TM and Schlemm's canal, and profound extracellular matrix deficiencies in the TM [44]. For the role of different growth factors during embryogenesis and differentiation of the eye, readers are referred to the review by Tripathi et al. [45].

4. Biological Properties of CE and TM Cells

4.1. Cellular Characteristics and Markers Identification. CE cells adjoin one another with extensive interdigitations and are interconnected by tight and gap junctions. The tight junctions do not completely encircle the cells so that the endothelium can allow selective permeability for nutrients. The apical sides of the cells contain a band of actin filaments which helps maintain cell shape and barrier function and facilitate cell migration in wound healing [46]. Ultrastructurally, the endothelial cells have a large nucleus and contain numerous mitochondria, a prominent endoplasmic reticulum and Golgi apparatus, which are the characteristic features for cells metabolically active in transport, synthesis, and secretory function [18].

Although the CE is named "endothelium," it differs from the vascular endothelium. The CE is derived from the neural crest, whereas the vascular endothelium is from the mesoderm [25]. Additionally, the CE does not contain Weibel-Palade bodies nor express factor VIII, which are the typical vascular endothelium markers [47]. The CE displays an unusual combination of immunoreactions to antibodies against intermediate filaments vimentin and neurofilaments, as well as neural markers including neural cell adhesion molecule, neuron specific enolase, and S-100 protein [47-50]. These observations are not surprising when we trace back the origin of the CE. However, there have been controversies about the cytokeratin (CK) profile in the CE. CK8 and CK18 expressions in human CE cells were described in several studies [51-53] but not in others [54, 55]. Merjava et al. proposed that the variable results were due to different processing approach and antibody sensitivities [53]. The labeling of CK7 and CK19 in the CE is even more controversial [51, 55, 56]. To date, there has not been a specific marker for the CE. One can mainly distinguish them by their hexagonal morphology and evaluate their function using an Ussing chamber to measure the transport activity [57–59].

The TM cells bridge the intertrabecular spaces through cytoplasmic extensions, and adjacent cells are firmly connected to each other by desmosomes [22]. Electron microscopic studies revealed that gap junctions form the main intercellular connection between the TM cells [60]. The major actin distributions in the TM cytoplasm are straight stress fibers [61]. However, cross-linked actin networks (CLANs) have also been detected in human and bovine TM tissues [61, 62]. Similar to CE cells, there are no specific biomarkers to identify TM cells. It has been shown that the TM cells express vimentin, non-muscle actin, aquaporin-1, acetylated and acetoacetylated low-density lipoproteins, and the alpha-2 adrenergic receptor [49, 63–66]. The expression of myocilin in TM cells was increased after dexamethasone treatment [67]. Nevertheless, these proteins are also present in other cell types, making it difficult to use a single marker to identify TM cells. Some other potential TM markers including the matrix GLA protein and chitinase-3-like-1 were reported by other groups [68, 69].

Despite the lack of specific marker proteins, the TM cells possess some typical physiological characteristics. Rohen and Van der Zypen was the first to show that TM cells have phagocytic capacity [70]. It is believed that the phagocytosis helps remove debris in the circulating aqueous humour [71]. Besides, meshwork cells can synthesize a variety of extracellular materials including collagens, glycoproteins, and glycosaminoglycans (see [72] for review). The replacement and modification of the extracellular matrix compensates the gradual washout of materials during aqueous perfusion, so that the necessary outflow resistance is maintained. Moreover, the presence of contractile filaments in the TM cell cytoplasm indicates their contractility [73, 74]. It was found that substances that contract meshwork cells decrease the aqueous outflow facility and vice versa [75].

Both the CE and TM cells are exposed to continuous workload throughout lifetime, yet, they have limited proliferative capacity in situ to replace lost cells under normal circumstances [76, 77]. In the CE, the surrounding cells spread and slide to fill the gaps caused by cell loss. The endothelial cells are arrested in G1-phase of the cell cycle [76]. Bovine TM cells were also shown to be locked in



FIGURE 2: (a) Corneal endothelial and (b) trabecular meshwork cells cultured in vitro.

G0/G1-phase [77]. Although both cell types can be grown in culture, they are contact inhibited [76]. The division rate of bovine TM cells decreased to negligible amounts when they were in contact and formed gap junctions [78].

4.2. Consequence of Cell Loss or Malfunction. There are approximately 4,000 CE cells per mm² at birth, but the cell density decreases with age at a rate of 0.6% per year throughout life [79]. The cell number is usually adequate to maintain normal corneal function for a lifetime. However, besides the factor of ageing, endothelial cell loss can also occur due to disease, trauma, and surgery. These may result in a higher cell depletion rate than normal, leading to endothelial failure and hence, loss of visual acuity. In order to maintain adequate corneal function, a minimum level of 400 to 700 endothelial cells per mm² is required and the cells need to be of uniform size and shape [18]. Hence, corneas for grafting need to be screened for endothelial health and cell numbers before they are accepted. Some ocular diseases are manifested by abnormal endothelial cells. Fuch's endothelial dystrophy is a corneal disease involving malfunction of the endothelial cells, in which irregular warts or excrescences of Descemet's membrane are secreted. The excrescences are collagenous secretions (known as guttata) deposited at the posterior surface of the membrane, causing disruption of the overlying endothelial cells and thus compromise endothelial function [18, 80]. Another disease attributable to aberrant CE is the iridocorneal endothelial (ICE) syndrome. The endothelium proliferates and migrates outward to the TM and across the angle onto the surface of the iris, which may progress to glaucoma, corneal decompensation, or both [81, 82].

The TM cellularity decreases with age as well. Alvarado et al. reported a cell loss rate of 0.58% per year [83]. This is comparable to that seen in the CE. It was estimated that there were 750,000 cells in the meshwork at 20 years of age but the number decreased down to around 400,000 by 80 years [84]. Other age-related changes in the TM include trabecular thickening, trabecular fusions, and alterations to the extracellular material in the juxtacanalicular meshwork; all of which would increase the aqueous outflow resistance

and subsequently the intraocular pressure (IOP) [71]. Pathologically elevated intraocular pressure is the major risk factor in primary open angle glaucoma (POAG). Indeed, these agerelated changes are intimately linked to the glaucomatous alterations found in POAG patients. The glaucomatous eyes were found to have significantly more cellular losses compared with age-matched normal eyes [85]. This is believed to precipitate the decrease in drainage facility. When cell loss is progressive, trabecular thickening and fusion may develop due to adhesions of the denuded portions of the trabeculae. Furthermore, accumulation of extracellular materials and meshwork cell hyperplasia in glaucomatous TM that are believed to obstruct the outflow pathway was also documented [71]. Hence, TM cells are essential to maintain a healthy meshwork for aqueous drainage.

4.3. Culture In Vitro. In spite of the restricted replication capacity in vivo, the CE and TM cells can be grown in culture under appropriate conditions. Figure 2 shows the in vitro culture of bovine CE and TM cells. It has been demonstrated that fibroblast growth factor (FGF) stimulates the proliferation of CE and TM cells [86-88]. Hepatocyte growth factor (HGF) is also a competent mitogen for both CE and TM cells in a dose-dependent manner [89, 90]. Culturing of CE cells on dishes coated with collagen type IV, laminin, or fibronectin favoured the formation of a typical hexagonal monolayer [86]. Hyldahl reported that the addition of insulin-like growth factor-1 (IGF-1) and epidermal growth factor (EGF) stimulates CE cells to initiate DNA synthesis [91]. Treatment of TM cells with plateletderived growth factor (PDGF) can also increase their cell division. Besides, it enhances the phagocytic activity and promotes extracellular matrix secretion [92]. IGF-1 was shown to promote the incorporation of [3H] thymidine in TM cells, whereas vascular endothelial cell growth factor (VEGF) restrained cell growth [93]. Studies have revealed that TGF-beta, which is present in the aqueous humour, inhibits TM cell proliferation and suppresses S-phase entry of CE cells [94, 95]. Table 1 shows a summary of the mentioned growth factors effects on CE and TM cell proliferation in vitro.

TABLE 1: The influence of growth factors on CE and TM cell proliferation.

Growth factor	Corneal endothelium	Trabecular meshwork
EGF	++	++
bFGF	+	++
HGF	+	++
PDGF	++	+
IGF-1	+	+
TGF	_	
VEGF		_

Both the CE and TM cells are unique cell types in the eye. They do not normally replace themselves once they are lost in aging or diseases. To date, there has been no cell therapy for the treatment of CE and TM related diseases. A lot of unknown facts about the regenerative capacity of TM or CE still exist. Thus, the potential to repair or replace the CE and TM is an important area that needs to be explored.

5. Evidence of Stem-Like Cells in the Schwalbe's Ring and Their Therapeutic Implication

Stem cells are undifferentiated cells which can renew themselves indefinitely and produce one or more progenies through symmetric and asymmetric division, whereas progenitor cells have relatively limited self-renewal capacity and more restricted differentiation abilities. As mentioned earlier, stem/progenitor cells have been identified in various adult mammalian tissues. They are crucial for tissue renewal and regeneration. These adult stem cells have some key characteristics, including small cell size and high nucleus to cytoplasm ratio, high proliferative potential, slow cell cycle, and poor differentiation capacity with primitive cytoplasm [96]. They reside within a specialized microenvironment called niche, which offers protection and nourishment to the cells [97]. It is believed that adult stem cells have huge ethical and immunological advantages over embryonic stem cells as a future therapeutic option.

In the eye, accumulating evidence reveals that there is a population of stem-like cell located in the transition area between the periphery of the CE and the anterior nonfiltering portion of the TM (Figure 3). This transition region is referred to as Schwalbe's Ring. Schwalbe's line marks the peripheral termination of the Descemet's membrane and can be viewed clinically in gonioscopy (Figure 1(b)). In 1982, Raviola identified a population of unusual cells located just beneath the Schwalbe's line in rhesus monkey, which she called Schwalbe's line cells [98]. These cells are different from the typical CE and TM cells and have distinct ultrastructural features. As described, these cells "form a discontinuous cord, oriented circumferentially at the corneal periphery and deep to the CE lining of the anterior chamber." They morphologically resembled whorled multilamellar bodies of type II alveolar epithelial cells of the lung and were proposed to be secretory. Stone et al. found that these cells were immunoreactive to neuron-specific enolase, suggesting that

they may have neuroregulatory function in the anterior segment [99]. Rittig and colleagues later reported intense staining of the enzyme hyaluronan synthase in Schwalbe's line cells, indicating their hyaluronan production ability [100]. Samuelson et al. documented Schwalbe's line cells in canine eyes as well [101]. In general, there seems to be a distinct cell population in the transition area, while their function is still unclear.

Not much attention was paid to Schwalbe's line cells until there was more evidence supporting the presence of stem/progenitor cells in this transition zone. The idea came primarily from the observation of an increase in TM cell division localized to the anterior nonfiltering portion of the TM after argon laser trabeculoplasty (ALT) [102]. ALT is a glaucoma therapy which aims at lowering the IOP. The principle of this laser procedure is not to make drainage holes through the TM, but to "blanch" the tissue which creates superficial burn restricted to the uveal meshwork [103]. The exact mechanism by which this treatment lowers IOP is not known, however, one of the possible mechanisms of action is the repopulation of the TM by stimulating cell division [104]. Indeed, several studies have shown marked tritiated thymidine incorporation into the TM cells following ALT in different species [102, 105, 106]. Acott and colleagues demonstrated a four-fold increase in TM cell division in human laser-treated explants compared with untreated controls [102]. They found that more than 60% of the cell division was initially localized to the anterior nonfiltering region of the TM and these proliferative cells migrated to repopulate the burn lesions afterwards. It appears that these cells are putative stem cells that are invigorated after ALT to repopulate the TM, possibly through the release of growth factors and cytokines. Due to their location at the insertion region into the cornea just beneath Schwalbe's line, Kelley have named them the "TM insert cells" [107].

Although ALT can lower the IOP successfully and, to some extent, repopulate the cell-deficient TM in glaucoma, uncontrolled repair process that occurred in the tissue may become a detrimental consequence. An abnormal corneal and/or trabecular endothelial cell sheet covering the anterior uveal meshwork was observed in some glaucoma patients after ALT [108, 109]. In some cases, they can grow extensively and block the aqueous outflow subsequently, leading to the failure of the surgery. Alexander et al. observed this aberrant endothelial membrane as well in normal human TM which was subjected to ALT [110]. They found that laser placed close to Schwalbe's line advanced the endothelial extension. It was believed that these repopulating processes after ALT involve migration of a specialized population of cells extending from the Schwalbe's line region [109, 110].

In addition to the observations in the TM, a significantly higher cell density at the peripheral CE also suggests that stem-like cells may be present in the peripheral transition region to provide differentiated CE cells [111, 112]. Otherwise, the cell density should be uniform all over the CE. It has been documented in the literature that at least some CE cells have the ability to divide under specific circumstances [113– 116]. It was found that the peripheral CE cells retained higher replication competence than those in the central and this



FIGURE 3: Scanning electron micrographs of (a) human and (b) bovine eyes, showing the transition between the peripheral cornea and anterior portion of the trabecular meshwork. There is a distinct transition area in the human tissue but the transition is more abrupt in the bovine one. The samples were coated with gold and imaged at an accelerating voltage of 4 kV and a working distance of 8 mm using a SE2 detector (Gemini LEO 1550 SEM). Scale bar = $20 \,\mu$ m.

was independent on the donor age [117]. Moreover, corneal grafts in hosts who retain the peripheral endothelium survive much longer than grafts in hosts with CE cell loss [118]. Persistent precursors from the host cornea may explain the enhanced long-term survival of grafts. Interestingly, Balachandran et al. reported in a case series that in spite of complete graft detachment after Descement membrane endothelial keratoplasty, spontaneous recovery of corneal transparency was observed in two patients [119]. They suggested that "endothelial transfer, migration, regeneration, or a combination thereof from either the donor or the recipient may explain the visual recovery." Schwartzkopff et al. later reported in vivo re-endothelialization following complete endothelial cell loss of the grafted donor cornea in rats and suggested that peripheral CE cells in recipients can support the regeneration [120]. These findings indicate that CE may have some sort of regenerative capacity under specific conditions, which is not consistent with the long-term belief that they do not divide in vivo [76]. In particular, the peripheral CE seems to be the regenerative zone in these conditions. As such, research of the Schwalbe's Ring region has become even more interesting, as the precursor cells in this transition area may be able to supply new cells for both the TM and CE.

In recent years, molecular marker studies supply more supportive data for the stem cell niche at the transition zone. Whikehart et al. detected telomerase activity, which is a stem cell maker, in the peripheral cornea [121]. They also observed bromodeoxyuridine (BrdU) labeling, which is a marker for cell division, in the TM and posterior limbus. The BrdU incorporation increased and extended into the CE in response to mechanical wounding. McGowan et al. showed that cells at the transition region express stem cell makers nestin, alkaline phosphatase, and telomerase [122]. Following corneal wounding, additional putative stem cell markers (Oct3/4, Wnt1) and differentiation markers (Pax6, Sox2) were observed. It was suggested that the putative stem cells in the transition area migrated to renew the wounded CE. To date, there has been no specific marker for this population of putative stem cells despite the observation of a different immunohistochemical profile in the CE, TM insert cells, and TM cells. Neuron-specific enolase was found to locate at the anterior but not posterior portion of the human TM [49]. Ankyrin G and human milk fat globule protein (HMFG, also known as breast antigen 46) were highly expressed in the insert cells. On the contrary, YKL-40 (also known as chitinase-3-like-1 or cartilage glycoprotein-39) had lower expression levels when compared to the CE and TM [107, 123].

Ideally, if the molecular signature of the stem-like cells is known, one can isolate and enrich the stem cell pool relatively easily using fluorescence-activated cell sorting (FACS) or magnetic immunosorting. However, the search of the specific stem cell signature will involve a laborious process and screening of a huge amount of putative markers. Hence, attempts have been made to isolate and propagate undifferentiated progenitor cells using a sphere culture protocol [124–126]. Precursors from human and rabbit CE have been successfully isolated using the sphere-forming assay and it was found that the peripheral CE contained significantly more precursors than the central region [127-130]. Mimura et al. proved that this culture assay selectively isolated younger progenies [131]. Huang and colleagues showed that bovine CE cells resembled bovine aorta in its content of endothelial colony forming cells [132]. Our sphere culture of primary peripheral bovine CE cells revealed the presence of undifferentiated precursor cells with self-renewal capacity and their potential to differentiate into neuronal lineages (Figures 4 and 5). Besides the CE, progenitor spheres were also isolated from human TM primary cultures [133]. It is likely that these isolated precursors from the CE and TM are from the transition zone in between them. It remains to be determined whether "Schwalbe's Line cells", "TM insert cells," and precursors having been isolated are the same cell type. For our convenience we have called the progenitor cells "PET cells" (Progenitors for Endothelium and Trabeculum) so not to presume until proven that we have the exact same cell population previously described.



FIGURE 4: Sphere culture of bovine peripheral corneal endothelial cells. (a) Floating spheres on day 7 in defined serum-free media. Aggregation and development of dark cores can occur when spheres are left over the optimal culturing period of 5–7 days. (b) Cells migrating from an attached sphere on adherent substrate. The arrowheads show the contour of the sphere. (c) Nestin (green: undifferentiated cell marker) and (d) β -III tubulin (red: neuronal marker) staining were detected in the cells that migrated from the primary spheres. Nuclei were counterstained with DAPI (blue). Insets are negative controls with nonimmunized IgG. (a–c) Scale bar = 100 μ m; (d) Scale bar = 50 μ m.



FIGURE 5: After 7 days of differentiation, cells derived from the spheres also expressed β -III tubulin. Nuclei were counterstained with DAPI (blue). The inset is a negative control with nonimmunized IgG. Scale bar = 50 μ m.

The studies of stem cells in the eye have important implications in ocular health and disease treatment. Animal models using the isolated CE precursors for regeneration have been documented in several studies [59, 134, 135]. The PET cells within the transition area may be a promising cell source for replacing worn-out endothelium *in vivo* or boosting the number of endothelial cells *in vitro* on potential corneal graft materials. As mentioned in the previous section, ICE syndrome is manifested by abnormal proliferative CE cells that grow and cover the angle. It is tempting to speculate that the aberrant cells are metaplastic progenitors residing in the endothelium. Treatments can possibly be developed by targeting these cells. Besides, we know that the number of TM cells drops significantly in glaucoma patients, which precipitates the blockage of the aqueous outflow pathway. Thus, repopulating the cell-deficient TM using the PET cells may be a useful treatment to enhance drainage in glaucoma.

6. Summary and Future Directions

Recent progress in stem cell research provides an optimistic prospect on their use in regenerative medicine and tissue engineering. Specifically, advances in iPSCs and adult stem cells research raise hope for personalized cell replacement therapies. However, before iPSCs can be clinically applied, extensive efforts are needed to devise reliable production methods to address the safety concerns. In this paper, we summarized the accumulating evidence of the presence of putative stem cells in the transition zone between the peripheral CE and the anterior extension of the TM. We also discussed the origin and biological properties of both CE and TM cells. Up to now, there has been no clear definition of the progenitor cells located in the transition area. We have called the putative stem cells "PET cells" as they have the potential to replenish both the CE and TM. It remains to be determined whether the previously described "Schwalbe's Line cells" and "TM insert cells", as well as the precursors having been isolated, are of the same cell type; if they are, exactly what proliferation and differentiation potential do they retain, why do they not seem to repopulate the TM in glaucoma or the CE in age and disease when these populations are sorely depleted and finally how can they be used therapeutically?

Further research is required to establish the protocol to regulate cell division and differentiation of the PET cells towards appropriate lineages for repopulation of the diseased CE and TM. We need to identify which factors and signals govern their division and differentiation. Another challenge is the specific biomarker identification of the PET cells, which would facilitate stem cell isolation and enrichment. Furthermore, a better understanding of the migration and settlement properties of the PET cells is also important for the use of possible bioengineered materials. CE and TM cell loss is central to a number of ocular conditions including corneal diseases and glaucoma. In spite of the challenges, PET cells represent an attractive therapeutic stem cell source for the regeneration of the CE and TM. It is hoped that future research will ultimately lead to the development of stemcell-based therapies for CE diseases and glaucoma, which can reduce the requirement for corneal grafts and laser or surgical treatments in glaucomatous patients.

References

- M. Gnecchi, H. He, O. D. Liang et al., "Paracrine action accounts for marked protection of ischemic heart by Aktmodified mesenchymal stem cells," *Nature Medicine*, vol. 11, no. 4, pp. 367–368, 2005.
- [2] M. Gnecchi, Z. Zhang, A. Ni, and V. J. Dzau, "Paracrine mechanisms in adult stem cell signaling and therapy," *Circulation Research*, vol. 103, no. 11, pp. 1204–1219, 2008.
- [3] K. Takahashi and S. Yamanaka, "Induction of pluripotent stem cells from mouse embryonic and adult fibroblast cultures by defined factors," *Cell*, vol. 126, no. 4, pp. 663–676, 2006.
- [4] M. Stadtfeld, M. Nagaya, J. Utikal, G. Weir, and K. Hochedlinger, "Induced pluripotent stem cells generated without viral integration," *Science*, vol. 322, no. 5903, pp. 945–949, 2008.
- [5] H. Zhou, S. Wu, J. Y. Joo et al., "Generation of induced pluripotent stem cells using recombinant proteins," *Cell Stem Cell*, vol. 4, no. 6, p. 581, 2009.
- [6] T. Lin, R. Ambasudhan, X. Yuan et al., "A chemical platform for improved induction of human iPSCs," *Nature Methods*, vol. 6, no. 11, pp. 805–808, 2009.
- [7] J. M. Polo, S. Liu, M. E. Figueroa et al., "Cell type of origin influences the molecular and functional properties of mouse induced pluripotent stem cells," *Nature Biotechnology*, vol. 28, no. 8, pp. 848–855, 2010.

- [8] K. Kim, A. Doi, B. Wen et al., "Epigenetic memory in induced pluripotent stem cells," *Nature*, vol. 467, no. 7313, pp. 285– 290, 2010.
- [9] M. Mimeault and S. K. Batra, "Recent progress on tissueresident adult stem cell biology and their therapeutic implications," *Stem Cell Reviews*, vol. 4, no. 1, pp. 27–49, 2008.
- [10] M. Mimeault, R. Hauke, and S. K. Batra, "Stem cells: a revolution in therapeutics—recent advances in stem cell biology and their therapeutic applications in regenerative medicine and cancer therapies," *Clinical Pharmacology and Therapeutics*, vol. 82, no. 3, pp. 252–264, 2007.
- [11] D. Lodi, T. Iannitti, and B. Palmieri, "Stem cells in clinical practice: applications and warnings," *Journal of Experimental* and Clinical Cancer Research, vol. 30, no. 1, p. 9, 2011.
- [12] R. E. MacLaren, R. A. Pearson, A. MacNeil et al., "Retinal repair by transplantation of photoreceptor precursors," *Nature*, vol. 444, no. 7116, pp. 203–207, 2006.
- [13] G. A. Limb and J. T. Daniels, "Ocular regeneration by stem cells: present status and future prospects," *British Medical Bulletin*, vol. 85, no. 1, pp. 47–61, 2008.
- [14] G. Pellegrini, C. E. Traverso, A. T. Franzi, M. Zingirian, R. Cancedda, and M. De Luca, "Long-term restoration of damaged corneal surfaces with autologous cultivated corneal epithelium," *The Lancet*, vol. 349, no. 9057, pp. 990–993, 1997.
- [15] G. A. Limb, J. T. Daniels, A. D. Cambrey et al., "Current prospects for adult stem cell-based therapies in ocular repair and regeneration," *Current Eye Research*, vol. 31, no. 5, pp. 381–390, 2006.
- [16] V. Marchetti, T. U. Krohne, D. F. Friedlander, and M. Friedlander, "Stemming vision loss with stem cells," *Journal* of *Clinical Investigation*, vol. 120, no. 9, pp. 3012–3021, 2010.
- [17] D. J. J. Park and J. W. Karesh, "Topographic anatomy of the eye: an overview," in *Duane's Foundations of Clinical Ophthalmology*, W. Tasman and E. A. Jaeger, Eds., vol. 1, Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, Philadelphia, Pa, USA, 2011.
- [18] H. F. Edelhauser and J. L. Ubels, "The cornea and the sclera," in *Adler's Physiology of the Eye*, P. L. Kaufman and A. Alm, Eds., chapter 4, Mosby, St. Louis, Mo, USA, 10th edition, 2003.
- [19] G. O. Waring III, W. M. Bourne, H. F. Edelhauser, and K. R. Kenyon, "The corneal endothelium. Normal and pathologic structure and function," *Ophthalmology*, vol. 89, no. 6, pp. 531–590, 1982.
- [20] B. A. T. Gabelt and P. L. Kaufman, "Aqueous humor hydrodynamics," in *Adler's Physiology of the Eye*, P. L. Kaufman and A. Alm, Eds., chapter 6, Mosby, St. Louis, Mo, USA, 10th edition, 2003.
- [21] E. R. Tamm, "The trabecular meshwork outflow pathways: structural and functional aspects," *Experimental Eye Research*, vol. 88, no. 4, pp. 648–655, 2009.
- [22] E. Lutjen-Drecoll and J. W. Rohen, "Functional morphology of the trabecular meshwork," in *Duane's Foundations of Clinical Ophthalmology*, W. Tasman and E. A. Jaeger, Eds., vol. 1, chapter 10, Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, Philadelphia, Pa, USA, 2011.
- [23] W. M. Grant, "Experimental aqueous perfusion in enucleated human eyes," *Archives of Ophthalmology*, vol. 69, pp. 783– 801, 1963.
- [24] Y. R. Barishak, *Embryology of the Eye and its Adnexa*, Karger, New York, NY, USA, 2nd edition, 2001.

- [25] C. S. Cook, V. Ozanics, and F. A. Jakobiec, "Prenatal development of the eye and it's adnexa," in *Duane's Foundations* of *Clinical Ophthalmology*, W. Tasman and E. A. Jaeger, Eds., vol. 1, chapter 2, Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, Philadelphia, Pa, USA, 2011.
- [26] A. Cvekl and E. R. Tamm, "Anterior eye development and ocular mesenchyme: new insights from mouse models and human diseases," *BioEssays*, vol. 26, no. 4, pp. 374–386, 2004.
- [27] D. R. Anderson, "The development of the trabecular meshwork and its abnormality in primary infantile glaucoma," *Transactions of the American Ophthalmological Society*, vol. 79, pp. 458–485, 1981.
- [28] W. J. Gehring and K. Ikeo, "Pax 6: mastering eye morphogenesis and eye evolution," *Trends in Genetics*, vol. 15, no. 9, pp. 371–377, 1999.
- [29] R. L. Chow and R. A. Lang, "Early eye development in vertebrates," *Annual Review of Cell and Developmental Biology*, vol. 17, pp. 255–296, 2001.
- [30] D. C. Baulmann, A. Ohlmann, C. Flügel-Koch, S. Goswami, A. Cvekl, and E. R. Tamm, "Pax6 heterozygous eyes show defects in chamber angle differentiation that are associated with a wide spectrum of other anterior eye segment abnormalities," *Mechanisms of Development*, vol. 118, no. 1-2, pp. 3–17, 2002.
- [31] J. M. Collinson, J. C. Quinn, R. E. Hill, and J. D. West, "The roles of Pax6 in the cornea, retina, and olfactory epithelium of the developing mouse embryo," *Developmental Biology*, vol. 255, no. 2, pp. 303–312, 2003.
- [32] K. Kitamura, H. Miura, S. Miyagawa-Tomita et al., "Mouse Pitx2 deficiency leads to anomalies of the ventral body wall, heart, extra—and periocular mesoderm and right pulmonary isomerism," *Development*, vol. 126, no. 24, pp. 5749–5758, 1999.
- [33] S. H. Kidson, T. Kume, K. Deng, V. Winfrey, and B. L. M. Hogan, "The forkhead/winged-helix gene, Mf1, is necessary for the normal development of the cornea and formation of the anterior chamber in the mouse eye," *Developmental Biology*, vol. 211, no. 2, pp. 306–322, 1999.
- [34] A. L. Evans and P. J. Gage, "Expression of the homeobox gene Pitx2 in neural crest is required for optic stalk and ocular anterior segment development," *Human Molecular Genetics*, vol. 14, no. 22, pp. 3347–3359, 2005.
- [35] J. C. Sowden, "Molecular and developmental mechanisms of anterior segment dysgenesis," *Eye*, vol. 21, no. 10, pp. 1310– 1318, 2007.
- [36] P. Liu and R. L. Johnson, "Lmx1b is required for murine trabecular meshwork formation and for maintenance of corneal transparency," *Developmental Dynamics*, vol. 239, no. 8, pp. 2161–2171, 2010.
- [37] D. B. Gould, R. S. Smith, and S. W. John, "Anterior segment development relevant to glaucoma," *International Journal of Developmental Biology*, vol. 48, no. 8-9, pp. 1015–1029, 2004.
- [38] P. J. Gage and A. L. Zacharias, "Signaling "cross-talk" is integrated by transcription factors in the development of the anterior segment in the eye," *Developmental Dynamics*, vol. 238, no. 9, pp. 2149–2162, 2009.
- [39] A. Wurm, E. Sock, R. Fuchshofer, M. Wegner, and E. R. Tamm, "Anterior segment dysgenesis in the eyes of mice deficient for the high-mobility-group transcription factor Sox11," *Experimental Eye Research*, vol. 86, no. 6, pp. 895– 907, 2008.
- [40] Y.-W. Hsieh, X.-M. Zhang, E. Lin, G. Oliver, and X.-J. Yang, "The homeobox gene Six3 is a potential regulator of anterior

segment formation in the chick eye," *Developmental Biology*, vol. 248, no. 2, pp. 265–280, 2002.

- [41] J. Z. McHenry, A. Leon, K. I. Matthaei, and D. R. Cohen, "Overexpression of fra-2 in transgenic mice perturbs normal eye development," *Oncogene*, vol. 17, no. 9, pp. 1131–1140, 1998.
- [42] L. P. Sanford, I. Ormsby, A. C. Gittenberger-de Groot et al., "TGFβ2 knockout mice have multiple developmental defects that are non-overlapping with other TGFβ knockout phenotypes," *Development*, vol. 124, no. 13, pp. 2659–2670, 1997.
- [43] S. Saika, S. Saika, C.-Y. Liu et al., "Tgfβ2 in corneal morphogenesis during mouse embryonic development," *Devel*opmental Biology, vol. 240, no. 2, pp. 419–432, 2001.
- [44] B. Chang, R. S. Smith, M. Peters et al., "Haploinsufficient Bmp4 ocular phenotypes include anterior segment dysgenesis with elevated intraocular pressure," *BMC Genetics*, vol. 2, article 18, 2001.
- [45] B. J. Tripathi, R. C. Tripathi, A. M. Livingston, and N. S. Borisuth, "The role of growth factors in the embryogenesis and differentiation of the eye," *American Journal of Anatomy*, vol. 192, no. 4, pp. 442–471, 1991.
- [46] W. M. Petroll, J. V. Jester, P. Barry-Lane, and H. D. Cavanagh, "Assessment of f-actin organization and apical-basal polarity during in vivo cat endothelial wound healing," *Investigative Ophthalmology and Visual Science*, vol. 36, no. 12, pp. 2492– 2502, 1995.
- [47] A. K. Shamsuddin, V. S. Nirankari, D. M. Purnell, and S. H. Chang, "Is the corenal posterior cell layer truly endothelial?" *Ophthalmology*, vol. 93, no. 10, pp. 1298–1303, 1986.
- [48] L. A. Risen, P. S. Binder, and S. K. Nayak, "Intermediate filaments and their organization in human corneal endothelium," *Investigative Ophthalmology and Visual Science*, vol. 28, no. 12, pp. 1933–1938, 1987.
- [49] B. Foets, J. Van den Oord, K. Engelmann, and L. Missotten, "A comparative immunohistochemical study of human corneotrabecular tissue," *Graefe's Archive for Clinical and Experimental Ophthalmology*, vol. 230, no. 3, pp. 269–274, 1992.
- [50] B. J. Foets, J. J. Van den Oord, R. Volpes, and L. Missotten, "In situ immunohistochemical analysis of cell adhesion molecules on human corneal endothelial cells," *British Journal of Ophthalmology*, vol. 76, no. 4, pp. 205–209, 1992.
- [51] B. J. Foets, J. J. Van den Oord, V. J. Desmet, and L. Missotten, "Cytoskeletal filament typing of human corneal endothelial cells," *Cornea*, vol. 9, no. 4, pp. 312–317, 1990.
- [52] M. Kasper, P. Stosiek, and B. Lane, "Cytokeratin and vimentin heterogeneity in human cornea," *Acta Histochemica*, vol. 93, no. 2, pp. 371–381, 1992.
- [53] S. Merjava, A. Neuwirth, V. Mandys, and K. Jirsova, "Cytokeratins 8 and 18 in adult human corneal endothelium," *Experimental Eye Research*, vol. 89, no. 3, pp. 426–431, 2009.
- [54] T. R. Kramer, H. E. Grossniklaus, N. Vigneswaran, G. O. Waring, and A. Kozarsky, "Cytokeratin expression in corneal endothelium in the iridocorneal endothelial syndrome," *Investigative Ophthalmology and Visual Science*, vol. 33, no. 13, pp. 3581–3585, 1992.
- [55] G. C. Cockerham, N. V. Laver, A. A. Hidayat, and D. L. McCoy, "An immunohistochemical analysis and comparison of posterior polymorphous dystrophy with congenital hereditary endothelial dystrophy," *Cornea*, vol. 21, no. 8, pp. 787– 791, 2002.

- [56] K. Jirsova, S. Merjava, R. Martincova et al., "Immunohistochemical characterization of cytokeratins in the abnormal corneal endothelium of posterior polymorphous corneal dystrophy patients," *Experimental Eye Research*, vol. 84, no. 4, pp. 680–686, 2007.
- [57] S. Hodson and C. Wigham, "The permeability of rabbit and human corneal endothelium," *Journal of Physiology*, vol. 342, pp. 409–419, 1983.
- [58] T. Mimura, S. Yamagami, S. Yokoo et al., "Cultured human corneal endothelial cell transplantation with a collagen sheet in a rabbit model," *Investigative Ophthalmology and Visual Science*, vol. 45, no. 9, pp. 2992–2997, 2004.
- [59] T. Mimura, S. Yokoo, M. Araie, S. Amano, and S. Yamagami, "Treatment of rabbit bullous keratopathy with precursors derived from cultured human corneal endothelium," *Investigative Ophthalmology and Visual Science*, vol. 46, no. 10, pp. 3637–3644, 2005.
- [60] I. Grierson and W. R. Lee, "Junctions between the cells of the trabecular meshwork," *Albrecht von Graefes Archiv fur Klinische und Experimentelle Ophthalmologie*, vol. 192, no. 2, pp. 89–104, 1974.
- [61] M. J. Hoare, I. Grierson, D. Brotchie, N. Pollock, K. Cracknell, and A. F. Clark, "Cross-linked actin networks (CLANs) in the trabecular meshwork of the normal and glaucomatous human eye in situ," *Investigative Ophthalmology and Visual Science*, vol. 50, no. 3, pp. 1255–1263, 2009.
- [62] N. C. Wade, I. Grierson, S. O'Reilly et al., "Cross-linked actin networks (CLANs) in bovine trabecular meshwork cells," *Experimental Eye Research*, vol. 89, no. 5, pp. 648–659, 2009.
- [63] I. K. Gipson and R. A. Anderson, "Actin filaments in cells of human trabecular meshwork and Schlemm's canal," *Investigative Ophthalmology and Visual Science*, vol. 18, no. 6, pp. 547–561, 1979.
- [64] W. D. Stamer, R. E. Seftor, R. W. Snyder, and J. W. Regan, "Cultured human trabecular meshwork cells express aquaporin-1 water channels," *Current Eye Research*, vol. 14, no. 12, pp. 1095–1100, 1995.
- [65] I. L. Chang, G. Elner, Y. J. Yue, A. Cornicelli, J. E. Kawa, and V. M. Elner, "Expression of modified low-density lipoprotein receptors by trabecular meshwork cells," *Current Eye Research*, vol. 10, no. 12, pp. 1101–1112, 1991.
- [66] W. D. Stamer, Y. Huang, R. E. Seftor, S. S. Svensson, R. W. Snyder, and J. W. Regan, "Cultured human trabecular meshwork cells express functional α2A adrenergic receptors," *Investigative Ophthalmology and Visual Science*, vol. 37, no. 12, pp. 2426–2433, 1996.
- [67] J. Z. Gasiorowski and P. Russell, "Biological properties of trabecular meshwork cells," *Experimental Eye Research*, vol. 88, no. 4, pp. 671–675, 2009.
- [68] P. Gonzalez, M. Caballero, P. B. Liton, W. D. Stamer, and D. L. Epstein, "Expression analysis of the matrix GLA protein and VE-cadherin gene promoters in the outflow pathway," *Investigative Ophthalmology and Visual Science*, vol. 45, no. 5, pp. 1389–1395, 2004.
- [69] P. B. Liton, X. Liu, W. D. Stamer, P. Challa, D. L. Epstein, and P. Gonzalez, "Specific targeting of gene expression to a subset of human trabecular meshwork cells using the chitinase 3-like 1 promoter," *Investigative Ophthalmology and Visual Science*, vol. 46, no. 1, pp. 183–190, 2005.
- [70] J. Rohen and E. van der Zypen, "The phagocytic activity of the trabecular meshwork endothelium," *Albrecht von Graefe's Archive for Clinical and Experimental Ophthalmology*, vol. 175, no. 2, pp. 143–160, 1968.

- [71] I. Grierson, "The outflow system in health and disease," Bulletin de la Societe Belge d'Ophtalmologie, vol. 225, part 2, pp. 1–43, 1987.
- [72] T. S. Acott and M. J. Kelley, "Extracellular matrix in the trabecular meshwork," *Experimental Eye Research*, vol. 86, no. 4, pp. 543–561, 2008.
- [73] A. Ringvold, "Actin filaments in trabecular endothelial cells in eyes of the vervet monkey (Cercopithecus aethiops)," Acta Ophthalmologica, vol. 56, no. 2, pp. 217–225, 1978.
- [74] I. Grierson and A. H. Rahi, "Microfilaments in the cells of the human trabecular meshwork," *British Journal of Ophthalmology*, vol. 63, no. 1, pp. 3–8, 1979.
- [75] M. Wiederholt, S. Bielka, F. Schweig, E. Lutjen-Drecoll, and A. Lepple-Wienhues, "Regulation of outflow rate and resistance in the perfused anterior segment of the bovine eye," *Experimental Eye Research*, vol. 61, no. 2, pp. 223–234, 1995.
- [76] N. C. Joyce, "Proliferative capacity of the corneal endothelium," *Progress in Retinal and Eye Research*, vol. 22, no. 3, pp. 359–389, 2003.
- [77] I. Grierson and P. Hogg, "The proliferative and migratory activities of trabecular meshwork cells," *Progress in Retinal and Eye Research*, vol. 15, no. 1, pp. 33–67, 1995.
- [78] I. Grierson, E. Robins, W. Unger, L. Millar, and A. Ahmed, "The cells of the bovine outflow system in tissue culture," *Experimental Eye Research*, vol. 40, no. 1, pp. 35–46, 1985.
- [79] W. M. Bourne, L. R. Nelson, and D. O. Hodge, "Central corneal endothelial cell changes over a ten-year period," *Investigative Ophthalmology and Visual Science*, vol. 38, no. 3, pp. 779–782, 1997.
- [80] J. J. Kanski, "Cornea," in *Clinical Ophthalmology : a Systematic Approach*, chapter 9, Elsevier Butterworth-Heinemann, Edinburgh, UK, 6th edition, 2007.
- [81] J. J. Kanski, "Glaucoma," in *Clinical Ophthalmology : a Systematic Approach*, chapter 13, Elsevier Butterworth-Heinemann, Edinburgh, UK, 6th edition, 2007.
- [82] D. N. Howell, T. Damms, J. L. Burchette Jr., and W. R. Green, "Endothelial metaplasia in the iridocorneal endothelial syndrome," *Investigative Ophthalmology and Visual Science*, vol. 38, no. 9, pp. 1896–1901, 1997.
- [83] J. Alvarado, C. Murphy, J. Polansky, and R. Juster, "Agerelated changes in trabecular meshwork cellularity," *Investigative Ophthalmology and Visual Science*, vol. 21, no. 5, pp. 714–727, 1981.
- [84] I. Grierson and R. C. Howes, "Age-related depletion of the cell population in the human trabecular meshwork," *Eye*, vol. 1, no. 2, pp. 204–210, 1987.
- [85] J. Alvarado, C. Murphy, and R. Juster, "Trabecular meshwork cellularity in primary open angle glaucoma and nonglaucomatous normals," *Ophthalmology*, vol. 91, no. 6, pp. 564–579, 1984.
- [86] K. Engelmann and P. Friedl, "Optimization of culture conditions for human corneal endothelial cells," *In Vitro Cellular and Developmental Biology*, vol. 25, no. 11, pp. 1065– 1072, 1989.
- [87] J. R. Polansky, R. N. Weinreb, J. D. Baxter, and J. Alvarado, "Human trabecular cells. I. Establishment in tissue culture and growth characteristics," *Investigative Ophthalmology and Visual Science*, vol. 18, no. 10, pp. 1043–1049, 1979.
- [88] V. P. T. Hoppenreijs, E. Pels, G. F. J. M. Vrensen, and W. F. Treffers, "Corneal endothelium and growth factors," *Survey* of Ophthalmology, vol. 41, no. 2, pp. 155–164, 1996.

- [89] S. E. Wilson, J. W. Walker, E. L. Chwang, and Y. G. He, "Hepatocyte growth factor, keratinocyte growth factor, their receptors, fibroblast growth factor receptor-2, and the cells of the cornea," *Investigative Ophthalmology and Visual Science*, vol. 34, no. 8, pp. 2544–2561, 1993.
- [90] I. Grierson, L. Heathcote, P. Hiscott, P. Hogg, M. Briggs, and S. Hagan, "Hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor in the eye," *Progress in Retinal and Eye Research*, vol. 19, no. 6, pp. 779–802, 2000.
- [91] L. Hyldahl, "Control of cell proliferation in the human embryonic cornea: an autoradiographic analysis of the effect of growth factors on DNA synthesis in endothelial and stromal cells in organ culture and after explantation in vitro," *Journal* of Cell Science, vol. 83, pp. 1–21, 1986.
- [92] M. Tamura and Y. Iwamoto, "The effect of platelet-derived growth factor on phagocytosis of cultured human trabecular cells," *Experimental Eye Research*, vol. 48, no. 6, pp. 761–770, 1989.
- [93] A. Ando, S. Kaneko, and M. Matsumura, "The effect of growth factors on the proliferation of cultured porcine trabecular meshwork cells," *Nippon Ganka Gakkai Zasshi*, vol. 108, no. 9, pp. 549–553, 2004.
- [94] K. H. Chen, D. L. Harris, and N. C. Joyce, "TGF-β2 in aqueous humor suppresses S-phase entry in cultured corneal endothelial cells," *Investigative Ophthalmology and Visual Science*, vol. 40, no. 11, pp. 2513–2519, 1999.
- [95] J. Li, B. J. Tripathi, K. V. Chalam, and R. C. Tripathi, "Transforming growth factor-β1 and—β2 positively regulate TGF-β1 mRNA expression in trabecular cells," *Investigative Ophthalmology and Visual Science*, vol. 37, no. 13, pp. 2778– 2782, 1996.
- [96] M. R. Alison, R. Poulsom, S. Forbes, and N. A. Wright, "An introduction to stem cells," *The Journal of Pathology*, vol. 197, no. 4, pp. 457–467, 2002.
- [97] M. Boulton and J. Albon, "Stem cells in the eye," *International Journal of Biochemistry and Cell Biology*, vol. 36, no. 4, pp. 643–657, 2004.
- [98] G. Raviola, "Schwalbe line's cells: a new cell type in the trabecular meshwork of Macaca mulatta," *Investigative Ophthalmology and Visual Science*, vol. 22, no. 1, pp. 45–56, 1982.
- [99] R. A. Stone, Y. Kuwayama, A. M. Laties, and P. J. Marangos, "Neuron-specific enolase-containing cells in the rhesus monkey trabecular meshwork," *Investigative Ophthalmology and Visual Science*, vol. 25, no. 11, pp. 1332–1334, 1984.
- [100] M. Rittig, C. Flugel, P. Prehm, and E. Lütjen-Drecoll, "Hyaluronan synthase immunoreactivity in the anterior segment of the primate eye," *Graefe's Archive for Clinical and Experimental Ophthalmology*, vol. 231, no. 6, pp. 313–317, 1993.
- [101] D. Samuelson, C. Plummer, P. Lewis, and K. Gelatt, "Schwalbe line's cell in the normal and glaucomatous dog," *Veterinary Ophthalmology*, vol. 4, no. 1, pp. 47–53, 2001.
- [102] T. S. Acott, J. R. Samples, J. M. Bradley, D. R. Bacon, S. S. Bylsma, and E. M. Van Buskirk, "Trabecular repopulation by anterior trabecular meshwork cells after laser trabeculoplasty," *American Journal of Ophthalmology*, vol. 107, no. 1, pp. 1–6, 1989.
- [103] J. B. Wise and S. L. Witter, "Argon laser therapy for openangle glaucoma. A pilot study," *Archives of Ophthalmology*, vol. 97, no. 2, pp. 319–322, 1979.
- [104] J. D. Stein and P. Challa, "Mechanisms of action and efficacy of argon laser trabeculoplasty and selective laser trabeculoplasty," *Current Opinion in Ophthalmology*, vol. 18, no. 2, pp. 140–145, 2007.

- [105] D. K. Dueker, M. Norberg, D. H. Johnson, R. C. Tschumper, and L. Feeney-Burns, "Stimulation of cell division by argon and Nd:YAG laser trabeculoplasty in cynomolgus monkeys," *Investigative Ophthalmology and Visual Science*, vol. 31, no. 1, pp. 115–124, 1990.
- [106] M. W. Kimpel and D. H. Johnson, "Factors influencing in vivo trabecular cell replication as determined by 3Hthymidine labelling; An autoradiographic study in cats," *Current Eye Research*, vol. 11, no. 4, pp. 297–306, 1992.
- [107] M. J. Kelley, A. Y. Rose, K. E. Keller, H. Hessle, J. R. Samples, and T. S. Acott, "Stem cells in the trabecular meshwork: present and future promises," *Experimental Eye Research*, vol. 88, no. 4, pp. 747–751, 2009.
- [108] M. M. Rodrigues, G. L. Spaeth, and P. Donohoo, "Electron microscopy of argon laser therapy in phakic open-angle glaucoma," *Ophthalmology*, vol. 89, no. 3, pp. 198–210, 1982.
- [109] R. A. Alexander and I. Grierson, "Morphological effects of argon laser trabeculoplasty upon the glaucomatous human meshwork," *Eye*, vol. 3, part 6, pp. 719–726, 1989.
- [110] R. A. Alexander, I. Grierson, and W. H. Church, "The effect of argon laser trabeculoplasty upon the normal human trabecular meshwork," *Graefe's Archive for Clinical and Experimental Ophthalmology*, vol. 227, no. 1, pp. 72–77, 1989.
- [111] J. Amann, G. P. Holley, S. B. Lee, and H. F. Edelhauser, "Increased endothelial cell density in the paracentral and peripheral regions of the human cornea," *American Journal* of Ophthalmology, vol. 135, no. 5, pp. 584–590, 2003.
- [112] B. Schimmelpfennig, "Direct and indirect determination of nonuniform cell density distribution in human corneal endothelium," *Investigative Ophthalmology and Visual Science*, vol. 25, no. 2, pp. 223–229, 1984.
- [113] R. A. Laing, L. Neubauer, and S. S. Oak, "Evidence for mitosis in the adult corneal endothelium," *Ophthalmology*, vol. 91, no. 10, pp. 1129–1134, 1984.
- [114] W. F. Treffers, "Human corneal endothelial wound repair. In vitro and in vivo," *Ophthalmology*, vol. 89, no. 6, pp. 605–613, 1982.
- [115] L. Gan, P. Fagerholm, and S. Ekenbark, "Expression of proliferating cell nuclear antigen in corneas kept in long term culture," *Acta Ophthalmologica Scandinavica*, vol. 76, no. 3, pp. 308–313, 1998.
- [116] K. Engelmann, J. Bednarz, and M. Bohnke, "Endothelial cell transplantation and growth behavior of the human corneal endothelium," *Ophthalmologe*, vol. 96, no. 9, pp. 555–562, 1999.
- [117] T. Mimura and N. C. Joyce, "Replication competence and senescence in central and peripheral human corneal endothelium," *Investigative Ophthalmology and Visual Science*, vol. 47, no. 4, pp. 1387–1396, 2006.
- [118] K. A. Williams, D. Roder, A. Esterman, S. M. Muehlberg, and D. J. Coster, "Factors predictive of corneal graft survival: report from the Australian corneal graft registry," *Ophthalmology*, vol. 99, no. 3, pp. 403–414, 1992.
- [119] C. Balachandran, L. Ham, C. A. Verschoor, T. S. Ong, J. van der Wees, and G. R. J. Melles, "Spontaneous corneal clearance despite graft detachment in descemet membrane endothelial keratoplasty," *American Journal of Ophthalmology*, vol. 148, no. 2, pp. 227–234, 2009.
- [120] J. Schwartzkopff, L. Bredow, S. Mahlenbrey, D. Boehringer, and T. Reinhard, "Regeneration of corneal endothelium following complete endothelial cell loss in rat keratoplasty," *Molecular Vision*, vol. 16, pp. 2368–2375, 2010.

- [121] D. R. Whikehart, C. H. Parikh, A. V. Vaughn, K. Mishler, and H. F. Edelhauser, "Evidence suggesting the existence of stem cells for the human corneal endothelium," *Molecular Vision*, vol. 11, pp. 816–824, 2005.
- [122] S. L. McGowan, H. F. Edelhauser, R. R. Pfister, and D. R. Whikehart, "Stem cell markers in the human posterior limbus and corneal endothelium of unwounded and wounded corneas," *Molecular Vision*, vol. 13, pp. 1984–2000, 2007.
- [123] M. J. Kelly, K. E. Keller, J. R. Samples, and T. S. Acott, "Immunocharacterization of the trabecular meshwork insert region: the search for a TM stem cell," in *Proceedings of the ARVO Annual Meeting*, Fort Lauderdale, Fla, USA, May 2006.
- [124] B. A. Reynolds and S. Weiss, "Generation of neurons and astrocytes from isolated cells of the adult mammalian central nervous system," *Science*, vol. 255, no. 5052, pp. 1707–1710, 1992.
- [125] B. L. Coles, B. Angenieux, T. Inoue et al., "Facile isolation and the characterization of human retinal stem cells," *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, vol. 101, no. 44, pp. 15772–15777, 2004.
- [126] H. Li, H. Liu, and S. Heller, "Pluripotent stem cells from the adult mouse inner ear," *Nature Medicine*, vol. 9, no. 10, pp. 1293–1299, 2003.
- [127] S. Yokoo, S. Yamagami, Y. Yanagi et al., "Human corneal endothelial cell precursors isolated by sphere-forming assay," *Investigative Ophthalmology and Visual Science*, vol. 46, no. 5, pp. 1626–1631, 2005.
- [128] T. Mimura, S. Yamagami, S. Yokoo, M. Araie, and S. Amano, "Comparison of rabbit corneal endothelial cell precursors in the central and peripheral cornea," *Investigative Ophthalmology and Visual Science*, vol. 46, no. 10, pp. 3645–3648, 2005.
- [129] S. Amano, S. Yamagami, T. Mimura, S. Uchida, and S. Yokoo, "Corneal stromal and endothelial cell precursors," *Cornea*, vol. 25, no. 10, supplement 1, pp. S73–S77, 2006.
- [130] S. Yamagami, S. Yokoo, T. Mimura, T. Takato, M. Araie, and S. Amano, "Distribution of precursors in human corneal stromal cells and endothelial cells," *Ophthalmology*, vol. 114, no. 3, pp. 433–439, 2007.
- [131] T. Mimura, S. Yamagami, S. Yokoo, T. Usui, and S. Amano, "Selective isolation of young cells from human corneal endothelium by the sphere-forming assay," *Tissue Engineering C*, vol. 16, no. 4, pp. 803–812, 2010.
- [132] L. Huang, M. Harkenrider, M. Thompson et al., "A hierarchy of endothelial colony-forming cell activity displayed by bovine corneal endothelial cells," *Investigative Ophthalmology* & Visual Science, vol. 51, no. 8, pp. 3943–3949, 2010.
- [133] P. Gonzalez, D. L. Epstein, C. Luna, and P. B. Liton, "Characterization of free-floating spheres from human trabecular meshwork (HTM) cell culture in vitro," *Experimental Eye Research*, vol. 82, no. 6, pp. 959–967, 2006.
- [134] T. Mimura, S. Yamagami, S. Yokoo et al., "Sphere therapy for corneal endothelium deficiency in a rabbit model," *Investigative Ophthalmology and Visual Science*, vol. 46, no. 9, pp. 3128–3135, 2005.
- [135] S. Yamagami, T. Mimura, S. Yokoo, T. Takato, and S. Amano, "Isolation of human corneal endothelial cell precursors and construction of cell sheets by precursors," *Cornea*, vol. 25, no. 10, supplement 1, pp. S90–S92, 2006.

Review Article

Experimental Limitations Using Reprogrammed Cells for Hematopoietic Differentiation

Katharina Seiler, Motokazu Tsuneto, and Fritz Melchers

Senior Research Group Lymphocyte Development, Max Planck Institute for Infection Biology, 10117 Berlin, Germany

Correspondence should be addressed to Fritz Melchers, melchers@mpiib-berlin.mpg.de

Received 10 July 2011; Accepted 27 September 2011

Academic Editor: Ken-ichi Isobe

Copyright © 2011 Katharina Seiler et al. This is an open access article distributed under the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

We review here our experiences with the *in vitro* reprogramming of somatic cells to induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSC) and subsequent *in vitro* development of hematopoietic cells from these iPSC and from embryonic stem cells (ESC). While, in principle, the *in vitro* reprogramming and subsequent differentiation can generate hematopoietic cell from any somatic cells, it is evident that many of the steps in this process need to be significantly improved before it can be applied to human cells and used in clinical settings of hematopoietic stem cell (HSC) transplantations.

1. Introduction

The *in vitro* generation of hematopoietic stem cells (HSC) and mature hematopoietic cells from embryonic stem cells (ESC) promises to provide an alternative source of cells that could replace total bone marrow cells or HSC-enriched fractions of them. This is especially necessary in the case of human cells in clinical settings for HSC transplantations. In addition, studying hematopoiesis in vitro bypasses the need of donor cells, in particular to study hematopoietic disorders in human. ESC lines can be cultured long term and allow, in contrast to HSC, homologous recombination of DNA, that is, the insertion of exogenously modified genes into the appropriate sites in the genome. Thus, genetically altered, ESC-derived HSC might allow the proper genetic repair of defective cells of the hematopoietic system, including those of the innate and the adaptive immune system. However, for transplantations of human cells histoincompatibilities between the ESC-derived HSC and the transplanted host might be the cause of transplant rejections.

Since it has now become possible to generate ESC-like induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSC) from differentiated peripheral cells [1, 2], HSC as well as mature hematopoietic cells might in the future be generated from differentiated cells of a patient via iPSC. Somatic cells that are either mature, fully differentiated cells or are restricted in their ability to develop into a limited collection of cell types can be induced to become pluripotent, so that they exhibit higher differentiation capacity. This process is called reprogramming. It is not yet clear whether reprogramming will always equal dedifferentiation. The original, and most widely employed method to induce iPSC from somatic cells uses ectopic expression of the transcription factors Oct-4, Sox-2, and Klf-4, either with or without c-myc [1, 3-8]. However, concerns limiting clinical applications of patient-derived, that is, directly converted iPSC, include potential epigenetic differences between iPSC and ESC [9-18], and possible modifications of the genome by insertions and continued expression of the transcription factors that could affect the capacities of reprogrammed iPSC to properly differentiate. In our case of interest, we discuss some limitations to develop them into HSC and their differentiated hematopoietic cell lineages.

Several studies have improved the procedure of the generation of iPSC from a variety of different types of differentiated cells to find the most efficient method. In general, attempts to optimize both cell-intrinsic and exogenous factors to achieve optimal growth, survival, and differentiation requirements, first for the transfection phase and, thereafter, for the conversion from the differentiated cells to the iPSC have been made [1, 3–8]. Many studies exist showing that iPSC share the characteristic of ESC, that is, they can give rise to all cell types of a proper body, proven by the development of chimeric animals and teratoma formation [1]. However, these qualitative analyses do not provide information about the quantitative efficiency of development. Thus, to investigate whether iPSC can replace ESC to study development and for clinical applications, efficiencies of development are needed.

Here, we summarize our experience with Oct-4/Sox-2/Klf-4-transduced mouse embryonic fibroblasts (MEF), mouse bone marrow-derived (MBM) hematopoietic progenitors, and mouse fetal liver-derived preB lymphocytes in the *in vitro* generation of iPSC that show varying levels of continued expression of the transduced transcription factors in iPSC and in differentiating hematopoietic cells. These levels of transgenic expression relate to the potency of the iPSC to differentiate subsequently *in vitro* to hematopoietic cells.

Hematopoietic development from ESC and iPSC is one of the best-studied differentiation programs. Culture systems have been developed that allow the differentiation of hematopoietic lineages *in vitro* from ESC and iPSC [19–27] which we have attempted to optimize for myeloid, T, NK, and B cells [28]. However, the efficient development and maintenance of *in vivo* reconstituting HSC from ESC and iPSC remains challenging. For a clinically relevant procedure of generating transplantable HSC, first, the best type of differentiated cell for conversion to iPSC with the best cellintrinsic and extrinsic factors have to be found. Thereafter, improved methods need to be developed to generate and stabilize the pluripotent, long-term reconstituting potentials of transplantable HSC.

2. Reprogrammed Somatic Cells as New Sources for the Generation of Hematopoietic Cells

2.1. Step 1: From Differentiated Cells to iPSC. Somatic cells were first reprogrammed by somatic cell nuclear transfer [29-31]. Later, lineage-associated transcription factors were identified within a pool of 24 pluripotency-associated factors that had the potential to reprogram adult cells into pluripotent cells upon retroviral transduction [1]. Thus, transduction of mouse fibroblasts with Oct-4, Sox-2, Klf-4, and c-myc-generated iPSC by selection for Fbxo15 activation that expressed pluripotency markers, generated teratomas upon subcutaneous injection, and contributed to different tissues upon blastocyst injection [1]. Transcription factorbased reprogramming has been optimized, so that c-myc was omitted and cells were selected with reactivation of Nanog and Oct-4 as well as by checking the ESC-like morphology [4, 6, 8, 32]. Facts, hypotheses, and unresolved issues of cellular reprogramming [33] and the maintenance and change of epigenetic memory in iPSC [34] have recently been discussed extensively. As summarized by Hanna et al. [33], gene expressions and biological characteristics of iPSC may be influenced by genetic backgrounds (different strains of mice, healthy donor-derived versus patient-derived iPSC), incomplete or heterogeneous iPSC formation, additional or alternate reprogramming factors, and transgene-expressing iPSC.

In our experiments, we have used the method of retroviral transduction with three vectors that constitutively express Sox-2, Oct-4, and Klf-4, respectively, and in which the transcription factor genes are not excisable, for example, by cre/lox-mediated deletion. We have generated iPSC lines from MEFs, and MBM. All of our iPSC lines express ESC-characteristic markers and form teratomas *in vivo* [28].

Continued transgene expression in our iPSC lines at different levels, even throughout differentiation to hematopoiesis *in vitro*, appeared possible. When this was measured, a remarkable difference became apparent. All MEF-iPSC lines showed expression patterns of the three transgenic transcription factors that were hardly above those of the corresponding endogenous genes, while all MBM-iPSC lines showed a markedly higher expression of Oct-4,Klf-4 and Sox-2. It appears that a higher threshold expression of the three factors is needed to reprogram MBMiPSC than MEF-iPSC.

Distinct differentiated cells need different culture conditions, for example, different stromal cells or other cytokines (Figure 1). While MBM-derived cells do not grow well in the iPSC condition without IL-6 and SCF, MEF do. This may contribute to our observations that the efficiencies of establishing MEF-derived iPSC are higher than that of MBMderived iPSC in our experiments. This indicates that the establishment of iPSC is more difficult if the original somatic cells from which the iPSC are intended to be induced do not fit iPSC media conditions on MEF and LIF.

The tissue culture conditions for the transduction and subsequent *in vitro* conversion to iPSC appear markedly different. Thus, when we consider the changes that MEF proliferating in medium alone, compared with MBM proliferating in medium substituted with SCF and IL-6 have to undergo after viral transduction to become iPSC MEF should find it easier to continue proliferation and survival in LIFsubstituted media. Maybe the higher expression of the three transduced transcription factors is favourable for the more difficult conversion of MBM to iPSC. Thus, we suggest that the ability of cells to grow in "iPSC selection media" might influence their efficiency to reprogram.

2.2. Step 2: From ESC and iPSC to HSCs and Mature Hematopoietic Lineage Cells. For the differentiation of ESC towards several types of mature hematopoietic cells, two protocols have been developed—the formation of embryoid bodies (EB) that form in suspension culture and the co-cultivation of ESC with stromal cells. In the first protocol, ESC are allowed to grow in suspension in the absence of feeder cells and LIF, differentiate spontaneously, and form spheroidal aggregates mimicking embryonic tissues, so called embryoid bodies [35–38]. Cells within developing EB can differentiate to mature cells, including hematopoietic lineage cells [39, 40]. Hematopoietic progenitor cells, which have the tendency to exist as mobile, nonaggregated single cells, must be freed by dissociating procedures from these EB aggregates.

In the second protocol, cocultivation of ESC with preadipocytic stromal cells allows a two-dimensional differentiation into hematopoietic cells without the formation of those complex aggregated structures and, thus, an easier, gentle isolation of progenitors of hematopoietic development [21, 27]. Furthermore, the use of the M-CSF-deficient stromal cell line OP9 avoids premature differentiation to myeloid



FIGURE 1: Overview of the current understanding of the efficiency to induce iPSC from different types of somatic cells, and subsequent development of iPSC into hematopoietic cells. Dashed lines implicate lower numbers of cells developing from the former cell type compared to full lines.

lineage cells and allows the development of T, NK, and B lymphoid cells [21]. In our *in vitro* differentiation experiments comparing ESC and iPSC [28]—the latter generated by retroviral transduction with Sox-2, Oct-4, and Klf-4—we did observe a reduced ability of iPSC-derived mesodermallike cells to differentiate into hematopoietic progenitors in vitro. When Oct-4, Sox2, and Klf-4 were still highly expressed in the differentiating cells. The overexpression of Sox-2 appeared to be inversely related to hematogenic potency (data are summarized in Table 1).

In conclusion, our experiments suggest-as those of others [41]-that expression of virally transduced genes must be terminated before the induction of differentiation. The three different transcription factors appear to impede hematopoietic development to different extents. While Oct-4 and Klf-4 appear to be tolerated at continuously elevated levels to generate at least progenitors and precursors of T, NK, B, and myeloid cell development, levels of Sox-2 need to be downregulable for hematopoietic development. From these results, it appears that overexpression of the transgenic transcription factors inhibits development of Flk-1⁺ mesodermal to CD45⁺ hematopoietic progenitors. Constitutive expression has been shown by others not to affect the development of iPS cells into cells of the hematopoietic system [42, 43]. We would expect from our results that the transgenic expression of the three transcription factors in their iPSC lines should be as low as that of our MEF-iPSC lines.

If normal mouse or human somatic cells are used for the generation of iPSC the viral vectors should be deletable [44]

without mutagenic consequences or should be introduced as proteins [45] or as synthetic modified mRNA [46].

3. Generation of HSC from ESC and iPSC Still Needs to Be Improved

Even if the procedures for the generation of iPSC will eventually be faithful and efficient enough to yield cells with the same differentiation potencies as those of ESC the subsequent efficient generation of transplantable, reconstituting HSC derived from ESC and iPSC cells still has been difficult until today. Murine iPSC can be used to generate new mouse strains in which bone marrow should, in most cases, become the source of normal numbers of long-term reconstituting HSC. In contrast, human iPSC, obviously, can not be used for such an *in vivo* development of HSC. Hence, the development of human HSC from ESC and iPSC must be attempted by differentiation in tissue cultures. The most successful method to obtain HSC *in vitro* from ESC is to transduce the cells with HOXB4 [23, 25, 47–54].

However, such retroviral modifications generate cells in which the "per cell" hematopoietic potency is still inferior to the same number of unseparated total bone marrow cells. Furthermore, retrovirally transduced cells carry the risk of mutations which might lead to malignant transformations, for example, leukaemia in the case of HOXB4 [55]. A few studies have reported transplantations of non-HOXB4transduced cells resulting in long-term engraftment of both
TABLE 1: Differentiation of MBM- and MEF-derived iPSC lines in comparison to ESC lines. Numbers of cells indicate those developed from 4×10^3 undifferentiated cells (day 0). Expression levels represent amounts of mRNA determined by quantitative RT-PCR, normalized to GAPDH expression, and calculated as expression values of the respective genes in undifferentiated Bruce4 ES cells (day 0).

Cell line	Number of Flk1 ⁺ cells on day 5	Number of CD45 ⁺ cells on day 10	Sox-2 expression on day 5 relative to Bruce 4 on day 0	Sox-2 expression on day 10 relative to Bruce 4 on day 0	Oct-4 expression on day 5 relative to Bruce 4 on day 0	Oct-4 expression on day 10 relative to Bruce 4 on day 0	Klf-4 expression on day 5 relative to Bruce 4 on day 0	Klf-4 expression on day 10 relative to Bruce 4 on day 0
	$\times 10^{5}$	$\times 10^5$	$\times 10^{-2}$	$\times 10^{-2}$	$\times 10^{-2}$	$\times 10^{-2}$	$\times 10^{-2}$	$\times 10^{-2}$
J1 ES	2.7	5.5	1.3	0.2	31	0.2	480	1.7
Bruce 4 ES	3.2	23	0.5	0.04	41	0.08	32	0.04
MBM-iPS A	3.1	10	1.0	6.3	2600	120	3600	83
MBM-iPS C	2.2	0.1	18	1050	11000	2500	3700	700
MEF-iPS 1	2.6	7.3	16	21	12	56	3.2	5.8
MEF-iPS 5	4.0	18	45	71	0.65	70	22	5.6

the lymphoid and myeloid compartments, but none of them could reconstitute hematopoiesis in secondary transfers, [56–59]. The question remains which kind of progenitor is developed under these conditions.

It has been shown that yolk sac progenitors display minimal HSC potential [60-62]. In contrast, para-aortic splanchnopleura-derived cells can give rise to bone marrow reconstituting HSC which are capable of definitive hematopoiesis [60, 61, 63]. It might be that ESC differentiation in vitro generates only HSC capable of primitive, but not of definitive hematopoietic potency. That would explain the inability of ESC-derived hematopoietic progenitors to generate HSC with the capacity to develop into lymphoid cells upon transplantation. This possibility ignores the fact that ESC and iPSC can be differentiated into primitive, that is, erythrocytes expressing fetal-type haemoglobin, and definitive cells, that is, lymphocytes, in vitro. HOXB4 overexpression in hematopoietic cells derived from ESC and from yolk sac enables the detection of transplantable HSC [47] (Figure 1). Hence, HOXB4 works in two ways. One is to increase the number of transplantable HSC. The second is to make HSC transplantable by modifying the homing receptors. Therefore, the injection of hematopoietic cells from human ESC directly into the bone marrow results in the detection of repopulatable HSC [49]. In conclusion, we need to understand the molecular program that induces this switch in greater detail to induce the formation of long-term reconstituting HSC with definitive hematopoietic potential, as HOXB4 does, but without retroviral insertion.

Finally, nonhematopoietic cells provide niches in bone marrow for the proper hematopoietic differentiation that are yet to be defined, and that are missing in the culture conditions of differentiating ESC. Furthermore, long-term repopulating HSC that reside in the bone marrow are in a deeply quiescent (G_0) state and lose engraftment potential during their $S/G_2/M$ transit [64–67]. The present tissue culture conditions favor proliferation of HSC candidate cells. The development of conditions allowing cells to enter into and survive in the G_0/G_1 phase would be another important step towards establishing HSC *in vitro*.

4. Conclusions

Both stages of the *in vitro* development, first, from somatic, differentiated cells into iPSC and second, from iPSC into HSC are still so inefficient, even with murine cells, that the clinical use of human HSC derived from a patient's somatic cells are far from reality. It will need many more improvements at the various stages of reprogramming and differentiations of cells (Figure 1). Different somatic cell types represent different differentiation states, which have different growth abilities in vitro, different susceptibilities to be transduced by retroviral vectors and other yet unidentified factors, that make differently capable to become reprogrammed with different efficiencies. To allow effective reprogramming to iPSC, reversibly inducible or nonintegrative methods for reprogramming need to be used, since constitutive overexpression of reprogramming factors has been shown to interfere with differentiation. ES cells, and, to a lesser degree also, iPSC can be developed into all types of hematopoietic lineages in vitro. However, the reproducible generation of transplantable, engraftable HSC in vitro from pluripotent cells without overexpression of HOXB4 is still challenging (Figure 1).

Conflict of Interests

The authors have no conflicting financial interests.

Acknowledgment

The studies were supported by a grant from the MPG to F. Melchers.

References

- K. Takahashi and S. Yamanaka, "Induction of pluripotent stem cells from mouse embryonic and adult fibroblast cultures by defined factors," *Cell*, vol. 126, no. 4, pp. 663–676, 2006.
- [2] K. Takahashi, K. Tanabe, M. Ohnuki et al., "Induction of pluripotent stem cells from adult human fibroblasts by defined factors," *Cell*, vol. 131, no. 5, pp. 861–872, 2007.

- [3] T. Aoi, K. Yae, M. Nakagawa et al., "Generation of pluripotent stem cells from adult mouse liver and stomach cells," *Science*, vol. 321, no. 5889, pp. 699–702, 2008.
- [4] N. Maherali, R. Sridharan, W. Xie et al., "Directly reprogrammed fibroblasts show global epigenetic remodeling and widespread tissue contribution," *Cell Stem Cell*, vol. 1, no. 1, pp. 55–70, 2007.
- [5] M. Nakagawa, M. Koyanagi, K. Tanabe et al., "Generation of induced pluripotent stem cells without Myc from mouse and human fibroblasts," *Nature Biotechnology*, vol. 26, no. 1, pp. 101–106, 2008.
- [6] K. Okita, T. Ichisaka, and S. Yamanaka, "Generation of germline-competent induced pluripotent stem cells," *Nature*, vol. 448, no. 7151, pp. 313–317, 2007.
- [7] M. Stadtfeld, N. Maherali, D. T. Breault, and K. Hochedlinger, "Defining molecular cornerstones during fibroblast to iPS cell reprogramming in mouse," *Cell Stem Cell*, vol. 2, no. 3, pp. 230–240, 2008.
- [8] M. Wernig, A. Meissner, R. Foreman et al., "In vitro reprogramming of fibroblasts into a pluripotent ES-cell-like state," *Nature*, vol. 448, no. 7151, pp. 318–324, 2007.
- [9] M. Pick, Y. Stelzer, O. Bar-Nur, Y. Mayshar, A. Eden, and N. Benvenisty, "Clone- and gene-specific aberrations of parental imprinting in human induced pluripotent stem cells," *Stem Cells*, vol. 27, no. 11, pp. 2686–2690, 2009.
- [10] A. Doi, I. H. Park, B. Wen et al., "Differential methylation of tissue-and cancer-specific CpG island shores distinguishes human induced pluripotent stem cells, embryonic stem cells and fibroblasts," *Nature Genetics*, vol. 41, no. 12, pp. 1350– 1353, 2009.
- [11] M. Stadtfeld, E. Apostolou, H. Akutsu et al., "Aberrant silencing of imprinted genes on chromosome 12qF1 in mouse induced pluripotent stem cells," *Nature*, vol. 465, no. 7295, pp. 175–181, 2010.
- [12] M. Quattrocelli, G. Palazzolo, G. Floris et al., "Intrinsic cell memory reinforces myogenic commitment of pericyte-derived iPSCs," *Journal of Pathology*, vol. 223, no. 5, pp. 593–603, 2011.
- [13] M. H. Chin, M. Pellegrini, K. Plath, and W. E. Lowry, "Molecular analyses of human induced pluripotent stem cells and embryonic stem cells," *Cell Stem Cell*, vol. 7, no. 2, pp. 263– 269, 2010.
- [14] Z. Ghosh, K. D. Wilson, Y. Wu, S. Hu, T. Quertermous, and J. C. Wu, "Persistent donor cell gene expression among human induced pluripotent stem cells contributes to differences with human embryonic stem cells," *PLoS ONE*, vol. 5, no. 2, Article ID e8975, 2010.
- [15] M. G. Guenther, G. M. Frampton, F. Soldner et al., "Chromatin structure and gene expression programs of human embryonic and induced pluripotent stem cells," *Cell Stem Cell*, vol. 7, no. 2, pp. 249–257, 2010.
- [16] M. C. N. Marchetto, G. W. Yeo, O. Kainohana, M. Marsala, F. H. Gage, and A. R. Muotri, "Transcriptional signature and memory retention of human-induced pluripotent stem cells," *PLoS ONE*, vol. 4, no. 9, Article ID e7076, 2009.
- [17] K. D. Wilson, S. Venkatasubrahmanyam, F. Jia, N. Sun, A. J. Butte, and J. C. Wu, "MicroRNA profiling of human-induced pluripotent stem cells," *Stem Cells and Development*, vol. 18, no. 5, pp. 749–757, 2009.
- [18] P. Neveu, M. J. Kye, S. Qi et al., "MicroRNA profiling reveals two distinct p53-related human pluripotent stem cell states," *Cell Stem Cell*, vol. 7, no. 6, pp. 671–681, 2010.

- [19] S. K. Cho, T. D. Webber, J. R. Carlyle, T. Nakano, S. M. Lewis, and J. C. Zuniga-Pflucker, "Functional characterization of B lymphocytes generated in vitro from embryonic stem cells," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 96, no. 17, pp. 9797–9802, 1999.
- [20] T. Nakano, H. Kodama, and T. Honjo, "In vitro development of primitive and definitive erythrocytes from different precursors," *Science*, vol. 272, no. 5262, pp. 722–724, 1996.
- [21] T. Nakano, H. Kodama, and T. Honjo, "Generation of lymphohematopoietic cells from embryonic stem cells in culture," *Science*, vol. 265, no. 5175, pp. 1098–1101, 1994.
- [22] S. K. Cho and J. C. Zúñiga-Pflücker, "Development of lymphoid lineages from embryonic stem cells in vitro," *Methods in Enzymology*, vol. 365, pp. 158–169, 2003.
- [23] Y. Wang, F. Yates, O. Naveiras, P. Ernst, and G. Q. Daley, "Embryonic stem cell-derived hematopoietic stem cells," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 102, no. 52, pp. 19081–19086, 2005.
- [24] A. L. Olsen, D. L. Stachura, and M. J. Weiss, "Designer blood: creating hematopoietic lineages from embryonic stem cells," *Blood*, vol. 107, no. 4, pp. 1265–1275, 2006.
- [25] K. Matsumoto, T. Isagawa, T. Nishimura et al., "Stepwise development of hematopoietic stem cells from embryonic stem cells," *PLoS ONE*, vol. 4, no. 3, Article ID e4820, 2009.
- [26] A. J. Potocnik, P. J. Nielsen, and K. Eichmann, "In vitro generation of lymphoid precursors from embryonic stem cells," *EMBO Journal*, vol. 13, no. 22, pp. 5274–5283, 1994.
- [27] T. Nakano, "Lymphohematopoietic development from embryonic stem cells in vitro," *Seminars in Immunology*, vol. 7, no. 3, pp. 197–203, 1995.
- [28] K. Seiler, M. Soroush Noghabi, K. Karjalainen, M. Hummel, F. Melchers, and M. Tsuneto, "Induced pluripotent stem cells expressing elevated levels of sox-2, oct-4, and klf-4 are severely reduced in their differentiation from mesodermal to hematopoietic progenitor cells," *Stem Cells and Development*, vol. 20, no. 7, pp. 1131–1142, 2011.
- [29] J. B. Cibelli, S. L. Stice, P. J. Golueke et al., "Transgenic bovine chimeric offspring produced from somatic cell-derived stemlike cells," *Nature Biotechnology*, vol. 16, no. 7, pp. 642–646, 1998.
- [30] M. J. Munsie, A. E. Michalska, C. M. O'Brien, A. O. Trounson, M. F. Pera, and P. S. Mountford, "Isolation of pluripotent embryonic stem cells from reprogrammed adult mouse somatic cell nuclei," *Current Biology*, vol. 10, no. 16, pp. 989– 992, 2000.
- [31] S. Wakayama, M. L. Jakt, M. Suzuki et al., "Equivalency of nuclear transfer-derived embryonic stem cells to those derived from fertilized mouse blastocysts," *Stem Cells*, vol. 24, no. 9, pp. 2023–2033, 2006.
- [32] M. J. Boland, J. L. Hazen, K. L. Nazor et al., "Adult mice generated from induced pluripotent stem cells," *Nature*, vol. 461, no. 7260, pp. 91–94, 2009.
- [33] J. H. Hanna, K. Saha, and R. Jaenisch, "Pluripotency and cellular reprogramming: facts, hypotheses, unresolved issues," *Cell*, vol. 143, no. 4, pp. 508–525, 2010.
- [34] K. Kim, A. Doi, B. Wen et al., "Epigenetic memory in induced pluripotent stem cells," *Nature*, vol. 467, no. 7313, pp. 285– 290, 2010.
- [35] T. C. Doetschman, H. Eistetter, and M. Katz, "The in vitro development of blastocyst-derived embryonic stem cell lines: formation of visceral yolk sac, blood islands and myocardium," *Journal of Embryology and Experimental Morphology*, vol. 87, pp. 27–45, 1985.

- [36] G. Keller, M. Kennedy, T. Papayannopoulou, and M. V. Wiles, "Hematopoietic commitment during embryonic stem cell differentiation in culture," *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, vol. 13, no. 1, pp. 473–486, 1993.
- [37] M. Wartenberg, J. Günther, J. Hescheler, and H. Sauer, "The embryoid body as a novel in vitro assay system for antiangiogenic agents," *Laboratory Investigation*, vol. 78, no. 10, pp. 1301–1314, 1998.
- [38] A. M. Wobus, G. Wallukat, and J. Hescheler, "Pluripotent mouse embryonic stem cells are able to differentiate into cardiomyocytes expressing chronotropic responses to adrenergic and cholinergic agents and Ca²⁺ channel blockers," *Differentiation*, vol. 48, no. 3, pp. 173–182, 1991.
- [39] R. M. Schmitt, E. Bruyns, and H. R. Snodgrass, "Hematopoietic development of embryonic stem cells in vitro: cytokine and receptor gene expression," *Genes and Development*, vol. 5, no. 5, pp. 728–740, 1991.
- [40] M. V. Wiles and G. Keller, "Multiple hematopoietic lineages develop from embryonic stem (ES) cells in culture," *Development*, vol. 111, no. 2, pp. 259–267, 1991.
- [41] K. Kulkeaw, Y. Horio, C. Mizuochi, M. Ogawa, and D. Sugiyama, "Variation in hematopoietic potential of induced pluripotent stem cell lines," *Stem Cell Reviews and Reports*, vol. 6, no. 3, pp. 381–389, 2010.
- [42] K. Schenke-Layland, K. E. Rhodes, E. Angelis et al., "Reprogrammed mouse fibroblasts differentiate into cells of the cardiovascular and hematopoietic lineages," *Stem Cells*, vol. 26, no. 6, pp. 1537–1546, 2008.
- [43] A. E. Grigoriadis, M. Kennedy, A. Bozec et al., "Directed differentiation of hematopoietic precursors and functional osteoclasts from human ES and iPS cells," *Blood*, vol. 115, no. 14, pp. 2769–2776, 2010.
- [44] F. Soldner, D. Hockemeyer, C. Beard et al., "Parkinson's disease patient-derived induced pluripotent stem cells free of viral reprogramming factors," *Cell*, vol. 136, no. 5, pp. 964–977, 2009.
- [45] H. Zhou, S. Wu, J. Y. Joo et al., "Generation of induced pluripotent stem cells using recombinant proteins," *Cell Stem Cell*, vol. 4, no. 5, pp. 381–384, 2009.
- [46] L. Warren, P. D. Manos, T. Ahfeldt et al., "Highly efficient reprogramming to pluripotency and directed differentiation of human cells with synthetic modified mRNA," *Cell Stem Cell*, vol. 7, no. 5, pp. 618–630, 2010.
- [47] M. Kyba, R. C. R. Perlingeiro, and G. Q. Daley, "HoxB4 confers definitive lymphoid-myeloid engraftment potential on embryonic stem cell and yolk sac hematopoietic progenitors," *Cell*, vol. 109, no. 1, pp. 29–37, 2002.
- [48] S. Bonde, K. M. Chan, and N. Zavazava, "ES-cell derived hematopoietic cells induce transplantation tolerance," *PLoS ONE*, vol. 3, no. 9, Article ID e3212, 2008.
- [49] L. Wang, P. Menendez, F. Shojaei et al., "Generation of hematopoietic repopulating cells from human embryonic stem cells independent of ectopic HOXB4 expression," *Journal* of Experimental Medicine, vol. 201, no. 10, pp. 1603–1614, 2005.
- [50] S. Bonde, A. M. Dowden, K. M. Chan, W. B. Tabayoyong, and N. Zavazava, "HOXB4 but not BMP4 confers selfrenewal properties to ES-derived hematopoietic progenitor cells," *Transplantation*, vol. 86, no. 12, pp. 1803–1809, 2008.
- [51] K. M. Chan, S. Bonde, H. Klump, and N. Zavazava, "Hematopoiesis and immunity of HOXB4-transduced embryonic stem cell derived hematopoietic progenitor cells," *Blood*, vol. 111, no. 6, pp. 2953–2961, 2008.

- [52] S. Pilat, S. Carotta, B. Schiedlmeier et al., "HOXB4 enforces equivalent fates of ES-cell-derived and adult hematopoietic cells," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 102, no. 34, pp. 12101–12106, 2005.
- [53] K. M. Bowles, L. Vallier, J. R. Smith, M. R. J. Alexander, and R. A. Pedersen, "HOXB4 overexpression promotes hematopoietic development by human embryonic stem cells," *Stem Cells*, vol. 24, no. 5, pp. 1359–1369, 2006.
- [54] S. J. Lu, Q. Feng, Y. Ivanova et al., "Recombinant HoxB4 fusion proteins enhance hematopoietic differentiation of human embryonic stem cells," *Stem Cells and Development*, vol. 16, no. 4, pp. 547–559, 2007.
- [55] X. B. Zhang, B. C. Beard, G. D. Trobridge et al., "High incidence of leukemia in large animals after stem cell gene therapy with a HOXB4-expressing retroviral vector," *Journal* of *Clinical Investigation*, vol. 118, no. 4, pp. 1502–1510, 2008.
- [56] N. Hole, G. J. Graham, U. Menzel, and J. D. Ansell, "A limited temporal window for the derivation of multilineage repopulating hematopoietic progenitors during embryonal stem cell differentiation in vitro," *Blood*, vol. 88, no. 4, pp. 1266–1276, 1996.
- [57] A. M. Muller and E. A. Dzierzak, "ES cells have only a limited lymphopoietic potential after adoptive transfer into mouse recipients," *Development*, vol. 118, no. 4, pp. 1343–1351, 1993.
- [58] A. J. Potocnik, G. Nerz, H. Kohler, and K. Eichmann, "Reconstitution of B cell subsets in rag deficient mice by transplantation of in vitro differentiated embryonic stem cells," *Immunology Letters*, vol. 57, no. 1–3, pp. 131–137, 1997.
- [59] T. Miyagi, M. Takeno, H. Nagafuchi, M. Takahashi, and N. Suzuki, "Flk1+ cells derived from mouse embryonic stem cells reconstitute hematopoiesis in vivo in SCID mice," *Experimental Hematology*, vol. 30, no. 12, pp. 1444–1453, 2002.
- [60] A. Cumano, J. C. Ferraz, M. Klaine, J. P. Di Santo, and I. Godin, "Intraembryonic, but not yolk sac hematopoietic precursors, isolated before circulation, provide long-term multilineage reconstitution," *Immunity*, vol. 15, no. 3, pp. 477–485, 2001.
- [61] A. Cumano, F. Dieterlen-Lievre, and I. Godin, "Lymphoid potential, probed before circulation in mouse, is restricted to caudal intraembryonic splanchnopleura," *Cell*, vol. 86, no. 6, pp. 907–916, 1996.
- [62] I. M. Samokhvalov, N. I. Samokhvalova, and S. I. Nishikawa, "Cell tracing shows the contribution of the yolk sac to adult haematopoiesis," *Nature*, vol. 446, no. 7139, pp. 1056–1061, 2007.
- [63] A. Medvinsky and E. Dzierzak, "Definitive hematopoiesis is autonomously initiated by the AGM region," *Cell*, vol. 86, no. 6, pp. 897–906, 1996.
- [64] M. B. Bowie, K. D. McKnight, D. G. Kent, L. McCaffrey, P. A. Hoodless, and C. J. Eaves, "Hematopoietic stem cells proliferate until after birth and show a reversible phasespecific engraftment defect," *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, vol. 116, no. 10, pp. 2808–2816, 2006.
- [65] W. H. Fleming, E. J. Alpern, N. Uchida, K. Ikuta, G. J. Spangrude, and I. L. Weissman, "Functional heterogeneity is associated with the cell cycle status of murine hematopoietic stem cells," *Journal of Cell Biology*, vol. 122, no. 4, pp. 897–902, 1993.
- [66] H. Glimm, I. H. Oh, and C. J. Eaves, "Human hematopoietic stem cells stimulated to proliferate in vitro lose engraftment potential during their S/G2/M transit and do not reenter Go," *Blood*, vol. 96, no. 13, pp. 4185–4193, 2000.

Journal of Biomedicine and Biotechnology

[67] H. K. Habibian, S. O. Peters, C. C. Hsieh et al., "The fluctuating phenotype of the lymphohematopoietic stem cell with cell cycle transit," *Journal of Experimental Medicine*, vol. 188, no. 2, pp. 393–398, 1998.

Review Article

Modeling Neurological Disorders by Human Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells

Tanut Kunkanjanawan, Parinya Noisa, and Rangsun Parnpai

Embryo Technology and Stem Cell Research Center, School of Biotechnology, Suranaree University of Technology, 111 University Avenue, Nakhon Ratchasima 30000, Thailand

Correspondence should be addressed to Parinya Noisa, p.noisa@sut.ac.th and Rangsun Parnpai, rangsun@g.sut.ac.th

Received 11 July 2011; Accepted 6 October 2011

Academic Editor: Ken-ichi Isobe

Copyright © 2011 Tanut Kunkanjanawan et al. This is an open access article distributed under the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

Studies of human brain development are critical as research on neurological disorders have been progressively advanced. However, understanding the process of neurogenesis through analysis of the early embryo is complicated and limited by a number of factors, including the complexity of the embryos, availability, and ethical constrains. The emerging of human embryonic stem cells (hESCs) and induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSCs) has shed light of a new approach to study both early development and disease pathology. The cells behave as precursors of all embryonic lineages; thus, they allow tracing the history from the root to individual branches of the cell lineage tree. Systems for neural differentiation of hESCs and iPSCs have provided an experimental model that can be used to augment *in vitro* studies of *in vivo* brain development. Interestingly, iPSCs derived from patients, containing donor genetic background, have offered a breakthrough approach to study human genetics of neurological diseases. This paper summarizes the recent reports of the development of iPSCs from patients who suffer from neurological diseases and evaluates the feasibility of iPSCs as a disease model. The benefits and obstacles of iPSC technology are highlighted in order to raising the cautions of misinterpretation prior to further clinical translations.

1. Introduction

Neurodegenerative and neurodevelopmental diseases are the important causes of disability and death of humans. Although the rapid development of novel diagnostic methods and therapeutic approaches has been in progress, there is no emergence of an efficient way to prevent and cure these diseases. Due to the lack of a suitable disease model and an adequate number of biopsy brain samples, the genuine etiology and pathology of many nervous diseases are unidentified. Transgenic animals for disease modeling were developed, and many of them show disease pathology and response to treatment trials. For example, the Alzheimer's disease (AD) mice, which overexpress familial type AD-associated genes, amyloid precursor protein (APP), Presenilin1/2 (PS), and Tau, show clinical pathologies of AD, such as progressive memory loss, extracellular plaque, and neurofibrillary tangles [1]. Although animal model continues to produce key insights into disease mechanisms, these systems have limitations that could be potentially overcome by human cellular models of diseases. Many transgenic murines do not faithfully mirror the respective human pathophysiology. For example, a mouse model for Down syndrome (DS) fails to recapitulate the human cranial abnormalities, a common associated feature of trisomy 21 [2]. This may suggest that the mouse model for human trisomy 21 is not fully appropriate, and an alternative system is necessary for exploring disease mechanisms [3].

Human embryonic stem cells (hESCs) are isolated from the inner cells mass of blastocyst stage embryos which can be further differentiated into three embryonic germ layers: ectoderm, mesoderm, and endoderm [4]. Recent results indicate that the differentiation of hESCs in culture follows the hierarchical sets of signals that regulate embryonic development in the generation of the germ layers and specific cell types [5]. Establishment of *in vitro* differentiation systems that recapitulate normal development will form the foundation for dissecting molecular interactions. The ability to access and manipulate populations representing early developmental stages in the hESC differentiation cultures provides a new approach for addressing questions of lineage commitment, such as neurodevelopment [6]. This system provides a model of human brain development that enables manipulations comparable to those carried out in other organisms such as Xenopus and zebrafish, but in human species context. In order to derive disease-specific hESCs, there are two conventional methods which are (1) the isolation of single blastomere from morula stage embryos which are entered into preimplantation genetic diagnostic (PGD) program and (2) the derivation of hESCs by somatic cell nuclear transfer (SCNT) [7]. PGD is a clinical procedure for screening fertilized embryos at morula stage in order to ensure disease-free embryos [8]. The embryos that are diagnosed as disease threatened will be either discarded or donated for research [9]. On the other hand, SCNT is an alternative approach to generate patient-specific hESCs. The nucleus from the somatic donor cells is transplanted into the enucleated oocytes by micromanipulator, leading to union of both components [10]. However, the success rate of hESC establishment form PGD and SCNT is considerably low and technicaly demanding. Moreover, SCNT is limited by the lack of oocyte donors and ethical issues; causing genomic reprogramming by nuclear transfer has not been extensively demonstrated in human [11–13].

Because of the multiple drawbacks of hESCs and the derivation approaches, another pluripotent cells could be derived from somatic cells by the forced expression of key pluripotent transcription factors of hESCs (OCT4, c-MYC, SOX2, and KLF4), and these cells were named as induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSCs) [14, 15]. After the discovery of iPSCs by Takahashi et al. in 2007, the trend of disease modeling has intensively focused on iPSC technology as this technique could generate pluripotent cells from diagnosed living patients and be further differentiated into disease-relevant cell types for drugs screening and disease development monitoring [16]. Thus, this paper will discuss the current success of iPSC derivation from neurological disease patients which will ultimately lead to an answer of pathological causes and a novel pharmaceutical product to treat those diseases.

2. Insights: The Properties and Origins of Human Pluripotent Stem Cells

Primarily, hiPSCs have been characterized by following the characteristics of hESCs. These two pluripotent cell types display several similar properties, such as their morphology, self-renewal, differentiation capacity, cell surface antigens, and gene expression profile [16]. They are immortalized cells and could be differentiated into all primary embryonic germ layers, including gut epithelium, cartilage, bone, smooth muscle, striated muscle, neural epithelium, embryonic ganglia, and stratified squamous epithelium [17]. hESCs and iPSCs show the high expression of telomerase reverse transcriptase [18] as well as the stage specific embryonic antigens (SSEAs), which are SSEA-3, SSEA-4, TRA-1-60

and TRA-1-81. Interestingly, it was demonstrated that the expression pattern of these surface antigens is present in the ICM of human blastocysts, providing evidence that hESCs continue to resemble the cells in the ICM [19]. Self-renewal and pluripotency of hESCs and iPSCs are mainly controlled by intrinsic transcription factors. The best-studied intrinsic factors are Oct4, Nanog, and Sox2, which play essential roles in both mESCs and hESCs. The downregulation of these factors leads to hESC differentiation [20-22]. The significant roles of these transcription factors in pluripotency have been confirmed by the ability to reprogram human fibroblasts to become pluripotent cells [16]. As exhibiting pluripotency, when embryoid body is formed from hESCs and iPSCs, the cell aggregates show similar structure to early stage of human embryos which consist of all three embryonic germ layers [23]. hESCs can also form teratomas following the injection of cells into nude mice, which reflects their in vivo differentiation capability [24, 25]. Even if hESCs have been considered a cell resource for regenerative medicine, there are several controversial issues needed to be taken into account, including ethical constrains of embryo destruction, graftversus-host disease, and the difficulty to obtain diseasedspecific cell lines. Since the discovery of iPSCs by using dermal fibroblasts, scientists have extended to various origins of starting cells such as neural stem cells [26], adiposederived mesenchymal stem cells [27], umbilical cord blood [28], and T-cell lymphocyte [29, 30]. For these reasons, iPSCs are suggested to become a new paradigm for generating patient-specific pluripotent stem cells to model neurological genetic diseases.

3. hiPSCs Breakthrough: The Systems for Neurological Disease Modeling

In clinical research, it is hard to obtain brain tissues from either live or dead patients for investigating diseases. This difficulty has limited the knowledge of human neurological abnormalities and pathology progression during the course of diseases [31]. Reprogramming of somatic cells from nervous disorder patients by using iPSC technology has provided an opportunity to generate disease-harboring pluripotent cells which can be differentiated into neural cells for studying disease development. Dermal fibroblast cells are widely used as starting cells for somatic cell nuclear reprogramming. The differentiation propensity of iPSCs toward specific cell types, such as neural cells, is marked by the epigenetic memory of starting cells [32]. The current established iPSCs derived from neurodevelopment and neurodegenerative disorder patients are summarized in Table 1, while the similarities and differences of ESCs and iPSCs are illustrated in Table 2. Categorizing by types of diseases, neurological disease-specific iPSCs could be divided into two major groups which are early-onset neurodevelopment diseases and late-onset neurodegenerative diseases. Neurodevelopment diseases are mostly triggered by abnormal gene expression, while neurodegenerative diseases typically resulted from both abnormal gene expression and environment factors. It is an advantage of iPSCs to mimic neurodevelopment disorders

Discus	Transfer all	Potential to be	Drug toot		
Disease	larget cell	Successful differentiated into target cell type	Neuronal pathology	Drug test	Keterence
		Early-onset neurological dis	sorders		
Fragile X syndrome	ND	ND	Loss of FMR1 expression	ND	[44]
Prader-Willi syndrome	Neurons	Yes	Imprint disorder	ND	[48, 65]
Rett's syndrome	Neurons	Yes	Loss of synapses, reduced spine density, smaller soma size	Yes	[31]
Familial dysautonomia	Neural crest cells	Yes	Loss of neural crest cells	Yes	[54]
Friedreich's ataxaia	Motor neuron	Yes	FXN gene repression	ND	[61]
Angelman's syndrome	Neurons	Yes	Imprint disorder	ND	[65]
Down's syndrome	Neuron	ND	ND	ND	[69]
Spinal muscular atrophy	Motor neurons	Yes	Loss of neuron formation, loss of <i>SMN</i> gene expression	Yes	[34]
		Late-onset neurological dis	orders		
Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS)	Motor neurons	ND	Not shown	ND	[38]
Huntington's disease (HD)	Striatal neurons	Yes	Not shown	ND	[37]
Parkinson's disease (PD)	Dopaminergic neurons	Yes	Not shown	ND	[35, 36]
Alzheimer's disease (AD)	Cholinergic neurons	Yes	Increase ratio of Aβ42 to Aβ40	Yes	[87]

TABLE 1: List of rep	orted hiPSC	disease models.
----------------------	-------------	-----------------

* ND: not determined.

TABLE 2. Summarizing	the similarities and	differences of ES	C and iPSC for	disease modeling
inder 2. Gammanzing	the ommunities and	annerences of Lo	0 4114 11 00 101	alocuse into defining

	hESCs	iPSCs	Reference
Source	ICM	Adult somatic cell	[4, 15]
Basic pluripotent characteristics			
Alkaline phosphatase activity	Yes	Yes	[4, 15]
Pluripotent genes expression	Yes	Yes	[4, 15]
Pluripotent cell surface markers	Yes	Yes	[4, 15]
In vitro and in vivo multilinage differentiation	Yes	Yes	[4, 15]
Transcriptomic expression	Normal pluripotent gene expression	Pluripotent gene expression but not all genes similar to hESCs and depend on reprogramming technique	[36, 100]
Proteomic expression	Normal proteomic expression	Not all proteomic expression identical to hESCs	[101]
Disease modeling	From PGD diagnosed embryo in IVF clinic	From diagnosed adult patient somatic cell	[88, 102]
Disease-related expression characteristic	Yes	Yes	[88, 102]

since neural cells derived from iPSCs display an early stage of disease development [31, 33]. However, immature phenotypes of neurons derived from iPSCs hinder the applications of modeling for late-onset diseases [33]. It is important to note that although some neurons derived from iPSCs predominantly exhibited disease pathology and responded to pharmaceutical agents [31, 34, 35], a number of neural cells from certain diseased iPSCs did not show neuronal pathology, such as Parkinson's disease [35, 36], Huntington's disease [37], and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis [38]. Specific gene mutations or environmental stress inducers are needed in order to accelerate the pathology of those diseases [35, 36].

4. The Current Available iPSCs from Monogenic Early-Onset Neurological Disorders

4.1. Fragile X Syndrome. Fragile X (FX) syndrome is an X-linked dominant disorder which is the most common form of inherited mental retardation [39]. The cognitive, behavioral, and physical phenotypes vary by sex in which males are severely affected due to the X-linked inheritance of mutation [40]. This disease caused by no expression of the fragile X mental retardation 1 (FMR1) gene, resulting from untranslation of CGG triplet repeat expansion in the 5' UTR region of the gene [41]. According to the loss of FMR1 protein, developmental retardation is significantly found in the cerebral cortex. Quantitative examination of human brain autopsy exhibits abnormal dendritic spine lengths, and shapes are more immature when compared with normal age match controls [42, 43]. Fragile X syndrome iPSCs (FX-iPSCs) were generated from 3 FX-affected males and compared the regulation of FMR1 transcription to human FX-ESCs. FX-iPSCs cloned demonstrated typical characteristic of pluripotent stem cells [44]. Surprisingly, although the mutant FMR1 gene is expressed in FX-ESCs, FMR1 gene expression remains inactive in FX-iPSCs. In addition, even somatic FX-fibroblasts were pretreated with demethylating agent 5-azacytidine prior to reprogramming; FMR1 gene remained transcriptionally silent in all FX-iPSCs clones. This hypothesized that other epigenetic mechanisms may affect the aberrant expression of FMR1 gene. This brought the attention that the differentiation of FX-iPSCs into neurons may not facilitate pathological study of fragile X syndrome [44]. Further examination of multiple factors, such as epigenetic factors, is required in order to improve FXiPSC properties, in particular gene expression pattern [33].

4.2. Prader-Willi Syndrome (PWS). Prader-Willi syndrome (PWS) is a neurological disorder characterized by neonatal hypotonia, failure to thrive, hypogonadism and short stature, mild-to-moderate mental retardation, and compulsive hyperphagia in early childhood that leads to morbid obesity [45]. PWS and AS are closely related in which the imprinted genes on the proximal long arm of chromosome 15 are affected. PWS is affected by the lack of gene expression in paternal chromosome, 15q11-q13, while genes in maternal chromosome are repressed by DNA methylation [46]. The definition of etiology of this disease is unclear, but a deficiency of the paternally expressed SNORD116 snoRNAs can result in a PWS or PWS-like phenotypes [47]. PWSiPSCs were generated from fibroblast of diagnosed PWS patients by using retrovirus producing 4 exogenous transcription factors. PWS-iPSCs showed positive-to-standard hESC characteristics: cell surface antigens, endogenous hESC transcription factors, and teratoma formation. Moreover, the methylation status of proximal promoter, OCT4 and NANOG, displayed extensive DNA demethylation in PWS iPSCs clone at a comparable level to hESCs. PWS-iPSCs displayed a normal number of chromosomes, but DNA segment translocation was observed from chromosome 15 to chromosome 4 [46, 48]. The expression of SNORD116

analyzed by quantitative PCR demonstrated that the high expression of *SNORD116* was observed in normal fibroblast and normal iPSCs, but PWS fibroblasts and PWS-iPSCs showed low expression [48]. It is suggested that PWS-iPSCs did not display normal expression pattern of imprinted genes which are crucial for disease determination [48]. The results supported the hypothesis that genomic imprinting is not susceptible to nuclear reprogramming and refractory to acquired *de novo* alteration.

4.3. Rett's Syndrome. Rett's syndrome is an inherited neurological developmental disorder which is associated with X-linked gene inheritance encoding methyl-CpG-binding protein 2 (MeCP2) [49]. MeCP2 is located in the nucleus of many types of CNS neurons and functions as a transcriptional repressor by associating with chromatin remodeling complexes [50]. This disease is characterized by a variety of clinical manifestations, indicating developmental arrest and psychomotor repression. The patients have mental retardation, epilepsy, respiratory dysfunction, stereotypic hand movement, growth retardation, scoliosis, and spasticity [51]. RTT-iPSCs were generated from four distinct MeCP2 mutation fibroblasts, using retroviral reprogramming vectors. The resulting cells were pluripotent as WT-iPSCs. Immunocytochemistry results against trimethylated histone 3 lysine 27 (m3H3K27) were positively marked at the nucleus of some, but not all, undifferentiated RTT-iPSCs, similar to the control hESCs. This showed that the memory of the previous chromatin inactivation state had been erased. By immunostaining, RTT fibroblasts and RTT-iPSCs-derived neuronal population reduced MeCP2 protein levels. Moreover, the half reduction of MeCP2 protein is consistent with the random X-inactivation. It was noted that X-inactivation was reset in RTT-iPSCs and restored randomly during neuronal differentiation. This caused the variation of MeCP2 protein level, reminiscent of the brain of RTT patients [31]. After 8 weeks of neural differentiation, the number of VGLUT-positive glutamatergic neurons from RTT-iPSCs was less than that derived from either to WT-iPSCs or hESCs. This phenotype could be found when the WT-iPSCs knocked down the expression of MeCP2, while the overexpression of MeCP2 could increase the number of VGLUT1-positive neurons derived from RTT-iPSCs. Morphological analysis of RTT neurons demonstrated that the number of spine of RTT neuritis and cell soma sizes was reduced when compared to WT neurons. Interestingly, high concentration of aminoglycoside antibiotic, such as gentamicin, could increase MeCP2 protein and, consequently, the number of glutamatergic neurons [31]. This result suggested that RTT-iPSCs were providing the excellent disease modeling for RETT syndrome and could confirm the pathology of the disease.

4.4. Familial Dysautonomia. Familial dysautonomia (FD) or Riley Day Syndrome is an autosomal recessive disorder, characterized by the developmental loss of neurons from the sensory and autonomic nervous system [49, 50]. FD is caused by the mutation in a splice site of the I-kB kinase complex-associated protein (*IKBKAP*) gene, which causes

tissue-specific exon skipping and expression of a truncated mRNA transcript [52]. Reduced levels of normal IKAP protein are associated with a defect in cell motility [53]. FDiPSCs were generated from 10-year-old female FD patients using lentiviral vector encoding 4 classical vectors [16]. Genetic defect, homozygous 2507+6T>C, was confirmed in FD-iPSCs by sequencing and IKBKAP analysis using RT-PCR. Gene expression profile of neural crest derived from FD-iPSCs showed that, among the 20 most deceased transcripts in FD neural crest precursors, many genes were involved in peripheral neurogenesis and neural differentiation. Moreover, the number of paxillin-positive cells was reduced in FD-iPSCs-derived neural crest progenitors, referring to the aberration of cell spreading and migration [54]. They have reported that plant hormone kinetin could reduce the levels of the mutant IKBKAP splice in FD cells [54-56]. Epigallocatechin gallate and tocotrinal were exposed to FD-iPSCs-derived neural crest precursors and showed dramatic reduction of the mutant IKBKAP splice form; however, the hormone did not show a significant increase in the expression of neurogenic markers or improve the migration behavior [54].

4.5. Friedreich's Ataxia. Friedreich's ataxia (FRDA), the most common inherited ataxia, is associated with a mutation of the frataxin gene on chromosome 9 [57, 58]. The incidence of mutations was often found in an unstable expansion of GAA repeats in the first intron. The level of GAA repeats is correlated with the downregulation of gene expression and the progression of disease severity [58]. The cardinal features of FRDA are ataxia of all four limbs, cerebella dysarthria, lack of reflexes, sensory loss, and pyramidal signs. In addition, frataxin insufficiency leaded to skeletal deformities, cardiomyopathy, and the risk of diabetes [57, 58]. Although mice models of this disease are available, they do not fully recapitulate gene silencing and frataxin protein level [59, 60]. FRDA-iPSCs were established by retroviral transduction with 4 classical transcription factors [61] and showed typical characteristics of pluripotent cells as well as retaining the marked repression of FXN mRNA. FRDA-iPSCs still repeated the GAA expansion in both parental pathogenic alleles. Furthermore, GAA repeat lengths in FRDA-iPSCs change overtime in culture. The role of mismatch repair (MMR) enzyme MSH2 was investigated in FRDA-iPSCs. mRNA expression and western blotting analysis of FRDAiPSCs showed large increases in MSH2 level when compared with donor fibroblast. The FRDA-iPSCs have been expected to provide a valuable modeling to study repeat instability mechanism [61]. Differentiations to disease-specific cell types, such as neurons, cardiomyocytes, and pancreatic beta cells, for studing effect of abnormality are required. Moreover, the novel drugs or therapeutic protocols are expected to develop by using this FRDA-iPSCs modeling.

4.6. Angelman's Syndrome. Angelman's syndrome (AS) is clinically delineated by the combination of seizure, absent speech, and hypermotoric and ataxic movements [62, 63]. AS patients exhibit a predisposition toward apparent happiness

and paroxysms of laughter, and this finding helps to distinguish AS from others involving severe developmental handicap [63]. AS is a severe genetic disorder, caused by mutation or deletion of the maternally inherited UBE3A gene in chromosome 15. This gene encodes an HECT (homologous to E6-associated protein C terminal) domain E3 ubiquitin ligase [62]. The combination of epigenetic silencing of paternal allele and gene inactivation of maternal allele of UBE3A leads to chiefly incomplete loss of UBE3A protein selectively in most neurons in the brain [64]. Recently, AS-iPSCs lines were established from fibroblasts of two AS patients, who carried maternally inherited deletions of chromosome 15q11-q13 [65]. The methylation imprinting was assessed and showed similar patterns to patient's fibroblasts. Only an unmethylated paternal allele was observed in AS-iPSCs. Neurons and astrocytes derived from AS-iPSCs were matured in vitro and exhibited train of action potential and excitatory postsynaptic current. The levels of UBE3A expression were significantly reduced in both of AS-iPSCs- and AS-iPSCsderived neurons, while normal iPSCs or iPSCs-derived neurons maintain the level of UBE3A. There is evidence suggesting that brain-specific UBE3A repression is mediated by a snoRNA [47, 66, 67]. Northern blot hybridization used to assess expression of snoRNAs, SNORD 116 and SNORD 115, demonstrated that SNORD 116 is expressed in both iPSCs and iPSC-derived neurons derived from normal or AS individuals, whereas SNORD115 expression is restricted to iPSC-derived neurons. It is suggested that the neuronspecific repression of UBE3A may occur relatively late during neurogenesis, coincident with the upregulation of SNORD 116 and SNORD115 during neural differentiation. This finding proposed that the methylation imprinting is difficult to be reprogrammed, and the epigenetic status is resistant to a global erasure [65]. This AS-iPSC model recapitulates the tissue-specific pattern of UBE3A imprinting; thus, it provides an important tool to address the timing and mechanisms controlling epigenetic status of UBE3A during human neural development. In addition, AS-iPSCs-derived neurons will also be a useful system for the characterization of the physiological abnormalities of the disease at a cellular level [65].

4.7. Down's Syndrome. Down's syndrome (DS) is a developmental disorder, caused by trisomy of chromosome 21. The key manifestations of the disease are mental retardation, craniofacial abnormalities, and clinical defections of several systems such as heart, gut, and immune system [68]. However, the trisomy of chromosome 21 in mice did not result in disease symptoms which means that mouse is not a suitable system to model AD pathology [2]. DS-iPSCs were established from DS patient fibroblasts by using either four (*Oct4*, *SOX2*, *KLF4*, and *c-MYC*), or three (without *c-MYC*) reprogramming factors. DS-iPSCs showed the characteristics of trisomy 21 anomaly by chromosomal G-banding analysis, but none of differentiation studies have been conducted [69]. DS-iPSCs are not only attractive for the investigation of DS development, but also interesting for other DS-related diseases such as AD, which is a frequently coincident disease in DS patients.

4.8. Spinal Muscular Atrophy. Spinal muscular atrophy (SMA), an autosomal recessive disease, is one of the leading genetic causes of infant mortality due to the specific loss of alpha motor neurons in the spinal cord [70, 71]. Clinically, SMA is caused by the homozygous deletion of survivor motor neuron 1 and 2 (SMN1 and SMN2), and the disease severity spans a broad spectrum, based on the onset period [71]. SMN2-derived pre-mRNA transcripts could be alternatively spliced, causing a single nucleotide difference, a silent cytosine-to-thymine (C-T) transition within exon 7, from the normal mRNA. This single nucleotide change restricts the length of SMN2 protein and translates to a dysfunction protein, named SMN Δ 7. Patients with high copy number of SMN2 producing more full length of SMN by SMN2, are observed in milder form of the disease [72]. SMA-iPSCs were established from a type I SMA patient and his unaffected mother. iPSCs were generated from primary fibroblasts with lentiviral constructs encoding Oct4, SOX2, NANOG, and LIN28. SMA-iPSCs showed pluripotent characteristics like hESCs and were not different from WTiPSCs. iPSC and fibroblast SMN RNA were analyzed. RT-PCR analysis showed that SMA-iPSCs and SMN fibroblast have lower levels of SMN RNA than WT-iPSCs and WT fibroblast. Moreover, qRT-PCR result confirmed the significantly reduced level of full-length SMN transcript in SMAiPSCs, 32-39% reduction compared to wild type. SMAiPSCs were differentiated into motor neurons which are pathological specific cell types. Interestingly, motor neurons derived from SMA-iPSCs group showed significantly fewer number and reduced size than motor neurons derived from WT-iPSCs. However, there was no difference in total number of Tuj1-positive neurons in either WT or SMA groups. This result suggested that SMA has a specific influence on motor neuron, and the disease phenotype selectively hinders motor neuron production and/or increases motor neuron degeneration at later time point. Neuron and astrocytes derived from SMA-iPSCs significantly increased the level of intranuclear gems, intranuclear form of aggregated SMN protein, after valproic acid and tobramycin, when compared to untreated group [34]. The results indicated that neural cells derived from SMA-iPSCs responded to drug screening and are able to be used as the disease model for further disease investigation.

5. The Established iPSCs for the Polygenic Late-Onset Neurological Disorders

5.1. Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis. Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS) is a progressive disease, characterized by the degeneration of upper, in layer V of the motor cortex, and lower motor neurons, brain stem, and anterior horn of spinal cord. The loss of motor neurons, especially in spinal cord, leads to progressive paralysis and denervation atrophy of striated muscles [73]. Inheritance in familial ALS (FALS) is typically autosomal dominant [74]. The mutation in only one gene, named *Cu/Zn superoxide dismutase* (*SOD1*), results in classical inherited ALS [75]. iPSCs were developed by using skin fibroblasts from 82- and 89-year-old FALS patients, who are heterozygous of the rare L144F (Leu¹⁴⁴ \rightarrow Phe) dominant allele of *SOD1*. FALS-iPSCs showed normal characteristic of pluripotent stem cell like hESCs. FALS-iPSCs were differentiated to mature motor neurons, HB9 and ISLET1/2-positive cells, astrocytes, and GFAP-positive cells. The abnormality of motor neurons and differentiated cells from FALS-iPSCs has been described [38]. Thus, the expressions of disease characteristics as well as the pathological anomaly of motor neuron needed further investigations, such as persistent of SOD1 mutation in developed iPSCs.

5.2. Huntington's Disease. Huntington's disease (HD) is characterized by the loss of brain striatal neurons that results from the expansion of a CAG repeat, translated into glutamine and produced mutant huntingtin protein [76]. The pathological change in HD brain is evident by the massive loss of medium spiny neurons (MSNs) in the striatum and loss of neurons in the cortex which results in chorea, dementia, and eventually death [77]. HD-iPSCs line was made from HD patients with 72 repeat CAG nucleotides [37, 69]. Every cell derived from HD-iPSCs, including HD-NSCs and striatal differentiated neurons, contained 72 CAG repeats. HD neural stem cells (HD-NSCs) and striatal neurons could be generated from these HD-iPSCs, but the population of striatal neurons, DARPP-32-positive cells, were dramatically low, approximately 10% of the total neurons. Caspase activity was evaluated after the withdrawal of growth factors for 24 hours. In HD-NSCs, caspase 3/7 activity was stimulated, but not in WT-NSCs [37]. This suggested that HD-iPSCs and their differentiated striatal neurons are a suitable model for HD, and this could be further supported by the comparison with another alternative system in nonhuman primate ESCs [78]. However, the level of huntingtin protein in HD-iPSCs has not yet been demonstrated.

5.3. Parkinson's Disease. Parkinson's disease is the second most common neurodegenerative disease after Alzheimer's disease [79]. Currently, there have been identified 6 causative genes in which their mutations are associated with the high incidence of PD. These six genes include α -synuclein, parkin, UCH-LI, PINK1, DJ-1, and LRRK2/dardarin [80]. The manifestations of PD are resting tremor, bradykinesia, rigidity, and gait impairment. The motion difficulty of PD patients is attributed to the loss of dopaminergic (DA) neurons within the substantia nigra (SN), causing the dysfunction of the basal ganglia. The motor symptoms and survival rate of PD patients could be relieved by synthetic dopamine replacement [81]. PD-iPSCs were generated from idiopathic PD patients with either 3 (without c-Myc) or 4 transcription factors by using lentivirus flanked with loxP sites. Thus, these exogenous genes could be later removed by Cre recombinase in order to fabricate the factor-free PDiPSCs. Not only establishing the pluripotent state, the factorfree PD-iPSCs also showed a close global gene expression profile to hESCs. DA neurons could be generated from PDiPSCs at a comparable efficiency to non-PD-iPSCs or hESCs [36]. This was suggested due to the short time span of cultured neurons since the onset period of PD patients is approximately over 50 years old. In order to accelerate the disease pathology, the exogenous stimuli, such as an exposure to oxidative stress, neurotoxin, or overexpression of PDrelated genes (a-synuclein or LRRK2), may be needed to supplement the culture systems [36]. On the other hand, fibroblasts from monogenic mutation of PD were also reprogrammed to iPSC state. These fibroblasts carried p.G2019S mutation (called G2019S-iPSCs) in the leucine-rich repeat kinese-2 (LRRK2) which is the most common PD-related mutation [35]. DA neurons derived from G2019S-iPSCs showed not only the increased expression of key oxidative stress-response gene and α -synuclein protein, but also the high sensitivity to caspase 3 activation and cell-death-causing agents. Moreover, the treatment of cell death inhibitor, ROCK inhibitor, or Y-27632, did not protect G2019S-iPSCderived DA neurons from hydrogen peroxide or MG-132mediated caspase 3 activation [35]. The results emphasized the possibility to generate the late-onset neurodegenerative disease models by using disease-related exogenous stimuli and mutant cell lines. However, the solid protocol of diseasespecific cell type differentiation and long period maintaining differentiated cell in vitro are needed to develop further investigation.

5.4. Alzheimer's Disease (AD). Alzheimer's disease (AD) is known as the most common neurodegenerative disorder in aged people. The AD's patients show progressive memory retardation and cognition disturbance. The pathology of this disease is neuronal loss in the cerebral cortex accompanied by massive accumulation of amyloid fibril forming senile plaque and hyperphosphorylated tua protein forming neurofibrillary tangle (NFT) [82]. The amyloid fibril is mainly composed of β -amyloid (A β) peptide, the 40 and 42 amino acid form (A β 40 and A β 42), which is derived from proteolytic cleavage from the amyloid precursor protein (APP) by β - and γ -secretase enzyme activity [83–85]. Accumulation of A β plaque, mainly A β 42, in the brain parenchyma is the initiation of AD pathogenesis and it leads to the formation of NFT which enhances degeneration of neurons [84]. Presenilin 1(PS1) and presenilin 2 (PS2) genes encode the major component of γ -secretase which mutated in autosomal-dominant familial Alzheimer's disease [86]. Mutation in the PS1, PS2, and APP genes is reported the most of familial early-onset cases of AD with high level of A β 42 production and greater fibrillary amyloid deposits [86]. Recently, iPSCs from fibroblasts of FAD with the PS1 mutation A246E and the PS2 mutation N141I were established by retrovirus transduction with the five factors Oct4, SOX2, Klf4, LIN28, and NANOG [87]. All PS1 and PS2 iPSC clones demonstrated typical characteristics of pluripotent cell when compared with both normal 201B7 iPSC line [15] and the sporadic PD-derived iPSC line which was reprogrammed by the original methods [15]. Both PS1 and PS2 lines were induced to differentiate into neurons. Comparing with a normal control, they showed no difference of the efficiency to generate neurons; however, the ratio of A β 42 to A β 40 was significantly elevated in PS1 and PS2 iPSCs-derived neurons. Surprisingly, neither abnormal tau protein accumulation nor tangle formation was detected

in FAD-derived neurons. This may result from the short culture period (2 weeks) for tauopathy formation. Not only produced the $A\beta$ which is the pathological hallmark of AD, FAD-derived neurons also responded to γ -secretase inhibitor (compound E) and γ -secretase modulator (compound W) in order to decrease the ratio of $A\beta42$ to $A\beta40$. These data highlighted that both PS1 and PS2 iPSC-derived neurons respond to drug treatment as expected and could be useful for a novel drug screening for AD treatment [87]. Nevertheless, neural specific differentiation protocol and long-term culture methods of mature neurons are necessary to enhance dominant disease pathologies.

6. The Perspectives of Disease Modeling by Human Induced Pluripotent Cells

One of the most interesting aspects of iPSC technology is the possibility to develop autologous cells for cell replacement therapy. The patient-specific pluripotent cells could be differentiated into desired cell types in the unlimited cell number manner which, ultimately, could be transplanted into the patient's own body. However, techniques of reprogramming somatic cells are necessary to be nonviral, nononcogenic, and nongenetic modification. Moreover, diseases which are related to imprinting genes and epigenetic anomaly, such as FX [44], AS [65], and PWS [48, 65] are difficult to be completely reprogrammed and reset their epigenetic memory [32], which means iPSC technology needs further development in order to overcome these issues. Importantly, the differentiation protocols of desired cell types must be robust and efficient in order to produce high purified specific cell types. For these reasons, the use of iPSCs for cell replacement therapy is not yet ready for clinical applications at this moment [88].

The other applications of iPSCs are the generation of pluripotent cells from developmental or degenerative disorder patients for disease modeling and drug discovery. According to the lack of ideal animal models and inaccessibility to biopsy brain samples from live patients, generation of human pluripotent stem cells has opened an opportunity to investigate disease development in vitro [31]. Ultimately, if iPSCs could be generated in individualized manner, the most effective drug for each patient could be validated [33, 89]. To date, there are 4 technical challenges if we want to use iPSCs as a disease model. Firstly, the transgenefree iPSCs should be produced in order to minimize or eliminate genetic alterations in the derived iPSC lines. It has been reported that the gene expression features of factor-free PD-iPSCs were closely similar to hESCs [36]. There are many other factor-free methods available for iPSC establishment, such as episomal vector [90, 91], syntheticmodified mRNAs [92], recombinant proteins [93, 94], or miRNA [95, 96]. Secondly, the solid differentiation protocols of iPSCs into disease-specific cell types must be robust and efficient [35, 87]. The production of specific cell type in a clinical scale is very difficult, resulting from a short time span of cells in culture conditions. Moreover, specific cellsorting methods have to be developed for purifying only disease-related cell types for further investigation. Thirdly, the *in vitro* disease-relevant phenotypes must be formed. The most important feature for disease-modeling system is the appearance of disease phenotype; however, some of the neural cells derived from patient iPSCs do not show clinical disease phenotypes after the differentiation [36, 44, 69], in particular iPSCs derived from neurodegenerative diseases with long latency, such as Parkinson's and Huntington diseases. The possibility to overcome this challenge would be the attempt to accelerate the appearance of pathological phenotypes by the exposure of disease stimulators effects, such as oxidative stressors, hydrogen peroxide, or MG-132 [35, 36, 87]. Lastly, the disease-relevant phenotypes could be generated by human-animal chimeras. Some diseases may not be practical to *in vitro* model since the pathological onset appears in elderly patients with complex pathophysiology. Chimeras provide long-term access to complex and changing environmental context for hiPSCs. Many types of lateonset diseases, such as Alzheimer's and Parkinson's diseases, are multifactorial disorders, caused by both genetic and environmental factors. These chimeric animals will provide the *in vivo* model for long-term modeling in various types of environmental factors which will provide the close systems to human diseases [97, 98], such as triple knockout of amyloid precursor protein (APP), APLP1, and APLP2 chimeric mice which show a mixed population of triple knockout APP neuron in WT back ground brain [99]. In conclusion, the iPSC technology is the powerful technique which allows scientists to investigate the neurological disease development and screen pharmaceutical compounds. Several diseases of the nervous system remain to develop disease-specific iPSCs. In the near future, iPSC technology will facilitate stem cell biologists and neuroscientists to unravel disease mechanisms and discover the new therapeutic approaches for neurological disorders.

Conflict of Interests

The authors declare no conflict of interests.

Acknowledgments

The authors apologize to those whose works are not cited because of space constraints. This work was supported by The Royal Golden Jubilee Ph.D. Program of Thailand Research Fund and Suranaree University of Technology.

References

- S. Oddo, A. Caccamo, J. D. Shepherd et al., "Triple-transgenic model of Alzheimer's Disease with plaques and tangles: intracellular Aβ and synaptic dysfunction," *Neuron*, vol. 39, no. 3, pp. 409–421, 2003.
- [2] L. E. Olson, R. J. Roper, L. L. Baxter, E. J. Carlson, C. J. Epstein, and R. H. Reeves, "Down syndrome mouse models Ts65Dn, Ts1Cje, and Ms1Cje/Ts65Dn exhibit variable severity of cerebellar phenotypes," *Developmental Dynamics*, vol. 230, no. 3, pp. 581–589, 2004.

- [3] M. S. Kwon, Y. J. Seo, J. K. Lee et al., "The repeated immobilization stress increases IL-1β immunoreactivities in only neuron, but not astrocyte or microglia in hippocampal CA1 region, striatum and paraventricular nucleus," *Neuroscience Letters*, vol. 430, no. 3, pp. 258–263, 2008.
- [4] J. A. Thomson, "Embryonic stem cell lines derived from human blastocysts," *Science*, vol. 282, no. 5391, pp. 1145– 1147, 1998.
- [5] M. Schuldiner, O. Yanuka, J. Itskovitz-Eldor, D. A. Melton, and N. Benvenisty, "Effects of eight growth factors on the differentiation of cells derived from human embryonic stem cells," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 97, no. 21, pp. 11307–11312, 2000.
- [6] P. Menendez, L. Wang, and M. Bhatia, "Genetic manipulation of human embryonic stem cells: a system to study early human development and potential therapeutic applications," *Current Gene Therapy*, vol. 5, no. 4, pp. 375–385, 2005.
- [7] I. F. Ben-Nun and N. Benvenisty, "Human embryonic stem cells as a cellular model for human disorders," *Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology*, vol. 252, no. 1-2, pp. 154–159, 2006.
- [8] K. H. S. Campbell, P. Fisher, W. C. Chen et al., "Somatic cell nuclear transfer: past, present and future perspectives," *Theriogenology*, vol. 68, no. 1, pp. S214–S231, 2007.
- [9] D. Ben-Yosef, M. Malcov, and R. Eiges, "PGD-derived human embryonic stem cell lines as a powerful tool for the study of human genetic disorders," *Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology*, vol. 282, no. 1-2, pp. 153–158, 2008.
- [10] G. S. Lee, H. S. Kim, S. H. Hyun et al., "Improved developmental competence of cloned porcine embryos with different energy supplements and chemical activation," *Molecular Reproduction and Development*, vol. 66, no. 1, pp. 17–23, 2003.
- [11] E. Einsiedel, S. Premji, R. Geransar, N. C. Orton, T. Thavaratnam, and L. K. Bennett, "Diversity in public views toward stem cell sources and policies," *Stem Cell Reviews and Reports*, vol. 5, no. 2, pp. 102–107, 2009.
- [12] A. J. French, S. H. Wood, and A. O. Trounson, "Human therapeutic cloning (NTSC)," *Stem Cell Reviews*, vol. 2, no. 4, pp. 265–276, 2006.
- [13] M. J. Reiss, "Ethical dimensions of therapeutic human cloning," *Journal of Biotechnology*, vol. 98, no. 1, pp. 61–70, 2002.
- [14] K. Takahashi and S. Yamanaka, "Induction of pluripotent stem cells from mouse embryonic and adult fibroblast cultures by defined factors," *Cell*, vol. 126, no. 4, pp. 663–676, 2006.
- [15] K. Takahashi, K. Tanabe, M. Ohnuki et al., "Induction of pluripotent stem cells from adult human fibroblasts by defined factors," *Cell*, vol. 131, no. 5, pp. 861–872, 2007.
- [16] K. Takahashi, K. Okita, M. Nakagawa, and S. Yamanaka, "Induction of pluripotent stem cells from fibroblast cultures," *Nature Protocols*, vol. 2, no. 12, pp. 3081–3089, 2007.
- [17] I. Griffiths, M. Klugmann, T. Anderson et al., "Axonal swellings and degeneration in mice lacking the major proteolipid of myelin," *Science*, vol. 280, no. 5369, pp. 1610–1613, 1998.
- [18] L. M. Hoffman and M. K. Carpenter, "Characterization and culture of human embryonic stem cells," *Nature Biotechnol*ogy, vol. 23, no. 6, pp. 699–708, 2005.
- [19] J. K. Henderson, J. S. Draper, H. S. Baillie et al., "Preimplantation human embryos and embryonic stem cells show comparable expression of stage-specific embryonic antigens," *Stem Cells*, vol. 20, no. 4, pp. 329–337, 2002.

- [20] D. C. Hay, L. Sutherland, J. Clark, and T. Burdon, "Oct-4 knockdown induces similar patterns of endoderm and trophoblast differentiation markers in human and mouse embryonic stem cells," *Stem Cells*, vol. 22, no. 2, pp. 225–235, 2004.
- [21] H. Darr, Y. Mayshar, and N. Benvenisty, "Overexpression of NANOG in human ES cells enables feeder-free growth while inducing primitive ectoderm features," *Development*, vol. 133, no. 6, pp. 1193–1201, 2006.
- [22] H. Fong, K. A. Hohenstein, and P. J. Donovan, "Regulation of self-renewal and pluripotency by Sox2 in human embryonic stem cells," *Stem Cells*, vol. 26, no. 8, pp. 1931–1938, 2008.
- [23] O. Kopper, O. Giladi, T. Golan-Lev, and N. Benvenisty, "Characterization of gastrulation-stage progenitor cells and their inhibitory crosstalk in human embryoid bodies," *Stem Cells*, vol. 28, no. 1, pp. 75–83, 2010.
- [24] M. Tzukerman, T. Rosenberg, Y. Ravel, I. Reiter, R. Coleman, and K. Skorecki, "An experimental platform for studying growth and invasiveness of tumor cells within teratomas derived from human embryonic stem cells," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 100, no. 23, pp. 13507–13512, 2003.
- [25] M. W. Lensch, T. M. Schlaeger, L. I. Zon, and G. Q. Daley, "Teratoma formation assays with human embryonic stem cells: a rationale for one type of human-animal chimera," *Cell Stem Cell*, vol. 1, no. 3, pp. 253–258, 2007.
- [26] J. B. Kim, H. Zaehres, G. Wu et al., "Pluripotent stem cells induced from adult neural stem cells by reprogramming with two factors," *Nature*, vol. 454, no. 7204, pp. 646–650, 2008.
- [27] D. M. Gupta, N. J. Panetta, N. Sun et al., "Rapid and efficient feeder-free generation of human adipose stromal cell-derived induced pluripotent stem cells (hASC-iPSCs)," *Journal of the American College of Surgeons*, vol. 209, no. 3, supplement 1, pp. S87–S87, 2009.
- [28] A. Giorgetti, N. Montserrat, T. Aasen et al., "Generation of induced pluripotent stem cells from human cord blood using OCT4 and SOX2," *Cell Stem Cell*, vol. 5, no. 4, pp. 353–357, 2009.
- [29] M. E. Brown, E. Rondon, D. Rajesh et al., "Derivation of induced pluripotent stem cells from human peripheral blood T lymphocytes," *PLoS One*, vol. 5, no. 6, Article ID e11373, 2010.
- [30] T. Seki, S. Yuasa, M. Oda et al., "Generation of induced pluripotent stem cells from human terminally differentiated circulating T cells," *Cell Stem Cell*, vol. 7, no. 1, pp. 11–14, 2010.
- [31] M. C. N. Marchetto, C. Carromeu, A. Acab et al., "A model for neural development and treatment of rett syndrome using human induced pluripotent stem cells," *Cell*, vol. 143, no. 4, pp. 527–539, 2010.
- [32] K. Kim, A. Doi, B. Wen et al., "Epigenetic memory in induced pluripotent stem cells," *Nature*, vol. 467, no. 7313, pp. 285– 290, 2010.
- [33] V. B. Mattis and C. N. Svendsen, "Induced pluripotent stem cells: a new revolution for clinical neurology?" *The Lancet Neurology*, vol. 10, no. 4, pp. 383–394, 2011.
- [34] A. D. Ebert, J. Yu, F. F. Rose et al., "Induced pluripotent stem cells from a spinal muscular atrophy patient," *Nature*, vol. 457, no. 7227, pp. 277–280, 2009.
- [35] H. A. Nguyen, B. Byers, B. Cord et al., "LRRK2 mutant iPSCderived DA neurons demonstrate increased susceptibility to oxidative stress," *Cell Stem Cell*, vol. 8, no. 3, pp. 267–280, 2011.

- [36] F. Soldner, D. Hockemeyer, C. Beard et al., "Parkinson's disease patient-derived induced pluripotent stem cells free of viral reprogramming factors," *Cell*, vol. 136, no. 5, pp. 964– 977, 2009.
- [37] N. Zhang, M. C. An, D. Montoro, and L. M. Ellerby, "Characterization of human Huntington's disease cell model from induced pluripotent stem cells," *PLoS Currents*, vol. 2, p. RRN1193, 2010.
- [38] J. T. Dimos, K. T. Rodolfa, K. K. Niakan et al., "Induced pluripotent stem cells generated from patients with ALS can be differentiated into motor neurons," *Science*, vol. 321, no. 5893, pp. 1218–1221, 2008.
- [39] R. J. Hagerman, P. McBogg, and P. J. Hagerman, "The fragile X syndrome: history, diagnosis, and treatment," *Journal of Developmental and Behavioral Pediatrics*, vol. 4, no. 2, pp. 122–130, 1983.
- [40] D. C. Crawford, J. M. Acuña, and S. L. Sherman, "FMR1 and the fragile X syndrome: human genome epidemiology review," *Genetics in Medicine*, vol. 3, no. 5, pp. 359–371, 2001.
- [41] C. E. Pearson, K. N. Edamura, and J. D. Cleary, "Repeat instability: mechanisms of dynamic mutations," *Nature Reviews Genetics*, vol. 6, no. 10, pp. 729–742, 2005.
- [42] S. A. Irwin, M. Idupulapati, M. E. Gilbert et al., "Dendritic spine and dendritic field characteristics of layer V pyramidal neurons in the visual cortex of fragile-X knockout mice," *The American Journal of Medical Genetics*, vol. 111, no. 2, pp. 140– 146, 2002.
- [43] S. A. Irwin, B. Patel, M. Idupulapati et al., "Abnormal dendritic spine characteristics in the temporal and visual cortices of patients with fragile-X syndrome: a quantitative examination," *The American Journal of Medical Genetics*, vol. 98, no. 2, pp. 161–167, 2001.
- [44] A. Urbach, O. Bar-Nur, G. Q. Daley, and N. Benvenisty, "Differential modeling of fragile X syndrome by human embryonic stem cells and induced pluripotent stem cells," *Cell Stem Cell*, vol. 6, no. 5, pp. 407–411, 2010.
- [45] S. J. Chamberlain and M. Lalande, "Neurodevelopmental disorders involving genomic imprinting at human chromosome 15q11-q13," *Neurobiology of Disease*, vol. 39, no. 1, pp. 13–20, 2010.
- [46] K. Buiting, "Prader-Willi syndrome and Angelman syndrome," *The American Journal of Medical Genetics, Part C*, vol. 154, no. 3, pp. 365–376, 2010.
- [47] M. Runte, A. Hüttenhofer, S. Groß, M. Kiefmann, B. Horsthemke, and K. Buiting, "The IC-SNURF-SNRPN transcript serves as a host for multiple small nucleolar RNA species and as an antisense RNA for UBE3A," *Human Molecular Genetics*, vol. 10, no. 23, pp. 2687–2700, 2001.
- [48] J. Yang, J. Cai, Y. Zhang et al., "Induced pluripotent stem cells can be used to model the genomic imprinting disorder Prader-Willi syndrome," *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, vol. 285, no. 51, pp. 40303–40311, 2010.
- [49] C. A. Tamminga, "Diseases of the mind and brain," *The American Journal of Psychiatry*, vol. 159, no. 7, p. 1103, 2002.
- [50] E. C. Azmitia, "Neuronal instability: implications for Rett's syndrome," *Brain and Development*, vol. 23, no. 1, pp. S1– S10, 2001.
- [51] A. Blumenfeld, S. A. Slaugenhaupt, F. B. Axelrod et al., "Localization of the gene for familial dysautonomia on chromosome 9 and definition of DNA markers for genetic diagnosis," *Nature Genetics*, vol. 4, no. 2, pp. 160–164, 1993.
- [52] S. A. Slaugenhaupt, A. Blumenfeld, S. P. Gill et al., "Tissuespecific expression of a splicing mutation in the IKBKAP

gene causes familial dysautonomia," *The American Journal of Human Genetics*, vol. 68, no. 3, pp. 598–605, 2001.

- [53] P. Close, N. Hawkes, I. Cornez et al., "Transcription impairment and cell migration defects in elongator-depleted cells: implication for familial dysautonomia," *Molecular Cell*, vol. 22, no. 4, pp. 521–531, 2006.
- [54] G. Lee, E. P. Papapetrou, H. Kim et al., "Modelling pathogenesis and treatment of familial dysautonomia using patientspecific iPSCs," *Nature*, vol. 461, no. 7262, pp. 402–406, 2009.
- [55] S. L. Anderson, J. Qiu, and B. Y. Rubin, "Tocotrienols induce IKBKAP expression: a possible therapy for familial dysautonomia," *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, vol. 306, no. 1, pp. 303–309, 2003.
- [56] G. G. V. Simson, J. D. Goldberg, L. M. Rolnitzky et al., "Kinetin in familial dysautonomia carriers: implications for a new therapeutic strategy targeting mRNA splicing," *Pediatric Research*, vol. 65, no. 3, pp. 341–346, 2009.
- [57] A. Dürr, M. Cossee, Y. Agid et al., "Clinical and genetic abnormalities in patients with Friedreich's ataxia," *The New England Journal of Medicine*, vol. 335, no. 16, pp. 1169–1175, 1996.
- [58] M. Voncken, P. Ioannou, and M. B. Delatycki, "Friedreich ataxia—update on pathogenesis and possible therapies," *Neurogenetics*, vol. 5, no. 1, pp. 1–8, 2004.
- [59] S. Al-Mahdawi, R. M. Pinto, P. Ruddle, C. Carroll, Z. Webster, and M. Pook, "GAA repeat instability in Friedreich ataxia YAC transgenic mice," *Genomics*, vol. 84, no. 2, pp. 301–310, 2004.
- [60] S. Al-Mahdawi, R. M. Pinto, D. Varshney et al., "GAA repeat expansion mutation mouse models of Friedreich ataxia exhibit oxidative stress leading to progressive neuronal and cardiac pathology," *Genomics*, vol. 88, no. 5, pp. 580–590, 2006.
- [61] S. Ku, E. Soragni, E. Campau et al., "Friedreich's ataxia induced pluripotent stem cells model intergenerational GAATTC triplet repeat instability," *Cell Stem Cell*, vol. 7, no. 5, pp. 631–637, 2010.
- [62] A. M. Mabb, M. C. Judson, M. J. Zylka, and B. D. Philpot, "Angelman syndrome: insights into genomic imprinting and neurodevelopmental phenotypes," *Trends in Neurosciences*, vol. 34, no. 6, pp. 293–303, 2011.
- [63] C. A. Williams, "The behavioral phenotype of the Angelman syndrome," *The American Journal of Medical Genetics, Part C*, vol. 154, no. 4, pp. 432–437, 2010.
- [64] Y. H. Jiang, T. F. Tsai, J. Bressler, and A. L. Beaudet, "Imprinting in angelman and Prader-Willi syndromes," *Current Opinion in Genetics and Development*, vol. 8, no. 3, pp. 334–342, 1998.
- [65] S. J. Chamberlain, P. F. Chen, K. Y. Ng et al., "Induced pluripotent stem cell models of the genomic imprinting disorders Angelman and Prader-Willi syndromes," *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, vol. 107, no. 41, pp. 17668–17673, 2010.
- [66] C. Rougeulle, H. Glatt, and M. Lalande, "The Angelman syndrome candidate gene, UBE3A/E6-AP, is imprinted in brain," *Nature Genetics*, vol. 17, no. 1, pp. 14–15, 1997.
- [67] C. Rougeulle, C. Cardoso, M. Fontés, L. Colleaux, and M. Lalande, "An imprinted antisense RNA overlaps UBE3A and a second maternally expressed transcript," *Nature Genetics*, vol. 19, no. 1, pp. 15–16, 1998.
- [68] S. Hussey, C. M. Yates, J. E. Christie, R. A. Elton, and A. Gordon, "Alzheimer-type dementia and Down's syndrome: solubility of neurofibrillary tangles is related to duration of

dementia," *Journal of Neurology Neurosurgery and Psychiatry*, vol. 50, no. 6, pp. 823–824, 1987.

- [69] I. H. Park, N. Arora, H. Huo et al., "Disease-specific induced pluripotent stem cells," *Cell*, vol. 134, no. 5, pp. 877–886, 2008.
- [70] A. D. Ebert and C. N. Svendsen, "Stem cell model of spinal muscular atrophy," *Archives of Neurology*, vol. 67, no. 6, pp. 665–669, 2010.
- [71] C. L. Lorson, H. Rindt, and M. Shababi, "Spinal muscular atrophy: mechanisms and therapeutic strategies," *Human Molecular Genetics*, vol. 19, no. 1, Article ID ddq147, pp. R111–R118, 2010.
- [72] M. Feldkötter, V. Schwarzer, R. Wirth, T. F. Wienker, and B. Wirth, "Quantitative analyses of SMN1 and SMN2 based on real-time lightcycler PCR: fast and highly reliable carrier testing and prediction of severity of spinal muscular atrophy," *The American Journal of Human Genetics*, vol. 70, no. 2, pp. 358–368, 2002.
- [73] S. Kato, "Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis models and human neuropathology: similarities and differences," Acta Neuropathologica, vol. 115, no. 1, pp. 97–114, 2008.
- [74] F. Gros-Louis, C. Gaspar, and G. A. Rouleau, "Genetics of familial and sporadic amyotrophic lateral sclerosis," *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta*, vol. 1762, no. 11-12, pp. 956–972, 2006.
- [75] D. R. Rosen, T. Siddique, D. Patterson et al., "Mutations in Cu/Zn superoxide dismutase gene are associated with familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis," *Nature*, vol. 362, no. 6415, pp. 59–62, 1993.
- [76] E. Cattaneo, D. Rigamonti, D. Goffredo, C. Zuccato, F. Squitieri, and S. Sipione, "Loss of normal huntingtin function: new developments in Huntington's disease research," *Trends in Neurosciences*, vol. 24, no. 3, pp. 182–188, 2001.
- [77] C. A. Ross and R. L. Margolis, "Huntington's disease," *Clinical Neuroscience Research*, vol. 1, no. 1-2, pp. 142–152, 2001.
- [78] C. Laowtammathron, E. C. H. Cheng, P. H. Cheng et al., "Monkey hybrid stem cells develop cellular features of Huntington's disease," *BMC Cell Biology*, vol. 11, article 12, 2010.
- [79] J. M. Shulman, P. L. De Jager, and M. B. Feany, "Parkinson's disease: genetics and pathogenesis," *Annual Review of Pathol*ogy, vol. 6, no. 1, pp. 193–222, 2011.
- [80] F. J. S. Lee and F. Liu, "Genetic factors involved in the pathogenesis of Parkinson's disease," *Brain Research Reviews*, vol. 58, no. 2, pp. 354–364, 2008.
- [81] J. N. Caviness, L. Lue, C. H. Adler, and D. G. Walker, "Parkinson's disease dementia and potential therapeutic strategies," *CNS Neuroscience & Therapeutics*, vol. 17, no. 1, pp. 32–44, 2011.
- [82] C. Turkington and D. Mitchell, *The Encyclopedia of Alzhei-maer's Disease*, Infobase Publishing, New York, NY, USA, 2nd edition, 2010.
- [83] A. Gonzalo-Ruiz, J. M. Sanz, J. Arévalo, C. Geula, and P. Gonzalo, "Amyloid beta peptide-induced cholinergic fibres loss in the cerebral cortex of the rat is modified by diet high in lipids and by age," *Journal of Chemical Neuroanatomy*, vol. 29, no. 1, pp. 31–48, 2005.
- [84] J. Hardy and D. J. Selkoe, "The amyloid hypothesis of Alzheimer's disease: progress and problems on the road to therapeutics," *Science of Aging Knowledge Environment*, vol. 297, no. 5580, pp. 353–356, 2002.
- [85] S. Kar and R. Quirion, "Amyloid [beta] peptides and central cholinergic neurons: functional interrelationship and relevance to Alzheimer's disease pathology," in *Brain Research*, K. K. Laurent Descarries and S. Mircea, Eds., pp. 261–274, Elsevier, New York, NY, USA, 2004.

- [86] D. Scheuner, C. Eckman, M. Jensen et al., "Secreted amyloid β-protein similar to that in the senile plaques of Alzheimer's disease is increased in vivo by the presenilin 1 and 2 and APP mutations linked to familial Alzheimer's disease," *Nature Medicine*, vol. 2, no. 8, pp. 864–870, 1996.
- [87] T. Yagi, D. Ito, Y. Okada et al., "Modeling familial Alzheimer's disease with induced pluripotent stem cells," *Human Molecular Genetics*, vol. 20, no. 23, pp. 4530–4539, 2011.
- [88] K. Saha and R. Jaenisch, "Technical challenges in using human induced pluripotent stem cells to model disease," *Cell Stem Cell*, vol. 5, no. 6, pp. 584–595, 2009.
- [89] J. Ellis and M. Bhatia, "iPSC technology: platform for drug discovery," *Clinical Pharmacology & Therapeutics*, vol. 89, no. 5, pp. 639–641, 2011.
- [90] Y. Junying, H. Kejin, S. O. Kim et al., "Human induced pluripotent stem cells free of vector and transgene sequences," *Science*, vol. 324, no. 5928, pp. 797–801, 2009.
- [91] B.-K. Chou, P. Mali, X. Huang et al., "Efficient human iPS cell derivation by a non-integrating plasmid from blood cells with unique epigenetic and gene expression signatures," *Cell Research*, vol. 21, no. 3, pp. 518–529, 2011.
- [92] L. Warren, P. D. Manos, T. Ahfeldt et al., "Highly efficient reprogramming to pluripotency and directed differentiation of human cells with synthetic modified mRNA," *Cell Stem Cell*, vol. 7, no. 5, pp. 618–630, 2010.
- [93] D. Kim, C. H. Kim, J. I. Moon et al., "Generation of human induced pluripotent stem cells by direct delivery of reprogramming proteins," *Cell Stem Cell*, vol. 4, no. 6, pp. 472–476, 2009.
- [94] H. Zhou, S. Wu, J. Y. Joo et al., "Generation of induced pluripotent stem cells using recombinant proteins," *Cell Stem Cell*, vol. 4, no. 5, pp. 381–384, 2009.
- [95] F. Anokye-Danso, C. M. Trivedi, D. Juhr et al., "Highly efficient miRNA-mediated reprogramming of mouse and human somatic cells to pluripotency," *Cell Stem Cell*, vol. 8, no. 4, pp. 376–388, 2011.
- [96] C.-S. Yang, Z. Li, and T. M. Rana, "microRNAs modulate iPS cell generation," *RNA*, vol. 17, no. 8, pp. 1451–1460, 2011.
- [97] R. R. Behringer, "Human-animal chimeras in biomedical research," *Cell Stem Cell*, vol. 1, no. 3, pp. 259–262, 2007.
- [98] L. D. Shultz, F. Ishikawa, and D. L. Greiner, "Humanized mice in translational biomedical research," *Nature Reviews Immunology*, vol. 7, no. 2, pp. 118–130, 2007.
- [99] B. A. Bergmans, S. A. M. Shariati, R. L. P. Habets et al., "Neurons generated from APP/APLP1/APLP2 triple knockout embryonic stem cells behave normally in vitro and in vivo: lack of evidence for a cell autonomous role of the amyloid precursor protein in neuronal differentiation," *Stem Cells*, vol. 28, no. 3, pp. 399–406, 2010.
- [100] A. Colman and O. Dreesen, "Induced pluripotent stem cells and the stability of the differentiated state," *EMBO Reports*, vol. 10, no. 7, pp. 714–721, 2009.
- [101] S. Y. Kim, M.-J. Kim, H. Jung et al., "Comparative proteomic analysis of human somatic cells, induced pluripotent stem cells, and embryonic stem cells," *Stem Cells and Development*. In press.
- [102] S. M. Wu and K. Hochedlinger, "Harnessing the potential of induced pluripotent stem cells for regenerative medicine," *Nature Cell Biology*, vol. 13, no. 5, pp. 497–505, 2011.

Review Article

Toward Personalized Cell Therapies: Autologous Menstrual Blood Cells for Stroke

Maria Carolina O. Rodrigues,^{1,2,3} Loren E. Glover,¹ Nathan Weinbren,¹ Jessica A. Rizzi,¹ Hiroto Ishikawa,¹ Kazutaka Shinozuka,¹ Naoki Tajiri,¹ Yuji Kaneko,¹ Paul R. Sanberg,¹ Julie G. Allickson,⁴ Nicole Kuzmin-Nichols,⁵ Svitlana Garbuzova-Davis,¹ Julio Cesar Voltarelli,² Eduardo Cruz,⁶ and Cesar V. Borlongan^{1,3}

¹ Department of Neurosurgery and Brain Repair, University of South Florida College of Medicine, 12901 Bruce B. Downs Boulevard, Tampa, FL 33612, USA

² Department of Internal Medicine, School of Medicine of Ribeirão Preto, University of São Paulo, 14049-900 Ribeirão Preto, SP, Brazil

³ Department of Neurosurgery and Brain Repair, Center of Excellence for Aging and Brain Repair, University of South Florida College of Medicine, 12901 Bruce B. Downs Boulevard, Tampa, FL 33612, USA

⁴Cryo-Cell International, Inc., Tampa, FL 34677, USA

⁵ Saneron-CCEL Therapeutics, Inc. 33612, USA

⁶ Cryopraxis, Cell Praxis, BioRio, Póde Biotechnologia do Rio de Janeiro, Rio de Janeiro, Brazil

Correspondence should be addressed to Maria Carolina O. Rodrigues, mcarolor@yahoo.com.br and Cesar V. Borlongan, cborlong@health.usf.edu

Received 15 July 2011; Accepted 12 September 2011

Academic Editor: Ken-ichi Isobe

Copyright © 2011 Maria Carolina O. Rodrigues et al. This is an open access article distributed under the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

Cell therapy has been established as an important field of research with considerable progress in the last years. At the same time, the progressive aging of the population has highlighted the importance of discovering therapeutic alternatives for diseases of high incidence and disability, such as stroke. Menstrual blood is a recently discovered source of stem cells with potential relevance for the treatment of stroke. Migration to the infarct site, modulation of the inflammatory reaction, secretion of neurotrophic factors, and possible differentiation warrant these cells as therapeutic tools. We here propose the use of autologous menstrual blood cells in the restorative treatment of the subacute phase of stroke. We highlight the availability, proliferative capacity, pluripotency, and angiogenic features of these cells and explore their mechanistic pathways of repair. Practical aspects of clinical application of menstrual blood cells for stroke will be discussed, from cell harvesting and cryopreservation to administration to the patient.

1. Introduction

Cell therapy has established itself as an important field of research with considerable progress in the last years. Several disorders, including those of inflammatory, traumatic, degenerative, and autoimmune nature, are listed as potential targets for stem cell application. While the bone marrow leads the investigations, other sources of stem cells have been explored, searching for cells with higher plasticity and tissues with facilitated harvesting [1]. Disposable tissues, such as the amniotic fluid, placenta, and, more recently, menstrual blood, are being investigated as potential sources of stem cells for therapy [2–4]. The immature phenotype, high proliferative potential, and immunomodulatory effects of these cells suggest them as powerful tools for repair.

Neurovascular diseases are the third leading cause of death in the United States and the first cause of chronic disability [5, 6]. Aging of the population and changes in lifestyle, especially in developed countries, contribute to the progressive increase in the incidence of these disorders, more specifically stroke [7]. On the other hand, treatment is limited, and the only approved therapeutic agent for ischemic stroke is tissue plasminogen activator (tPA). More limiting, however, is the time window for tPA application, restricted to up to 3

hours after symptom onset [8]. As result, a report from 2008 estimated that only 1.8 to 2.1% of all stroke patients had been treated with tPA in the United States [9]. It is clear, therefore, that therapeutic alternatives are warranted for the remaining stroke-affected patients which, excluded from tPA benefits, are exposed to the chronic consequences of the disease.

Menstrual blood cell injections are proposed as a restorative therapy after stroke, aiming to provide functional improvement and, therefore, decrease disability of the affected patients. Migration to the site of injury, immunomodulation, and secretion of neurotrophic factors are their main footholds as therapeutic agents. When compared to bone marrow-derived cells, menstrual blood cells present more immature phenotype and behavior, albeit maintaining the characteristic adult stem cell safety [4-10]. Experimental studies have demonstrated benefits of menstrual blood cell administration, with tissue repair and functional improvement, not only in the central nervous system, but also in the heart and ischemic limbs [10-13]. Cell differentiation, although demonstrable in vitro, is still heterogeneously reported in the literature, and its relevance to the final outcome is not vet established. Of more importance may be the endogenous pathways of repair, which are also stimulated by the administrated cells.

This paper aims to characterize menstrual blood cells, describe their possible mechanisms of repair in stroke, and, finally, discuss practical aspects of autologous, thus personalized, application. At this time, however, the use of menstrual blood cells for autologous transplantation is restricted to the female population, regarding autologous use.

2. The Interaction between Stem Cells and Inflammation in Stroke

The injury that follows stroke includes the infarct core, which harbors the tissue that evolves almost instantly to death due to ischemia, and the penumbra area, which surrounds the core and that maintains viable, yet nonfunctional, tissue [14]. While the lesion in the core is mostly irreversible, the penumbra area may be rescued, and its fate depends upon severity of the ischemia and time elapsed before restoring blood flow [15]. Treatment with tPA is the first attempt to rescue the penumbra area [16]. Earlier destruction of the clot, restoring blood flow, significantly improves functional outcome of patients. However, application of tPA after the 3-hour time window increases the risk of hemorrhagic transformation of the ischemic stroke, therefore limiting its use to a small, fortunate group of patients that are able to reach the emergency room and complete neurological triage in time to be treated [17]. Therefore, secondary strategies to promote restoration of the penumbra area are strongly warranted.

Inflammation is settled shortly after the ischemic insult and plays a dual role in stroke [18]. Microglial activation leads to the inflammatory events, resulting in blood-brainbarrier leakage, edema, hemorrhage, and leukocyte infiltration [19, 20]. The migration of attracted cells from the systemic circulation amplifies the inflammatory response, that culminates with release of cytokines, nitric oxide and free radicals, further microglial and astrocytic activation, all of which contribute to the worsening of the neurotoxic environment. Therefore, while inflammation is important to promote clearance of debris, scavenge excess neurotransmitters from the extracellular space, control water and ion homeostasis, and increase the production of neurotrophic factors, it may also promote secondary damage to the nervous tissue [21]. Additionally, the scar tissue generated by the reactive astrocytes, encapsulating the infarcted area and protecting the remaining healthy brain from further damage, interferes with the repairing mechanisms, such as migration of stem cells and angiogenesis. In summary, inflammation is necessary and beneficial in the initial hours after stroke, however, as time progresses, interventions are needed to restrain the aberrant immunological response and thus protect the brain from further damage.

Cell therapy modulates the inflammatory response at the same time that stimulates repairing pathways. The results are improved when the cells are applied according to the dynamics of the inflammatory response. Therefore, interventions in the first 24 hours following stroke are mainly neuroprotective [22] and aim to restore vessel permeability. Treatment with tPA is indicated in this phase, therefore preventing further neuronal death. Thereafter, inflammation settles itself, with maximum intensity during the first week after stroke, during which the stem cells have their best applications, promoting restoration of the penumbra area. Injected intravenously, stem cells migrate to the site of injury and opportunely interact with the inflammatory environment, modulating its deleterious effects and at the same time maximizing its beneficial aspects [23]. Changes in the immunological profile towards a less inflammatory response, increasing of cells with regulatory function, decreasing of inflammatory cytokines and reversal of astrocytic reactivity are described as modulatory effects of stem cells [24, 25]. Moreover, cytokines and chemokines secreted by the damaged tissue can stimulate the differentiation of the injected cells into cell types of interest for repair [26]. Still in the inflammatory context, stem cells secrete neurotrophic factors, which in turn stimulate neuronal survival and endogenous repairing pathways [23, 25]. Once inflammation decreases, after approximately one month after stroke, according to animal studies, cells are no longer attracted to the damage site or are stimulated to differentiate in situ [27]. However, repair can still be promoted through local implantation of predifferentiated cells.

The use of undifferentiated cells through intravenous route seems to be the best approach for clinical translation since it is minimally invasive and possesses multiple therapeutic pathways. On one end of the spectrum of differentiation, embryonic cells have the advantage of high plasticity, trophic support, and proliferation [28, 29]. However, the risks of uncontrolled proliferation and teratogenicity, among other problems associated with this cell type, make them prohibitive as therapeutic agents. On the other end are the adult stem cells, which still maintain a certain variability in the scale of maturity, according to their source. Therefore, bone marrow-derived stem cells present lower proliferative capacity and less telomerase activity than stem cells derived from adipose, dental pulp, and endometrial tissue. These, in turn, present more immature characteristics, expressing embryonic markers and differentiating *in vitro* into cell types from all three germ cell layers [1, 30].

3. Characterization of Endometrial-Derived Cells

The presence of stem cells in the endometrium was first described over 30 years ago [31]. The monthly shedding of the superficial layers suggested that cells with high proliferating capacities were present in the tissue. The endometrium is composed of epithelial cells, identified in the superficial layers of the tissue, and extending toward the interface with the myometrium, through the tubular glands. The remaining endometrium consists of stromal cells, smooth muscle cells, endothelial cells, and leukocytes [32]. Functionally, the endometrium can be divided in an upper layer, named functionalis, which contains mostly glands loosely held together by stromal tissue, and in a lower layer, basalis, consisting of dense stroma and branching glands. The functionalis is eliminated monthly, as menstruation, and the basalis persists and gives rise to the new endometrium, under hormonal influence. Against the initial belief that the stem cells were exclusively part of the basalis layer of the endometrium, and were not eliminated with menstruation, Meng et al. [33] detected stem cells in the menstrual blood. Several other studies followed, confirming the discovery [4, 34, 35] and consolidating menstrual blood as a possible source of stem cells.

Epithelial and stromal cells isolated from the endometrium or from menstrual blood and cultured *in vitro* show clonogenicity and proliferative capacity, but the epithelial cells soon lose part of their phenotypic markers and need a feeder layer to survive [33, 36]. Patel et al. [4] published a detailed study, in which stromal stem cells isolated from menstrual blood (MenSCs) were expanded *in vitro*, and showed clonogenic properties and multipotentiality. They also demonstrated that MenSCs expressed markers of pluripotency, such as Oct-4, SSEA-4, and c-kit, which are frequently found in more immature cell types, including the embryonic stem cells.

Recently, Allickson et al. [34] published a study about the proliferative properties of human menstrual blood-derived cells. Agreeing with previous studies, the cells presented high proliferative rates and immature phenotype, expressing embryonic cell markers, which remained unaltered after 20 culture passages. Interestingly, the cells demonstrated resistance, since they were able to be processed up to 96 hours after collection, high viability after processing, and longevity, as some of the cultures were able to be subcultured 47 times before senescence.

4. Experimental and Clinical Applications of Endometrial-Derived Stem Cells

Cui et al. published in 2007 the first report of an *in vivo* application of endometrial-derived cells. In this study, the investigators evaluated the effects of both endometrial cells and menstrual blood cells in a murine model of Duchenne

muscular dystrophy. Fusion of the injected cells to myoblasts was observed *in vivo* and *in vitro*, followed by the production of human dystrophin by the treated muscle [35]. Shortly after that, Hida et al. [10] described their experience in differentiating menstrual blood-derived stromal cells in vitro into spontaneously beating cardiomyocyte-like cells. When menstrual blood cells were injected in the ischemic tissue of myocardial infarct rat models, functional improvement was noted, differently than what was observed when bone marrow stromal cells were used. Additionally, they compared the phenotype and proliferative characteristics of endometrial gland mesenchymal cells and menstrual blood mesenchymal cells, concluding that they are very similar populations of cells, the latter possibly deriving from the former. Finally, the authors also described cell engraftment and transdifferentiation into cardiac tissue, which seems to be a unique characteristic of this transplantation site, since other studies transplanting endometrial-derived cells into different tissues failed to detect expressive differentiation [11].

Regarding neurovascular disorders, Borlongan et al. [11] reported the results of menstrual blood cell transplantation in experimental stroke. Stromal-like menstrual blood stem cells were isolated, expanded, and selected for CD117, a marker associated with high proliferation, migration, and survival [37]. In vitro studies showed that the expanded cells maintained expression of embryonic-like stem cell phenotypic markers, such as Oct4, SSEA-4, and Nanog, even when cultured up to 9 passages, as an evidence of the safety and reliability of these cells, and some were induced to express neural markers (MAP2 and Nestin). Moreover, when added to cultured rat neurons exposed to a hypoxic insult, the menstrual blood cells provided neuroprotection, and when applied to rat stroke models, less neurologic deficit was observed on functional tests, irrespective of the injection site, that is, systemic or local administration into the striatum. However, analysis of the tissue, after animal sacrifice, revealed that although human cells were detected in the rat brain, some migrating to areas other than the injected, they did not show signs of differentiation, expressing their original markers. The observation suggests that, at least in the brain tissue, cell differentiation is not the main mechanism of repair.

Wolff et al. [13] reported the use of endometrial-derived cells in a Parkinson's disease mouse model. Endometrialderived stromal cells were differentiated in vitro into dopaminergic-like cells, which expressed nestin and tyrosine hydroxylase (TH), an enzyme that participates in dopamine synthesis. Labeled human endometrium-derived cells and predifferentiated dopaminergic-like cells were transplanted into the striatum of the animals. Endometrial-derived stromal cells were able to migrate to the substantia nigra and also showed signs of in vivo differentiation, acquiring neuronal phenotype and expressing human TH. Taken together, these observations demonstrate the therapeutic potential of these cells to functionally restore the damaged tissue. They also reinforce the idea that cells do not need to be predifferentiated before transplantation and that more immature, less-differentiated cell types migrate easily to the inflammatory sites. In contrast to the observations of Borlongan et al. [11], widespread cell differentiation was suggested by this study.

The only clinical study yet published evaluated the safety aspects of endometrial-derived stromal cells administration [38]. Four patients with multiple sclerosis were treated with intrathecal injections of 16 to 30 million cells, and one of the patients also received an additional intravenous injection. No adverse events were registered and, in the short followup of 12 months, the authors reported functional stabilization.

Endometrium-derived cells present a strong angiogenic potential that contributes to the experimental investigations of vascular growth and remodeling and, perhaps, even for designing clinical therapeutic studies, as these cells might be applied to cardiovascular diseases. The angiogenic behavior was already predicted by the observation of high levels of VEGF and its receptors in the tissue and is probably associated with the function of the cells in the endometrium, that is, rapid proliferation and implantation of the embryo [39]. In a pilot experimental study, Murphy et al. [12] demonstrated that intramuscular injections of endometrialderived cells in hind limbs of rats were able to prevent the formation of necrotic ulcers after ligation of the femoral artery and its branches. The authors and others propose to investigate the angiogenic properties of these cells in chronic limb ischemia patients and, more recently, severe skin burns, using the cells associated to intelligent artificial films [40].

In summary, the available evidence regarding menstrual blood-derived cells favors their future application in clinical studies. In comparison to stem cells from other sources, especially those from the bone marrow, menstrual bloodderived stem cells have the advantage of presenting a more immature phenotype, through the expression of embryoniclike surface markers. Their immature behavior is confirmed by in vitro differentiation studies in which menstrual bloodderived cells originate diverse tissue types from all three germ layers [4, 33]. Moreover, they seem to have a higher proliferative capacity, above 30 population doublings, when compared to stromal cells from other sources, such as the bone marrow and dental pulp, which are limited to approximately 20 population doublings [1]. Additionally, cultured menstrual blood cells maintain longer telomerase activity than bone marrow-derived cells [4, 34], indicating delayed senescence. These observations may reflect higher regenerative and differentiation potentials in vivo, yet to be confirmed by comparative studies between cells from different sources. Whether endometrial-derived stem cells provide repair through cell differentiation or through paracrine effects, stimulating endogenous repairing pathways, is a point still to be established. The available evidence suggests that the type of tissue and possibly the nature of the injury may determine the repairing mechanisms.

5. Personalized Therapy: Practical Aspects

Personalized medicine is a rapidly expanding field offering patient-specific therapies to treat disease. Autologous cell transplantation may be a form of personalized medicine that could afford many benefits in the clinical setting, such as the elimination of graft versus host disease. Transplantation of autologous stem cells may circumvent the need for immunosuppressants, which can cause many deleterious side effects to the patient. Increased availability is another advantage of autologous stem cell transplantation. Ethical controversy surrounding the collection of a patient's own stem cells is greatly reduced, thus increasing the accessibility of these cells. Unlike embryonic and fetal stem cells, harvesting autologous stem cells from the patient does not harm another organism. Embryonic stem cells carry an increased risk of tumor formation, a characteristic not exhibited in autologous adult stem cells. Increased safety and decreased ethical controversy make autologous stem cells an appealing therapeutic option for neurological disease. The debate currently surrounding not only embryonic stem cell retrieval but also stem cell usage in general has sparked issues with the usage. Obtaining cells from a patient's own body would circumvent the ethical controversy as it is not harvesting viable cells from one individual donor to another individual recipient, but it is entirely for the same patient. Additionally, these cells would not be taken in ways possibly deemed as "therapeutic cell cloning," such as the current debate following embryonic and fetal stem cells.

Menstrual blood cells are a promising source of repair. Their immature behavior warrants migration, immunomodulation, secretion of growth factors, and, in some cases, differentiation. These properties, coupled to the angiogenic potential of the cells, make them attractive for restorative approaches following ischemic stroke, as already demonstrated by translational research [11]. Moreover, these cells are optimal candidates for autologous therapy, following the current trend to cryopreserve biological products intended for future use. Although stromal cells have low immunogenicity due to the lack of MHC class II expression [41], therefore enabling allogeneic application, autologous use is still preferred. Some advantages are guaranteed lack of immunogenicity, reverting in longer cell survival and no induction of local inflammatory reaction, safety, and diminished risk of ethical conflicts.

The one-week time window that follows stroke seems the best opportunity for cell therapy. While inflammation is at its best degree, there is enough time to stabilize the patient, complete physical examination and laboratory tests, discuss the therapeutic options with the patient and family, and, finally, apply the cells. Unfortunately, the time window is still short for expansion of autologous cells *in vitro*, as the procedure usually requires a few weeks to obtain minimum number of cells. Menstrual blood cell banking, thus, seems to be the best strategy and may become a strong competitor to the already available umbilical cord blood banks.

Safety is one important concern regarding the use of menstrual blood. Since the blood is collected through the placement of a silicone cup inside the donor's vagina, therefore exposed to microbial contamination, some precautions are required, such as refrigeration of the collected specimens and use of antibiotics [34]. Additionally, the cells should be processed, expanded, and stored in a certified facility, under strict rules of cleanliness and safety. Additional safety measures include phenotypical verification of the cells after expansion, ensuring that they maintain the original markers



FIGURE 1: Isolation and transplantation of autologous menstrual blood-derived cells. Menstrual blood cells can be collected and stored prior to injury or the development of a neurodegenerative disease. At the time of injury, the cells can then be thawed and expanded ex vivo. Once the ideal number of cells has been reached, the autologous menstrual blood-derived cells can be transplanted into the patient.

and cytogenetic evaluations, excluding chromosomal aberrations and microbiological tests.

A hypothetical scenario would be a woman, in postmenopausal age, recently affected by an ischemic stroke. Due to the limited timeframe between the beginning of symptoms and final diagnosis, she would be part of the majority of patients that are excluded from tPA treatment. After further examinations, evaluation of the extension of the infarct and prognostic evaluations would be completed, estimating the degree of future, long-term disability. Finally, given the information that the patient has menstrual blood cells cryopreserved and ready for use, the therapy would be considered. After patient or familial consent, the cell banking facility would be contacted by the responsible physician, settling date and time for the infusion. The cells would be transported cryopreserved, being thawed at bedside and immediately infused intravenously, under physician supervision and cardiorespiratory monitoring. A second peripheral venous line would be available for emergency medication, if needed. After infusion, the patient would stay in the hospital during at least 24 hours, for adverse reaction monitoring, especially due to the possible toxic effects of dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) used in cell cryopreservation and to remaining traces of antibiotics in the cell suspension (Figure 1). After discharge, periodical evaluations would evaluate the patient's progress, establishing goals for the complimentary treatments such as physical and speech therapies, nutrition, and, finally, ability to resume work.

For a stroke-affected patient, the slightest improvement in neurological function can be decisive for self-sufficiency and, even, for ability to work, which are ultimately translated into financial independence. Therefore, investing in cell banking as a safety measure against possible future events may be a wise and even profitable step. While cell banking is already widely accessible for umbilical cord blood, only recently has it also become available for menstrual blood cells. Women in child-bearing age may donate multiple samples of menstrual blood, enabling storage of large amounts of cells for future use. As a further possibility, the cells could be expanded and differentiated into specific tissues and be ready for eventual transplantation use [42]. An efficient banking system for menstrual blood cells would require an organized and updated registration system, enabling prompt identification and rapid retrieval of the cryopreserved cells, just in time for therapeutic application.

6. Conclusions

The rescue of the penumbra area after stroke is decisive for functional outcome and a great opportunity for cell therapy [16]. Stem cells promote functional restoration especially through modulation of the activated immune system and secretion of trophic factors [25]. Although cell differentiation is observed in the experimental setting, its importance to the final outcome of the treatment is still undefined. Menstrual cells combine characteristics that are convenient for clinical application and, in parallel with cells derived from other disposable tissues, may have a role in the future investigations. Cryopreservation of autologous cells for future use may be a prudent strategy to those patients at risk of being affected by stroke. Obviously, menstrual blood as a source of autologous cells is limited to women as the target patient population. Despite the potential challenges still to be resolved, these cells represent important therapeutic tools that may improve the disease outcome, decreasing the mortality and morbidity of stroke patients.

Disclosure

CVB and PRS serve as consultants, and PRS is a cofounder of Saneron-CCEL Therapeutics, Inc., and CVB, PRS, and JGA have a patent application in this area, owned jointly by Cryo-Cell International, Inc. and Saneron-CCEL Therapeutics, Inc. Cryo-Cell International, Inc. provided the foundational menstrual stem cell technology in the patent applications of M. A. Walton and JGA wholly owned by Cryo-Cell International, Inc.

References

- [1] C. E. Gargett, K. E. Schwab, R. M. Zillwood, H. P. T. Nguyen, and D. Wu, "Isolation and culture of epithelial progenitors and mesenchymal stem cells from human endometrium," *Biology* of *Reproduction*, vol. 80, no. 6, pp. 1136–1145, 2009.
- [2] I. Antonucci, L. Stuppia, Y. Kaneko et al., "Amniotic fluid as a rich source of mesenchymal stromal cells for transplantation therapy," *Cell Transplantation*, vol. 20, no. 6, pp. 789–795, 2011.
- [3] A. Kranz, D. C. Wagner, M. Kamprad et al., "Transplantation of placenta-derived mesenchymal stromal cells upon experimental stroke in rats," *Brain Research*, vol. 1315, pp. 128–136, 2010.

- [4] A. N. Patel, E. Park, M. Kuzman, F. Benetti, F. J. Silva, and J. G. Allickson, "Multipotent menstrual blood stromal stem cells: isolation, characterization, and differentiation," *Cell Transplantation*, vol. 17, no. 3, pp. 303–311, 2008.
- [5] J. Xu, D. Kenneth, M. A. Kochanek, L. Sherry, and B. S. Murphy, "Deaths: final data for 2007," *National Vital Statistics Reports*, vol. 57, pp. 1–134, 2010.
- [6] Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), "Prevalence of disabilities and associated health conditions among adults—United states, 1999," *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, vol. 50, pp. 120–125, 2001.
- [7] B. Ovbiagele and M. N. Nguyen-Huynh, "Stroke epidemiology: advancing our understanding of disease mechanism and therapy," *Neurotherapeutics*, vol. 8, no. 3, pp. 319–329, 2011.
- [8] J. R. Marler, "Tissue plasminogen activator for acute ischemic stroke," *The New England Journal of Medicine*, vol. 333, no. 24, pp. 1581–1587, 1995.
- [9] D. Kleindorfer, C. J. Lindsell, L. Brass, W. Koroshetz, and J. P. Broderick, "National US estimates of recombinant tissue plasminogen activator use: ICD-9 codes substantially underestimate," *Stroke*, vol. 39, no. 3, pp. 924–928, 2008.
- [10] N. Hida, N. Nishiyama, S. Miyoshi et al., "Novel cardiac precursor-like cells from human menstrual blood-derived mesenchymal cells," *Stem Cells*, vol. 26, no. 7, pp. 1695–1704, 2008.
- [11] C. V. Borlongan, Y. Kaneko, M. Maki et al., "Menstrual blood cells display stem cell-like phenotypic markers and exert neuroprotection following transplantation in experimental stroke," *Stem Cells and Development*, vol. 19, no. 4, pp. 439– 451, 2010.
- [12] M. P. Murphy, H. Wang, A. N. Patel et al., "Allogeneic endometrial regenerative cells: an "Off the shelf solution" for critical limb ischemia?" *Journal of Translational Medicine*, vol. 6, article 45, 2008.
- [13] E. F. Wolff, X. B. Gao, K. V. Yao et al., "Endometrial stem cell transplantation restores dopamine production in a Parkinson's disease model," *Journal of Cellular and Molecular Medicine*, vol. 15, no. 4, pp. 747–755, 2011.
- [14] M. Fisher, "The ischemic penumbra: a new opportunity for neuroprotection," *Cerebrovascular Diseases*, vol. 21, supplement 2, pp. 64–70, 2006.
- [15] A. R. Green, T. Odergren, and T. Ashwood, "Animal models of stroke: do they have value for discovering neuroprotective agents?" *Trends in Pharmacological Sciences*, vol. 24, no. 8, pp. 402–408, 2003.
- [16] J. C. Chavez, O. Hurko, F. C. Barone, and G. Z. Feuerstein, "Pharmacologic interventions for stroke: looking beyond the thrombolysis time window into the penumbra with biomarkers, not a stopwatch," *Stroke*, vol. 40, no. 10, pp. e558– e563, 2009.
- [17] W. Hacke, M. Kaste, E. Bluhmki et al., "Thrombolysis with alteplase 3 to 4.5 hours after acute ischemic stroke," *The New England Journal of Medicine*, vol. 359, no. 13, pp. 1317–1329, 2008.
- [18] J. Kriz, "Inflammation in ischemic brain injury: timing is important," *Critical Reviews in Neurobiology*, vol. 18, no. 1-2, pp. 145–157, 2006.
- [19] S. Amor, F. Puentes, D. Baker, and P. Van Der Valk, "Inflammation in neurodegenerative diseases," *Immunology*, vol. 129, no. 2, pp. 154–169, 2010.
- [20] H. C. A. Emsley, C. J. Smith, P. J. Tyrrell, and S. J. Hopkins, "Inflammation in acute ischemic stroke and its relevance to stroke critical care," *Neurocritical Care*, vol. 9, no. 1, pp. 125– 138, 2008.

- [21] T. Takano, N. A. Oberheim, M. L. Cotrina, and M. Nedergaard, "Astrocytes and ischemic injury," *Stroke*, vol. 40, no. 3, supplement, pp. S8–S12, 2009.
- [22] D. C. Hess and C. V. Borlongan, "Cell-based therapy in ischemic stroke," *Expert Review of Neurotherapeutics*, vol. 8, no. 8, pp. 1193–1201, 2008.
- [23] D. H. Park, D. J. Eve, J. Musso et al., "Inflammation and stem cell migration to the injured brain in higher organisms," *Stem Cells and Development*, vol. 18, no. 5, pp. 693–701, 2009.
- [24] L. Bai, D. P. Lennon, V. Eaton et al., "Human bone marrowderived mesenchymal stem cells induce Th2-polarized immune response and promote endogenous repair in animal models of multiple sclerosis," *Glia*, vol. 57, no. 11, pp. 1192–1203, 2009.
- [25] C. Boucherie and E. Hermans, "Adult stem cell therapies for neurological disorders: benefits beyond neuronal replacement?" *Journal of Neuroscience Research*, vol. 87, no. 7, pp. 1509–1521, 2009.
- [26] Y. Fujiwara, N. Tanaka, O. Ishida et al., "Intravenously injected neural progenitor cells of transgenic rats can migrate to the injured spinal cord and differentiate into neurons, astrocytes and oligodendrocytes," *Neuroscience Letters*, vol. 366, no. 3, pp. 287–291, 2004.
- [27] W. D. Hill, D. C. Hess, A. Martin-Studdard et al., "SDF-1 (CXCL12) is upregulated in the ischemic penumbra following stroke: association with bone marrow cell homing to injury," *Journal of Neuropathology and Experimental Neurology*, vol. 63, no. 1, pp. 84–96, 2004.
- [28] A. S. Daar, A. Bhatt, E. Court, and P. A. Singer, "Stem cell research and transplantation: science leading ethics," *Transplantation Proceedings*, vol. 36, no. 8, pp. 2504–2506, 2004.
- [29] Y. Takagi, M. Nishimura, A. Morizane et al., "Survival and differentiation of neural progenitor cells derived from embryonic stem cells and transplanted into ischemic brain," *Journal of Neurosurgery*, vol. 103, no. 2, pp. 304–310, 2005.
- [30] Y. Ikegame, K. Yamashita, S. I. Hayashi et al., "Comparison of mesenchymal stem cells from adipose tissue and bone marrow for ischemic stroke therapy," *Cytotherapy*, vol. 13, no. 6, pp. 675–685, 2011.
- [31] V. A. Prianishnikov, "On the concept of stem cell and a model of functional-morphological structure of the endometrium," *Contraception*, vol. 18, no. 3, pp. 213–223, 1978.
- [32] H. A. Padykula, "Regeneration in the primate uterus: the role of stem cells," *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, vol. 622, pp. 47–56, 1991.
- [33] X. Meng, T. E. Ichim, J. Zhong et al., "Endometrial regenerative cells: a novel stem cell population," *Journal of Translational Medicine*, vol. 5, article 57, 2007.
- [34] J. G. Allickson, A. Sanchez, N. Yefimenko, C. V. Borlongan, and P. R. Sanberg, "Recent studies assessing the proliferative capability of a novel adult stem cell identified in menstrual blood," *Open Stem Cell Journal*, vol. 3, pp. 4–10, 2011.
- [35] C. H. Cui, T. Uyama, K. Miyado et al., "Menstrual bloodderived cells confer human dystrophin expression in the murine model of duchenne muscular dystrophy via cell fusion and myogenic transdifferentiation," *Molecular Biology of the Cell*, vol. 18, no. 5, pp. 1586–1594, 2007.
- [36] R. W. S. Chan, K. E. Schwab, and C. E. Gargett, "Clonogenicity of human endometrial epithelial and stromal cells," *Biology of Reproduction*, vol. 70, no. 6, pp. 1738–1750, 2004.
- [37] N. H. Cho, Y. K. Park, Y. T. Kim, H. Yang, and S. K. Kim, "Lifetime expression of stem cell markers in the uterine

endometrium," Fertility and Sterility, vol. 81, no. 2, pp. 403–407, 2004.

- [38] Z. Zhong, A. N. Patel, T. E. Ichim et al., "Feasibility investigation of allogeneic endometrial regenerative cells," *Journal of Translational Medicine*, vol. 7, article 15, 2009.
- [39] X. Fan, S. Krieg, C. J. Kuo et al., "VEGF blockade inhibits angiogenesis and reepithelialization of endometrium," *FASEB Journal*, vol. 22, no. 10, pp. 3571–3580, 2008.
- [40] H. Drago, G. H. Marín, F. Sturla et al., "The next generation of burns treatment, intelligent films and matrix, controlled enzymatic debridement, and adult stem cells," *Transplantation Proceedings*, vol. 42, no. 1, pp. 345–349, 2010.
- [41] A. Uccelli, L. Moretta, and V. Pistoia, "Immunoregulatory function of mesenchymal stem cells," *European Journal of Immunology*, vol. 36, no. 10, pp. 2566–2573, 2006.
- [42] M. J. Zhang, B. Liu, W. Xia, Z. Y. Sun, and K. H. Lu, "Could cells from menstrual blood be a new source for cell-based therapies?" *Medical Hypotheses*, vol. 72, no. 3, pp. 252–254, 2009.

Research Article **CNPase Expression in Olfactory Ensheathing Cells**

Christine Radtke,^{1,2,3} Masanori Sasaki,^{1,2} Karen L. Lankford,^{1,2} Vittorio Gallo,⁴ and Jeffery D. Kocsis^{1,2}

¹ Department of Neurology and Center for Neuroscience and Regeneration Research, Yale University School of Medicine, New Haven, CT 06510, USA

² Rehabilitation Research Center, Veterans Affairs Connecticut Healthcare System, West Haven, CT 06516, USA

³ Department of Plastic, Hand and Reconstructive Surgery, Hannover Medical School, 30659 Hannover, Germany

⁴ Center for Neuroscience Research, Children's Research Institute, Children's National Medical Center, Washington, DC 20010, USA

Correspondence should be addressed to Jeffery D. Kocsis, jeffery.kocsis@yale.edu

Received 16 July 2011; Accepted 17 August 2011

Academic Editor: Ken-ichi Isobe

Copyright © 2011 Christine Radtke et al. This is an open access article distributed under the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

A large body of work supports the proposal that transplantation of olfactory ensheathing cells (OECs) into nerve or spinal cord injuries can promote axonal regeneration and remyelination. Yet, some investigators have questioned whether the transplanted OECs associate with axons and form peripheral myelin, or if they recruit endogenous Schwann cells that form myelin. Olfactory bulbs from transgenic mice expressing the enhanced green fluorescent protein (eGFP) under the control of the 2-3-cyclic nucleotide 3-phosphodiesterase (CNPase) promoter were studied. CNPase is expressed in myelin-forming cells throughout their lineage. We examined CNPase expression in both in situ in the olfactory bulb and *in vitro* to determine if OECs express CNPase commensurate with their myelination potential. eGFP was observed in the outer nerve layer of the olfactory bulb. Dissociated OECs maintained in culture had both intense eGFP expression and CNPase immunostaining. Transplantation of OECs into transected peripheral nerve longitudinally associated with the regenerated axons. These data indicate that OECs in the outer nerve layer of the olfactory nerve layer of CNPase is commensurate with their potential to form myelin when transplanted into injured peripheral nerve.

1. Introduction

The only example of successful regeneration from peripheral neurons into the central nervous system (CNS) is within the olfactory system, where axons regenerate throughout life from the nasal mucosa into the olfactory bulbs of the brain. A specialized glia cell, the olfactory ensheathing cell (OEC), spans the CNS-peripheral nervous system (PNS) junction and is thought to bridge the gap to allow peripheral axons to penetrate the brain. Indeed, transplantation of cultured OECs leads to enhanced regeneration and remyelination of injured peripheral nerve [1, 2].

A large body of work supports the proposal that transplantation of OECs into various spinal cord injury and demyelination models can promote axonal regeneration, remyelination, and functional recovery [2–12]. Yet, some investigators have questioned whether the transplanted OECs form peripheral myelin, or if they recruit endogenous SCs that form myelin [13, 14]. These events are not mutually exclusive in that transplanted OECs could both facilitate SC invasion into the spinal cord and as well as myelinate axons. It is important to note that Franklin et al. [11] demonstrated myelination in the spinal cord by an OEC cell line, strongly suggesting that OECs can indeed remyelinate axons [9].

Although OECs do not form myelin on fine caliber olfactory nerve fibers during normal development, numerous studies have shown that OECs can remyelinate both CNS [15–18] and PNS [1, 2] axons in a variety of lesion models. This discrepancy between the normal developmental fate OECs *in vivo* and their differentiation when transplanted into demyelinated regions has raised the question of whether the myelination observed in OEC transplanted lesions is due to contamination of OEC preparations with Schwann cells, oligodendrocyte precursor cells (OPCs), or even neural stem cells [13, 19, 20].

The enzyme 2',3'-cyclic nucleotide 3'-phosphodiesterase or CNPase is expressed in both oligodendrocytes and SCs and is considered a marker for myelin-forming cells, although it is also found in other cells, including lymphocytes and photoreceptors as well as some neurons in long-term culture [21]. CNPase is both membrane bound and linked to microtubules and is the third most abundant myelin protein in the CNS, representing 4% of CNS myelin proteins. The role of this enzyme is not yet clear, although over expression mutations suggest that CNPase plays a role in myelin compaction [22, 23]. CNPase is the earliest myelination-specific protein expressed by oligodendrocytes and is expressed in both myelinating and nonmyelinating oligodendrocytes and SCs. CNPase is therefore considered to be marker for the potential of cells to produce myelin, rather than an indication of actual myelination and evidence of CNPase expression by OECs would therefore provide strong support for the idea that OECs are capable of forming myelin.

Studies using immunostaining with antiCNPase antibodies yielded ambiguous and conflicting results for CNPase expression by OECs from the olfactory bulb and olfactory neuroepithelium. CNPase staining was observed on some, but not all presumptive OECs in explant cultures from the olfactory bulb [24], but not on presumptive OECs in dissociated cultures from the nasal epithelium cultured on astrocyte feeder layers [25]. Immunostaining of developing olfactory bulb focused on CNPase staining of oligodendrocytes and did not report CNPase staining of OECs [26]. It is not clear therefore whether CNPase is expressed by OECs only in specific environments, or whether levels of CNPase may be too low to reliably detect with standard antibody staining protocols.

The recent development of a transgenic mouse in which an enhanced green fluorescent protein (eGFP) is linked to expression of CNPase [21] has provided an opportunity to evaluate CNPase expression by OECs in a variety of environments. Since the use of a reporter gene eliminates problems with both false positive and false negative antibody staining, GFP transgenic mice would allow detection of CNPase expression without the need to optimize staining protocols to specific tissue or culture conditions. In this study we have examined CNPase-linked eGFP expression by OECs in the olfactory bulb and in dissociated cell culture. The results indicate that OECs express CNPase in the outer nerve layer of the olfactory bulb as well as in culture, thus indicating that OECs express an important enzyme required for myelination. This provides further evidence of the intrinsic capability of OECs to myelinate axons upon transplantation.

2. Methods

2.1. Isolation and Characterization of OECs from CNP-EGFP Mouse. The CNP-EGFP mouse has been described previously [15, 27]. Freshly isolated OECs were obtained as reported previously [16, 28, 29]. Olfactory bulbs were removed from 4- to 8-week-old transgenic mice expressing GFP-CNPase and dissected free of meninges. The caudal one-third of the bulb was removed and discarded along with as much white matter as possible to isolate the outer nerve layer. Tissue was minced finely with a pair of scalpel blades (#10) on plastic culture dishes, and nonadherent tissue was washed from culture dishes and incubated for 25 min in collagenase A (0.75 mg/mL; Roche, Indianapolis, I, USA), collagenase D (0.75 mg/mL; Roche), and papain (12 U/mL; Worthington, Lakewood, NJ, USA) in calciumfree complete saline solution with trace cysteine for 25 min at 37°C on a rotary shaker in a CO₂ incubator. The tissue suspension was then centrifuged for $7 \min$ at $300 \times g$, and, the supernatant was discarded. The pellet was resuspended in 2 mL of Dulbecco's modified medium (DMEM, Invitrogen, Carlsbad, Calif, USA) with 10% fetal calf serum (FCS) using gentle mechanical trituration; first with a 5 mL culture pipette and then with two fire-polished silicone-coated pasture pipettes with successively reduced diameters. The volume of media was immediately increased to 20 mL, and undissociated pieces of tissue were allowed to settle for 2 min before transferring the cell suspension to another culture tube and centrifuging as before. Cells were washed twice, resuspended, and preplated for 1h in a culture flask at 37°C in a CO₂ incubator. Nonadherent cells were gently washed off with DMEM, and the cells were centrifuged and resuspended three times in DMEM. Then cells were counted and concentrated to 3.0×10^4 cells/µL just prior to transplantation. P75NGFR- and S100-positive cells were counted in short-term cultures made from cell suspensions used for transplantation to assess purity of the cells. Over 95% of the cells were positive for p75NGFR and S100.

2.2. Immunostaining. To identify OECs, immunostaining for p75NGFR, a characteristic marker for OECs, was performed on cultured OECs. The cells were preincubated in normal goat blocking serum prior to incubation with the primary rabbit anti-p75NGFR monoclonal antibody (1:1000; Chemicon, Temecula, Calif, USA) followed by incubation with a fluorescein isothiocyanate- (FITC-) conjugated IgG (1:2000, Molecular Probes, Leiden, The Netherlands) secondary antibody for p75NGFR. Photographs were taken on a Spot RT Color CCD.

2.3. Immuno-EM. CNPase transgenic mice were deeply anesthetized (50 mg/kg sodium pentobarbital, i.p.) and perfused transcardially with PBS followed by 4% paraformaldehyde/0.02% glutaraldehyde in phosphate-buffered saline (PBS). Olfactory bulbs were excised, postfixed overnight in 4% paraformaldehyde, and embedded in 3% agar for vibratome sectioning. Free-floating sections (thickness 150 μ m) were incubated in 2% normal goat serum for 30 min and then in rabbit anti-GFP antibody (1:2000; Chemicon) overnight at 4°C. The sections were incubated overnight with an anti-rabbit biotinylated secondary antibody (Sigma, St. Louis, Mo, USA) and then incubated for 1 h using a Vectastain Elite ABC kit (Vector Laboratories, Burlingame, Calif, USA). The sections were postfixed with 1% osmium tetroxide for 4 h, dehydrated in graded ethanol,



FIGURE 1: CNPase expression is characteristic of myelinating cells. (a) In the transgenic mouse where GFP is under the control of CNPase, GFP expression can be observed in cortical white matter (a) and sciatic nerve (b). The GFP is present in oligodendrocytes in white matter of the CNS and Schwann cells in the peripheral nerve. (c) Cross-section of the olfactory bulb from the CNPase mouse showing GFP expression in the olfactory nerve (arrow) and the outer nerve layer of the olfactory bulb (OB) where OECs are present as the only glia cell type. (f) Higher power image of the olfactory nerve from (c) showing GFP expression in the nuclei and cytoplasm of OECs in the outer nerve layer. (d) and (e) Immunohistochemistry for CNPase in a wild type mouse OB showing CNPase expression in deep white matter and outer margins of the bulb. Note that the round glomeruli are devoid of CNPase. Nuclei have been counterstained with DAPI (blue) in (c), (e), and (f). Scale bars: (a) = 8 μ m, (b) = 12 μ m, (c) = 500 μ m, (d) = 150 μ m and pertains to (d) and (e), (f) = 3 μ m.

and embedded in Epox-812 (Ernest Fullam, Latham, NY, USA). Ultrathin sections were cut as described above but were not counterstained.

2.4. Induction of Nerve Crush Lesion and eGFP-OECs Transplantation Procedure. The Veterans Affairs Connecticut Healthcare System Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee approved all animal protocols. Experiments were performed in accordance with National Institutes of Health guidelines for the care and use of laboratory animals. Adult Sprague Dawley rats (200-225 g) were used for these experiments (n = 12). The rats were anesthetized with ketamine (75 mg/kg i.p.) and xylazine (10 mg/kg i.p.). The sciatic nerve was surgically exposed in anesthetized rats and injured by nerve crush lesion with fine microforceps for 40 seconds. This procedure completely transects all axons within the nerve and the animals showed signs of complete nerve transection [30]. The lesion site was standardized at the level of the piriformis tendon in the thigh. Cultured eGFPexpressing OECs from rat were detached from the culture flasks and resuspended in culture medium and adjusted to a concentration of 30,000 cells/ μ L. 2 μ L of the cell suspension or vehicle alone (sham control) was injected 5.0 mm by using a Hamilton microsyringe caudally and distally into the crush lesion site. The animals survived for 5 weeks at which time they were intracardially perfused with 4% paraformaldehyde in phosphate buffer followed by removal of nerves for histological analysis.

3. Results

GFP expression in the cortex of the CNPase-eGFP transgenic mouse is strong in oligodendrocytes of cortical white matter (Figure 1(a)). Expression is also observed in Schwann cells of peripheral nerve (Figure 1(b)). Sections through the olfactory bulb in the CNPase-eGFP transgenic mouse indicate intense CNPase expression in the outer nerve layer of the olfactory bulb, the site where OECs are localized and interior regions of the bulb which are rich in oligodendrocytes (Figure 1(c)). Additionally, CNPase was strongly expressed in the olfactory nerve as it enters the olfactory bulb (Figure 1(c); arrow). A higher power image of the olfactory nerve from Figure 1(c) shows GFP expression in the nuclei and cytoplasm of the OECs (Figure 1(e)). Immunohistochemistry for CNPase of the olfactory bulb shows staining in deep white matter as well as in the outer nerve layer (Figure 1(d)).

3.1. Colocalization of p75NGFR with CNPase in OECs in the Olfactory Bulb. The low affinity NGF receptor, p75NGFR, is expressed by OECs and Schwann cells. Cells in the olfactory



FIGURE 2: Colocalization of p75NGFR/CNPase and Immuno-EM. (a) GFP expression in the CNPase mouse in the olfactory nerve as it enters the OB and in scattered cells in the deep OB white matter. Immunostaining for p75 colocalizes with GFP in the olfactory nerve, but not in deep white matter (a–c). Immunoperoxidase staining for GFP in toluidine blue plastic sections (1 um) shows that the GFP was present in OECs in the outer nerve layer (d, e). Scale bars: in (a), pertains to $(a-c) = 10 \mu m$, (d) = 7, (e) = $10 \mu m$.

nerve layer of eGFP-CNPase transgenic mice showed colocalization of GFP expression with the p75NGFR receptor (Figures 2(a)-2(c)). OECs can readily be identified in olfactory nerve as glial cells ensheathing large numbers of nonmyelinated olfactory nerve fibers and are distributed in the outer nerve layer of the olfactory bulb. For more detailed cellular localization of CNPase, immunoperoxidase staining of the olfactory bulb with a GFP antibody was performed and semithin plastic sections counterstained with toluidine, blue were obtained for more precise localization of eGFP in the OECs of the olfactory bulb and nerves. The eGFP (CNPase expressing cells) was localized in structurally well-defined OECs in the outer nerve layer of the olfactory bulb (Figure 2(d); higher magnification in Figure 2(e)). The cytoplasmic processes of the OECs wrapped bundles of nonmyelinated axons projecting within the outer nerve layer (Figure 2(e)). Thus, coexpression of p75 and CNPase within OECs in the olfactory bulb argues for the remyelination potential of OECs.

3.2. Cultured OECs from the CNPase Transgenic Mouse Maintain Their GFP Expression. The CNPase expression observed in situ was maintained in culture when cells were prepared for cell transplantation (Figures 3(a)–3(d)). Confirmation of OEC identity was established by p75 (Figure 3(b)) immunostaining characteristic of OECs. OECs are the only cells expressing p75NGFR in the olfactory bulb. Dissociated OECs derived from the olfactory bulb and maintained in culture for 4 days had both intense p75NGFR immunostaining and eGFP-CNPase expression (Figure 3(d)).

3.3. OECs Transplanted into Injured Peripheral Nerve Remyelinate Regenerating Axons. OECs prepared from olfactory bulb and transplanted into transected peripheral nerves remyelinate the regenerated axons [2]. The transplanted OECs, shown in green, aligned longitudinally with the regenerated axons (Figure 4(a)). The sciatic nerve crush model (axonotmesis) used completely transects all axons within the nerve. The images for Figure 4 were obtained several millimeters distal to the crush site indicating that regenerated axon were remyelinated by the transplanted OECs. Images of the sciatic nerve at 5 weeks post-OEC transplantation demonstrated an abundance of eGFP-OECs distributing along the injured nerve (Figure 4(a) with inset in (a)). eGFP can be seen in the nuclei and cytoplasm around regenerating peripheral nerve axons. The transplanted eGFP-OECs are longitudinally oriented and associated with neurofilament-(NF-) stained axons (inset Figure 4(a)). Longitudinal sections of a group of regenerated axons demonstrated GFP-OECs surrounding the axon (Figure 4(b)), and importantly, the remyelinated axons have nodes of Ranvier (Figure 4(b)) with appropriate sodium channel Nav1.6 expression (Figure 4(c)) flanked by the Caspr immunostained paranodes (Figure 4(d); overlay is shown in Figure 4(e)).



FIGURE 3: Cultured OECs from the CNPase transgenic mouse maintain their GFP expression. (a–d) Immunostaining of cultured olfactory bulb OECs derived from the eGFP-CNPase mouse indicates colocalization with p75. Nuclei stained blue with DAPI. Note the small cluster of spindle-shaped OECs and a more flattened OEC (upper left) both colocalize GFP (CNPase) and p75. Scale bar: (a) = $5 \mu m$.

4. Discussion

Here we demonstrate that OECs in the outer nerve layer of the olfactory bulb express CNPase, the universal marker for myelinating cells. CNPase expression in OECs is maintained in highly purified cultures and OECs transplanted into injured peripheral nerves remyelinate regenerated nerve fibers. A difficulty in comparing results regarding the remyelinating potential from OEC transplantation studies from various laboratories is that differences are present in the age of the animals used for cell harvesting, purification procedures, and lesion models into which the cells were transplanted. OECs used in the present study were prepared relatively acutely from the outer nerve layer of the adult olfactory bulb; a CNS area rich in OECs in vivo [18]. The degree of cell purity (>95%) in our cell suspension as assessed using p75NGFR/S100 immunostaining was about the same as in other studies where immunopanning techniques were used [14, 31] or where OECs were prepared from embryonic tissue [32]. Mitotic inhibitors and stimulators of cell proliferation and differentiation were used in those studies. In our cell preparation method from adult tissue, we did not use mitotic inhibitors nor did we stimulate proliferation and differentiation in vivo. Contamination by SCs, which are also p75/S100 positive, in our cultures would be problematic in the interpretation that adult OECs are able to form peripheral-like myelin. However, one would expect at best a very minor contamination of SCs possibly associated with blood vessel innervation [14] or meningeal cells [32].

Such minor contamination could not account for the vast majority (>95%) of our cells displaying a p75NGFR/S100⁺ phenotype in relatively acute cell suspensions.

Using transgenic mice which express GFP only in cells which express CNPase, we were able to show that OECs from the outer nerve layer of the olfactory bulb express CNPase and that OEC preparations isolated from this tissue using our isolation methods also express CNPase. This expression is an important prerequisite to demonstrate the myelination potential of OECs.

Transplantation of OECs prepared from adult olfactory bulb into various traumatic spinal cord injury and nerve injury models have demonstrated improved functional recovery. Histologically, axonal regeneration, remyelination, and neuroprotection have been reported following OEC transplantation [33]. However, Li et al. (2007) report that while OECs remyelinated regenerated spinal cord axons that they did not remyelinated regenerated optic nerve axons [34], while Schwann cells did remyelinate some optic nerve axons. Reason for this difference is uncertain. We demonstrated that the migration properties of OECs and SCs are different in the X-irradiated spinal cord: OECs migrate extensively in both gray and white matter and SCs do not [35]. Indeed, a number of unique properties have been described for OECs to distinguish them from SCs [36]. While several groups point out unique properties following in vivo transplantation of OECs as compared to SCs such as the formation of cellular tunnels which provide a permissive environment for axonal regeneration and greater mobility





FIGURE 4: OECs transplanted into injured peripheral nerve remyelinate regenerating axons. (a) GFP can be seen in the nuclei and cytoplasm around regenerating peripheral nerve axons. The inset indicates that the GFP elements are longitudinally oriented with neurofilament-(NF-) stained regenerated axons. (b–e) Longitudinal section of a group of regenerated axons with GFP cells (b) surrounding the axons and sodium channel Nav1.6 (c) being flanked by the Caspr immunostained paranodes (d) indicating that the transplanted OECs can remyelinate regenerated axons which form appropriate sodium channels at the newly formed nodes of Ranvier (overlay in (e)). Scale bars: (a) = $50 \,\mu m$ (a), (b–e), and (a) inset in (a) = $5 \,\mu m$.

in astrocytic regions [36] others suggest that the functional benefits of OEC transplantation may result from recruitment of endogenous SCs by the OECs [13, 19].

Currently, a number of clinical studies are underway exploring the potential clinical utility of OEC transplantation in spinal cord injury patients [37–41]. Better understanding of the ability of transplanted OECs to improve functional outcome and direct comparison to transplanted SCs in CNS injury will have an impact on the direction of future research directed toward clinical applications.

5. Conclusion

The results of this study indicate that OECs in the outer nerve layer of the olfactory bulb express CNPase, a universal marker for myelinating cells. CNPase expression in OECs is maintained in highly purified cultures and colocalizes in cells with p75 receptor expression. Moreover, in culture the OECs maintain strong eGFP-CNPase expression. OECs transplanted into injured peripheral nerves remyelinate regenerated nerve fibers which formed nodes of Ranvier with high density of sodium channels between the myelin segments formed by the transplanted OECs. These data demonstrate that OECs share the molecular machinery of CNPase expression with oligodendrocytes and Schwann cells indicating a third dominant myelinating cell type within the nervous system. These results encourage ongoing work with OECs as a therapeutic tool in peripheral nerve repair, in CNS trauma and demyelinating diseases.

Abbreviations

CNPase:	2'-3'-cyclic nucleotide 3'-phosphodiesterase
CNS:	Central nervous system
DMEM:	Dulbecco's modified medium
eGFP:	Enhanced green fluorescent protein
FCS:	Fetal calf serum
FITC:	Fluorescein isothiocyanate
Nav1.6:	Sodium channel subtype 1.6
NF:	Neurofilament
OECs:	Olfactory ensheathing cells
ONL:	Outer nerve layer

OPC:	Oligodendrocyte precursor cells
PBS:	Phosphate-buffered saline
p75NGFR:	P75 nerve growth factor receptor
PNS:	Peripheral nervous system.

Acknowledgments

This work was supported in part by the Medical and Research and Development Services of the Department of Veterans Affairs, the NIH, the National Multiple Sclerosis, Society and the German Research Foundation (FOR 1103: Ra 1901/1-1). The authors thank Heather Mallozzi and Margaret Borelli for excellent technical assistance.

References

- M. A. Dombrowski, M. Sasaki, K. L. Lankford, J. D. Kocsis, and C. Radtke, "Myelination and nodal formation of regenerated peripheral nerve fibers following transplantation of acutely prepared olfactory ensheathing cells," *Brain Research*, vol. 1125, no. 1, pp. 1–8, 2006.
- [2] C. Radtke, A. A. Aizer, S. K. Agulian, K. L. Lankford, P. M. Vogt, and J. D. Kocsis, "Transplantation of olfactory ensheathing cells enhances peripheral nerve regeneration after microsurgical nerve repair," *Brain Research*, vol. 1254, no. 13, pp. 10–17, 2009.
- [3] T. Imaizumi, K. L. Lankford, and J. D. Kocsis, "Transplantation of olfactory ensheathing cells or Schwann cells restores rapid and secure conduction across the transected spinal cord," *Brain Research*, vol. 854, no. 1-2, pp. 70–78, 2000.
- [4] Y. Li, P. M. Field, and G. Raisman, "Repair of adult rat corticospinal tract by transplants of olfactory ensheathing cells," *Science*, vol. 277, no. 5334, pp. 2000–2002, 1997.
- [5] Y. Li, P. M. Field, and G. Raisman, "Regeneration of adult rat corticospinal axons induced by transplanted olfactory ensheathing cells," *Journal of Neuroscience*, vol. 18, no. 24, pp. 10514–10524, 1998.
- [6] T. Imaizumi, K. L. Lankford, W. V. Burton, W. L. Fodor, and J. D. Kocsis, "Xenotransplantation of transgenic pig olfactory ensheathing cells promotes axonal regeneration in rat spinal cord," *Nature Biotechnology*, vol. 18, no. 9, pp. 949–953, 2000.
- [7] A. Ramón-Cueto, G. W. Plant, J. Avila, and M. B. Bunge, "Long-distance axonal regeneration in the transected adult rat spinal cord is promoted by olfactory ensheathing glia transplants," *Journal of Neuroscience*, vol. 18, no. 10, pp. 3803– 3815, 1998.
- [8] A. Ramón-Cueto, M. I. Cordero, F. F. Santos-Benito, and J. Avila, "Functional recovery of paraplegic rats and motor axon regeneration in their spinal cords by olfactory ensheathing glia," *Neuron*, vol. 25, no. 2, pp. 425–435, 2000.
- [9] N. Keyvan-Fouladi, G. Raisman, and Y. Li, "Functional repair of the corticospinal tract by delayed transplantation of olfactory ensheathing cells in adult rats," *Journal of Neuroscience*, vol. 23, no. 28, pp. 9428–9434, 2003.
- [10] J. Lu, F. Féron, A. Mackay-Sim, and P. M. E. Waite, "Olfactory ensheathing cells promote locomotor recovery after delayed transplantation into transected spinal cord," *Brain*, vol. 125, no. 1, pp. 14–21, 2002.
- [11] R. J. M. Franklin, J. M. Gilson, I. A. Franceschini, and S. C. Barnett, "Schwann cell-like myelination following transplantation of an olfactory bulb-ensheathing cell line into areas of

- [12] G. W. Plant, C. L. Christensen, M. Oudega, and M. B. Bunge, "Delayed transplantation of olfactory ensheathing glia promotes sparing/regeneration of supraspinal axons in the contused adult rat spinal cord," *Journal of Neurotrauma*, vol. 20, no. 1, pp. 1–16, 2003.
- [13] J. G. Boyd, J. Lee, V. Skihar, R. Doucette, and M. D. Kawaja, "LacZ-expressing olfactory ensheathing cells do not associate with myelinated axons after implantation into the compressed spinal cord," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* of the United States of America, vol. 101, no. 7, pp. 2162–2166, 2004.
- [14] T. Takami, M. Oudega, M. L. Bates, P. M. Wood, N. Kleitman, and M. B. Bunge, "Schwann cell but not olfactory ensheathing glia transplants improve hindlimb locomotor performance in the moderately contused adult rat thoracic spinal cord," *Journal of Neuroscience*, vol. 22, no. 15, pp. 6670–6681, 2002.
- [15] T. Imaizumi, K. L. Lankford, S. G. Waxman, C. A. Greer, and J. D. Kocsis, "Transplanted olfactory ensheathing cells remyelinate and enhance axonal conduction in the demyelinated dorsal columns of the rat spinal cord," *Journal of Neuroscience*, vol. 18, no. 16, pp. 6176–6185, 1998.
- [16] M. Sasaki, J. A. Black, K. L. Lankford, H. A. Tokuno, S. G. Waxman, and J. D. Kocsis, "Molecular reconstruction of nodes of Ranvier after remyelination by transplanted olfactory ensheathing cells in the demyelinated spinal cord," *Journal of Neuroscience*, vol. 26, no. 6, pp. 1803–1812, 2006.
- [17] Y. Akiyama, K. L. Lankford, C. Radtke, C. A. Greer, and J. D. Kocsis, "Remyelination of spinal cord axons by olfactory ensheathing cells and Schwann cells derived from a transgenic rat expressing alkaline phosphatase marker gene," *Neuron Glia Biology*, vol. 1, no. 1, pp. 47–55, 2004.
- [18] T. Kato, O. Honmou, T. Uede, K. Hashi, and J. D. Kocsis, "Transplantation of human olfactory ensheathing cells elicits remyelination of demyelinated rat spinal cord," *Glia*, vol. 30, no. 3, pp. 209–218, 2000.
- [19] J. G. Boyd, R. Doucette, and M. D. Kawaja, "Defining the role of olfactory ensheathing cells in facilitating axon remyelination following damage to the spinal cord," *FASEB Journal*, vol. 19, no. 7, pp. 694–703, 2005.
- [20] J. G. Boyd, A. Jahed, T. G. McDonald et al., "Proteomic evaluation reveals that olfactory ensheathing cells but not schwann cells express calponin," *Glia*, vol. 53, no. 4, pp. 434– 440, 2006.
- [21] X. Yuan, R. Chittajallu, S. Belachew, S. Anderson, C. J. McBain, and V. Gallo, "Expression of the green fluorescent protein in the oligodendrocyte lineage: a transgenic mouse for developmental and physiological studies," *Journal of Neuroscience Research*, vol. 70, no. 4, pp. 529–545, 2002.
- [22] M. Gravel, J. Peterson, V. W. Yong, V. Kottis, B. Trapp, and P. E. Braun, "Overexpression of 2',3'-cyclic nucleotide 3'phosphodiesterase in transgenic mice alters oligodendrocyte development and produces aberrant myelination," *Molecular and Cellular Neurosciences*, vol. 7, no. 6, pp. 453–466, 1996.
- [23] X. Yin, J. Peterson, M. Gravel, P. E. Braun, and B. D. Trapp, "CNP overexpression induces aberrant oligodendrocyte membranes and inhibits MBP accumulation and myelin compaction," *Journal of Neuroscience Research*, vol. 50, no. 2, pp. 238–247, 1997.
- [24] A. Santos-Silva and L. A. Cavalcante, "Expression of the non-compact myelin protein 2',3'-cyclic nucleotide 3'-phosphodiesterase (CNPase) in olfactory bulb ensheathing glia

from explant cultures," *Neuroscience Research*, vol. 40, no. 2, pp. 189–193, 2001.

- [25] S. K. Pixley, "Characterization of olfactory receptor neurons and other cell types in dissociated rat olfactory cell cultures," *International Journal of Developmental Neuroscience*, vol. 14, no. 7-8, pp. 823–839, 1996.
- [26] S. S. Gomes, S. L. Carvalho, M. F. Santiago, L. B. Lopez, P. C. Barradas, and L. A. Cavalcante, "Expression of 2',3'-cyclic nucleotide 3'-phosphodiesterase (CNPase) in the developing olfactory bulb and subventricular zone rostral extension," *Journal of Neuroscience Research*, vol. 73, no. 4, pp. 471–480, 2003.
- [27] X. Yuan, R. Chittajallu, S. Belachew, S. Anderson, C. J. McBain, and V. Gallo, "Expression of the green fluorescent protein in the oligodendrocyte lineage: a transgenic mouse for developmental and physiological studies," *Journal of Neuroscience Research*, vol. 70, no. 4, pp. 529–545, 2002.
- [28] M. Sasaki, K. L. Lankford, M. Zemedkun, and J. D. Kocsis, "Identified olfactory ensheathing cells transplanted into the transected dorsal funiculus bridge the lesion and form myelin," *Journal of Neuroscience*, vol. 24, no. 39, pp. 8485– 8493, 2004.
- [29] M. Sasaki, B. C. Hains, K. L. Lankford, S. G. Waxman, and J. D. Kocsis, "Protection of corticospinal tract neurons after dorsal spinal cord transection and engraftment of olfactory ensheathing cells," *Glia*, vol. 53, no. 4, pp. 352–359, 2006.
- [30] C. Hildebrand, J. D. Kocsis, S. Berglund, and S. G. Waxman, "Myelin sheath remodelling in regenerated rat sciatic nerve," *Brain Research*, vol. 358, no. 1-2, pp. 163–170, 1985.
- [31] R. Devon and R. Doucette, "Olfactory ensheathing cells myelinate dorsal root ganglion neurites," *Brain Research*, vol. 589, no. 1, pp. 175–179, 1992.
- [32] A. Lakatos, P. M. Smith, S. C. Barnett, and R. J. M. Franklin, "Meningeal cells enhance limited CNS remyelination by transplanted olfactory ensheathing cells," *Brain*, vol. 126, no. 3, pp. 598–609, 2003.
- [33] C. Radtke, M. Sasaki, K. L. Lankford, P. M. Vogt, and J. D. Kocsis, "Potential of olfactory ensheathing cells for cellbased therapy in spinal cord injury," *Journal of Rehabilitation Research and Development*, vol. 45, no. 1, pp. 141–152, 2008.
- [34] Y. Li, D. Li, and G. Raisman, "Transplanted Schwann cells, not olfactory ensheathing cells, myelinate optic nerve fibres," *Glia*, vol. 55, no. 3, pp. 312–316, 2007.
- [35] K. L. Lankford, M. Sasaki, C. Radtke, and J. D. Kocsis, "Olfactory ensheathing cells exhibit unique migratory, phagocytic, and myelinating properties in the X-irradiated spinal cord not shared by Schwann cells," *Glia*, vol. 56, no. 15, pp. 1664–1678, 2008.
- [36] J. D. Kocsis, K. L. Lankford, M. Sasaki, and C. Radtke, "Unique in vivo properties of olfactory ensheathing cells that may contribute to neural repair and protection following spinal cord injury," *Neuroscience Letters*, vol. 456, no. 3, pp. 137–142, 2009.
- [37] H. Huang, L. Chen, H. Wang et al., "Safety of fetal olfactory ensheathing cell transplantation in patients with chronic spinal cord injury. A 38-month follow-up with MRI," *Zhongguo Xiu Fu Chong Jian Wai Ke Za Zhi*, vol. 20, no. 4, pp. 439– 443, 2006.
- [38] F. Féron, C. Perry, J. Cochrane et al., "Autologous olfactory ensheathing cell transplantation in human spinal cord injury," *Brain*, vol. 128, no. 12, pp. 2951–2960, 2005.

- [39] B. H. Dobkin, A. Curt, and J. Guest, "Cellular transplants in China: observational study from the largest human experiment in chronic spinal cord injury," *Neurorehabilitation and Neural Repair*, vol. 20, no. 1, pp. 5–13, 2006.
- [40] C. Lima, J. Pratas-Vital, P. Escada, A. Hasse-Ferreira, C. Capucho, and J. D. Peduzzi, "Olfactory mucosa autografts in human spinal cord injury: a pilot clinical study," *Journal of Spinal Cord Medicine*, vol. 29, no. 3, pp. 191–204, 2006.
- [41] K. Senior, "Olfactory ensheathing cells to be used in spinalcord repair trial," *Lancet Neurol*, vol. 1, no. 5, p. 269, 2002.

Review Article Mesenchymal Stem Cell-Based Tissue Engineering for Chondrogenesis

Seogjin Seo and Kun Na

Department of Biotechnology, The Catholic University of Korea, Bucheon 420-743, Republic of Korea

Correspondence should be addressed to Kun Na, kna6997@catholic.ac.kr

Received 7 June 2011; Revised 19 July 2011; Accepted 12 August 2011

Academic Editor: Herman S. Cheung

Copyright © 2011 S. Seo and K. Na. This is an open access article distributed under the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

In tissue engineering fields, recent interest has been focused on stem cell therapy to replace or repair damaged or worn-out tissues due to congenital abnormalities, disease, or injury. In particular, the repair of articular cartilage degeneration by stem cell-based tissue engineering could be of enormous therapeutic and economic benefit for an aging population. Bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) that can induce chondrogenic differentiation would provide an appropriate cell source to repair damaged cartilage tissues; however, we must first understand the optimal environmental conditions for chondrogenic differentiation. In this review, we will focus on identifying the best combination of MSCs and functional extracellular matrices that provides the most successful chondrogenesis.

1. Introduction

Tissue loss or degeneration caused by congenital abnormalities, disease, or injury is of great consequence given human tissue's limited intrinsic potential for healing [1]. In particular, articular cartilage shows little or no intrinsic capacity for repair in response to injury or disease, and even minor lesions or injuries may lead to progressive damage and joint degeneration. Currently, frequent treatments, such as surgical intervention, to repair articular cartilage are less than satisfactory and rarely restore full function. One strategy for repairing articular cartilage degeneration via tissue engineering technologies is to create constructs of cells placed or injected onto or with matrices [2]. The underlying principle of tissue engineering (Figure 1(a)) involves the utilisation of biocompatible and mechanically conductive scaffolds, productive cell sources, and inductive molecules for the optimal differentiation and proliferation of the cell type of interest [3]. In this method, constructs of autologous, allogeneic, or xenogeneic cells seeded in scaffolds, that is, synthetic extracellular matrices designed to support cell growth and tissue development, are implanted at a repair site in the body to promote the differentiation and maturation of the cell type of interest (Figure 1(b)) [4]. In practice, tissuespecific cells are often seeded into the scaffold ex vivo prior

to transplantation, and with time, the cells synthesise a new extracellular matrix (ECM) as the scaffold produces new, properly functioning tissue.

For this reason, the appropriate selection of cells and materials as scaffolds is one of the most important factors for successful, cell-based cartilage tissue engineering because the reconstruction and regeneration of damaged tissues occurs via an ordered pathway of cellular events affected by biological and mechanical factors [5, 6]. For clinical applications, autologous or allogeneic cell grafts are generally used. Autologous grafts are ideal, but they are often limited by the availability of donors [7]. Moreover, xenogeneic grafts are frequently subject to rejection as antigens present may elicit an immune reaction in the recipient and are further limited by pathogens found in the donor tissue. However, the use of allogeneic grafts is clinically routine due to the development of immunosuppressive drug therapies, such as cyclosporine, FK506, and rapamycin. Stem cells have the potential to be applied as a prepared allogeneic graft, thereby avoiding the need for tissue harvesting of prospective recipients, an extraordinary therapeutic advantage for many cell types. They have the capacity for self-renewal and the ability to generate differentiated cells. Recently, the field of stem cell biology has attracted more attention because of the isolation of human embryonic stem cells (ESCs), and the



FIGURE 1: Tissue engineering strategy. (a) Basic principles of tissue engineering. (b) General methods of cell culture using a scaffold.

suggestion that adult stem cells may have a broader potential, that is, plasticity, than was previously thought [8].

ESCs derived from totipotent cells of an early mammalian embryo can proliferate indefinitely and can give rise to virtually any cell type. Therefore, the use of ESCs to replace damaged cells and tissues promises future hope for the treatment of many diseases. However, many countries now face complex ethical and legal questions as a result of the research to develop these cell therapies [9]. To circumvent these problems, many attempts have been made to isolate adult stem cells from mammalian tissues [10]. In particular, the adult bone marrow contains mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs), which contribute to the regeneration of mesenchymal tissues, such as bone, cartilage, muscle, ligament, tendon, adipose, bone marrow stroma, and other connective tissues [11, 12] and may be obtained from patients using minimally invasive techniques such as a bone marrow biopsy.

In this review, we will focus on the use of synthetic polymeric scaffolds in articular cartilage therapy and discuss the strategies for specific targeting. In particular, we will describe the potential use of MSCs to deliver these scaffolds.

2. MSCs for Cartilage Repair

In cell-based tissue engineering fields, selection of the source cells is required for consideration of several criteria, including ease of access and availability, a capacity for differentiation, and a lack of minimal immunogenic or tumourigenic ability. For cartilage repair in cell-based tissue engineering applications, source cells have included committed chondrocytes, ESCs, and adult stem cells. Each cell type has its limitations and advantages due to its intrinsic biological properties. However, chondrocytes have shown limited redifferentiation capability after *in vivo* expansion in clinical trials and in tissue engineering applications. Moreover, ESCs and their unwanted differentiations, such as tumour formations, are associated with ethical and legal concerns and are thereby an unsuitable cell source in basic research and clinical applications, despite the infinite pluripotentiality of ESCs. However, adult stem cells derived from various adult tissues have emerged as promising cell sources [11].

Among the adult stem cells, specifically multipotent adult stem cells, MSCs are considered to be the cell type of choice for cell-based cartilage tissue engineering because of (1) the ease with which they can be isolated and expanded and (2) their multilineage differentiation capabilities [13]. The isolation of these cells from adult tissues raises opportunities for the development of novel cellular therapies without the ethical considerations associated with ESC usage. Because of their multipotentiality and capacity for self-renewal, unlike ESCs, MSCs may represent units of active regeneration for damaged cartilage [14].

Although MSCs have shown great promise in cartilage repair and regeneration, several requirements should be examined to allow them to effectively differentiate into chondrocytes and maintain this differentiated phenotype prior to implantation or delivery. These would involve the methods and materials for culture conditions of MSCs to repair or restore full functions of damaged cartilage. Upon proper culture conditions containing certain exogenous factors, MSCs can be directed towards chondrogenic differentiation. Growth factors that promote chondrogenesis or demonstrate a chondrogenic effect both in vivo and in vitro include bone morphogenetic proteins (BMPs), transforming growth factor- β (TGF- β), and insulin-like growth factors [15–17]. BMPs are secreted molecules of the TGF- β superfamily of growth and differentiation factors that were originally detected in and purified from demineralised bone [18]. BMPs have been shown to function as key regulators in cartilage and bone development [19-22] and to function in repair and remodelling of the adult skeletal system [23–25]. These findings also provide crucial insights into cartilage repair and regeneration as the progression of osteoarthritis is always accompanied by damage to the subchondral bone and the formation of osteophytes. Despite many advances in proper culture conditions for MSCs, most of the methods are limited to a two-dimensional (2D) culture, and most of them provide little information about the proper chondrogenic induction of MSCs in three-dimensional (3D) culture.

3. MSC-Based Cartilage Tissue Engineering

The 3D culture system for cell differentiation and proliferation may improve our understanding of the structurefunction relationship under both normal and pathological conditions. With regard to cell-based cartilage tissue engineering, successfully reconstructed cartilage tissue formation would be structurally reunited with the peripheral cartilage and would suggest biomechanical properties necessary for permanence and efficacy under 3D environmental conditions [26, 27]. It is currently accepted that 3D behaviours of specific cells, including MSCs, are quite different from 2D behaviours, indicating that 3D *in vitro* culture systems can mimic the *in vivo* situation more closely than 2D cultures [28–30].

3.1. Design of ECM. The successful outcome of cell-based cartilage tissue engineering using a 3D culture of MSCs ultimately depends on the design of synthetic artificial ECMs for the proper differentiation of MSCs into chrondrocytes [31] because specific stem cells alone face obstacles in the construction of cartilage formation. For the development of viable cartilage formation, synthetic ECMs should be designed considering a number of requirements, namely, mechanical properties such as a capability to withstand the large contact stresses and strains of an articulating joint, allow functional tissue growth, and provide appropriate cellmatrix interactions to stimulate tissue growth [32, 33]. One challenge for these solutions is the delivery of stem cells to the targeted tissue without cell loss. Delivery of stem cells alone may not be sufficient to restore damaged tissues as a result of enormous cell loss after delivery. Furthermore, little is known regarding the optimal delivery strategy for stem cells. Increasing the efficiency of MSC delivery and targeting the infused cells to specific tissue locations could have a large impact on the therapeutic uses of MSCs to treat diseases [12]. The delivery of MSCs can be achieved using injectable matrices, soft scaffolds, membranes, solid loadbearing scaffolds, or immunoprotective macroencapsulation. Thus, to expand their clinical potential, next generation therapies will depend on smart delivery concepts that make use of the regenerative potential of MSCs, morphogenetic growth factors, and biomimetic materials.

Other challenges are associated with the biomaterial scaffolds designed to guide tissue growth and differentiation. These biomaterials must meet several criteria to maximise the chances of a successful repair, including biodegradability and/or biocompatibility, facilitating functional tissue growth, and appropriate biomechanical properties [34–36]. Biomaterials used for cartilage tissue engineering can have the form of cell-entrapped scaffolds with nano- or microstructures [30, 37, 38].

3.2. Biomaterial Scaffolds. Polymercross-linked scaffolds have been used for cell entrapment in cell-based tissue engineering applications, due to their 3D networks, tissue-like water content, structure stability, and biocompatibility [30, 40]. There are a number of candidate scaffolding materials that include natural polysaccharides and proteins, such as alginate and collagen, and synthetic polymers, such as polyethylene glycol (PEG), poly(ε -caprolactone) (PCL), polyglycolic acid (PGA), polylactic acid (PLA), and poly (D,L-lactide-co-glycolide) (PLGA) [41]. Although tissue-engineered constructs are well designed for 3D culture, maintaining the chondrogenic phenotype is problematic

when culturing MSCs alone on the scaffolds, that is, without other local factors *in vivo*. To overcome these problems, a number of novel biomaterials, innovative cell culture techniques, and newly discovered growth factors should be utilised according to directions from cell-based tissue engineering applications. In particular, growth factors are local factors that are key regulators for proper differentiation of MSCs in research and clinical applications.

For long-term retention of cells *in vivo*, the cells should be contained within the inner structures of the scaffold. With a proper fabrication method, porous scaffolds can help cells to penetrate into the scaffold when implanted into the body [42, 43]. One of the basic problems from a scaffold design point of view is that to achieve significant strength, the scaffold material must have sufficiently high interatomic and intermolecular bonding, but must have at the same time a physical and chemical structure which allows for hydrolytic attack and breakdown. For example, PCL as the scaffold material degrades relatively slowly and possesses an appropriately high bulk stiffness to facilitate MSC differentiation toward skeletal lineages [44]. The PCL scaffold was used after loading TGF- β 3 physically complexed with chondroitin sulfate (CS) [45], because it was designed to maintain an interconnected pore network for at least 6 months, and the neocartilage would have sufficient time to mature without biomechanical overload [46].

In addition to porous scaffolds, the biofunctional constructs have been developed for better chondrogenesis of MSCs. In the application of cartiliage formation in the research field, for instance, fully thermoreversible gelling polymers have attracted considerable attention for use as scaffold materials to hold cells in situ [47]. Na et al. developed poly(N-isopropylacrylamide) (PNIPAAm)-based hydrogel scaffolds to investigate their capability to deliver a mixture of MSCs and growth factors for the better induction of chondrogenic differentiation [48, 49]. These thermoreversible hydrogel scaffolds can revert from solid to liquid state and from liquid to solid state without abrogating their intrinsic properties. These scaffolds were completely soluble in aqueous solutions at temperatures below their lower critical solution temperature (LCST), but they solidify at temperatures above their LCST, forming a hydrated gel [49, 50]. However, its clinical application is limited due to its nonbiodegradability. Therefore, the design of biodegradable scaffolds, which have biofunctions as well as mechanical strength for effective chondrogenesis of MSCs, is required to overcome the issues. The ideal scaffold has sufficient strength to protect cells from compression and shearing forces, while still having injury site anchoring potential and porosity to allow nutrient and differentiation factors to diffuse through it. The scaffold must also degrade at a rate that optimizes cellular growth and tissue regeneration. Such ideal scaffolds have not yet been designed. The optimal time point for evaluation of a scaffold-based treatment is also critical, which depends on the scaffold, cells, and tissue in question [51].

Biodegradable micro- and nanocomposite materials that can provide the appropriate strength, integrate the desirable biological cues, and provide for the controlled sequential delivery of multiple growth factors would help fulfill the



FIGURE 2: (a) Diagram of heparinized nanoparticles coated onto PLGA microsphere for stem cell delivery. (b) The SEM images of PLGA microspheres (upper (left) and bottom (right)) fabricated with heparin/poly(l-lysine) nanoparticles [37].

promise of regenerative medicine. Also the development of relevant scaffold design using suitable biomaterials and incorporation of appropriate biomolecules and the selection of cell types plays a vital role in tissue repair. Recent conceptual advances, which have taken advantage of new and practical techniques for size distribution and stabilisation control, have created novel routes for the synthesis of nanoparticle-based materials, in which nanoparticle building blocks can be spatially ordered in a controlled manner [37]. Polyionic complexed nanoparticles are composed of heparin and poly(l-lysine) as a stem cell-delivery system, as depicted in Figure 2(a). Heparin-functionalised hydrogel supported MSC viability and induced chondrogenic differentiation. Negatively charged heparin is widely used in the biomaterial field because it can interact with a variety of proteins that have heparin-binding domains, including various growth factors that enable the growth factors to crosslink their receptors. Additionally, poly(l-lysine) has been commonly used as a model cationic polymer to fabricate the polyionic complexes with anionic polymers. Heparin/poly(llysine) nanoparticles formed a polyelectrostatic layer-bylayer assembly and were sequentially immobilised on PLGA microspheres as microcarriers of MSCs. The heparin/poly(1lysine) polyelectrolyte complex is highly distributed on the PLGA microspheres. PLGA is known as the scaffold material to easily form nano- or microstructured particles which can entrap cells or load small molecules due to its excellent biocompatibility, degradability, and processibility [52]. The specific binding activity of heparin in the bioconjugate is

not reduced in the immobilisation process results, which may be due to the presence of heparin within the outer shell of the nanoparticles on the surfaces of the PLGA microspheres (Figure 2(b)). As shown in the SEM images, the heparin/poly(l-lysine) electrolyte complex is heavily distributed on the PLGA microspheres.

In another example using the nanoconstructs composed of fibrin hydrogels containing MSCs mixed with heparinised BMP-2, the bioactivities of entrapped MSCs mixed with growth factors were maintained for long term [30]. Moreover, PLGA microspheres can be used as cell delivery vehicles for controlled release of cells mixed with small molecules, which can help MSCs enhance their bioactivities. Park et al. reported the dual delivery of TGF- β 3 and dexamethasone from transplanted PLGA constructs *in vivo* to engineer inflammation-free and cartilage-associated tissue [38].

Although PLGA has proved to be an excellent material for cartilage tissue engineering due to its biodegradable properties, mechanical strength, and ease of fabrication into a considerably complex formation, the principle usage of PLGA as a delivery vehicle has problems as it does not offer a desirable environment for cell adhesion due to its limitation of binding sites mediated by biological recognition and high hydrophobicity. Based upon an early fundamental step in which positive cell-substrate interactions enable cell proliferation, migration, and differentiation on the surface of materials, many studies have focused on modifying the matrix surface in an effort to increase cell-substrate interaction for cell delivery [53–55]. Binding



FIGURE 3: Schematic diagram of RGD-modified PLGA microspheres containing growth factors and dexamethasone. Using a layer-by-layer (LBL) technique, positively charged, PEI precoated PLGA microspheres coated with negatively charged RGD molecules were fabricated for hMSC delivery and regeneration of injured tissues. The combination of growth factors, DEX, and RGD was an effective scaffold for cell delivery and differentiation of embedded hMSCs [39].

sites in fibronectin, osteopontin, collagens, fibrinogen, and thrombospondin that contain the tripeptide Arg-Gly-Asp (RGD) are easily recognised by mammalian cells. The RGD sequences of the adhesive proteins are recognised by a structurally related receptor family, that is, integrins, which bind to RGD on the surface of cells, allowing cells to adhere [42, 56, 57]. The incorporation of bioactive motifs such as RGD may be the best adapted strategy to enhance cell adhesion [58-60]. As 3D scaffolds have a larger surface area and highly interconnected porous structures with suitable porosity and pore size, modification of the scaffold surface to improve the interaction between cells and the surface would have a greater potential for tissue engineering [39, 61-65]. A promising strategy is to immobilise RGD peptides on scaffold surfaces by evaluating embedded MSC behaviours, including attachment, cellular distribution, signal transduction, and survival on the modified surface. For instance, PLGA microscaffolds conjugated with RGD peptides were constructed as an MSC-delivery vehicle (Figure 3). The regulation of stem cell differentiation by adhesion molecules and growth factors has the potential to enable the formation of therapeutic vehicles for the delivery of MSCs that are easily fabricated, less expensive, and more easily controlled than currently available delivery systems. The embedded MSCs easily adhered onto PLGA microspheres mediated by the RGD peptide, proliferated well onto the scaffolds and differentiated to perform distinct functions [66].

Culture methods are deeply considerable to improve the chondrogenetic potential of MSCs, because MSCs markedly

decrease with the increase of passage number. If cultured in a medium that is not supplemented with factors facilitating the maintenance of plural differentiation potential, MSCs can hardly differentiate into chondrocytes after repeated passages. Some strong inductive signals for chondrogenesis are required to differentiate the passage-cultured MSCs into chondrocytes [67]. Coculture of MSCs with mature chondrocytes is a strategy that both provides inductive signals and solves the cell source problem. Coculture techniques of MSCs and autologous chondrocytes are frequently used to improve induction of the chondrogenic differentiation of MSCs instead of including growth factors in the MSC culture [68, 69], because the chondrogenic differentiation of MSCs induced by growth factors exhibits some defects, including an instability of the chondrocyte phenotype and a lack of ECM secretion [70]. In the 3D hydrogel constructs, Coculture with autologous chondrocytes and MSCs can show a significantly higher number of specific lacunae phenotypes [68, 71]. Chondrocytes express soluble growth factors that can help MSCs selectively promote chondrogenesis, and this selective effect is not mimicked by an exogenously added growth factors.

In addition, transfection of MSCs with growth factor genes has been proposed and practiced. However, the outcomes are not completely desirable not only due to the damage caused by the invasive procedure of transfection but also because long-term overexpression of a growth factor may result in undesirable changes in the transfected cells. To overcome these challenges, effective chondrogenesis in MSCs can be achieved by coculturing them with autologous chondrocytes transfected with growth factor genes [72]. This gene transfected Coculture system can avoid directly transfecting MSCs, but instead transfers growth factor genes to their Cocultured chondrocytes.

4. Final Remarks and Further Researches

The clinical need for cartilage repair technologies is unmistakable. Many people over the age of 40 suffer from degeneration or injury of their cartilage, leading to a reduced workforce and increased medical expenses. Thus, improvements in cartilage repair using a cell-based tissue engineering approach will greatly benefit public health and the economy. Personalised cell therapy for cartilage repair using cell-based tissue engineering technologies would provide clinically practical methods for producing a cartilage tissue equivalent. A number of biomaterials are available as scaffolds, and research continues to help us understand more details about how tissues develop and which cell type should be applied. These studies have provided details of how tissues grow in vitro and in vivo, but clinical applications depend on working with surgeons and the translation of these materials and technologies to in vivo models that are more relevant to patients. When cell-based cartilage tissue engineering technologies are applied to new animal models, we attempted to find better functional compositions for successful applications than were observed in previous studies. Although stem cell-based cartilage tissue engineering systems may demonstrate success even in animal models, there are a number of new challenges when the technologies are applied to humans. Further research on in vivo application must address immunological issues, integration of host and stem cell-based engineered cartilage, and the variability of tissue development in an in vivo environment, depending on surrounding disease processes, age, or physical activity. Therefore, interdisciplinary studies are not only necessary but crucial before cell-based cartilage tissue engineering can reach its full potential in cartilage repair and regeneration.

Acknowledgments

This research was financially supported by the Fundamental R&D Program for Core Technology of Materials (K0006028) Republic of Korea, the Gyeonggi Regional Research Center (GRRC), the Ministry of Knowledge Economy (MKE), and the Korea Industrial Technology Foundation (KOTEF) through the Human Resource Training Project for Strategic Technology, Republic of Korea.

References

- L. G. Griffith and G. Naughton, "Tissue engineering—current challenges and expanding opportunities," *Science*, vol. 295, no. 5557, pp. 1009–1014, 2002.
- [2] C. K. Kuo and R. S. Tuan, "Tissue engineering with mesenchymal stem cells," *IEEE Engineering in Medicine and Biology Magazine*, vol. 22, no. 5, pp. 51–56, 2003.

- [3] L. Song, D. Baksh, and R. S. Tuan, "Mesenchymal stem cellbased cartilage tissue engineering: cells, scaffold and biology," *Cytotherapy*, vol. 6, no. 6, pp. 596–601, 2004.
- [4] F. R. A. J. Rose and R. O. C. Oreffo, "Bone tissue engineering: hope vs hype," *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, vol. 292, no. 1, pp. 1–7, 2002.
- [5] T. E. Patterson, K. Kumagai, L. Griffith, and G. F. Muschler, "Cellular strategies for enhancement of fracture repair," *The Journal of Bone and Joint Surgery*, vol. 90, no. 1, pp. 111–119, 2008.
- [6] F. R. Kloss, R. Gassner, J. Preiner et al., "The role of oxygen termination of nanocrystalline diamond on immobilisation of BMP-2 and subsequent bone formation," *Biomaterials*, vol. 29, no. 16, pp. 2433–2442, 2008.
- [7] K. H. Lee, "Tissue-engineered human living skin substitutes: development and clinical application," *Yonsei Medical Journal*, vol. 41, no. 6, pp. 774–779, 2000.
- [8] M. Ramalho-Santos, S. Yoon, Y. Matsuzaki, R. C. Mulligan, and D. A. Melton, "Stemness': transcriptional profiling of embryonic and adult stem cells," *Science*, vol. 298, no. 5593, pp. 597–600, 2002.
- [9] J. A. Robertson, "Human embryonic stem cell research: ethical and legal issues," *Nature Reviews Genetics*, vol. 2, no. 1, pp. 74– 78, 2001.
- [10] J. G. Toma, M. Akhavan, K. J. L. Fernandes et al., "Isolation of multipotent adult stem cells from the dermis of mammalian skin," *Nature Cell Biology*, vol. 3, no. 9, pp. 778–784, 2001.
- [11] M. F. Pittenger, A. M. Mackay, S. C. Beck et al., "Multilineage potential of adult human mesenchymal stem cells," *Science*, vol. 284, no. 5411, pp. 143–147, 1999.
- [12] A. I. Caplan, "Cell delivery and tissue regeneration," *Journal of Controlled Release*, vol. 11, no. 1–3, pp. 157–165, 1990.
- [13] S. P. Bruder, N. Jaiswal, and S. E. Haynesworth, "Growth kinetics, self-renewal, and the osteogenic potential of purified human mesenchymal stem cells during extensive subcultivation and following cryopreservation," *Journal of Cellular Biochemistry*, vol. 64, no. 2, pp. 278–294, 1997.
- [14] I. L. Weissman, "Translating stem and progenitor cell biology to the clinic: barriers and opportunities," *Science*, vol. 287, no. 5457, pp. 1442–1446, 2000.
- [15] T. A. Linkhart, S. Mohan, and D. J. Baylink, "Growth factors for bone growth and repair: IGF, TGFβ and BMP," *Bone*, vol. 19, no. 1, pp. S1–S12, 1996.
- [16] S. W. O'Driscoll, "Articular cartilage regeneration using periosteum," *Clinical Orthopaedics and Related Research*, no. 367, pp. S186–S203, 1999.
- [17] S. J. Kil and C. Carlin, "Isolation, characterization, and chondrogenic potential of human bone marrow-derived multipotential stromal cells," *Journal of Cellular Physiology*, vol. 185, no. 1, pp. 98–106, 2000.
- [18] E. A. Wang, V. Rosen, P. Cordes et al., "Purification and characterization of other distinct bone-inducing factors," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 85, no. 24, pp. 9484–9488, 1988.
- [19] D. M. Kingsley, "What do BMPs do in mammals? Clues from the mouse short-ear mutation," *Trends in Genetics*, vol. 10, no. 1, pp. 16–21, 1994.
- [20] D. Duprez, E. J. De, M. K. Richardson et al., "Overexpression of BMP-2 and BMP-4 alters the size and shape of developing skeletal elements in the chick limb," *Mechanisms of Development*, vol. 57, no. 2, pp. 145–157, 1996.
- [21] D. Macias, Y. Gañan, T. K. Sampath, M. E. Piedra, M. A. Ros, and J. M. Hurle, "Role of BMP-2 and OP-1 (BMP-7) in programmed cell death and skeletogenesis during chick limb
development," Development, vol. 124, no. 6, pp. 1109-1117, 1997.

- [22] A. E. Denker, A. R. Haas, S. B. Nicoll, and R. S. Tuan, "Chondrogenic differentiation of murine C3H10T1/2 multipotential mesenchymal cells: I. Stimulation by bone morphogenetic protein-2 in high-density micromass cultures," *Differentiation*, vol. 64, no. 2, pp. 67–76, 1999.
- [23] K. M. Lyons, R. W. Pelton, and B. L. Hogan, "Patterns of expression of murine Vgr-1 and BMP-2a RNA suggest that transforming growth factor-beta-like genes coordinately regulate aspects of embryonic development," *Genes & Devel*opment, vol. 3, no. 11, pp. 1657–1668, 1989.
- [24] B. K. Zehentner, C. Dony, and H. Burtscher, "The transcription factor Sox9 is involved in BMP-2 signaling," *Journal of Bone and Mineral Research*, vol. 14, no. 10, pp. 1734–1741, 1999.
- [25] R. S. Sellers, R. Zhang, S. S. Glasson et al., "Repair of articular cartilage defects one year after treatment with recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-2 (rhBMP-2)," *The Journal of Bone and Joint Surgery*, vol. 82, no. 2, pp. 151–160, 2000.
- [26] M. S. Block, I. Finger, and R. Lytle, "Human mineralized bone in extraction sites before implant placement: preliminary results," *Journal of the American Dental Association*, vol. 133, no. 12, pp. 1631–1638, 2002.
- [27] C. M. L. Werner, P. Favre, H. G. Van Lenthe, and C. E. Dumont, "Pedicled vascularized rib transfer for reconstruction of clavicle nonunions with bony defects: anatomical and biomechanical considerations," *Plastic and Reconstructive Surgery*, vol. 120, no. 1, pp. 173–180, 2007.
- [28] M. T. Valarmathi, M. J. Yost, R. L. Goodwin, and J. D. Potts, "The influence of proepicardial cells on the osteogenic potential of marrow stromal cells in a three-dimensional tubular scaffold," *Biomaterials*, vol. 29, no. 14, pp. 2203–2216, 2008.
- [29] M. Jäger, F. Urselmann, F. Witte et al., "Osteoblast differentiation onto different biometals with an endoprosthetic surface topography in vitro," *Journal of Biomedical Materials Research—Part A*, vol. 86, no. 1, pp. 61–75, 2008.
- [30] K. H. Park, H. Kim, S. Moon, and K. Na, "Bone morphogenic protein-2 (BMP-2) loaded nanoparticles mixed with human mesenchymal stem cell in fibrin hydrogel for bone tissue engineering," *Journal of Bioscience and Bioengineering*, vol. 108, no. 6, pp. 530–537, 2009.
- [31] F. H. Chen, K. T. Rousche, and R. S. Tuan, "Technology insight: adult stem cells in cartilage regeneration and tissue engineering," *Nature Clinical Practice Rheumatology*, vol. 2, no. 7, pp. 373–382, 2006.
- [32] F. Guilak, D. L. Butler, and S. A. Goldstein, "Functional tissue engineering: the role of biomechanics in articular cartilage repair," *Clinical Orthopaedics and Related Research*, no. 391, pp. S295–S305, 2001.
- [33] D. L. Butler, S. A. Goldstein, and F. Guilak, "Functional tissue engineering: the role of biomechanics," *Journal of Biomechanical Engineering*, vol. 122, no. 6, pp. 570–575, 2000.
- [34] E. B. Hunziker, "Articular cartilage repair: basic science and clinical progress. A review of the current status and prospects," *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage*, vol. 10, no. 6, pp. 432–463, 2002.
- [35] L. E. Freed, J. C. Marquis, A. Nohria, J. Emmanual, A. G. Mikos, and R. Langer, "Neocartilage formation in vitro and in vivo using cells cultured on synthetic biodegradable polymers," *Journal of Biomedical Materials Research*, vol. 27, no. 1, pp. 11–23, 1993.

- [36] L. E. Freed, G. Vunjak-Novakovic, R. J. Biron et al., "Biodegradable polymer scaffolds for tissue engineering," *Bio/Technology*, vol. 12, no. 7, pp. 689–693, 1994.
- [37] K. Na, S. Kim, K. Park et al., "Heparin/poly(l-lysine) nanoparticle-coated polymeric microspheres for stem-cell therapy," *Journal of the American Chemical Society*, vol. 129, no. 18, pp. 5788–5789, 2007.
- [38] J. S. Park, K. Na, D. G. Woo, H. N. Yang, and K. H. Park, "Determination of dual delivery for stem cell differentiation using dexamethasone and TGF-β3 in/on polymeric microspheres," *Biomaterials*, vol. 30, no. 27, pp. 4796–4805, 2009.
- [39] C. S. Cho, S. J. Seo, I. K. Park et al., "Galactose-carrying polymers as extracellular matrices for liver tissue engineering," *Biomaterials*, vol. 27, no. 4, pp. 576–585, 2006.
- [40] C. R. Nuttelman, D. S. W. Benoit, M. C. Tripodi, and K. S. Anseth, "The effect of ethylene glycol methacrylate phosphate in PEG hydrogels on mineralization and viability of encapsulated hMSCs," *Biomaterials*, vol. 27, no. 8, pp. 1377– 1386, 2006.
- [41] W. J. Li, K. G. Danielson, P. G. Alexander, and R. S. Tuan, "Biological response of chondrocytes cultured in three-dimensional nanofibrous poly(ε-caprolactone) scaffolds," *Journal of Biomedical Materials Research—Part A*, vol. 67, no. 4, pp. 1105–1114, 2003.
- [42] N. S. Hwang, S. Varghese, Z. Zhang, and J. Elisseeff, "Chondrogenic differentiation of human embryonic stem cellderived cells in arginine-glycine-aspartate-modified hydrogels," *Tissue Engineering*, vol. 12, no. 9, pp. 2695–2706, 2006.
- [43] J. S. Park, D. G. Woo, B. K. Sun et al., "In vitro and in vivo test of PEG/PCL-based hydrogel scaffold for cell delivery application," *Journal of Controlled Release*, vol. 124, no. 1-2, pp. 51–59, 2007.
- [44] A. J. Engler, S. Sen, H. L. Sweeney, and D. E. Discher, "Matrix elasticity directs stem cell lineage specification," *Cell*, vol. 126, no. 4, pp. 677–689, 2006.
- [45] J. S. Park, H. J. Yang, D. G. Woo, H. N. Yang, K. Na, and K. H. Park, "Chondrogenic differentiation of mesenchymal stem cells embedded in a scaffold by long-term release of TGFβ3 complexed with chondroitin sulfate," *Journal of Biomedical Materials Research—Part A*, vol. 92, no. 2, pp. 806–816, 2010.
- [46] Q. Huang, J. C. H. Goh, D. W. Hutmacher, and E. H. Lee, "In vivo mesenchymal cell recruitment by a scaffold loaded with transforming growth factor β 1 and the potential for in situ chondrogenesis," *Tissue Engineering*, vol. 8, no. 3, pp. 469–482, 2002.
- [47] J. P. Fisher, S. Jo, A. G. Mikos, and A. H. Reddi, "Thermoreversible hydrogel scaffolds for articular cartilage engineering," *Journal of Biomedical Materials Research—Part A*, vol. 71, no. 2, pp. 268–274, 2004.
- [48] K. Na, J. H. Park, S. W. Kim et al., "Delivery of dexamethasone, ascorbate, and growth factor (TGF β-3) in thermo-reversible hydrogel constructs embedded with rabbit chondrocytes," *Biomaterials*, vol. 27, no. 35, pp. 5951–5957, 2006.
- [49] K. H. Park, K. Na, W. K. Sung, Y. J. Sung, H. P. Kyu, and H. M. Chung, "Phenotype of hepatocyte spheroids behavior within thermo-sensitive poly(NiPAAm-co-PEG-g-GRGDS) hydrogel as a cell delivery vehicle," *Biotechnology Letters*, vol. 27, no. 15, pp. 1081–1086, 2005.
- [50] J. S. Park, D. G. Woo, H. N. Yang et al., "Chondrogenesis of human mesenchymal stem cells encapsulated in a hydrogel construct: neocartilage formation in animal models as both mice and rabbits," *Journal of Biomedical Materials Research— Part A*, vol. 92, no. 3, pp. 988–996, 2010.

- [51] T. G. Koch, L. C. Berg, and D. H. Betts, "Current and future regenerative medicine-Principles, concepts, and therapeutic use of stem cell therapy and tissue engineering in equine medicine," *Canadian Veterinary Journal*, vol. 50, no. 2, pp. 155–165, 2009.
- [52] H. Tan, J. Wu, L. Lao, and C. Gao, "Gelatin/chitosan/ hyaluronan scaffold integrated with PLGA microspheres for cartilage tissue engineering," *Acta Biomaterialia*, vol. 5, no. 1, pp. 328–337, 2009.
- [53] K. Vasilev, Z. Poh, K. Kant, J. Chan, A. Michelmore, and D. Losic, "Tailoring the surface functionalities of titania nanotube arrays," *Biomaterials*, vol. 31, no. 3, pp. 532–540, 2010.
- [54] H. S. Yoo, T. G. Kim, and T. G. Park, "Surface-functionalized electrospun nanofibers for tissue engineering and drug delivery," *Advanced Drug Delivery Reviews*, vol. 61, no. 12, pp. 1033–1042, 2009.
- [55] G. Huang, Z. Zhou, R. Srinivasan et al., "Affinity manipulation of surface-conjugated RGD peptide to modulate binding of liposomes to activated platelets," *Biomaterials*, vol. 29, no. 11, pp. 1676–1685, 2008.
- [56] A. Mardilovich, J. A. Craig, M. Q. McCammon, A. Garg, and E. Kokkoli, "Design of a novel fibronectin-mimetic peptideamphiphile for functionalized biomaterials," *Langmuir*, vol. 22, no. 7, pp. 3259–3264, 2006.
- [57] S. Cressman, I. Dobson, J. B. Lee, Y. Y. C. Tam, and P. R. Cullis, "Synthesis of a labeled RGD-lipid, its incorporation into liposomal nanoparticles, and their trafficking in cultured endothelial cells," *Bioconjugate Chemistry*, vol. 20, no. 7, pp. 1404–1411, 2009.
- [58] A. W. Morgan, K. E. Roskov, S. Lin-Gibson, D. L. Kaplan, M. L. Becker, and C. G. Simon, "Characterization and optimization of RGD-containing silk blends to support osteoblastic differentiation," *Biomaterials*, vol. 29, no. 16, pp. 2556–2563, 2008.
- [59] P. H. Chua, K. G. Neoh, E. T. Kang, and W. Wang, "Surface functionalization of titanium with hyaluronic acid/chitosan polyelectrolyte multilayers and RGD for promoting osteoblast functions and inhibiting bacterial adhesion," *Biomaterials*, vol. 29, no. 10, pp. 1412–1421, 2008.
- [60] Z. Shi, K. G. Neoh, E. T. Kang, C. Poh, and W. Wang, "Bacterial adhesion and osteoblast function on titanium with surfacegrafted chitosan and immobilized RGD peptide," *Journal of Biomedical Materials Research—Part A*, vol. 86, no. 4, pp. 865– 872, 2008.
- [61] S. J. Seo, I. Y. Kim, Y. J. Choi, T. Akaike, and C. S. Cho, "Enhanced liver functions of hepatocytes cocultured with NIH 3T3 in the alginate/galactosylated chitosan scaffold," *Biomaterials*, vol. 27, no. 8, pp. 1487–1495, 2006.
- [62] S. J. Seo, Y. J. Choi, T. Akaike, A. Higuchi, and C. S. Cho, "Alginate/galactosylated chitosan/heparin scaffold as a new synthetic extracellular matrix for hepatocytes," *Tissue Engineering*, vol. 12, no. 1, pp. 33–44, 2006.
- [63] S. J. Seo, T. Akaike, Y. J. Choi, M. Shirakawa, I. K. Kang, and C. S. Cho, "Alginate microcapsules prepared with xyloglucan as a synthetic extracellular matrix for hepatocyte attachment," *Biomaterials*, vol. 26, no. 17, pp. 3607–3615, 2005.
- [64] S. J. Seo, I. K. Park, M. K. Yoo, M. Shirakawa, T. Akaike, and C. S. Cho, "Xyloglucan as a synthetic extracellular matrix for hepatocyte attachment," *Journal of Biomaterials Science, Polymer Edition*, vol. 15, no. 11, pp. 1375–1387, 2004.
- [65] I. Y. Kim, S. J. Seo, H. S. Moon et al., "Chitosan and its derivatives for tissue engineering applications," *Biotechnology Advances*, vol. 26, no. 1, pp. 1–21, 2008.

- [66] J. S. Park, H. N. Yang, S. Y. Jeon, D. G. Woo, K. Na, and K. H. Park, "Osteogenic differentiation of human mesenchymal stem cells using RGD-modified BMP-2 coated microspheres," *Biomaterials*, vol. 31, no. 24, pp. 6239–6248, 2010.
- [67] K. Tsuchiya, G. Chen, T. Ushida, T. Matsuno, and T. Tateishi, "The effect of coculture of chondrocytes with mesenchymal stem cells on their cartilaginous phenotype in vitro," *Materials Science and Engineering C*, vol. 24, no. 3, pp. 391–396, 2004.
- [68] H. N. Yang, J. S. Park, K. Na, D. G. Woo, Y. D. Kwon, and K. H. Park, "The use of green fluorescence gene (GFP)modified rabbit mesenchymal stem cells (rMSCs) co-cultured with chondrocytes in hydrogel constructs to reveal the chondrogenesis of MSCs," *Biomaterials*, vol. 30, no. 31, pp. 6374– 6385, 2009.
- [69] J. Chen, C. Wang, S. Lü et al., "In vivo chondrogenesis of adult bone-marrow-derived autologous mesenchymal stem cells," *Cell and Tissue Research*, vol. 319, no. 3, pp. 429–438, 2005.
- [70] A. A. Worster, B. D. Brower-Toland, L. A. Fortier, S. J. Bent, J. Williams, and A. J. Nixon, "Chondrocytic differentiation of mesenchymal stem cells sequentially exposed to transforming growth factor-β1 in monolayer and insulin-like growth factor-I in a three-dimensional matrix," *Journal of Orthopaedic Research*, vol. 19, no. 4, pp. 738–749, 2001.
- [71] L. Bian, D. Y. Zhai, R. L. Mauck, and J. A. Burdick, "Coculture of human mesenchymal stem cells and articular chondrocytes reduces hypertrophy and enhances functional properties of engineered cartilage," *Tissue Engineering—Part A*, vol. 17, no. 7-8, pp. 1137–1145, 2011.
- [72] R. R. Varshney, R. Zhou, J. Hao et al., "Chondrogenesis of synovium-derived mesenchymal stem cells in gene-transferred co-culture system," *Biomaterials*, vol. 31, no. 26, pp. 6876– 6891, 2010.

Research Article

Feasibility of Treating Irradiated Bone with Intramedullary Delivered Autologous Mesenchymal Stem Cells

Bérengère Phulpin,^{1,2} Gilles Dolivet,^{1,2} Pierre-Yves Marie,³ Sylvain Poussier,³ Sandrine Huger,⁴ Pierre Bravetti,⁵ Pierre Graff,⁴ Jean-Louis Merlin,² and Nguyen Tran^{3,6}

¹ Head and Neck Surgery and Dental Units, Oncologic Surgery Department, Centre Alexis Vautrin, avenue de Bourgogne, Brabois, 54511 Vandoeuvre-lès-Nancy, France

² Tumor Biology Unit, EA 4421 SIGReTO, UHP Nancy-University and Centre Alexis Vautrin, avenue de Bourgogne, Brabois, 54511 Vandoeuvre-lès- Nancy, France

³ NancyClotep, INSERM U961, Faculty of Medicine, UHP Nancy-University, avenue de la forêt de Haye, 54500 Vandoeuvre-lès-Nancy, France

1 State Device Alexandre

⁴ Radiotherapy Department, Centre Alexis Vautrin, avenue de Bourgogne, Brabois, 54511 Vandoeuvre-lès-Nancy, France

⁵ Oral Surgery Department, Faculty of Dentistry, 96 avenue Mal de Lattre de Tassigny BP.50208, 54004 Nancy, France

⁶ School of Surgery, INSERM U961, Faculty of Medicine, UHP Nancy-University, avenue de la forêt de Haye, 54500 Vandoeuvre-lès-Nancy, France

Correspondence should be addressed to Nguyen Tran, nguyen.tran@medecine.uhp-nancy.fr

Received 3 May 2011; Accepted 20 June 2011

Academic Editor: Ji Wu

Copyright © 2011 Bérengère Phulpin et al. This is an open access article distributed under the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

Background. We aimed to explore (i) the short-term retention of intramedullary implanted mesenchymal stem cells BMSCs and (ii) their impact on the bone blood flow and metabolism in a rat model of hindlimb irradiation. *Methods.* Three months after 30 Gy irradiation, fourteen animals were referred into 2 groups: a sham-operated group (n = 6) and a treated group (n = 8) in which ¹¹¹In-labelled BMSCs (2×10^6 cells) were injected in irradiated tibias. Bone blood flow and metabolism were assessed by serial ^{99m}Tc-HDP scintigraphy and 1-wk cell retention by recordings of ^{99m}Tc/¹¹¹In activities. *Results.* The amount of intramedullary implanted BMSCs was of 70% at 2 H, 40% at 48 H, and 38% at 168 H. Bone blood flow and bone metabolism were significantly increased during the first week after cell transplantation, but these effects were found to reduce at 2-mo followup. *Conclusion.* Short-term cell retention produced concomitant enhancement in irradiated bone blood flow and metabolism.

1. Introduction

Radiotherapy has been proven to successfully treat local and regional neoplasic lesions but it may adversely impact on normal tissues [1]. High vulnerability to irradiation was already documented in various bone tissues (pelvis, sternum, vertebra, clavicle, femoral head, and mandible) [2] with subsequent deleterious effect on the bone metabolism and healing leading thereafter to infection, atrophy, pathological fractures, and osteoradionecrosis. For instance, the incidence of osteoradionecrosis after conventional radiotherapy ranges from 0.9% to 35% [3], with an increased risk when doses given to the mandible exceed 60 Gy [4]. Thus, irradiation of the mandible represents the most devastating radiotherapy-induced complication and might sometimes lead to surgical resection [5].

Since vascular ischemia is one of predictors of postirradiation degeneration, the inception of angiogenesis by implantation of bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells (BMSCs) might represent a therapeutic approach for rehabilitating the irradiated bone tissue. Such potentiality was already documented in diverse ischemic pathologies such as hindlimb ischemia [6] or myocardial infarction [7, 8]. Previous data regarding the role of BMSCs in the bone reconstruction have outlined their active contribution in the bone formation when seeded on various scaffolds [9, 10]. In a dog model of mandible segmental defect, the feasibility of bone reconstruction using morphologic and 3-D beta-tricalcium phosphate scaffold seeded with autologous BMSCs was highlighted by both bone formation and bone vascularization [10].

Experiments with BMSCs in the treatment or the prevention of radio-induced damage were reported on intestine [11, 12] and skin [13–15] using systemic [14–16] or local [11, 13] delivery. Little is known however about the effect of BMSCs in irradiated bone tissue, and especially, the bioavailability and biodistribution of these cells within the targeted areas since their in vivo monitoring is now mandatory to further understand their benefice.

The study was designed to explore, in a rat model of hindlimb irradiation, the feasibility of rehabilitating irradiated tibial bone tissue by intramedullary implanted BMSCs. The assessment of BMSCs' retention and distribution were conducted up to 7 days following transplantation using ¹¹¹In-oxine-labeling technique. Therapeutic effect on bone perfusion and metabolism was determined by serial ^{99m-}technetium hydroxymethane diphosphonate (^{99m}Tc-HDP) planar scintigraphy.

2. Materials and Methods

2.1. Animals. This study was conducted in 14 Wistar rats (initial body-weight of 410 g–460 g). All experimental procedures were in accordance with our local ethical committee and with the regulations of the Animal Welfare Act of the National Institutes of Health Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals (NIH Publication no. 85-23, Revised 1996).

Three months after experiencing a hindlimb irradiation with a monodose of 30 Gy a ^{99m}Tc-HDP scintigraphy was performed. Thereafter, animals were referred into 2 groups: a control sham-operated group (n = 6) and a treated group (n = 8) in which ¹¹¹In-labelled BMSCs (2×10^6 cells) were intramedullary injected in irradiated tibial diaphysis; BMSCs being harvested before irradiation were cultured until passage 4, and their mesenchymal phenotypes were evidenced by flow cytometry.

To evaluate changes in bone blood flow and metabolism, serial ^{99m}Tc-HDP planar scintigraphy was scheduled at 3 months after irradiation and at 2 months after the cell therapy. The early cell retention after the cell therapy was assessed by additional dual recordings of ^{99m}Tc/¹¹¹in activities done at 2 hours, 48 hours, and 168 hours after the cell injection.

2.2. Irradiation Procedures. Irradiation of the hindlimb was performed under general anesthesia as previously described [17]. Briefly, the animals were placed in prone position upon a thick polystyrene phantom and their hindlimb was immobilized by adhesive tape. The focus skin distance was 70 cm, and the field size was 20×30 cm. The collimating

block was positioned on a 0.5 cm thick acrylic platform to shield the body and only irradiated the exposition of the left hindlimb without the pelvis. Radiation with ⁶⁰Co was delivered in a vertical beam from a Theratron 780C X-ray machine delivering gamma rays of 1.25 MeV energy and dose rate of 1.4 Gy/min.

2.3. Noninvasive Imaging Procedures

2.3.1. Sequential Planar Scintigraphy. Bone blood flow and metabolism were assessed using 99m Tc-HDP. After the intravenous injection of 9 mCi of 99m Tc-HDP and under general anesthesia, the acquisition was recorded using a single-head gamma camera (Sopha DSX, SMV-GE) equipped with a 1.5 mm pinhole collimator (165 mm focal length, 44 mm radius of rotation) and with the following parameters: 256×256 matrix, 1.14 zoom, and 140 (±20%) keV energy window. Two acquisitions were performed: a dynamic HDP uptake (blood flow) consisted of images obtained at 1 second intervals for 60 seconds reflecting vascularity and a delayed (3 hours after) acquisition of HDP uptake reflecting osteoblastic metabolism [18].

Changes in accumulation of the tracer in irradiated bone and surrounding tissues were evaluated by measuring uptake within regions of interest (ROI) on the computerprocessed images software (Dysplay, Console Vision, General Electric). Values were expressed as percentage (%) of total body activity.

2.3.2. Dual ¹¹¹In/^{99m}Tc Scintigraphy.</sup> Planar scintigraphic images of the body distribution of ¹¹¹In-labeled BMSCs were provided by the same single-head gamma camera (Sopha DSX, SMV-GE) already described [8, 19]. Two 20% energy windows centered on the 172 KeV and 246 KeV photopeaks of ¹¹¹In were applied. The initial image was recorded 2 H after cell transplantation during a 15-min period and then at day 2 (48 H) and day 7 (168 H) during time periods of 20 and 40 min, respectively. ¹¹¹In activity from each image was expressed relative to the total injected activity (total body activity determined at 2 H) and after additional corrections for the physical decay of ¹¹¹In (2.9 days).

2.3.3. BMSC Isolation, Cell Culture and Flow Cytometry. Autologous bone marrow cells, harvested from the left tibias by punction, were cultured and expanded as previously described in detail elsewhere [19, 20]. Briefly, aspired whole bone marrow cells were suspended in Iscove's modified Dulbecco's culture medium (Life Technologies, Cergy Pontoise, France) containing 10% fetal bovine serum (Life Technologies, Cergy Pontoise, France), 0.1 mmol/L β mercaptoethanol (Sigma, France), 100 U/mL penicillin, and 100 µg/mL streptomycin. The cells were grown in a 5% humidified CO₂ atmosphere at 37°C, and the medium was changed every 2 days.

To ascertain the mesenchymal phenotype of transplanted BMSCs, the expression of CD34, CD44, CD45, and CD90 surface antigens of cells prior to implantation (passage 4) was



(a) Macroscopic images





(b) Scintigraphic images

FIGURE 1: Animal model of hindlimb irradiation. (a) Examples of pictures showing alopecia of the hindlimb 3 months after irradiation at a monodose of 30 Gy. (b) Examples of scintigraphic imaging showing the decrease of bone ^{99m}Tc-HDP on the irradiated hindlimb 3 months after irradiation.





FIGURE 2: Mesenchymal quality of the engrafted BMSCs and injection procedure. (a) flow cytometry data depicting several conventional surface antigens of mesenchymal cells (CD34–, CD44+, CD45–, and CD90+) prior to implantation (passage 4). (b) technique of intramedullary injection (left panel) and on the right panel, the arrow indicates the bandage on the surgical site after BMSC engraftment.

		Group 1		Group 2	
		Nonirradiated hindlimb	Irradiated hindlimb	Nonirradiated hindlimb	Irradiated hindlimb
Bone blood flow	Knee	7.9 ± 1.0	8.3 ± 1.2	8.1 ± 1.3	8.3 ± 1.3
	Tibia	3.82 ± 0.6	$3.0\pm0.8^*$	3.79 ± 1.0	$3.2\pm0.3^*$
	Foot	2.4 ± 0.7	2.6 ± 0.8	2.7 ± 0.6	2.6 ± 0.7
Bone osteoblastic metabolism	Knee	10.3 ± 3.0	9.9 ± 1.7	11.3 ± 4.9	8.9 ± 1.9
	Tibia	2.2 ± 0.2	2.1 ± 0.1	2.3 ± 0.2	$2.0\ \pm 0.3$
	Foot	3.8 ± 0.7	3.3 ± 1.0	3.7 ± 3.0	3.5 ± 1.4

TABLE 1: Pretherapeutic value of ^{99m}Tc-HDP bone uptake of the rat hindlimbs. Results were expressed as percentage of total corporel activity.

* P < 0.05 versus contralateral nonirradiated legs.

analysed using flow cytometry method (FACSCalibur; Becton Dickinson, Meylan, France) and the Cellquest software (Becton Dickinson, Meylan, France) [20].

2.4. Intramedullary Implantation of Radiolabeled BMSCs

2.4.1. Cell Labeling and Cell Transplantation. As already described [7, 8], BMSCs $(2 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/mL})$ were trypsinised and incubated at 37°C with 15 MBq of ¹¹¹In-oxine (Mallinckrodt Medical B.V., Holland) during a 10-min period, the labelling

		Hindlimb	posttherapeutic 48 H	posttherapeutic 168 H	posttherapeutic 2 months
Bone blood flow	Knee	Irradiated untreated	-0.40 ± 1.30	-0.76 ± 1.62	$+0.16\pm0.91$
		Irradiated treated	-0.30 ± 0.89	-1.18 ± 0.87	$+0.20\pm0.98$
	Tibia	Irradiated untreated	$+0.95\pm1.43$	$+0.21\pm1.45$	$-0.01\pm\ 0.49$
		Irradiated treated	$+2.00 \pm 0.68^{*}$	$+0.70 \pm 1.03^{*}$	$+0.40\pm0.53$
	Foot	Irradiated untreated	$+1.05\pm1.12$	$+0.26\pm1.57$	$+0.46\pm0.31$
		Irradiated treated	$+1.64\pm1.25$	$+1.02\pm0.96$	$+0.56\pm0.90$
Bone osteoblastic metabolism	Knee	Irradiated untreated	-2.12 ± 1.25	-1.06 ± 1.06	-1.21 ± 1.13
		Irradiated treated	-1.68 ± 1.43	-1.57 ± 1.44	-1.16 ± 0.98
	Tibia	Irradiated untreated	$+0.28\pm0.85$	-0.04 ± 0.67	-0.01 ± 0.66
		Irradiated treated	$+0.77 \pm 0.56^{*}$	$+0.47 \pm 0.58^{*}$	$+0.07\pm0.56$
	Foot	Irradiated untreated	$+0.36\pm0.89$	$+0.01\pm1.19$	$+0.07\pm0.59$
		Irradiated treated	$+1.07 \pm 1.21$	$+0.58 \pm 0.62$	$+0.43 \pm 0.96$

TABLE 2: Post-therapeutic value of ^{99m}Tc-HDP bone uptake of the irradiated hindlimbs. Results were expressed as relative to the unirradiated hindlimb.

*P < 0.05 versus contralateral nonirradiated legs.

process being stopped by 5-min centrifugation at 950 g. This 10-min incubation period was previously found to result in both a sufficiently high labeling efficiency (69%) and absence of significant deterioration of cell viability (96%) [8].

After stab incision, a 1 mm diameter drill hole was performed perpendicularly to the orientation of the tibial cortical bone. The ¹¹¹In-labelled cells were conditioned in a 1 mL syringe (2×10^6 cells in $50 \,\mu$ L) and were injected through the mini-invasive perforation into the bone marrow of the left tibia. To prevent leakage of transplanted cells in the surrounding tissues a biocompatible bandage (IRM Dentsply 78467 Konstanz Germany) was positioned over the drilling site.

2.4.2. Statistics. The statistical analysis was carried out with the Statistical Package SPSS version 14.0 (SPSS, Inc., Chicago, Ill, USA). We used Mann-Whitney tests for the unpaired comparisons and Wilcoxon tests for the paired comparisons in each group. For each test, a P value < 0.05 was considered to be indicative of a significant difference.

3. Results

3.1. Animal Model of Hindlimb Irradiation and Pretherapeutic Data. No animal died throughout the study's period. The 30-Gy irradiation induced 3-4 weeks later a persisting alopecia in the irradiated hindlimb (Figure 1(a)) without affecting however the daily locomotor activities of those animals.

At 2-mo scintigraphic imaging, radiation-induced bone defects appear as areas of attenuation of signal intensity covering the irradiated lower limb, with pronounced effect in the tibia (see Figure 1(b), e.g.,). The pretherapeutic data of the group control and the cell-treated group were resumed in the Table 1. In both groups, compared with the total body activity, irradiation of the hindlimb produced similar alteration in tibial values of bone perfusion blood flow (early uptake of ^{99m}Tc-HDP) and bone osteoblastic metabolism (late uptake of ^{99m}Tc-HDP). For example, bone perfusion

blood flow was $3.2 \pm 0.8\%$ at the irradiated tibia compared to $3.8 \pm 1.0\%$ found in the healthy one (P < 0.05). A slight decrease in bone metabolism of circa 10% was found in irradiated tibias, but values did not reach statistical significance ($2.0 \pm 0.3\%$ versus $2.3 \pm 0.6\%$ found in healthy counterparts).

3.2. Cell Identification, Short-Term In vivoTracking, and Posttherapeutic Data

3.2.1. Cell Identification Prior to the Cell Grafting. Flow cyto-metry analyses (Figure 2(a)) showed that the engrafted BMSCs of passage 4 expressed strong expression of CD44 and CD90 surface antigens (>80%). Thus, these cells were negative for CD45 and CD34 (percentage of positive cells were 2.41 \pm 2.47% for CD45 and 1.99 \pm 2.72% for CD34). These data were consistent with our previous studies [20] and in accordance with criteria defined by the International Society for Cellular Therapy (ISCT) [21].

3.2.2. Effect of BMSCs on Bone Blood Flow and Bone Metabolism in Irradiated Hindlimb. 99mTc-HDP scintigraphic examinations performed after intramedullary implantation of BMSCs have documented, especially in the tibial area, a significant rise in both bone blood flow and bone metabolism during the posttherapeutic first week (Table 2 and Figure 5). At 48 hours, the bone blood flow found in cell-treated tibias was $4.7 \pm 0.7\%$ corresponding to an enhancement of 62% compared to basal pretherapeutic values (P < 0.01). Similarly, the bone metabolism was 35% higher than that measured before treatment, values were $2.7 \pm 0.5\%$ (P < 0.01 versus pretherapeutic data). These effects persisted at 7 days, bone blood flow was $4.5 \pm 1.0\%$ (P < 0.01 versus pretherapeutic data), and bone metabolism was 2.6 \pm 0.6% (P < 0.05 versus pretherapeutic data). At 2mo followup, these uptake values were found to be down to $3.1 \pm 1.4\%$ for the bone blood flow and $1.7 \pm 0.3\%$ for the bone metabolism.



FIGURE 3: Example of scintigrams from ¹¹¹In/^{99m}Tc dual-SPECT showing the short-term retention of ¹¹¹In-oxine-labeled BMSCs following intramedullary injection.

4. Discussion

Damage of normal tissue secondary to radiotherapy is still a major problem in cancer treatment. Stem cell therapy seems to be a new treatment option in radio-induced tissue abnormalities [22–24], providing a mean to reduce related side effects and to improve the quality of life of patients. In this study, we investigated the feasibility of BMSCs when injected intramedullary in an experimental rat model of radio-induced degeneration recently described by our group [17].

In the present study, ¹¹¹In-oxine labelling of BMSCs was successfully used to follow bone retention and body



FIGURE 4: *In vivo* evolution of ¹¹¹In activity found in the tibia during the 7-day followup and estimation of the percentage of BMSCs retained within the injection site. Calculation of BMSCs retention in the tibia was defined as the ration of the mean radioactivity in the tibia to the mean radioactivity that remained in BMSCs at each time point.

distribution of BMSCS when injected intramedullary within irradiated bone. 111 In-labelled cells have been widely used in humans in localizing areas of inflammation by imaging the leukocyte distribution [25]. Furthermore, ¹¹¹In-labelling techniques have been applied in various experimental settings in animal to analyse the migration of dendritic cells [26], the biodistribution of transplanted hepatocytes [27], and of injected MSCs in animals model of heart or lung disease [7, 28]. As previously described [7], the technique used here reached a high efficiency (69%) with a low toxicity (viability > 95%). In addition, it has been previously demonstrated that the leakage of ¹¹¹In from labelled cells resulted in a high ¹¹¹In uptake in the liver and spleen and usually had hepatobiliary and renal excretion pathways [7, 29]. This is in accordance with our observations, and no ¹¹¹In radioactivity was found in bones outside the area of injection. Approximately 70% of grafted cells could be estimated to be retained within bone damaged area 2 hours after transplantation. The "disappearance" of radiolabeled grafted cell may be explained by the method used for BMSCs injection which could be associated with a leakage of BMSCs from the injection site before bandage and residual BMSCs in the injection syringes. These data are fully consistent with those of the study of Tran et al. [7], where approximately 60% of ¹¹¹In labeled BMSCs were still present 2 hours after direct transplantation in a necrotic rat myocardium and were retained within the heart throughout the 7 days of followup. In the present study, after 48 hours, BMSCs number decreased to approximately 40% and remained un-changed until the 7th day. The mechanism responsible for cell loss during the first two days remains to be explored. These results highlighted that at short term, the engrafted BMSCs



FIGURE 5: Two-month evolution of bone flood flow (a) and bone osteoblastic metabolism (b) in irradiated tibias treated with BMSCs (dark columns) and control (white columns), values being expressed as relative to baseline (% of uptake variations with regard to untreated hindlimb values). *P < 0.05 versus pretherapeutic data, $^{+}P < 0.05$ versus control group.

remain localized within the area of injection into irradiated bone.

Many studies of cell therapy using mesenchymal stem cells [14, 16], used the systemic injection as modality of administration. In comparison, using local injection, cells engraftment seems to be better. For example, in François et al.'s study [14], rats were transplanted with a dose of 5×10^{6} BMSCs 24 hours after irradiation of the hindlimb at a single dose of 26.5 Gy. Fifteen days later, the implantation rates of BMSCs in bone and bone marrow were, respectively, approximately 12.5% and less than 0.25%. The major limitation of this approach is constituted by the very low number of BMSCs that home to the site of injury [30]. A possible reason for the inefficient engraftment and homing could be the entrapment of BMSCs in the lungs [31]. Moreover, vascular ischemia and fibrosis, characteristic injury of irradiated tissue [1, 32], may prevent homing and engraftment of BMSCs.

After cell therapy, the bone blood flow and bone metabolism evolved similarly, and a significant increase of these values was observed during the seven days following the BMSCs engraftment. The influence of the surgical procedure used in the present study would require further investigation, especially regarding the role of the inflammation cells response and the local recruitment of mesenchymal stem cells [33] that should have been induced by the wound healing after drilling the cortical bone. However, the benefit obtained seems to be transient since 2 months after cell therapy, blood flow time and bone uptake of 99mTc-HDP did not differ significantly from data measured in ungrafted animals irradiated at 30 Gy. This result slightly differs from those achieved in our previous study [34], in which autologous fat was used as source of mesenchymal stem cell and grafted within irradiated area, inducing clinical benefit that appeared to be linked to the improvement of vascular network and disappearance of necrotic area. Additional results demonstrating the potency of BMSCs therapy in irradiated tissues were recently reported [35] describing a case of regenerative reconstruction of a terminal stage of osteoradionecrosis with BMSCs and progenitor cells. Another explanation that stands for the short effect of engrafted BMSCs might be related to the native hypoxic microenvironment of the medullar area target of the bone. The BMSCs used here were expanded according to most of the conventional cell culture procedures, that is, in normoxic condition (21% O₂). Although they have mesenchymal characteristics, recent works from our group [36] and others [37] have suggested that BMSC, when cultured under 5% O_2 rather than under 21% O_2 , had better growth advantage in long-term cell expansion. Thus, the hypoxic BMSC expressed more adhesion and extracellular matrix molecules and displayed more plasticity features. It is then possible that different in vitro conditions during the cell selection and expansion might lower their ability to repair when reimplanted in native environment. This hypothesis needs further experimental evidences.

5. Conclusion

In conclusion, the present study shows the feasibility of the intramedullary implantation of BMSCs in the attempt to rehabilitate the irradiated bone. Our data suggested that BMSCs appear to remain around the injection site, without evident body redistribution, for at least a 7-day period along with a transient benefice on bone blood flow and bone metabolism. Further experiments are required to evaluate their long-term beneficial effect.

Conflict of Interests

The authors declare that there is no conflict of interests.

Acknowledgment

This work was granted by the Lorraine Comity of the French League against cancers (Ligue Française contre le cancer, Comités Lorrains).

References

- H. B. Stone, C. N. Coleman, M. S. Anscher, and W. H. Mc-Bride, "Effects of radiation on normal tissue: consequences and mechanisms," *The Lancet Oncology*, vol. 4, no. 9, pp. 529– 536, 2003.
- [2] M. A. Engleman, G. Woloschak, and W. Small Jr., "Radiationinduced skeletal injury," *Cancer Treatment and Research*, vol. 128, pp. 155–169, 2006.
- [3] T. Reuther, T. Schuster, U. Mende, and A. C. Kübler, "Osteoradionecrosis of the jaws as a side effect of radiotherapy of head and neck tumour patients—a report of a thirty year retrospective review," *International Journal of Oral and Maxillofacial Surgery*, vol. 32, no. 3, pp. 289–295, 2003.
- [4] B. A. Jereczek-Fossa and R. Orecchia, "Radiotherapy-induced mandibular bone complications," *Cancer Treatment Reviews*, vol. 28, no. 1, pp. 65–74, 2002.
- [5] B. R. Chrcanovic, P. Reher, A. A. Sousa, and M. Harris, "Osteoradionecrosis of the jaws-a current overview—part 1: physiopathology and risk and predisposing factors," *Oral and Maxillofacial Surgery*, vol. 14, no. 1, pp. 3–16, 2010.
- [6] T. Iwase, N. Nagaya, T. Fujii et al., "Comparison of angiogenic potency between mesenchymal stem cells and mononuclear cells in a rat model of hindlimb ischemia," *Cardiovascular Research*, vol. 66, no. 3, pp. 543–551, 2005.
- [7] N. Tran, Y. Li, F. Maskali et al., "Short-term heart retention and distribution of intramyocardial delivered mesenchymal cells within necrotic or intact myocardium," *Cell Transplantation*, vol. 15, no. 4, pp. 351–358, 2006.
- [8] N. Tran, S. Poussier, P. R. Franken et al., "Feasibility of in vivo dual-energy myocardial SPECT for monitoring the distribution of transplanted cells in relation to the infarction site," *European Journal of Nuclear Medicine and Molecular Imaging*, vol. 33, no. 6, pp. 709–715, 2006.
- [9] A. Muraglia, I. Martin, R. Cancedda, and R. Quarto, "A nude mouse model for human bone formation in unloaded conditions," *Bone*, vol. 22, no. 5, pp. 131S–134S, 1998.
- [10] Y. He, Z. Y. Zhang, H. G. Zhu, W. Qiu, X. Jiang, and W. Guo, "Experimental study on reconstruction of segmental mandible defects using tissue engineered bone combined bone marrow stromal cells with three-dimensional tricalcium phosphate," *Journal of Craniofacial Surgery*, vol. 18, no. 4, pp. 800–805, 2007.
- [11] K. Kudo, Y. Liu, K. Takahashi et al., "Transplantation of mesenchymal stem cells to prevent radiation-induced intestinal injury in mice," *Journal of Radiation Research*, vol. 51, no. 1, pp. 73–79, 2010.
- [12] A. Sémont, M. Mouiseddine, A. François et al., "Mesenchymal stem cells improve small intestinal integrity through regulation of endogenous epithelial cell homeostasis," *Cell Death and Differentiation*, vol. 17, no. 6, pp. 952–961, 2010.
- [13] D. Agay, H. Scherthan, F. Forcheron et al., "Multipotent mesenchymal stem cell grafting to treat cutaneous radiation syndrome: development of a new minipig model," *Experimental Hematology*, vol. 38, no. 10, pp. 945–956, 2010.
- [14] S. François, M. Bensidhoum, M. Mouiseddine et al., "Local irradiation not only induces homing of human mesenchymal stem cells at exposed sites but promotes their widespread engraftment to multiple organs: a study of their quantitative distribution after irradiation damage," *Stem Cells*, vol. 24, no. 4, pp. 1020–1029, 2006.

- [15] S. François, M. Mouiseddine, N. Mathieu et al., "Human mesenchymal stem cells favour healing of the cutaneous radiation syndrome in a xenogenic transplant model," *Annals of Hematology*, vol. 86, no. 1, pp. 1–8, 2007.
- [16] K. X. Hu, Q. Y. Sun, M. Guo, and H. S. Ai, "The radiation protection and therapy effects of mesenchymal stem cells in mice with acute radiation injury," *British Journal of Radiology*, vol. 83, no. 985, pp. 52–58, 2010.
- [17] B. Phulpin, G. Dolivet, P.-Y. Marie et al., "Re-assessment of chronic radio-induced tissue damage in a rat hindlimb model," *Experimental and Therapeutic Medicine*, vol. 1, pp. 553–560, 2010.
- [18] H. Schirrmeister, A. Guhlmann, J. Kotzerke et al., "Early detection and accurate description of extent of metastatic bone disease in breast cancer with fluoride ion and positron emission tomography," *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, vol. 17, no. 8, pp. 2381–2389, 1999.
- [19] N. Tran, P. R. Franken, F. Maskali et al., "Intramyocardial implantation of bone marrow-derived stem cells enhances perfusion in chronic myocardial infarction: dependency on initial perfusion depth and follow-up assessed by gated pinhole SPECT," *Journal of Nuclear Medicine*, vol. 48, no. 3, pp. 405–412, 2007.
- [20] L. Zhang, N. Tran, H. Q. Chen et al., "Time-related changes in expression of collagen types I and III and of tenascin-C in rat bone mesenchymal stem cells under co-culture with ligament fibroblasts or uniaxial stretching," *Cell and Tissue Research*, vol. 332, no. 1, pp. 101–109, 2008.
- [21] M. Dominici, K. Le Blanc, I. Mueller et al., "Minimal criteria for defining multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells. The International Society for Cellular Therapy position statement," *Cytotherapy*, vol. 8, no. 4, pp. 315–317, 2006.
- [22] C. Hou, X. Wu, and X. Jin, "Autologous bone marrow stromal cells transplantation for the treatment of secondary arm lymphedema: a prospective controlled study in patients with breast cancer related lymphedema," *Japanese Journal of Clinical Oncology*, vol. 38, no. 10, pp. 670–674, 2008.
- [23] R. P. Coppes, A. van der Goot, and I. M. A. Lombaert, "Stem cell therapy to reduce radiation-induced normal tissue damage," *Seminars in Radiation Oncology*, vol. 19, no. 2, pp. 112– 121, 2009.
- [24] E. Bey, M. Prat, P. Duhamel et al., "Emerging therapy for improving wound repair of severe radiation burns using local bone marrow-derived stem cell administrations," *Wound Repair and Regeneration*, vol. 18, no. 1, pp. 50–58, 2010.
- [25] W. Becker and J. Meller, "The role of nuclear medicine in infection and inflammation," *The Lancet Infectious Diseases*, vol. 1, no. 5, pp. 326–333, 2001.
- [26] D. Blocklet, M. Toungouz, R. Kiss et al., "111In-oxine and 99mTc-HMPAO labelling of antigen-loaded dendritic cells: in vivo imaging and influence on motility and actin content," *European Journal of Nuclear Medicine and Molecular Imaging*, vol. 30, no. 3, pp. 440–447, 2003.
- [27] N. I. Bohnen, M. Charron, J. Reyes et al., "Use of indium-111labeled hepatocytes to determine the biodistribution of transplanted hepatocytes through portal vein infusion," *Cli-nical Nuclear Medicine*, vol. 25, no. 6, pp. 447–450, 2000.
- [28] K. Takemiya, H. Kai, H. Yasukawa, N. Tahara, S. Kato, and T. Imaizumi, "Mesenchymal stem cell-based prostacyclin synthase gene therapy for pulmonary hypertension rats," *Basic Research in Cardiology*, vol. 105, no. 3, pp. 409–417, 2010.

- [29] J. Kuyama, A. McCormack, A. J. T. George et al., "Indium-111 labelled lymphocytes: isotope distribution and cell division," *European Journal of Nuclear Medicine*, vol. 24, no. 5, pp. 488– 496, 1997.
- [30] R. Marino, C. Martinez, K. Boyd, M. Dominici, T. J. Hofmann, and E. M. Horwitz, "Transplantable marrow osteoprogenitors engraft in discrete saturable sites in the marrow microenvironment," *Experimental Hematology*, vol. 36, no. 3, pp. 360–368, 2008.
- [31] B. M. Abdallah and M. Kassem, "Human mesenchymal stem cells: from basic biology to clinical applications," *Gene Therapy*, vol. 15, no. 2, pp. 109–116, 2008.
- [32] M. Martin, S. Delanian, V. Sivan et al., "Radiation-induced superficial fibrosis and TGF-alpha 1," *Cancer/Radiothérapie*, vol. 4, no. 5, pp. 369–384, 2000.
- [33] L. Geris, A. Gerisch, J. V. Sloten, R. Weiner, and H. V. Oosterwyck, "Angiogenesis in bone fracture healing: a bioregulatory model," *Journal of Theoretical Biology*, vol. 251, no. 1, pp. 137– 158, 2008.
- [34] B. Phulpin, P. Gangloff, N. Tran, P. Bravetti, J. L. Merlin, and G. Dolivet, "Rehabilitation of irradiated head and neck tissues by autologous fat transplantation," *Plastic and Reconstructive Surgery*, vol. 123, no. 4, pp. 1187–1197, 2009.
- [35] J. J. Mendonça and P. Juiz-Lopez, "Regenerative facial reconstruction of terminal stage osteoradionecrosis and other advanced craniofacial diseases with adult cultured stem and progenitor cells," *Plastic and Reconstructive Surgery*, vol. 126, no. 5, pp. 1699–1709, 2010.
- [36] L. Basciano, C. Nemos, B. Foliguet et al., "Long term culture of mesenchymal stem cells in hypoxia promotes a genetic program maintaining their undifferentiated and multipotent status," *BMC Cell Biology*, vol. 12, article 12, 2011.
- [37] C. Holzwarth, M. Vaegler, F. Gieseke et al., "Low physiologic oxygen tensions reduce proliferation and differentiation of human multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells," *BMC Cell Biology*, vol. 11, article 11, 2010.

Research Article

Investigation of Hepatoprotective Activity of Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells in the Mouse Model of Liver Injury

Chih-Hung Chiang,^{1, 2} Ching-Chih Chang,^{3, 4} Hui-Chun Huang,^{3, 5} Yi-Jen Chen,^{3, 6} Ping-Hsing Tsai,¹ Shaw-Yeu Jeng,^{2, 3} Shuen-Iu Hung,¹ Jung-Hung Hsieh,² Hsu-Shan Huang,⁷ Shih-Hwa Chiou,^{1, 8} Fa-Yauh Lee,^{3, 5} and Shou-Dong Lee^{3, 5}

¹ Institute of Pharmacology, National Yang-Ming University, No. 155, Section 2, Linong Street, Taipei 11221, Taiwan

² Division of Urology, Department of Surgery, Taipei Veterans General Hospital and Su-Ao & Yuan-Shan Branch, No. 201, Section 2, Shih-Pai Road, Taipei 11217, Taiwan

³ School of Medicine, National Yang-Ming University, No. 155, Section 2, Linong Street, Taipei 11221, Taiwan

⁴ Division of General Medicine, Taipei Veterans General Hospital, No. 201, Section 2, Shih-Pai Road, Taipei 11217, Taiwan

⁵ Division of Gastroenterology, Taipei Veterans General Hospital, No. 201, Section 2, Shih-Pai Road, Taipei 11217, Taiwan

⁶Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Taipei Veterans General Hospital, No. 201, Section 2, Shih-Pai Road, Taipei 11217, Taiwan

⁷ Graduate Institute of Pharmacy, National Defense Medical Center, No. 161, Section 6, Minquan E. Road, Taipei 11490, Taiwan

⁸ Department of Medical Research & Education, Taipei Veterans General Hospital, No. 201, Section 2, Shih-Pai Road, Taipei 11217, Taiwan

Correspondence should be addressed to Shih-Hwa Chiou, shchiou@vghtpe.gov.tw and Fa-Yauh Lee, fylee@vghtpe.gov.tw

Received 5 April 2011; Accepted 27 May 2011

Academic Editor: Ken-ichi Isobe

Copyright © 2011 Chih-Hung Chiang et al. This is an open access article distributed under the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

To date liver transplantation is the only effective treatment for end-stage liver diseases. Considering the potential of pluripotency and differentiation into tridermal lineages, induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSCs) may serve as an alternative of cell-based therapy. Herein, we investigated the effect of iPSC transplantation on thioacetamide- (TAA-) induced acute/fulminant hepatic failure (AHF) in mice. Firstly, we demonstrated that iPSCs had the capacity to differentiate into hepatocyte-like cells (iPSC-Heps) that expressed various hepatic markers, including albumin, α -fetoprotein, and hepatocyte nuclear factor-3 β , and exhibited biological functions. Intravenous transplantation of iPSCs effectively reduced the hepatic necrotic area, improved liver functions and motor activity, and rescued TAA-treated mice from lethal AHF. 1,1'-dioctadecyl-3,3,3',3'-tetramethylindocarbocyanine perchlorate cell labeling revealed that iPSCs potentially mobilized to the damaged liver area. Taken together, iPSCs can effectively rescue experimental AHF and represent a potentially favorable cell source of cell-based therapy.

1. Introduction

Acute or fulminant hepatic failure (AHF) is a severe liver injury accompanied by hepatic encephalopathy which causes multiorgan failure with a high mortality rate. The use of chemical reagents, such as thioacetamide (TAA) [1–4], acetaminophen [5], or galactosamine [6, 7], may reproduce a number of important clinical characteristics of AHF, such as hypoglycemia, encephalopathy, and increased blood levels of hepatic enzymes. Consequently, the experimental models of AHF induced by these chemicals were widely used for the investigation of the pathophyisology and therapeutic strategies of AHF.

Liver transplantation has been shown to be an effective treatment for this liver failure. However, the drawback of the procedure is the shortage of donor organs combined with needing the immunosuppressant treatment [8]. Therefore, transplantation of hepatocytes or hepatocyte-like cells may provide great promise because cellular therapy is the relative simple and less invasive procedure. Recently, the use of embryonic stem cells (ESCs) has attracted attention for cellular therapy because of their capability to proliferation indefinitely and their potential to differentiate into all types of cells including hepatocytes [9–12]. Heo et al.'s study demonstrated that ESCs gave rise to functional hepatocytes that effectively integrated into and replaced injured parenchyma without formation of teratoma in the mouse model of liver injury [13]. There is evidence suggested that bone marrow (BM) is another source of hepatic progenitors [14, 15]. However, BM cells also contribute functionally and significantly to liver fibrosis [16]. We should be vigilant for the possibility of organ fibrosis induced by BM cell-based therapy.

Induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSCs) are novel stem cell populations induced from mouse and human adult somatic cells through reprogramming by transduction of defined transcription factors [17, 18]. Recent studies further suggested that iPSCs were indistinguishable from ESCs in morphology, proliferative abilities, surface antigens, gene expressions, epigenetic status of pluripotent cell-specific genes, and telomerase activity [19]. Previous studies have shown that both human and mouse iPSCs can efficiently differentiate into functional hepatocytes in vitro [20, 21], which may be helpful in studying liver development and regenerative medicine. In the present study, we first differentiated iPSCs into iPSC-hepatocyte-like cells (iPCS-Heps) using a stepwise protocol and monitored the expression of hepatic markers on iPCS-Heps. Next, we transplanted iPSCs into TAA-treated mice and found that iPSCs were incorporated into livers and significantly improved the hepatic functions, motor activity, and mortality rate of mice. This cellular therapy opened an era for cell-based transplantation by overcoming the ethical controversy over ESCs.

2. Materials and Methods

2.1. In Vitro Hepatic Differentiation. The first clone of murine iPSCs Re7 were generated from mouse embryonic fibroblasts (MEF) derived from 13.5-day-old embryos of C57/B6 mice from our lab, and the secondary clone of murine iPSCs were kindly provided by Dr. Shinya Yamanaka. The iPSCs were cultured as previously described [17, 18]. iPSCs were seeded at 2 \times 10⁴ cells/cm² maintained in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM; Invitrogen) containing 10% fetal bovine serum, 100 U/mL penicillin, and $100 \,\mu \text{g/mL}$ streptomycin in gelatin-coated plates, prior to induction by a 2-step procedure. iPSCs were differentiated by using step-1 differentiating medium, consisting of DMED supplemented with 20 ng/mL HGF (Peprotech), 10 ng/mL bFGF (Peprotech), and 0.61 g/L nicotinamide. After 7 days, step-1 differentiating medium was changed to step-2 maturation medium containing DMEM supplemented with 0.1 µM Nicotinamide, dexamethasone (Dex; Sigma), and 1% insulin-transferrin-selenium (ITS; Sigma). Medium changes were performed twice weekly. iPSCs treated with medium supplemented with no growth factors were used as the negative control. For embryoid body (EB) formation, iPSCs were dissociated into a single cell suspension by 0.25% trypsin-EDTA and plated onto nonadherent culture dishes in

DMEM with 15% FBS, 100 mM MEM nonessential amino acids, 0.55 mM 2-mercaptoethanol, and antibiotics at a density of 2×10^6 cells/100 mm plate. After 4 days in floating culture, EBs were transferred onto gelatin-coated plates and maintained in the same medium for 24 hours. EBs were then assigned for in vitro hepatocyte differentiation by using a two-step procedure as previously described, with some modifications [22].

2.2. *RT-PCR*. Total RNA was isolated from iPSCs and differentiating iPSCs using TRIzol Reagent (Invitrogen). The messenger RNA of hepatic specific markers including hepatocyte nuclear factor- 3β (HNF- 3β), α -fetoprotein (AFP), albumin (ALB), Transthyretin (TTR), α -antitrypsin (AAT), and tyrosine-aminotransferase (TAT) was reverse transcribed to complementary DNA (cDNA) using a reverse transcription system (Promege). cDNA was amplified using Taq polymerase (Takara, Japan) at 94°C for 5 minutes, 35 cycles of 94°C for 30 seconds, 55°C for 30 seconds, 72°C for 30 seconds, and extension at 72°C for 10 minutes. The primers used are shown in Table 1. The relative expression of each gene was normalized against glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase (GAPDH).

2.3. Periodic Acid-Schiff (PAS) Stain for Glycogen. Cells were fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde and then permeabilized with 0.1% Triton X-100 for 10 minutes. Samples were then oxidized in 1% periodic acid for 5 minutes, rinsed 3 times in deionized (d)H₂O, treated with Schiff's reagent for 15 minutes, and rinsed in dH₂O for 5 to 10 minutes. Samples were counterstained with Mayer's hematoxylin for 1 minute and then rinsed in (d)H₂O. With 12 repetitive experiments, the samples were observed under light microscope.

2.4. Cellular Uptake Assay of Low-Density Lipoprotein (LDL). The uptake capability of 1,1'-dioctadecyl-3,3,3',3'-tetramethylindocarbocyanine perchlorate conjugated to acetylated-LDL (DiI-Ac-LDL; AbD Serotec) of iPSCs and differentiated cells was determined by fluorescent microscopy in 12 repetitive experiments. Cells were incubated with 20 μ g/mL DiI-AC-LDL at 37°C for 24 hours. Incorporation of DiI-Ac-LDL into cells was visualized by fluorescence microscopy.

2.5. Immunostaining Analysis. Cells were fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde and then permeabilized in PBS containing 1% bovine serum albumin and 0.3% Triton X-100 before incubating with primary antibodies in PBS/BSA at 4°C overnight. After washing with PBS, cells were incubated with rhodamine-conjugated secondary antibodies of anti-HNF- 3β , anti-AFP, and antialbumin at room temperature for 30 minutes. After washing with PBS, the samples were mounting in Prolong Gold with 4,6-diamidino-2-phenylindole (DAPI; Molecular Probes). Fluorescence-labeled cells were observed under a fluorescent microscope.

2.6. Cell-Labeling Protocol. In this study, we transplanted DiI-labeled iPSC to trace the distribution of iPSC. In brief,

Gene name	Primer sequence	Product length
HNF-3 β	Forward: CAGCTACACACGCCAAAC	201 hn
	Backward: GGCACCTTGAGAAAGCAGTC	204 bp
AFP	Forward: TCGTATTCCAACAGGAGG	172 hr
	Backward: AGGCTTTTGCTTCACCAG	175 bp
ALB	Forward: GCTACGGCACAGTGCTTG	260 hp
	Backward: CAGGATTGCAGACAGATAGTC	260 bp
TTR	Forward: CTCACCACAGATGAGAAG	225 hn
	Backward: GGCTGAGTCTCTCAATTC	225 OP
AAT	Forward: AATGGAAGAAGCCATTCGAT	494 hn
	Backward: AAGACTGTAGCTGCTGCAGC	404 Up
ТАТ	Forward: ACCTTCAATCCCATCCGA	206 hn
	Backward: TCCCGACTGGATAGGTAG	200 Up
GAPDH	Forward: CTCATGACCACAGTCCATGC	155 hp
	Backward: TTCAGCTCTGGGATGACCTT	155 bp

TABLE 1: The sequences for the primers of RT-PCR.

Abbreviations: hepatocyte nuclear factor- 3β : HNF- 3β ; α -fetoprotein: AFP; albumin: ALB; Transthyretin: TTR; α -antitrypsin: AAT; tyrosine-aminotransferase: TAT; glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase: GAPDH.

 1×10^{6} mouse iPSCs were suspended in phosphate-buffered saline in the presence of DiI at a final concentration of 1μ g/mL and incubated for 10 min at 37°C followed by 5 min at 4°C and finally washed thrice with PBS.

2.7. Animal Model of Liver Injury. Male BALB/c mice, 7-8 weeks old with weighing 25-30 g, were used for our experiments. Fulminant hepatic failure was induced by intraperitoneal injection of thioacetamide (TAA) (150 mg/kg, Sigma) [23, 24]. Mice were randomly divided into 2 groups: group 1 (phosphate buffer saline (PBS); n = 36) and group 2 (2 × 10⁶ iPSCs; n = 23) via tail vein injection. To avoid hypoglycemia and electrolyte imbalance [25], subcutaneous injections of a solution containing 10% glucose water mixed with lactate ringer (25 mL/kg) were performed every 12 hours after the injection of TAA. Motor activity measurements and blood sampling were performed 24 hours after the administration of TAA to observe the immediate hepatic damage. In order to observe the prolonged hepatic damage, measurement of motor activity and survival rate and collection of blood samples were performed 72 hours after the administration of TAA in iPSCs- and PBS-treated groups. All mice were caged at 24°C with a 12-h light-dark cycle and allowed free access to water and food. This study was approved by Taipei Veterans General Hospital Animal Committee, and the principles of Laboratory Animal Care were followed.

2.8. Measurement of Motor Activity. Motor activities in an open field were determined by using the Opto-Varimex animal activity meter (Columbus Instruments Inc.) [26]. The Opto-Varimex activity sensors utilize high-intensity, modulated infrared light beams to detect animal motion. Animals were housed in transparent cages (17 inches \times 17 inches \times 8 inches) through which 30 infrared beams pass in the horizontal plane, 15 on each axis. This device differentiates nonambulatory movements (scratching, gnawing) from

ambulation on the basis of consecutive interruption of the infrared monitoring beams. An additional row of infrared beams in the horizontal plane (15 on each axis) about 10 cm above the floor was used to count the vertical movements. During the activity measurements, animals have no access to food or chow. All studies were performed under strictly standardized conditions in the dark room for 30 minutes. The counting numbers of the total movements, ambulatory movements, and vertical movements were separately recorded to reflect the motor activities of rats with fulminant hepatic failure. The motor activities were defined as zero in dead mice.

2.9. Liver Functional Tests. Biochemical parameters were measured using standard clinical methods. After anesthesia by ketamine (10 mg/100 g), intracardiac aspiration of blood was performed. A 0.8-0.9 mL of blood sample was collected from the heart into a pyrogen-free syringe containing \sim 75 units of heparin sodium, then placed in an ice bath and transported immediately to the laboratory. Serum biochemistry tests, including alanine aminotransferase (ALT), aspartate aminotransferase (AST), and total bilirubin, were measured by Vitro DT chemistry system (Johnson & Johnson).

2.10. Statistical Analysis. Results were expressed as mean \pm S.D. Statistical analyses were performed by using unpaired Student's *t*-tests, and the survival rate analyses using log-rank test. Results were considered statistically significant at P < 0.05.

3. Results

3.1. In Vitro Differentiation of iPSCs into iPSC-Heps. We introduced retroviruses containing mouse Oct3/4, Sox2, Klf4, and c-Myc into MEF. These iPS clones were positive for



FIGURE 1: In vitro differentiation of iPSCs into iPSC-Heps. iPSCs were seeded at 2×10^4 cells/cm², maintained in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium. (a) Left: Morphology of iPSC colonies. Right: iPSC colonies were positive for alkaline phosphate stain (purple). (b) The hepatogenic differentiation was induced by a 2-step procedure as described in Section 2. Morphology of undifferentiated and differentiated iPSCs was evaluated at different days after hepatogenic differentiation.

alkaline phosphatase (Figure 1(a)). Under hepatogenic condition, iPSC-derived embryoid bodies (EBs) (Figure 1(b), upper left) were shifted to hepatic differentiation media, and they gradually exhibited broadened and cuboidal morphology with increasing time of induction in vitro and eventually differentiated into iPSC-Heps at D7, D14, D21, and D28 (Figure 1(b)). Immunofluorescence staining with anti-ALB antibody and anti-AFP antibody was observed using the confocal microscope in iPSC-Heps, and showed increased expression of ALB and AFP in iPSC-Heps in the 28th day differentiation (Figure 2). In order to confirm the hepatic characteristics of iPSC-Heps RT-PCR and q-RT-PCR analyses were performed to examine expression of hepatic-specific markers including HNF-3, AFP, ALB, TTR, AAT, and TAT (mean \pm SD, n = 3). Obviously, after week 2 post differentiation, the expression of hepatic-specific genes was further upregulated in iPSC-Heps compared to un-differentiated iPSCs (Figure 3(a)). Besides, expression of



(b)

FIGURE 2: Immunofluorescence staining for several hepatocyte-specific markers in iPSC-Heps. Immunostaining imaging (800x) results showed that several hepatocyte-specific markers detected by using (a) anti-AFP antibody and (b) anti-albumin antibody in iPSC-Heps. Blue signal indicated DAPI-positive cells.

hepatic specific genes was significantly increased at week 2 after differentiation in HNF-3 β , TTR, AAT, and TAT, and at week 3 after differentiation in AFP and ALB, but not in undifferentiated iPSCs (Figure 3(b), **P* < 0.05 versus iPSC).

3.2. Functional Characterization of iPSC-Heps. We further examined whether the iPSC-Heps with high expression of hepatic-specific genes also possessed biological hepatic functions. The uptake of LDL was measured by incorporation rate of DiI-Ac-LDL and the presence of stored glycogen was determined by PAS staining. Neither cellular uptake of LDL (mean \pm SD, n = 12) (Figure 4(a)) nor glycogen synthesis (mean \pm SD, n = 12) (Figure 4(b)) was observed in undifferentiated iPSCs, weeks 1 and 2 after iPSC-Heps differentiation. In contrast, iPSC-Heps showed significantly the ability to take up LDL (Figure 4(a)) and store glycogen (Figure 4(b)) over the three weeks of differentiation (*P <0.05 versus week 0). Thus, the iPSC-Heps resemble hepatocytes both morphologically and functionally.

3.3. Intravenous Transplantation of iPSCs Exhibited Beneficial Effect on Survival Rate, Hepatic Encephalopathy, and Liver Functions in Mice with AHF. AHF is a severe liver disease accompanied by high mortality and hepatic encephalopathy

that causes multiorgan failure. We assessed the therapeutic potential of iPSCs in TAA-induced AHF. We observed that in iPSCs-treated groups, 7/23 (30.4%) mice were died 72 hours post administration of TAA, whereas 26/36 (72.2%) mice were died in control groups. These results showed that the survival rate was significantly improved in mice receiving iPSC transplantation compared to controls (Figure 5(a), P =0.0018 by log-rank test). Furthermore, we examined whether iPSC transplantation could improve hepatic encephalopathy by assessing the motor activity of TAA-treated mice after iPSCs transplantation. Motor activity assay indicated that 72 hours after TAA administration, the total movements (599 \pm 110 versus 246 \pm 71, *P* = 0.006) and ambulatory movements $(364 \pm 68 \text{ versus } 155 \pm 45, P = 0.009)$ were significantly increased in iPSCs-treated groups compared to PBS-treated groups (Figure 5(b)). These results demonstrated that iPSC treatment improved TAA-induced hepatic encephalopathy 72 hours after TAA injection.

To evaluate the effects of the 1st clone of iPSC Re7 from our lab on rescuing TAA-induced hepatic failure, we further evaluated whether this cell therapy also rescued liver functions in mice with AHF. There were robust increases in the levels of ALT, AST, and TBIL in PBS recipients 24 hours after TAA administration. These robust increases in hepatic biochemical parameters gradually decreased within 72 hours



FIGURE 3: Gene expression of hepatic specific markers for iPSC-Heps. Expression of hepatic specific markers including HNF-3 β , AFP, ALB, TTR, AAT and TAT was detected by (a) RT-PCR and (b) q-RT-PCR during the hepatogenic differentiation course of iPSCs. Data shown here are the mean \pm SD. **P* < 0.05 versus iPSCs.



FIGURE 4: Functional characterization of iPSC-Heps. The uptake of LDL was measured by incorporation rate of DiI-Ac-LDL and the presence of stored glycogen was determined by PAS staining. Both (a) LDL uptake and (b) glycogen synthesis were evaluated over 4 weeks post-differentiation. Data shown here are the mean \pm SD. **P* < 0.05 versus Week 0.

(Table 2). The iPSC transplantation decreased all of these biochemical parameters at 24 hours and further significantly suppressed them at 72 hours after TAA administration (Table 2, *P < 0.05, iPSC versus PBS). Similar results were identified in the 2nd clone of iPSC from Dr. Shinya Yamanaka (Table 3, *P < 0.05, iPSC versus PBS). These

findings demonstrated that intravenously transplanted iPSCs can effectively rescue TAA-induced hepatic failure, restore liver functions, and improve survival in mice with AHF.

3.4. *iPSC Transplantation Reduced Hepatic Necrotic Area in Mice with AHF.* To explore whether transplantation of iPSCs



FIGURE 5: iPSCs increase the survival rate and motor activity of recipient mice. Male BALB/c mice were used for evaluation of the hepatoprotective activity of iPSC in the TAA-treated liver injury model. TAA (150 mg/kg) was given via intra-peritoneum injection and mice were received PBS or iPSCs (2×10^6 cells) via tail vein injection to determinate (a) the survival rate and (b) motor movements. Data shown here are the mean \pm SD. **P* < 0.05 versus PBS.

TABLE 2: Effect of intravenous transplantation of PBS or iPSCs clone 1 Re7 from our lab on hepatic biochemical parameters in TAA-treated recipients.

	Alanine aminotransferase (ALT; IU/L)	Aspartate aminotransferase (AST; IU/L)	Total bilirubin (TBIL; mg/dL)
Recipient after 24 hours			
PBS	20702 ± 1631	6956 ± 522	2.0 ± 0.3
iPSCs	$5175 \pm 509^*$	$1932 \pm 290^{*}$	$1.3 \pm 0.2^{*}$
Recipient after 72 hours			
PBS	1721 ± 497	1116 ± 286	1.0 ± 0.2
iPSCs	$312 \pm 62^*$	$248 \pm 76^{*}$	$0.5 \pm 0.1^*$

Results were expressed as mean \pm SD. **P* < 0.05 versus PBS.

repairs hepatic necrosis, we compared H&E-stained liver sections from TAA-treated mice that received infusion of either iPSCs or PBS via tail vein. After TAA treatment, AHF happened immediately with obvious hepatic necrosis area. However, histological examination revealed that the rescuing effect of transplantation of iPSC clone 1 from our lab was initially observable in 24 hours than PBS group, and the numbers of necrotic areas (black arrow) in iPSC transplantation start to decrease significantly (Figures 6(a) and 6(b), *P < 0.05 versus PBS). Furthermore, lymphocyte infiltration (hallow arrow) and necrotic areas (black arrow) were remarkably diminished in 72 hours in iPSC transplantation (Figures 6(a) and 6(b), *P < 0.05versus PBS) in iPSC clone 1 from our lab. Similar results were identified at iPSC clone 2 from Dr. Shinya Yamanaka in 24 and 72 hours (Figure 6(c), *P < 0.05 versus PBS).

3.5. *iPSCs Mobilized to the Damage Area of TAA-Injured Liver.* To further explore the fate of intravenously transplanted iPSCs from tail vein, we labeled iPSCs with DiI and explored if the iPSCs could migrate and incorporate into the damaged liver in TAA-treated mice. As detected by immunofluorescence staining, we observed that DiI-labeled iPSCs were found around central veins and were scattered the damaged liver areas (Figure 7(a) light field and 7(b) dark field). This implied that iPSCs can migrate from the peripheral space into areas of damaged liver in TAA-treated mice and may have favorable effects on improving liver functions and motor activity, and rescuing TAA-treated mice from lethal AHF. These hepatoprotective properties may subsequently improve hepatic encephalopathy and impaired motor activity.

4. Discussion

In this present study, we first showed that iPSC-Heps can be generated from iPSCs using the stepwise differentiation protocol. We demonstrated that intravenous transplantation of iPSCs can mobilize to the damaged liver area and extensively reduced the hepatic necrotic area, improved liver functions and motor activity, and rescued TAA-treated mice from lethal in mice with TAA-induced liver failure. Taken



FIGURE 6: Effects of iPS cells on histopathological changes in recipient mice. Results showed the representative H&E stain of TAA-treated liver tissue receiving iPSCs or PBS treatment after 24 hours or 72 hours in iPSC clone 1 from our lab and clone 2 from Shinya Yamanaka. In (a) and (b), the necrotic areas in iPSC-treated group were significantly reduced than PBS-treated group in 24 hours and 72 hours after TAA administration in iPSC clone 1. In (c), similar results were identified in iPSC clone 2. *P < 0.05 versus PBS.





FIGURE 7: Mobilization of DiI-labeled iPSCs to the liver of mice with AHF. DiI fluorescent staining was used to trace the migration of the cells in the body. The transplanted DiI-labeled iPSCs was indicated as red spots under dark field microscopy (b) in the damaged liver area in TAA-treated mice. White arrows indicated the DiI-labeled iPSC and results indicated histological examination under (a) light field; (b) dark field.

TABLE 3: Effect of intravenous transplantation of PBS or iPSCs clone 2 from Dr. Shinya Yamanaka on hepatic biochemical parameters in TAA-treated recipients.

	Alanine aminotransferase (ALT; IU/L)	Aspartate aminotransferase (AST; IU/L)	Total bilirubin (TBIL; mg/dL)
Recipient after 24 hours			
PBS	17768.2 ± 786.9	6875.2 ± 929.1	3.87 ± 0.45
iPSCs	$3157.4 \pm 336.8^*$	$1512.9 \pm 257.1^*$	$1.53 \pm 0.46^{*}$
Recipient after 72 hours			
PBS	1553.4 ± 67.1	984.7 ± 26.2	1.53 ± 0.18
iPSCs	$217.7 \pm 7^{*}$	$175.1 \pm 8.4^{*}$	$0.92 \pm 0.13^{*}$

Results were expressed as mean \pm SD. **P* < 0.05 versus PBS.

together, our data showed that iPSCs can effectively rescue experimental AHF and may provide an alternative cell source to hepatocyte transplantation for acute/fulminant liver diseases. Nevertheless, the underlying mechanisms of iPSCmediated therapeutic effect remained largely unknown.

It has been clearly demonstrated that mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) have a capacity to mobilize and integrate into damaged tissues and provide immunomodulatory effects to undergo tissue repair via paracrine effects [27]. Consequently, MSC transplantation has been regarded as a new clinical approach for tissue regeneration. Intravenous transplantation of MSCs has been shown to mobilize to the damaged liver and improved hepatic functions in mice with AHF [28]. Interestingly, in the present study, the distribution of DiI-labeled iPSCs demonstrated that iPSCs could also mobilize to the damaged area of liver, in a manner similar to that of MSCs. BM-derived MSC is widely used for MSC-based regeneration study, whereas such cell is relatively inaccessible [29, 30], and the cell number and the differentiating potential of BM-derived MSCs were decreased with age [31]. Given that iPSCs were generated from somatic cells and exhibited remarkable therapeutic potential on fulminant hepatic failure, iPSC could be another choice for cellbased therapy against fulminant hepatic failure.

Cross-gender and whole-liver transplantation studies in rodents indicate that BM-derived or extrahepatic stem cells can differentiate into hepatocytes [32]. Previous studies also showed that early hepatic precursors can be generated from ESCs in vitro and these precursors can differentiate into functional hepatocytes that rescued and incorporated into diseased liver parenchyma [13]. Although iPSCs possess pluripotent properties similar to those of ESCs, whether the transplanted iPSCs differentiated into hepatocytes or iPSC-Heps after incorporation into the liver area was unknown. We speculated that there were some possible mechanisms for iPSC-mediated hepatoprotective effect, including (a) restoration of impaired hepatic function by engrafted iPSCs that may undergo differentiation and have mature hepatocyte functions in vivo, (b) stimulating the proliferation of new functional hepatocytes that may restore hepatic function, via a paracrine manner, and (c) providing certain immunomodulatory effects similar to those of MSCs and repair damaged tissue. Nevertheless, further investigations will be required to clarify these speculations.

Previous studies have demonstrated that iPSCs can differentiate into different types of cells including cardiomyocytes, endothelial cells, and neural cells in vitro [33–36]. 10

Given the potential to generate patient-specific cell populations without the need for human embryonic cells, iPSC technology has received great excitement by research and medical communities. However, many questions regarding the actual molecular process of induced reprogramming remain unanswered and need to be addressed. Teratoma formation [37] and genomic instability [38] have been reported to be the major risk in the transplantation of iPSCs generated by four exogenously introduced genes (Oct4/Sox2/Klf4/c-Myc). Notably, there are no observable tumor-like structures in the liver after a follow-up observation for one month after iPSC transplantation in the present study. To fully exclude the risk of teratoma formation and nonviral vector or replaced the pro-oncogens of c-Myc and Klf4 may be a more safe way and should be developed in the future study.

Comparing with MSCs and ESCs, iPSCs are relatively accessible and with less ethical issues and immunorejection. Our results provided evidence that iPSCs can migrate from systemic circulation to the damaged liver in TAA-treated mice and immediately improve liver functions and rescue survival benefit shortly after transplantation. Therefore, this iPSC transplantation may provide an alternative of therapeutic strategy for patients with acute/fulminant hepatic failure.

Conflict of Interest

The authors declare that they do not have anything to disclose regarding funding from industries or conflict of interest with respect to this manuscript.

Acknowledgments

The authors thank Dr. Shinya Yamanaka, the RIKEN BRC, Japan, for kindly providing iPSCs in this study. This study was supported by research Grants from NSC-(97-3111-B-075-001-MY3), Taipei Veterans General Hospital (V97B1-006, E1-008, ER2-018, ER3-005, F-001), the Joint Projects of UTVGH (96-P1-07), Yen-Tjing-Ling Medical Foundation, and National Yang-Ming University (Ministry of Education, Aim for the Top University Plan), Taiwan, and Taipei Veterans General Hospital, Yuan-Shan branch (YSVH-9902), Yi-Lan, Taiwan. C.-H. Chiang and C.-C. Chang contributed equally to this work.

References

- E. Chieli and G. Malvaldi, "Role of the microsomal fadcontaining monooxygenase in the liver toxicity of thioacetamide S-oxide," *Toxicology*, vol. 31, no. 1, pp. 41–52, 1984.
- [2] V. Pallottini, C. Martini, A. M. Bassi, P. Romano, G. Nanni, and A. Trentalance, "Rat HMGCoA reductase activation in thioacetamide-induced liver injury is related to an increased reactive oxygen species content," *Journal of Hepatology*, vol. 44, no. 2, pp. 368–374, 2006.
- [3] H. Shapiro, M. Ashkenazi, N. Weizman, M. Shahmurov, H. Aeed, and R. Bruck, "Curcumin ameliorates acute thioacetamide-induced hepatotoxicity," *Journal of Gastroenterology and Hepatology*, vol. 21, no. 2, pp. 358–366, 2006.

- [4] B. K. Gunawan, Z. X. Liu, D. Han, N. Hanawa, W. A. Gaarde, and N. Kaplowitz, "c-Jun N-terminal kinase plays a major role in murine acetaminophen hepatotoxicity," *Gastroenterology*, vol. 131, no. 1, pp. 165–178, 2006.
- [5] A. P. Margeli, L. Papadimitriou, S. Ninos, E. Manolis, M. G. Mykoniatis, and S. E. Theocharis, "Hepatic stimulator substance administration ameliorates liver regeneration in an animal model of fulminant hepatic failure and encephalopa-thy," *Liver International*, vol. 23, no. 3, pp. 171–178, 2003.
- [6] B. L. Blitzer, J. G. Waggoner, and E. A. Jones, "A model of fulminant hepatic failure in the rabbit," *Gastroenterology*, vol. 74, no. 4, pp. 664–671, 1978.
- [7] M. E. Horowitz, D. F. Schafer, and P. Molnar, "Increased blood-brain transfer in a rabbit model of acute liver failure," *Gastroenterology*, vol. 84, no. 5, pp. 1003–1011, 1983.
- [8] N. Selzner, D. R. Grant, I. Shalev, and G. A. Levy, "The immunosuppressive pipeline: meeting unmet needs in liver transplantation," *Liver Transplantation*, vol. 16, no. 12, pp. 1359–1372, 2010.
- [9] N. Lumelsky, O. Blondel, P. Laeng, I. Velasco, R. Ravin, and R. McKay, "Differentiation of embryonic stem cells to insulinsecreting structures similar to pancreatic islets," *Science*, vol. 292, no. 5520, pp. 1389–1394, 2001.
- [10] E. A. Jones, D. Tosh, D. I. Wilson, S. Lindsay, and L. M. Forrester, "Hepatic differentiation of murine embryonic stem cells," *Experimental Cell Research*, vol. 272, no. 1, pp. 15–22, 2002.
- [11] Y. Kumashiro, K. Asahina, R. Ozeki et al., "Enrichment of hepatocytes differentiated from mouse embryonic stem cells as a transplantable source," *Transplantation*, vol. 79, no. 5, pp. 550–557, 2005.
- [12] H. Yamamoto, G. Quinn, A. Asari et al., "Differentiation of embryonic stem cells into hepatocytes: biological functions and therapeutic application," *Hepatology*, vol. 37, no. 5, pp. 983–993, 2003.
- [13] J. Heo, V. M. Factor, T. Uren et al., "Hepatic precursors derived from murine embryonic stem cells contribute to regeneration of injured liver," *Hepatology*, vol. 44, no. 6, pp. 1478–1486, 2006.
- [14] N. D. Theise, M. Nimmakayalu, R. Gardner et al., "Liver from bone marrow in humans," *Hepatology*, vol. 32, no. 1, pp. 11– 16, 2000.
- [15] M. R. Alison, R. Poulsom, R. Jeffery et al., "Hepatocytes from non-hepatic adult stem cells," *Nature*, vol. 406, no. 6793, p. 257, 2000.
- [16] F. P. Russo, M. R. Alison, B. W. Bigger et al., "The bone marrow functionally contributes to liver fibrosis," *Gastroenterology*, vol. 130, no. 6, pp. 1807–1821, 2006.
- [17] K. Takahashi and S. Yamanaka, "Induction of pluripotent stem cells from mouse embryonic and adult fibroblast cultures by defined factors," *Cell*, vol. 126, no. 4, pp. 663–676, 2006.
- [18] K. Okita, T. Ichisaka, and S. Yamanaka, "Generation of germline-competent induced pluripotent stem cells," *Nature*, vol. 448, no. 7151, pp. 313–317, 2007.
- [19] S. Yamanaka, "A fresh look at iPS cells," *Cell*, vol. 137, no. 1, pp. 13–17, 2009.
- [20] K. Si-Tayeb, F. K. Noto, M. Nagaoka et al., "Highly efficient generation of human hepatocyte-like cells from induced pluripotent stem cells," *Hepatology*, vol. 51, no. 1, pp. 297–305, 2010.
- [21] P. Sancho-Bru, P. Roelandt, N. Narain et al., "Directed differentiation of murine-induced pluripotent stem cells to

functional hepatocyte-like cells," *Journal of Hepatology*, vol. 54, no. 1, pp. 98–107, 2011.

- [22] Z. Song, J. Cai, Y. Liu et al., "Efficient generation of hepatocyte-like cells from human induced pluripotent stem cells," *Cell Research*, vol. 19, no. 11, pp. 1233–1242, 2009.
- [23] T. C. Jeong, H. K. Gu, J. I. Park et al., "Pretreatment of male BALB/c mice with β-ionone potentiates thioacetamideinduced hepatotoxicity," *Toxicology Letters*, vol. 105, no. 1, pp. 39–46, 1999.
- [24] T. Hayase, Y. Yamamoto, K. Yamamoto, H. Abiru, Y. Nishitani, and Y. Fukui, "Relationship between cocaine-induced hepatotoxic neurobehavioral and biochemical changes in mice: the antidotal effects of buprenorphine," *Life Sciences*, vol. 67, no. 1, pp. 45–52, 2000.
- [25] S. H. Gammal, A. S. Basile, D. Geller, P. Skolnick, and E. A. Jones, "Reversal of the behavioral and electrophysiological abnormalities of an animal model of hepatic encephalopathy by benzodiazepine receptor ligands," *Hepatology*, vol. 11, no. 3, pp. 371–378, 1990.
- [26] J. Ribeiro, B. Nordlinger, F. Ballet et al., "Intrasplenic hepatocellular transplantation corrects hepatic encephalopathy in portacaval-shunted rats," *Hepatology*, vol. 15, no. 1, pp. 12–18, 1992.
- [27] H. Yagi, A. Soto-Gutierrez, B. Parekkadan et al., "Mesenchymal stem cells: mechanisms of immunomodulation and homing," *Cell Transplantation*, vol. 19, no. 6-7, pp. 667–679, 2010.
- [28] T. K. Kuo, S. P. Hung, C. H. Chuang et al., "Stem cell therapy for liver disease: parameters governing the success of using bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells," *Gastroenterology*, vol. 134, no. 7, pp. 2111–e3, 2008.
- [29] H. K. Väänänen, "Mesenchymal stem cells," Annals of Medicine, vol. 37, no. 7, pp. 469–479, 2005.
- [30] R. Cancedda, G. Bianchi, A. Derubeis, and R. Quarto, "Cell therapy for bone disease: a review of current status," *Stem Cells*, vol. 21, no. 5, pp. 610–619, 2003.
- [31] S. V. Tokalov, S. Grüner, S. Schindler, G. Wolf, M. Baumann, and N. Abolmaali, "Age-related changes in the frequency of mesenchymal stem cells in the bone marrow of rats," *Stem Cells and Development*, vol. 16, no. 3, pp. 439–446, 2007.
- [32] M. R. Alison, R. Poulsom, R. Jeffery et al., "Hepatocytes from non-hepatic adult stem cells," *Nature*, vol. 406, no. 6793, p. 257, 2000.
- [33] A. Moretti, M. Bellin, A. Welling et al., "Patient-specific induced pluripotent stem-cell models for long-QT syndrome," *The New England Journal of Medicine*, vol. 363, no. 15, pp. 1397–1409, 2010.
- [34] D. Taura, M. Sone, K. Homma et al., "Induction and isolation of vascular cells from human induced pluripotent stem cells—brief report," *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology*, vol. 29, no. 7, pp. 1100–1103, 2009.
- [35] S. Karumbayaram, B. G. Novitch, M. Patterson et al., "Directed differentiation of human-induced pluripotent stem cells generates active motor neurons," *Stem Cells*, vol. 27, no. 4, pp. 806–811, 2009.
- [36] S. J. Chen, C. M. Chang, S. K. Tsai et al., "Functional improvement of focal cerebral ischemia injury by subdural transplantation of induced pluripotent stem cells with fibrin glue," *Stem Cells and Development*, vol. 19, no. 11, pp. 1757– 1767, 2010.

- 11
- [37] K. Miura, Y. Okada, T. Aoi et al., "Variation in the safety of induced pluripotent stem cell lines," *Nature Biotechnology*, vol. 27, no. 8, pp. 743–745, 2009.
- [38] C. E. Pasi, A. Dereli-Öz, S. Negrini et al., "Genomic instability in induced stem cells," *Cell Death and Differentiation*, vol. 18, no. 5, pp. 745–753, 2011.

Research Article

Preclinical Studies with Umbilical Cord Mesenchymal Stromal Cells in Different Animal Models for Muscular Dystrophy

Eder Zucconi,¹ Natassia Moreira Vieira,¹ Carlos Roberto Bueno Jr.,¹ Mariane Secco,¹ Tatiana Jazedje,¹ Marcos Costa Valadares,¹ Miriam Fussae Suzuki,² Paolo Bartolini,² Mariz Vainzof,¹ and Mayana Zatz¹

¹ Human Genome Research Center, Biosciences Institute, University of Sao Paulo, Brazil ² Biotechnology Department, National Nuclear Energy Commission-IPEN-CNEN, Sao Paulo, Brazil

Correspondence should be addressed to Mayana Zatz, mayazatz@usp.br

Received 29 March 2011; Revised 7 May 2011; Accepted 16 May 2011

Academic Editor: Ken-ichi Isobe

Copyright © 2011 Eder Zucconi et al. This is an open access article distributed under the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

Umbilical cord mesenchymal stromal cells (MSC) have been widely investigated for cell-based therapy studies as an alternative source to bone marrow transplantation. Umbilical cord tissue is a rich source of MSCs with potential to derivate at least muscle, cartilage, fat, and bone cells *in vitro*. The possibility to replace the defective muscle cells using cell therapy is a promising approach for the treatment of progressive muscular dystrophies (PMDs), independently of the specific gene mutation. Therefore, preclinical studies in different models of muscular dystrophies are of utmost importance. The main objective of the present study is to evaluate if umbilical cord MSCs have the potential to reach and differentiate into muscle cells *in vivo* in two animal models of PMDs. In order to address this question we injected (1) human umbilical cord tissue (hUCT) MSCs into the caudal vein of *SJL* mice; (2) hUCT and canine umbilical cord vein (cUCV) MSCs intra-arterially in GRMD dogs. Our results here reported support the safety of the procedure and indicate that the injected cells could engraft in the host muscle in both animal models but could not differentiate into muscle cells. These observations may provide important information aiming future therapy for muscular dystrophies.

1. Introduction

Mesenchymal stromal cells (MSCs) have been extensively explored over the last years to understand their stem cell properties and clinical application. MSCs were first isolated from bone marrow (BM), but similar populations have been reported afterwards in other tissues, such as adipose tissue, dental pulp, placenta, umbilical cord, and fallopian tube [1–4]. They comprise a population of cells with ability to self-renew and differentiate into specific functional cell types including chondrocytes, osteocytes, adipocytes, and myocytes *in vitro*. However, examining the differentiation potential of MSCs *in vivo* still stands as one of the most important way to address their stemness capacity and direct their use for future cell-based therapies.

Among the genetic diseases of great medical relevance are the progressive muscular dystrophies (PMDs), a clinically and genetically heterogeneous group of disorders for which there is no cure. They are caused by the deficiency or abnormal muscle proteins, resulting in progressive degeneration and loss of skeletal muscle function [5]. Duchenne muscular dystrophy (DMD), which affects 1 in 3500 male births, is the most common and severe form. It is caused by mutations in the dystrophin gene leading to the absence of the muscle dystrophin protein, an essential component of skeletal muscle [6]. The clinical course of DMD is severe and progressive. Affected individuals exhibit muscular weakness by the age of 5 years, lose their independent ambulation around 12 years, and, without special care, they succumb due to respiratory failure or cardiomyopathy in their late teens or early twenties [5].

The murine model for DMD, the mdx mouse, also lacks muscle dystrophin. However, in opposition to affected boys, they have an almost normal phenotype [7, 8]. On the other hand, the golden retriever muscular dystrophy dog (GRMD) has a frameshift point mutation within the splice acceptor site in intron 6 of the dystrophin gene, which results in the complete absence of the muscular protein [9]. Although the disease course is variable, and neonatal death is frequent, with very rare exceptions [10], GRMD dogs are severely affected and represent the best animal model for human DMD.

Differently from DMD, the limb-girdle muscular dystrophies (LGMDs) constitute a subgroup of 22 different forms identified until now, most of them with autosomal recessive inheritance [11, 12]. They are characterized by the involvement of the pelvic and shoulder girdle musculature. Among the autosomal recessive forms, one of the most prevalent is caused by mutations in the dysferlin gene resulting in two phenotypes: miyoshi myopathy (MM) which affects distal muscles at onset, with preferential early involvement of the gastrocnemius and LGMD2B with a more pronounced limbgirdle involvement [13]. Dysferlin expression is reduced or absent in these patients [14, 15].

A 171-bp in-frame deletion in the murine dysferlin cDNA was identified in a mouse model, the *SJL* mice, with a corresponding reduction in dysferlin levels to 15% of normal. The spontaneous myopathy of the *SJL* mice begins at 4–6 weeks of age and is nearly complete by 8 months of age with a progressive inflammatory change in muscle [16]. The *SJL* mice deletion is in-frame and, therefore, does not cause a total absence of the protein.

Adult skeletal muscle has the potential to regenerate new muscle fibers by activating a population of mononucleated precursors, which otherwise remain in a quiescent and nonproliferative state [17]. However, the continuous and gradual muscle degeneration in progressive muscular dystrophies leads to a depletion of satellite cells, and, consequently, the capability to restore the skeletal muscle is lost [18, 19]. The possibility to repair the defective muscle through cell therapy is a promising approach for the potential treatment of PMD, independently of specific mutations.

We have recently shown that human umbilical cord tissue (hUCT) is a rich source of MSC with ability to differentiate into skeletal muscle cells *in vitro* [3, 20]. We also described that canine MSCs could be isolated from umbilical cord vein (cUCV) and that they represent a good candidate for preclinical studies [21]. Human umbilical cord MSCs are obtained after full-term delivery of the newborn, from a sample that would be inevitably discarded. The process is noninvasive, painless, and without harm for the mother or the infant. These cells also lack the expression of the major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class I and II antigens which render them to be highly tolerated in transplantations [22, 23] and excellent candidates for cell replacement therapy in PMDs.

However, it is not known if umbilical cord MSCs show the same *in vitro* muscle differentiation capacity as *in vivo*. In order to address this question we injected umbilical cord MSCs in two different animal models of PMDs, *SJL* mice, and GRMD dogs, aiming to compare their ability to engraft into the host muscle and express muscular proteins. Although the injected cells could reach the musculature in both animal models, they were unable to differentiate into muscle cells. In GRMD dogs, it is very difficult to evaluate the therapeutic effect of any procedure due to their great clinical variability. However, we observed that *SJL*-injected mice had a functional performance significantly better than the control noninjected animals. These results may have important implications for future therapeutic approaches.

2. Materials and Methods

2.1. Ethics Statement. This study was approved by the human research ethics committee (*Comitê de ética em pesquisa—seres humanos*—CEP) and by the animal research ethics committee (*Comissão de ética no uso de animais em experimentação*—CEUA) of Institute of Bioscience and University Hospital of University of São Paulo. hUCT MSC were collected from donated umbilical cord (UC) units, after all mothers sign the written informed consent, in accordance with the ethical committee of Institute of Bioscience and University Hospital of University of São Paulo (CEP), permit number 040/2005. Animal care and experiments were performed in accordance with the animal research ethics committee (CEUA) of the Biosciences Institute, University of São Paulo, permit number 034/2005.

2.2. Animal Models. SJL mice were purchased from the Jackson Laboratory. The GRMD dog colony was established with a female GRMD carrier, Beth, donated by Dr. Joe Kornegay (University of North Carolina). All animals were housed and cared for in the University of Sao Paulo.

GRMD dogs were genotyped, at birth, from blood genomic DNA extracted with the kit GFX Genomic (GE Healthcare). For PCR reaction, the primers GF2 and GR2 and the temperature conditions were used as previously reported [24]. DMD diagnosis was confirmed by the digestion of PCR products with the enzyme Sau96I (New England Biolabs) and by elevated serum creatine kinase (CK) levels.

Dog leukocyte antigen (DLA)-identical littermate donor/ recipient pairs were determined based on the identity for highly polymorphic MHC class I (C.2200) and MHC class II (C. 2202) microsatellite markers, formerly described [25].

2.3. Harvesting and Expansion of hUCT and cUCV MSC. Human umbilical cord (UC) units were collected and transferred to the laboratory under sterile conditions. hUCT and cUCV were isolated, characterized, and expanded as described elsewhere [3, 21]. Briefly, UC of full-term deliveries were filled with 0.1% collagenase (Sigma-Aldrich) in phosphate-buffered saline (PBS, Gibco) and incubated at 37°C for 20 minutes. Then, each UC was washed internally with proliferation medium consisting of Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium-low glucose (DMEM-LG; Gibco) supplemented with 10% of fetal bovine serum (FBS; Gibco). Detached cells were harvested after gentle massage of the umbilical cord and centrifuged at 300 g for 10 minutes. Cells were resuspended in proliferation medium, seeded in 25-cm² flasks, and maintained at 37°C in a humidified atmosphere containing 5% CO2. After 24 hours of incubation, nonadherent cells were removed, and culture medium was replaced every 3 days. Adherent cells were cultured until reaching 90% confluence and passaged using TrypLE (Invitrogen).

2.4. Cell Transplantation

2.4.1. SJL Mice. Two-month-old SJL mice were divided into two groups (n = 7): experimental (group A) and control (group B). Each animal from group A was injected in the tail vein with 1×10^6 of hUCT MSCs in 0.1mL of Hank's Buffered Salt Solution (HBSS, Gibco). The animals were injected for 6 months, weekly in the first month and then monthly. The control group B were uninjected animals. All results were analyzed blindly. The code for each of the mice groups was disclosed only after the completion of all the studies. Two months after the last cell transplantation, the animals were euthanatized using a CO₂ chamber.

2.4.2. GRMD Dogs. Approximately 1×10^7 cUCV or hUCT cells were injected through the femoral artery of 3 GRMD dogs. Dogs were sedated, and the injections were performed using a 22 gauge intravenous catheter connected to the injection syringe containing the cells resuspended in a final volume of 10 mL of HBSS. Transplantation protocol started when dogs were 51-day old, and each dog received 7 consecutive injections with 30-day interval. All dogs were given standard supportive care and have been followed up during all experimentation. Completion time of the study was determined when the dogs died of natural DMD-related causes.

2.5. *Muscle Biopsies*. In the *SJL* study, muscle biopsies were collected after animals were euthanized. Samples were taken from distal and proximal muscles localized in the hind leg and foreleg of both experimental and control animals.

In GRMD dogs, biopsies were obtained from *biceps fe-moralis*. The first procedure (B144) was realized two days after the third injection, when dogs were 144-day old. The second procedure (B312) was done 3 days after the seventh injection, when dogs were 312 days old. During these procedures, the animals were under effect of anesthesia and sedation.

Each biopsy was divided into two pieces. The first piece was reserved for histological analysis and prepared by embedding in optimal cutting temperature compound and stocked in liquid nitrogen. The other fragment was used for molecular analysis and prepared by snap freezing in liquid nitrogen.

2.6. Engraftment Analysis. DNA samples were obtained from muscle biopsies using DNeasy Blood & Tissue Kit (Qiagen). The presence of human DNA in the host was evaluated as described in Pelz et al. [26].

To detect the presence of Y chromosome in the femaleinjected animals, we evaluated the amplification of the sexdetermining region Y (SRY) gene by PCR using the primers and temperature conditions previously described [27]. PCR products were separated by electrophoresis on 6% polyacrylamide gels and stained with ethidium bromide. Nonsaturated digital images were obtained using ImageQuant imaging system (GE HealthCare). 2.7. Protein Analysis. Immunohistochemistry (IHC) and western blot (WB) were performed according to the methodologies previously described [28]. The following primary antibodies were used: antidystrophin NCL-DYS1 and NCL-DYS2 (Novocastra Laboratories); specific antihumandystrophin MANDYS106 2C6 and MANDYS108 4D8 (a kind gift from Dr. Glenn Morris and Dr. Nguyen thi Man, from the North East Wales Institute, Wrexham, UK); specific antihuman nuclei MAB1281 (Chemicon).

For IHC, samples were incubated with antimouse IgG-Cy3-conjugated secondary antibody (Chemicon), and, when necessary, slides were counterstained with 4', 6-diamidino-2phenylindole (DAPI; Sigma). Slides were examined in Axiovert 200 microscope (Carl Zeiss), and images were captured using Axiovision 3.1 software (Carl Zeiss).

For WB, horseradish peroxidase (HRP)-conjugated antimouse secondary antibody (Santa Cruz Biotechnology) was used to detect immunoreactive bands with enhanced chemiluminescence (ECL) plus kit (GE Healthcare).

2.8. Functional Assessment. In order to verify whether injected hUCT MSCs would improve motor ability in *SJL*-injected mice, we performed motor ability tests before and after 2 months of the last injection. Mice were examined, weighed, and submitted to the following tests: (a) the *inclined plane test* evaluated by measuring the maximal angle of a wood board on which the animal was placed until it slipped; (b) *the wire hanging test* to determine the ability of the mouse suspended on a horizontal thread by its forelegs, to reach it with its hind legs and the length of time they were able to stay hanging; (c) *the ambulation test* which was performed to determine the mean length of a step measured in hindfoot ink prints while mice freely run in a corridor (length: 50 cm; width: 8 cm; height of lateral walls: 20 cm) [29].

2.9. Statistical Analysis. Observations were quantified blindly. Numerical data are the mean \pm sd (standard deviation). The statistical analysis of the equivalence between the injected and uninjected mice was achieved by the onetailed Student's *t*-test, at the significance level of P = 0.05, and the results were expressed by the percentage variation between their performance before and after hUCT MSC transplantation.

3. Results

3.1. DMD Typing, DLA Matching of Littermates and Transplantation Setup. For this study, we had 3 affected GRMD dogs available from same litter: 1 affected male, L3M6; two affected females, L3F1 and L3F2. However, only the dogs L3M6 and L3F1 had DLA-histocompatible pairs from the male littermates L3M7 and L3M5, respectively. The donor-recipient pairs with DLA identity were chosen where the recipients possessed the dystrophin mutation, and the donors were wild-type littermates. Thus we injected cUCV cells from DLA-compatible donors into the dogs L3M6 and L3F1. Since L3F2 did not have any DLA-compatible donor, we injected this dog with male hUCT MSCs. Both cell type



FIGURE 1: Engraftment of male human and canine umbilical cord MSCs into muscle of female GRMD dogs. Polymerase chain reaction analysis for (a) sex-determining region Y (SRY) sequence and (b) canine-specific dystrophin sequence. Muscles samples shown are the following: (1) male cUCV MSC from L3M5; (2) male hUCT MSC; (3, 4) B144 and B312 from affected female L3F1; (5, 6) B144 and B312 from affected female L3F2; (7) female canine control DNA; (8) female human control DNA.

injected were previously characterized by immunophenotyping and differentiation potential [3, 21].

3.2. Capacity of Umbilical Cord MSCs to Reach and Engraft at the Host Muscle of Transplanted Animals. In order to verify if human and canine umbilical cord MSCs were able to reach and colonize the host muscle, we analyzed the biopsies of transplanted female dogs, L3F1 and L3F2, which received male cUCV and hUCT cells respectively. By PCR analysis, we detected the presence of the Y-chromosome marker SRY in muscle biopsies of both affected females, indicating the presence of the injected cells in the musculature of these animals (Figure 1). In addition, scattered human cells were confirmed in the affected female L3F2 by immunohistochemistry (IHC) using specific antibody for human nuclei (Figure 2).

We also found similar results in the *SJL* mice model injected with hUCT MSCs into the caudal vein [30]. PCR analysis detected human DNA in the foreleg and hind leg muscles of all seven injected mice (data not shown).

3.3. Muscle Proteins in Transplanted Animal Models. To explore the myogenic differentiation followed by the engraftment of umbilical cord MSCs, we analyzed the expression of dystrophin in the host muscle of transplanted GRMD dogs. Through western blot (WB) analysis (Figure 3(a)), no dystrophin was found in the muscles of injected animals indicating that the engrafted cells were unable to produce muscular proteins. In addition, we did not observe the expression of human dystrophin, by IHC analysis (Figure 4) or RT-PCR analysis (data not shown), in the muscle biopsies of the affected female L3F2 that received hUCT MSCs.

Three months after we finalized the injections in GRMD animals, the dog L3M6 died of natural GRMD-related causes. Aiming to investigate if the injected cells into the femoral artery were able to spread all over his body, reach different muscular groups, and restore the dystrophin expression, we collected eight different muscle samples at his necropsy. However, no dystrophin expression was found by WB analysis in any analyzed tissue (Figure 3(b)).

Similarly from what we observed in GRMD dogs, hUCT MSCs were able to engraft in the host muscle of injected *SJL*

mice but were not able to differentiate into muscle cells and express human dystrophin (data not shown) [30].

3.4. Functional Assessment. Clinical assessment in GRMD dogs is very difficult due to the great variability in their clinical course [10]. From the 3 transplanted animals, one affected male dog (L3M6) and one affected female dog (L3F2) died 3 months after the last cell injection at 414 days of age and at 3 years and 5 months of age, respectively. However, the female affected dog L3F1 is alive at the age of 4 years.

In *SJL* mice, we performed three standardized motor ability tests and compared their performance before and after cell transplantation [30]. Our results showed a statistically significant difference between the two groups. While uninjected animals worsen significantly their performance, in the injected group, the disease remained stable (35.14 + 9.55% versus $13.47 \pm 10\%$; P = 0.0014, Student's *t*-test, n = 7).

4. Discussion

Repairing skeletal muscle damage is a challenge for cell-based therapies, given the unique architecture of the tissue, which comprises around 640 types of skeletal muscles that make up about 40 percent of the body's weight in a normal individual. Thus, the successful use of stem cell for clinical application in PMDs will depend on finding an easily obtainable source that could be expanded in quantities suitable to reach the entire musculature, engraft, and restore the defective protein. Although high levels of engraftment are very difficult to be achieved, it has been reported that levels of 20–30% are able to ameliorate dystrophic pathologic lesions [31, 32].

In the past decades, human umbilical cord has been used as an alternative source to bone marrow for cell-based therapies because of its hematopoietic and mesenchymal cell components. We recently showed that hUCT is a richer source of MSCs in comparison to human umbilical cord blood (hUCB) [3, 20]. In addition, we demonstrated that MSC from hUCT and hUCB have different gene expression profiles [33]. Since umbilical cord is easily obtained and a rich source of MSCs, we investigated their ability to originate muscle cells *in vivo* and restore the expression of defective muscular proteins in different animal models of PMDs.

Jazedje et al. [34] and Gang et al. [35] demonstrated that both hematopoietic and mesenchymal stromal cells, respectively, from umbilical cord blood were able to differentiate into skeletal muscle *in vitro*. In addition, Secco et al. [3] reported the myogenic potential, *in vitro*, of MSCs from human umbilical cord tissue. Although different cell populations from umbilical cord show apparently a similar ability to differentiate into muscle cells at least *in vitro*, preclinical studies are of utmost importance to verify if this also happens *in vivo*.

Kong et al. [36] injected human umbilical cord blood cells intravenously into *SJL* mice. These authors reported that a small number of cells engrafted in the recipient muscle and were capable of myogenic differentiation. More recently, Kang et al. [37] reported a boy that was cured of chronic granulomatous disease (CGD) after being transplanted with



FIGURE 2: Presence of human nuclei at recipient dog muscle after umbilical cord MSCs transplantation. Scattered human cells into *biceps femoralis* (B312) of affected female L3F2 identified by the antihuman nuclei antibody MAB1281. Preparations were counterstained with 4', 6-diamidino-2phenylindole (DAPI). (a–c) human muscle; (d-e) nontransplanted canine muscle; (g-h) B312 from L3F2. Insets in (g-h) show details of human nucleus. Images were acquired with the same exposure time and magnification of 200x.

allogeneic umbilical cord blood cells. Unfortunately, two years latter, he was diagnosed with DMD, and analysis of his muscle biopsy demonstrated no expression of donor dystrophin.

In the present study, we were interested to investigate the potential of MSCs from umbilical cord tissue for *in vivo* muscle regeneration. In our first trial, we did nine injections of one million cells into the caudal vein of *SJL* mice, the murine model of limb-girdle muscular dystrophy 2B. DNA analysis in transplanted animals showed that the hUCT MSCs were able to reach the host muscle through systemic delivery. However, we did not find human dystrophin through WB in the same muscle samples where the human DNA was present. In addition, the functional ability tests did not show any clinical improvement. These results were expected since the human umbilical cord MSCs were not able to originate human muscle proteins. However, surprisingly, the performance of noninjected animals was significantly worse than the "treated" animals [30]. The results reported here were done with the same methodologies used in our previously report where we injected human adipose multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells (hASCs) [38]. Differently from hUCT MSCs, hASCs injected in *SJL* mice resulted in *in vivo* expression of human muscle proteins and functional amelioration. These results suggest that although MSCs from different sources show apparently similar properties *in vitro*, they may be more or less efficient to differentiate into specific cell lineages *in vivo* according to the niche where they come from.

In the second trial, we used the golden retriever muscular dystrophy (GRMD) dogs, the canine model of Duchenne Muscular Dystrophy, aiming to evaluate the ability of MSCs from umbilical cord to regenerate the dystrophic muscle in a large animal model using a protocol already described [39]. As reported by Sampaolesi et al. [39], intra-arterial delivery of wild-type dog mesoangioblasts resulted in an extensive



FIGURE 3: Dystrophin expression analysis. Western blot using antidystrophin rod-domain DYS1 antibody. Samples shown are the following: (a) (1) kaleidoscope protein standard; (2) wild-type canine muscle; (3, 6, 9) blank; (4, 5) B144 and B312 from affected male L3M6; (7, 8) B144 and B312 from affected female L3F1; (10, 11) B144 and (12) B312 from affected female L3F2. (b) (1) Biceps femoralis; (2) biceps brachialis; (3) triceps brachialis; (4) quadriceps femoralis; (5) tibialis cranialis; (6) diaphragm; (7) sartorius; (8) gastrocnemius; all from affected male L3M6 at necropsy. (9) GRMD muscle; (10) wild-type canine muscle. Myosin content in the Ponceau S prestained blot was used to assess the amount of loaded proteins.



FIGURE 4: Human dystrophin expression analysis. Immunofluorescence using specific antihuman dystrophin antibody, Mandys106/2C6. (a) human normal muscle; (b) canine wild-type muscle; (c) B144 and (d) B312 from affected female L3F2. Images were acquired with the same exposure time and magnification of 200x.

recovery of dystrophin expression in transplanted animals. In the present study, we injected seven consecutives injections of one billion cells into the femoral artery of GRMD dogs. Using the Y chromosome as a track marker, we could show the successful engraftment of male cells into the *biceps femoralis* muscle of female affected dogs that received both canine and human umbilical cord MSCs. Furthermore, human cell engraftment into the canine muscle was also confirmed using the antihuman nuclei antibody. Similarly to what we observed in the mouse model, human and canine umbilical cord MSCs were able to reach the musculature in injected affected dogs, but no dystrophin expression were detected in those animals after transplantation.

Although no relevant number of GRMD dogs were evaluated in preclinical cell transplantation assays by us and others [39–41], due to the difficulty and high cost of such studies, its very important to test the safety and efficiency of different cell sources in a large animal model of PMD before starting any attempt of clinical trials. In addition, since the disease course in GRMD dogs is extremely variable, it is very difficult to analyze any amelioration or better performance due to any preclinical study [10]. Although one of the injected dogs did not survive long after the last injection and one affected female dog died at age of 3 years and 5 months, we still have in our kennel in Sao Paulo one injected female at age of 4 years that is being followed up.

In this study, we showed, in both animal models, that even without differentiating in muscle cells, systemic injections of umbilical cord MSCs are apparently safe and may possibly have a positive effect when interacting with the host muscle. Therapeutic effects of MSCs are believed to occur not only by direct differentiation into injured tissues but also by productions of paracrine factors that inhibit apoptosis, stimulate endogenous cell proliferation, and/or activate tissue resident stem cells in the site of injury. As reported by Prockop [42], MSCs secrete, in response to injury, large quantities of bioactive molecules, such as cytokines, antioxidants, proangiogenic, and trophic factors. Also, there are growing evidences that umbilical cord MSCs possess important immunomodulatory properties that may enable them to survive in an allogeneic or xenogeneic environment [43]. First, UCT MSC have low immunogenicity and suppress the proliferation of activated splenocytes and T cells. Second, UCT MSC do not express human leukocyte antigen (HLA)-DR and costimulatory molecules CD40, CD80, and CD86 that are required for T-cell activation. Third, UCT MSC synthesize HLA-G6, an immunosuppressive isoform of HLAs [44–46]. Finally, UCT MSC can be tolerated in animal models. These cells are not rejected when transplanted into SCID mice or even as xenografts in immune-competent rats [47–50]. As suggested by Chen et al., prostaglandin E_2 is the principal mediator of this potent immunomodulatory property of umbilical cord MSC [51].

In short, here we analyzed, for the first time, the ability of mesenchymal stem cells obtained from human and canine umbilical cord tissue to engraft into recipient dystrophic muscle after systemic delivery, express muscle proteins in the dystrophic host, and the safety of the procedure. Our results showed that, in both murine and canine models of PMD, umbilical cord MSCs were able to reach the host musculature but were not able to complete full differentiation in skeletal muscle cells.

Acknowledgments

The authors gratefully acknowledge their colleagues Constancia Urbani, Marta Canovas, Heloisa Caetano, Thais Andrade, Vivian Landini, Daniela Bueno, Roberto Fanganiello, and Dr. Maria Rita Passos-Bueno for helpful suggestions. They would like to thank Dr. Glenn Morris and Dr. Nguyen thi Man (North East Wales Institute, Wrexham, UK) for providing antihuman dystrophin antibody. They also are grateful to Dr. Joe Kornegay (University of North Caroline-Chapel Hill) who donated their first GRMD carrier female and Janet Bogan for invaluable support. E. Zucconi and N. M. Vieira contributed equally for this work.

References

- P. A. Zuk, M. Zhu, H. Mizuno et al., "Multilineage cells from human adipose tissue: implications for cell-based therapies," *Tissue Engineering*, vol. 7, no. 2, pp. 211–228, 2001.
- [2] S. Gronthos, M. Mankani, J. Brahim, P. G. Robey, and S. Shi, "Postnatal human dental pulp stem cells (DPSCs) in vitro and in vivo," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 97, no. 25, pp. 13625–13630, 2000.
- [3] M. Secco, E. Zucconi, N. M. Vieira et al., "Multipotent stem cells from umbilical cord: cord is richer than blood!," *Stem Cells*, vol. 26, no. 1, pp. 146–150, 2008.
- [4] T. Jazedje, P. M. Perin, C. E. Czeresnia et al., "Human fallopian tube: a new source of multipotent adult mesenchymal stem cells discarded in surgical procedures," *Journal of Translational Medicine*, vol. 7, article no. 46, 2009.
- [5] M. Vainzof and M. Zatz, "Protein defects in neuromuscular diseases," *Brazilian Journal of Medical and Biological Research*, vol. 36, no. 5, pp. 543–555, 2003.
- [6] E. P. Hoffman, R. H. Brown Jr., and L. M. Kunkel, "Dystrophin: the protein product of the Duchenne muscular dystrophy locus," *Cell*, vol. 51, no. 6, pp. 919–928, 1987.
- [7] G. Bulfield, W. G. Siller, P. A. L. Wight, and K. J. Moore, "X chromosome-linked muscular dystrophy (mdx) in the mouse," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 81, no. 4, pp. 1189–1192, 1984.
- [8] M. Vainzof, D. Ayub-Guerrieri, P. C. G. Onofre et al., "Animal models for genetic neuromuscular diseases," *Journal of Molecular Neuroscience*, vol. 34, no. 3, pp. 241–248, 2008.
- [9] N. J. H. Sharp, J. N. Kornegay, S. D. Van Camp et al., "An error in dystrophin mRNA processing in golden retriever muscular dystrophy, an animal homologue of Duchenne muscular dystrophy," *Genomics*, vol. 13, no. 1, pp. 115–121, 1992.
- [10] E. Zucconi, M. C. Valadares, N. M. Vieira et al., "Ringo: discordance between the molecular and clinical manifestation in a golden retriever muscular dystrophy dog," *Neuromuscular Disorders*, vol. 20, no. 1, pp. 64–70, 2010.
- [11] M. Zatz, F. De Paula, A. Starling, and M. Vainzof, "The 10 autosomal recessive limb-girdle muscular dystrophies," *Neuromuscular Disorders*, vol. 13, no. 7-8, pp. 532–544, 2003.
- [12] J. C. Kaplan, "Gene table of monogenic neuromuscular disorders (nuclear genome only) Vol 19. No 1 January 2009," *Neuromuscular Disorders*, vol. 19, no. 1, pp. 77–98, 2009.

- [13] I. Mahjneh, M. R. Passos-Bueno, M. Zatz et al., "The phenotype of chromosome 2p-linked limb-girdle muscular dystrophy," *Neuromuscular Disorders*, vol. 6, no. 6, pp. 483–490, 1996.
- [14] J. Liu, M. Aoki, I. Illa et al., "Dysferlin, a novel skeletal muscle gene, is mutated in Miyoshi myopathy and limb girdle muscular dystrophy," *Nature Genetics*, vol. 20, no. 1, pp. 31–36, 1998.
- [15] C. Matsuda, M. Aoki, Y. K. Hayashi, M. F. Ho, K. Arahata, and R. H. Brown Jr., "Dysferlin is a surface membrane-associated protein that is absent in Miyoshi myopathy," *Neurology*, vol. 53, no. 5, pp. 1119–1122, 1999.
- [16] R. E. Bittner, L. V. B. Anderson, E. Burkhardt et al., "Dysferlin deletion in SJL mice (SJL-Dysf) defines a natural model for limb girdle muscular dystrophy 2B," *Nature Genetics*, vol. 23, no. 2, pp. 141–142, 1999.
- [17] E. Schultz and K. M. McCormick, "Skeletal muscle satellite cells," *Reviews of Physiology Biochemistry and Pharmacology*, vol. 123, pp. 213–257, 1994.
- [18] L. Heslop, J. E. Morgan, and T. A. Partridge, "Evidence for a myogenic stem cell that is exhausted in dystrophic muscle," *Journal of Cell Science*, vol. 113, part 12, pp. 2299–2308, 2000.
- [19] R. Laguens, "Satellite cells of skeletal muscle fibers in human progressive muscular dystrophy," *Virchows Archiv für Pathologische Anatomie und Physiologie und für Klinische Medizin*, vol. 336, no. 6, pp. 564–569, 1963.
- [20] M. Secco, E. Zucconi, N. M. Vieira et al., "Mesenchymal stem cells from umbilical cord: do not discard the cord!," *Neuromuscular Disorders*, vol. 18, no. 1, pp. 17–18, 2008.
- [21] E. Zucconi, N. M. Vieira, D. F. Bueno et al., "Mesenchymal stem cells derived from canine umbilical cord vein—a novel source for cell therapy studies," *Stem Cells and Development*, vol. 19, no. 3, pp. 395–402, 2010.
- [22] A. Can and S. Karahuseyinoglu, "Concise review: human umbilical cord stroma with regard to the source of fetusderived stem cells," *Stem Cells*, vol. 25, no. 11, pp. 2886–2895, 2007.
- [23] P. S. Cho, D. J. Messina, E. L. Hirsh et al., "Immunogenicity of umbilical cord tissue-derived cells," *Blood*, vol. 111, no. 1, pp. 430–438, 2008.
- [24] K. Honeyman, K. S. Carville, J. M. Howell, S. Fletcher, and S. D. Wilton, "Development of a snapback method of singlestrand conformation polymorphism analysis for genotyping golden retrievers for the X-linked muscular dystrophy allele," *American Journal of Veterinary Research*, vol. 60, no. 6, pp. 734–737, 1999.
- [25] J. L. Wagner, R. C. Burnett, S. A. Derose, L. V. Francisco, R. Store, and E. A. Ostrander, "Histocompatibility testing of dog families with highly polymorphic microsatellite markers," *Transplantation*, vol. 62, no. 6, pp. 876–877, 1996.
- [26] O. Pelz, M. Wu, T. Nikolova et al., "Duplex polymerase chain reaction quantification of human cells in a murine background," *Stem Cells*, vol. 23, no. 6, pp. 828–833, 2005.
- [27] M. Olivier, M. Breen, M. M. Binns, and G. Lust, "Localization and characterization of nucleotide sequences from the canine Y chromosome," *Chromosome Research*, vol. 7, no. 3, pp. 223– 233, 1999.
- [28] M. Vainzof, M. R. Passos-Bueno, and M. Zatz, "Immunological methods for the analysis of protein expression in neuromuscular diseases," *Methods in Molecular Biology*, vol. 217, pp. 355–378, 2003.
- [29] P. F. Kennel, P. Fonteneau, E. Martin et al., "Electromyographical and motor performance studies in the pmn mouse model

of neurodegenerative disease," *Neurobiology of Disease*, vol. 3, no. 2, pp. 137–147, 1996.

- [30] N. M. Vieira, E. Zucconi, C. R. Bueno Jr. et al., "Human multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells from distinct sources show different in vivo potential to differentiate into muscle cells when injected in dystrophic mice," *Stem Cell Reviews and Reports*, vol. 6, no. 4, pp. 560–566, 2010.
- [31] S. F. Phelps, M. A. Hauser, N. M. Cole et al., "Expression of full-length and truncated dystrophin mini-genes in transgenic mdx mice," *Human Molecular Genetics*, vol. 4, no. 8, pp. 1251– 1258, 1995.
- [32] D. J. Wells, K. E. Wells, E. A. Asante et al., "Expression of human full-length and minidystrophin in transgenic mdx mice: implications for gene therapy of Duchenne muscular dystrophy," *Human Molecular Genetics*, vol. 4, no. 8, pp. 1245–1250, 1995.
- [33] M. Secco, Y. B. Moreira, E. Zucconi et al., "Gene expression profile of mesenchymal stem cells from paired umbilical cord units: cord is different from blood," *Stem Cell Reviews and Reports*, vol. 5, no. 4, pp. 387–401, 2009.
- [34] T. Jazedje, M. Secco, N. M. Vieira et al., "Stem cells from umbilical cord blood do have myogenic potential, with and without differentiation induction in vitro," *Journal of Translational Medicine*, vol. 7, article no. 6, 2009.
- [35] E. J. Gang, J. A. Jeong, S. H. Hong et al., "Skeletal myogenic differentiation of mesenchymal stem cells isolated from human umbilical cord blood," *Stem Cells*, vol. 22, no. 4, pp. 617–624, 2004.
- [36] K. Y. Kong, J. Ren, M. Kraus, S. P. Finklestein, and R. H. Brown Jr., "Human umbilical cord blood cells differentiate into muscle in sjl muscular dystrophy mice," *Stem Cells*, vol. 22, no. 6, pp. 981–993, 2004.
- [37] P. B. Kang, H. G. W. Lidov, A. J. White et al., "Inefficient dystrophin expression after cord blood transplantation in duchenne muscular dystrophy," *Muscle and Nerve*, vol. 41, no. 6, pp. 746–750, 2010.
- [38] N. M. Vieira, C. R. Bueno Jr., V. Brandalise et al., "SJL dystrophic mice express a significant amount of human muscle proteins following systemic delivery of human adipose-derived stromal cells without immunosuppression," *Stem Cells*, vol. 26, no. 9, pp. 2391–2398, 2008.
- [39] M. Sampaolesi, S. Blot, G. D'Antona et al., "Mesoangioblast stem cells ameliorate muscle function in dystrophic dogs," *Nature*, vol. 444, no. 7119, pp. 574–579, 2006.
- [40] C. Dell'Agnola, Z. Wang, R. Storb et al., "Hematopoietic stem cell transplantation does not restore dystrophin expression in Duchenne muscular dystrophy dogs," *Blood*, vol. 104, no. 13, pp. 4311–4318, 2004.
- [41] C. S. Kuhr, M. Lupu, and R. Storb, "Hematopoietic cell transplantation directly into dystrophic muscle fails to reconstitute satellite cells and myofibers," *Biology of Blood and Marrow Transplantation*, vol. 13, no. 8, pp. 886–888, 2007.
- [42] D. J. Prockop, "Repair of tissues by adult stem/progenitor cells (MSCs): controversies, myths, and changing paradigms," *Molecular Therapy*, vol. 17, no. 6, pp. 939–946, 2009.
- [43] K. English, A. French, and K. J. Wood, "Mesenchymal stromal cells: facilitators of successful transplantation?" *Cell Stem Cell*, vol. 7, no. 4, pp. 431–442, 2010.
- [44] S. Tipnis, C. Viswanathan, and A. S. Majumdar, "Immunosuppressive properties of human umbilical cord-derived mesenchymal stem cells: role of B7-H1 and IDO," *Immunology and Cell Biology*, vol. 88, no. 8, pp. 795–806, 2010.

- [45] M. L. Weiss, C. Anderson, S. Medicetty et al., "Immune properties of human umbilical cord Wharton's jelly-derived cells," *Stem Cells*, vol. 26, no. 11, pp. 2865–2874, 2008.
- [46] L. Wang, L. Ott, K. Seshareddy, M. L. Weiss, and M. S. Detamore, "Musculoskeletal tissue engineering with human umbilical cord mesenchymal stromal cells," *Regenerative Medicine*, vol. 6, no. 1, pp. 95–109, 2011.
- [47] M. L. Weiss, K. E. Mitchell, J. E. Hix et al., "Transplantation of porcine umbilical cord matrix cells into the rat brain," *Experimental Neurology*, vol. 182, no. 2, pp. 288–299, 2003.
- [48] M. L. Weiss, S. Medicetty, A. R. Bledsoe et al., "Human umbilical cord matrix stem cells: preliminary characterization and effect of transplantation in a rodent model of Parkinson's disease," *Stem Cells*, vol. 24, no. 3, pp. 781–792, 2006.
- [49] R. S. Rachakatla, F. Marini, M. L. Weiss, M. Tamura, and D. Troyer, "Development of human umbilical cord matrix stem cell-based gene therapy for experimental lung tumors," *Cancer Gene Therapy*, vol. 14, no. 10, pp. 828–835, 2007.
- [50] M. C. Pereira, M. Secco, D. E. Suzuki et al., "Contamination of mesenchymal stem-cells with fibroblasts accelerates neurodegeneration in an experimental model of Parkinson's disease," *Stem Cell Reviews and Reports*, 2011. In press.
- [51] K. Chen, D. Wang, W. T. Du et al., "Human umbilical cord mesenchymal stem cells hUC-MSC exert immunosuppressive activities through a PGE₂ -dependent mechanism," *Clinical Immunology*, vol. 135, no. 3, pp. 448–458, 2010.